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I.  SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS 
 

A.  Methodology

1. The Study of the Battle and Siege of Sarajevo presents a daily 
chronology documenting events in the city from 5 April 1992 to 28 February 
1994. The chronology is based on incidents reported in the database, source 
materials and media reports. It details, insofar as information is available: 
daily combat and shelling activity; specific identified targets hit; known 
damage to targets; sniping activity; and total casualties reported. The 
chronology also contains a narrative of daily military activities and 
narratives of local and international events relating to the battle and siege. 
The purpose of the chronology is to describe the events and consequences of 
the battle and siege of Sarajevo and to evaluate apparent patterns of 
violations of humanitarian law. Where facts, figures or accounts of events 
have differed in the reports reviewed, all the conflicting versions are 
recorded in the chronology. 
 
2. To present the most complete picture of the events in Sarajevo during 
the siege, a number of sources were utilized to prepare the chronology. Daily, 
weekly and monthly reports from UN Protection Forces (UNPROFOR) were 
incorporated where available, to record the number of shells fired into the 
city, as well as to develop a greater understanding of the events as witnessed 
by the military observers on the ground. UNPROFOR orders of battle were also 
reviewed and included to identify the command structure of the forces in and 
around the city. 1/ In many instances, information was obtained through 
specialized UNPROFOR and other UN reports, containing details on the numbers 
of relief flights into the city, the status of utilities and attempted utility 
repairs, specific crater analyses after serious shelling incidents, and other 
significant events. In addition to UNPROFOR reports, valuable information was 
gathered from local sources and incorporated into the chronology. In 
particular, cumulative statistical reports and reports on daily, weekly, and 
monthly casualties in the city were obtained from the Bosnia and Herzegovina 
(BiH) Institute of Public Health Bulletins. Other valuable information was 
submitted by the BiH government and was incorporated into the chronology. This 
information included reports on property destruction in the city and 
photographs of destroyed structures submitted by the BiH War Crimes Commission 
in Sarajevo. Photographs and videotapes obtained independently by the United 
Nations Commission of Experts were also utilized. These materials confirmed 
the widespread structural and property damage in the city. 
 
3. To supplement the above information, an on-line international media 
search was conducted to locate relevant press accounts pertaining to the 
events in Sarajevo. This search resulted in nearly 12,000 pages of information 
which was put into source files and incorporated into the chronology. These 
media sources were cross-checked and verified against one another. Where 
accounts differed, both sides were recorded. Local media sources such as the 
Belgrade-based Tanjug news agency and Vreme, as well as Sarajevo Television 
and Radio were consulted. This media-based information played an especially 
important part in the chronology, particularly during the first few months of 
the siege when UNPROFOR and other sources of information had not yet begun 
their efforts to record relevant data in the city. Additional information was 
also gathered pertaining to relevant negotiations and political events. In 
particular, the staff of the International Human Rights Law Institute (IHRLI) 
prepared a separate chronology of the negotiations which was incorporated into 
the chronology on the battle and siege of Sarajevo. The chronology of the 
negotiations drew much of its information from reports of the International 
Conference on the Former Yugoslavia, the Foreign Broadcast Information 
Service, a Carnegie Endowment Special Publication prepared on the 
negotiations, 2/ and press reports. 
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4. In conjunction with the preparation of the chronology, many hours of 
video footage were viewed. This film was gathered and archived by IHRLI, with 
the assistance of Linden Productions. 3/ The footage viewed ranged from local 
home video to western media reports providing details on the many events and 
venues featured in the chronology. To accurately identify and locate targets 
in the city and to verify reports in the chronology, a number of informal 
interviews were also held with individuals who had been in Sarajevo during the 
siege. This provided an excellent opportunity to hear detailed first-hand 
accounts of the siege. Since the individuals interviewed were native 
Sarajevans, the meetings also served to identify specific targets in the city, 
as well as many of the sites pictured in photos received. 
 
5. Once a draft of the chronology was completed, a team of analysts was 
assembled to examine the information contained therein. 4/ One analyst, for 
example, was assigned the task of collecting all of the information in the 
chronology pertaining to specific targets shelled in the city. Working with 
this information he prepared a map identifying the specific locations of 
shelled targets reported in the chronology. 5/ Other analysts also:  
 

(a) prepared a list of the most frequently hit targets in the city; 6/

(b) prepared a table of frequency of shelling, by dividing the city 
into designated areas and determining the most frequently shelled areas; 7/
and  
 (c) accumulated and identified photographs picturing targets shelled 
in the city. 8/

6. Statistical analysts then examined the numerical data contained in the 
chronology. 9/ As part of their effort, statistical charts were prepared 
recording: 
 

(a) total daily shelling activity in the city; 10/

(b) daily numbers of persons killed; 11/

(c) daily numbers of persons wounded; 12/ and  
 

(d) combined reported shelling activity and casualties by day and by 
week. 13/

In preparing this statistical information, only reports in the chronology with 
daily totals (e.g. total number of persons killed on a given day, or total 
number of shells fired) were included. This methodology was utilized to 
prevent incomplete data from being factored into the daily averages computed.  
 
7. After an initial review of the statistics and the other data in the 
chronology, it became apparent that a possible connection existed between the 
increase and decrease in shelling activity and related political events such 
as negotiations, meetings, preparations for negotiations, the hardening or 
softening of public positions by international and local leaders, and changes 
and potential changes of positions by certain governments. The relevance of 
this connection is that it establishes a possible link between military and 
political activities or objectives. With this fact in mind, a graph was 
created to track significant local and international events contained in the 
chronology with the level of shelling in Sarajevo. 14/ The political events 
included in this graph are as follows:  
 

(a) international peace conferences involving the former Yugoslavia;  
 

(b) statements by parties to the conflict; and  
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(c) statements made by other countries or international organizations 
relating to the former Yugoslavia. 15/

B.  Brief description and history of the city

8. Sarajevo, the capital of BiH, is located in central BiH in the Miljacka 
River valley. It is a long and narrow city (occupying 2,049 sqare kilometers) 
surrounded by hills and mountains. 16/ The 1991 census indicates that before 
the siege the city and its surrounding areas had a population of 525,980. 
There are estimates that prior to the siege the population in the city proper 
was 435,000. The current estimates of the number of persons living in Sarajevo 
range between 300,000 and 380,000 residents.  
 
9. The history of Sarajevo dates back to the Roman conquest of the area. 
Slavs later colonized the area and erected a castle in the southeast of the 
city. The city's name is derived from the Turkish word `Seraglio' (palace in 
the fields). This name was given to the region by the Turks in the early 15th 
century after the capture of the castle that the Slavs had erected. The city 
has been a cultural, religious and commercial centre since the 15th century. 
In 1878 Sarajevo was assigned to Austria by the Treaty of Berlin. On 28 June 
1914, a student, Gavrilo Princip, assassinated the Austrian Archduke Franz 
Ferdinand and his wife on what now is the site of the Princip Bridge. The 
assassination set into motion the events leading to World War I.  
 
10. Sarajevo contains an architectural blend of 3 major influences: the old 
Oriental heart of the city, the turn of the century Viennese city around it, 
and the contemporary high-rise apartment buildings and industrial facilities 
through its outskirts. The Old Town was built by the Turks and contains 
ancient structures and objects of cultural importance. Its centre, the 
medieval square known as BašJaršija (Market Square) serves as its marketplace. 
The city also has a very comprehensive modern tram and mass transit system. In 
addition to its many orthodox churches, Sarajevo has numerous mosques. 
 
11. Sarajevo became the focus of world attention as host of the 1984 Olympic 
Games. Prior to the siege, it was a cosmopolitan city where persons of 
different religions lived and worked together. 17/ Inter-marriages between 
the ethnic groups were not uncommon. According to the 1991 census, the city's 
multi-ethnic population distribution prior to the siege was as follows: 
Muslims 49.3  per cent; Serbs 29.9 per cent; Croats 6.6 per cent; Yugoslav 
10.7 per cent. Jews and other groups made up the remaining 3.5 per cent of the 
population. Observers have noted that in the beginning of the siege many of 
Sarajevo's Serbs fled the city. According to reports, some joined the Bosnian 
Serb army. Others relocated to Serb-held areas in the outlying districts. 
There are estimates that 40,000 Serbs remain in government-held parts of the 
city. According to reports, the city's 400 year-old Jewish community numbered 
14,000 before World War II and 1,400 before the current conflict. It has been 
reported that as a result of evacuations and casualties, only a few hundred 
Jews remain.  
 

C. Summary of the battle and siege

12. The battle and siege of Sarajevo began on 5 April 1992, the eve of 
European Community recognition of BiH as an independent state. On that date, 
thousands of persons took to the streets in spontaneous peace marches. The 
largest body of demonstrators headed towards the Parliament building and other 
buildings reportedly seized by Serb forces. Unidentified gunmen were then 
reported to have fired into the crowd. One protestor was confirmed dead. Since 
that date, the siege and relentless bombardment from the hills surrounding  
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Sarajevo has taken a tremendous physical toll on the city and its inhabitants. 
 
13. Since the beginning of the siege it is estimated that nearly 10,000 
persons have been killed or are missing in the city. This total includes over 
1,500 children. An additional 56,000 persons have been wounded, including 
nearly 15,000 children. It has been estimated that over the course of the 
siege the city has hit been hit by an average of approximately 329 shell 
impacts per day, with a high of 3,777 shell impacts on 22 July 1993. This 
shellfire has caused extensive damage to the city's structures, including 
civilian and cultural property. The BiH Government has estimated that shelling 
has destroyed over 10,000 apartments and damaged over 100,000 others. Of the 
other buildings in the city, 23 per cent were reported seriously damaged, 64 
per cent partially damaged and 10 per cent slightly damaged. The Council of 
Europe's Committee on Culture and Education concluded that most of the 
buildings in the city had been damaged to a greater or lesser degree and that 
35,000 dwellings had been destroyed through September 1993.  
 

D.  Civilian casualties

14. The chronology contains cumulative casualty reports submitted by the BiH 
Institute for Public Health. 18/ It also contains casualty reports from 
UNPROFOR and other sources. According to the BiH Institute reports, as of 15 
November 1993, 9,539 persons had either been killed, died of malnutrition or 
from the cold, or were missing in the city. This total included 1,525 
children. Additionally, 55,801 persons had been wounded, including 14,538 
children. 19/

15. Based on the chronology's sources of information, a large number of 
Sarajevans have been killed and wounded with regularity throughout the siege.  
 

(a) The chronology contains reports on 315 days where the total 
numbers of persons killed was documented. 20/ On those days a total of 2,474 
persons were reported killed, totaling an average of approximately eight 
killed in the city per day.  
 

(b) The chronology also contains reports on 306 days on which the 
total number of persons wounded was documented. 21/ On those days, a total of 
13,472 persons were reported wounded, totaling an average of approximately 44 
wounded per day.   
 
It should be noted that actual daily casualty numbers in Sarajevo are probably 
higher than those reported in the chronology. This is because the varied 
centralized city casualty counts relied upon may not include many victims who 
are taken to district morgues and clinics. 
 
16. The siege has not spared any sector of Sarajevo's population. UNICEF 
reported that of the estimated 65,000 to 80,000 children in the city: at least 
40 per cent had been directly shot at by snipers; 51 per cent had seen someone 
killed; 39 per cent had seen one or more family members killed; 19 per cent 
had witnessed a massacre; 48 per cent had their home occupied by someone else; 
73 per cent have had their home attacked or shelled; and 89 per cent had lived 
in underground shelters. It is probable that the psychological trauma suffered 
during the siege will bear heavily on the lives of these children in the years 
to come. 22/

17. As a result of the high number of casualties and the wartime conditions 
present, makeshift cemeteries appear throughout Sarajevo and its surrounding 
areas. Parks, athletic fields, and other open spaces have been utilized as 
graveyards. 23/ One such site is the sports complex built for the 1984 Winter 
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Olympics.   
 
18. The siege has also had a profound effect on the psyche and future of the 
city's population. The BiH Government has reported a soaring suicide rate by 
Sarajevans, a near doubling of abortions and a 50 per cent drop in births 
since the siege began.  
 

E.  Structural and property damage and destruction 24/

19. The structural and property damage in Sarajevo as a result of the siege 
includes specifically protected targets such as hospitals and medical 
complexes, medical facilities (including ambulances) and medical personnel, as 
well as cultural property. Furthermore, there have been attacks upon civilian 
property which are not justified by military necessity and are equally 
prohibited. The BiH government has estimated that shelling has destroyed over 
10,000 apartments and damaged over 100,000 others. Of the other buildings in 
the city, 23 per cent have been reported as seriously damaged, 64 per cent as 
partially damaged and 10 per cent as slightly damaged. 25/ In its report, the 
Council of Europe's Committee on Culture and Education commented on the 
structural damage in the city. The Committee stated: 
 

". . . [I]t is plain that Sarajevo has suffered badly at the hands of 
its attackers. Apart from the obvious human cost in the continued 
suffering and difficulties of day to day living, there has been serious 
damage to the urban fabric. The infrastructure (drainage, electricity, 
telephone services, etc.) is badly damaged. Most buildings are damaged 
significantly and probably all buildings are damaged to a greater or 
lesser degree (broken glass etc.). Some buildings have been completely 
destroyed including ancient monuments (such as the Library) and 
including a number of modern steel framed buildings (such as the Unis 
Building) which in some cases have simply collapsed. 35,000 dwellings 
are also assessed to have been destroyed during the past year." 26/

20. The chronology documents the widespread structural and property damage 
and destruction of the city. 27/ The following list is only illustrative and 
does not distinguish on a legal basis between specifically protected targets 
and others. The targets shelled and documented in the chronology include:  
 

(a) hospitals and medical complexes: the Koševo Hospital; the Military 
Hospital (a.k.a. French Hospital); the Jezero Hospital; and the Institute for 
Physical Therapy and Rehabilitation. 
 

(b) media and communication centres: the Oslobodjenje buildings; the 
radio and television administration buildings; the main post office; the 
television tower; and the PTT building. 
 

(c) civilian and industrial targets: the electric tram depot; the town 
hall; the Hotel Bristol; the tobacco factory; the public transportation 
network; university buildings; the market place/bazaar area (the Old 
Town/BašNaršija); the Hotel Europa; the Lion, Jewish, and other cemeteries in 
and around the city; Olympic sites; the Bosna Hotel; the Islamic Theological 
School; the main library; the Gazi Husref Begova Mosque; the Olympic Museum; 
the Klas Šarko and Velepekara Building (flour mill, main bakery); the Holiday 
Inn Hotel; the National Museum; the candy factory; the People's Bank; the 
Veterinary College; Moriƒa Han; the Tvornica Armatura (factory); the 
Elektroprivreda building; and Skenderija.  
 

(d) Government buildings: the Presidency building; the Parliament; and 
the Sarajevo Courthouse. 
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(e) military and United Nations centres: the airport; UNHCR facilities; 
the Lukavica Barracks; UNPROFOR headquarters; the Halilovici Barracks (a.k.a. 
UNPROFOR "Camp Beaver"); the Bistrik Camp (UNPROFOR); and the former Maršal 
Tito Barracks. 
 
21. Shelled quarters of the city and suburban areas documented in the 
chronology include: Oteš; Aziƒi; Stup; Ilidña; Butmir; Nedñariƒi; Dobrinja; 
Mojmilo; Novi Grad; Bu…a Potok; Hrasno; Grbavica; Novo Sarajevo; Baš…aršija; 
Bistrik; Stari Grad; Igman, Trebeviƒ and ðu… Mountains; „engiƒ Vila; Pofaliƒi; 
Vasin Han; Rajlovac; Vraca; Marijin Dvor; Doglodi; Bjelave; Vratnik; Velešiƒi; 
Dolac Malta; Stupsko Brdo; Katorac (upper); Katorac (lower); Kasindol Street; 
pero Kosoriƒ Square; Darovalaca Krvi Street; Vase Miškina Street; Vojni…ko 
Polje; Alipašino Polje. 
 

F.  Structure and location of forces in and around the city 28/

1.  The defensive forces

22. Since the beginning of the siege, the First Corps Sarajevo has served as 
the BiH defensive force in and around Sarajevo. Most assessments characterize 
the First Corps Sarajevo as superior to the besieging forces in infantry 
numbers, but clearly deficient in its firepower. It has been estimated that 
there are as many as 70,000 soldiers in the BiH forces committed to the 
defence of the city. More conservative estimates range in the area of 25,000 
to 30,000. The First Corps Sarajevo headquarters is located in Sarajevo and 
was originally commanded by Mustafa Hajrulahoviƒ. 29/ The most recent 
commander was Vahid Karaveliƒ. Observers have noted that a recent 
reorganization of the First Corps has lead to better command and control of 
the forces. 
 
23. At the beginning of the siege, a score of men with criminal backgrounds 
formed groups to defend the city. Among these men were Musan Topaloviƒ (a.k.a 
‚aƒo) and Ramiz Delaliƒ (a.k.a. ‚elo). ‚aƒo, a 29 year-old former musician 
ultimately commanded the BiH army's 10th Mountain Brigade. ‚elo commanded the 
Ninth Brigade. Both men reportedly controlled gangs operating on the Bosnian 
Serb siege line, bringing truckloads of contraband over the bridges across the 
Miljacka river separating Grbavica from the city centre. On 26 October 1993, 
the BiH government initiated a crackdown against these commanders, surrounding 
their headquarters in separate stand-offs. ‚aƒo was killed during the course 
of his capture and ‚elo was reported to have given himself up.  
 
24. The Croatian Defence Council (HVO) and the First Corps forces fought 
together in defence of the city throughout much of the siege despite opposing 
one another in Mostar and in other parts of BiH. The HVO had an estimated 
2,000 soldiers deployed in Sarajevo, in an area on the Miljacka River facing 
the Serbian-held districts of Kova…iƒi, Grbavica and Hrasno which had 
reportedly not seen as much heavy fighting as other fronts. In late September 
1993 there were reports that Bosnian Serb forces held their fire along these 
sections of the front defended by the HVO and that the forces traded 
cigarettes and food across the Miljacka. On 10 November 1993, several groups 
of HVO troops were marched under BiH army guard and the HVO barracks were 
occupied by BiH army troops. The HVO commander, Slavko Zeliƒ, was subsequently 
arrested. The BiH army thereafter announced that it was disbanding the HVO in 
Sarajevo and accused some of its members of "actively cooperating" with BSA 
forces around the city, jeopardizing its defences. The BiH army then invited 
HVO soldiers to join a new Croatian brigade of the First Corps. 
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2.  The besieging forces

25. The Sarajevo Romanija Corps is the Bosnian Serb force of the Bosnian 
Serb Army (BSA) which has surrounded the city since the beginning of the 
siege. It is the successor of the same unit of the Yugoslav National Army 
(JNA) which occupied the same position until May 1992. There are indications 
that early in the siege the JNA was involved in the fighting in Sarajevo. 
Bosnian officials frequently charged that JNA tanks joined Bosnian Serb forces 
in barrages, and that the JNA provided the Bosnian Serb forces with logistical 
support and protection. In late April 1992, the BiH government ordered the 
withdrawal of all JNA forces from its soil. The Belgrade government announced 
that it would withdraw from BiH, troops who were not residents of the 
Republic. Since most of the JNA troops in BiH were Serbs of Bosnian 
nationality, this withdrawal policy reportedly had little effect. Some 80,000 
Yugoslav soldiers were thereafter transferred with their equipment to the 
Territorial Defence Forces of the Serbian Republic of Bosnia and Herzegovina 
(SRBiH).  
 
26. The Sarajevo Romanija Corps headquarters are located in the hills 
overlooking the city at Lukavica. The Corps was originally commanded by Major 
General Tomislav ŠipJiN and was most recently commanded by Major General 
Stanislav GaliN. The command structure has for the most part remained the same 
throughout the siege. While the defensive forces seem to have numerical 
superiority in their infantry troops, the besieging forces have firepower 
superiority. Reports estimate that the Sarajevo Romanija Corps numbers some 
13,000 troops which are formed into eight brigades directly surrounding the 
city. A possible explanation for the shifting of firing sites from the 
mountainous areas surrounding Sarajevo may be that artillery personnel move 
from one emplacement to the other. Another explanation for this phenomenon 
could be the pattern of delivery of munitions. There are, however, no apparent 
munitions shortages.  
 
27. Although the BSA forces surrounding the city have superior firepower, it 
has been observed that it is unlikely that they could effectively take control 
of the city. This observation is based, in part, on the fact that the BiH 
forces have more fighters. In addition, controlling the city and its numerous 
buildings and streets could prove an overwhelming task for the BSA forces. The 
BSA forces have therefore concentrated their efforts on weakening the city 
through constant bombardment from the surrounding hills. 
 

G.  Location and nature of artillery of the besieging forces

28. Many reports in the chronology generally describe shelling as coming 
from gunners in the hills surrounding the city. Far fewer pinpoint specific 
areas from which the shelling has originated. Reports of the besieging 
artillery and other heavy-to-medium weapons employed in the attacks vary from 
600 to 1,100 pieces, but no verified account is available. These estimates do 
not include a large number of tanks. Some of the weapons are in fixed 
emplacements such as bunkers in the wooded hills and mountains surrounding 
Sarajevo and its suburbs. Because of the dense foliage, the emplacements are 
hard to detect from the air, particularly in the summer. Although the bunkers 
are difficult to see from the roads above or below the emplacements, it is 
possible to detect some of them. It is, however, very difficult to determine 
whether the bunkers contain artillery pieces, mortars or machine-guns, or have 
only snipers with small arms. From their hillside vantage points the besieging 
forces have a commanding view of the city. It is thus likely that they know 
which targets they are hitting with their artillery fire.  
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H.  Nature and frequency of shelling by the besieging forces

29. The nature of the shelling observed in Sarajevo takes several forms: 1) 
specific targeting; 2) indiscriminate shelling; and 3) random shelling. With 
respect to specific targeting, a question arises as to whether or not a target 
is a protected target which makes the shelling a war crime. Indiscriminate 
shelling does not target a specific object, but by virtue of not 
discriminating or distinguishing between targets, it constitutes a war crime 
if within the area selected for shelling there are protected targets. Lastly, 
random shelling may include indiscriminate shelling as well as specific 
targeting, but the manner in which it is executed is not selective. Random 
shelling, can be methodical and systematic. If it includes protected targets 
it is a war crime. 
 
30. Protected targets, whether objects or persons, are specifically 
identified in the four Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949 30/ and the 
Additional Protocols of 1977. 31/ They are also established in the customary 
law of armed conflict and in the 1907 Hague Convention on the Regulation of 
Armed Conflict. 32/ In addition, the 1954 Hague Convention on the Protection 
of Cultural Property in Times of War also applies. 33/ Both the conventional 
and customary law of armed conflict provide for specific prohibitions but also 
for what may be termed as circumstances exonerating from war crimes 
responsibility (but only with respect to certain types of violations). These 
exonerating conditions are: proportionality in responding to enemy fire; 
military necessity; and reprisals. 34/ Since this study does not go into the 
question of individual criminal responsibility with respect to specific 
incidents, the analysis shall not cover the legal questions raised above. 
However, from a macro-analysis perspective, it is clear that, irrespective of 
whether a given instance establishes or not the individual responsibility of 
those who performed the act, the totality of the circumstances described in 
this report evidence command responsibility. 
 
31. UNPROFOR and city officials have indicated that shelling of the city 
ranges from about 200 to 300 impacts on what they refer to as a quiet day to 
800 to 1,000 shell impacts on an active day. The chronology confirms that the 
city has been relentlessly shelled over the course of the siege. 35/

(a) On the 196 days in the chronology where a total shelling count was 
available, Sarajevo was hit by 64,490 shells, totaling an average of 
approximately 329 shell impacts on the city per day. The range of shelling 
activity on these days varied from a low of two shell impacts on 17 and 18 May 
1993 and 24 August 1993, to a high of 3,777 shell impacts on 22 July 1993.  
 
32. Observers have noted that UNPROFOR shelling reports in many cases record 
only a fraction of actual shelling activity. 36/ This is due in part to the 
logistical difficulties encountered by the UNPROFOR contingent during the 
siege. Therefore, it should be assumed that Sarajevo has been hit by a greater 
number of shells than that which has been recorded by observers. 
 

1.  Systematic shelling of specific targets by the besieging forces

33. The majority of shells counted on most days are usually directed towards 
BiH-controlled areas of the city suggesting a strategy to hit those areas. An 
examination of the range of destruction reveals a system of specific targeting 
as evidenced by the severe damage to almost all mosques, Catholic churches and 
major commercial buildings and facilities in the centre of the city.  
 
34. The following targets have been documented in the chronology as being 
among the most frequently targeted sites in the city: 37/ the Sarajevo radio 
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and television stations; the Oslobodjenje Newspaper building which is still in 
operation; 38/ the public transportation system; the Holiday Inn Hotel (which 
is the base of many foreign journalists); the Presidency and Parliament 
buildings; the main city brewery; the flour mill; the main bakery; the Olympic 
complex; the Post Telegraph and Telephone building; the industrial area of 
Alipašin Most near the railway station and main television tower; the Jewish 
cemetery; the Lion cemetery; the city airport; the tobacco factory; the 
Dobrinja apartment complex; the central district; Baš…aršija (the old quarter 
of mosques); the Stari Grad section; New Sarajevo; the main thoroughfare on 
Maršal Tito Street; and the shopping district at Vase Miškina. 
 
35. The chronology confirms that certain areas of the city have been 
systematically shelled throughout the course of the siege. 39/ For example, 
the city centre has consistently been the most often targeted area, with 
shelling attacks reported in that particular area of the city on 240 days. 
Also heavily shelled were the airport area and southwestern suburbs (shelling 
attacks reported on 158 days) and the Old Town area (shelling attacks reported 
on 113 days). 
 
36. Systematic targeting can be inferred from the shelling of hospitals and 
in particular the Sarajevo University Clinical Centre Koševo which has 
constantly been under shell and sniper fire. 40/ The Koševo complex has 
reportedly been shelled at least 264 times since the siege began, killing 
staff and patients alike. 41/ An examination of the sheer number of shells 
and the high percentage of direct hits on the complex indicates an intent by 
the besieging forces to hit this civilian target. Moreover, much of the 
shelling from the surrounding hillsides has taken place at midday, the time 
when the hospital is busiest with visitors. It is therefore obvious that the 
besieging forces have knowledge of the patterns of operation of this  
facility. 42/ Despite extensive damage, a shortage of electricity, water and 
necessary equipment, the Koševo Hospital is by necessity still in operation. 
 

2.  Patterns of random shelling by the besieging forces

37. A review of the incidents in the chronology also indicates a random 
process of shelling throughout the civilian areas of the city. The shelling 
which occurs at different times of the day without any particular pattern or 
target has a terror-inspiring effect on the civilian population. It is 
particularly telling that deaths, injuries and destruction have occurred in 
various parts of the city and in such presumably well-known civilian settings 
as schools, markets, streets, parks, football and athletic fields, cemeteries, 
hospitals, and even bread, water and relief lines in the city.  
 
38. It is noteworthy that shell fire increases at night and often continues 
into the early morning hours. This may be attributable to the fact that many 
of those engaged in the shelling and sniping are working in the fields and at 
other jobs during the daytime hours. Observers have also noted that the 
shelling by the besiegers is generally lower during the week than on weekends. 
At times, night shellings are observed to follow a systematic directional 
pattern as if the same artillery pieces are simply changing their range. At 
other times, the shelling comes from different locations. A pattern of heavy 
shelling into the city has been observed to have occurred after reports of 
early morning small-arms fire. This suggests that the besieging forces have 
used heavy shelling of the city as a means to respond to efforts by the 
defending forces to break the siege. 43/

39. Most of the besieging forces firing from the hills surrounding Sarajevo 
are drawn from people who once lived in the city or who still live in the 
surrounding areas. There could, therefore, be a connection between the 
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targeting of sites and the patterns of city life known to the besiegers. There 
have also been indications that "informants" within the city notify gunners in 
the hills of potential targets on certain days. For example, a child was 
killed in November 1992 after a mortar shell exploded as people were leaving a 
show in the city. Subsequent notifications of performances and exhibitions in 
the city have been more discreet in order to avoid the attention of the BSA 
artillery. 
 

I.  Sniping attacks by the besieging forces

40. Unlike artillery, mortar and tank shellings where accuracy may or may 
not be precise, and where the shelling may or may not be deliberate targeting, 
sniping is both deliberate and precise. It is a war crime when sniping is 
purposefully directed toward civilian targets. Sniping attacks by the  
forces 44/ in and around the city display an intent to hit civilian and non-
combatant targets. These shootings appear to lack military purpose or 
justification. Skilled marksmen often kill their targets with a single shot to 
the head or heart, and it is clear that they have exercised the specific 
intent to hit obvious civilian targets with no other purpose than to cause 
death or serious bodily injury. In many cases snipers with a clear view from 
high rise buildings and the surrounding hillsides have targeted the most 
vulnerable of civilians, including: children (even infants); persons carrying 
heavy plastic containers filled with water; persons in queues; pedestrians at 
intersections; and rescuers attempting to come to the aid of sniping and 
shelling victims.  
 
41. Snipers have been reported in positions throughout the city and have 
been known to travel in teams. In numerous incidents documented in the 
chronology, sniper fire has been directed towards ambulance drivers, fire 
fighters, relief workers and others attempting to secure those wounded in 
attacks. 45/ There have also been numerous sniping attacks on UN and UNPROFOR 
personnel and facilities near the airport, observation posts and barracks.  
 

J.  Link between shelling activity by the
besieging forces and political events

42. Heavy shelling of the city has occurred on numerous occasions prior to 
and during the various peace conferences, suggesting a political objective or 
link to the attacks. 46/ There is an apparent correlation between the 
increase and decrease of shell fire in connection with political events such 
as: negotiations; meetings; the preparation for negotiations; the hardening or 
softening of public positions by international and local political leaders; 
and changes and potential changes of positions by certain governments. 47/
The relevance of this is that it establishes a link between military and 
political activities or objectives. This fact also has a bearing on the 
interpretation of the rules of armed conflict with respect to proportionality 
and military necessity as mentioned above. It is also relevant to the 
establishment of senior command responsibility as well as the responsibility 
of political leaders who may have been involved in the decision-making process 
related to the shelling activity.  
 
43. The following are examples of reports appearing in the chronology which 
indicate a possible link between the shelling attacks in Sarajevo and 
political events: 48/

(a) On 23 August 1992, mortar shells hit Sarajevo for the fourth day 
with both sides accusing each other of trying to seize the initiative ahead of 
the coming peace talks in London. Twenty-two persons were reported killed and 
100 injured on this day. 
 



S/1994/674/Annex VI 
 Page 15  

(b) On 14 September 1992, the BiH Presidency announced that it would 
not go to the following Friday's peace talks in Geneva. The announcement, 
reported on Sarajevo Radio, was met by a sharp upsurge of mid-morning shelling 
which shattered a two-day lull in the city. At least 20 people were reported 
killed and wounded in the first two hours of the attacks which began at 10:00 
a.m. 
 

(c) On 17 September 1992, fierce fighting was reported in Sarajevo on 
the eve of new peace talks as BSA gunners reportedly shelled the city with 
heavy weapon-fire. An artillery duel took place in the downtown area as the 
BiH delegation left for renewed peace talks in Geneva. Shelling and street 
fighting in the city lasted until about midnight in what Sarajevo radio called 
Sarajevo's "worst day of hell." More than 400 shells were fired by 4:00 p.m., 
mostly on BiH positions. 49/

(d) On 29 October 1992, the day after the new constitutional proposals 
for BiH were released (the Vance-Owen Plan), Sarajevo was hit with what was 
described as the worst shelling in two weeks with dozens of shells hitting the 
Old Town area. Heavy shellfire and high numbers of casualties were reported in 
the days to follow, including 749 shells, 31 people reported killed and 118 
wounded in the 24 hour period ending at 5:00 p.m. on 31 October 1992. 
 

(e) On 11 January 1993, 1300 incoming shells hit the city on the day 
of the resumption of the Geneva Peace talks. On 27 January, 1,500 shells hit 
the city during the peace talks. 
 

(f) On 17-22 March 1993, a high level of shelling activity was 
reported during the peace negotiations. On 17 March, the city was hit with 962 
shells (mostly around the Presidency) as the peace conference resumed in New 
York. During peace negotiations on 18 March, BSA forces reportedly launched 
the heaviest barrage in months against the city. However, no shelling numbers 
were reported. Thereafter, BiH President Izetbegoviƒ temporarily pulled out of 
the peace talks, stating that he could not be involved as long as BSA forces 
continued their attacks. On 19 March, artillery and mortar fire resulted in 
one of the heaviest tolls in a year, killing 25 and wounding 76. A high level 
of shelling continued and intensified fighting was reported on 21 March as 
Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadñiƒ warned that if the UN Security Council 
authorized the use of military means to enforce a no-fly zone over BiH, his 
delegation could pull out of peace talks. Observers in the city counted 2,398 
shells hitting the city on that day. On 22 March, UNPROFOR Commander Colonel 
Marcel Valentin called on the BSA forces to account for the shelling of 
civilian targets. He said that it was "quite obvious" that the Bosnian Serbs 
were trying to gain territory before signing a peace agreement being 
negotiated in New York. 
 

(g) On 13 April 1993, one person was killed and 35 people were injured 
in an hour-long artillery assault after planned peace talks with BiH army 
commanders collapsed. 
 

(h) On 2 May 1993, following news from Athens that Bosnian Serb leader 
Radovan Karadñiƒ had signed a peace plan, the first shells were fired into the 
city from surrounding mountainsides at 7:45 p.m. According to hospital 
sources, five people were killed. 
 

(i) On 22 May 1993, the day marking BiH's first anniversary of 
admission to the United Nations, BSA forces reportedly hit the city with 
artillery fire, killing at least nine persons and wounding more than 100 
others. BSA and BiH forces blamed each other for beginning the artillery duel 
shortly before noon. A hospital official characterized the day as the worst in 
many weeks. 
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(j) On 17 July 1993 the BiH Presidency announced that it had agreed in 
principle to take part in the next round of peace talks in Geneva scheduled 
for the following week. BiH troop movements continued and it was reported that 
BSA forces launched a major offensive in the region of the Igman mountains 
with 2,000 shells hitting BiH positions outside the city.  
 

(k) On 18 July 1993, BiH President IzetbegoviN ruled out attending 
renewed peace talks in Geneva unless BSA forces stopped offensives. On 21 July 
1993, Sarajevo suffered what was described as "the heaviest shelling in 
weeks." However, no shelling numbers were reported. On that day United States 
Secretary of State Warren Christopher ruled out US military action or other 
direct intervention to prevent BSA forces from capturing Sarajevo. 
Commentators noted that those remarks may have removed any fears that Bosnian 
Serb leaders may have had about whether taking Sarajevo or other UN declared 
"safe areas" would draw military retaliation from the United States. On 22 
July 1993, UNPROFOR recorded a siege-high 3,777 BSA fired shells in a 16 hour 
period. BiH President IzetbegoviN reiterated his earlier position that he 
would not attend the peace talks while fighting continued.  
 

(l) On 24 July 1993, UNPROFOR reported that the BiH-controlled area of 
ŽuN was hit by over 3,000 shells in a renewed Serbian offensive apparently 
seeking a breakthrough that could bring parts of the city under BSA control. 
Bosnian Serb leader KaradžiN stated that BiH President IzetbegoviN must accept 
the partition of BiH into 3 ethnic states or BSA forces would settle the 
question on the battlefield. KaradžiN said that peace talks should be 
postponed for months because negotiating would be pointless. 
 

(m) On 27 July 1993 all 3 of the factions held a rare joint meeting. 
Bosnian Serb leader KaradžiN stated that "[t]his is the last chance for an 
honest peace." Sarajevo was reported to have been hit by 2,390 shells on this 
day. On 28 July, shelling in the ŽuJ area reportedly eased as the peace talks 
in Geneva took a positive turn when leaders of the 3 factions met without 
mediators for the first time.  
 

(n) On 29 September 1993, four to five mortar shells hit downtown 
Sarajevo in the afternoon just minutes after the radio announced rejection by 
parliament of the latest Geneva peace plan. This was reported to be the first 
mortaring of the city centre by BSA forces in several weeks. There had been 
reports in the days preceding the vote rejecting the peace plan that BSA 
commanders warned that they would respond to a rejection of the plan by 
"flattening" Sarajevo and by renewing offensives elsewhere. 
 

(o) On 7 October 1993, shelling and sniping activity reportedly 
increased after BiH President IzetbegoviN stated that he could never accept 
the latest peace plan that would have divided BiH into 3 ethnic mini-states. 
Sarajevo which had reportedly enjoyed relative quiet in recent days, 
experienced increased shelling and sniping activity. The UN described the 
situation in the city as "unstable," with shelling around the airport and 
small-arms and heavy machine-gun fire in the city. No shelling totals were 
reported on this day. 
 

(p) On 28 November 1993, BSA shellfire reportedly killed five people 
in the city on the eve of a new round of peace talks. An artillery barrage on 
the city reportedly came as BiH President IzetbegoviN left for Geneva. Moments 
earlier, IzetbegoviN told reporters, "If the Serb side does not return 
territories, sanctions should be tightened and not lifted." 
 

(q) On 21 December 1993 the city was reportedly hit by a total of 
1,500 artillery shells. This shelling attack occurred as BiH officials in 
Geneva considered whether to accept a new Serb-Croat map for BiH. In the 
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evening, a BiH spokesman said that the new map was "totally unacceptable." 
 

(s) On 22 December 1993 the city was reportedly hit by a total of 1744 
shells. This shelling occurred as the warring factions met in Brussels and 
agreed to a cease fire in time for Christmas. 
 

(t) On 23 December 1993 the city was reportedly hit by a total of 1309 
artillery shells. This shelling activity occurred as peace talks in Brussels 
ended without a settlement, with the parties agreeing to meet again on 15 
January. 
 

(u) On 4 January 1994, the city was reportedly hit by a total of 868 
shells. This shelling occurred as BiH and Croatian leaders held talks in 
Vienna. 
 

(v) On 5 January 1994, the city was reportedly hit by a total of 1,409 
shells. This shelling occurred as BiH and Croatian leaders held a second day 
of talks in Vienna. On 6 January 1994, Sarajevo was reportedly hit by a total 
of 732 shells as BiH President IzetbegoviN demanded that the UN Security 
Council stop the shelling of the city. On 7 January the city was reportedly 
hit by a total of 906 shells. This continued bombardment prompted the UN 
Security Council to condemn the bombardment of the city. 
 

K.  The blockade of humanitarian aid

44. The blockade of humanitarian aid has been used as an important tool in 
the siege. Such interference with humanitarian aid which endangers the lives 
and well being of civilians is a war crime. Four hundred thirty thousand 
people are estimated to be dependent on food aid in Sarajevo and its 
surrounding areas. 50/ Not only has the blockade of aid contributed to the 
demoralization of the civilian population, but it has adversely affected its 
physical health. 51/ A shortage of food has led to a malnutrition rate 
described by UNHCR as being on par with that of the poorer developing nations. 
A shortage of fuel has resulted in the shutdown of the city's bakery, the 
water pumping station and other essential services. In addition, hospitals 
have been without power and have had to function without lights, x-ray 
machines, monitors, or proper anesthetics.  
 
45. Unlike other enclaves in BiH which depend on overland convoys, the 
international humanitarian airlift into Sarajevo's United Nations controlled 
airport has helped to bring most supplies into the city. On 12 October 1994, 
the UNHCR announced that the Sarajevo airlift was in its 467th day, overtaking 
the 462 days of the Berlin airlift between June 1948 and September 1949. 52/
On 18 January 1994, UN officials reported that 7,272 flights had brought in 
81,948 tons of aid into Sarajevo via the humanitarian airlift. However, due to 
airport closings and airlift suspensions caused by shelling and sniping 
attacks in the area, this effort is often suspended. 53/

46. The chronology documents the fact that the airport area has been one of 
the most often shelled areas of the city. 54/ This activity suggests a 
possible correlation between the high level of shelling in the airport area 
and an intent to blockade humanitarian aid. 55/ It can be argued that while 
the besieging forces are blockading overland humanitarian aid throughout BiH, 
they are accomplishing the same result in Sarajevo by shelling the airport 
area, forcing the suspension of the humanitarian airlift. 
 
47. Over land, the city is surrounded by BSA forces and entry requires 
passing through numerous BSA checkpoints. The besieging forces have continued 
to use aid as a weapon in the siege. During late November 1993, the commanders 
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on the BiH-Serb border reportedly delayed trucks carrying winter supplies to 
Sarajevo such as plastic sheeting and shoes in defiance of an aid-delivery 
accord signed at the beginning of the month. On 25 December 1993 a convoy 
carrying beans, mattresses, and 60 tons of diesel fuel arrived in the city. 
However, the United Nations reported that the trucks were initially held up by 
BSA forces who tried to divert the convoy onto an impassable route. 
 

L.  The use of utilities as a weapon of war

48. Throughout the siege, the destruction of electric, gas, phone line and 
water facilities has been used as a weapon against the inhabitants of the 
city. Both the defenders and the besiegers have often accused each other of 
using these utilities as weapons of war. UN and local attempts to repair 
damaged lines and pumping stations have often been rebuffed with shell and 
sniper fire, resulting in numerous deaths and injuries. For example, it had 
been reported that by March 1993, 18 of the city's water repair technicians 
had been killed while trying to repair damaged pipes. 
 
49. The city's drinking water depends on power to the main pumping station. 
Power lines have frequently been cut by fighting or by forces using the 
utilities as weapons against civilians. The besieging forces have on several 
occasions reportedly turned off the city's main water supply and have refused 
to permit work crews to repair and replenish necessary water purification 
systems. The water cut-off has led to long queues outside water sources in the 
city. These long lines have attracted sniper and shellfire from the besieging 
forces on several occasions and have resulted in the deaths of many civilians. 
Civilians are also vulnerable to sniper fire as they are forced to carry 
containers filled with water obtained from the few remaining water sources. 
These heavy containers are frequently carried for miles by hand, or carted on 
bicycles, baby carriages, and shopping carts.  
 
50. Winter conditions put the city's residents in danger of starving or 
freezing to death. Because of a shortage of heating fuel, many of the city's 
trees have been cut down and used as firewood. 56/ Residents have also been 
forced to burn books, furniture, and any other materials gathered burn to 
provide themselves with heat.  
 

M.  Concluding observations

51. On 5 February 1994, at least 68 persons were killed and 200 others were 
wounded in the shelling of a market in the Sarajevo city centre. 57/ In 
reaction to that attack, NATO issued an ultimatum on 9 February giving BSA 
forces 10 days, beginning on 11 February, to withdraw their heavy weapons from 
a designated exclusion zone or face heavy airstrikes. Very little progress was 
made until 17 February when Russia announced that it was sending a contingent 
of 400 troops to the city and persuaded BSA forces to comply with the NATO 
ultimatum. On 20 February, NATO declared that there had been virtual 
compliance with its ultimatum and that there was no need for airstrikes at 
that stage. 58/ Since that date, artillery fire has substantially decreased 
in Sarajevo. 59/

52. Based on the events reported over the course of the siege, any military 
personnel who has engaged in unlawful sniping or shelling activity is 
individually responsible if he knew that such acts would cause the death or 
injury of innocent civilians, the destruction of protected targets, or the 
destruction of public and civilian property which had no apparent military 
purpose and for which there was no valid military necessity. 
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53. On the basis of the conduct observed from April 1992 to February 1994, 
it is apparent that the Sarajevo Romanija Corps of the BSA and its commanders 
are responsible for a great deal of the widespread destruction in Sarajevo. It 
is also apparent that the command structure knew, or should have known, that 
they were attacking civilian targets. The Sarajevo Romanija Corps of the BSA 
has surrounded the city since the beginning of the siege. Given the magnitude 
of the shelling over the course of the siege, the logistics required to re-arm 
the besieging forces, and the continuous attacks on civilian targets, the 
commanders of the Sarajevo Romanija Corps should be held accountable for the 
extensive destruction to private and public property, and for the resulting 
loss of civilian lives. 
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Date Total 

1,500 
i 72 
112 
52 
38 
38 
135 
80 
48 
68 
54 

1 89 
50 
68 
749 
116 
86 
34 
4 
50 

1 94 
163 
330 

1,304 
1.57 0 
723 
4-45 
126 
341 
7 07 
SC0 
109 
47 
240 

1.300 
347 
165 
37 

7 503 
578 
i ,500 
i ,089 . - 

13 

15 
15 
181 
95 
393 
170 
962 
3000 
2.398 
140. 

Date 

04-02-93 
04-03-93 
04-04-93 
04-05-93 
04-06-93 
04-07-93 
04-08-93 
04-09-93 
04-10-93 
04-11-93 
04-12-93 
04-13-92 
04-14-93 
04-15-93 
04-16-93 
04-17-03 
04-18-93 
04-19-93 
04-20-93 
04-21 -93 
04-22-93 
04-23-93 
O4 - 24- 93 
04-25-93 
O4 - 26- 93 
04-27-93 
04-28-93 
04-29-93 
04-30-93 
05-01 -93 
05-02-93 
05-03-93 
05-OL-93 
05-05-93 
05 -06-93 
05-07-93 
05-08-93 
05-09-93 
05-10-93 
05-1 7-93 
05 - i 2-93 
05-13-93 
05-15-93 
05-16-93 
05-17-93 
05-i8-93 
05-19-93 
05 - 20- 93 
05-2? -93 
05-22-93 
05-23-93 
05-24-93 
05-25-93 

Total Date Total 

174 
8 

190 
21 0 

1,467 
170 

1,500 
630 
67 
48 
21 
224 
78 

2,000 
101 
169 
144 

3 ,TT7 
3.000 
2.390 

2 
23 
64 

1 07 
1 54 
160 
94 
600 
40 
200 
64 
60 
830 
77 
390 
008 
i 50 
60 
85 
80 
i 25 
716 
33 
120 
140 

' 8G 
93 
31 6 
300 
163 
743 
143 
7 42 
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Date Date Date 

'These nurnoerç represent only those days in the iHRL1 
Chronology of the BattleISiege of Smlevo  for wiiich tottl sheiling nurnbers 
were reported. lndiviauai sheiling inciaents are no1 inciuaed. 



IHRU Chronology of the BafflefSiege of Sarajevo 

Date Date Dare 



Date - Total - Date Total Date Total 

7 
1 
4 
2 
7 
1 
2 
6 
9 
8 
2 
4 
4 
3 
2 
2 
3 
4 
4 
15 
9 
7 
2 
1 
6 
3 
22 
24 
8 

7 7 
1 
1 
6 

12 
i 2 
3 
7 
4 
1 

1 O 
1 

7 
1 

1 
A -t 

2 
2 



Date Total Date Date 

Total Killec 

Total 

These numbers contain only those ciays in the IHRLl Chronology of tine Batîie/Siege of Sarajevo for which 
total numbers of casualties were  reportes. Casiiatties from i n a ~ i a u a l  incidents are  not incluaed. For 
adual  cumulative totais of nunibers of persons kiilea. see Weekly Casuaities - Sol-irce: 
Bi3 Institrite for Public Health," (Tade). 



IHRU Chronology of ?he BatlieRiege of Sarajevo 
s/i994/674/he~ E 
Page 3 4  Daiiy CasuaIty TOMS Reported 

Date 

04-05-92 
04-08-92 
04-14-92 
04-20-92 
04-21 -92 
04-29-92 
05- 16-92 
05-27-92 
05-37 -92 
06-08-92 
06-16-92 
06- 19-92 
06-20-92 
06-22-92 
06-29-92 
07-08-92 
07-13-92 
07-15-92 
07-20-92 
07-23-92 
07-25-92 
07-28-92 
07-29-92 
07-30-92 
07-31 -92 
08-04-92 
08-07-92 
08-09-92 
08-11 -92 
08-12-92 
08-16-92 
08-17-92 
08-18-92 
08-79-92 
08-20-02 
08-21 -92 
08-22-92 
08-23-02 
08-25-92 
08-26-02 
08-27-92 
08-28-02 
08-29-92 
09-01 -92 
09-08-92 
09-1 1 -92 
09-12-92 
09-14-92 
09-15-92 
09-16-92 
09- 17-92 
09-18-92 

Number 

Tobi - Date - 
Wounded * 

Total Date - Total 



Date Total Date Date 

Total Woundea 

Total 

* Tnese nurnbers represer?? oniy those days in the l f  RLI Chrono!ooy of tne BatileJSiege of Sarajevo for which 
t o a l  numoe.; of casualties were reportec. Casualties frorn indiviaual incidents are  not inciuaea. For 
actlial cxnriiative totzis of nuribers of persons wotlnaed. see Weekly Casuakies - Soürce: 
Si5 I?stir.ute for ?ujlic 3eaith." (Table). 
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Key =O I Z LI Tajle af Freqaehcy of Snelli.?.?o ic Sarsjevo Areas 

AIea A I l idza 

Exergoizxes: SÏilCit.5, 3zicse or: M a i =  W:=e t o  Sarajevo, Ilicza. I?sz i?~=e  for  F-isical T=:"ora--r Y .  & 
Xehiabili:acior? 

Area B Western Area 

Area C 

3a; lo~ac 

R a j  f ovac 

Area D Alipasino P o l j e  area 

Oslokaej e , FS.Tila.lci Bkzzatks, Al<-asiz-lû ?cl je, ALi-asir. .vos=, Pa:* laczi=l;, ?w-oz=i~a 
A--a=;;ra ( faczo- :, .%&O a. 3Lli;'ç 

Area E Airport Area, S o c t h w e s t e r c  Sÿburbs 

Area F N o v i  Grad Area 

Zlec=ric Tzar. Depcz, Pot7i G=ad 

k-ea G Cengic V i l a  Area/=asno 

: c a s  Sarko & -Cele-ekara 3uil-A-5, "as'@, Tesir. :-:ail, Cer.ci= Vila, :-:ozel Briszcl,  Cezcic Vila. 
Vezeriza-; CCole$e, ?erc Xosczic Sqzare, Slek=rc-ri=~e-> BcilS=g, ?lw.rr xi11 cf Sarajevo. Ka== 
%ke r; 

B u c a  P o t o k  Area 

D o l a c  M a l t a  k-ea 

Area 2 K o s e v o  k-ea 

Zezoro :-:os-<=al, Xose-,-c :-:os?i=al, Oi'ic Si=es. 0 I ; ~ i c  Caislex, Ol'ic Ce?=er, Lior. Ce.-e=e?. 
SL-a j evo Zoo 

k-ea L Norb&east Area 

-.pz---. ...- ::<, vasir: za? 



Area M O l d  Town 

3ascarsija,  3azaa-, Yarice=. I s l d c  fheolwicai  Çehooi, 52razy ,  Gazi F-sref 3eçot.a Yssqze, 
F2czijska MosFrle, O l i  Tovn, Telepio=e ü ?os=, :-Io;el ?:ro?a, Morica ?eo?le's 3a.-X, %atezlLze 
O~zs i ce  =P.e City 3rei-ery, Vi~zor  BÏjarj >risoz, Vase YLskka 

Area N Bjeiave Area 

3jeiave 

Area O City C e n t e r ,  D o w n t o w n  Area 

30ii.=o'.-i:, C i = y  Ce??er, Novo S c a j  evo, larliane-.= S.LI&-c, ,- ?resiaercy 3x2-c, Gove-~=er.= 
3";;~;- ,,,-.g 2-ea, Fail- S=arior?, .=ii M a k  I r W s s i o ~  Pacili=y, =shall Ti:o Szree=, Oslojoàe=je. 
Tsbacc~ ?ac=ory, EoliGal; 172, Old Zexist Ceaezezy, Hars%?211 ?i=o B~zzafks, US-.-erslzy, Ozoka 
3: - s--: ,-,&,, -- Pe-les McseL.. V-*a=ja Bricge, Ve:er*ary Ccllege, SzL: ,?<or h'eigk5or:?ooi, 
Darovalaca :C?--i Szreez. Slec:rf ci=y & Xacer ?ra-sziss50-, Co'zzzko-se of Sa--.=je..-, Ske-,cerga, 
W l i c  ?z~-qor_atio-.  Nefwor:Ç 

k-ea P Grbavica 

Or3a-.;, ca 

UN sites 

ZSZ=? Eeac-ar.ers, üX?XO?OX, a- -~ekLcles, ; l ~ e s  

Area R Vraca *ea 

Vraca 

ktea S Southeas t 

3is--; ' -- -.€, Szari Grai, f rbeï i f  Mc-~:zai 

k-ea T Lukavi c a 

>&+..< . -ca 
Ares N o n  LoczlizeC T z g e t s  

-- I.--ce-.,--,-, ; - -- : .c: ? ~ s l F =  SÏT;rbs, C%:=er of Social Wzk, 3rasrA=z, üzlie?=ifieC CxzcSes, J-IC%:=ifiec 
S-agaces, pale, Sokolovic Xolc,-.ia, Breka, %O'== :-a>, t.cc E i l l ,  %es=e= >a,--s of Saraje-JC, 
Golo=:;, *>c-jik, ü ~ i i e z = i f i e ê  C i - . - i l i r  ve$icles, Czzs:<i==s of Çaraje;-c, û ~ C e z c = i ~ i e ë  >&Li= 
:K5zcts-. , C-.iCez=ified Skc-~i-.c Ce-.=ez, Xolozja, V&aïiz, Üriiceizifiee CF=- ?ac=o-, rXl&"e?'S 

-?,Ra S--a-- Vcj;*o& S::-ik, I l i j aS ,  Visokc, Zaizici,  ?zas?.c>, Xay 1. l a s s y  S c 5 o o i y r ~ .  Ce=ij- C _ _ _ _ ,  

Sckool , Gorrii IXazorac 

- 75ese sI=es ia---e re-czed aii i-ezo e i= ie r  rio: 1CezzifieC -dit? -ar,ic2ari='., o r  are 
10=a-~i  - -  - -  :-  oc-^-.^- ,-,,.. c sec=ioïs of =:le =i=y, =Li+ CD zsz a23ear ori zhe a==a=beE -a>. 
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Target D a t e s  Shelled 

D o n  Town/ 
City C e n t e r :  (1992) : 05.04.; 22.04.; 18.35.; 07.05.; 09.06.; 22.05.; 

26.06.; 30.05.; 04-37.; 07.37.; 08.07.; 10.07.; 
21.07.; 23.07.; 25.07.; 29.07.; O4.OE.; l3.06.; 
17-08.; 17.06.; 21.08.; 23.08.; 24-08.; 30.08.; 
06-09.; 13.09.; 15.09.; 17-02.; 21.09.; 24.09.; 
29.00.; 04.1O.; 05.10.; 29.iû.; 31.11.; 10.11.; 
13.11.; 15.11.; 23.11.; 25.11.; 04.12.; 18.12.; 
23.12.; 21.12.; 23.12.; 25.12.; 30.12. 

Tl dza: 

Old Town/ 
Bascarsija: (1992) : 05-34.; 08.04.; 22.04.; 23-04.; 31-35.; ~2.35.; 

02-35.; 24-05.; 29.05.; 97-05.; 12.35.; 19.06.; 
04-07.; 03.07.; 14.07.; 17-07.; 18.07.; 20.34.; 
29-07.; 30.07.; 12-08.; 15-02.; 21.38.; 22.33.; 
08.33.; 14-03.; 15.09.; 17-99.; 12.95.; 29.39.; 
04.10.; O5.10.; 13.10.; 23-13.; 24-10.; 25.zc.; 
29.10-; 3:-10.; 93.11.; O&.Z~.; ag-ll-; 1 7 . 1 ~ - ;  



Targe t Dates Shelled 

Old Town/ 
Bascarsi j a : (1992) : 22.11.; 24.11.; 25.11.; 05.12.; 06.12.; 14.12.; 

19-12.; 29.12.; 30.12. 

UNPROFOR : 

Presidency 
Building: 

Radio & TV: (1952) : 06.04.; 08.04.; 10.04.; 21.04.; 02.05.; 04.05.; 
12.C5.; 29.C5.; 07-06.; 17.07.; 30.08.; iC.CC.; 
1C. os. 



Targe t 

D o b r i r ?  j a : 

D a t e s  Shelled 

E o l i d a y  Inn: (19921 : 35.06.; 04-07.; 00.07.; 07.07.; 10.57.; 28.07.; 
05.08.; 21.06.; 24.68.; 30.08.; 12.39.; 14-09.; 
19.09.; 05-10.; 05.12. 

Kosevo 
Hospital : 

Vogosca: 



Target 

Vogosca : 

Otes : 

Dates Shelled 

Zuc Bill : (1992) : 18.11.; 09.12.; 13.12.; 14.12. 

Parliament : (1992) : 07.04.; 06.07.; 31.07.; 23.08.; 14.09.; 15.09.; 
20.11.; 02.12. 

Klas Sarko & 
Veiepekara: (1992) : 17.05.; 09.06.; 06.08.; 12.08.; 31.08.; 07.05. 

(1993) : 26.02. 

Osloboden j e 

Hospitals: 

Cemeteries: 
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Targe t Dates Shelled 

Cemeteries : (fS93) : Z0.05.; 12.06. 

(1994) : CS.01.; 05.01.; 09.01 

Mt. Igman (1992) : 26. OS 
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A. Bosnian Huslim Structures Damaged by Shelling 

The followinq Sarajevo Islamic structures have been reported 

by 'the State Commission for GaLhering Faes on War Crines in the 

Republic of Bosnia Herceqovina as danageà or destroyed by 

shelling-' The infoniation provided by the State Comission is 

listed belov. It should be noted that while the State Concission 

provides an extensive list of the buildings danaqed, ve,y little 

decail is provided as to when and how 'chese s+--act=es vere danaged 

or destroyed. It is clear in most crses that the reported dz~age 

vas the resuft of the shelling of canbatants, but is not alleged 

specificzlly vhici forces or inaividuals vas responsible for the 

shelling which resulted in dznzqe and destruction to these 

structures fisted: 

The list of eanaged and des6~oyed building in Sarajevo 

provided by 'de Strte Conmission is as foilows: 

1. The Inperial. mosque in SaraSevo, constructed in 1565 
and restored txo yeers ago, vas heavily anaged. Wonmental 
tacbstones and nishtns aroand the nosque were also hezvily dazaged 
and sone of th- cospletely destroyed. 

2 .  The Gazi-ffusrev Bey IiSraq (known for its 
nazuscripts; , was shelieà ( "Sy  the aqgressor") several tizies and 
neavily aanagec- 

3. Gazi Husrev-3ey mos-e, built in 1530 vas heavily 
arnaqed, especially 'de doie anà izinaret. It ïas kit bÿ ==re than 
60 skells. 

'See "Docments 2zd Tacts, Deroiisked Sacral. Objects of Isiariic 
,-O--. -~nity . in the Re~ibiic of Scsnia-Eerceqovina D u r i c g  tL?e 
Agçression in 1 9 9 Z n ,  L!e Balletin, S=rte Co-zission fsr Go-hering 
'acrs on Xar ;rixes in the Re-ublic of 3osnie-Zerceqovina, O c t o b e r ,  



4 .  The Gazi Husrev-Bey Turbeh vas  heavi ly  damqed. 

5. The Murate Bey Rirbeh vas  heav i ly  daznaged. 

6 .  The A l i  Pasha mosque, constzucted i n  1360 vas 
heavi ly  damaged, e s p e c i a l l y  the done. 

7. Xavadza Durak mosque (5ashcharshi)  i n  Sarajevo (16t? 
centu--y) was danaged by many s h e l l s .  

8 .  Gazi-Husrev Bey hanikah vas s u b s t a n t i z l l y  danaged. 

9 .  The Kursumiija lledcese b u i l t  i n  1537 vzs daiaged by 
s e v e r a i  grenades. 

10. The F a c ~ l t y  of I s h m i c  s c i ence  t h e  Ghrzi Husrev 
Bey Medrese were heavi ly  aanageà. 

11. Cekrcina mosque, b u i l t  i n  1526, suf  fered sïbstan; i+l  
d a a g e  a s  ïell as other biiildings i n  t h e  c e n t e r  of the O l d  Toim. 

12 .  Feh'hat-Bey nosque (Ferhzc i j a ) ,  built i n  1561, v i s  
davaqed by shef l ing .  

13. Hzczi-Oszan Mesdzid (Tabacki) ,  b u i l t  i n  1591, w z s  
cosp le te ly  burnt  cown, 

14. C o ~ a n i  ja mosque vas dznaged. 

15. Dzino-zaàe mosque (Dzanic's nosque) a t  Asikovac i n  
~ a r a j e v o ,  b u i i t  i n  the  17th century vas h i t  by s e v e r a l  s h e l i s .  

16. Dajanl i  Hadzi-Ibrahin mosque a t  GorLca, S i ra jevo,  
da t inq  f-on the 17th centuzy, was denzged a t  the beginninq of the 
aggression aqa ins t  Sarajevo. 

17. H2azi-Sin+n Tekky i n  S i r ~ j e v o ,  one of t h e  s j i r i t u i l  
and i-rellectüal c e n t e r s  of Sarzjevo r a s  sïk.s:antially dana~eC. 

18. Gazgani Hadzi-Ali Ffesdzid at Sirokaca, S i rz jevo,  
dctir .3 from 1561, w z s  daaageà i n  the  a--ille-q a t t a c k  i n  Cie 
r e s i C e n t i a l  zone of t h e  Old Tom. 

19. The nishzns  i n  the  Bey mcsque ï e r e  dazaged. The  
n i s h i z s  of Reis-ul-Üil-a Causevic s e r e  a l s o  àziaçed. 

20. The Seikh Y+çribi nos-e (Kagribijz) is S z i i j e v c ,  
cons=ricted i n  t h e  1SCh centil-=y, is one of t h e  r o s t  s i q n i f i c a n t  
Isi+-i- 0 b j e c ~ s  in a r c h i t e c r u r e .  The mosqiie +ne i;s =inar-r i>ere 
des t rcyeà  at t h e  efic of Hay, 1992 .  

21. IVI~OV Hzdzi-Xekaed Yesazid (2-28 .=nc ~ 5 4 0 )  in 
Sarajevo ïzs destzoyeE on Zune 1 2 ,  19SZ. 
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2 2 .  Ijdidzik Sinan Mosque at Sirokaca constmcted before 
1562 was destroyea during shelling of Sarajevo on May 19, and May 
20, 1992. 

23. The nosque at Grivici (Hadzici near Sarajevo) vas 
àestroyed and many nishans weze danagea. 

24 .  The mosque in Hrzsno (Sarajevo) was damaged in 
several places. It was da~aged before the war by an explosive 
device. 

25. The Sheriat Law School in Sarajevo (1887) uas 
danaged, especially the atriuz and facade designed in the Moorish 
style. 

26. The Sarac Ali mosque at VrOanjusa, Sarzjevo, built 
in 1892/3, was exposed to artillery fire several times. 

27. The new moscpe at Robilja Glava in Sarajevo w i =  
characteristic minaret vas destroyed by t w e n t y  tank shells and a 
large nutbez of grenades on S e p t d e r  2, 1992. 

28.  The mosque in Svrake nezr Voqoscz (Sarajevo) vas 
destroyeà on May 2, 1 9 5 2 .  

29. The mosque in Ugorsko (Vogosca near Sarajevo) vas 
shelled several times. The heaviesz shelling occxrred on Sep=eojer 
1, 1992 ïhen it was destroyec. 

30. The mosque in Sokolje (Sarajevo) vas shelled by 
various veapons several times. 

31. The mosque in Suljakov Potok, Sarajevo, vas 
substtntiaffy damaged. 

32. The zosqüe ic 3ri jescc in Sarajevo, openeC in 199i, 
sas descroyec. 

33. The neï à o ~ e k  mosqae in B r ,  Ssrrl jevo, vas 
severely dazageu. 

3 4 .  The neï ziosqie in Kotorac near Sarajevo vas set oc 
fire Sy "Chetziksn. 

35. The Sheikh F e n h  Mos-e (Abdesthana) in Sarajevo, 
Suilt in 1541, was heavily dznaoed by grenades. 

36. Haazi Iknon-a92 ?o?alovic Mosque (Lu30 Mos-ef in 
Sarajevo, built in 1525, ras hezvily damaqed. 

37. Sinan Voivoaa Eat 'Jn Mosque at Vratnik-Mejdan in 
Szza~evo, 1552,  kzo ïn  as "unZer rhe üalnuz =iosqüen uas dz-esed. 

3 8 .  K~?sar>-zaàe Mosqùe at Vratzik (Sora jevo) Tas aanage5. 



3 Mokica Hadzi Sinan Mesdzid at Vratnik (Sarajevo) 
was dacaged, 

4 0. Badzi-ISrahim Kasapovic Mesdzid at Vratnik 
(Sarajevo), datinq fron the 16th century, vas shelled. 

The mosque Selo (Sarajevo) heavily 

42. The nosque at Konatin (Sarajevo) vas àamzge~. 

43. Kulin Bali' nosque (Cakalusaj in Sarajevo ïzs 
severely damaged at the end of August, 1992. 

4 4 .  Clock Toüer near Bey mosque (Sarajevo) was sevezely 
dznaged . 

4 5 .  The moscpe at Nedzarici (Sarajevo) iias severely 
damagea. 

4 6 .  The ?nos-e at Kavaci (Sarz jevo) vzs heavily àznagecf. 

4 7 .  The nevly built mosque at SokofovFc Kolonija 
(Sarajevo) vas destroyee. 

4 8 .  The mosque at Breka (Sarajevo) vas cs=~ietefy 
aestroyed. 

4 9 .  The Xesiaence of Reis-ul-'Jllema L-as severely danacjed 
as v e l l  as the ïnole builàing of Rijaset of the Islaric Coizz~n icy  
on Auqust 29, 1992. 

50. Vakuf apzrtzents in the buildino of Riyaset of the 
I s l z ~ i c  Co=uniZy (Szrajevo) were dazaqed DY t2.a sheils. 

51. The Xeshihzt of the Islanic Co=t:r,ity (Sara jevc) ïas 
she-led by :ive grenaàes. 

5 2 .  The Duiiàizç of the Islzeit Comuni ty  (Sarajevo) ;.as 
dazageà . 

53. The Duilcing of Gazi Eusrev Bey Vakuf in  Sarzjevo 
r a s  azraged. 

5 4 .  ~ a t i  Rusrev Bey Ue:uteb in S+rajevo w z s  severel? 
danaged- One of the o f f i c i a i s  i n  tkis Vakuf vas k i i i e d  and t;;o 
ï e r e  ïcundec. 

55. Ir. Sarajevo soro  then 100 V a h f  büilcinqs vere  
aazzaqec out o f  ïhicf. i/3 ï e re  ca=pleze ly  destroyec. F l a t s  cf Ixzn, 
prûfessors in tke Gazi-E-:üsrev Bey Me6rese azd at t h e  Facxlty of 
Islanic Co-&unity as well as officiais in cicher ins=it=~ions ta t h e  
Isiazic Ccz;;uuniZy uere heavi ly  canaqed. 
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B. Church Buildings Damaged bp Bhell ing 

The fol lowing Church complexes i n  Sara jevo have been repor ted  

by t h e  S t a t e  Commission for Gathering facts on War Crimes i n  the  

Republic of Bosnia-Hercegovina, as being damaged or des t royed  by 

shel l ing. '  While t h e s e  r e p o r t s  i d e n t i f y  the structures damaged, 

little or no information is provided a s  t o  the d a t e  of aanage o r  to 

who is responsible.  

1. The Cathedra1 - b u i l t  i n  1889 - windows and s t a i n e d  
g l a s s  windows heav i ly  damaged; copqer roof ridàled w i t h  s n o t s ;  
Stone facade damaged by s h e l l  fragments. 

2. The Ch=& of St. C y r i l  and Method - b u i l t  i n  1896 - 
windows broken and dome and wzll d i r e c t l y  h i t  by s h e l l s .  

3. Building of the  Vrtzbosna Theological  Spminary. - 
b u i l t  in 1893 - windows broken and f a c a ~ e  damaged by s h e l l s  f a l l i n g  
i n  its v i c i n i t y .  The roof above l i b r a r y  nit d i r e c t l y  by s h e l l .  

4 .  The Churck of t h e  Queert of Rosary at B t n j s k i  %ri jeg  - b u i l t  i n  1910 i n  Baroque s t y l e  - roof d i r e c t l y  h i t  by s e v e r a l  
s h e l l s .  

5 .  St .  Vincent 's  Church - b u i l t  i n  1883 - d i r e c t l y  h i t  
be several s h e l l s  an& a l n o s t  completeiy destzoyed. Three paintings 
by GaSr i je l  J u r k i c  and church organ des=oyed. A l t e r  and the 
i c t e r i o r  of t h e  churcn heavi iy  danaqed. Repair of the des t roye= 
roof vas n o t  p o s s i b i e  unàer the condi t ions .  

6 .  S t .  Joseph's Church a t  Xarijin Dvor - b u i l t  i n  193s - roof of -e church d i r e c t l y  hi= by s e v e r a l  s h e l l s  and h e a v i l y  
dazaged. Staineà-glass  ïinàows painted Sy Latkovic,  c l o c k  an6 b e l 1  
i n  *.e tover  a s  weil  a s  t h e  church àoor ana facade  danaged. 

7. The Honastery anà Churc:? of St. Anthony a t  B i s t r i k  - 
buiit i n  1912-4 - botfi church anà nonaste-ry damaged by s h e l l i n g .  

8 .  The Churc5 of Mzry's Asswpt ion  at Stsp  - b u i l t  i n  
1890-2 - h i t  by s h e l l s  and cozp ie te iy  burned. 

'sec " D e s t ~ ~ c t i c n  of Sacra? cozi:lexes, C b ~ z = ? _  Coiplexes i r r a g e i  
ar,S deszroyed i n  the  Zerricory of VrhEosna Archbisnopric by Pcto5er 
2 7 ,  i992", a u f l e t i n ,  S t a t e  C a z z i s s i o n  f o r  Gathezing Faczs on War 
C r i z e s  i n  t h e  Xesublic of Eosniz-5ercec3vina, February , 1993, IhiCï 
Dcc. NOS- 13287-8. 
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II.  CHRONOLOGY OF THE BATTLE AND SIEGE OF SARAJEVO 
 

A. April 1992

1.  5/4/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: After thousands of protestors took to the 
streets, fierce shooting from heavy machineguns and automatic weapons were 
heard in all parts of the city, accompanied by explosions. Source(s):  
Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Unidentified downtown buildings. Source(s):  Reuters Press 
Report. 
 
Description of Damage: Bullet shattered windows in a number of unidentified 
downtown buildings. Source(s):  Reuters Press Report. 
 
Sniping Activity: Shooting into crowds of demonstrators by unidentified 
gunmen. Source(s):  United Press International. 
 
Casualties: A doctor at the Sarajevo hospital and police officials said at 
least seven people were killed Sunday (three in pre-dawn police station 
attacks) and 10 were injured. 60/ Source(s):  United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

54.  Tensions escalated on the eve of a meeting by European Community 
Ministers who were expected to announce the recognition of BiH as an 
independent state.  Fighting broke out after the expiration of a 2:00 p.m. 
deadline set by Serbian leaders for cancellation of a full mobilization of 
the Republic’s Territorial Defence and police reserve forces dominated by 
Croats and Muslims.  The mobilization order was issued Saturday by President 
Alija Izetbegovi@. 61/

55.  After the deadline passed, thousands of people were reported to have  
taken to the streets in spontaneous peace marches as government-run Sarajevo 
television began issuing appeals for ethnic amity.  The largest body of 
demonstrators headed towards the Republic's Assembly building, and hundreds 
began moving toward several buildings that had been seized by armed Serbs. The 
crowd chanted "put down your arms".  Unidentified gunmen were then reported to 
have fired into the air to discourage the crowd from crossing the bridge, but 
then fired into the crowd.  A Yugoslav journalist reported that he saw "two 
men and a woman fall on the bridge". 62/ One protestor was confirmed dead, 
but there was no independent confirmation of who started the shooting. 63/

56.  Croatian radio said that explosions rocked Sarajevo and that the JNA had 
captured the airport late in the day.  "Shortly after 23:00, a true war 
flared up again in Sarajevo", said Croatian radio, monitored by the British 
Broadcasting Corporation.  "Fierce shooting from heavy machineguns and 
automatic weapons started ringing out from every part of the city . . . and 
explosions have also been rocking the city", it said. 64/ Low flying MiG-21 
war jets of the JNA flew over Sarajevo in apparent attempts to discourage the 
fighting between Serbian "militiamen against Muslim and Croat police and 
paramilitary fighters".  Grenade explosions and machinegun fire could be 
heard during the day in a number of neighbourhoods.  Several armoured cars 
manned by Muslim police were seen on the streets.   Bullet-shattered windows 
were observed in a number of downtown buildings. 65/
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(b)  Local reported events

57. The government announced a curfew from 10:00 p.m. to 5:00 a.m.. 66/

58. Radovan Karadži@, Alija Izetbegovi@ and Miljenko Brki@ of the Croatian 
Democratic Union reportedly agreed to a total cease-fire in the republic. 
Also in attendance at the talks in a Sarajevo TV studio were JNA Colonel 
General Milutin Kukanjac and EC monitor Antonio Santos. 67/

2.  6/4/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Artillery fire was reported all around the 
airport. The centre of the city and the main television tower was shelled. 
Daylong firefights reportedly eased in an evening downpour of rain. Source:  
United Press International; Reuters; New York Times.

Targets Hit: Bazaar District; Unidentified homes and shops in the Old Town 
District; the Main Television Tower; the Centre for Social Work. Source(s):  
The New York Times, United Press International, Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified.  
 
Sniping Activity: Suspected Serb snipers fired on peace demonstrators in 
front of the parliament, wounding from 13 to 15 people. The sniping was 
reported to have originated from the Holiday Inn. Source(s):  United Press 
International, Reuters. 
 
Casualties: At least 11 killed, 100 wounded since Sunday. Source(s):  United 
Press International and Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

59.  Fierce fighting enveloped Sarajevo early Monday with a battle for 
control of its airport.  Government radio and television reported artillery 
fire all around the airport and described attacks on several barracks of the 
JNA, but did not identify the combatants on either side. 68/

60.  Serbs shelled the Muslim heart of Sarajevo as ethnic battles continued 
and doctors at city hospitals and state-run Sarajevo Television said that at 
least 11 people had been killed and about 100 wounded in clashes since Sunday 
in Sarajevo. They believed that there were many more casualties which they 
could not confirm.  For a second time in as many days, suspected Serbian 
snipers fired several times on thousands of peace demonstrators in front of 
the Parliament.  Reports on the wounded ranged from 13 to 15 people. 69/

61.  Gunfire was reported to have come from the Serb-controlled Holiday Inn, 
the headquarters of the Serbian Democratic Party.  Thousands of protesters 
were reported to have charged the building and smashed windows.  Some who 
entered the building to search for snipers threw several grenades in the 
lobby.  They smashed open doors and led away at least three people. Suspected 
Serb snipers fired again about an hour later, injuring at least one person. 
Muslim militiamen then took control of the hotel. 70/

62.  It was also reported by state-run media, witnesses and the EC monitoring 
mission office in Sarajevo that Serbian police seized the Interior Ministry 
police training centre in downtown Sarajevo and held an unknown number of 
cadets and teachers hostage.  Armed Serbs were also reported to have looted 



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 154

the Interior Ministry's police commando training centre, setting it on   
fire. 71/

63. Selim Hadibajri, the mayor of the Bazaar District, an area comprised of 
cobblestone streets with mosques, shops and restaurants, reported that the 
area was hit repeatedly by Serb mortar and artillery shells that morning. 
Mortar shells were reported to have hit the city's main television tower in 
the afternoon. 72/

64. Day long firefights continued between Muslim paramilitaries, Croatian 
paramilitaries, and the Republic's security forces, against Serbian police 
and irregulars, but eased in a heavy evening downpour of rain.  The JNA said 
its troops intervened to halt several clashes in Sarajevo and that it used 
tanks to secure the city airport after intense fighting around the facility.  
Muslim residents, however, stated that the JNA joined Serbian irregulars on 
two outlying hillsides in launching rocket, mortar and artillery strikes, 
that damaged homes and shops in the historic Muslim-dominated Old Town and 
nearby areas.  Muslims were reported to have returned small-arms fire. 73/

65. The Centre for Social Work Sarajevo was shelled on this day, according 
to a report from the Government of BiH. 74/

(b)  Local reported events

66. In a session of the Presidency of BiH, a state of emergency was 
declared in Sarajevo. 75/

(c)  International reported events

67. The European Community in Luxembourg recognized BiH as an independent 
State. 76/ Bosnian President Alija Izetbegovi@ stated, "I welcome this 
decision but it is not necessary to go into euphoria.  A shadow was thrown 
over this by what happened today".  Acting Yugoslav foreign minister Milivoje 
Maksi told Tanjug news agency, "we warned the EC that this premature step 
could only worsen the atmosphere in Bosnia-Hercegovina and embolden those who 
are not interested in agreement". 77/

3.  7/4/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported tense in the evening with 
sporadic gunfire. Source(s): New York Times; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Parliament Building. Source(s):  New York Times.

Description of Damage: Not specified.  
 

Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported to have struck the Parliament 
building. Source(s):  New York Times.

Casualties: Two killed overnight, five killed in the fighting in the police 
academy over the weekend. Source(s):  Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

68. Street corners were reported to have been guarded by men and boys 
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wearing berets and lugging automatic rifles. Sniper fire was reported to have 
struck the Parliament building. 78/

69. Sarajevo radio said that two more people died overnight in Sarajevo, 
but that one had accidently shot himself.  Officials reported that five 
people were killed in fighting in and around the Sarajevo police academy over 
the weekend. 79/

70. The city remained tense Tuesday night with sporadic gunfire heard in 
the empty streets. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

71. Two Bosnian Serbs, Nikola Koljevi@ and Biljana Plavši, resigned from 
the collective Bosnian Presidency. They left to assume leadership positions 
in their own self-proclaimed, independent republic. 80/

(c)  International reported events

72. The United States recognized the independence of Croatia, Slovenia, and 
BiH within their pre-war borders. The Bush Administration said it would also 
lift economic sanctions against BiH, Croatia, Slovenia and Macedonia, but 
would not do so for Serbia and Montenegro. 81/

4.  8/4/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Bombardment of the city began at 5:30 p.m. and 
lasted almost two hours, hitting the Old Town.  Fierce fighting and 
explosions were reported throughout the city.  Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: Old Town alleyways and unidentified buildings; Sarajevo 
Television Station; Centre for Social Work. Source(s): United Press 
International; Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: Windows shattered and cars damaged in Old Town. 
Source(s): United Press International; Government of BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire reported in the new section of the city; 
"Sniper alert" declared in the old section of the city. Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Casualties: At least six dead, seven injured. Source(s):  United Press 
International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

73. Bombardment of the city reportedly began at 5:30 p.m., lasting almost 
two hours.  Shells were reported to have crashed into the alleyways and 
buildings of the historic predominantly Muslim old city, shattering windows 
and damaging cars as residents retreated to their basements.  The muzzle 
flashes of Serb-manned artillery could be seen in three different positions 
on hillsides around the Serb-stronghold of Pale to the east of Sarajevo. 82/

74. Bosnian Interior Ministry official Avdo Hebib told a news conference 
that he got a telephone call from a senior JNA general warning that the  
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bombardment was to take place.  Hebib said the general passed on a message 
from Serbian Democratic Party chief Radovan Karadži@ saying "The city will be 
bombed from Pale unless police release the personal bodyguard of Nikola 
Koljevi@ ", one of two Serbs who resigned from the collective presidency on 
Tuesday.  According to Hebib, the bodyguard was arrested as a sniper. 83/

75. Sarajevo Television broadcast an interview with Colonel General Milutin 
Kukanjac, commander of the JNA in BiH, who denied that the Army was involved 
in any of the fighting.  "This has nothing to do with the army", Kukanjac 
stated, adding that the army "will protect the people". 84/

76. Fierce fighting was reported and the sounds of automatic weapons, 
rockets and explosions were heard in many parts of the city.  Sniper fire 
centreed in the new section of the city according to Sarajevo television.  
The fighting was reported to have begun after 10:00 p.m. when the curfew came 
into effect and continued past midnight. Sarajevo TV reported that mortar 
rounds were fired at the station and that fighting was underway around the 
main television transmission tower. 85/

77. Local residents also reported fighting around Army barracks in the same 
area.  Sarajevo TV reported heavy sniper fire and appealed for an end to the 
shooting.  There were no reported casualties. 86/

78. Sporadic gun battles and "Serbian sniper shots" left at least six 
people dead and seven injured in and around Sarajevo, according to a police 
spokesman.  Municipal officials later announced a "sniper alert" in the old 
section of the city". 87/

79. The Centre for Social Work Sarajevo was shelled on this day, according 
to a report from the Government of BiH. 88/

(b)  Local reported events

80. The Bosnian Government announced "an impending war emergency" and urged 
the various ethnic militias to come together to combat the JNA and Serb 
militias. 89/

5.  9/4/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Thirty-one killed in the fighting "in the last few days". 
Source(s):  Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

81. Ejup Gani@, a Muslim member of the collective presidency said that 
Serbian forces in the hills around Sarajevo threatened to renew bombardments 
with JNA-supplied artillery unless three suspected Serbian snipers were 
released by police. 90/
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82. Reuters reported that 31 people had died in the fighting in Sarajevo in 
the last few days. 91/

(b)  International reported events

83. A round of EC-sponsored peace talks were held in Brussels. 92/ Cyrus 
Vance stated that US and EC recognition of BiH had damaged the peace process. 
He stated that UN troops would not be deployed as peacekeepers. 93/

6.  10/4/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: At 5:30 a.m., an intense bombardment of the New 
Sarajevo area was reported. Firing was renewed at 1:00 p.m. and at 2:00 p.m. 
the Sarajevo Television transmission station was hit. Source(s): United Press 
International; Reuters; The Washington Post.

Targets Hit: New Sarajevo Area (Police Station); Sarajevo Television Main 
Transmission Facility; Pensioner's Home housing peacekeepers. Source(s):  
United Press International; Reuters, New York Times.

Description of Damage: Police station reported on fire; Main Transmission 
Facility damaged, forcing Sarajevo Television off the air for 10 minutes. 
Source(s):  United Press International; Reuters, New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Sniping was directed towards firefighters at the scene of 
the burning police station in New Sarajevo. Source(s):  United Press 
International; Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

84. It was reported that at about 5:30 a.m, Serbian gunners began intense 
two hour mortar and heavy machinegun fire at the New Sarajevo area of the 
city, targeting a police station. The artillery and mortar fire was said to 
have come from nearby hills.  Sarajevo Television showed fire fighters, sent 
to extinguish the burning police station, running for cover from Serbian 
sniper rounds. 94/

85. Serbian "gunners" renewed firing at about 1:00 p.m.. At 2:00 p.m. 
Sarajevo Television went off the air for about 10 minutes as shells hit the 
main power supply of its main transmission station, according to a technician 
at the facility. An unnamed military spokesman later stated that a "renegade 
tank unit" had participated in the barrages "without orders". 95/ The United 
Nations reported that machinegun fire struck a pensioner's home where peace-
keeping personnel were being quartered. 96/

7.  11/4/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting reportedly eased in the city. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
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Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

86. Fighting was reported to have eased around the city after EC special 
envoy Jose Cutilheiro's arrival in the city to meet with leaders of the main 
national parties. 97/

87. Sarajevo Radio reported that a "Serbian defence force" warned that if 
certain facilities, including hospitals and police station in Serb-claimed 
areas of Sarajevo were not surrendered, intensified bombardments would be 
unleashed on the city.  The Serbs also reportedly stated that if Muslims 
carried out their threat to dynamite the Drina River Dam, they would "raze to 
the ground" Sarajevo's Muslim-dominated old quarter. 98/

(b)  Local reported events

88. A cease-fire agreement taking effect at midnight, was brokered by the 
European Community and signed by Muslim, Serb and Croat leaders in the  
city. 99/

8.  12/4/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

89. No reported incidents. 
 
(b)  International reported events

90. Mr. Cutilhero and Mr. Vance reportedly negotiated a cease-fire between 
the warring factions. However, it was reported that Vance still refused to 
support the deployment of UN troops in BiH. 100/

9.  13/4/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Firefights erupted at 6:15 a.m. and continued 
throughout the day in varying intensity. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
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Targets Hit: Main terminal at Airport. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Stray bullets hit airport terminal. Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

91. Firefights erupted at about 6:15 a.m. when police moved to dismantle 
barricades erected in violation of the cease-fire by Serbian gunmen in the 
Mojmilo and Dobrinja neighbourhoods of the city.  The fighting, in which 
Serbian units fired mortars and anti-tank rockets, continued in varying 
intensity throughout the day.  Sarajevo airport was forced to close when 
stray bullets hit the main terminal where hundreds of refugees were waiting 
for evacuation flights. 101/

92. Just after 5:00 p.m., a lone JNA MiG-21 jet fighter passed over the 
city and shattered the sound barrier in a massive boom that shook buildings 
and caused residents to panic. A military spokesman later said the fighter 
was "on a routine flight at 11,000 feet and there was no reason for anyone to 
get upset.  This was not directed to create any kind of panic". 102/

10.  14/4/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy explosions were reported in the late 
afternoon. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One civilian killed, two police officers injured. Source(s):  
United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

93. The city was reported to be quiet ahead of a visit by UN envoy Cyrus 
Vance and European Community monitors. 103/

94. Sarajevo radio said that one civilian was killed and two police 
officers were injured in clashes with Serbian "guerrillas" in the city, where 
heavy explosions were heard during the late afternoon. 104/

(b)  Local reported events

95. United Nations officials in Sarajevo said that an estimated 132,000 
people had fled their homes--some to other parts of BiH, others into 
neighbouring Croatia and Serbia. The Yugoslav government had also reportedly 
airlifted thousands of people in military cargo aeroplanes from Sarajevo to 
Belgrade and to  the capital of Montenegro. 105/
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(c)  International reported events

96. The United States reportedly threatened to expel Yugoslavia from the 
CSCE unless it terminated its assault on BiH. 106/

11.  15/4/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Overnight, shelling was reported and gun 
battles and artillery fire was reported during the day. Source(s): United 
Press International; New York Times; Government of BiH. 
 
Targets Hit: Street cars, bus depots and parking lots. Source(s):  United 
Press International; Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: Twenty-four buses and 14 street cars were damaged by 
overnight shelling. Source(s):  United Press International; Government of 
BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Three killed, several wounded. Source(s): Reuters 
 
Narrative of Events: JNA units were reported to have taken up new positions 
in the city's suburbs.  Army leaders asserted that the units were deployed to 
create a buffer zone between Serb and Muslim forces. 107/

97. Overnight, Serbian irregulars shelled the city's streetcar and bus 
depots and parking lots damaging 24 buses and 14 streetcars. 108/ It was 
reported that Serbian units holding hills overlooking the city fired 
intermittent mortar and small-arms fire that put the municipal tram system 
out of service. 109/

98. Gun battles and artillery fire were reported. 110/

99. Two UN officials were abducted by gunmen near Sarajevo, but were later 
released. 111/

100. Police said that three people were killed and several wounded in modern 
housing estates, including one built as the games village for the 1984 
Olympics. However the police believed that some of the fighting was between 
rival gangs of looters. 112/

(b)  Local reported events

101. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži@ was quoted in a Belgrade newspaper 
as saying that Serbs will "liberate" Sarajevo, "either with an agreement or 
by some other means". 113/

12.  16/4/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Intensified shelling and machinegun fire was 
reported after Cyrus Vance's departure from the city. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
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Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

102. Intensified shelling and machinegun fire erupted after Vance's 
departure that evening for Zagreb. 114/

(b)  Local reported events

103. UN special envoy Cyrus Vance met with Muslim, Croatian and Serbian 
leaders in Sarajevo in an effort to end fighting.  Serb leader Radovan 
Karadži@ told Vance that plans to divide the city into ethnic zones would be 
finalized as soon as possible. 115/

13.  17/4/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Overnight battles were reported near the 
utility company and the Old Town was shelled. Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Muslim quarter of the city. Source(s):  The New York Times

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

104. Overnight battles broke out near Sarajevo's electric utility company 
and Serb mortar fire pounded the Muslim quarter. 116/

(b)  Local reported events

105. The New York Times described the streets of Sarajevo as "a maze of 
barricades, checkpoints and tank traps", as Serbian nationalist leaders 
called for the partitioning of the city as the starting point for the 
division of the entire Republic. 117/

106. The JNA command in BiH said that political leaders had lost control of 
well-armed paramilitary forces, which it said totaled 150,000 in the 
Republic.  "In the crisis areas, especially in Sarajevo, they are terrorizing 
people, looting and destroying property and spread fear, tension and panic 
among citizens", the army said in a statement. 118/

(c)  International reported event

107. The CSCE warned Yugoslavia to end its "clear, gross, and uncorrected 
violation" of the CSCE rules for membership. 119/
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14.  18/4/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling was reported in the area near the 
electric tram depot. Fighting also reported near Vogoša. Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Area near the Main Electric Tram Depot; other locations on the 
public transportation network. Source(s):  United Press International; 
Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: Two killed and many reported injured near the Tram 
Depot. Source(s):  United Press International; Government of BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Between six and seven people were killed in the last 24 hours; 
Another report stated that five security personnel were killed and 20 wounded 
in clashes which spread to a nearby Volkswagen plant (Vogoša). Source(s):  
Reuters, New York Times, Sarajevo Television; United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

108. At least two people were killed by mortar rounds that Serbian gunners 
fired around Sarajevo's main electric tram depot, next to Sarajevo Television 
and Radio headquarters.  UN officials whose offices were several blocks from 
the depot, located one mile from the centre of the city, said that they saw 
many people injured.  The barrage came after Sarajevo Radio officials 
rejected an ultimatum from Serbian "guerrillas" to shut down transmissions. 
120/

109. A report from the Government of BiH stated that the main location of 
the Sarajevo public transportation network, and others in the city, were 
shelled on this day. 121/

110. Sarajevo radio reported six people killed in Sarajevo (including the 
attack on the tram depot). 122/ Sarajevo television reported that seven 
people had been killed in the city in the last 24 hours. 123/

111. Fighting was also reported in the Sarajevo suburb of Vogoša, where 
members of the Republic's security forces fought back an assault on an 
ammunition factory by the JNA.  Kemal Mufti@, an aide to BiH's President, 
Alija Izetbegovi@ said that at least five security personnel were killed and 
20 other people wounded in the clashes which spread to a nearby Volkswagen 
automobile assembly plant. 124/

(b)  Local reported events

112. A US relief mission operation began at 12:20 p.m. when a US Air Force 
Hercules transport aeroplane touched down at Butmir Airport and unloaded 
logistics personnel.  JNA tanks and troops armed with machineguns and rocket 
propelled grenades imposed tight security around the arrival area and other 
parts of the airport. At about 2:10 p.m. a C-141 Starlifter aircraft arrived 
with two US diplomats and began unloading 20 tons of surplus military field 
rations and blankets. 125/
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15.  19/4/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Unidentified areas of the city were hit by 
shells and mortars. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Unspecified parts of the city. Source(s):  Reuters 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified. Source(s):  Reuters 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

113. Sarajevo radio said that parts of the city were attacked with shells 
and mortars. 126/

(b)  International reported events

114. A European Community special envoy, Colin Doyle, condemned the decision 
by Serbs to shell Sarajevo on Saturday night during the visit by senior 
American official, Deputy Assistant Secretary of State Ralph R. Johnson. 127/

16.  20/4/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One Yugoslav soldier killed, two wounded. Source(s):  United 
Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

115. In the afternoon, one Yugoslav soldier was killed and two persons were 
wounded (one of them a soldier), when an unidentified gunman entered a cafe 
and fired a volley from his automatic rifle. 128/

116. Muslim paramilitary units stormed a JNA ammunition depot outside 
Sarajevo. 129/

(b)  International reported events

117. US State Department officials said that Secretary of State Baker was 
considering cutting off ties with Yugoslavia. 130/
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17.  21/4/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: At least nine shells hit the Sarajevo 
Television Station and shells hit throughout central Sarajevo. Source(s): The 
New York Times.

Targets Hit: Sarajevo Radio and Television Headquarters; Telephone Switching 
Centre; Areas throughout central Sarajevo; Unnamed hospital in Sarajevo; 
Hotel housing 60 EC monitors in Ilidža. Source(s): The New York Times;
Helsinki Watch. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Six killed, 26 injured. Source(s):  United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

118. Serbian shellfire, bullets and rockets hit the Sarajevo Radio and 
Television headquarters, which was a target of nearly daily barrages.  At 
least nine mortar shells hit the Sarajevo television station which remained 
on the air throughout the day.  Witnesses stated that they could hear the 
shouts of Serbian gunmen entrenched about 1,600 feet from the building. 131/

119. The attacks were reported from at least a dozen positions held by 
Serbian irregulars.  Mortar shells fired from the hillsides exploded 
throughout central Sarajevo, including on the Radio and Television building 
and the telephone switching centre. 132/

120. A hospital in Sarajevo and a hotel housing 60 European Community 
monitors in Ilidža, about two miles west of the city limits, were among the 
targets of shelling and machinegun fire. 133/

121. Sarajevo radio said that at least six people were killed.  Doctor's at 
the city's main trauma unit reported 26 people injured and that many were in 
critical condition. Officials said that the casualty toll was believed to be 
higher.  Ambulances were unable to reach many areas because of sniper fire 
and shelling that set ablaze a downtown office building. The attacks, which 
occurred across the city, began at 5:00 a.m. while residents still slept.  
The attacks were called the fiercest to date. 134/

122. Fighting waned in the late afternoon, but heavy shelling resumed at 
about 8:00 p.m.. 135/

(b)  Local reported events

123. Captain Tomas Jarnehed, Commander of the Swedish army unit guarding the 
Radio and Television building, alleged that the JNA had used aeroplanes 
intended to evacuate military dependents to transport Serbian irregulars into  
Sarajevo. 136/

18.  22/4/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Ilidža was hit by machinegun, rocket and mortar 
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fire. As dusk fell, downtown Sarajevo was hit with intense artillery, mortar 
and machinegun fire. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Western area of Ilidža; the Institute for Physical Therapy and 
Rehabilitation (Ilidža); Downtown area of Sarajevo; area near the Presidency 
building and an unidentified structure housing several relief agencies; area 
near the main telephone microwave facility; "one of the city's mosques", a 
450 year-old library; an Islamic theological school and an unnamed Serbian 
landmark. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Swedish UNPROFOR soldiers were fired upon while trying to 
rescue more than 60 patients and staff at the Institute for Physical Therapy 
and Rehabilitation (Ilidža). Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: Estimated that "at least 20 dead lying on the streets" and eight 
wounded outside the Institute for  Physcial Therapy and Rehabilitation 
(Ilidža); one journalist wounded. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

124. The western Ilidža area reportedly witnessed the day's fiercest clashes 
with security forces exchanging machinegun, mortar and rocket fire with 
Serbian Democratic Party gunmen and "renegade Serbian Police". 137/

125. Shellfire ignited a fire at the Institute for Physical Therapy and 
Rehabilitation. The Swedish army security unit of the UN headquarters 
building responded by attempting to rescue more than 60 patients and staff.  
The UN stated that the Swedes were fired upon until the Serbian police chief 
of Ilidža came out and appealed to the gunmen to hold their fire.  A UN 
spokesman stated that the Swedes picked up eight wounded. He quoted the head 
of the contingent, Captain Tomas Jarnehed as saying that he had seen "at 
least 20 dead lying on the streets". 138/

126. A MiG-29 jet JNA aircraft reportedly flew over the city in seven low-
level passes in an apparent bid to dissuade fighting. 139/

127. As dusk fell, hillside Serbian forces unleashed intense artillery, 
mortar and machinegun fire into downtown areas of the city. 140/

128. Shells hit near the presidency building and a structure housing the 
offices of several international relief agencies.  Red and white tracer 
rounds were sighted on streets near the main telephone microwave facility 
amid exploding shells and gunfire. 141/

129. Shrapnel from the shelling reportedly damaged one of the oldest of the 
city's  100-plus mosques, a 450 year-old library, an Islamic theological 
school and an unnamed Serbian landmark. 142/

130. Robert Colliers, a Zimbabwean-born cameraman from the London-based 
Visnews television agency,  was wounded in the arm while covering fighting 
around the Bosna Hotel. 143/

(b)  Local reported events

131. Government and EC officials said there were no indications that the JNA 
was involved as a cohesive force in the fighting.  But senior government 
officials charged that JNA tanks joined Serbian guerrillas in barrages and 
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that the Yugoslav military also was providing the guerillas with logistical 
support and protection.  "The army gives all logistics to the Serbs and steps 
in at crucial moments", said Ejup Gani@, a Muslim member of the Republic's 
collective Presidency. 144/

132. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži@ reportedly claimed that he did not 
seek a union with Serbia, but rather a separate state. 145/

19.  23/4/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy fighting was reported on the outskirts of 
the city. After 10:00 p.m., the Old Town area was bombarded and artillery and 
machinegun fire was reported near the airport. Source(s): Washington Post;
New York Times.

Targets Hit: Olympic Museum; Old BašLaršija Section of Sarajevo. Source(s):  
New York Times.

Description of Damage: Olympic Museum on fire. Source(s):  New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

133. Tanks, armoured personnel carriers and snipers in flak jackets ringed 
Sarajevo's otherwise closed airport as Lord Carrington, chairman of the EC 
Conference on Yugoslavia, and EC President Joao de Deus Pinheiro arrived. 
146/ The warring sides agreed to abide by a cease-fire after talks with the 
EC officials. 147/

134. Within hours after the accord was signed, there were reports of heavy 
fighting in the outskirts of Sarajevo and along the fringes of the Republic.  
In a suburb of Sarajevo, small-arms and mortar fire erupted between local 
Serbs and Muslims. News services reported that a number of stray rounds 
whizzed by the hotel in central Sarajevo where the EC delegation was  
staying. 148/

135. Sarajevo radio reported fighting in Dobrinja, the journalists' village 
at the 1984 Winter Olympic games, and said the Olympic Museum was set on 
fire. The old BašLaršija region in the city centre was also damaged according 
to witnesses. 149/

136. After the 10:00 p.m. nightly curfew, reporters in the city said that 
Serb gunners in the mountains overlooking the city resumed artillery 
bombardment of the old Muslim quarter and that sustained bursts of artillery 
and machinegun fire could be heard from the area of the airport. 150/

(b)  Local reported events

137. Lord Carrington and Portuguese Foreign Minister Joao de Deus Pinheiro 
reportedly negotiated a cease-fire signed by BiH President Izetbegovi@,
Bosnian Serb leader Karadži@, and Bosnian Croat representative Franjo  
Boras. 151/
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20.  24/4/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Overnight shelling was reported.  At 7:00 a.m. 
there was a halt to the machinegun, artillery and mortar fire in Ilidža and 
on the edge of the airport. The rest of the day was relatively peaceful. 
Source(s): United Press International 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: A paramedic was shot dead in Ilidža while trying to 
retrieve a wounded person. Source(s):  United Press International. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

138. Sarajevo enjoyed a relatively peaceful day after all-night battles that 
erupted on the fringes of the city only hours after Muslims, Croats and Serbs 
signed an EC-brokered declaration reaffirming their support for a 12 April 
cease-fire accord. 152/

139. There was a 7:00 a.m. halt to the machinegun, artillery and mortar 
clashes that occurred between Muslim and Serbian-held neighbourhoods in the 
western suburb of Ilidža and at the edge of the nearby JNA-controlled city 
airport. 153/

140. A JNA officer confirmed that two tanks joined in shelling Muslim 
positions, saying that "artillery fire was opened on us".  154/

141. A police official reported that a paramedic was shot dead when his 
ambulance rushed to the area to retrieve a wounded person. 155/

142. Tensions remained high in Ilidža's Muslim dominated Butmir, Sokolovii 
and Gornji Kotorac areas after they were cordoned off by Serbian "guerrillas" 
who demanded that the Muslims surrender arms, Sarajevo Television  
reported. 156/

143. A Yugoslav armoured personnel carrier guarded the main approach to the 
Serb-controlled centre of Ilidža, and several tanks and armoured cars were 
deployed around a hotel housing EC monitors and foreign correspondents. 157/

(b)  Local reported events

144. An EC official said that the Serbians denied an EC observer team access 
to Gornji Kotorac, and that several Muslim residents were seen leaving the 
area, apparently having been forced to abandon their homes. 158/

21.  25/4/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as being quiet throughout 
the day, despite the previous night of shooting. Shelling resumed in the 
evening. Source(s): Washington Post, Government of BiH. 
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Targets Hit: Museum of the XIV Winter Olympics. Source(s):  Government of 
BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: Fire destroyed the entire interior of the Museum of 
the XIV Winter Olympics. Source(s):  Government of BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

145. Sarajevo was reported quiet throughout the day after a night of 
shooting between the warring factions. The Belgrade-based Tanjug news agency 
said that Serb militiamen had taken over a Muslim suburb without a fight. 
Although journalists were prevented from viewing the area, it was reported 
that a stream of Muslim refugees were seen heading away from the area. 159/

146. Sarajevo radio announced at 7:00 p.m. that the day had passed without 
any shooting in the city. 160/

147. However, at 8:30 p.m., according to a report, the Museum of the XIV 
Winter Olympics was hit by shelling.  The ensuing flames destroyed the entire 
interior, the roof construction and the majority of displays.  No one was 
injured. 161/

(b)  Local reported events

148. The cantonization of the city appeared to be gaining momentum as 
several hundred residents, most of them women and children, took advantage of 
the lull in the fighting by getting on buses and leaving the capital.  Many 
apartment buildings were reported empty.  There were reported estimates that 
20 to 30 per cent of the city's population had fled in the past two weeks.  
There were also thousands who moved to new neighbourhoods.  Serbs had claimed 
the north side of the city for themselves and had asserted pressure on 
Muslims and Croats who lived there to move elsewhere. 162/

149. Road transport south from Sarajevo remained blocked. 163/

22.  26/4/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as mostly peaceful except 
for occasional sniper fire. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Two people were reportedly killed by sniper fire. 
Source(s): Sarajevo Radio, United Press International. 
 
Casualties: Four killed. Source(s): Sarajevo Radio, United Press 
International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

150. The situation in Sarajevo was mostly peaceful except for occasional 
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sniper fire that killed two people, according to Sarajevo Radio. 164/

151. At least two people were killed at night in a shooting incident outside 
the headquarters of the JNA's Second Military District, officials said.  The 
incident began when gunmen fired on the building from a passing car.  JNA 
officials said the car came by a second time and sentries opened fire, 
killing the two occupants.  But police said that the sentries mistakenly 
fired on a different automobile. 165/

23.  27/4/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: After a three day truce, artillery and 
machinegun fire was reported in suburbs on the edge of the city. The city 
centre was reported to be quiet. Source(s):  Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: "Three Muslim suburbs on the edge of the city" (shells 
originated from Ilidža district); Centre for Social Work. Source(s): The New 
York Times; Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified. Source(s): The New York Times;
Government of BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One report estimated that 500 people had been injured in the 
Muslim suburbs of the city. Source(s):  Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

152. Shelling began after BiH ordered federal Yugoslav troops off its 
territory. Serb forces in Sarajevo opened up with artillery and heavy 
machineguns, shattering a three-day truce.  Serbian irregulars shelled three 
Muslim suburbs on the edge of the city.  The Serbs said that they had been 
fired on first, but witnesses saw only outgoing fire from the Serb-held 
south-western Ilidža district.  The centre of Sarajevo remained quiet. 166/

153. The Centre for Social Work Sarajevo was shelled on this day, according 
to a report from the Government of BiH. 167/

154. Reuters reported that an estimated 500 people in the Muslim suburbs of 
Sarajevo, had been injured in the two days of fighting.  Journalists were 
prevented from viewing the area. Refugees from Donji Kotorac said that more 
than half of the area's homes had been destroyed in heavy shelling. 168/

(b)  Local reported events

155. Serbia and Montenegro proclaimed the establishment of a new truncated 
Yugoslav nation.  In an accompanying declaration to their Constitution, 
leaders said the new nation, to be called the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia, 
"has no territorial claims" on neighbouring republics. 169/

156. The BiH Presidency formally demanded the withdrawal of the JNA, but 
Serb generals claimed that they were entitiled to remain in BiH's Serb-
dominated areas. 170/

157. Heavily armed Serbs were reported to have manned roadblocks on the 
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outskirts of the city, stopping nearly all deliveries of food, according to 
Fabrizio Hochschild of UNHCR. 171/

24.  28/4/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

158. No reported incidents. 
 

25.  29/4/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The Old Town area was hit in the evening by 
repeated mortar and machinegun fire. Intense artillery and mortar fire began 
in the evening and continued until near midnight. Neighbourhoods were 
reportedly shelled from dusk to dawn. Source(s): Washington Post; Helsinki 
Watch; United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: BašLaršija area and other parts of the Old Town. Source(s): The 
Washington Post; United Press International; Radio Sarajevo. 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: At least two killed and 15 wounded. Source(s):  Helsinki Watch; 
The Washington Post; United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

159. After several days of respite from attacks, Sarajevo's historic Muslim 
dominated old city was hit in the evening by repeated mortar and machinegun 
fire from Serbian guerilla positions on surrounding hills. 172/ Intense 
artillery and mortar fire began in the evening and reportedly continued near 
midnight. 173/

160. Muslim neighbourhoods were reportedly bombarded from dusk to dawn by 
"local Serb insurgents and paramilitary units operating from Serbia". 
According to Mirsad Tokaca, a Sarajevo police spokesman, the bombardment 
began at 8:00 p.m. on Wednesday and continued until about 2:00 a.m. Thursday.  
It was reported that these forces were equipped with heavy mortars and field 
guns supplied by the JNA.  Local officials said that at least two persons 
were killed and 15 were injured. 174/

161. According to Radio Sarajevo, shells hit the streets of the BašLaršija,  
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the centuries-old Turkish-built centre of the city, and other parts of the 
old town.  JNA tanks deployed at the suburban Butmir airport reportedly 
participated in the shelling.  A JNA spokesman said troops at the airport 
were first attacked by the city's security forces. 175/

(b)  Local reported events

162. The shelling of Sarajevo and Mostar followed what "appeared to be a 
false report by state-run media in Serbia" that BiH defence forces had been 
ordered to launch "combat actions" against army bases in the Republic.  BiH 
officials denied issuing such an order. 176/

(c)  International reported events

163. All three delegations at the peace conference in Lisbon showed their 
support for the arrival of UNPROFOR in the republic, saying that this would 
be of considerable importance for the preservation of peace. 177/

164. The UN and EC announced that it would dispatch a senior official to BiH 
to examine the feasibility of peacekeeper deployment. 178/

26.  30/4/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

165. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

166. The city's electric tram services were restored after workmen repaired 
overhead power cables destroyed by shelling. 179/

(c)  International reported events

167. The CSCE granted membership to BiH. 180/
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B.  May 1992

1. 1/5/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Overnight shelling of the city was reported. 
Tank fire was reported in suburbs near the airport. Gun battles were reported 
near the city centre. Shelling was also reported in the Old Town area. 
Source(s): Reuters; New York Times.

Targets Hit: Old Town area; "Suburbs near the airport". Source(s): Reuters; 
New York Times.

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: At least 13 people were killed. Source(s):  Helsinki Watch. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

168. Sarajevo and Croatian radio reported an overnight artillery attack on 
Sarajevo.  Radovan Karadži@ denied charges of Serbian shelling and said that 
the Muslims had been shelling their own people in Sarajevo. 181/

169. News reports said JNA tanks had fired on several heavily populated 
suburbs near the airport after reportedly coming under fire.  Later, gun 
battles erupted in the city centre around an unidentified neighbourhood 
controlled by Serbs.  Shells were also reported to be falling on the city's 
predominantly Muslim old quarter. 182/

170. At least 13 people were reported killed in Sarajevo. 183/

(b)  International reported events

171. The European Community announced that it was suspending peace talks 
between the factions in BiH because Serbia had failed to withdraw artillery 
blockades around Sarajevo. 184/

2.  2/5/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The Old Town was shelled in the morning, a 
major artillery attack began at 1:00 p.m., and fighting continued well into 
the night. Source(s): New York Times; Government of BiH. 
 
Targets Hit: Area near Old Town; "Main business and shopping district"; 
Maršal Tito Street; Sarajevo Radio-Television building; Public transportation 
network (main location and other locations throughout the city); Centre for 
Social Work; "Skenderija" Olympic Centre. Source(s):  New York Times;
Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: Maršal Tito Street was filled with broken glass, roof 
tiles and concrete. Government buildings were reported ablaze. The Centre for 
Social Work suffered serious damage. Source(s):  New York Times; Government 
of BiH. 
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Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Civilian numbers not reported; at least three JNA soldiers killed 
and six wounded. Source(s): New York Times.

Narrative of Events: 

172. Fighting erupted in the morning after Serb mortar shells began falling 
near the city's old Muslim quarter.  A major artillery attack began soon 
after 1:00 P.M. and fighting continued well into the night.  Mortar and tank 
shells were fired for hours directly into the main business and shopping 
district.  The city's main thoroughfare, Maršal Tito Street, was filled with 
broken glass, roof tiles and concrete.  Street battles raged around the 
sports hall used for the figure skating competition in the 1984 Olympic 
Games.  Hundreds of people walking in the downtown area were caught in the 
streets when the attack began.  They ran for shelter into bars, basements and 
entrance halls.  The shelling subsided somewhat after two officials of the 
BiH Presidency, engaged in a live televised debate with JNA officials (on 
Sarajevo television), and agreed to a cease-fire and allowed UN peace-keeping 
forces to collect the dead and wounded. 185/

173. The fighting pitted army tanks and armoured personnel carriers backing 
the Serbs against heavily armed militiamen fighting for the Muslim and Croat 
populations.  At dusk, with the fighting continuing, reporters on the scene 
described blazing government buildings, bodies of fighters and civilians 
lying on the street for hours after the fighting began, artillery and mortar 
shells coming from the hills, and of close-range fighting in the narrow 
alleys of the BašLaršija district in the heart of the old Muslim city. 186/

174. According to a report from the Government of BiH the Radio-Television 
Sarajevo building was shelled. 187/ The Sarajevo public transportation 
network was also shelled at its main location and at others throughout the 
city. 188/ The Centre for Social Work Sarajevo, and the Olympic centre 
"Skenderija" were also shelled on this day.  The Centre for Social Work 
Sarajevo has suffered serious damage and cannot be occupied without extensive 
repairs. 189/

175. The JNA's regional commander, General Milutin Kukanjac, said that BiH 
forces provoked the JNA attack by assaulting an army installation in the 
downtown area and later firing on a convoy, killing at least three soldiers 
and wounding six others.  General Kukanjac stated that "the Yugoslav National 
Army in no way provoked this attack, it was clearly planned in advance".  BiH 
officials, however, said that JNA troops inside the downtown installation 
opened fire without provocation on a city bus full of civilians.  Neither of 
the two stories were confirmed.  The JNA said that all of its installations 
in the Sarajevo area came under attack. 190/

(b)  Local reported events

176. The JNA reportedly held BiH President Alija Izetbegovi@ at the Lukavica 
barracks outside Sarajevo after capturing him when he arrived at Sarajevo 
airport from the EC-mediated peace talks in Lisbon. 191/

3.  3/5/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting continued until early into the day. 
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Fighting was said to have subsided in the early hours. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Main Post Office; the BašLaršija area; the Gazi Husref Begova 
Mosque; Maršal Tito Street. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Main Post Office was reported in flames;  All of the 
windows in the BašLaršija area were reportedly broken; The Gazi Husref Begova 
Mosque was hit twice by cannon fire--a chunk was blown out of the base of its 
minaret, and gravestones in the nearby cemetery were chipped by shrapnel; 
buildings along Maršal Tito Street had huge holes blown in them. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Snipers reportedly prevented ambulances from reaching large 
numbers of dead and wounded in the city. Source(s): New York Times.

Casualties: Ten reported killed as of the morning; At least 15 JNA soldiers 
were reportedly killed in weekend street warfare; two JNA soldiers and two 
colonels were reportedly killed in an ambush. Source(s):  Reuters; New York 
Times.

Narrative of Events: 

177. Fighting between Serbian forces and BiH fighters continued into early 
Sunday despite an attempt at a cease-fire by the European Community. Serb 
forces were said to have launched mortar shells into Sarajevo from nearby 
hills despite a truce agreed to on Saturday night by the Serb-led JNA and 
Muslim and Croat forces.  Sarajevo radio, monitored by the British 
Broadcasting Corporation, reported that artillery fire had died down by early 
Sunday.  At least 10 people were known to have been killed in Sarajevo. 192/

178. A reported tank and artillery battle in the centre of the city lasted 
from Saturday afternoon to early Monday.  Damaged and destroyed buildings 
included the main post office, a structure dating from the Austro-Hungarian 
empire, which was in flames.  All of the windows were reportedly broken in 
the BašLaršija, the medieval part of the city.  The Gazi Husref Begova 
Mosque, the oldest in the Balkans, built in 1531, was hit twice by cannon 
fire and a chunk was blown out of the base of its minaret. Gravestones in the 
nearby cemetery were chipped by shrapnel.  Buildings all along Maršal Tito 
Street had huge holes blown into them. 193/

179. Witnesses said that at least 15 JNA soldiers were killed in weekend 
street warfare between the factions in the centre of the city. 194/ The 
charred bodies of 10 JNA soldiers and several civilians lay all day on a main 
street across the Miljacka River from the ice rink used for the 1984 
Olympics.  Sniper fire prevented ambulance crews from reaching large numbers 
of the dead and wounded. 195/

180. BiH forces reportedly ambushed a JNA convoy traveling in Sarajevo after 
the JNA released President Izetbegovi@, who had been detained on Saturday.  
European Community representative Colin Doyle, who negotiated the exchange of 
Izetbegovi@ for 500 troops and their commander, General Milutin Kukanjac, 
said that he was told that several soldiers were killed in the ambush after 
some trucks in the convoy were seized after leaving a command post blockaded 
by the Bosnians.  The victims were described as being "killed, stripped 
naked".  At least two soldiers and two colonels were reported killed. 196/

(b)  Local reported events

181. Fighting subsided in the early hours as the JNA prepared to release the 
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detained president of BiH, Alija Izetbegovi@. The Tanjug news agency quoted 
the Yugoslav Defence Ministry as saying that Izetbegovi@ would be handed over 
during the morning to an official of the UN peace-keeping forces and an EC 
peace monitor.  The army said it detained Izetbegovi@ for his own safety at 
Sarajevo airport as fighting continued between federal forces and Muslim and 
Croat forces. Tanjug and Sarajevo radio said that the bombardment of the city 
died down in the early hours of Sunday and that the city centre was calm 
again by dawn. 197/

4.  4/5/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Artillery fire was reported throughout the 
city. Heavy shelling resumed in the city with tanks, artillery and mortar 
fire. Source(s): Reuters; New York Times.

Targets Hit: Sarajevo Television transmission tower; Area of Trebevi 
Mountain. Source(s): New York Times.

Description of Damage: Shelling of Sarajevo Television transmission tower 
forced the station off the air. Source(s): New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Four JNA soldiers killed and 15 wounded in prior day's ambush. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

182. Artillery fire was heard throughout the city as the JNA demanded the 
release of soldiers captured in the prior day's ambush by BiH forces.  
European Community envoy Doyle said that the army was threatening to kill a 
detained bodyguard of BiH President Alija Izetbegovi@ (Narudin Imamovic),  if 
the soldiers were not freed.  Over 100 men were believed to have been seized 
in Sunday's ambush. The ambush violated a safe conduct negotiated by Doyle 
and General John MacKenzie, a representative of the UN peacekeepers. The 
military hospital in Sarajevo said that it had received 15 wounded soldiers 
and the bodies of four others killed. 198/

183. Early in the day, the 156 Yugoslav soldiers captured by BiH defence 
forces were freed and led to safety by UN monitors. 199/

184. Shortly afterward, heavy shelling resumed in the city with tanks, 
artillery and mortars.  Sarajevo television went briefly off the air after 
its transmission tower was hit by a shell. 200/ At the same time, pro-BiH 
militiamen with rifles and shoulder-launched rockets darted door to door 
through apartment blocks and fired into the Serb-occupied hills north and 
south of town. 201/

185. In the afternoon, JNA jet fighters made at least four sorties over the 
city.  Radio reports said two MiG-29's rocketed targets on Trebevi Mountain,  
overlooking Sarajevo's old quarter. 202/

186. Muslim and Croat territorial defence units surrounded the Viktor Bubanj 
army barracks, just hours before UN envoy Marrack Goulding was to arrive in 
Sarajevo on a peace mission.  Fighting intensified in the evening. 203/
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(b)  Local reported events

187. Belgrade announced that it in 15 days it would pull federal soldiers 
who were citizens of FRY out of BiH.  Reuters observed that most of the 
federal troops in BiH were Serbs of Bosnian nationality, thus making this act 
of little impact. 204/

188. BiH President Izetbegovi@ formally requested foreign military 
intervention in an evening news conference due to unending and persistent 
aggression on BiH. 205/

5.  5/5/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy fighting was reported between Serb, Croat 
and Muslim militiamen in the city. Source(s): Helsinki Watch; Washington 
Post.
Targets Hit: Entourage of EC envoy shelled. Source(s):  Helsinki Watch; 
Washington Post.

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

189. Sarajevo Radio said that the city's streets were littered with corpses 
and that many buildings were ablaze after fierce overnight fighting between 
Muslims and Serbs. 206/

190. Heavy fighting in and around Sarajevo among Serb, Croat and Muslim 
militiamen delayed a meeting between UN envoy Marrack Goulding and BiH 
officials for six hours, and when he finally arrived, his entourage came 
under a mortar attack. No one was injured. 207/

(b)  Local reported events

191. The British Broadcasting Corporation reported that EC peace monitors 
began a partial withdrawal of non-essential members at dawn. 208/

192. In the evening, the EC special envoy to BiH negotiated a 24 hour truce 
to allow for an exchange of prisoners, collection of dead, distribution of 
medicine and the establishment of a telephone hot-line between the army and 
the BiH leadership.  Reports indicated that the cease-fire was widely 
violated. 209/

6.  6/5/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic explosions and sniper activity were 
reported but the cease-fire was for the most part, largely respected. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 177

177

Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Snipers fired around UN envoy Marrack Goulding and BiH 
President Izetbegovi@ as they inspected damage to the medieval sector of the 
city. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Western photographers counted 70 bodies, including those of 14 
soldiers at a hospital morgue. Two unidentified morgues reported that they 
had at least 115 bodies, the product of shelling that started on Saturday. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

193. A cease-fire called to halt heavy fighting, held in the city during the 
night, as political leaders prepared for more peace talks. Only sporadic 
firing was reported in the centre of the city. 210/

194. Snipers fired bullets around UN envoy Marrack Goulding and BiH 
President Alija Izetbegovi@ as they inspected damage to the medieval sector 
of Sarajevo.  The two men drove off quickly to safety as UN soldiers took 
cover behind their vehicles.  Commenting on the city's damage, Goulding 
stated, "I could understand if military targets were being attacked but this 
does seem to be random shelling of a largely civilian area". 211/

195. Despite sporadic explosions and sniper activity, the cease-fire was 
largely respected.  Both sides used the lull to recover bodies of the dead 
lying in the streets.  Western photographers counted 70 bodies, including 
those of 14 soldiers at a hospital morgue.  Two unidentified morgues reported 
that they had at least 115 bodies, the product of intense shelling by Serb 
forces that started Saturday 212/

7.  7/5/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: An artillery barrage in Ilidža was reported. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Ilidža. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

196. Fighting broke out in the evening, ending a lull in clashes between 
Serb and BiH forces.  The fighting continued after midnight and into Friday 
morning but witnesses contacted by telephone said that the centre of the city 
was relatively quiet. 213/

197. Antonio Santos, head of the EC delegation in Sarajevo reported a 
serious artillery barrage in the Ilidža suburb. 214/
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(b)  Local reported events

198. Negotiations were reportedly held on the peaceful withdrawal of the  
JNA. 215/

8.  8/5/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting was reported across the city and a 
large number of casualties were reported in Hrasnica. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Unspecified large number of casualties. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

199. Fighting between Muslims and Serbs was reported across the city. Local 
radio reports stated that many people had been killed or wounded. Sarajevo 
radio appealed to ambulance teams to go to the suburb of Hrasnica to treat a 
large number of casualties. 216/

(b)  Local reported events

200. Serbian President Slobodan Miloševi@ carried out a massive and 
unprecedented purge of the JNA, firing the defence minister and 37 other 
senior generals and admirals.  The New York Times reported that command had 
been turned over to officers who were known to be hard-line Serbian 
nationalists and firm supporters of Miloševi@. 217/ The forced retirement was 
announced of Colonel General Blagoje Adi, the 56 year-old officer who was the 
Acting Defence Minister and Chief of the Army's general staff in overall 
operational control of the army throughout the fighting in the three 
republics.  The announcement from the Yugoslav Federal Presidency also said 
that Colonel General Milutin Kukanjac, the commander of the Second Army 
District, and his deputy, Major General Milan Aksentijevi, headquartered in 
Sarajevo, had been relieved of their duties. 218/

9.  9/5/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling resumed in the Ilidža area. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Ilidža area. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
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Narrative of Events: 

201. Shelling reportedly resumed in the Ilidža area south-west of Sarajevo 
following reports of widespread fighting across the Republic. 219/

10.  10/5/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting was reported to have died down in the 
city as Serb forces were said to have seized the western suburbs. Source(s): 
Washington Post; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Serbian forces sere reported to be shooting into cars from 
high-rise buildings overlooking a highway. Source(s): The Washington Post.

Casualties: Seventeen corpses were reported at the morgue at the emergency 
medical centre. Source(s): The Washington Post.

Narrative of Events: 

202. Serbian forces were reported to have seized the western suburbs, 
periodically shooting into cars from high-rise buildings overlooking a 
highway. 220/

203. Fighting was reported to have died down in the city. 221/

204. The Washington Post reported 17 corpses at the morgue at the emergency 
medical centre. 222/

(b)  Local reported events

205. General Ratko Mladic was named the commander of the federal army forces 
at Sarajevo. 223/

206. The New York Times reported that weeks of fighting and the halting of 
regular food deliveries had emptied shops in Sarajevo, and that throughout 
the city, people line up on street corners to buy bread from delivery trucks. 
224/ Serbian forces were reported to have prevented relief deliveries. 225/

207. The Muslim high school was reported closed for the first time in 453 
years and was being used as a centre for 400 elderly people and families with 
young children. 226/

11.  11/5/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Attacks were reported on the city overnight and 
a heavy Serb artillery and mortar barrage was reported during the day. 
Source(s): Reuters; New York Times.

Targets Hit: Presidency Building; unidentified mosque in Butmir. Source(s): 
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Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: At least four killed overnight; at least 28 killed during the 
day. Source(s): Reuters; New York Times.

Narrative of Events: 

208. Sarajevo officials said that at least four people were killed in 
attacks on the city overnight.  Several shells landed near the presidency 
building and a new attack began after dawn. 227/

209. Serb forces used heavy mortars, field guns and rocket launchers from 
the grounds of an unidentified Ilidža hotel used by EC monitors in an attack 
on besieged Butmir.  Colm Doyle, special envoy of EC peace negotiator Lord 
Carrington, stated that this was the first time that he had heard "such 
rockets" used around Sarajevo.  The shelling was reportedly directed at a 
mosque in the Muslim village of Butmir which had been cut off for three 
weeks.  The EC said it planned to try to get food to Butmir and nearby 
Sokolovii and Hrasnica, both which were isolated by heavy fighting. 228/

210. It was reported that at least 28 more people were killed in a JNA 
artillery and mortar barrage on Sarajevo during the day. 229/

(b)  Local reported events

211. The Washington Post reported that international agencies based in 
Sarajevo were on the verge of pulling out of the city.  "The risks are almost 
intolerable", said a UN spokesman. He added that "criminality and anarchy" 
were increasing daily. 230/ Unidentified Serbian militiamen reportedly 
stopped two UN jeeps carrying armed members of the UN peace-keeping mission 
at a roadblock and stole their weapons and their vehicles.  Over the weekend, 
Serb forces seized two trucks belonging to the International Committee of the 
Red Cross which had announced tentative plans to leave the city. 231/

(c)  International reported events

212. EC foreign ministers decided to recall their ambassadors from Belgrade 
for consultations and to seek the suspension of Yugoslavia from the CSCE.  
"The killings and expulsion of populations--the siege and the systematic 
shelling of Sarajevo, the holding of Sarajevo airport preventing safe passage 
of humanitarian relief from the ICRC, are actions deserving universal 
condemnation", a statement said.  It also urged the reopening of Sarajevo 
airport under conditions of safety to allow the distribution of humanitarian 
aid. 232/

12.  12/5/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The Dobrinja area and Sarajevo Television were 
hit by shellfire. Source(s): New York Times; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Sarajevo Television building (two missiles); Sarajevo Television  
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tower (hit seven times by tank fire); the Dobrinja District. Source(s): The 
New York Times; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Serious damage caused by two missiles striking the 
Sarajevo Television building. Source(s): The New York Times; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

213. Belgrade-based Tanjug reported that Sarajevo television said that two 
guided missiles slammed into its building causing serious damage but no 
casualties.  Another report stated that the building's television tower was 
hit seven times by tank fire. 233/

214. Sarajevo Radio reported that Serb forces fired shells into the Dobrinja 
district of Sarajevo and that three people had been killed in the city. 234/

(b)  Local reported events

215. European Commission headquarters in Zagreb announced that it was 
withdrawing the last 12 EC monitors from Sarajevo because the situation in 
the city had deteriorated. 235/

(c)  International reported events

216. The European Community reportedly pulled its ambassadors out of 
Yugoslavia. The United States reportedly recalled Yugoslav Ambassador 
Zimmerman and the CSCE prohibited Yugoslavia's representative from 
participating in a discussion on the war. 236/

13.  13/5/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling was mostly stilled after a cease-fire 
went into effect at 6:00 a.m.. There was sporadic gunfire reported from the 
surrounding hillsides. Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: The Sarajevo public transportation network was shelled at its 
main location and at others throughout the city. Source(s): Government of 
BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Reuters reported that doctors at Sarajevo's main casualty 
hospital estimated that they had received an average of five to 15 wounded 
sniper victims each day. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

217. A Serb self-imposed cease-fire brought relative peace to the city. UN 
Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali urged the withdrawal of the UN command 
headquarters' staff in the city. 237/
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218. Artillery, mortar and rocket fire in Sarajevo was mostly stilled after 
the cease-fire went into effect at 6:00 a.m..  The calm was broken only 
sporadically thereafter by gunfire from Serbian positions in the hills above 
the city. 238/

219. The Sarajevo public transportation network was shelled at its main 
location and at others throughout the city according to a report submitted by 
the Government of BiH. 239/

(b)  Local reported events

220. Reuters reported that doctors at Sarajevo's main casualty hospital 
estimated that they had received an average of five to 15 wounded sniper 
victims each day. 240/

(c)  International reported events

221. The United Nations Security Council passed Resolution 752, calling for 
Yugoslavia to cease its interference in BiH and to start demobilizing its 
troops stationed there. 241/

222. At the recommendation of United Nations Under-Secretary for Peace-
keeping Goulding, Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali stated that a BiH peace 
effort was "not feasible", given the brutal pitch of the fighting. He warned 
that the peace plan was being jeopardized by the Croatian Serbs' refusal to 
demobilize and also ordered UN troops to withdraw from their base in  
Sarajevo. 242/

14.  14/5/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling of the city began just before 7:00 
a.m.. Fighting spread across the city, affecting whole neighbourhoods with 
gun battles reported to be the heaviest since the siege began. Shelling was 
reported throughout the city and suburbs. Source(s): United Press 
International; Helsinki Watch; United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Area close to the Presidency; the apartment blocks and town 
house settlements of Dobrinja, Mojmilo, Sokolovi@ Kolonija, Donji Kotorac, 
Butmir and Hrasnica; the Bosna Hotel (Ilidža); the UN headquarters; the 
Rainbow Hotel (occupied by UN peacekeepers); the Sarajevo public 
transportation network at its main location and at others throughout the 
city. Source(s): United Press International; Helsinki Watch; Government of 
BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: Columns of smoke were reported in Mojmilo; Several 
mortar rounds hit the Bosna Hotel, tearing chunks out of at least one 
balcony; the UN headquarters were hit by five mortar rounds and 12 UN trucks 
were destroyed. Source(s): United Press International; Helsinki Watch; 
Government of BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: One bullet was fired into the office of BiH President 
Izetbegovi@. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: Forty Bosnian Muslims were reported wounded or killed during the 
day. Source(s): Reuters. 
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Narrative of Events: 

223. Canadian Army General Lewis McKenzie, commander of the Sarajevo 
headquarters of the UN peace-keeping operation in Croatia said that it 
appeared that fighting began in Sarajevo when the city's security forces 
tried at about 5:00 a.m. to break through the Serbian encirclement at the 
Serb-held western suburb of Ilidža. 243/ "We saw an attack coming into 
Ilidža from the west.  Our impression was that the Muslims were trying to 
move into that location", he said, adding that the security forces appeared 
to have captured half of the suburb.  He said that in retaliation, Serb-
dominated JNA forces began shelling Sarajevo just before 7:00 a.m.. 244/
Government officials had been warning for days that their security forces 
were becoming increasingly desperate with the Serbian siege, and that they 
planned to break out of Sarajevo to reach food and medical stockpiles in the 
Muslim-held town of Visoko. 245/

224. The fighting spread across the city, affecting whole neighbourhoods. 
Gun battles were reported to be the heaviest since the siege began.  Interior 
Ministry officials said that Serbian guerrillas and JNA troops unleashed 
shellfire from hilltops into the capital and that mortar rounds landed close 
to the presidency building.  They said the fighting and barrages were 
fiercest in the densely populated apartment block and town house settlements 
of Dobrinja, Mojmilo, Sokolovi@ Kolonija, Donji Kotorac, Butmir and Hrasnica, 
all located near Ilidža and the JNA-controlled Sarajevo airport. 246/

225. Sarajevo television showed fires burning around the city and 
broadcasted footage of clashes for the control of Dobrinja, with security 
forces and Serbian guerrillas trading gunfire between apartment blocks.  A 
Muslim Slav woman reached by the UPI by telephone in Dobrinja, which had been 
surrounded for almost two weeks by Serbian forces, reported similar clashes 
in nearby Mojmilo.  "We can see columns of smoke pouring out of Mojmilo and 
shells are coming down in the apartment blocks around us.  Several cars are 
burning in our parking lot", she said, adding that Serbian guerrillas cut 
electricity to the area in the morning. 247/

226. Fierce fighting trapped foreign journalists in the Bosna Hotel in the 
western suburb of Ilidža, which had been the headquarters of the European 
Community monitoring mission before it withdrew earlier in the week for 
security reasons.  Several mortar rounds slammed into the hotel, tearing 
chunks out of the balcony of the room used as an editing studio by the 
British Broadcasting Corporation.  No one was reported injured.  The Bosna 
Hotel was reported as one of several hotels in a hot springs complex that had 
been used as bases by fighters of the JNA supported Serbian Democratic Party.  
Serbian fighters entrenched around the complex responded to incoming fire 
with mortar, artillery and heavy machinegun blasts into nearby Sokolovii 
Kolonija.  A Serbian statement declared Ilidža "a war zone", banned foreign 
reporters from filming fighting or military equipment, and warned that travel 
into the city was risky. 248/

227. There was also heavy fighting around the JNA's Viktor Bubanj barracks 
in New Sarajevo near the UN headquarters about two miles from the city 
centre.  The barracks were reported to be one of the several military bases 
in Sarajevo that the JNA had failed to abandon after agreeing to withdraw 
from the city. 249/

228. The Washington Post reported that "artillery fire from Serbian forces 
ringing the city rained down on nearly every neighborhood".  The UN 
headquarters were hit by five mortar rounds and 12 UN trucks were destroyed by 
the Serb shelling. Mortar rounds slammed into the Rainbow Hotel occupied by UN 
peacekeepers, trapping 250 of them in a basement shelter.  The UN said that it 
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would withdraw its 300 personnel for security reasons.  Casualties were 
uncounted because ambulances could not travel across lines of fire. 250/

229. The Sarajevo public transportation network was shelled at its main 
location and at others throughout the city, according to a report submitted 
by the Government of BiH. 251/

230. Sarajevo radio reported that in the early evening a Serbian sniper 
bullet smashed through the window of BiH President Alija Izetbegovi@'s 
downtown office while he was inside. No one was reported injured. 252/

231. Sarajevo Radio reported 40 Bosnian Muslims wounded or killed during 
Thursday's fighting which ended at about midnight. 253/

15.  15/5/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as calm early as the 
forces regrouped. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

232. Sarajevo was reported as calm early as Serb and Muslim forces regrouped 
after a day of tank and artillery battles. 254/

16.  16/5/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Street fighting, heavy artillery and tank 
shelling was reported in the city. 
Source(s): Reuters. 

 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: At least seven killed, 84 wounded received at Koševo Hospital. 
Source(s): Reuters, New York Times.

Narrative of Events: 

233. A convoy of 200 United Nations peacekeepers left Sarajevo amid reported 
shelling and street fighting in the city. About 150 soldiers and unarmed 
military observers were scheduled to remain behind. 255/

234. Street fighting, heavy artillery and tank shelling prompted Radio 
Belgrade to call Sarajevo "a city of fire". At least seven people were 
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reported killed. 256/ Mufid Lazi@, Chief Surgeon at the Koševo Hospital, 
said that 84 wounded were received. 257/

17.  17/5/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The Muslim-populated districts on the outskirts 
of the city were reportedly shelled. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja; Klas-Šarko and Velepekara buildings (suppliers of 
flour, bread, etc.); "Muslim-populated districts on the outskirts of the 
city". Source(s): Helsinki Watch; Government of BiH; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: One journalist killed in shelling of Dobrinja. 
Source(s): Helsinki Watch; Government of BiH; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One journalist killed, one journalist wounded; six killed. 
Source(s): Helsinki Watch; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

235. A second convoy of 80 UN peacekeepers pulled out of the city (leaving 
approximately 120 UN soldiers in Sarajevo), just hours before shoot-outs 
flared out around the Maršal Tito army barracks in the city's centre. One 
policeman was reported killed. 258/

236. Jordi Pujol Puente, a 25 year-old photographer for Spain's daily Avui 
was killed by an exploding mortar shell in the Sarajevo suburb of Dobrinja.  
David Brauchli, a photographer for the Associated Press was wounded by 
shrapnel in the head, arm and groin. 259/

237. The Klas-Šarko and Velepekara buildings were shelled on this day.  
Klas-Šarko and Velepekara were the only suppliers of essential foodstuffs 
(flour, bread, dough, and pastries) for the city after the siege began on 5 
April 1992. 260/

238. Serbs were reported to have shelled Muslim-populated districts on the 
outskirts of the medieval city.  Rival gunmen were also reported to have 
fought house-to-house battles.  Witnesses said the dead lay in the streets 
but ambulances were unable to reach them. 261/ Six people were reported 
killed in the fighting. 262/

(b)  Local reported events

239. Sarajevo journalists said that the weekend bombardment and street-to-
street fighting appeared to have cut the capital in two, isolating its 
Muslim-held suburbs. 263/

18.  18/5/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The downtown area of the city was reported 
shelled. Source(s): Reuters. 
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Targets Hit: ICRC convoy; area near the Oslobodjenje building; Downtown 
Sarajevo. Source(s): Associated Press; United States Government; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Two ICRC workers wounded and one killed in shelling of 
convoy, 4.5 tons of medicine was destroyed. Source(s): Associated Press; 
United States Government; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Two ICRC workers wounded, one killed. Source(s): Associated 
Press; United States Government. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

240. Residents in the Dobrinja district west of Sarajevo said that Yugoslav 
fighter jets flew low over the area but had not attacked. 264/

241. Sarajevo journalists said Serb forces had ordered local people to 
evacuate the district of Grbavica, west of Sarajevo, in what appeared to be a 
consolidation of their positions near the centre of the city. 265/

242. At approximately 2:30 p.m., Serbian forces attacked an ICRC convoy 
carrying food and medical relief as it entered Sarajevo.  Two ICRC staff 
members were wounded (Ivan Lali and Roland Sidler) and one (Frederic 
Maurice), was killed (he died in Sarajevo Hospital the next day). The attack 
also reportedly destroyed 4.5 tons of medicine. 266/

243. Sarajevo radio reported shells and tracer bullets falling near the 
headquarters of Oslobodjenje, the main Bosnian newspaper publishing company.  
Downtown Sarajevo was also reported shelled. 267/

(b)  Local reported events

244. Serb, Muslim and Croat leaders agreed to a UN brokered 21 day cease-
fire in Sarajevo during which Yugoslav federal forces were to withdraw from 
BiH, but fresh shelling erupted in the evening shortly after the truce. 268/

19.  19/5/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Artillery, mortar and small-arms fire 
intensified in the city. Source(s): Reuters. 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

245. The BiH presidency said that Yugoslav federal troops were pinned down 
in their two main city barracks by Muslim and Croat shooting, preventing 
phased evacuations agreed to in the latest cease-fire agreement reached on  
Monday. 269/
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246. In the evening, Serbian gunmen halted a column of about 1,000 cars, 20 
buses and 10 vans in the suburb of Ilidža as refugees attempted to leave 
Sarajevo for Split. Approximately 5,000 civilians were reportedly taken 
hostage. 270/

247. Artillery, mortar and small-arms fire intensified in the city.  
Sarajevo police said that Serb gunmen ordered residents of several Muslim 
districts to leave their apartments in  order to solidify Serb emplacements 
in the  
city. 271/

(b)  Local reported events

248. Representatives of Bosnian Muslims and Croats reportedly agreed to form 
a confederation with the neighbouring Republic of Croatia. 272/

249. Russian Foreign Minister Andrey Kozyrev met with Slobodan Miloševi@ on 
a four day peace mission in Yugoslavia, agreeing that the crisis must be 
resolved in a peaceful manner. 273/

250. The UNHCR reported that 1.2 million people (one quarter of BiH's pre-
war population), had become refugees in the course of the war. 274/

20.  20/5/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Two UNPROFOR armoured vehicles came under attack. Source(s): New 
York Times.

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

251. Late in the afternoon, two armoured vehicles belonging to the United 
Nations peace-keeping force in Sarajevo were turned back by Serbian gunmen at 
a roadblock when the peacekeepers tried to enter Ilidža.  According to 
Sarajevo and UN officials, they came under artillery fire on their return to 
their headquarters a few miles away. 275/

(b)  Local reported events

252. The President of the International Committee of the Red Cross said that 
Monday's attack on clearly marked Red Cross vehicles appeared to have been 
deliberate. The organization temporarily withdrew its eight staffers from 
Sarajevo. 276/

253. Serbian leaders said that they would not release the 5,000 women, 
children and elderly people being held until the BiH government lifted 
blockades of JNA barracks and met other conditions. 277/
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(c)  International reported events

254. Signalling a more active stance, the Bush Administration prohibited the 
Yugoslav National Airline from landing on US soil. 278/

21.  21/5/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic artillery and gunfire was reported 
around the city. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The Olympic Complex "Zetra" (used by humanitarian 
organizations). Source(s): Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: Three to four shells hit and set ablaze the Olympic 
Complex "Zetra". Source(s): Government of BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Three killed overnight. Source(s): Red Cross; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

255. At 11:55 a.m., according to a report from the Government of BiH, three 
to four shells fell on the roof of the large auditorium of the Olympic 
complex "Zetra".  The building was subject to infantry fire even as 
firefighters and volunteers tried to extinguish the blaze.  The building was 
being used by humanitarian organizations (including Doctors Without Borders, 
UNHCR, and Caritas), and as a shelter for refugees. 279/

256. There was sporadic artillery and gunfire reported around Sarajevo and 
Red Cross sources in the city said that three people were killed  
overnight. 280/

(b)  Local reported events

257. UN officials reported that the 5,000 Bosnian refugees held hostage for 
two days by Serb gunmen were released after a deal was made between BiH's 
Presidency and the JNA.  The refugees then left Ilidža and set out for Split. 
Fabrizio Hochschild of the UNHCR said that the Serbs released the group in 
exchange for safe passage for the JNA out of its Sarajevo barracks. 281/

258. There was no indication when the JNA troops would be allowed to  
leave. 282/

22.  22/5/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was bombarded overnight and sniper and 
machinegun fire was reported in the morning. The main railway station was 
shelled. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: City bombarded overnight; the main railway station. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
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Description of Damage: Two unidentified buildings were ablaze. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniping activity was reported in the morning. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

259. Sniper and machine gun fire reportedly filled the streets of the city 
in the morning.  The violence followed a mobilization order for Bosnian Serbs 
issued by General Ratko Mladi@, the JNA officer commanding the forces of 
Serbian Republic of BiH.  Journalists at Sarajevo radio said that the city 
had been bombarded by mortar and artillery fire overnight and that two 
buildings were ablaze. 283/

260. The Tanjug news agency reported that the JNA would leave its four 
barracks in Sarajevo over the weekend.  Federal soldiers and cadets pinned 
down in their bases would be guaranteed safe passage out of the city under 
the accord reached with BiH's Presidency. 284/

261. Sarajevo police said that shortly after the accord was signed, 
artillery batteries in the army's huge Maršal Tito Barracks shelled the 
city's main railway station. 285/

(b)  International reported events

262. The United Nations General Assembly formally admitted BiH, Croatia and 
Slovenia. 286/

263. US Secretary of State Baker announced that Yugoslavia's consulates in 
New York and San Francisco would be closed and its military attaches expelled 
from Washington. He described the situation in the Balkans as a "humanitarian 
nightmare". 287/

23.  23/5/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was described as quiet until the 
afternoon when machinegun fire hit the suburbs. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

264. The city was quiet until the afternoon when machinegun fire raked the 
suburbs. 288/
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b)  Local reported events

265. BiH military commander Colonel Vehbija Kari@ accused the JNA of 
ignoring a promise to start evacuating its remaining troops from four 
barracks in the city.  The army's withdrawal was scheduled to have started at 
8:00 a.m. and was to have been completed by Sunday evening under the 
agreement between the BiH government and senior officers. 289/

24.  24/5/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Overnight artillery fire and street fighting 
was reported. The city was described as relatively calm during the day. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Several buildings in the centre and old part of the 
city were reportedly on fire after Saturday's shelling. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

266. A relatively calm Sarajevo was poised for withdrawal of JNA troops 
after overnight artillery fire and street fighting.  Tanjug reported that 
several buildings in the centre and the old part of the city were on fire 
after Saturday night's shelling.  Bosnian Serb authorities accused the 
Muslims and Croats of shelling buildings and then cutting off water in those 
parts of town to keep fire fighters from putting them out. 290/

(b)  Local reported events

267. The JNA evacuated one of the garrisons in the city without incident.  
About 300 soldiers and Serb irregulars withdrew in a column of trucks and 
armoured vehicles, including one tank, to a town two and a half miles outside 
of Sarajevo.  Bosnian Muslim and Croat forces entrenched along the route 
fired their weapons skyward, but did not shoot at the soldiers.  An army 
official said that the troops had begun leaving a second garrison and that 
the operation would be continued on Monday. 291/

(c)  International reported events

268. At the "Lisbon Conference", US Secretary of State Baker reprimanded his 
European cohorts for not forcefully confronting the war in the former 
Yugoslavia. He said that "anyone who is looking for reasons not to act, or 
arguing somehow that action in the face of this kind of nightmare is not 
warranted at this time . . . is on the wrong wave-length".  He recommended 
Chapter Seven sanctions, saying "before we consider force, we ought to 
exhaust all of the political, diplomatic, and economic remedies that might be 
at hand". 292/
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25.  25/5/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: There was only sporadic shooting reported in 
the districts of Hrasno and Grbavica in what was described as one of the 
quietest days since the hostilities broke out. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One killed. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

269. There was only occasional shooting in the Sarajevo districts of 
Grbavica and Hrasno on one of the quietest days since the hostilities broke 
out.  One person was reported killed in the city over the last 24 hours. 293/

(b)  Local reported events

270. Sarajevo authorities refused to allow the blockaded JNA troops to leave 
their barracks because they said that the army reneged on a deal to surrender 
weapons.  BiH Presidency officials and army commanders met to try to solve 
the dispute, and set a timetable for the men and their families to leave the 
three remaining garrisons.  The talks bogged down in the evening but the city 
remained quiet. 294/

271. Sarajevo authorities decided to ration food and to issue coupons for 
scarce milk, flour, salt, rice and sugar. 295/

(c)  International reported events

272. Russia established diplomatic relations with Croatia and Slovenia. 296/

26.  26/5/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic shelling of the city was reported. 
Source(s): Reuters 
 
Targets Hit: Main maternity ward. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: One explosion smashed into the upper stories of the 
city's main maternity ward. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

273. Sporadic shelling was reported. One explosion smashed into the upper 
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stories of the city's main maternity ward.  No injuries were reported as 
patients, 130 mothers and 70 infants, were evacuated to the basement before 
the building took its worst hits. 297/

(b)  Local reported events

274. Serb militia forces agreed to reopen the city's airport to aeroplanes 
bringing humanitarian aid to the city's remaining citizens.  The agreement 
was brokered by Russian Foreign Minister Andrei Kozyrev.  Terms of the 
agreement called for the airport to reopen at 6:00 a.m. Wednesday during a 
cease-fire between Serb forces and BiH-government units. 298/

27.  27/5/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Three shells struck near a bread line on Vase 
Miškina Street.  Thereafter, BiH forces ambushed an army convoy. Shooting 
broke out late in the day in many parts of the city, including the airport 
area. Source(s): New York Times; Reuters; Save the Humanity; World Serbian 
Community. 
 
Targets Hit: Three shells hit a bread line near the covered market on Vase 
Miškina Street (a block from the Catholic cathedral). Source(s): New York 
Times; Save the Humanity. 
 
Description of Damage: Sixteen people were killed in the Vase Miskina bread 
line shelling and the estimates of wounded ranged from 70 to 160. Source(s): 
New York Times; Save the Humanity. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Sixteen people were killed in the Vase Miskina bread line 
shelling and the estimates of wounded ranged from 70 to 160; one unidentified 
soldier was killed in a later ambush. Source(s): New York Times; Save the 
Humanity; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

275. In the worst single attack on civilians since the fighting began, at 
approximately 10:00 a.m., at least 16 people waiting in a line to buy bread 
were killed, and more than 100 others were wounded when mortar shells struck 
a crowded market in the city.  It appeared that the attack in which three 
mortar shells fell near a group of Serbs, Croats and Muslims waiting in line 
at a market to buy bread, was launched by Serbian units in the hills south of 
Sarajevo. 299/ About 12 hours before this mortar attack, artillery shells 
were also apparently fired from the same southern hills where Serbian gunners 
had set up batteries, hitting the main maternity hospital near Sarajevo's 
centre.  Last week, Serbian gunners in the same hills (which were the site 
for the sledding events in the 1984 Olympics), launched rockets at a convoy 
of Red Cross vehicles, killing the organizations chief representative in BiH 
and an employee. 300/

276. The evening television reports showed bodies lying near the covered 
market on Vase Miskina Street, a block from the city's Catholic cathedral.  
The television showed severely wounded people, some with severed limbs, 
waiting for assistance that was delayed when ambulance crews attempting to 
reach the scene came under sniper fire. 301/
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277. Boška Milutinovi@, Vlatko Tanaskovi@ (a math teacher), Sre@ko Sikli@,
and Ramiz Ali@ were among the people waiting in the bread line on Vase 
Miškina Street, near the shoe shop "Planika" when a mortar shell hit the 
street. Milutinovi@'s leg was broken and he suffered two wounds from shell 
fragments. Tanaskovi@ and Sikli@ were killed.  Milutinovi@ stated that he saw 
Ali's leg in a pool of blood but that there was no indication of whether he 
survived.  Milutinovi@ stated that there were no troops or military 
facilities on the street--only the bread line and other civilians in the 
street. 302/

278. According to Dr. Faris Goran-Kapetanovi, a Sarajevo surgeon: from 9:50 
to 12:00, 80 heavily wounded people, all unarmed civilians, came into the 
hospital from Vase Miškina Street.  Included among these injuries were limb, 
head, neck and organ wounds.  That day the hospital saw 107 patients, 95 per 
cent of whom were civilians. 303/

279. Colonel Jovan Divjak, the Serbian officer and deputy commander of BiH's 
defence force, said that 16 people were killed and 70 wounded.  Sarajevo 
Radio said local officials put the number of wounded at 160. 304/

280. Serbian sources acknowledged that the bread line was shelled but 
claimed that the attack was caused by Muslim Croatian forces. 305/

281. After the bread line attack, Muslims ambushed an army convoy vacating a 
garrison, killing one soldier and commandeering 82 trucks. 306/

282. Shooting broke out late in the day, continuing through the night in 
many parts of the city including the airport and army barracks.  "There are 
many dead.  There are explosions everywhere", Sarajevo radio editor Zoran 
Pirovi said as battles raged earlier in the night. 307/

(b)  Local reported events

283. The BiH Government allegedly taped a conversation between a JNA general 
and two Serbian colonels over Serbian radio frequencies.  It was reported 
that General Ratko Mladi@ instructed two Serbian colonels (identified only by 
the Muslim code names "Mustafa" and "Zijo") to attack residential areas of 
Sarajevo with heavy artillery. The report stated that Mladi@ was probably 
speaking from the Lukavica military barracks, in the south-west suburbs of 
Sarajevo, to "Zijo" in Vraca, a hilly suburb to the south of Sarajevo, and to 
"Mustafa" on Borje Mountain to the north-east of the city.  Specifically, it 
is alleged that in the recording Colonel "Zijo" argued that artillery attacks 
should be directed towards areas with fewer Serbian residents.  Mladi@
allegedly disregarded the colonel's comment and ordered his troops to bomb 
the Veleši@i and Pofali@i residential areas of Sarajevo.  With regard to 
Veleši@i, Mladi@ ordered his troops to "burn it all".  Mladi@ also ordered 
his troops to attack civilian targets with the heaviest shells in the Serbian 
forces' armory, namely 155 millimetre howitzer shells instead of the lighter 
82-millimetre and 120 millimetre shells. 308/

(c)  International reported events

284. The European Community imposed a trade embargo against Yugoslavia. EC 
representatives encouraged the UN Security Council to launch its own 
financial and oil embargo. 309/

285. At a NATO meeting, US Secretary of Defense Dick Cheney stated that 
military intervention was not being considered "at present". 310/
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28.  28/5/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fierce fighting was reported in the city during 
the morning. An artillery barrage was reported in the city at 10:30 p.m.. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

286. Fierce fighting was reported in the city during the morning. 311/

287. Sarajevo radio reported that Serb forces fired surface to surface 
missiles at Sarajevo.  Explosions of artillery shells were also reported in 
the city.  The barrage reportedly began at 10:30 p.m.. 312/

(b)  Local reported events
288. The Serbian Orthodox Church announced that it had split with the Serbian 
Government over "communist tyranny" and the "fratricidal" war in BiH. 313/

(c)  International reported events

289. The White House stated that the United States planned to provide $9 
million in aid to BiH's refugees. 314/

29.  29/5/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A night-long artillery barrage was reported on 
the city which included the reported use of multiple rocket launchers. Street 
battles were reported until just before dawn.  A day long barrage was also 
reported in the city. Source(s): Reuters; New York Times.

Targets Hit: The Old Town area; the Presidency building; two unidentified 
mosques; dozens of houses, stores and office buildings; a tobacco factory, 
the 1984 Olympic Skating Arena; the main radio and television broadcast 
centre. Source(s): Reuters; New York Times.

Description of Damage: Three workers were wounded in the shelling of the 
Presidency Building; Fires ignited by the shelling damaged several 
unidentified office towers, a tobacco factory and the skating arena used 
during the 1984 Olympics; 10 shells were reported to have hit the main 
television broadcast centre. Source(s): Reuters; New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Nine people killed overnight. Source(s): Croatia Radio; Reuters. 
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Narrative of Events: 

290. Serb irregulars unleashed a night-long barrage of fire on the city.  
BiH officials said Serb forces used multiple rocket launchers for the first 
time. Sarajevo radio quoted a Serb officer, and former JNA member as saying 
that Serbs had also fired surface-to-surface missiles. This could not be 
confirmed. Serb combatants fought in street battles with Muslim and Croat 
fighters until just before dawn. 315/

291. The Yugoslav news agency Tanjug reported that early Friday, "fierce 
bursts of fire and shell explosions [were] everywhere", especially in the 
medieval quarter.  Street fighting between Serb and BiH defence forces also 
erupted in Dobrinja, and near the airport according to Tanjug.  Shells also 
struck the Presidential Building, wounding three workers. 316/

292. Croatia radio said that nine people were killed overnight, but there 
was no independent confirmation. 317/

293. The main attack began at midnight Thursday and lasted about four hours. 
Bombardment damage also included two mosques, dozens of houses, stores and 
office buildings, including the Presidency building.  Fires ignited by the 
shells damaged several office towers, a tobacco factory and the skating arena 
used during the 1984 Olympics. Ten shells were also reported to have hit the 
main radio and television broadcast centre, which had been hit many times 
before.  Officials linked the bombardment with the continuing blockade of the 
Maršal Tito Barracks by pro-Government forces. 318/

294. A day long barrage left several parts of the city in flames, knocked 
out electricity and water supplies and was described by both Serbian and 
Bosnian media as the fiercest of the two-month battle of Sarajevo. 319/

295. City residents received a warning to return to shelters at about 3:30 
p.m.. The warning came after the commander of the army of the Bosnian Serbs, 
General Ratko Mladi@, told the Sarajevo Government that his forces would 
level the capital if militiamen did not allow the JNA troops to leave their 
barracks in Sarajevo with their weapons. 320/

(b)  International reported events

296. Turkish President Turgut Ozal pledged Turkish troops to any NATO or UN 
force that would intervene on behalf of BiH. 321/

30.  30/5/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city came under renewed shelling attacks 
and street fighting was reported in Dobrinja. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Sarajevo shelled. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Smoke could be seen rising from several apartment 
buildings in the Dobrinja area. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: At least two killed. Source(s): Reuters. 
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Narrative of Events: 

297. Sarajevo came under renewed attack as Serb  forces shelled the city 
with mortars.  At least two people were believed killed and street fighting 
broke out in Dobrinja, an outlying part of the city. 322/ Street battles 
were also reported.  Smoke could be seen rising from several apartment 
buildings in the Dobrinja area. 323/

298. It was reported by the Tanjug new agency that commanders of Serb 
irregulars ordered a halt to attacks late in the day. 324/

(b)  International reported events

299. The UN Security Council voted for trade sanctions against  
Yugoslavia. 325/ UN Security Council Resolution 757 for sanctions against 
Serbia and Montenegro passed by a vote of 13 to zero. Russian President 
Yeltsin gave the sanctions his support. Like its predecessor, Resolution 752, 
this resolution demanded that "outside" forces stop interfering in the 
conflict in BiH. It ordered Croat troops out of BiH; it required Serbs to 
stop forcing non-Serbs out of their homes; it called for all "irregular 
forces" in BiH to be disbanded; it placed a ban on exports (except for food 
and medicine) to and foreign investment in Yugoslavia; it froze Yugoslavia's 
foreign assets; it reduced the number of diplomatic personnel in Yugoslavia; 
and it restricted Yugoslavia's participation in international sporting, 
science, and cultural activities. Shipments of goods through Yugoslavia were 
still permitted. 
 
300. German Foreign Minister Klaus Kinkel downplayed talks of military 
action, saying "we should expect the sanctions to have an effect". 326/

301. US President George Bush implemented a freeze on Yugoslav assets in the 
United States. 327/

31.  31/5/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb forces reportedly shelled the city early, 
but the shelling and other fighting subsided just before daybreak. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: There was heavy shelling in the city overnight in unidentified 
parts of the city. The shelling continued early in the day. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 
302. Serb forces shelled the city early Sunday, but the shelling and other 
fighting subsided just before daybreak according to Sarajevo radio.  "There 
was mortar and heavy canon shelling overnight on parts of the city from Serb 
batteries in the hills, for a short time heavy, and at least 10 people were 
wounded", radio editor Zoran Pirovi said. He said that territorial defence 
forces had exchanged fire with 800 JNA troops holed up in the Maršal Tito 
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barracks in the centre of town.  Isolated street fighting was reported as 
well before the lull. 328/

(b)  Local reported events

303. The United Nations brokered a cease-fire between the warring sides in 
Sarajevo.  UN and BiH officials said that Serb and Muslim-Croat forces agreed 
to the cease-fire, to take place on Monday at 6:00 p.m..  The cease-fire 
agreement provided for evacuation of the JNA barracks in the city centre. 329/

304. Slobodan Miloševi@ dismissed the prior day's UN resolution as the price 
worth paying for "supporting Serbs outside of Serbia". He also dismissed as 
"ridiculous", allegations that his country had been the aggressor in BiH. 330/

C.  June 1992

1.  1/6/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Apartment building in Dobrinja. Source(s): Washington Post.

Description of Damage: First floor of apartment building in Dobrinja gutted 
by a tank shell. Source(s): Washington Post.

Sniping Activity: Snipers fired at people trying to leave and enter apartment 
building in Dobrinja. Source(s): Washington Post.

Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

305. Mario Susko, a Professor of American literature in Dobrinja, stated 
that there were two JNA tanks outside his building, that the first floor of 
his building was gutted by a tank shell, and that snipers shot at anyone 
trying to leave or enter the building. 331/

(b)  Local reported events

306. The UN brokered cease-fire was reportedly broken after two hours. UN-
imposed sanctions took effect. 332/

307. The Washington Post reported that since 1 May no food had been allowed 
into the suburb of Dobrinja (a cluster of buildings constructed for the 1984 
Olympic games) which had been sealed off by Serb militia forces as part of 
their effort to partition Sarajevo. 333/

2.  2/6/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: A UN escorted convoy carrying dried milk, baby formula and other 
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foods towards Dobrinja was attacked by machine gun fire. Source(s): 
Washington Post; Helsinki Watch. 
 
Description of Damage: Driver of relief convoy killed, between two and three 
people wounded. Supplies and vehicles of convoy were stolen. Source(s): 
Washington Post; Helsinki Watch. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Driver of relief convoy killed and two to three others wounded. 
Source(s): Washington Post; Helsinki Watch. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

308. An unidentified Yugoslav broadcast appealed to all Serbs fighting in 
BiH to reopen Sarajevo airport to humanitarian flights (an apparent 
concession to mounting UN pressure), and to stop shelling Sarajevo and other 
cities. 334/

309. Just hours later, a UN escorted convoy carrying dried milk, baby 
formula and other foods toward Dobrinja was reportedly attacked by machine 
gun fire from Serb militiamen who subsequently took the food.  The driver of 
one of two buses in the convoy was killed and a passenger was seriously 
wounded. UN officials reported that Serbian forces later drove off with the 
two wounded people, the supplies and the convoy's vehicles.  The convoy had 
been organized by a Sarajevo charity (Children's Embassy), and all forces in 
the area had been notified and had guaranteed the convoy's safe passage. 335/

(b)  Local reported events

310. The New York Times reported that a key to the battle for Sarajevo was 
the newly cut  Serb-controlled "war road" connecting Ilidža to the main 
Serbian military barracks at Lukavica, five miles to the south, and beyond 
and up through the mountains ringing Sarajevo to the south.  On the spurs off 
this road, on the heights that overlook the city, were numerous Serbian 
mortar and recoilless cannon positions that had been used to shell the old 
Muslim quarter in the heart of Sarajevo, causing heavy casualties and 
destroying many of the city's historic landmarks, including several ancient 
mosques.  The New York Times reported that because Ilidža was at the end of 
the Serbian supply line running all the way to Belgrade 250 miles away, and 
because it abutted Sarajevo's Butmir airport, also under Serbian control, the 
battle to keep the Muslim forces from overrunning Ilidža had become, in 
effect, the battle to keep a Serbian foothold in the city.  In that, the 
airport was seen as crucial.  Although closed and under constant Muslim 
sniper fire, it had become a key bargaining chip for the Serbs, who were 
under United Nations pressure to allow its reopening to international relief 
flights that would carry a needed supply of food and medicine to the 
civilians trapped in the city by  
fighting. 336/

(c)  International reported events

311. British Foreign Secretary Douglas Hurd said that Britain would be "very 
reluctant" to send soldiers to BiH to force peace upon warring parties. 337/
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3.  3/6/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

312. No reported incidents. 
 

4.  4/6/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Dobrinja was reportedly shelled early in the day 
by Serb forces.  Butmir was similarly shelled overnight. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja and Butmir Districts. Source(s):Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified. Source(s):Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

313. Serb tanks and artillery early in the day bombed the Dobrinja district 
where 40,000 civilians were reported to have been trapped with little food or 
medicine for weeks.  According to Sarajevo radio, Serb shelling of the city 
from positions in surrounding forested hills was intense for about three hours 
and then became sporadic before stopping at dawn.  Batteries at Sarajevo's 
Serb-held airport unleashed barrages overnight at the mainly Muslim District of 
Butmir where it was reported that the situation resembled Dobrinja. 338/

(b) International reported events

314. NATO foreign ministers decided to broaden the scope of its mandate with 
peace-keeping duties. 339/

5.  5/6/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
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Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

315. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  International reported events

316. United States President George Bush signed an Executive Order to block 
trade with Serbia and Montenegro. 340/

6.  6/6/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sustained bombardment was reported. Shelling 
came from Trebevi Mountain and included 120 millimetre artillery shells, 82 
millimetre mortars and volleys from multiple rocket launchers. Source(s): New 
York Times.

Targets Hit: A UN supply truck carrying blankets; JNA Maršal Tito barracks; 
the Main Telephone Building; "nearly all sections of the city". Source(s): 
Helsinki Watch; Reuters; Washington Post.

Description of Damage: Three killed and two wounded in area near the shelled 
Maršal Tito barracks; Telephone lines were knocked out over night after the 
shelling of the main telephone building. Source(s): Helsinki Watch; Reuters; 
Washington Post.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

317. A UN supply truck carrying blankets was struck by mortar fire outside a 
Sarajevo warehouse.  There were no deaths or injuries. 341/

318. It was reported that the 734 Yugoslav officers, cadets and dependents 
confined in the Maršal Tito barracks were permitted to evacuate in an 80-
vehicle convoy.  After they left, Serbian gunners shelled the barracks, 
killing two men and a boy in a passing car and severely wounding two women.   
 
319. The most sustained bombardment since the siege began was reported.  The 
New York Times reported that for more than 24 hours, "every few minutes, 120 
millimetre artillery shells, 82 millimetre mortars and volleys from multiple 
rocket launchers poured down from the slopes of the 5,345 foot Trebevi 
Mountain overlooking the city", and that "nobody appears to have any estimate 
of the number killed and wounded.  But the figure must be high". 342/

320. Serb tanks and artillery in the hills were reported to have fired 
shells into nearly all sections of the city as street fighting broke out in 
some neighbourhoods.  Many of the last telephone lines were knocked out 
overnight when shells hit the main telephone building. 343/
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(b)  Local reported events

321. The Washington Post reported that starvation was beginning to become a 
concern  in Sarajevo. 344/ The severity of food shortages in Sarajevo varied 
by neighbourhood.  In the Old Town centre, there were still warehouse reserves 
of flour for bread and pasta.  But several suburban neighbourhoods surrounded 
by Serb forces had not received food deliveries for up to six weeks. 345/

7.  7/6/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city had been shelled continuously for 48 
hours, reportedly with 155 millimetre howitzers, 120 millimetre mortars, 104 
millimetre tank cannons and 132 millimetre multiple-rocket launchers. It was 
reported that a total of 4,000 tons of high explosives had been fired into 
the city. Source(s): New York Times; Oslobodjenje.

Targets Hit: Central District and BašLaršija; 50 of the city's 80 mosques 
including TabaLki Mesdjid (dating back to 1450); The Mori@a Han (15th century 
Turkish inn stop); the Islamic Theological Faculty (15th century structure); 
the main synagogue and Roman Catholic cathedral; the main broadcasting 
centre; the National Library (formerly City Hall); the main Serbian Orthodox 
Centre; the sites of the 1984 Olympics, including the Olympic Museum. 
Source(s): New York Times.

Description of Damage: In the Central District and BašLaršija, apartment 
buildings and remnants of commercial districts were hit and fires could be 
seen blazing in all directions; 50 of the city's 80 mosques had been damaged 
or destroyed, including the oldest in the Balkans, TabaLki Mesdjid, dating 
back to 1450; the Mori@a Han, a 15th century Turkish inn stop for caravans, 
and the Islamic Theological Faculty, also from the 15th century were damaged; 
the main synagogue and the Roman Catholic cathedral had also been hit, though 
lightly damaged; the main broadcasting centre and its transmitter had been 
repeatedly shelled but repairs kept the radio and television on the air; the 
National Library, formerly the City Hall, was extensively damaged by a shell 
that pierced its glass dome; the main Serbian Orthodox Centre was extensively 
damaged; the sites linked to the 1984 Olympics came under fire and two 
cupolas on the former US Consulate building which served as the Olympic 
museum were destroyed. Source(s): New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

322. The city to date had been shelled continuously for 48 hours. The New 
York Times reported that although some of the gunnery appeared to be aimed at 
military targets, most of the rounds landed in densely populated parts of the 
city.  The sections of the city which suffered the most included the central 
district and BašLaršija, an old quarter of mosques, narrow alleyways and 
wooden-font workshops and boutiques.  The casualty toll had risen sharply, 
particularly during this weekend when Serbian gunners began their barrage.  
Every minute or two, shells slammed into apartment buildings and the remnants 
of commercial districts.  From a vantage point in the old town, fires blazed 
in all directions. 346/

323. The Sarajevo newspaper Oslobodjenje quoted JNA officers who had defected 
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to the BiH side as saying that weapons being used in the weekend  barrage 
included 155 millimetre howitzers, 120 millimetre mortars, 104 millimetre 
tank cannon and 132 millimetre multiple-rocket launchers.  The paper said 
that a total of 4,000 tons of high explosives had been fired into the city, 
some coming from a former JNA barracks at Han Pijesak, 20 miles east of  
Sarajevo. 347/

324. The New York Times reported that destruction had reached every quarter 
of the city, and almost every landmark.  Fifty of the city's 80 mosques had 
been damaged or destroyed, including the oldest in the Balkans, TabaLki 
Mesdjid, dating back to 1450.  The Mori@a Han, a 15th century Turkish inn 
stop for caravans, and the Islamic Theological Faculty, also from the 15th 
century were damaged.  The main synagogue and the Roman Catholic cathedral 
had also been hit, though only lightly damaged.  The main broadcasting centre 
and its transmitter had been repeatedly shelled but repairs kept the radio 
and television on the air. 348/

325. The National Library, formerly the City Hall, was extensively damaged 
by a shell that pierced its glass dome.  The main Serbian Orthodox Centre had 
also been extensively damaged. 349/

326. The sites linked to the 1984 Olympics had also come under fire. Two 
cupolas were destroyed atop the former US Consulate building, a neo-classical 
structure on a rise above the city centre which served as the Olympic  
museum. 350/

8.  8/6/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Seventy hours of shelling continued with an 
intensity reportedly exceeding the weekend attacks. As many as 30 shells a 
minute were reported hitting the central district. Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: "Residential buildings, government complexes and historical 
landmarks in the heart of the city"; an unidentified medical supply plant. 
Source(s): New York Times.

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The city medical director reported 20 killed and 344 wounded but 
reporters counted at least 25 dead and 200 wounded in a single hospital. 
"Many dead and wounded" were reported in combat in the Vraca district. Heavy 
casualties were reported in combat near Butmir airport. Source(s): New York 
Times; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

327. Seventy-two hours of bombing continued in Sarajevo.  The shelling 
resumed after a brief lull before dawn and hospitals were reported 
overwhelmed with dead and wounded.  For more than 12 hours, heavy guns in the 
hills overlooking Sarajevo attacked densely populated areas with an intensity 
reportedly exceeding the weekend attacks.  In many areas water supplies had 
run out or were critically low, apparently because Serbs had switched off the 
pumps over the weekend that fed most of Sarajevo's water from Serb-controlled 
suburban areas such as Ilidža, west of the city.  Shells blasted residential 
buildings, government complexes and historical landmarks in the heart of the 
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city in what appeared to be random fashion, with volleys consisting of as 
many as 30 shells a minute hitting the central district. 351/

328. It was reported that a medical supply plant was hit, dealing a major 
blow to a medical system already suffering from critically low reserves of 
anesthetics and medicines. 352/

329. The city's medical director, Dr. Bakir Nakaš, said the casualty toll at 
hospitals, not including areas too dangerous for ambulances to reach, showed 
that at least 20 had died and 344 were wounded in the day's shelling. 353/
Reporters counted at least 25 dead and 200 wounded in a single hospital". 
354/
330. Word filtered through the city that heavy close-range fighting had 
broken out in Vraca, a hillside suburb on the south bank of the river running 
through the city.  Apparently seeking to drive down into the city and then 
north across central Sarajevo, Serbs clashed at close quarters with BiH 
forces. 355/

331. "The territorial defence forces have managed to gain several positions 
in the hills of Vraca district, a very important Serb stronghold", Sarajevo 
radio editor Zoran Piroli said.  Serb artillery and rocket batteries on 
Vraca's wooded slopes had played a pivotal role in the prolonged bombardment 
of Sarajevo.  Monday's advance into Vraca left many dead and wounded, 
reported BiH radio and television, quoting a witness.  It also reported that 
territorial defenders dislodged Serb artillery units in the u hill district 
and in the outlying suburb of Mojmilo.  The BiH flag, was raised on Vraca and 
Mojmilo. 356/

332. SRNA, the Serb news agency, denied losing Vraca or Mojmilo. "Muslim 
forces, after carrying out the frontal attacks, had enormous losses in 
manpower and Serbian fighters successfully defended their positions", SRNA 
said. 357/

333. In Dobrinja, near Butmir airport in the south-west part of the city, 
BiH forces that had been surrounded by Serbian fighters for three weeks tried 
to break free in clashes that brought heavy casualties.  The outcome of both 
battles remained unclear at dusk. 358/

334. Serb irregulars acknowledged a major Muslim-Croat counter-attack but 
said that they had beaten it back.  It was impossible to independently 
confirm the outcome of the clashes, but Muslim and Croat resistance stiffened 
with the use of heavy weaponry apparently abandoned by evacuating Yugoslav 
forces. 359/

(b)  International reported events

335. The UN Security Council directed the Secretary-General under Security 
Council Resolution 758, to expand the 14,000 member UN peace-keeping force in 
Yugoslavia by at least 1,100  to reopen the airport in Sarajevo to permit aid 
shipments. 360/

9.  9/6/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serbian artillery reportedly continued to hit 
the city. Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: An unidentified Muslim-controlled hill near the city centre; 
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unidentified apartment buildings; the Holiday Inn; the railway station; an 
unidentified mosque and two unidentified churches; hundreds of unidentified 
houses and shops; the Klas-Šarko and Velepekara buildings (the only suppliers 
of essential foodstuffs such as flour and bread). Source(s): New York Times;
Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

336. Serbian artillery continued to pound Sarajevo, hitting still more 
apartment buildings, the Holiday Inn, the railway station, a mosque and two 
churches, as well as hundreds of houses and shops. 361/ The Klas-Šarko and 
Velepekara buildings (the city's only suppliers of essential foodstuffs such 
as flour and bread) were also shelled, according to a report submitted by the 
Government of BiH. 362/

337. According to Lieutenant Colonel Richard Gray, a UN military observer 
from New Zealand, a JNA jet dropped a cluster bomb on a Muslim-controlled 
hill near the city centre.  It was reported that Serb forces in BiH had no 
aircraft capable of such an attack. 363/

(b)  Local reported events

338. Radovan Karadži@ informed UNPROFOR representative Colonel John Wilson 
in a letter that the Serb side was ready to negotiate in the presence of 
UNPROFOR. 364/

339. The New York Times reported that seized documents published in 
Sarajevo's two surviving newspapers suggested that as early as last September 
Serbian leaders had a detailed plan for the ethnic partition of the city. 
365/

10.  10/6/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb forces reportedly resumed the shelling of 
residential areas of the city. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Oslobodjenje building; University residence halls; unidentified 
residential districts; United Nations convoy (near Mojmilo). Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: One person was injured in the UN convoy attack; 
Oslobodjenje and the University residence halls took massive hits. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: A car carrying a Spanish and French reporter was hit by 
sniper fire. The car swerved and crashed, injuring both reporters. Source(s): 
Washington Post.

Casualties: One person injured in UN convoy attack; two reporters injured in 
sniping attack on car. Source(s): Reuters; Washington Post.
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Narrative of Events: 

340. Serb military forces commanding the heights overlooking the city 
resumed bombarding residential districts.  Sarajevo radio said that buildings 
housing Sarajevo's main daily newspaper and university residence halls took 
massive hits. 366/

341. A United Nations convoy was attacked on the outskirts of the city as 
other UN peace-keeping officers arrived to determine how to open the city's 
airport.  Sarajevo radio reported that the UN convoy was attacked after it 
left central Sarajevo to meet another UN convoy with arriving peacekeepers 
and that one person was injured. Sarajevo radio said the UN vehicles were 
attacked as the incoming UN convoy led by senior peacekeeper General Lewis 
Mackenzie neared the city limits in the late afternoon.  The radio reported 
that the convoy, lead by Colonel John Wilson, set out to receive Mackenzie 
and his 41 vehicle convoy, but did not get far.  The radio said that the 
convoy was attacked near the south-western suburb of Mojmilo, which was 
contested territory. 367/

342. A car carrying Alfonso Rojo of the Spanish daily El Mundo and George 
Gobet of Agence France-Presse came under heavy sniper fire.  It swerved and 
crashed.  Rojo broke his arm and Gobet broke a vertebra in his neck. 368/

(b)  Local reported events
343. UNPROFOR Chief of Staff Brigadier General Lewis MacKenzie left for 
Sarajevo to oversee the operation of deadlocking the city's airport at  
Butmir. 369/

11.  11/6/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Continued shelling of the city was reported. 
Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Unidentified apartment buildings, churches and mosques. 
Source(s): New York Times.

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

344. The New York Times reported: "The gunners today were hitting targets 
seemingly at random, blasting apartment buildings, churches and mosques". 
370/

(b)  Local reported events

345. It was reported that "for a week, there had been no fresh supplies of 
bread, and Serbian forces moved earlier in the week to cut off the pumps that 
supply water to much of the city. . . . Almost all districts in the city, 
excepting those on the periphery that are Serbian-held, lost electrical 
power". 371/
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12.  12/6/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A major firefight was reported near the Holiday 
Inn. Defence forces reportedly mounted a counter-offensive. The Old Town was 
reported shelled. Source(s): Washington Post; New York Times.

Targets Hit: Civilian districts in the older part of the city closest to the 
guns on the Vraca slopes; the area near the Presidency Building. Source(s): 
New York Times.

Description of Damage: At least 12 people were killed by barrages against 
civilian districts in the older part of the city. Source(s): New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
Casualties: At least 12 killed. Source(s): New York Times.

Narrative of Events: 

346. A major fire fight erupted in the afternoon near the Holiday Inn. 372/

347. Defenders mounted a counter-offensive, using one of two captured 1960's 
vintage tanks to fire across the Miljacka River from a park beside the 
Presidency, the site of the Government headquarters, and following up with an 
infantry assault across the river and into Serbian held territory in the 
districts of Grbavica and Vraca.  At nightfall they had advanced several 
hundred yards into the Serbian strongholds and were threatening the last 
Serbian dugouts in the Vraca heights, around the burnt-out shell of a hotel 
built for the Olympic Games. 373/

348. It was reported that at least 12 people were killed by Serbian 
artillery barrages against civilian districts in the older part of the city, 
closest to the guns on the Vraca slopes.  Shells were reported to have 
exploded less than 100 yards from the Government headquarters in central 
Sarajevo. 374/

13.  13/6/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Continued shelling was reported, rising in 
intensity towards dusk in response to faltering efforts by BiH fighters to 
break through siege line on the hillside of Vraca to the south. Source(s): 
New York Times.

Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

349. The shelling continued, rising in intensity towards dusk in response to 
faltering efforts by BiH fighters to break through the Serbian siege lines on 
the hillside of Vraca, on the southern side of the city about a mile from the 
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centre.  A counter-attack launched by BiH defence forces on Friday to try to 
break through a strategic Serbian artillery post in the Vraca hills stalled 
and Colonel Stjepan Šiber, a deputy commander of the defence forces said that 
predictions the Serbian position would be taken had proven false. 375/

(b)  Local reported events

350. The Washington Post reported that US Government analysts commenting on 
the threat of relief flights said that Sarajevo's airfield, about one-half 
mile south-west of the city centre, sat in a topographical bowl at 1,708 feet 
above sea level, encircled by 3,000 to 4,000 foot hills.  Commanding the 
valley from those hills were an estimated 50 to 100 pieces of heavy 
artillery, including 105 millimetre and 155 millimetre howitzers and 122 
millimetre multiple-rocket launchers, along with 100 to 200 lighter mortars.  
Because the airfield had only a single 8,530-foot runway and unloading 
facilities were limited, cargo aeroplanes would sit vulnerably on the tarmac 
for substantial periods of time. Before they could land, incoming aircraft 
potentially would face a gauntlet of SA-6 and shoulder-fired SA-7 surface-to-
air missiles believed to be in the hands of nearby Serb forces.  The Serbs 
also controlled numerous antiaircraft guns of 20 millimetres to 30 
millimetres. 376/

351. About five tons of relief food and medicine arrived in Sarajevo by road 
in the evening, with another 95 tons of French aid waiting 30 miles outside 
for Serbian clearance. 377/

14.  14/6/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic shelling was reported early with 
firing resuming by mid-afternoon. Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity:  Not specified 
 
Casualties: Nine reported killed over the weekend. Source(s): New York Times.

Narrative of Events: 

352. After a night of rocket attacks and street fighting, Sarajevo was 
relatively quiet although Serb fighters shelled the city sporadically and 
street battles flared in the Grbavica area.  After 10 days of continuous 
fighting, people returned to the streets of Sarajevo, but by mid-afternoon, 
the firing had resumed. Sarajevo radio said that nine people had been killed 
in the city over the weekend. 378/

(b)  Local reported events

353. UN officers held meetings with Serb commanders on the removal of 
antiaircraft guns and missile systems to a distance of at least six miles 
from the airport.  Serb and BiH leaders signed a deal nine days prior 
committing themselves to giving the UN sole control of Sarajevo airport. 379/
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354. The warring sides signed a new cease-fire agreement to silence their 
guns at 6:00 a.m. Monday.  The new cease-fire was intended to help end a Serb 
blockade of Sarajevo airport and to hand it over to the UN forces to enable 
emergency aid to be delivered to civilians trapped in the city with little 
food, water, or electricity. 380/

355. A Sarajevo newspaper published a detailed article listing 74 locations 
in the city where Serbian forces had positioned three-man commando teams 
allegedly trained in the use of snipers' weapons.  The report, said to be 
based on interrogations of captured snipers, said the units had been given a 
month's training by the Serbian-controlled JNA and a base at GlasinaLko 
Polje, in the mountains east of Sarajevo. 381/

15.  15/6/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Despite a cease-fire, scattered shellfire was 
reported from the hills into the city. By mid-afternoon, the volume of 
Serbian fire was reported to have returned almost to the level of recent 
weeks. Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: At least six people across Sarajevo were hit by sniper fire 
in the first hours of the cease-fire. Three of those were killed. One of the 
victims, Djemal Veli@@, was killed at the intersection of Radomira Putnika 
and Branimira osia streets. Source(s): New York Times.

Casualties: Six people hit by sniper fire (three killed) Source(s): New York 
Times.

Narrative of Events: Despite the cease-fire, there was scattered shellfire 
from the hills into Sarajevo.  At least six people across Sarajevo were hit 
by sniper bullets in the first hours of the cease-fire, three of them 
fatally.  One of the victims, Djemal Veli@, was killed at the intersection of 
Radomira Putnika and Branimira osia streets, within the sightlines of the 
hillsides on the city's southern side. By mid-afternoon, the volume of 
Serbian fire was reported to have returned almost to the level of recent 
weeks. 382/

(b)  Local reported events

356. Dobrica osi assumed the Yugoslav Presidency. 383/

357. The Croatian and BiH Presidencies released a joint statement calling 
for cooperation and coordination "against the common enemy". 384/

16.  16/6/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The cease-fire reportedly held and the city was 
described as quiet during the evening. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja. Source(s): United Press International. 
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Description of Damage: One reporter was killed and one was wounded by 
shrapnel from a Serbian tank shell. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Two people were reported killed and at least 10 wounded by 
persistent sniper fire after the truce took effect at 6:00 a.m. on Monday. 
Source(s):Reuters, Sarajevo Radio. 
 
Casualties: Two people were reported killed and at least 10 wounded by 
persistent sniper fire after the truce took effect at 6:00 a.m. on Monday; 
one reporter killed, one wounded in Dobrinja; 48 Bosnian Muslims were 
reportedly kidnapped from the Dobroševi@i and Ahatovi@i suburbs by Serbian 
militia members and subsequently killed in Ilidža. Source(s): Reuters; 
Sarajevo Radio; United Press International; ISHR British Section. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

358. The cease-fire stabilized early in the day, boosting UN preparations 
for an aid-airlift to civilians.  "The truce is really holding.  This was the 
quietest night we've had since the war began", Sarajevo radio editor Zoran 
Piroli@ said 24 hours after the cease-fire came into effect. 385/

359. Sarajevo radio said that two people were killed and at least 10 wounded 
by persistent sniper fire after the truce took effect at 6:00 a.m.  
Monday. 386/

360. Forty-eight Bosnian Muslims were reportedly kidnapped from the 
Dobroševi@i and Ahatovi@i suburbs of Sarajevo by Serbian militia members.  
They were reportedly taken to the Serb-held suburb of Ilidža where they were 
killed. 387/

361. At 2:00 p.m., Ivo Standeker and Jana Schneider, both journalists, were 
hit by shrapnel from a Serbian tank shell in the Dobrinja suburb of Sarajevo.  
Adnan Abdul Razak, a spokesman for UNPROFOR in Sarajevo stated that the two 
wounded journalists were then kidnapped by unidentified Serbian 
paramilitaries as they were rushed to a hospital 10 kilometres away.  The two 
wounded journalists were ultimately taken to Pale, about 35 kilometres away 
for medical treatment where Standeker died. The kidnapping caused an eight 
hour delay in treatment. 388/

(b)  Local reported events

362. The BiH Government announced a formal military alliance with Croatia as 
a means of fighting back against Serbian forces that had seized two-thirds of 
the country. 389/

17.  17/6/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Tank and artillery fire was reported in 
Dobrinja for more than 12 hours in what was described as one of the biggest 
Serb offensives against the town. Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Dobrinja. Source(s): New York Times.

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

363. At 3:30 a.m., Serb forces mounted one of their biggest offensives 
against Dobrinja. According to residents, Serbian forces attacked the suburb 
from all sides and then entered in tanks and armoured personnel carriers and 
seized about 150 men before withdrawing under defenders' fire.  Reports said 
that the tanks and artillery fired for more than 12 hours. Witnesses reported 
that the captured men were unarmed civilians, who were taken to detention 
camps behind Serbian lines. 390/

(b)  International reported events

364. At an Islamic Conference Organization session, BiH Foreign Minister 
Haris Silajdži@ appealed for military intervention. 391/

18.  18/6/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

365. No reported events. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

366. The Washington Post reported that in the western suburb of Dobrinja, 
sealed off residents were eating grass to avoid starvation. 392/

367. The Washington Post also reported that in the last two weeks up to 50 
people a day had been buried in city parks, as the few inner-city cemeteries 
were already filled with the newly dead. 393/

19.  19/6/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The Serb offensive continued on Dobrinja. There 
was a resumption of artillery and mortar attacks on the city with shelling 
continuing into the evening. Source(s): Washington Post; Government of BiH; 
New York Times.

Targets Hit: Civilian districts throughout the city; the Sarajevo public 
transportation network at its main location and others throughout the city; 
the BiH Presidency; the area near the military headquarters of the city's 
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defence forces; the Old Town section. Source(s): New York Times; The 
Government of BiH; Washington Post.

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Six people killed and 58 wounded by mid-afternoon. Source(s): 
Washington Post; BiH Health Ministry. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

368. Serb forces controlling the hills around the city were reported to have 
advanced and planted their flag in a corner of the fiercely contested western 
suburb of Dobrinja, where thousands of residents had been sealed off for two 
months and where many were reported to be starving.  Control of Dobrinja had 
become the strategic key to a Serb plan to take control of a long slice of 
Sarajevo, south of the Miljacka River cutting through the heart of the city.  
"The attack is very big. It is a total attack from every side", said Major 
Dervo Harbinja, a deputy commander of the BiH forces.  The commander said 
Serb forces used tanks and four types of heavy artillery to assault Dobrinja 
where about 35,000 people lived in a complex of apartment buildings built for 
the 1984 Olympics.  The suburb lies near the city's airport, which the UN was 
attempting to open for emergency relief flights.  Both the Serb and BiH sides 
had agreed to demilitarize the airport area over the coming days.  Western 
military analysts said that Serb forces were rushing to take control of 
Dobrinja before they had to pull back their guns and place them under UN 
supervision. 394/

369. The Serbian attack was part of a broader offensive that blasted away 
the last remnants of the cease-fire declared on Monday.  There was a 
resumption of Serbian artillery and mortar attacks on civilian districts 
throughout Sarajevo. 395/

370. The Sarajevo public transportation network was shelled at its main 
location and at others throughout the city, according to a report submitted 
by the Government of BiH. 396/

371. Serb gunners attacked the city with an artillery barrage. A BiH 
commander reported that the city was under "total attack" from every side.  
Residents hid in shelters, the BiH President's office was hit by mortar 
shells, and heavy artillery crashed around the military headquarters of the 
city's defence forces.  Civilian neighbourhoods in the Old Town section were 
subjected to the heaviest shelling in a week.  Six people were confirmed 
killed and 58 wounded in the city by mid-afternoon, according to the BiH 
Health Ministry. Heavy shelling continued into the evening. 397/

(b)  Local reported events

372. The Serb offensive in Dobrinja came a day after Serbian and BiH sides 
signed an agreement to move antiaircraft guns at least 1.9 miles from the 
airport and to cluster all the artillery in the Sarajevo area in locations 
where they could be monitored by UN observers. 398/
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20.  20/6/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The BiH Presidency issued a formal declaration 
of war. The western end of the city and the area near the Presidency were 
shelled. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Convoy of UN peacekeepers less than a quarter mile from UNPROFOR 
headquarters; UNPROFOR vehicles near the main airport terminal; Western end 
of the city; BiH Presidency building; the Oslobodjenje building. Source(s): 
Washington Post; Helsinki Watch. 
 
Description of Damage: Three Canadian UN reconnaissance officers were injured 
when their jeep was hit by a mortar shell while traveling in an 18 vehicle 
convoy; a number of UN vehicles were damaged near the main airport terminal; 
three shells hit the BiH Presidency Building, injuring seven people; the 
Oslobodjenje building caught fire after shelling. Source(s): Washington Post;
Helsinki Watch. 
 
Sniping Activity: Serbian forces fired on fire crews who arrived to 
extinguish the blaze at the Oslobodjenje building, killing one fireman and 
wounding 11. Source(s): Helsinki Watch. 
 
Casualties: Three Canadian UN reconnaissance officers were injured by a 
mortar shell; seven people were injured in the shelling of the BiH Presidency 
Building; one fireman was killed and 11 others were injured by Serbian 
gunfire while trying to extinguish the blaze at the Oslobodjenje building; 23 
people were reported killed and 97 wounded in Sarajevo since Friday. 
Source(s): Washington Post; Helsinki Watch; United Press International; BiH 
Crisis Committee. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

373. A convoy of UN peacekeepers that included the commander of UN forces in 
the city took a direct hit from a mortar shell during intense fighting in the 
western suburbs.  Three Canadian UN reconnaissance officers were injured, one 
seriously, when their jeep was struck by a mortar shell less than a quarter 
mile from the headquarters of the UN peace-keeping forces.  They were 
traveling in a convoy of 18 vehicles that was withdrawing at midday from the 
closed Sarajevo airport, which the UN had been trying unsuccessfully to 
reopen to fly aid into the city.  There was also reported large-calibre 
machine-gun fire outside the UN headquarters. 399/

374. General Lewis MacKenzie said that BiH militiamen had fired on Serbian 
infantry and tanks dug in on either side of the main airport terminal and 
around the runway, and that "a number of our vehicles had been struck".  "The 
Serbs have fired their tanks from positions directly in front of the airport 
terminal, thereby giving the impression that we are shielding them from 
retaliation", he said.  "We have witnessed both sides initiating exchanges of 
fire.  This is clearly unacceptable". 400/

375. While the western end of Sarajevo was being shelled, the BiH 
President's office in the centre came under heavy fire.  At least three 
shells hit the building in the afternoon, injuring seven people. 401/

376. Serbian forces reportedly also fired incendiary shells at a 12 story 
building of the Sarajevo-based daily newspaper Oslobodjenje. The building 
caught fire and when fire crews arrived to extinguish the blaze, the Serbian 
forces fired on them, killing one fireman and wounding 11. 402/



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 213

213

377. The Republic's crisis committee announced that at least 23 people were 
killed and 97 others were wounded in Sarajevo since Friday. 403/

(b)  Local reported events

378. The BiH Presidency issued a formal declaration of war.  The move had 
little effect on the fighting but gave the government constitutional power to 
mobilize all men between the ages of 18 and 60 for military service. 404/

21.  21/6/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: KovaLi Park gravesites. Source(s): New York Times.

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

379. In the morning, eight new burials at KovaLi park were under way when 
Serbian gunners, less than 2,000 yards away, opened fire on the mourners with 
anti-aircraft guns. The burial parties scattered into a nearby tunnel.  When 
the guns fell silent, the burials continued. 405/

(b)  Local reported events

380. Bosnian Croat leader Mate Boban established what he called the 
"Croatian Union of Herzeg-Bosna". It was unclear whether his actions were 
sponsored by Zagreb. 406/

381. The Washington Post reported that two weeks before this date, reporters 
visiting the KovaLi park on a hillside above Sarajevo's old Muslim quarter 
counted 185 new graves, all dug since the Sarajevo battle began on 5 April.  
On 21 June there were 155 more graves, stretching 80 yards up the hill.  A 
man who helped oversee the burials, Mehmed Numanovi@, said that the graves 
were for men killed "with honour" in the Sarajevo fighting and that other 
fighters judged to be less distinguished were buried elsewhere.  Since many 
of the cemeteries are located on the hillsides, within sniper range, 
residents had buried their dead in the grassy fore-courts of apartment 
blocks, or in scrub ground beside city streets.  One of the largest sites was 
the Koševo soccer stadium, about a mile north of the city centre, where there 
were hundreds of new graves, mostly of civilians killed in the fighting. 407/

22.  22/6/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: At 11:00 a.m. Serb forces reportedly launched 
an artillery attack on the city. Source(s): New York Times.
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Targets Hit: People's Bank; Maršal Tito Street; City centre; narrow streets. 
Source(s): Helsinki Watch; New York Times.

Description of Damage: One mortar fell in front of the People's Bank and in 
quick succession, five others fell in a broad ring around the first target; 
one mortar exploded in front of a bus on Maršal Tito street and others 
exploded in narrow streets, none more than 300 yards from the others; at 
least six shells hit in the city centre; according to hospital officials, 
specialized mortars killed three persons and wounded 40, with the rest of the 
day's casualty toll resulting from shelling throughout mainly civilian 
districts. Source(s): Helsinki Watch; New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Nineteen civilians killed, 87 wounded. Source(s): Helsinki Watch. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

382. At 11:00, Serbs reportedly launched a mortar attack on the city, 
killing 19 civilians and wounding 87. 408/ The New York Times reported that 
Radovan Karadži@ was shown on Serbian television peering at Sarajevo through 
field glasses and congratulating the gunners. 409/

383. The first mortar shell fell in front of the People's Bank and, in quick 
succession, five other mortar shells fell in a broad ring around the first 
target.  A mortar exploded in front of a bus on Maršal Tito street, and 
others exploded in narrow streets, none more than 300 yards from the others.  
At least six shells hit in the city centre which was full of civilians who 
had emerged from their shelters to take advantage of a lull in the fighting. 
According to hospital officials, the shells, said to have come from 
specialized mortars designed for use against enemy infantry, killed three 
persons and wounded 40, with the rest of the day's toll resulting from 
shelling throughout mainly civilian districts. 410/

(b)  International reported events

384. The General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT), suspended 
Yugoslavia's membership. 411/

23.  23/6/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: The public transportation network, including its main location 
and others throughout the city. Source(s): Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

385. The Sarajevo public transportation network reported shelling of its 
main location and others throughout the city, according to a report from the 
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Government of BiH. 412/

(b)  Local reported events

386. The Washington Post reported that according to BiH officials, Croat 
forces had moved German-made artillery within range of Serb tanks and heavy 
guns that had been shelling the city.  The Croats began sporadic shelling of 
the Serb militia command centre in the mountains outside Sarajevo several 
days ago according to a government official.  One official stated that the 
Croats were equipped with self-propelled 205 millimetre Messerschmitt field 
guns. He said that 150 of the howitzers, mounted on tracked vehicles and 
aimed by computerized targeting systems, were purchased in Germany four 
months prior and had made their way to BiH. 413/

24.  24/6/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serbian artillery, tank and mortar fire was 
reported in the city. Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Ambulance hit my multiple rounds of machine gun fire. 
Source(s): Washington Post.

Description of Damage: Ambulance hit 172 times by unidentified Serbian 
machine gun machine fire, wounding its three occupants. The ambulance attack 
was witnessed by a Norwegian journalist, Morten Hvaal. Source(s): Washington 
Post.

Sniping Activity: A UN convoy and representatives from the relief group 
Medicins Sans Frontiers came under repeated sniper fire on the outskirts of 
the city. One bullet shattered the windows of the Jeep in which four doctors 
were traveling and two doctors were wounded. Source(s): Tanjug Yugoslav News 
Agency. 
 
Casualties: Two doctors wounded in attack on Medicins Sans Frontiers' convoy. 
Source(s): Tanjug Yugoslav News Agency. 
Narrative of Events: 

387. The day was marked by volleys of Serbian artillery, tank and mortar 
fire. 414/

388. A UN convoy and representatives of the relief group Medecins Sans 
Frontiers came under repeated unidentified sniper fire on the outskirts of 
Sarajevo. One bullet shattered the windows of the Jeep in which four doctors 
were traveling and two doctors were wounded. 415/

389. An ambulance was hit 172 times by unidentified Serbian machine gun fire.  
The driver was shot in the thigh, a severely wounded man on a stretcher was 
hit several times and a medic was wounded.  Morten Hvaal, a Norwegian 
journalist was inside of the ambulance at the time of the attack. 416/

(b)  International reported events

390. Speaking before the US Senate Foreign Relations Committee, Secretary of 
State Baker recommended that the Yugoslav consulate in Chicago be closed, 
Serbs and Montenegrins be banned from international organizations, and 
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Belgrade's ambassadorial recognition be rejected. 417/

25.  25/6/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Unidentified vehicle. Source(s): Washington Post.

Description of Damage: One doctor killed and two nurses wounded from anti-
aircraft fire on unidentified medical vehicle. Source(s): Washington Post.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One doctor killed and two nurses wounded. Source(s): Washington 
Post.

Narrative of Events: 

391. A doctor was killed and two nurses were seriously injured after troops 
opened fire with anti-aircraft weapons on a medical vehicle. 418/

26.  26/6/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting was reported in Dobrinja, followed by 
the shelling of residential buildings. After midnight the city centre was hit 
by shellfire. Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Apartment buildings in Dobrinja; Centre of Sarajevo; the 
Children's Ward of Jezero Hospital. Source(s): New York Times.

Description of Damage: Unidentified apartment buildings were destroyed in 
Dobrinja. Source(s): New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that to date 1,320 people 
had been killed in Sarajevo, 70 per cent of whom were civilians. 419/
Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

392. The latest effort by United Nations commanders to start relief flights 
to Sarajevo airport broke down as Serbian forces used tanks and artillery to 
attack civilian buildings in Dobrinja.  The BiH Government admitted that the 
fighting began when a Government commando force mounted a predawn raid on 
Serbian positions on the edge of Dobrinja.  In the battle that followed, the 
Serbian forces opened fire on several apartment buildings with artillery and 
tanks, destroying some of them with repeated bombardments. 420/

393. Shortly after midnight, Serbian shells began to hit the centre of the 
city. 421/

394. The children's ward of Jezero Hospital was reported bombarded by 
artillery fire and rockets. 422/
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(b)  International reported events

395. The United Nations Security Council gave Serbian forces 48 hours to 
stop fighting in Sarajevo and put their heavy weapons under United Nations 
control.  Diplomats said failure to comply could lead to some kind of 
military  
action. 423/

396. According to Radio Free Europe, US national security leaders convened 
for the first major policy meeting on the conflict. 424/

27.  27/6/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb shellfire continued with sporadic 
artillery fire, with the intensity levels diminishing. The attacks on 
Dobrinja continued but at a lower intensity level. Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Dobrinja District. Source(s): New York Times.

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

397. Serbian forces continued to shell Sarajevo with sporadic artillery fire 
a day after the UN Security Council issued an ultimatum to halt the fighting 
and place Serbian heavy guns under UN control within 48 hours.  But the 
intensity of the firing reportedly diminished.  The Serbian attacks on the 
Dobrinja continued, but at a lower intensity level. 425/

(b)  International reported events

398. EC foreign ministers declared that force may be used if necessary to 
deliver relief. They also decided to recognize Macedonia if it changed its 
name. 426/

28.  28/6/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting was reported near the airport. 
Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: BiH sniping activity reported against Serb troops in the 
airport area. Source(s): New York Times.

Casualties: Not specified 
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Narrative of Events: 

399. BiH government officials said that most of the Serbian combatants had 
pulled out of Dobrinja. 427/

400. French President Francois Mitterand visited Sarajevo for six hours. 
Before he could board his helicopter, he had to wait for a 20 minute gun 
battle to end between Serbian militiamen and BiH government forces. Three 
Serbs were wounded in the fighting before Mitterand's departure. 428/
Serbian tanks moved into the airport territory and started firing at BiH 
snipers who had wounded the Serbs at the terminal. 429/
401. Gunfire was heard from various parts of the city after Mitterand  
left. 430/

(b)  Local reported events

402. French President Francois Mitterand visited Sarajevo for six hours. 
During the visit, BiH President Izetbegovi@ informed him of the existence of 
detention camps. 431/

403. In Belgrade, 100,000 people reportedly gathered to call for the removal 
of Serbian President Miloševi@. The Serbian Orthodox Church Patriarch was 
said to be a participant. 432/

29.  29/6/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serbian bombardments continued throughout the 
day, with artillery, mortar and anti-aircraft fire hitting civilian targets. 
Small-arms fire from BiH troops defending Dobrinja prompted Serbian forces 
near the airport to begin firing at Dobrinja apartment buildings. Source(s): 
New York Times.

Targets Hit: Dobrinja apartment buildings; Western reporters close to the 
airport; two ambulances. Source(s): New York Times; Washington Post.

Description of Damage: five reporters were wounded by Serbian fire near the 
airport; two ambulances came under Serbian machine-gun fire that killed all 
six occupants. Source(s): New York Times; Washington Post.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Five reporters wounded; six people killed in attack on ambulance; 
In a cumulative report, it was reported that at least five people were killed 
and 40 wounded. Source(s): New York Times; Washington Post.

Narrative of Events: 

404. United Nations troops took control of Sarajevo airport in a development 
described by UN officials as a major move towards ending the 12 week siege.  
Within two hours a French military transport aircraft landed at the airfield 
with 10 tons of relief supplies.  The transition to UN control of the airport 
began when Serbian units, facing a deadline from the Security Council, 
withdrew from the airport.  Acting on the news that the pullout was underway, 
the Security Council voted unanimously to send 850 UN peace-keeping troops to 
the airport. 433/
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405. The fragility of the situation remained.  Small-arms fire from BiH 
troops defending Dobrinja prompted Serbian armoured carriers to move into 
positions near the airport terminal and to begin firing once again at the 
Dobrinja apartment buildings.  The Serbian attacks lasted for several hours 
in full view of UN personnel waiting to take control of the airport.  Close 
to the airport, other Serbian forces opened fire several times on Western 
reporters, inflicting serious leg wounds to Jean Hatzfield of Liberation of 
Paris and causing lesser wounds to four other journalists. 434/

406. Two ambulances came under Serbian machine-gun fire that killed all six 
occupants. 435/

407. Serbian bombardment continued throughout the day, with artillery, 
mortar and anti-aircraft fire continuing to hit civilian targets.  At least 
five people were killed and 40 wounded. 436/

(b)  Local reported events

408. Thirty-four UN peacekeepers seized control of the Sarajevo airport.  
Relief arrived at the airport for the first time in nearly three months. 437/

(c)  International reported events

409. The United Nations Security Council voted unanimously to send 850 UN 
peace-keeping troops to the Sarajevo airport. 438/

30.  30/6/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling was reported to have declined sharply 
since the weekend, but sniper fire was reported as worsening. Sporadic but 
highly destructive bombardment was reported from artillery, mortar and anti-
aircraft fire striking civilian buildings throughout the centre of the city. 
Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: One UN armoured personnel carrier was hit by gunfire at the 
airport; numerous civilian buildings throughout the centre of the city. 
Source(s): Washington Post; New York Times.

Description of Damage: Four military observers were slightly wounded by shell 
fragments and broken glass when UN armoured personnel carrier was hit by 
gunfire at the airport. Source(s): Washington Post; New York Times.

Sniping Activity: A UN three-man group monitoring Serbian gunnery positions, 
came under sniper fire from territory held by the BiH Government in Dobrinja; 
Sniper fire was reported as worsening since the weekend. Source(s): New York 
Times.

Casualties: Four military observers wounded. Source(s): Washington Post.
Narrative of Events: 

410. A French government effort to utilize transport aircraft to deliver aid 
was suspended as gunfire erupted at Sarajevo airport.  A machine-gun and 
mortar shootout across the airport runway between withdrawing Serb militiamen 
and BiH government forces stranded half of the more than 30 tons of food,  
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medicine and water that arrived aboard at least four French military 
aircraft.  Three UN trucks loaded with food were trapped by the firefight, a 
UN armoured personnel carrier was hit by gunfire, and four military observers 
were sightly wounded by shell fragments and broken glass.  Major General 
MacKenzie said that most of the firing was coming from BiH government 
positions as Serb militia forces had nearly completed a withdrawal of their 
anti-aircraft and artillery batteries from the airport. 439/

411. In a move that ran parallel to the opening of the airport, the UN force 
continued with the deployment of 30 officers to serve as monitors at Serbian 
gunnery positions within the range of the airport.  But this effort was 
stalled when one of the three-man groups, riding in an armoured personnel 
carrier, came under sniper fire from territory held by the BiH Government in 
Dobrinja. 440/

412. Shelling of Sarajevo was reported to have declined sharply since the 
weekend, but sniper fire was reported as worsening. 441/ Sporadic but highly 
destructive bombardment was reported from artillery, mortar and anti-aircraft 
fire striking numerous civilian buildings throughout the centre of the  
city. 442/

(b)  Local reported events

413. A convoy of trucks belonging to UNHCR drove from the airport into the 
city with the first 15 tons of food, water, milk and medicine delivered by 
air as part of the humanitarian airlift to the city. The supplies were taken 
to a warehouse in the Skenderija district in the south-central area of the  
city. 443/

(c)  International reported events

414. UN Security Council Resolution 761 called for the dispatch of 
"additional elements" of peacekeepers to Sarajevo. One thousand Canadian 
UNPROFOR troops were to be sent from Croatia to Sarajevo to assist in 
humanitarian aid deliveries and to help secure Sarajevo airport. 444/

415. Secretary of Defense Cheney said that if the UN authorized it, the 
United States was prepared to use air force and navy combat aeroplanes to 
protect relief missions in BiH. He ruled out the use of US ground forces in 
the conflict. 445/

D.  July 1992

1.  1/7/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb forces were reported to have withdrawn 
from the airport area which was to be placed under UN control.  The situation 
in Sarajevo itself was reported as volatile as sporadic fighting continued 
throughout the city. Source(s): Washington Post.

Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

416. Despite Monday's dispatch of UN troops from Croatia to take control of 
the Sarajevo airport, Sarajevo itself remained volatile as sporadic fighting 
continued throughout the city.  Serbian forces were reported to have withdrawn 
from the Sarajevo airfield, and they were also reported to have taken their 
large artillery weapons with them.  Muslim forces had likewise been persuaded 
to reduce their fire in the airport area. 446/

417. One hundred twenty-five French marines arrived at the airport and 1,000 
members of the Canadian Mechanized Infantry and 80 armoured vehicles were 
scheduled to arrive on 2 July.  These Canadian infantry forces were scheduled 
to be replaced within three weeks by combined UN peace-keeping forces from 
France, the Ukraine and Egypt. 447/

(b)  Local reported events

418. The first UN relief supplies reached Sarajevo airport and local relief 
workers distributed 15 tons of food to 1,500 Muslim refugees and food and 
medical supplies also reached Koševo Hospital. 448/

(c)  International reported events

419. US Defense Secretary, Richard B. Cheney, stated that the Bush 
administration was prepared to commit air and naval combat forces to escort 
and protect relief convoys into Sarajevo. 449/

2.  2/7/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military Activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: BiH and Serbian forces continued to exchange 
artillery fire around the airport. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

420. Following a series of delays that kept a Canadian mechanized infantry 
battalion stranded for three days on its 250 mile journey from Croatia, the 
Canadian battalion, commanded by Lieutenant Colonel Michel Jones, fought its 
way through a Serb roadblock 74 miles north-west of Sarajevo and deployed 40 
of its 80 armoured vehicles around the perimeter of the Sarajevo airport. The 
airport was then declared ready for up to eight incoming relief flights a day. 
"The airport is now transformed.  This is a military operation now", said 
Captain Raymond Hauben, commander of the United Nations peace-keeping forces 
at the airport.  Asked what would happen if the warring sides opened fire on 
them, he said: "Anybody who shoots at us now won't live long.  The time for 
these games is over". 450/
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421. An UNPROFOR spokesman said that BiH and Serbians continued to exchange 
artillery fire around the airport as 60 UN observers awaited the  
Canadians. 451/

(b)  Local reported events

422. Yugoslavia Prime Minister elect, Milan PaniB, left the US to assume his 
leadership role and carry out his self-proclaimed "peace mission". 452/

423. Two flights arrived on this day for a total of 12 flights in the last 
three days and in total 60 tons of relief supplies had arrived so far. 453/

424. The first food supplies reached Sarajevo. The BiH Government called for 
Western military intervention to prevent Serbia from carving out "ethnically 
pure" areas in the republic. 454/

(c)  International reported events

425. Four British Hercules relief aeroplanes left England for Zagreb to 
participate in the UN relief effort in Sarajevo. 455/

3.  3/7/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military Activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Continued fighting was reported in the city, 
particularly in the area of Grbavica. Heavy machine-gun fire was reported in 
the western suburbs and sniper fire and occasional tank shells were reported 
in and around the city. Source(s): Washington Post, Agence France Presse; 
Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Vicinity of the town hall, to the rear of the Presidency; 
Sarajevo Zoo. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Three to four shells fell in the vicinity of the town 
hall, immediately to the rear of the Presidency; three tank shells struck near 
the Sarajevo Zoo, killing seven Muslims picnicking nearby, including three 
children. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Seven Bosnian Muslims picnicking near the Sarajevo Zoo (including 
three children) were killed when a tank opened fire from a distance  of 1200 
yards; The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that 1359 people had been 
killed in Sarajevo to date. 456/ Source(s): Reuters; The BiH Health Ministry. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

426. UN military monitors had been permitted at about 10 sites where Serb 
guns were within firing range of the airport, but Serb officials stated that 
they would continue to shell the city itself while sparing the airport. 457/

427. Despite the arrival in Sarajevo of Europe's chief peace broker, Lord 
Carrington, no progress towards a political settlement was made.  This 
stalemate was blamed in part by the BiH President's refusal to negotiate until 
all Serb heavy artillery and tanks were put under UN control and a republic- 



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 223

wide cease-fire held for at least seven days. 458/ Shortly before Lord 
Carrington's arrival in an armoured convoy, three to four mortar shells fell 
in the vicinity of the town hall, immediately to the rear of the Presidential 
Building.  There were no reports of any injuries. 459/

428. Continued fighting was reported in the city, particularly in the area of 
Grbavica.  According to Slovenia tourist Milo ZdraviB, age 39 non-Serb 
residents of the area had been forced at gun point into labour gangs. 460/

429. Heavy machine-gun fire was reported in the western suburbs bordering the 
Sarajevo airport. 461/

430. Sarajevo TV reported Serb sniper fire and occasional tank shells. Three 
tank shells were reported to have struck near the Sarajevo Zoo.  This shelling 
killed seven Muslims picnicking nearby, including three children who had been 
climbing a cherry tree. 462/ The news agency of BiH said that the children 
were killed at the village of Kobilja Glava on the outskirts of Sarajevo when 
a tank opened fire from a distance of 1,200 yards. 463/

(b)  Local reported events

431. EC chief negotiator Lord Carrington visited Sarajevo. 464/

432. Ten cargo aeroplanes, including the first US and British aeroplanes, 
brought 100 tons of food, medical supplies and warehouse equipment to 
Sarajevo. 465/

433. UN peacekeepers in Croatia identified at least four "reported 
concentration camps" in northern BiH.  The International Committee of the Red 
Cross was assigned to investigate. 466/

4.  4/7/92  (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The heaviest fighting for many days erupted in 
the city overnight, shortly before midnight as heavy artillery rounds hit 
Dobrinja. The firing appeared to hit closer to the city after midnight. The 
fighting was reportedly confined to Dobrinja until about 3:00 a.m., and then 
spread in intensity to Grbavica. Sounds of heavy shells were heard until 8:00 
a.m.. Serb forces reportedly exchanged mortar and small-arms fire with BiH 
forces in the evening and the Old Town came under heavy mortar fire overnight. 
Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: UN relief distribution site in the downtown area; Dobrinja area; 
area near the Holiday Inn; a house located 100 yards from an aircraft hangar 
at the airport; the Old Town area. Source(s): Washington Post; Agence France 
Presse; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: A rocket smashed into a house approximately 100 yards 
from an aircraft hangar at the airport. Source(s): Washington Post; Agence 
France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Four children killed and four others injured in "general assault" 
by Serb fighters in the western suburbs near the city airport; two Canadian UN 
soldiers were slightly injured by ricocheting bullets in Dobrinja. Source(s):  
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Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

434. Another 10 relief flights reached the Sarajevo airport while the city 
itself continued to be subjected to sniper fire and artillery and rocket 
attacks, including one on a UN relief distribution site in the downtown  
area. 467/

435. The heaviest fighting for many days erupted in the city, shortly before 
midnight, as heavy artillery rounds crashed into the western suburb of 
Dobrinja and red tracer fire was seen coming form Serbian positions in the 
hills surrounding the city.  The firing appeared to come closer to the centre 
of the city shortly after midnight with heavy firing close to the Holiday Inn 
Hotel where the UN forces were lodged.  The fighting erupted after Lord 
Carrington of Britain, the chief European Community negotiator, left the city 
saying he was dispirited by the lack of progress in talks with the leaders of  
the warring factions. 468/

436. Explosions could be seen and constant firing could be heard from the 
western suburb of the city near the airport which had recently been secured by 
Canadian peace-keeping troops.  The fighting then moved closer to the city's 
downtown as gunners opened fire from the hills and the city's defenders fired 
back. 469/

437. The heavy overnight fighting in the city died down in the morning, 
raising hopes that UN relief flights into Sarajevo would continue as 
scheduled. The fighting ofthe prior evening, confined until 3:00 a.m. to the 
Dobrinja district, later spread towards the centre of the city, gaining in 
intensity in the suburb of Grbavica as dawn broke.  The sounds of heavy shells 
and anti-aircraft fire were reportedly heard until 8:00 a.m..  It was reported 
by the United Nations that the city centre seemed to have escaped heavy damage 
and the headquarters of the UN peacekeepers in the central post office was not 
threatened at any point. 470/ UN officials decided that relief flights into 
the city would continue after the fierce overnight fighting died down. 471/

438. Artillery exchanges were reported to have intensified early in the 
western suburbs near the city airport.  BiH radio said that a "general 
assault" by Serb fighters had been repulsed, leaving four children dead and 
four others wounded.  BiH radio also said that Serb militiamen had forced 
Muslims from their homes in the Grbavica district, located near the  
airport. 472/

439. At the airport, a rocket smashed into a house approximately 100 yards 
from an aircraft hanger just minutes before a British relief flight  
landed. 473/

440. UN spokesman Fred Eckhard reported that two Canadian UN soldiers were 
slightly injured by ricocheting bullets in Dobrinja. 474/

441. Serb forces reportedly exchanged mortar and small-arms fire with the 
city's defenders in the evening.  "The night was definitely quieter than 
Friday but that only means that heavy artillery was not used", Sarajevo radio 
editor Zoran PiroliB said.  Small-arms fire was heard throughout the city from 
late evening into the morning, but no heavy shells were reported.  The old 
part of the city came under mortar fire for several hours overnight, and fires 
could be seen in Dobrinja.  Anti-aircraft fire and heavy machine-guns were 
also heard in the districts of Marijin Dvor, Hrasno and Mojmilo. 475/
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5. 5/7/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Automatic weapons and occasional mortar blasts 
were reported early in the day but the firing was not as intense as the 
previous night. Source(s): Washington Post.

Targets Hit: Area near the airport where UN peace-keeping forces were 
unloading relief supplies; unspecified areas in the city. Source(s): 
Washington Post; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Three people were injured by Serbian sniper fire while 
driving on the road into the city centre. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Three people were injured by sniper fire; BiH's Crisis Committee 
reported that 1,359 people had been killed in Sarajevo alone since the 
fighting started.  The committee put the toll in the Republic as a whole at 
7,561 dead and more than 27,000 wounded. 476/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
Washington Post.

Narrative of Events: 

442. Another 14 relief flights arrived in Sarajevo airport carrying 110 tons 
of supplies, but as UN peace-keeping forces were unloading these supplies they 
were occasionally subjected to bursts of automatic weapon fire and nearby 
shelling. 477/

443. Automatic weapons and occasional mortar blasts were reported early in 
the day but the firing was not as intense as the previous night. 478/
Sporadic artillery, mortar and small-arms fire hit the city as the Commander  
of UNPROFOR, General Satish Nambiar, visited the city. 479/

444. Three people were reportedly injured by Serbian sniper fire while 
driving on the road into the city centre. 480/

(b)  Local reported events

445. According to Radio Sarajevo, Croats proclaimed a state of their own in 
BiH.  The radio said that nationalists proclaimed a separate "Croatian State 
of Herceg-Bosna" in south-western BiH, with Mostar as its capital. 481/

446. UNPROFOR General Satish Nambiar, visited the city on his first tour of 
inspection since the airport was reopened.  During his visit Nambiar met BiH 
President Alija IzetbegoviB, Serbian leader Radovan KaradžiB and Serbian 
General Ratko MladiB. Speaking afterwards he told UNPROFOR commander General 
Lewis MacKenzie that the situation was "fragile" and "precarious". 482/

6.  6/7/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic mortar blasts and automatic gunfire 
were reported in the city through the night and shooting was heard in the 
Dobrinja district near the airfield.  Mortar, light artillery and sniper 
attacks continued from the suburbs west of the airport, especially the 
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Dobrinja district. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Holiday Inn; Old Town area; the Parliament building. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Serb snipers were reported to be firing on the city from 
buildings and hillside vantage points. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

447. Sporadic mortar blasts and automatic gunfire was reported in the city 
through the night and shooting was heard in the Dobrinja district near the 
airfield. 483/

448. Mortar, light artillery and sniper attacks continued from the suburbs 
west of the airport, especially the Dobrinja district.  Serb snipers, from 
buildings and hillside vantage points, maintained fire on the city itself and 
witnesses reported heavy fighting in the morning.  A nurse at the main 
hospital stated that there had been "casualties, as there are every day", but 
did not reveal the numbers of killed and wounded. 484/ Mortar fire was 
reported as hitting the old Muslim quarter, and the Parliament Building. 485/
Several rooms of the Holiday Inn were reportedly struck by mortar fire. 486/

(b)  Local reported events

449. Russia became the latest country to join the airlift on Sunday. It sent 
two Antonov-124 cargo aeroplanes with fire fighting equipment for the city. 
UNHCR official Peter Kessler said that some 50,000 people were being provided 
with food in Sarajevo, "and the number is going up steadily". 487/

450. Reuters reported that the Holiday Inn management was only renting rooms 
on the east and west side of the building due to mortar and shell destruction 
on the other sides. 488/

(c)  International reported events

451. US National Security advisor Brent Scowcroft stated that land relief 
convoys were likely to be needed given the volume of supplies needed, and that 
the US was willing to provide air cover if needed. 489/

7.  7/7/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity
Combat and Shelling Activity: Fifteen tank rounds hit the area around the 
Holiday Inn. Firing extended east toward the city centre. The fighting eased 
later. Heavy artillery and light weapon fire was heard late in the evening in 
and around the city. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: American C-130 cargo jet; the area near the Holiday Inn; the area 
extending east toward the city centre and the Presidency building. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse. 
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Description of Damage: American C-130 cargo jet hit by small-arms fire, 
slightly injuring one serviceman; 15 tank rounds hit the area around the 
Holiday Inn. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: It was reported that sniper fire had doubled in intensity 
in the city centre since Monday.  Agence France Presse noted that snipers' 
single shots were sometimes followed by bursts of machine-gun fire from BiH 
police or militiamen shooting at targets. 490/ According to UN sources, French 
UNPROFOR soldiers twice returned fire in the past few days when their armoured 
personnel carriers became the targets of snipers on the road from the airport 
to the city centre. 491/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Casualties: One American serviceman was slightly injured. Source(s):Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

452. A Pentagon spokesman said that a US serviceman aboard an American C-130 
cargo jet was slightly injured by debris projected by small-arms fire at 
Sarajevo airport during the day. 492/

453. It was reported that 15 tank rounds hit the area around the Holiday Inn 
Hotel, home of most of the international press corps, and that firing extended 
east toward the city centre and the Presidency building.  Fighting eased later 
and UNPROFOR armoured personnel carriers began patrolling the city centre.   
 
454. The battle erupted after BiH President Alija IzetbegoviB assured the 
UNPROFOR commander, General Lewis MacKenzie, that BiH forces had no intent of 
breaking out of the city to link up with Croatian troops to the west. The 
combat was reported to be the worst since the warring parties agreed to a 
partial cease-fire last month to allow an international airlift of emergency 
aid to begin. 493/

455. Heavy artillery fire and light weapon fire was heard late in the evening 
in and around the city.  The fighting was reported only hours after the G-7 
leaders expressed support for possible military action. There was speculation 
that a heavy barrage of mortar fire originated from BiH forces seeking to 
break out of the city's siege.  The night sky was lit up by flares fired to 
help BiH troops in their attack. 494/

(b)  Local reported events
456. Amid heavy mortar fire, BiH President Alija IzetbegoviB left for his 
scheduled meeting with President Bush in Helsinki where he was planning on 
seeking arms and ammunition for the continued defence of Sarajevo. 495/

457. UN observers oversaw an exchange of 36 Serbian prisoners for the same 
number of Muslims in the city.  Ten Serbs, however, refused to return to the 
zone held by their militia, demanding instead to stay in the city centre where 
many Serbs still lived among Bosnian Muslims.  Their request was granted. 496/

458. The UN airlift delivered 145 tons of food and medical supplies but 
officials stated that at least 200 tons were needed on a daily basis. 497/

459. The International Committee of the Red Cross returned to Sarajevo to 
resume its attempts to gain access to alleged detention centres. 498/

460. The Macedonian Government under Nikola Kljusev resigned over its failure 
to win unconditional recognition of independence. 499/
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(c)  International reported events

461. The Group of Seven world leaders issued a strong warning  that would 
back military intervention if needed to insure that aid reached Sarajevo. 500/

8.  8/7/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Some of the fiercest fighting was reported 
overnight and throughout the day and night. The overnight fighting died down 
in the city as dawn broke. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Oslobodjenje building; a number of unidentified buildings in the 
city centre. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: The Oslobodjenje building and a number of other 
buildings in the city centre were reported ablaze. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo radio reported that in the last 24 hours, 11 people had 
been killed in Sarajevo, and 41 were wounded. 501/ Source(s): Reuters; 
Sarajevo Radio. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

462. Some of the fiercest fighting was reported to have occurred late Tuesday 
night and throughout the day and night on Wednesday, just hours after the UN 
High Commissioner for Refugees, Sadako Ogata, completed her tour of  
Sarajevo. 502/

463. The overnight fighting in Sarajevo died down in the centre of the city 
as dawn broke, but a number of buildings were ablaze, including the 
headquarters of the newspaper, Oslobodjenje. 503/

(b)  Local reported events

464. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviB said in an interview with the New York 
Times that he would ask US President George Bush for arms and ammunition to 
prevent mass killing of civilians if Serb forces overran the city.  "I'm 
afraid the population would be subjected to a terrible slaughter as a revenge 
for their 100 or 200 days of resistance", he said. 504/

465. Sadako Ogata, the UN High Commissioner for Refugees, after meeting with 
representatives of the warring factions stated: "The airlift is not the 
solution, far from the solution.  So far, there have been 84 flights and more 
than 900 tons of supplies, . . . but the main emphasis must be on land 
convoys. Sarajevo is not the only place that needs assistance". 505/

(c)  International reported events

466. The CSCE suspended Yugoslavia for three months, accusing the rump state 
of aggression against its neighbours. 506/
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9.  9/7/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: At 10:00 p.m. on Wednesday, Serbian forces 
advanced under heavy mortar and rocket fire to several points along the 
Miljacka River, but at 1:00 a.m., the offensive had been beaten back (though 
shelling continued overnight). Heavy fighting continued in the afternoon and 
resumed at approximately 4:00 p.m. between the UN headquarters and the 
airport. Source(s): New York Times; Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: UN armoured personnel carrier, 200 metres from the UNPROFOR 
headquarters; an unidentified large building between UN headquarters and the 
airport. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: A UN armoured personnel carrier was reportedly hit by 
carbine or assault rifle bullets; an unidentified large building between UN 
headquarters and the airport was reportedly ablaze. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Constant sniping, small-arms fire and occasional mortar 
rounds were reported in the morning. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

467. At 10:00 p.m. on Wednesday night, Serbian infantry forces advanced under 
heavy mortar and rocket fire to several points along the Miljacka River, which 
runs through the city centre.  By 1:00 a.m. Thursday, the offensive had been 
beaten back but the shelling continued throughout the night. 507/

468. Fighting in Sarajevo eased in the morning to comparative normality, 
which included constant sniping, small-arms fire and occasional mortar  
rounds. 508/

469. Heavy fighting erupted again in the afternoon after a three-hour lull 
and two UN convoys came under fire.  The convoys came under fire around midday 
less than 200 metres from the UN peace-keeping forces headquarters.  One 
armoured car was hit, apparently by carbine or assault rifle bullets. 509/

470. Armed clashes between Serbs and BiH forces resumed at approximately 4:00 
p.m. between the UN headquarters and Sarajevo airport.  Within minutes of the 
resumption, the fighting appeared to be very heavy.  A large building was 
reported to be ablaze. Fighting was also reported further east near the city 
centre with shelling, mortar, and small-arms fire reported. 510/

(b)  International reported events

471. US President Bush rejected BiH President IzetbegoviB's plea for direct 
military intervention, but he did repeat a call for a combined international 
effort to ensure the delivery of humanitarian aid.  Both Italy and France 
promised to increase their participation.  France announced that it had sent 
an additional 700 troops and a squadron of helicopter gun-ships to protect the 
relief corridors within Sarajevo.  But UN Commander Major General MacKenzie 
recommended delaying their immediate use because of heavy ground  
fighting. 511/

472. BiH President IzetbegoviB urged for Western military action at the CSCE 
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summit in Helsinki. He recommended that the West place troops on the BiH-
Serbia border in order to prevent Serbia from supplying arms to its "brothers" 
in BiH. 512/

473. There were reports of a gathering international momentum for a naval 
blockade of Serbia and Montenegro and for the opening of a land corridor, by 
force if necessary. 513/

10.  10/7/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Occasional gunfire was reported in the city as 
the sides exchanged artillery and machine-gun fire overnight. Fighting was 
also reported in Dobrinja. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Canadian UNPROFOR barracks (former Yugoslav army's HaliloviBi
barracks located in Vitkovac, 400 metres north of the UNPROFOR Sarajevo 
headquarters); the Holiday Inn; the city centre. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: The Canadian UNPROFOR barracks was hit by three mortar 
rounds at around 7:40 p.m.. One mortar round exploded in a building used as a 
quartermaster's store, while the two others fell on the car park, causing 
damage but no injuries; three mortars hit the Holiday Inn. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo Radio reported that one person died in street battles in 
the Dobrinja district and one other was killed in the shelling of the city 
centre. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

474. Only occasional gunfire was reported in the city after Serbs and Muslim 
and Croat fighters exchanged artillery and machine-gun fire during the  
night. 514/

475. Two Canadian members of the UN peace-keeping force were wounded early 
Saturday as fighting flared around the airport.  The two UN "blue berets" 
stationed at Sarajevo airport were hit by small-arms fire around 2:00 a.m..  
They were not seriously injured and there were no plans to evacuate them.  The 
attack came after three mortar rounds hit a barracks used by the Canadian 
members of UNPROFOR.  The bombardment of the former Yugoslav army's HaliloviBi
barracks occurred at around 7:30 p.m.  One mortar round exploded in a building 
used as a quartermaster's store, while the two others fell on the car park, 
causing damage but no injuries.  The barracks were located in Vitkovac, 400 
metres north of the UN force's headquarters in Sarajevo. 515/

476. Three mortars hit the Holiday Inn. Radio Sarajevo reported that one 
person died in street battles in the Dobrinja district and another person was 
killed in the shelling of the city centre. 516/

(b)  Local reported events

477. Relief flights increased to up to 18 flights a day, bringing in more 
than 200 tons of supplies per day. 517/
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(c)  International reported events

478. International pressure on Serbia to end the fighting was stepped up at 
the CSCE. The 51 member countries condemned Serbia and demanded an immediate 
end to the fighting. 518/

479. In Helsinki, the Western European Union defence alliance agreed to send 
a naval flotilla with air support to patrol the Otranto Strait off the 
Yugoslav coast and said that experts would study ways to open a land corridor 
to get aid to Sarajevo. 519/

11.  11/7/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo came under renewed heavy bombardment 
after three days of relative calm. Dobrinja reportedly was hit by more than 
100 shells overnight. Source(s): New York Times; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The city and the hospital; Dobrinja area; the Parliament 
building; a UN armoured personnel carrier at a point halfway between the UN 
headquarters and the BiH Presidency Building. Source(s): Reuters; Sarajevo 
Radio; New York Times.

Description of Damage: The Parliament building was hit and set afire, but was 
quickly extinguished; a rocket propelled grenade fired from the Serb occupied 
hillside position narrowly missed a UN armoured personnel carrier halfway 
between the UN headquarters and the BiH Presidency Building. When the UN 
soldiers emerged from the damaged vehicle they came under fire from machine-
gun and anti-aircraft weapons which killed two to three civilians and wounded 
three others. Source(s): Reuters; Sarajevo Radio; New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Despite the relative calm in the city, snipers reportedly 
killed at least three people looking for food. 520/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: The Muslim and Croat crisis headquarters reported two people 
killed and numerous others wounded in the overnight fighting 521/; two to 
three civilians were killed and three others were wounded after an attack on a 
UN armoured personnel carrier at a point halfway between the UN headquarters 
and the BiH Presidency Building; three people were killed by snipers while 
looking for food; the BiH Public Health Ministry reported that 1420 people had 
been killed and 8040 people had been wounded in Sarajevo to date. 522/
Source(s): New York Times; Reuters; BiH Public Health Ministry. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

480. Overnight, Serb forces on the TrebeviB mountain overlooking Sarajevo 
shelled the city and hit the hospital, Zoran PiroliB, Sarajevo radio director 
said.  He also said that "the brunt of the artillery attack was sustained, as 
usual, by Dobrinja, where more than 100 shells fell until dawn".  The BiH 
parliament building was also hit and set afire but the fire was quickly 
extinguished, PiroliB said. 523/

481. As dawn broke, the fighting and shelling reportedly eased. 524/

482. Sarajevo came under renewed heavy bombardment after three days of 
relative quiet. 525/

483. A rocket propelled grenade fired from the Serb occupied hillside 
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position narrowly missed a United Nations' armoured personnel carrier at a 
point half way between the UN headquarters and the BiH Presidency building.  
When the UN soldiers emerged from the damaged vehicle they came under fire 
from machine-gun and anti-aircraft weapons.  Two or three civilians were 
killed and three more were wounded.  President IzetbegoviB had been expected 
to arrive in the city at the same time in a similar UN vehicle. 526/

(b)  Local reported events

484. BiH President IzetbegoviB returned to Sarajevo in the afternoon aboard a 
Western relief flight following his Thursday meeting in Helsinki with 
President Bush.  Upon his arrival he was greeted by angry demands from Muslim 
fighters that he release scarce stocks of ammunition for an attempt to break 
through to Goražde. 527/

485. Nineteen aeroplanes, the most in one day, brought 179 tons of emergency 
supplies to the airport and an agreement was signed to let UN peace-keeping 
troops guard a road corridor from the airport to the city, UN officials said.  
The agreement allowed UN peace-keeping forces to guard the corridor to protect 
trucks entering the city with aid. 528/

486. UN spokesman Fred Eckhard said that the warring sides agreed to a three-
hour cease-fire beginning at 8:00 a.m. Sunday in the Dobrinja district to 
allow the first big delivery of aid to the area where 30,000 people were 
reportedly trapped. 529/

12.  12/7/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic shelling was reported, but there were 
no fierce battles. Sniping was said to be a major problem. Source(s): Reuters; 
Sarajevo Radio. 
 
Targets Hit: Some central areas; Hrasnica area. Source(s):Reuters; Sarajevo 
Radio; BiH Crisis Headquarters. 
 
Description of Damage: In Hrasnica, four children were reported killed and two 
seriously wounded in a mortar attack. Source(s):Reuters; Sarajevo Radio; BiH 
Crisis Headquarters. 
Sniping Activity: Constant sniper and small-arms fire was reported in 
Dobrinja; a French relief aeroplane suffered minor damage to its engine and 
fuselage from small-arms fire, probably from a sniper rifle. Source(s): New 
York Times; Reuters. 
 
Casualties: In Hrasnica, four children were killed and two seriously wounded 
in a mortar attack. Source(s): Reuters; BiH Crisis Headquarters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

487. UN relief trucks crossed a no-man's land to the cut-off Muslim suburb of 
Dobrinja where 35,000 civilians were under siege.  The UN trucks were allowed 
a five hour truce during which they delivered 108 tons of food and medical 
supplies.  When the truce expired the suburb was once again isolated by 
constant sniper and small-arms fire. 530/

488. A French relief aeroplane suffered minor damage from small-arms fire.  A  
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UN official stated that someone had been shooting at incoming aircraft and the 
French aeroplane took three small-arms shots, probably from a sniper rifle.  
The damage was not reported as serious, with one bullet striking behind the 
engine and two going through the fuselage. 531/

489. Sarajevo radio reported sporadic shelling of some central areas but said 
that there were no fierce battles.  "It was a quieter night.  The main problem 
is now snipers", a Sarajevo journalist said. 532/

490. Radio Sarajevo reporters said that heavy shelling by Serb forces was 
preventing ambulances from reaching dead and wounded in the streets. 533/

491. The BiH crisis headquarters reported that in Hrasnica, a Sarajevo 
suburb, four children were reported killed and two seriously wounded in a 
mortar attack. 534/

(b)  Local reported events

492. Over 150 flights had reached Sarajevo over the last 10 days bringing in 
a total of 1,700 tons of aid. 535/

(c)  International reported events

493. The United Nations Security Council authorized 500 more peacekeepers to 
speed up the relief effort. 536/ UN Security Council Resolution 764 
authorized the dispatch of 500 more peacekeepers to Sarajevo (from 1,100 to 
1,600) to help keep the airport open for the influx of relief supplies. 537/

13.  13/7/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity
Combat and Shelling Activity: The outskirts of the city including Dobrinja was 
shelled on Sunday evening and died down after midnight. A mortar bombardment 
was reported near the UN headquarters in the city. Sporadic automatic weapons 
and mortar fire continued throughout the day. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Four power transmission lines reportedly dynamited by Serbian 
forces; area outside the UNPROFOR Headquarters hit by 13 mortars; the 
outskirts of the city, including the Dobrinja District; the Serb-held Lukavica 
barracks. Source(s): New York Times, Helsinki Watch; Reuters; SRNA. 
 
Description of Damage: The dynamiting of four power transmission lines idled 
the pumps providing the city with water; the mortar attack of UNPROFOR 
Headquarters killed a teenager and wounded at least four in the street 
outside. Source(s): New York Times, Helsinki Watch; Reuters; SRNA. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One killed, and at least four wounded in the mortar attack on 
UNPRPOFOR Headquarters; reports estimated that between eight to 10 people were 
killed and 32 wounded in attacks; it was also estimated that at least 25 
people had been killed since Saturday with dozens more severely wounded. 
Source(s): Reuters; New York Times.
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Narrative of Events: 

494. Serbian forces marked the 100th day of the Sarajevo siege by dynamiting 
four power transmission lines and knocking out power to the city, idling the 
pumps providing the city with its water.  Morale was described as being at its 
lowest point. 538/ Emergency power was restored to some public buildings by 
generators, but fuel for these generators was reported to be in short  
supply. 539/

495. A mortar bombardment shook the headquarters of the UN force in Sarajevo 
and the UN said that the blasts killed a teenager and wounded at least four in 
the street outside.  Thirteen mortars reportedly landed outside the 
headquarters within four minutes.  According to UN spokesman Mik Magnusson, 
"[m]ortars have landed in the street and the parking lot adjacent to the 
building before . . . but never anything like this". 540/

496. Calm returned to the city after heavy artillery shelling killed eight 
people.  According to Sarajevo radio, the outskirts of the city, including the 
district of Dobrinja, were shelled on Sunday evening and everything died down 
after midnight.  The Bosnian Serb news agency SRNA said that the large Serb-
held Lukavica barracks outside the city came under artillery attack at 6:00 
a.m.. 541/

497. It was reported that sporadic automatic weapons exchanges and mortar 
fire continued throughout the day and authorities said that 10 people had been 
killed and 32 wounded. 542/

498. The recent increase in artillery, mortar and rocket bombardments 
reportedly killed at least 25 people since Saturday and severely wounded 
dozens more. 543/

(b)  Local reported events

499. Many city residents were reported to be living on a diet consisting only 
of bread, pasta and a thin gruel made of water and wild greens from the 
hillsides. 544/

500. The relay station on TrebeviB Mountain that carried telephone 
connections beyond Sarajevo was reportedly switched off by Serbian  
forces. 545/

501. Henrik Nordentoft, an official of the UNHCR, coordinating the airlift 
stated that "[t]he main problem now is getting food out from four warehouses 
at Sarajevo to the people on the ground.  We have identified 102 communities 
which need help and 70 to 80 have been covered.  We have been unable to reach 
the others so far because of the danger from snipers". 546/

14.  14/7/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported calm most of the day 
following heavy bombardments on Monday. As night fell, the bombardment began 
again with heavy artillery, mortar and rocket attacks. Source(s): Reuters; New 
York Times.

Targets Hit: Area near the UN headquarters; the BašMaršija area. Source(s): 
Reuters; New York Times.
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Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Nearly continuous sniper fire was reported around the 
airport with a Canadian sharpshooter fatally shooting a Serb sniper who had 
slightly wounded another Canadian soldier. Source(s): Washington Post.

Casualties: One Serb sniper was killed and one Canadian soldier was wounded in 
exchanges between snipers and Canadian forces near the airport. Source(s): 
Washington Post.

Narrative of Events: 

502. Croat forces appeared to be advancing on the city. UN spokesman Mik 
Magnusson said that for the first time, Croat forces had moved up from the 
coast.  "It is a fair assumption that they [Croats] are firing within six 
miles of Sarajevo", he said. 547/

503. Serbian forces reportedly were reinforced with new 155 millimetre 
howitzers from Serbia. 548/

504. UN officials expressed concern about the nearly continuous sniper fire 
around the airport. They revealed that a Canadian sharpshooter fatally shot a 
Serb sniper who had slightly wounded another Canadian soldier. 549/

505. Sarajevo was reported calm most of the day following heavy bombardments 
on Monday and 48 hours without electricity. 550/ Mortar bombs were reported 
to have fallen near the UN headquarters early in the day, but nobody was 
reported hurt. 551/

506. As night fell, the bombardment began again with heavy artillery, mortar 
and rocket attacks on the city centre area and on BašMaršija, the old Muslim 
Quarter along the Miljacka River. 552/

(b)  Local reported events

507. Yugoslav Prime Minister PaniB was confirmed and he promised to do all 
that he could to get the JNA's weapons out of BiH and to "bring order to 
Belgrade, Serbia, and Yugoslavia". 553/

508. A record 20 UN sponsored flights arrived at Sarajevo airport. 
509. Electricity was restored to a few key buildings, but the majority of the 
population was without electricity and water.  The State electric utility 
managed to restore 3 per cent of the city's normal electric use, but this was 
directed to army headquarters, hospitals and telephone switching centres.  
Water pumps were also turned on to these key buildings for at least few hours 
each day. 554/

510. It was also reported that many of the Serbian telephone lines had been 
knocked out by the power outage since they shared a common Sarajevo switching 
centre. 555/

511. All attempts to reach the four damaged power lines at VogošBa failed 
when repair crews, accompanied by UN officials, were turned back by Serbian 
commanders. 556/



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 236

15.  15/7/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb forces reportedly shelled the city centre 
and suburbs early in the morning and again in the afternoon. Sniper fire was 
described as intense. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniping activity was described as intense: A French aid 
worker was shot and wounded by a sniper; an eight year-old boy was hit by 
sniper fire while crossing a bridge by the River Miljacka, and efforts to 
rescue him resulted in additional sniper fire. Source(s): Reuters; Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Casualties: One French aid worker was wounded by sniper fire;  an eight year-
old boy was hit by sniper fire (condition not specified); the Sarajevo Crisis 
Centre reported 13 dead and 72 wounded in the city as sniper fire and shelling 
hit Sarajevo's streets on Wednesday; 557/ an incomplete toll on the fighting 
in the city said that 32 people had been killed and 130 wounded between midday 
Tuesday and the same time Wednesday. 558/ Source(s): Reuters; Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

512. Serb forces shelled the city centre and suburbs early in the morning and 
again in the afternoon.  A French aid worker was shot and wounded by a sniper. 
Residents described the sniper fire in the city as intense. 559/

513. In one reported sniping incident, an eight year-old boy was found on the 
embankment near one of the bridges crossing the River Miljacka.  Attempts by 
passers-by to drag the boy behind a low wall failed as snipers opened fire on 
them too.  It was reported at one hospital that some 15 people were shot by 
snipers on Sunday alone. 560/

(b)  International reported events

514. A new round of peace talks began in London under Lord Carrington. 561/

515. President Bush and other world leaders conferred at two separate summit 
meetings. 562/

516. Western military experts stated that air attacks on Serbian artillery 
positions in the hills around Sarajevo would be severely limited without an 
accompanying ground force. 563/

16.  16/7/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Bombardment of the city continued until the late 
evening. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Unidentified market. Source(s): Reuters. 
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Description of Damage: One person was killed, and seven others were wounded in 
a mortar attack on an unidentified market. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One person killed, seven wounded in a mortar bomb attack on a busy 
market. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

517. A mortar bomb reportedly hit a busy market, killing one person and 
wounding seven others.  Police originally reported two deaths in the latest of 
several mortar attacks on the market during the week. 564/

518. Sarajevo radio reported that Serbian forces kept up the bombardment of 
the city until late in the evening. 565/

(b)  Local reported events

519. UN relief trucks once again managed to get through to Muslims trapped in 
the Sarajevo suburb of Dobrinja. 566/

520. The NATO Standing Naval Force Mediterranean, stationed in the Adriatic, 
began patrolling the region to ensure compliance with UN economic sanctions 
against Yugoslavia. 567/

(c)  International reported events

521. Leaders of BiH's warring factions held a second day of European 
Community-sponsored peace talks, still failing to sit down face to face. 
Portuguese diplomat Jose Cutileiro began a second round of talks in the 
afternoon with BiH Foreign Minister Haris SilajdžiB, who said Wednesday that 
he rejected any direct talks with "war criminal" Radovan KaradžiB unless Serb 
heavy guns in Sarajevo were placed under UN control. 568/

17.  17/7/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sources reported a three-hour bombardment of 
the city's old quarter and an area near the televison station. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Maršal Tito Street (a few hundred yards from the BiH Presidency); 
city's old quarter; the area near the television station. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: At least four people were seriously wounded by a shell 
which landed on Maršal Tito Street; houses were reported afire after a three 
hour bombardment of the city's old quarter and an area near the television 
station. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported around the main cross roads in the 
city. Source(s):  Reuters. 
 
Casualties: At least four people were seriously wounded by a shell which 
landed on Maršal Tito Street. Source(s):Reuters. 
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Narrative of Events: 

522. An artillery shell slammed into a Sarajevo street, just a few hundred 
yards from where British Foreign Secretary Douglas Hurd was conferring with 
BiH President Alija IzetbegoviB. At least four people were seriously hurt in 
the blast. The shell, believed to have been fired by Serb forces, landed on 
Maršal Tito Street a few hundred yards from the BiH Presidency building.  
Sniper fire was also reported around the main cross roads in the city as Hurd 
arrived with 17 tons of relief supplies. 569/

523. Serb shelling and mortar fire set houses afire early in the day during a 
three hour bombardment of the city's old quarter and an area near the 
television station. 570/

(b)  Local reported events

524. Major General Lewis Mackenzie asked to be relieved of his UN command of 
the peace-keeping forces in Sarajevo because of a series of death threats 
against him.  His efforts to keep in touch with all of the warring factions 
had reportedly cost him the confidence of some groups. 571/ Major General 
MacKenzie also accused all sides of cheating, saying that they had heavy guns 
that they had not declared. 572/

(c)  International reported events

525. In London, after three days of talks, the three sides to the conflict 
signed a two week cease-fire agreement which was to take effect at 6:00 p.m. 
on Sunday, 19 July.  The agreement included a promise to place all heavy 
weapons including artillery guns, mortars and rocket-launchers under United 
Nations supervision throughout BiH. 573/

526. UN Secretary-General Boutros Boutros-Ghali was reportedly opposed to 
this agreement as it placed too much responsibility on UN forces and would 
take three months and 1100 men to enforce.  He later stated that such actions 
would draw UN forces into a "new Vietnam". 574/

527. In speaking to reporters in Sarajevo, British Foreign Secretary Douglas 
Hurd ruled out any direct Western military action to save the city and he 
specifically singled out the United States as one of the countries that had 
decided not to take military action. 575/

18.  18/7/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The evening shelling was quieter than most 
during the week. Sporadic small-arms and automatic weapons fire were heard in 
the centre of New Sarajevo, with the last shots heard at about 7:00 a.m.. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Central Old Town and Dobrinja fell under several mortar attacks. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

528. Gunfire gradually fell silent during Friday night and through Saturday, 
24 hours before the deadline for a two-week cease-fire at 6:00 p.m.  
Sunday. 576/

529. "The night was quieter than most this week.  There were mortar exchanges 
and small-arms fire, but nothing as heavy as we were getting used to", said 
Zoran BabiB, a Sarajevo radio editor.  "There has been a letdown in fighting, 
but it nevertheless persists.  So it's too early to talk about a cease-fire, 
in which all want to believe in, but few really do".  Describing the overnight 
exchanges of fire, UN spokesman Mik Magnusson said: "A little noisy, but not 
too bad".  The central Old Town and the Dobrinja district fell under several 
mortar attacks, BabiB said.  There was sporadic small-arms and automatic 
weapons fire in the centre of new Sarajevo (a modern residential complex, most 
of which was completed for the 1984 Winter Olympics Games).  The last shots 
were heard at 7:00 a.m. in the city centre near the line separating the 
warring factions. 577/

(b)  Local reported events

530. A convoy of 183 sick and handicapped children was evacuated from the 
city by a French humanitarian agency.  The children, mainly 10 to 14 year-
olds, were accompanied by their mothers to hospitals in Split, Croatia and 
Milan, Italy. 578/

(c)  International reported events

531. US Pentagon officials announced that any attack on Serbian troops to 
rescue Sarajevo would only toughen the Serb resolve. 579/

19.  19/7/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The warring factions exchanged fire overnight, 
but shelling tapered off in the morning, just hours before a cease-fire was to 
come into force. Twenty minutes before the cease-fire, 29 mortar shells struck 
near the UN Headquarters where negotiations were taking place. Sporadic mortar 
and machine-gun fire continued several hours after the cease-fire was to 
begin. Heavy fighting was reported in the evening. Source(s): Reuters; Agence 
France Presse; New York Times.

Targets Hit: A French C-130 Hercules was struck by two bullets as it landed; 
the radio and televison building; the Koševsko Brdo district (in the north of 
the city); 29 mortar shells exploded 250 yards from the UN Headquarters 
(cutting short a meeting there between PaniB and IzetbegoviB). Source(s): 
Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Snipers were reported as active in the morning. Source(s): 
Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that 1,467 people had been 
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killed and 8,355 had been wounded in Sarajevo to date. 580/ Source(s): BiH 
Ministry of Public Health Bulletin. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

532. Sources close to BiH territorial defence forces said that fighting had 
broken out in the past few nights between armed paramilitary groups, most 
notably those of Juka Prazina, or Robin Hood as he is known to locals. 581/

533. A French C-130 Hercules was hit by two bullets as it landed, but the UN 
reported that nobody was hurt. 582/

534. The warring factions exchanged fire overnight, but shelling tapered off 
in the morning, hours before a cease-fire was to come into force.  Sarajevo 
radio journalist Jasna Dui said that Dobrinja was hardest hit in the fighting.  
The television and radio building a few miles from the city centre was 
attacked in the shelling which started at around midnight and eased at around 
dawn. Artillery shelling and shooting were reported particularly in the 
district of Koševsko Brdo in the north of the city.  Snipers were reported as 
still active in the morning. There was no immediate word on casualties. 583/

535. Sporadic mortar and machine-gun fire continued several hours after the 
cease-fire was to begin.  Some reports were received suggesting that the truce 
had failed to take hold immediately in the places where the fighting had been 
most intense. 584/

536. The meeting between Yugoslav Prime Minister, Milan PaniB and BiH 
President IzetbegoviB was cut short by a barrage of 29 mortars that exploded 
250 yards from the UN Building where they were meeting.  The meeting occurred 
just 20 minutes before the cease-fire was to take effect. 585/

537. Heavy fighting was reported in the evening. 586/

(b)  Local reported events

538. New Yugoslav Prime Minister Milan PaniB flew to Sarajevo and met BiH 
President Alija IzetbegoviB for almost three hours at UN military 
headquarters.  PaniB said that he offered to start peace talks immediately 
with BiH leaders to end the conflict, saying Yugoslavia and the Bosnian Serbs 
were ready to end "this stupid, unbelievable, unconscionable war".  He said 
that Bosnian Serbs would put heavy weapons under control of the United Nations 
around both the besieged town of Goražde and Sarajevo itself. 587/
IzetbegoviB told reporters that PaniB appeared "insufficiently informed" on 
what was happening in BiH and that he doubted the Prime Minister could deliver 
on his promises to rein in the Serb irregulars. 588/

20.  20/7/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A heavy mortar barrage exploded near the airport 
just hours after a new cease-fire had begun. This bombardment coincided with 
reported Serb shelling elsewhere in the city. Source(s): Washington Post.

Targets Hit: The airport area, including an airport hangar; the Presidency 
Building; a narrow street near the old military hospital, near a bakery in the 
city centre; the Old Town area. Source(s): Washington Post; Reuters; New York 
Times.
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Description of Damage: A heavy mortar barrage exploded around the airport, 
injuring two Canadian soldiers and destroying an airport hangar; three mortar 
rounds hit the Presidency Building, causing at least 10 casualties (local 
radio said that five people were killed); one mortar shell struck near a 
narrow street near the old military hospital, near a bakery in the city 
centre, killing two and wounding 12; four were killed by a mortar round in the 
Old Town; two people were killed near the military hospital. Source(s): 
Washington Post; Reuters; New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: two Canadian soldiers were wounded by shrapnel from airport 
shelling; at least 10 unspecified casualties (local radio reported five dead) 
after the shelling of the Presidency Building; two people were killed and 12 
were wounded from the shelling near the old military hospital; Sarajevo 
Hospital reported 15 killed and more than 100 others injured from the day's 
shelling; another report counted 12 people killed (including four killed by a 
mortar round in the Old Town, two near the military hospital and five women in 
a mini-van). Source(s): Washington Post; Reuters; New York Times.

Narrative of Events: 

539. UN officials halted their two week relief airlift when a heavy mortar 
barrage exploded around the airport just hours after the new cease-fire had 
begun.  Among the casualties were two Canadian soldiers who were struck by 
shrapnel.  An airport hanger was also destroyed by mortar fire.  The airport 
bombardment coincided with heavy Serb shelling elsewhere in the city. 589/

540. UN spokesman Francois Giuliani said that three mortar rounds landed on 
the Presidency Building, causing at least 10 casualties, but that it was not 
yet clear whether anyone was killed. 590/ Local radio said that five people 
were killed. 591/

541. According to figures compiled by Sarajevo hospitals, the most recent 
Serbian shelling killed 15 people and wounded more than 100 others.  One 
mortar shell struck a narrow street near the old military hospital shortly 
before noon, killing two people and wounding 12. 592/ Another report stated 
that at least 12 people were killed in the city, among those were: four killed 
in the old town, two near a military hospital, and five women in a mini- 
van. 593/

(b)  Local reported events

542. "Because of the proximity of the shelling to the airport and the fact 
that splinters from the shells are flying across the airfield, flights have 
been suspended", said Major Andrew Venus, a spokesman for the British UNPROFOR 
contingent. 594/

(c)  International reported events

543. Opposing Yugoslav membership in international bodies, the EC Arbitration 
Commission said that the new Yugoslavia "cannot be accepted as the sole 
successor". 595/
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21.  21/7/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling was reported on UN targets. Sporadic 
artillery, machine-gun and small-arms fire preceded heavy fighting that broke 
out at 11:30 p.m. in several of the city's suburbs, with fighting and 
artillery duels continuing until 4:00 a.m.. Four hundred explosions hit west 
of the airport. Slight shelling and gunfire were reported in the city centre 
overnight. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Sarajevo airport; relief vehicle at airport; UNHCR food storage 
site and vehicles at airport; UNPROFOR "Tall Mike" installation post; the area 
west of the airport; the HaliloviBi barracks ("Beaver Camp", housing Canadian 
UN forces north-east of the airport); the city centre. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Sarajevo airport was closed because of shelling; 
several UNHCR vehicles were damaged at the airport and the hangar where UNHCR 
stored its food supplies was hit between two and 12 times by mortar fire; 
shrapnel from mortar rounds damaged the antenna of a "Tall Mike" radar 
installation used by Ukrainian UN troops to determine the origin of artillery 
fire; 400 explosions, most notably from 155 millimetre cannons landed in 
points west of the airport; other 120 and 82 millimetre mortar shells hit the 
HaliloviBi barracks (a.k.a. "Beaver Camp"), where Canadian UN forces were 
housed three kilometres north-east of the airport. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties:  Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

544. Sarajevo airport was closed amid mortar and machine-gun fire but 
reopened for humanitarian flights 80 minutes later.  UNHCR spokesman Ron 
Redmond stated that the closure was ordered by Canadian General Lewis 
MacKenzie after a mortar round landed near a UN control post.  Before the 
closure order, six flights bringing humanitarian aid had arrived in the city 
during the morning--one each from France, Britain, Canada, Germany, Belgium 
and Spain. 596/ Annick Roulet, a UNHCR spokeswoman, stated that the round of 
shelling began at  10:00 a.m. and damaged several vehicles involved in the 
unloading of relief supplies.  The hangar where the UNHCR stored its food 
supplies and had its offices was hit twice by the mortar fire and 19 UNHCR 
staffers sought refuge in a bunker.  Two cars belonging to UNHCR were also 
hit. 597/

545. Pilots continued to dodge bullets and shrapnel when the airlift was 
resumed. Some of the worst fighting in three weeks broke out west of the city 
late Tuesday night and early Wednesday. 598/

546. Shrapnel from mortar rounds reportedly damaged the antenna of a "Tall 
Mike" radar installation used by Ukrainian UN troops to determine the origin 
of artillery fire.  UNPROFOR spokesman Mik Magnusson said that he believed the 
installation could have been the target.  12 mortar rounds fired at the same 
time hit the nearby airport hangar used by staff of the UNHCR.  Magnusson 
stated that "blue berets" had pinpointed the path of the mortar rounds that 
damaged the "Tall Mike", but had been unable to determine which side fired 
them. 599/
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547. Sporadic artillery, machine-gun and small-arms fire preceded heavy 
fighting that broke out at 11:30 p.m. in several of the city's suburbs, 
including Ilidža, Butmir, Hrasnica, Dobrinja and Stup among others, with 
fighting and artillery duels continuing until 4:00 a.m..  A UN source said 
that 400 explosions, most notably from 155 millimetre cannons, landed in 
points west of the airport.  Other 120 and 82 millimetre mortar shells fell on 
the HaliloviBi barracks (a.k.a. "Beaver Camp"), where Canadian UN forces were 
housed. No casualties were reported. Only slight shelling and gunfire were 
reported in the city centre overnight, and a relative calm prevailed there 
early on Wednesday. 600/

(b)  Local reported events

548. Major General Lewis MacKenzie, the outgoing commander of UNPROFOR, 
criticized all parties to the conflict.  He accused them of mortaring their 
own positions in order to create the impression that they were being fired 
upon.  He also stated that these same  combatants were breaking the 
international rules of war by setting up mortars beside hospitals, artillery 
units beside schools, and by retaliating to military attacks by hitting 
civilian targets. 601/

22.  22/7/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: It was reported that overnight there was heavy 
fighting with artillery and mortars. At mid-afternoon the city was reported as 
"unusually calm". Source(s): Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

549. Sporadic sniping and machine-gun fire persisted in the city after a 
night of heavy fighting with artillery and mortars.  Fighting between Muslims 
and Serbs erupted near the airport after midnight.  The battles lasted for 
more than two hours before tapering off into sporadic exchanges. 602/

550. Sarajevo radio reported at mid-afternoon that the city was "unusually 
calm". 603/

(b)  Local reported events

551. UNPROFOR said that humanitarian aid flights were arriving normally at 
the airport.  A total of 215 tons of food on 15 aircraft was delivered to 
Sarajevo as the airlift continued. 604/

552. UN officials made a last minute decision to cancel a flight scheduled to 
carry 27 BiH athletes to the Olympic games in Barcelona.  They stated that the 
delegation must be cut to the two registered athletes, and eight others, 
before they would allow the aeroplane to leave. 605/
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23.  23/7/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A police spokesman in the city said there was 
scattered mortar and machine-gun fire overnight, but overall,  "it was the 
calmest night since Sunday". Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: CNN camera crew vehicle; unidentified public kitchen; a crowded 
suburban street in Hrasnica. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: A car carrying a CNN camera crew came under close range 
fire, seriously wounding a camera operator and slightly wounding a 
correspondant. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One report counted four people killed in the previous 24 hours 
ending at midday; another report counted at least five people killed in the 
city and 30 wounded, including two members of a CNN camera crew. Source(s): 
United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

553. A police spokesman in the city said that there was scattered mortar and 
machine-gun fire overnight, but overall, "it was the calmest night since 
Sunday".  Despite the relative calm, four people were reported killed in the 
previous 24 hours reported shortly after midday.  It was reported that on most 
previous days, about 20 people were reported killed in the city. 606/

554. Mortar attacks and exchanges of automatic weapons fire killed at least 
five people in the city and wounded more than 30, including members of a CNN 
camera crew.  A car carrying a CNN crew from a local television station came 
under fire, apparently from close range.  A camera operator, Margaret Moth was 
hit in the face and neck and CNN described her injuries as life-threatening.  
Correspondent Mark Dulmage was slightly wounded in the face and in one arm by 
bullet fragments.  607/

555. Mortar shells reportedly slammed into a public kitchen and a crowded 
suburban street in the south-western district of Hrasnica. 608/

(b)  Local reported events

556. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviB, declared that if the international 
community did not come to their rescue, his country would join forces with 
neighbouring Croatia. But senior BiH officials conceded that they were not 
sure whether the Croats should be regarded as allies or enemies. 609/

557. A relative lull in the fighting allowed the UN to bring its humanitarian 
aid airlift to Sarajevo back to near-normal levels after interruptions Monday 
and Tuesday.  UNHCR was attempting to fly in an average of 200 tons of food 
and medicine a day into Sarajevo. 610/

558. Fighting continued in Sarajevo as Major General MacKenzie again 
criticized the parties to the conflict, stating that the Muslims were breaking 
the cease-fire as much as anyone else, if not more. 611/
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24.  24/7/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The worst fighting in several days was reported 
with intense battles between the warring factions in districts around the 
city. Exploding shells were heard at daybreak with battles resuming later in 
the morning and in the evening. Source(s): Reuters, Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Northern part of the city, mainly Koševo. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

559. In the worst fighting in several days, intense battles between the 
warring factions could be heard in districts around the city. The heaviest 
fighting, with the sky lit up with tracers and exploding shells was at 
daybreak.  After tapering off, the battles resumed later in the morning. 612/

560. There was reported artillery fire and street fighting in the northern 
part of the city, mainly Koševo, site of the stadium and skating rink from the 
1984 winter Olympic games. 613/

561. After a day of sporadic fighting, violent combat reportedly broke out in 
the districts near the Presidential building in the city just before 8:00 
p.m.. 614/

(b)  Local reported events

562. Two humanitarian aid flights reportedly landed at Sarajevo's airport 
early in the day. 615/

563. The entire 30 member BiH Olympic delegation, with the help of two 
aircraft chartered by the International Olympic Committee, circumvented the UN 
blockade and flew out of Sarajevo on its way to Barcelona.  BiH won emergency 
recognition from the International Olympic Committee on Thursday. 616/

25.  25/7/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The UN reported that the day's activity included 
mostly small-arms fire, mainly from the west end of the city, but not much 
artillery activity. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja apartment settlement, Hrasno Hill and the central 
Grbavica neighbourhood; area close to the Presidency building. Source(s): 
United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: At least six people were wounded by a Serb-fired mortar 
round that exploded close to the Presidency building; several mortar shells 
hit Dobrinja. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
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Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: At least three killed and 23 wounded in fighting overnight; at 
least six people wounded during the day near the Presidency building. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

564. At least three people were killed and 23 wounded in artillery fire and 
fighting overnight in several areas of the city, including the western 
Dobrinja apartment settlement, Hrasno Hill and the central Grbavica 
neighbourhood. 617/

565. Sporadic shellfire and small-arms clashes hit Sarajevo during the day, 
with at least six people injured by a Serb-fired mortar round that exploded 
close to the downtown Presidency building. 618/

566. Residents reported sporadic exchanges of machine-gun fire in the centre 
of the city and several mortar bombs smashed into the district of  
Dobrinja. 619/

567. UN spokesman Mik Magnusson said that mostly infantry fighting broke out 
in the city late in the day and that the airport came under small-arms fire.  
"So far it's being relatively noisy, but mostly small-arms fire, mainly from 
the west end of the city.  Artillery was not having a busy night", he  
said. 620/

(b)  Local reported events

568. There were continued reports circulating that BiH President 
IzetbegoviB's talks in Zagreb with  Croatian President Tudjman, suggested that 
the BiH army headquarters in Sarajevo might be moved closer to Croatia.  
Croatian officials were reported to have demanded that BiH hand over 17 senior 
officers who were accused of have having taken part (while still officers in 
the Yugoslav Army) in attacks that devastated Vukovar and several other 
populations centres in Croatia last year. 621/

569. A UN directed convoy from Sarajevo heading towards Goražde was stuck 
overnight in a mine field. Two of the convoy trucks were destroyed when they 
struck mines.  A recovery team of 27 men was dispatched from UN headquarters 
in Sarajevo. 622/

26.  26/7/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting continued in the city and artillery 
shells and mortars hit buildings in Novo Sarajevo, the city centre, Butmir and 
Dobrinja. The fighting subsided shortly after daybreak in most places but 
sporadic sniper and machine-gun fire was reported. Source(s): United Press 
International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Unidentified Catholic church and post office in the Novo Sarajevo 
area; central Sarajevo; the Dobrinja District. Source(s): United Press 
International; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: A spokesman for the BiH military said that a Catholic 
church and a post office were damaged by shell fire in the Novo Sarajevo area. 
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Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: After daybreak sporadic sniper and machine-gun fire could be 
still be heard in the city. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: It was reported that of those killed over the weekend, eight died 
while lining up for humanitarian aid. 623/ At least four people were killed 
and 18 wounded overnight.  BiH officials said that 23 people had been killed 
in the past 24 hours in Sarajevo. 624/ The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 
that 1,511 people had been killed and 8,622 had been wounded in Sarajevo to 
date. 625/ Source(s): Reuters; United Press International; Reuters; BiH 
Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

570. At least four people were killed and 18 wounded in overnight clashes in 
the city.  Serbian gunners positioned in the hills fired tank, mortar and 
anti-aircraft fire overnight, leaving dead and wounded and rendering 
considerable damage to structures in the city. A spokesman for the BiH 
military stated that a Catholic church and a post office were damaged by the 
shellfire in the Novo Sarajevo neighbourhood. Sporadic infantry battles were 
reported near the Butmir airport. 626/

571. Artillery shells and mortars reportedly hit buildings in central 
Sarajevo and the Muslim Dobrinja district. 627/ There were no immediate 
casualty figures.  Fighting subsided shortly after daybreak in most places but 
sporadic sniper and machine-gun fire could still be heard in Sarajevo. 628/

(b)  Local reported events

572. Fighting continued in Sarajevo as Major General MacKenzie prepared to 
enter his final week of command. He continued to criticize the difficulty of 
his mission and stated that it would take a 10 year tour of duty to complete 
his mandate. 629/

573. The United States flew in its 41st flight since the airlift began on 3 
July 1992.  The airlift included more than 400 flights, delivering 4500 tons 
of food, medicine and other relief supplies. 630/

27.  27/7/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The U.N described a "generally quiet night" with 
"some moderate action in the old part of the city north to the Olympic 
Stadium". Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja area. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Several mortar shells crashed into the Dobrinja 
district. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
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Narrative of Events: 

574. Residents of Sarajevo reported sporadic overnight exchanges of machine-
gun fire in the centre of the city.  Several mortar shells crashed into the 
district of Dobrinja. 631/

575. UN spokesman Mik Magnusson described "a generally quiet night".  "There 
was some moderate action in the old part of the city north to the Olympic 
Stadium", Magnuson said. 632/

(b)  Local reported events

576. The Commander of UNPROFOR, Indian Army General Satish Nambiar, was in 
Sarajevo for talks with government officials on the status of the UN-
supervised airlift of humanitarian aid. 633/

577. A 282-member unit of a French army battalion assigned to protect the 
airport arrived at about 1:30 a.m..  A total of 406 French soldiers had 
arrived in Sarajevo by Monday, along with 18 Egyptians and 38 Ukrainians.  
They were part of a contingent of 1,500 troops that were replacing a 1,100 
soldier Canadian army detachment that was temporarily transferred to Sarajevo 
for the airlift protection operation from peace-keeping duties in Croatia.  
The new contingent at the airport was scheduled to consist of 400 soldiers 
from Egypt, 400 from the Ukraine and 700 from France.  The Canadians were to 
begin returning to Croatia on Tuesday. 634/

578. Nineteen cargo aeroplanes carrying 229.7 tons of food and medicine 
arrived in Sarajevo. 635/

(c)  International reported events

579. UN talks reopened under EC negotiator Cutilheiro.  636/

28.  28/7/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: An estimated 30 shells hit the city centre early 
in the day and an estimated 50 shells hit the Dobrinja area. Source(s): New 
York Times.

Targets Hit: Areas in Hrasno; an estimated 50 shells hit Dobrinja which was 
shelled twice during the night; the Holiday Inn; an estimated 30 shells hit 
the city centre early in the day. Source(s): Reuters; United Press 
International; New York Times.

Description of Damage: Three shells hit the upper floors of  Holiday Inn. 
Source(s): Reuters; United Press International; New York Times.
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: At least one person was killed and 23 others were wounded in 
fighting around the city since midnight Monday, according to police and news 
reports. 637/ Later local media reports said that five people had been killed 
during attacks with another 40 wounded. 638/ Source(s): United Press 
International; Agence France Presse. 
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Narrative of Events: 

580. Artillery and small-arms fire were exchanged overnight in the district 
of Hrasno and again on Tuesday morning, according to Sarajevo radio editor 
Zoran PiroliB. Dobrinja was also shelled twice during the night. "It was not 
such a bad night, nothing to be alarmed about, and certainly not as bad as we 
are used to", PiroliB said. 639/

581. Residents reported that an estimated 30 shells rocked Sarajevo's city 
centre early in the day, several hours after a two hour battle on the north 
side of the downtown area.  An estimated 50 shells also fell on the Dobrinja 
suburb, near the airport.  The police reported that about 20 people were 
wounded and some were killed, but no exact figures were provided. 640/

582. Three mortar shells were reported to have hit the upper floors of the 
Holiday Inn. 641/

(b)  Local reported events

583. A UN truck convoy, designed to test the efficacy of land based 
operations, left the Croatian port of Split en-route to Sarajevo and was 
expected to reach Serb militia lines surrounding the city sometime Wednesday.  
The 21 truck convoy carried food and emergency medical supplies. It was 
accompanied by 370 Ukrainian UN peace-keeping troops.  It stopped for the 
night about 50 miles from Sarajevo, near the town of Novi Travnik. 642/

(c)  International reported events

584. The leaders of BiH's three warring factions met in London for EC-
mediated talks (the 10th round), but the BiH Foreign Minister SilajdžiB
rejected the EC proposal for cantonization. 643/

585. BiH Foreign Minister Haris SilajdžiB refused to negotiate a new 
constitution for BiH while the Republic's streets were "strewn with bodies".  
And he called for a Nuremberg-style trial for war crimes for Serb leaders who 
he said were responsible for atrocities in the war in the former Yugoslav 
republic.  Speaking as the EC-brokered talks entered a second day in London, 
SilajdžiB told a news conference that: "[w]e have refused to be shelled and 
starved into any kind of political agreement".  Serb delegate member Nikola 
KoljeviB said after Serb leader Radovan KaradžiB met the EC negotiator late 
Monday: "I am optimistic because it's a fresh approach and an approach which 
implies that we are going to meet the other parties, not just bilaterally, but 
face-to-face".   
 
586. BiH President IzetbegoviB plead with UN officials to exclude BiH from 
the arms embargo to enable his country to defend itself. 644/

29.  29/7/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb gunners reportedly shelled the Old Town and 
Dobrinja during the night. The bombardment commenced after midnight and 
followed constant mortar attacks on Tuesday. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Old Town area; Dobrinja area. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
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Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: City residents faced sporadic sniper fire beginning at  
dawn. 645/ The BiH news agency warned the city's residents that Serbian 
snipers had fitted silencers to their guns and it urged anyone who ventured 
outdoors to be extremely cautious. 646/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
Reuters. 
 
Casualties: At least five people were reported killed and 84 wounded during 
the artillery battles. 647/ One Canadian UNPROFOR soldier was lightly wounded 
at the airport. Source(s): Agence France Presse; United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

587. Serb gunners reportedly shelled the Old Town and the Suburb of Dobrinja 
during the night, a radio journalist said. The bombardment commenced after 
midnight. It followed constant mortar attacks on Tuesday. There were no 
immediate reports of casualties. 648/ Serbian and BiH forces reportedly 
engaged in infantry clashes overnight and into the day, firing occasional 
mortar and artillery rounds into the city, police said. 649/ A UN spokesman 
said that the fighting was not as heavy as it was on Tuesday.  A Canadian 
soldier was lightly grazed by a bullet at the airport. 650/

(b)  Local reported events

588. The largest convoy of humanitarian aid organized for the city's 
residents arrived in Sarajevo as intermittent fighting and shelling  
flared. 651/ An UNPROFOR detachment of Canadian troops, with seven armoured 
personnel carriers, was dispatched from Sarajevo to escort the convoy through 
Serbian-held territory back into the city from the Croat-controlled town of 
Kiseljak about 12 miles away.  UN officials said that the convoy marked the 
beginning of efforts to establish a permanent corridor into the city and phase 
out the more expensive international humanitarian airlift that commenced a 
month before after Serbian forces relinquished control of Sarajevo airport to 
UN troops. 652/

589. An Italian aircraft evacuated to Vienna a 13 year-old, Enis Hasei, 
suffering serious facial and chest injures following a mortar attack on 13 
July. 653/

(c)  International reported events

590. In London, the Yugoslav Prime Minister, Milan PaniB, confirmed reports 
of Serbian concentration camps.  PaniB also met for about 45 minutes with 
British Prime Minister John Major. PaniB said afterwards that they had 
produced new proposals for inclusion in a new federal constitution for  
BiH. 654/

591. UNHCR held an emergency conference to discuss the plight of refugees in 
the former Yugoslavia. There were reportedly 598,000 refugees in Croatia; 
70,000 in Slovenia; 1.3 million in BiH; 382,500 in Serbia; 48,500 in 
Montenegro; and 69,000 in the UNPAs. UN High Commissioner for Refugees Sadako 
Ogato warned that, without a prompt response",we may find ourselves stranded 
with an open-ended relief program and a massive permanent refugee problem in 
the heart of Europe". 655/
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30.  30/7/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The airport was hit three times during shelling 
that lasted into the morning. A camp occupied by a battalion of Canadian 
troops was also hit. At least 115 mortar rounds hit the Serb-held suburb of 
NedžariBi. Stup was also heavily bombarded. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Sarajevo airport; camp occupied by Canadian UNPROFOR troops; the 
suburb of NedžariBi; the suburb of Stup; the Old Town; Dobrinja. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sarajevo radio warned residents to be aware of snipers 
firing from high-rise buildings. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: At least one person was killed and six other people injured in 
fighting in and around the city according to a police spokesman. 656/
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

592. In the early hours of the morning, Sarajevo was hit by some of the 
heaviest shelling in weeks. The bombardment followed the failure of the 
European Community to launch constitutional peace talks in London. The 
shelling's intensity caused many residents to seek shelter in basement 
bunkers. 657/ Serbian gunners entrenched in the hilltops shelled the city 
with tank, mortars and anti-aircraft machine-guns.  The SDP (Serbian 
Democratic Party) military command, in a statement released over the Serbia-
based Tanjug news agency, accused defence forces of launching an "all-out 
attack" with heavy artillery and infantry on Serbian positions in Sarajevo.  
The Serbs repulsed the assault, the statement said.  The fighting eased after 
dawn.  But Sarajevo radio said that intermittent shelling and sporadic 
fighting continued both in the downtown area and on the outskirts of town. The 
radio warned residents to be aware of snipers firing from high-rise  
buildings. 658/

593. UN spokesmen said that the airport was hit three times during shelling 
lasting into the morning.  A camp occupied by a battalion of Canadian troops 
was also hit.  At least 115 mortar rounds hit the Serb-held suburb of 
NedžariBi.  Stup, which had a mixed population of Serbs and Croats was also 
heavily bombarded: (Stup had been used by Serbs and Croats as an escape route 
from the city). Artillery fire from Serb gun batteries positioned in the hills 
surrounding the city hit the Old Town and the Muslim district of  
Dobrinja. 659/

(b)  Local reported events

594. It was reported that the new UN Ukrainian peacekeepers had established a 
position atop Hill 689. From this location they hoped to utilize new horizon-
scanning equipment and techniques expected to pinpoint the source of mortar 
and artillery fire coming from the hillsides surrounding Sarajevo. 660/

595. UN sources said that hostile fire from BiH and Serbian positions had 
forced a United Nations radar battery in the city to abandon its monitoring 
mission four times in less than two weeks. 661/ The Soviet-made radar unit 
was intended to identify artillery and mortars fired in violation of the UN-
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monitored Sarajevo cease-fire.  The unit was dug in on a hilltop between BiH 
and Serbian lines north-west of the city. 662/

(c)  International reported events

596. The United Nations was reportedly working on a plan to evacuate 
approximately 220 foreign nationals trapped in the city.  These individuals 
included 20 Westerners, and a large contingent of medical students from the 
Middle East. "Strictly speaking, the evacuation might be outside our mandate", 
said an unnamed UN official. "But we have told the (Bosnian) Presidency and 
foreign embassies we would find it difficult to turn down a coordinated 
request", he said.  The BiH government had used Sarajevo radio, television and 
local newspapers to advise foreign nationals to register for evacuation. 663/

31.  31/7/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo suffered its heaviest day of daylight 
mortar bombardments in several weeks. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The Presidency building; Parliament; unidentified shopping areas; 
the airport; a water line at an unidentified refugee centre; a Sarajevo 
University campus residence for foreign students. Source(s): Reuters; Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: A mortar which exploded outside the Presidency building 
killed two people; one person was killed while waiting in line for water at a 
refugee centre; several people reportedly were killed in blasts in the 
shopping district; among the wounded were two foreign medical students whose 
campus housing at Sarajevo University was hit by a shell. Source(s): Reuters; 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: A mortar which exploded outside the Presidency killed two people; 
one person was killed while waiting in line for water at a refugee centre; 
several people reportedly were killed in blasts in the shopping district; 
among the wounded were two foreign medical students whose campus housing at 
Sarajevo University was hit by a shell; five Ukrainian UNPROFOR soldiers were 
wounded by Serbian gunfire directed towards BiH rifle positions set up 30 
yards away. After two days of fighting, it was reported that at least 24 BiH 
soldiers had been killed and more than 100 had been wounded. The Sarajevo 
crisis centre stated that 11 people were killed in shelling during the 24 
hours since noon Thursday.  BiH medical sources said that at least eight 
people had been killed and 71 wounded over the past 24 hours. 664/ According 
to a report the following day, the day's shelling left up to 15 dead and 50 
injured. 665/ Source(s): Reuters; New York Times; Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

597. Sarajevo suffered its heaviest day of daylight mortar bombardments for 
several weeks as a chain of explosions shook the Presidency building, 
parliament and shopping streets. The fighting also forced UN peacekeepers to 
close the Sarajevo airport for several hours. 666/ The airport was closed at 
9:20 a.m. Friday, after a shell exploded there, and reopened at 12:45. Twenty 
aircraft carrying humanitarian aid landed soon afterwards. 667/
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598. A mortar which exploded without warning outside the Presidential offices 
killed two people.  Another person was killed while waiting in line for water 
at a refugee centre.  Several others were reported to have died in blasts in 
the shopping district where crowds were out in the sunshine after a second 
successive night of heavy shelling. 668/

599. Among the wounded were two medical students from Sarajevo University who 
were killed when a shell hit a campus residence for foreign students. 669/

600. It was reported that the recent shelling was due to a two pronged BiH 
government attack on Serbian lines which was made in hope of extending its 
control to the northern hills centring on the settlement of Hononj.  Such a 
breakout would have put BiH forces in a position to drive further north 
towards VogošBa, where they hoped to join up with Croatian forces. 670/

601. Despite early signs of success, after two days of fighting, it appeared 
that the attack had failed.  One senior officer stated that at least 24 BiH 
soldiers had been killed and more than 100 wounded. 671/

602. It was also reported by UN officials that five of its Ukrainian peace-
keeping soldiers were wounded when they were attacked by a Serbian forces.  
The Serbian forces were reported to have been returning the fire of a BiH 
rifle platoon that had set up a firing position 30 yards from the UN radar 
position on a hill north of the city. This was the highest casualty toll for 
the United Nations forces to date. 672/

603. The UN force later protested to the BiH leadership because two 
recoilless rifles were firing 15 metres from the Ukrainian position attracting 
Serb attacks.  UNPROFOR's spokesman Mik Magnusson said that "it is cowardly 
and it is against the rules" to set up heavy weapons within 500 metres of UN 
positions.  Mortars were also pointed 200 metres from a UN observation post, 
he said.  The BiH Defence Minister rejected these accusations, saying that the 
UN was taking the side of the Serbs.  UNPROFOR also protested to the Serbians, 
saying that they returned fire knowing full well that they might hit UN 
positions, according to the UN spokesman. 673/

E.  August 1992

1.  1/8/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: After a relatively quiet day, intensive shelling 
began again at dusk. Source(s): New York Times; Washington Post.

Targets Hit: Bus carrying 50 children out of the city. Source(s): New York 
Times; Washington Post.

Description of Damage: A bus carrying 50 children out of the city was attacked 
by alleged Serbian machine-guns, within 500 yards of the UN headquarters in 
western Sarajevo, killing two children. Source(s): New York Times; Washington 
Post.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: More recent reports from Koševo Hospital indicated that at least 
40 people were killed in Friday's shelling (the highest single day total to 
date). 674/ A group of military officials who arrived at the Sarajevo morgue 
in the afternoon indicated that 100-150 BiH fighters had been killed in the 
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recent offensive, and that many bodies were still lying in the hills. 675/ Two 
children (Vedrana Glavaš and Roki SulejmanoviB) were killed in the machine-gun 
attack on a bus carrying them out of the city. Source(s): New York Times;
Washington Post.

Narrative of Events: 

604. After the military offensive by the BiH Government failed to break the 
Serbian siege of Sarajevo, its troops fell back towards the city.  The BiH 
troops were reported to have made only modest gains at a devastating cost to 
themselves. More recent reports from Koševo hospital indicated that at least 
40 people were killed as the result of random Serbian shelling on Friday.  
This was reported to be the highest single day total to date. 676/

605. After a relatively quiet day, intensive shelling began again at dusk.  
According to Sarajevo television a bus carrying 50 children out of the city 
was attacked by Serbian machine-guns, reportedly within 500 yards of the UN 
headquarters in western Sarajevo.  Two children, Vedrana Glavaš and Roki 
SulejmanoviB, were reported killed. 677/

(b)  Local reported events

606. General Lewis MacKenzie, the commander of the UN Protection Force in 
Sarajevo, ending his tour of duty, said as he departed that the situation in 
the city was worse than when he had arrived two months before. Colonel Armel 
Davout, was named as the interim head of the forces until the naming of 
MacKenzie's replacement. 678/

2.  2/8/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Journalists reported steady shelling for the 
fourth successive night. 679/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: UNPROFOR Headquarters (the former main telecommunications 
centre). Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Shrapnel pierced the headquarters of the UNPROFOR 
forces (the former main telecommunications centre). Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Tanjug said that Muslim fighters had killed 150 Serb soldiers and 
civilians during the last three days.  BiH officials said that 24 Muslim 
fighters had been killed Friday but the hospitals said that the morgues were 
filled with corpses and that the toll was much higher. 680/ The BiH Public 
Health Ministry reported that to date, 1569 people had been killed and 9,333 
had been wounded in Sarajevo. 681/ Source(s): Reuters; BiH Ministry of Public 
Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

607. Muslim and Serb forces traded conflicting claims of military successes 
around the city Saturday. Each accused the other of launching offensives and 
each claimed to have beaten back attacks.  The Serb military said it inflicted 
defeats on attacking BiH units, the most severe in the area of Ilidža, 
according to Tanjug.  A Sarajevo newspaper and Tanjug quoted Muslim commanders 
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as saying that they had "liberated" the town of Trnovo 18 miles south of 
Sarajevo and made advances against Serb forces at other points around the 
city.  Tanjug said Serb sources denied Trnovo had been captured.  In Sarajevo, 
Bosnian Muslims said that the besieging Serbs had mounted a comprehensive 
attack on the city, using artillery as a prelude to infantry advances, but had 
been blocked and even beaten back at some points.  Tanjug said that Muslim 
fighters had killed 150 Serb soldiers and civilians during the last three 
days.  BiH officials said that 24 Muslim fighters had been killed Friday, but 
spokespersons for local hospitals reported that the morgues were filled with 
corpses and that the toll was much higher. 682/

608. Shrapnel from a mortar explosion pierced the headquarters of the UN 
peace-keeping forces in Sarajevo early in the day. The mortar exploded in the 
air over the UN compound in the headquarters of Sarajevo's former main 
telecommunications centre. No casualties were reported. 683/

(b)  Local reported events

609. Croatia reelected Franjo Tudjman with 57 per cent of the vote. 684/

610. The 500th humanitarian airlift to Sarajevo was reported by the United 
Nations. 685/

611. Following Saturday's attack on the bus carrying 50 children, the 
surviving children continued their journey only to be stopped again by Serbian 
forces.  Nine children were prevented from continuing because they had Serbian 
names.  These nine children were taken off the bus and sent to the suburb of 
Ilidža, an area controlled by Serbs.  A UN official, Mik Magnusson, placed a 
large share of the blame on the BiH government for allowing an unescorted and 
unmarked vehicle to proceed alone at a time of day, and along a route, where 
sniper fire was common.  He went so far as to call such actions "criminal 
negligence". 686/

3.  3/8/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Gunfire subsided by daybreak in the city. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

612. In the city, gunfire had subsided by daybreak, the Tanjug news agency 
reported.  The districts of Ilijaš, Rajlovac and VogošBa were worst hit, the 
agency added.  According to Tanjug, Serbian radio in BiH claimed the fighting 
was due to a Muslim offensive in the city. 687/
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(b)  Local reported events

613. Radovan KaradžiB said that it was "obvious that the Muslim side is 
leading a general offensive against Serbian positions in Sarajevo, but also in 
the north and centre of Bosnia and Hercegovina", the Tanjug Agency said. 688/

614. BiH President IzetbegoviB sent a letter of appeal to the UN Security 
Council to lift the arms embargo and allow BiH "to achieve the right to 
individual and collective self-defence" guaranteed in Article 51 of the UN 
Charter. 689/

(c)  International reported events

615. The International Committee of the Red Cross pressed for access to Serb-
run detention camps. 690/

616. US State Department Spokesman Richard Boucher confirmed that the US had 
evidence of camps in BiH. 691/

4.  4/8/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city centre was shelled with multiple 
rockets shortly after 8:00 a.m. from Mount TrebeviB to the east. Source(s): 
Reuters; New York Times; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: City centre; Sarajevo airport; the Lion Cemetery. Source(s):  
Reuters; New York Times; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Relief operations were suspended for 72 hours after the 
shelling of Sarajevo airport; two mortar bombs hit the Lion Cemetery within 
100 yards of a funeral party mourning the deaths of the two children killed on 
Sunday. Shrapnel scattered throughout the cemetery, injuring Ruža Glavaš, the 
grandmother of one of the dead children. Source(s):  Reuters; New York Times;
Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: BiH authorities said that 18 people had been killed and 56 
injured in fighting in Sarajevo in the previous 24 hours. 692/ Four persons 
were killed and at least 20 wounded in overnight artillery exchanges. 693/
Twenty-five persons were reported killed during the daytime as the 
bombardments continued unabated. 694/ Source(s): Reuters; New York Times;
Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

617. Four persons were killed and at least 20 wounded in overnight artillery 
exchanges.  Shortly after 8:00 a.m., the city centre was shelled with multiple 
rockets from Mount TrebeviB to the east. 695/

618. Chief of Staff Sefer HaliloviB was quoted as saying that "conditions are 
right for a counter-offensive".  According to the communique from Halilovic 
read over the radio, Croatian-Muslim forces in the morning repelled Serbian 
assaults in the suburbs of Hrasnica, SokoloviB Kolonija, Dobrinja, Mojmilo and 
Alipašino Polje. 
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619. Shelling halted humanitarian flights three times during the day, and 
beginning at 6:00 p.m. local time, UN relief operations were suspended for 72 
hours.  The attacks jeopardized the safety of both UN personnel and aircraft, 
as well as the security of the humanitarian supplies being flown into the 
city.  During the 72 hour suspension, the deputy commanders of UNPROFOR in 
Yugoslavia, Major General Phillipe Morillon of France, was scheduled to travel 
to Sarajevo to assess the situation.  "After 72 hours, and in light of General 
Morillon's report, a decision will be taken with regard to the future of the 
operation", the UN said.  A statement issued in New York in the name of UN 
Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali condemned the shelling of Sarajevo airport, 
which he said appeared to be deliberate. 696/

620. Mortars were reported to have hit a Sarajevo cemetery during funerals 
for the two children killed on Sunday.  The grandmother of one of the dead 
children, Ruža Glavaš, was reported to have been seriously injured. 
Journalists said that two mortar bombs exploded within 100 yards of the graves 
in what appeared to be a deliberate attack to coincide with the funerals.  
Mourners, including staff and children from the orphanage of the dead 
children, scrambled for shelter between grave stones and shrapnel scattered 
around the Lion Cemetery. The first mortar bomb struck 100 yards away from the 
grave. Ruža Glavaš was hit by a second blast only a few minutes later as the 
group attempted to escape the cemetery.  A lump of shrapnel cut a fist-sized 
hole in the upper part of her right arm.  Journalists took her to the nearby 
Koševo Hospital where doctors said her arm might have to be amputated. 697/

621. Biljana PlavšiB, a former Serbian member of the BiH Presidency, denied 
that the cemetery was attacked by Serbs.  "We condemn any such attacks", she 
said.  "Each of our soldiers on the front lines is horrified and condemns such 
attacks". 698/

(b)  Local reported events

622. Sarajevo UNPROFOR Commander MacKenzie said that too much attention was 
being paid to Sarajevo and not enough to the rest of the country. He listed 
UNPROFOR goals in Sarajevo: cease-fire; centralization of all weapons under UN 
observation; the creation of secure corridors; and the opening of Sarajevo 
airport. UNPROFOR had carried out the last step but not the first three. He 
said that BiH President IzetbegoviB would only speak with Belgrade and JNA 
representatives, not with Bosnian Serbs. 699/

623. Tanjug news agency quoted a Radio Sarajevo call for every armed group or 
individual still not enrolled to report to the armed forces command in order 
to "liberate definitively" the city. 700/

624. UN forces again accused BiH forces of setting up gun batteries near UN 
positions, putting the lives of the UN forces in danger.  Bosnian Serbs 
accused the UN peacekeepers of favouring the defence forces by failing to 
supervise Muslim and Croat units' artillery while monitoring only Serbian gun 
emplacements. 701/

625. Most of Sarajevo was reportedly without water.  BiH radio and television 
reported that Serb forces had cut off the water supply from a reservoir in the 
outlying district of Ilidža which was under Serb control. 702/

626. The 40 orphans evacuated from Sarajevo arrived at the Zerbst airport 
near Magdeburg, Germany.  The BiH and German governments agreed that the 
orphans would return to Sarajevo when it was safe and that they would not be 
adopted by German families.  But an official of the regional labour ministry 
of Sachsen-Anhalt who organized the evacuation said that the orphans could 
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"remain in German orphanages for several years", if the war continued.  The 
two parliamentary deputies from Sachsen-Anhalt who organized the evacuation 
were heavily criticised in Germany for failing to properly plan the operation 
which was not protected by United Nations peacekeepers. 703/

627. A bus of Jews from Sarajevo left with 50 people aboard.  They had 
reportedly been guaranteed passage through Serb-held territory.  But in Stup, 
the last town before the Serbian lines, an old woman and a young woman were 
forced off the bus because they were Muslims.  The woman was married to a Jew 
and the man was related to a Jewish family. 704/

(c)  International reported events

628. UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali condemned the shelling of Sarajevo 
airport and suspended relief deliveries. A US sponsored UN Security Council 
resolution also condemned the use of detention camps. 705/

629. The US State Department back-tracked its statement of the previous day, 
as Assistant Secretary of State Thomas Niles reported no "substantial 
information" on camps. 706/

630. The International Committee of the Red Cross visited 10 prison and 
detention camps and reported blatant human rights violations by all  
sides. 707/

631. Russia recognized Macedonia as an independent state. 708/

5.  5/8/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity
Combat and Shelling Activity: Intense fighting continued from dawn along a 
line which crossed Sarajevo from north to south.  The centre of the city had 
come under heavy mortar fire. 709/ Journalists reported the heaviest 
bombardment in two weeks. 710/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Sarajevo airport; an apartment complex next to the Holiday Inn; 
the lower slope and ridge of TrebeviB mountain; "Camp Beaver". Source(s): 
Reuters; New York Times.

Description of Damage: A mortar attack on an apartment complex next to the 
Holiday Inn killed one man and wounded four others; Egyptian UNPROFOR troops 
at "Camp Beaver" came under fire again and a fire broke out at their camp. 
Source(s): Reuters; New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: UN officials also reported one of its soldiers killed and six 
badly injured during the fighting of the prior few days; 711/ one man was 
killed and four others wounded after a mortar attack on an apartment complex 
next to the Holiday Inn. Source(s): Reuters; New York Times.

Narrative of Events: 

632. The Sarajevo airport remained closed because of continued shelling from 
Serbian artillery and mortars, including a mortar attack on an apartment 
complex next to the Holiday Inn in which one man was killed and four others 
injured.  It was also reported that UN troops had been caught in cross-fire as  
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one of the fiercest battles in Sarajevo continued. 712/
633. Journalists reported the heaviest bombardment in two weeks, saying that 
multiple rocket launchers fired in the morning continuously for about 20 
minutes and mortar, rocket and artillery fire persisted for an hour.  The 
fighting began after a lull of several hours due to a heavy thunderstorm.  The 
worst fighting was on TrebeviB mountain, a forest-clad ridge high above the 
city.  Rockets could be heard streaming into the ridge, with some mortar hits 
on the lower slope and an occasional burst of artillery shells.  Part of the 
forest was reported on fire. 713/

634. Egyptian troops in the UN contingent at "Camp Beaver", who spent most of 
Tuesday in their bunkers because of the firing around the UN headquarters and 
airport, came under fire again.  A fire broke out in their camp, but it was 
put out before midnight after UN officials negotiated a cease-fire. 714/

(b)  Local reported events

635. UN forces threatened to leave Sarajevo if the fighting continued. 715/

636. The main water supply to Sarajevo had been cut when two pumping stations 
were damaged, according to a UN spokesman. People carrying cans and buckets 
were lined up in the morning, trying to stock up on water from buildings which 
still had a supply. 716/

6.  6/8/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Journalists reported a quiet night after heavy 
shelling. Later shelling was reported near the Presidency building and near 
UNPROFOR headquarters. Fighting was reported between the forces near the 
airport. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Area outside the Presidency building; UNPROFOR Headquarters; the 
Klas-Šarko and Velepekara buildings. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters; 
Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: Ten people were wounded when an artillery shell landed 
outside the BiH Presidency building; UNPROFOR Headquarters was hit by three 
120 millimetre mortar shells in two hours, with one shell landing in a vacant 
shower stall at the ground level, another hitting the building's north facade 
(destroying a room and damaging two rooms, and four armoured personnel 
carriers). One French soldier and three others were wounded. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse; Reuters; Government of BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Ten people were wounded when an artillery shell landed outside the 
BiH Presidency; One French soldier and three others were wounded in the 
shelling of UNPROFOR Headquarters. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

637. Journalists reported a quiet night after several days of heavy  
fighting. 717/

638. Three people were critically wounded early in the day when an artillery  
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shell landed outside the BiH President's office. 718/ The three were among 10 
people wounded in the shelling. 719/

639. According to a UN spokesman, Sarajevo airport was caught in a cross-
fire, just hours after NATO members agreed to the possible use of force to 
ensure that relief aid reached trapped residents of Sarajevo.  The fighting 
throughout the city was reported to be the heaviest since the UN suspended 
relief flights on Tuesday. 720/ Sarajevo's airport and the UN headquarters 
came under fire in an exchange between Muslim and Croat forces and Serbs. 721/

640. It was reported that UNPROFOR headquarters, not far from the airport, 
was hit later by mortar and sniper fire. 722/ One French soldier was seriously 
wounded. "It was a deliberate attack", UN spokesman Mik Magnusson said.  The 
headquarters took three 120 millimetre mortar bomb hits in about two hours, he 
added. The first shot hit at 10:20 p.m.. "One shot was a ranging round, the 
other two direct hits on the building", he said.  Apart from the French 
soldier, three persons were slightly hurt, Magnusson said.  One shell landed 
in a vacant shower stall at the ground level of the UN headquarters, UN 
spokesman Mik Magnusson said.  Another hit the north facade of the building, 
"devastating a room just vacated by Ukrainian police who had gone to the 
quarter to have a smoke".  An adjacent room was badly damaged. A sleeping room 
for UNPROFOR civilian police and four armoured personnel carriers were also 
damaged. 723/

641. Also shelled today were the Klas-Šarko and Velepekara buildings (the 
city's only providers of essential foodstuffs such as flour and bread), 
according to a report from the Government of BiH. 724/

(b)  Local reported events

642. UN peacekeepers threatened to pull out of Sarajevo.  "There comes a time 
when we have to assess the situation.  I guess that time comes now", said UN 
spokesman Mik Magnusson.  "We cannot go on indefinitely.  If the level of 
violence continues, it will seriously endanger us doing our mission". 725/

643. It was reported that French General, Philippe Morillon arrived in 
Sarajevo to talk to Serbian and BiH government officials about reestablishing 
a cease-fire to allow the relief airlift to continue. 726/

644. Water was gradually restored in some sectors of the city after a day of 
almost total shortage.  But, Sarajevo was reportedly getting less than 50 per 
cent of the water it needed, according to Salem Kerovi, the man in charge of 
the city's water system.  Serbian technicians in Ilidža told UN officials that 
seven of the 16 pumps supplying 90 per cent of the city were not working.  The 
UN inspected one pump which was out of service and found no evidence that it 
had been damaged by shelling. Sarajevo authorities accused Serbian forces of 
seeking to deprive the city of water.  UN official, Major Brian Jackson noted 
that "it's in everybody's interest to repair [the water system]. It's a common 
resource".  But using water as a weapon and then accusing the other side of 
doing the same was not a new development, according to Mik Magnusson, 
spokesman for UNPROFOR. 727/

645. In Sarajevo, government officials permitted correspondents into the 
former Viktor Bubanj detention centre, Sarajevo's main prison, where Serbs had 
charged that 250 prisoners were being tortured.  Two detainees were questioned 
at random by Agence France Presse and did not complain of any ill- 
treatment. 728/

646. Radio Sarajevo reported that the thermal power station in UgljeviB had  
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been turned into a concentration camp holding 7000 Bosnian Muslims, but an 
Agence France Presse correspondent found no sign of such a camp. It was 
reported that: "empty and silent in the blistering heat, with piles of scrap 
metal and wadding typical of any factory floor, the plant and its spruce lawns 
showed no evidence of the transit of crowds of prisoners". 729/

(c)  International reported events

647. British Prime Minister John Major reaffirmed his opposition to any force 
to end the conflict in the former Yugoslavia, and rejected opposition 
criticism that Britain was "sitting on its hands".  On Wednesday, Major's 
predecessor, Margaret Thatcher called for weapons and military assistance to 
be sent to BiH to prevent "an even greater catastrophe".  Accusing the Serbs 
of waging "a communist war of aggression", Thatcher said that events in BiH 
were "reminiscent of the worst crimes of the Nazis".  Foreign Secretary 
Douglas Hurd spoke out against the military option, stating that "it is not 
clear to me that you can stop snipers, or people firing mortars of the kind we 
have seen in Sarajevo by air action". 730/

648. United States President George Bush urged the UN Security Council to 
authorize the use of all necessary measures to ensure relief delivery; to 
establish diplomatic ties with Slovenia, Croatia and BiH; to dispatch monitors 
to prevent spill-over into neighbouring territory; and to increase its 
coordination with NATO.  He also demanded that humanitarian agencies be 
allowed entry into camps but ruled out using force to free prisoners. British 
and French officials called Bush's statement a hasty and ill-prepared reaction 
to political concerns in the US. 731/

649. The United States said that it would ask countries to collect "war 
crimes" data and to seek to tighten sanctions against Serbia, and called for 
an extraordinary session of the UN Human Rights Commission. 732/

650. The shelling of Sarajevo prompted the US Senate Foreign Relations 
Committee to urge adoption of a UN resolution authorizing the use of force, 
and it called on President Bush to seek an emergency Security Council meeting 
to consider that issue. 733/ President Bush said that the United States would 
establish full diplomatic relations with Slovenia, Croatia and BiH.  Bush also 
said that he had urged Secretary of State James Baker to push for the UN 
Security Council to adopt a resolution to allow the use of military force if 
needed to make sure that humanitarian aid shipments got through to  
Sarajevo. 734/

651. The European Community issued a statement demanding "immediate and 
unconditional access" to all camps and detention centres in BiH. 735/

7.  7/8/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A mortar attack on a UN barracks was reported in 
the early evening shortly before an intense artillery bombardment of three 
Muslim-held suburbs. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Unidentified UNPROFOR barracks; three unidentifed Muslim-held 
suburbs; the Maršal Tito barracks. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Seven Ukrainian soldiers were wounded in an early 
evening  mortar attack on their barracks; an intense artillery bombardment of  
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three Muslim-held suburbs reportedly killed 10 people and wounded 30 others. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Seven Ukrainian soldiers were wounded in an early evening mortar 
attack on their barracks; an intense artillery bombardment of three Muslim-
held suburbs reportedly killed 10 people and wounded 30 others. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

652. Seven Ukrainian soldiers were wounded in a mortar bomb attack on a 
barracks occupied by UN peace-keeping forces in Sarajevo. The attack was 
mounted in the early evening shortly before an intense artillery bombardment 
of three Muslim-held suburbs in which 10 people were reportedly killed and 30 
were wounded.  The Maršal Tito barracks in an exposed area of Sarajevo, was 
hit 15 minutes after General Morillon said that Muslim and Serb forces had 
agreed to the opening of Sarajevo airport to humanitarian flights. 736/

(b)  Local reported events

653. General Philippe Morillon during a press conference, stated that he 
would not identify who fired the three artillery rounds which hit the UN 
headquarters on Thursday night.  "I have the agreement from both sides that 
those responsible for this attack will be prosecuted in martial court", he 
said.  Several officers at the UN headquarters reportedly believed that the 
attack was by BiH artillery from outside the range of the airport and for the 
reestablishment of water supplies to Sarajevo. 737/

654. UNHCR said that it was unlikely that the Sarajevo airport would reopen 
Saturday for relief flights.  All relief flights were scheduled and 
coordinated from UNHCR's headquarters in Geneva by a group of senior military 
officers from a number of different countries, working in tandem with UN 
forces based at Sarajevo airport. UNHCR spokesman Ron Redmond said, "the 
chances of re-opening the airport Saturday looks pretty slim", But he added, 
"crews are still on standby--we are pleading with all the parties to put an 
end to this senseless violence so we can resume flights". 738/

655. General Phillipe Morillon said that Muslim and Serb forces had agreed to 
allow the reopening of the city's airport to humanitarian flights.  The 
airport, closed earlier in the week because of fighting, was due to reopen 
Saturday for 23 relief flights. 739/

(c)  International reported events

656. The EC added Slovenia to its list of aid-recipients in the former 
Yugoslavia. 740/

8.  8/8/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting reportedly began to lessen in the city. 
Source(s): Washington Post.

Targets Hit: Not specified 
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Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

657. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

658. As the fighting started to lessen in Sarajevo, the airport was reopened 
and more than 20 flights arrived without incident. 741/

(c)  International reported events

659. In Brussels, EC and NATO countries showed mounting solidarity for a plan 
to provide armed cover for aid deliveries to BiH.  Diplomatic sources at NATO 
headquarters said that the plan provided for armed support of aid to Sarajevo 
via an overland "humanitarian corridor" and by taking control of the airport.  
NATO countries were given until Monday to confirm the agreement.  If 
confirmed, NATO military officials would then prepare the details. 742/

9.  9/8/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was described as "comparatively quiet", 
but there were reports that BiH forces shelled the airport and that three 
Muslim-held suburbs were lightly shelled. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: City airport; three unidentified Muslim suburbs. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: At least one person was killed and three others wounded in the 
evening shelling of three unidentified Muslim suburbs. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

660. Journalists in Sarajevo said that the city was comparatively quiet.  But 
a Tanjug report claimed that Muslim fighters shelled the city's airport.  
Fighting was also reported between Croatian forces and Muslims at Kiseljak to 
the west of the city. 743/

661. Three Muslim suburbs were lightly shelled in the evening in attacks 
which left at least one dead and three wounded. 744/

(b)  Local reported events

662. Bosnian Serb leaders promised to let the Red Cross enter and even help 
to run detention centres.  But visitors to camps in the Serb-controlled 
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regions of BiH said that there was evidence that hundreds of Muslim and Croat 
prisoners were being hurriedly transferred from the most notorious sites 
before inspections could be made. 745/

663. Aleksa Buha, foreign minister of the "Serbian Republic of Bosnia and 
Herzegovina", threatened Western Europe with terrorist attacks if it should 
intervene militarily in BiH. 746/

10.  10/8/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that, to date, 1682 
people had been killed in Sarajevo (12 per cent of whom were children). 747/
Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

664. No reported incidents. 
 
(b)  Local reported events

665. Local officials warned that the city was running out of bread and called 
upon Western leaders to speed up efforts to establish a protected land supply 
route. It was also reported that Sarajevo's sole operating bakery had only 
enough flour for two more weeks. 748/

(c)  International reported events

666. The United States, Britain and France reached an agreement on a UN 
Security Council resolution authorizing military force if the Serb militia 
opposed the international delivery of aid to Sarajevo. 749/

11.  11/8/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Continued fighting was reported in the city. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Five residents were reported killed and 60 injured in continued 
fighting. 750/ Source(s): Reuters. 
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Narrative of Events: 

667. Five residents were reported killed and 60 injured in continued 
fighting. 751/

(b)  Local reported events

668. While all sides waited for a UN vote on military intervention to insure 
safe delivery of relief aid, Serb and BiH officials signed a private agreement 
allowing 300 women and children to evacuate Sarajevo. 752/

669. Yugoslav Prime Minister PaniB stated that Western military intervention 
could lead to a disastrous guerilla war. Bosnian Serb leader echoed this 
sentiment by warning that a "bloody big mess" would arise. He called instead 
for the three parties to "sit down and make peace" and said, "we now control 
70 per cent of the land, but we claim only 64 per cent as ours. 753/

(c)  International reported events
670. The United States Senate adopted a resolution, 74 to 22, endorsing the 
use of force to ensure that aid was delivered to the beleaguered people of 
BiH.  In related testimony to the Senate, General Barry McCaffrey, senior aid 
to General Colin L. Powell, stated that a field army of 400,000 troops would 
be needed to impose a cease-fire in the disputed territory. 754/

12.  12/8/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Overnight shelling was reported in the city. The 
Old Town was reported to have been heavily bombarded before midnight. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The city's main pedestrian precinct (Old Town); the Klas-Šarko 
and Velepekara buildings. Source(s): Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: Six people were wounded on the City's main pedestrian 
precinct during heavy bombardment of the Old Town before midnight. In the 
morning, the street was littered with tree branches, power lines and masonry. 
Source(s): Government of BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Two people killed and at least 15 wounded in overnight shelling 
(including six wounded on the main pedestrian precinct). Source(s): Government 
of BiH. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

671. Two people were reported killed and at least 15 wounded in overnight 
shelling of the city, hours before the convoy of women and children was due to 
depart.  Journalists said that six people were wounded on Sarajevo's main 
pedestrian precinct during heavy bombardment of the old town before midnight.  
By morning the street was reported littered with tree branches, power lines 
and masonry brought down by the shelling. 
 
672. The Klas-Šarko and Velepekara buildings (the city's only providers of  



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 266

essential foodstuffs such as flour and bread) were also shelled on this day, 
according to a report from the Government of BiH. 755/

(b)  Local reported events

673. UN forces escorted more than 300 women and children out of Sarajevo. Two 
UN personnel carriers one ahead and one behind, escorted the group safely 
through Serbian checkpoints.  A second evacuation was expected during the next 
few days. 756/ The evacuation, which was one of the largest transfers out of 
Sarajevo, was arranged by an agreement signed by a Serbian liaison officer to 
the UN mission, a representative of the BiH presidency and the Children's 
Embassy, a charity group. 757/

13.  13/8/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Vase Miškina (the main shopping street in Old Town); the Dobrinja 
District; VogošBa; Stup; Central Sarajevo. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Some houses were damaged in Stup but Radio Sarajevo 
gave no further details. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Snipers opened fire on a UN convoy taking Yugoslav Prime 
Minister Milan PaniB into Sarajevo. The Prime Minister was unhurt, but an ABC 
televison producer, David Kaplan, was hit in the back and died at UN 
headquarters. Source(s): New York Times; Washington Post; Reuters. 
 
Casualties: ABC television producer David Kaplan, was killed by sniper fire; 
press reports said that at least three people were killed by shells in central 
Sarajevo. 758/ Source(s): New York Times, Washington Post, Reuters; Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

674. Overnight, several mortar shells fell on Vase Miškina, the main shopping 
street in the old town, but no casualties were reported.  There was light 
shelling of the Dobrinja district, some infantry activity in Hrasno, and the 
Muslim section VogošBa was shelled by Serb forces from Polinja, Radio Sarajevo 
said.  The mainly Croat populated district of Stup was hit by anti-aircraft 
guns and mortar bombs.  Some houses were damaged, but Radio Sarajevo gave no 
further details. 759/

675. Snipers opened fire on a UN convoy taking Yugoslav Prime Minister Milan 
PaniB into Sarajevo.  The Prime Minister was unhurt, but an ABC television 
producer, David Kaplan (who was in an accompanying vehicle), was hit in the 
back by shrapnel and died at UN headquarters. It was reported that Kaplan had 
turned down the offer of a flak jacket for the drive from the airport along 
"sniper alley".  He was believed to be the first American killed in Sarajevo, 
but the 30th journalist killed during the last year.  PaniB, clearly 
distressed, said: "Criminals killed him . . . Terrorists killed him . . . 
These are crippled people mentally". 760/
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(b)  Local reported events

676. The convoy of some 300 women and children evacuated from Sarajevo 
arrived in Split after a journey during which the buses were shelled, the 
Croatian news agency Hina reported.  An official accompanying the convoy of 
four buses, Enver Šerko, said that it came under shelling after leaving the 
city on Wednesday.  The convoy had a UN escort after an earlier attempt to 
evacuate a busload of children last month resulted in two children being 
killed by sniper fire. According to UN peace-keeping forces in Sarajevo, about 
180 of the women and children were heading for Austria, and 80 others were 
going to Delnice, on the Slovenian coast.  The remainder reportedly stayed in 
Split. 761/

(c)  International reported events

677. The UN Security Council voted to allow the use of military force if 
necessary to insure that relief supplies reached civilians in Sarajevo and 
other parts of BiH. 762/ Security Council Resolution 770 allowed for "all 
necessary measures" to be taken to ensure the delivery of humanitarian aid. 
The resolution also required that international humanitarian organizations 
gain unlimited access to camps and detention centres in BiH.  BiH Ambassador 
to the UN Muhamed Sacirbey described the measure as "the minimum [required] to 
appease public opinion". 763/

678. Resolution 771 was also passed, pertaining to war crimes. The Security 
Council condemned "ethnic cleansing" and promised to punish war  
criminals. 764/

679. Yugoslavia recognized independent Slovenia. 765/

14.  14/8/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fresh artillery and mortar attacks hit the 
outskirts of the city overnight. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Outskirts of Sarajevo; Ilidža; Lukavica; Grbavica; Vraca. 
Source(s): Reuters (quoting Tanjug). 
 
Description of Damage: One Serbian soldier wounded in a mortar attack in 
Ilidža. Source(s): Reuters (quoting Tanjug). 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One Serbian soldier was wounded in a mortar attack in Ilidža. 
Source(s): Reuters (quoting Tanjug). 
 
Narrative of Events: 
680. Fresh artillery and mortar attacks hit the outskirts of Sarajevo 
overnight.  The Belgrade-based Tanjug news agency said that one Serb fighter 
was wounded in a mortar attack in Ilidža.  It also reported artillery attacks 
against nearby Lukavica, Grbavica and Vraca, quoting Serb sources who blamed 
Muslim forces for the fighting. 766/
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(b)  Local reported events

681. UNPROFOR rejected suggestions in the BiH media that it was indirectly 
responsible for the death of US journalist David Kaplan.  Sarajevo radio and 
television said that BiH authorities had not even been informed that this 
"illegal" visit was being organized and that this "negligence" caused the 
death of the ABC journalist.  "Of course we know better.  The Bosnian 
authorities were informed of the visit", said UNPROFOR spokesman Adnan Abd-
Elrazek. 767/

682. Officials of the Children's Embassy, a Sarajevo relief agency, announced 
in the evening that they had secured agreement between the warring ethnic 
groups to evacuate 800 mostly Serb women and children from the city Tuesday. 
The director of the agency, Duško Tomi, stated that about 65 per cent of the 
next batch of evacuees would be children and that 85 per cent per cent of the 
total group would be Serbian. 768/

(c)  International reported events

683. The UN Commission on Human Rights appointed Tadeusz Mazowiecki as 
Special Rapporteur for Human Rights in the former Yugoslavia. 769/

684. The EC welcomed the prior day's UN Security Council resolution to 
approve the use of force if necessary to deliver humanitarian aid. However, 
the resolution was criticized in some circles for its vague wording, and few 
countries appeared prepared to commit forces. 770/

15.  15/8/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

685. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

686. Radovan KaradžiB told reporters that he could guarantee safe passage for 
humanitarian aid convoys from Belgrade to Sarajevo, but warned of possible 
attacks on other land routes.  "We can guarantee a permanent convoy from 
Belgrade to Sarajevo . . . . This is all pro-Serbian  territory, no 
checkpoints", KaradžiB said.  He said that the risk of shelling meant that 
security could be guaranteed for only the last 20 miles into Sarajevo on the 
route from Croatia's Adriatic port of Split.  KaradžiB said that it was risky 
to have sections of a supply route controlled by different factions because 
one side could shell a convoy once it had left its territory in order to 
discredit those in charge of security in the area of the attack. KaradžiB was 
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speaking after discussions with Portuguese ambassador Jose Cutileiro, the 
European Community official in charge of peace talks between the leaders of 
BiH's warring factions.  KaradžiB said the talks were a failure because BiH 
President Alija IzetbegoviB had boycotted them. 771/

687. A convoy of UN relief trucks left Sarajevo for Goražde.  The convoy was 
accompanied by three Ukrainian-manned armoured personnel carriers and carried 
46 tons of supplies.  After 10 hours it reached Goražde.  On its return trip 
the convoy was forced to stop because of mined roads and  
bridges. 772/

16.  16/8/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was reported as relatively quiet over 
the past two days. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Radio Sarajevo reported that one person was killed and two were 
wounded in fighting. 773/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

688. Fighting was reported in many parts of BiH but local journalists 
reported that Sarajevo had been relatively quiet for the past two days. 774/

17.  17/8/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting was reported after an overnight attempt 
by Serbian infantry to push into the VogošBa suburb. Serb artillery was 
reported to have hit the suburbs overnight. Mortar fire hit the city 
throughout the afternoon in a series of attacks. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse; Reuters; New York Times.

Targets Hit: Suburbs of Mojmilo, Butmir, SokoloviB Kolonija and Dobrinja 
(shelled overnight); series of afternoon mortar attacks in the city; a single 
artillery shell hit a main street in the city centre, followed by two other 
shells (both resulting in injuries and deaths); the Hotel Europa. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse; New York Times; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: A single artillery shell fired into a main street in 
the city centre killed one person and wounded 22 others. Several minutes 
later, two other shells left six people wounded.  four mortar shells hit the 
six story Hotel Europa which housed an estimated 800 refugees, setting it 
ablaze and killing two to five people and injuring eight to 15 others. After 
three hours the hotel was still ablaze. Another mortar bomb exploded near the 
hotel one hour after the attack. Source(s): Agence France Presse; New York 
Times; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: At least eight people were reportedly killed during a series of 
afternoon mortar attacks in the city; a single artillery shell fired into a 
main street in the city centre killed one person and wounded 22 others. 
Several minutes later, two other shells left six people wounded; two to five 
people were killed and eight to 15 others wounded in the shelling of the 
Europa Hotel. The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that seven people had 
been killed and 44 wounded on this day. 775/ Source(s): Reuters; Agence France 
Presse; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

689. Radio Sarajevo said that fighting continued Monday after a failed 
attempt overnight by Serbian infantry to push into the VogošBa suburb, in 
which Serbs sustained "heavy losses".  Serbian artillery overnight also 
pounded the suburbs of Mojmilo, Butmir, SokoloviB Kolonija and Dobrinja, the 
radio said. 776/

690. Mortar fire hit the city throughout the afternoon in a series of attacks 
in which at least eight people were reportedly killed. 777/

691. A single artillery shell fired into a main street in the city centre 
killed one person and wounded 22 others, doctors and witnesses said.  Several 
minutes later, two other shells left six people wounded. 778/

692. In another incident not included in the above casualty totals, four 
mortar shells crashed into the six-story Hotel Europa, which housed an 
estimated 800 refugees, setting it ablaze and killing at least two people and 
injuring 15 others. 779/ Later reports detailed five people killed and eight 
others injured, with four of the dead being refugees and one a policeman 
taking part in the rescue operations. 780/ Gunmen reportedly prevented people 
from returning to the building to save their belongings, according to 
witnesses. Police and firefighters said that they had evacuated everyone from 
the lower floors but did not know whether anyone might still be trapped on the 
upper floors. After three hours, the hotel was still ablaze. Another mortar 
bomb exploded near the hotel one hour after the attack, injuring one policeman 
and two British journalists, witnesses said. 781/

693. The Belgrade-based news agency Tanjug said that Serb sources carried out 
the attack on the Europa Hotel in retaliation for a Muslim artillery assault 
on the Bosnian Serbs' headquarters in Pale. Tanjug said that Muslims fired 
more than 100 shells on Pale, hitting a hospital and a nursery school, but 
Bosnian Serb deputy foreign minister Todor Dutina said the attack was not on 
such a large scale.  "There was an attack, yes, but as far as I know it did 
not involve so many bombs", he said.  Tanjug said that the Serbs gave the 
Muslims a warning to stop, then opened fire on the old town in Sarajevo when 
the warning went unheeded. 782/

694. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiB denied that his forces were 
involved, stating: "I can categorically claim Bosnian Serbs had nothing to do 
with the attack on the hotel".  "We have launched a swift investigation to 
determine who is behind this false report". 783/

(b)  Local reported events

695. General Ratko MladiB threatened to shoot down UN relief-supply 
aeroplanes, which he said had dropped arms to BiH forces.  MladiB's threat 
came amid reports of renewed heavy fighting between Serbs and BiH forces in 
and around Sarajevo and other parts of the country.  MladiB said that on 
Sunday an unmarked Hercules cargo aeroplane dropped off arms at the Sarajevo 
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suburbs of Igman and Bjelašnica, which were held by Croatian and Muslim 
forces.  The Bosnian Serb news agency SRNA said that Sunday's alleged arms 
air-drop was the third that UN relief aeroplanes had made. 784/

696. Incoming aid flights were still averaging 20 a day, each carrying 12 and 
a half tons of food and supplies. 785/

(c)  International reported events

697. A senior UN official, Jose-Maria Mendiluce, warned that 200,000 to 
300,000 people could die in the winter if relief agencies did not inoculate 
children and step up deliveries of food and clothing. He also stated that the 
Sarajevo airlift was meeting only a small fraction of total needs. 
 

18.  18/8/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fierce fighting was reported in and around the 
city and BiH forces were reported to have attacked Serb positions around the 
airport during the evening. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The Sarajevo airport runway. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Radio Sarajevo reported that in the past 48 hours, about 20 people 
were reported killed and 100 wounded. 786/ The BiH Public Health Ministry 
reported that 12 people were killed and 90 others were wounded on this  
day. 787/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

698. There were reports that Muslim forces attacked Serb positions around the 
airport during the evening and that several mortars fell on the runway. 788/
Fighting in Sarajevo, and its suburbs, and Goražde left "many dead", Radio 
Sarajevo said. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

699. The UNHCR suspended all aid flights into Sarajevo after a British relief 
aeroplane was threatened, but the airport remained open for non-aid flights, 
including one scheduled to bring in General Satish Nambiar, the head of the UN 
peace-keeping forces in Yugoslavia.  From the reports received, an unknown 
force apparently twice "locked on" the aircraft with a type of radar equipment 
designed to target objects for attack.  The crew also thought that they were 
fired upon by a 20 millimetre anti-aircraft cannon. 789/

700. Officials from the "Children's Embassy", a local charity, said that 960 
persons were on a convoy of buses and cars which left the centre of the city 
just after 10:00 a.m..  United Nations armoured personnel carriers escorted 
the convoy out of the city.  "Our lists show 22 per cent of the people are 
non-Serbs, including both Muslims and Croats", said a spokesperson from the 
group.  She said that about 70 per cent of those leaving were children.  The 
Children's Embassy remained a controversial group in Sarajevo, with the 
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group's critics charging that evacuating noncombatants, especially Serbs, only 
emboldened the Serbian forces laying siege to the city. 790/

(c)  International reported events

701. Britain pledged to dispatch 1800 soldiers to BiH for humanitarian aid 
operations. 791/

19.  19/8/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting continued near the airport and heavy 
shelling was reported in the suburbs. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Sarajevo airport (overnight); Serbian positions at NedžariBi, 
Ilidža, Rajlovac and Lukavica (overnight); suburbs of Stari Grad, Vratnik and 
SokoloviB Kolonija. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Officials and media reports stated that fighting left more than  
20 dead and 200 wounded. 792/ BiH authorities said that during the past 24 
hours, 12 people had been killed and 90 wounded in Sarajevo. 793/ The BiH 
Public Health Ministry reported that 10 people had been killed and 67 injured 
in Sarajevo. 794/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; BiH Ministry of Public 
Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

702. Sarajevo airport remained closed to aid flights for the second day as 
continued fighting around BiH left more than 20 dead and some 200 wounded, 
according to officials and media reports.  The Bosnian-Serb news agency SRNA 
claimed that Muslim troops fired on Sarajevo airport overnight. 795/

703. Belgrade news agency Tanjug said that Serbian positions at NedžariBi, 
Ilidža, Rajlovac and Lukavica around Sarajevo were bombarded overnight leaving 
two dead and five wounded. 796/

704. BiH authorities said that during the past 24 hours, 12 people had been 
killed and 90 wounded in Sarajevo.  Radio Sarajevo said that some of the 
casualties in the city came from Serbian shelling of the suburbs of Stari 
Grad, Vratnik and SokoloviB Kolonija.  Fighting was also reported to have 
continued in the suburbs of Hrasnica and Stup. 797/

(b)  Local reported events

705. BiH authorities signed an agreement on United Nations control of heavy 
weaponry in Sarajevo.  The agreement, ratified Tuesday by Bosnian Serbs, 
allowed for the regrouping under UN supervision of all tanks, artillery pieces 
and anti-aircraft guns, according to Colonel Stjepan Siber, the BiH Army's 
Deputy Chief of Staff.  Siber said that he had demanded that the United 
Nations begin its supervision on the Serbian side.  A similar agreement 
concluded in June was never implemented. 798/
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706. The commander of UNPROFOR in the former Yugoslavia, Indian General 
Satish Nambiar, arrived in Sarajevo from Zagreb and held talks with BiH 
President Alija IzetbegoviB. Nambiar was also to make a "routine inspection" 
of the airport and meet other local political leaders. 799/

20.  20/8/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The day's shelling was described as the heaviest 
in a month. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The area between the Holiday Inn and the Maršal Tito army 
barracks; the Koševo Hospital; the Office of the BiH government. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Grenades and mortar bombs struck between the Holiday 
Inn and the Maršal Tito army barracks and about 24 rocket-propelled grenades 
exploded within an hour, some 100 yards from the hotel. A nearby building was 
set ablaze by the shelling. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: A Ukrainian UNPROFOR soldier was killed by sniper fire 
earlier in the day. The soldier was hit by a bullet in the head and one in the 
heart as he was walking across the courtyard of the Maršal Tito barracks in 
the city centre. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: One Ukrainian UNPROFOR soldier; a local crisis centre said that in 
the 24 hours to noon, 11 people were killed and 55 wounded in Sarajevo. 800/
Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

707. Radio Sarajevo reported fighting between troops in the NedžariBi suburb 
where BiH forces attempted to break the blockade of the city.  An air alert 
was declared in the morning in the city after shelling Wednesday evening in 
the suburbs of Dobrinja, SokoloviB Kolonija, Butmir and Stup. 801/

708. Sarajevo suffered its heaviest bombardment in a month.  Grenades and 
mortar bombs struck between the Holiday Inn and the Maršal Tito army barracks 
and about 24 rocket-propelled grenades exploded within an hour, some 100 yards 
from the hotel.  A nearby building was set ablaze by shelling. 802/

709. A Ukrainian UNPROFOR soldier was killed by a sniper earlier in the day, 
the second Ukrainian to die in the city during the conflict. 803/ The soldier, 
wearing a bullet-proof jacket, was hit by a bullet in the head and one in the 
heart as he was walking across the courtyard of the Maršal Tito barracks in 
the city centre.  The soldier was the 12th UNPROFOR member to have died in the 
former Yugoslavia. 804/

710. Buildings hit by shelling, apparently from Serb gun batteries in 
retaliation for Muslim sniping, included the Koševo Hospital and the office of 
the BiH government.  The fighting began at 8:00 p.m. Thursday. Street clashes 
between Muslim and Serb fighters were reported in the suburbs of Hrasno and 
NedžariBi. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

711. Sarajevo airport resumed receiving relief flights after a two-day halt 
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caused by a threat to aircraft from nearby gun positions.  The Belgrade-based 
Tanjug news agency said that 26 aid flights landed after the airport  
reopened. 805/

(c)  International reported events

712. Italy announced its readiness to supply between 1,000 to 1,500 troops to 
help with "border controls or the protection of humanitarian aid convoys".  
Italian Minister of Defence, Salvo Ando made the announcement in an interview 
published by the Milan daily Corriere della Sera in which he called for better 
coordination between countries offering troops. 806/

713. German Foreign Minister Klaus Kinkel met with his French counterpart, 
Roland Dumas, at Hechingen, south-west Germany, for what officials described 
as a bid to fine-tune Franco-German positions on Yugoslavia. 807/

714. In Jeddah, Saudi Arabia, the Organization of the Islamic Conference 
called for a special session of the UN General Assembly to discuss ways of 
ending the bloodshed in BiH. OIC Secretary-General Hamic Algabid said it was 
"imperative to take urgently all necessary steps to end the Serbian 
aggression" against BiH and "end the terrible sufferings being endured by its 
peace loving people". 808/

715. The Vatican and BiH decided to establish diplomatic relations, the 
Vatican's press department announced. 809/

21.  21/8/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy shelling was reported in the city and 
continued fighting was reported in VogošBa. Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: An unidentified crowded market in the city; Koševo Hospital; 
downtown Sarajevo, including the BiH government building and the central 
market; the vicinity of the Holiday Inn Hotel; the Maršal Tito barracks. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Two persons were killed and 13 others were injured when 
several artillery shells fell on a crowded market in central Sarajevo between 
9:00 and 9:30 a.m.; mortar bombs hit downtown Sarajevo killing four people in 
heavy bombardment; five mortar bombs landed between the BiH government 
building which was set ablaze in fighting on Thursday and the central market. 
Four people were killed and 23 others wounded; the east end of the large 
former Yugoslav army Maršal Tito barracks occupied by the Ukrainian UNPROFOR 
contingent was again on fire (but it was reported that this site sustained no 
artillery fire). Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Two persons were killed and 13 others were injured when several 
artillery shells fell on a crowded market in central Sarajevo between 9:00 and 
9:30 a.m; mortar bombs hit downtown Sarajevo killing four people in heavy 
bombardment; five mortar bombs landed between the BiH government building 
which was set ablaze in fighting on Thursday, and the central market; four 
people were killed and 23 others wounded. According to the medical crisis 
centre in Sarajevo, in the 24 hours from midday Thursday, 10 people were 
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killed and 80 were injured in the city. 810/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

716. Sarajevo radio quoted a local doctor and reported that two persons were 
killed and 13 others were injured when several artillery shells fell on a 
crowded market in central Sarajevo. "Shells fell between 9:00 a.m. and 9:30 
a.m. when the market was packed with people", said Jadranka Brko, a wounded 
survivor whose husband was killed by the bombardment. 811/

717. Shells were also fired at the Koševo Hospital. 812/

718. Mortar bombs hit downtown Sarajevo killing four people in heavy 
bombardment.  Five mortar bombs landed between the BiH government building 
which was set ablaze in fighting on Thursday, and the central market.  Four 
people were killed and 23 others were wounded, 12 of them seriously, hospital 
sources reported.  Shells fell in the vicinity of the Holiday Inn Hotel in the 
downtown area again in the evening, local journalists said. The east end of 
the large former Yugoslav army Maršal Tito barracks, occupied by the Ukrainian 
UNPROFOR contingent was again on fire.  Local reporters said that the barracks 
sustained no hostile artillery fire and the cause of the blaze seemed  
unclear. 813/ UNPROFOR headquarters refused to speculate on the cause of the 
blaze. 814/

719. Radio Sarajevo said that Serbs besieging the city had been "using all 
arms at their disposal" to shell the city, and that fighting was continuing 
Friday in the VogošBa suburb.  Television in Belgrade said that BiH forces 
shelled Serb positions surrounding Sarajevo in a vain attempt to break the 
siege. 815/

(b)  Local reported events

720. Sarajevo was reported to be in the grip of a power blackout with bread 
shortages after fierce artillery bombardment and street fighting, journalists 
said. 816/

721. A senior UN military source in Sarajevo said that a BiH gunman shot dead 
the Ukrainian UNPROFOR soldier on Thursday. 817/ The trajectory of the fatal 
round was flat, indicating that it could only have been fired from the foyer 
or from inside the barracks where the soldier died, the UN officer said. 818/
The peace-keeping forces were suspected by both warring factions of siding 
with the other, and at the slightest suspicion were made to pay for their 
"unfaithfulness", an officer said. Others also suspect BiH forces of trying to 
provoke a Western military intervention by targeting the UN forces. 819/

722. Outside the UN headquarters in Sarajevo, Serb forces exchanged hostages 
with their Muslim-Croat adversaries.  The two sides swapped 51 Serbs, 
including three women, for 50 Muslims and Croats, including six women. 820/

(c)  International reported events

723. As the Foreign Office in London announced that all of the parties 
invited to the Wednesday talks, including Serbian President Slobodan 
MiloševiB, had accepted the invitation to attend, the parliament of the rump 
Yugoslavia was divided on how it should be represented. Some deputies urged 
staying away from the peace conference "in order to avoid seeing Serbia 
humiliated". On Thursday, the new federation's President Dobrica Cosic said 
he would not attend the conference if he was not invited as the head of 
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Yugoslavia (Yugoslavia was not recognized by the international community).  
Delegates to the London Conference were to sit behind placards carrying 
individuals' names rather than those of countries, a Foreign Office spokesman 
said.  The Prime Minister of Yugoslavia, Milan PaniB, told the Belgrade 
parliament that the London conference could "mark a turning point" in the 
crisis.  PaniB proposed that Yugoslavia recognize the international borders of 
Croatia and BiH.  This drew strong criticism from the second party in 
parliament, the extreme-right Serb Radical Party who said that PaniB's 
suggestion was "an unpardonable political error". 821/

724. Acting US Secretary of State Lawrence S. Eagleburger, stated that the 
upcoming scheduled Yugoslav conference was likely to make only limited gains. 
He also expressed grave concern that the fighting might spread into new  
areas. 822/

22.  22/8/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Intensive shelling was reported in the city. The 
Old Town and Ilidža were hit by 83 mortar shells overnight. Overnight shelling 
was reported in Dobrinja and mortar fire hit Stup and VogošBa. Street fighting 
was also reported in the Hrasno district. Mortar fire was reported near the 
airport at midmorning. Shells also hit the UNPROFOR headquarters. Source(s): 
Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Ilidža (overnight); Dobrinja, Stup, VogošBa (overnight); Sarajevo 
airport runway and vicinity (midmorning shelling);Old Town; the Oslobodjenje
building; the Koševo Hospital; UN Headquarters (afternoon). Source(s): 
Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: According to Radio Belgrade, BiH forces fired on the 
airport and the runway was hit by shell fire as an aeroplane was taking off;  
shelling was heavy in the Old Town centre and set ablaze the building of the 
BiH newspaper Oslobodjenje; the Koševo Hospital was hit several times but 
there was no word on casualties; three shells hit the UNPROFOR headquarters, 
causing little damage. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Serb sources reported that Ilidža was hit by 83 mortar shells 
overnight which killed one Serb fighter and wounded one other; at least five 
people were reported wounded by overnight shelling in Dobrinja; two British 
Royal Engineers were wounded by shrapnel in the hills above the district of 
Ilidža and two French soldiers were treated for minor wounds as a result of 
mortar fire on the UN headquarters in the afternoon; at the former military 
hospital, doctors reported a heavy flow of casualties from Stupsko Brdo, where 
BiH forces had been attacking Serb forces since Friday evening. 823/ The main 
Sarajevo hospital admitted 51 injured and a doctor reported that two civilians 
and one soldier were dead on arrival.  According to the medical crisis centre 
for BiH, 19 people had been killed and 124 injured in Sarajevo over the past 
24 hours. 824/ Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

725. BiH government sources suggested that they might launch an offensive in 
a bid to break out of Sarajevo with the help of Croat forces.  Serb sources 
played down the possibility but said that they were attacked during the night 
at several points.  Ilidža was hit by 83 mortar shells which killed one Serb 
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fighter and wounded another, they said. The Serb officer in charge at Ilidža 
said: "We could fight harder but our politicians tell us only to defend 
ourselves". 825/

726. Intensive shelling hit Sarajevo and forced many of its residents into 
underground shelters throughout the night as Serbs and Muslims waged street 
battles, local journalists said. 826/

727. At least five people were wounded by overnight shelling in Dobrinja and 
mortar bombs fell in the suburbs of Stup and VogošBa. Street fighting flared 
in the Hrasno district. 827/

728. UNPROFOR said that the airport was closed for a half hour in the 
midmorning because of mortar fire in the vicinity.  Artillery could also be 
heard. 828/ According to Radio Belgrade, BiH forces fired on the airport and 
the runway was hit by shell fire at the moment when an aeroplane was taking  
off. 829/

729. Doctors at the Koševo Hospital, which suspended operations and was 
running on its last drops of fuel for its power generators, reported three 
dead and 40 wounded "in the past five hours", mostly from the fighting in 
Ilidža. 830/

730. Shelling was heavy in the Old Town centre and set ablaze the building of 
the Bosnian newspaper Oslobodjenje. The Koševo Hospital, damaged in earlier 
bouts of fighting, was hit again several times but there was no word on 
casualties. 831/

731. Two British Royal Engineers were wounded by shrapnel in the hills above 
the Serb district of Ilidža, and two French soldiers were treated for minor 
wounds as a result of mortar fire on the UN headquarters earlier in the 
afternoon, UN officials said. 832/

732. Three shells hit the UNPROFOR headquarters, forcing evacuation of 
personnel but causing little damage. 833/

(b)  Local reported events

733. In his first press conference, the new head of UNPROFOR, General Hasen 
al Abdel Razik urged the warring factions to respect the presence of UN 
peacekeepers, saying, "We don't have anything to defend ourselves with.  So 
please, don't make us a target". The head of the Egyptian brigade, who took 
the UNPROFOR command on Thursday, said that he was in contact with BiH 
President Alija IzetbegoviB and Serbian forces around Sarajevo and that he had 
received assurances from both groups that the mission of the UN peacekeepers 
would be respected. 834/

734. The London Independent newspaper reported that UN officials believed 
that Muslim fighters in BiH might have staged some "Serb" attacks on Sarajevo 
in a ploy aimed at winning international sympathy.  The Independent said that 
secret reports circulating at the United Nations suggested that the defenders 
of Sarajevo might have carried out attacks designed to look like the work of 
Bosnian Serbs.  These included the bombing of a bread line in May which killed 
at least sisteen people and explosions at a cemetery 4 August where orphan 
victims of the war were being buried. 835/
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(c)  International reported events

735. It was reported that the latest flare-up in Sarajevo and most of BiH 
dimmed hopes for a peace breakthrough at the international conference on 
Yugoslavia scheduled to open in London on Wednesday. 836/

736. Russia said that it would support tough measures by the UN Security 
Council to protect UN peace-keeping forces in the former Yugoslavia, a Foreign 
Ministry statement said.  It said it was seriously concerned by reports that 
two members of the Ukrainian battalion serving in Sarajevo had been killed and 
eight wounded. 837/

23.  23/8/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: At least 50 shells hit the city centre 
overnight. Mortars pounded Sarajevo for the fourth day of fighting with both 
sides accusing the other of trying to seize the initiative ahead of the coming 
peace talks in London. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: City centre (overnight); BiH forces were reported to have shelled 
all positions in southern Sarajevo lying between Lukavica and VogošBa (areas 
reported to have been attacked in artillery bombardments prior to a ground 
assault were NedžariBi, VakaviB, Ilidža and VogošBa); the Sarajevo airport; 
unidentified student dormitory on the edge of the city; 12 shells reportedly 
exploded close to the Parliament building. Source(s): Agence France Presse;  
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Overnight shelling led to several outbreaks of fire and 
at least 50 shells were reported to have hit the city centre; the UN closed 
the airport for much of the day because of mortar and artillery crossfire 
which wounded one British Royal Engineer; two foreign students died when a 
shell smashed into their dormitory on the edge of the city. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse;  Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Medical sources cited by Sarajevo radio said that 19 people were 
hospitalized overnight and that heavy shelling killed five people and wounded 
nine others  838/; one British Royal Engineer was wounded by mortar fire on 
the airport road; two foreign students died when a shell smashed into their 
dormitory on the edge of the city. Sixteen bodies were taken to the main 
Koševo Hospital in the city between 7:00 a.m. and 3:00 p.m., Ratko Mirkovi 
from the morgue reported. During the past 36 hours, 38 people reportedly were 
killed.  Ambulances continued to bring more injured to Koševo: 75 at last 
count. 839/ In another account, it was reported that mortars and artillery 
fire killed more than 30 people in the city. 840/ The BiH Public Health 
Ministry reported that 22 people were killed and 100 were injured in Sarajevo 
on this day. 841/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters; BiH Ministry of 
Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

737. Explosions could be heard near Dobrinja, Sarajevo radio said.  The radio 
said that the overnight shelling led to several outbreaks of fire, and that at 
least 50 shells hit the city centre.  Medical sources cited by the radio said 
that 19 people were hospitalized overnight. 842/
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738. Heavy shelling overnight killed five people and wounded nine others, 
Sarajevo radio reported, while BiH forces continued attacking Serbian 
positions around the city. Tanjug said that BiH forces shelled all Serb 
positions in southern Sarajevo lying between Lukavica and VogošBa. BiH forces 
reportedly attacked the NedžariBi, VakaviB, Ilidža and Rajlovac suburbs in 
what Tanjug's sources said were "artillery bombardments prior to a ground 
assault". The sources said a general offensive by BiH forces on Serb positions 
in and around Sarajevo continued into its third day.  The sources accused BiH 
forces of having mortared the UN headquarters on Saturday. 843/

739. Mortars pounded Sarajevo for the fourth day of heavy fighting, with both 
sides accusing the other of trying to seize the initiative ahead of the coming 
peace talks in London.  "The Petnik [Serb] military forces started a general 
offensive against Bosnia-Hercegovina around Sarajevo. This is most probably 
because we are headed into the London conference", President IzetbegoviB told 
reporters. "We can say that this offensive has failed", he added.  The Bosnian 
Serb news agency SRNA made a similar accusation against BiH forces and Croats 
defending the city.  It said that Serb positions in10 Sarajevo suburbs had 
been severely bombed, and accused the Muslims of deploying an artillery 
battery near UN headquarters to provoke a response to what looked like a 
Serbian attack on the United Nations.  SRNA later said that a cease-fire had 
been declared in the afternoon. 844/

740. The United Nations closed the airport for much of the day because of 
mortar and artillery crossfire. 845/

741. One British Royal Engineer serving the United Nations was wounded by 
mortar fire on the airport road, the third member of his regiment to be  
hurt. 846/

742. Two foreign students died when a shell smashed into their dormitory on 
the edge of the city.  Syrian student Mowaffak Soufi said: "We got up to leave 
the room for a safer place but there was an explosion before we could get out.  
A girl died here on these stairs and one of my friends in the room had no arms 
or legs. Even his head was missing". 847/

743. A dozen bombs reportedly exploded close to the Presidential  
building. 848/

(b)  Local reported events
744. Radio Sarajevo said that as a "security measure" bread would not be on 
sale during the day. 849/

745. A fixture of normal city life, the local beer factory, reported that it 
had stopped production for the first time in 128 years. According to its 
manager, Ferid PasoviB, the main production line had been destroyed by 
repeated mortar and artillery attacks.  Holes in tanks had been patched, but 
computerized components were destroyed, the roof damaged, and windows  
smashed. 850/

(c)  International reported events

746. United States officials said that they had located no evidence to 
support allegations that Serb forces were systematically killing prisoners at 
detention camps in BiH. 851/
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24.  24/8/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: BiH forces reportedly tried to break through the 
Sarajevo siege (although the attack appeared to be a failure) as Serbian 
artillery hit the city's main buildings. Just two days before the start of the 
London peace talks, fighting between BiH and Serb forces gained ferocity as 
the day wore on, with warring factions apparently trying to consolidate 
territory. 852/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The city's main buildings; Sarajevo airport; the Holiday Inn; an 
unidentified city factory; Koševo Hospital; the Oslobodjenje building; 
unidentified Serb-held positions. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Early in the day Sarajevo airport was closed after it 
was hit by mortar fire; mortars hit the city around the Holiday Inn--two 
mortars hit the building directly, sending glass into the lobby; smoke could 
be seen rising from the direction of a city factory; a shell reportedly hit 
the Koševo hospital, killing one more and wounding four, Jovo Vranik, the 
Hospital spokesman said; 853/ five Bosnian journalists were injured when the 
offices of the daily Oslobodjenje were hit by a dozen shells; Tanjug news 
agency said that 1,700 artillery shells had fallen on Serb-held positions in 
the 24 hours preceeding noon, killing about 20 soldiers and civilians, 
including women and children. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Thirty-two people died and 131 were injured in the fighting 
overnight, official forces said, taking the total to 81 dead since BiH forces 
began their offensive on Saturday 854/; a shell reportedly hit the Koševo 
hospital, killing one more and wounding four, Jovo Vranik, the Hospital 
spokesman said 855/; five Bosnian journalists were injured when the offices of 
the daily Oslobodjenje were hit by a dozen shells; Tanjug news agency said 
that in the 24 hours preceeding noon, about 20 soldiers and civilians, 
including women and children, were killed in the bombardment of Serb-held 
positions. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

747. BiH forces reportedly tried to break through the Sarajevo siege although 
the attack appeared to be a failure as Serbian artillery hit the city's main 
buildings. The information service of the Sarajevo security centre said that 
the past 24 hours had been "the hardest since war broke out".  The hundreds of 
fighters sent to attack Ilidža, the Serb-held suburb, "cannot blink an eye" 
under the intense artillery bombing, said a young man who had just returned 
from the front. 856/

748. Early in the day, UN peacekeepers closed Sarajevo airport after it was 
hit by mortar fire.  It later reopened and several relief aeroplanes were able 
to land. 857/

749. Fighting between BiH and Serb forces gained ferocity as the day wore on, 
with warring factions apparently trying to consolidate territory just two days 
before the start of the London peace talks. 858/

750. Mortars hit the city around the Holiday Inn.  Two hit the building 
directly, sending glass into its lobby.  There were no reports of casualties. 
Smoke could be seen rising from the direction of a city factory. Electricity 
and water supplies were also cut in the city. 859/
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751. Improvised ambulances could be seen rushing back and forth from the 
Koševo Hospital where, by the middle of the afternoon, 27 bodies lay.  A shell 
reportedly hit the hospital, killing one and wounding four, Jovo Vranik, the 
Hospital spokesman said. 860/

752. The Paris based Reporters Sans Frontieres said that five Bosnian 
journalists were injured when the offices of the daily Oslobodjenje were hit 
by a dozen shells.  "Five journalists working for Oslobodjenje or one of the 
three private reviews sharing the offices were wounded in this bombardment. 
Everything indicates that the Bosnian daily was the direct target of this 
bombardment", Reporters Sans Frontieres said. "From the beginning of the 
conflict, this newspaper was one of the few media in Bosnia-Hercegovina that 
attempted to distribute independent information". The group said that 
Oslobodjenje had already been shelled a number of times and one of its 
journalists had died and several others were wounded. It was also said that 
the editorial staff of Sarajevo radio and television, along with some of their 
children, were living in their offices and had not been paid for three months. 
"A total of 300 people have taken refuge in the offices. The journalists and 
their families, including children, lack food and medicines, and remain within 
reach of the guns", it said. 861/

753. Kika urovi, a reporter for Radio France International's Serbo-Croatian 
service was wounded and hospitalized. 862/
754. Street gun battles were reported in the Ilidža district near the 
airport. An armoured train in which BiH fighters tried to enter the suburb on 
Saturday night was reportedly destroyed by Serb forces. 863/

755. The Belgrade based Tanjug news agency said that 1700 artillery shells 
had fallen on Serb-held positions in the 24 hours up to noon.  About 20 
soldiers and civilians, including women and children, were killed in the 
bombardment, Tanjug said. The report could not be independently verified. 864/

(b)  Local reported events

756. UN officials announced that former Polish Prime Minister Tadeusz 
Mazowiecki, the special UN investigator probing human rights violations in the 
former Yugoslavia, visited the city. 865/

757. Serbian forces renewed their claims that aeroplanes flying in food and 
medicine to Sarajevo were "deviating" from their flight paths to areas 
controlled by BiH forces in the mountains. The Serbian radio at Pale, which 
broadcasted the accusation, said that the aeroplanes were dropping weapons to 
Muslim fighters. 866/

(c)  International reported events

758. Lord Carrington resigned as the EC envoy to the EC-UN sponsored peace 
negotiations. 867/

759. The UN General Assembly met in a special session to discuss the 
situation in BiH.  The meeting was held at the request of the 47 Muslim 
countries comprising the Organization of the Islamic Conference. At the 
meeting, Muslim countries mobilized to denounce the Belgrade government as the 
aggressor in the former Yugoslavia and pledged support for the "terrorized 
inhabitants" of BiH. 868/

760. It was announced that the United States, Britain and France had decided  
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to shelve plans for a massive allied military operation to deliver 
humanitarian aid in BiH and that they instead would leave control of the 
relief effort under UN authority.  This decision was made despite the 13 
August Security Council resolution authorizing the use of "all measures 
necessary" to deliver food and medicine to BiH's civilians. 869/

761. US President Bush approved a measure to provide duty-free trade for all 
of the former Yugoslav republics except Serbia and Montenegro. He also 
authorized the release of $12 million from the US Emergency Refugee and 
Migration Assistance Fund to support those displaced in BiH, Croatia, 
Macedonia, and Slovenia. 870/

762. The US opened embassies in Ljubljana and Zagreb. 871/

763. US Department of State Yugoslav Desk Officer George Kenney resigned over 
what he called an "ineffective" and "counter-productive" response to the 
fighting in the former Yugoslavia. 872/

25.  25/8/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: During the night Serb and Muslim forces 
reportedly fought in the Old Town and Koševo district, but there was no repeat 
of heavy bombardment.  Mortar and artillery fire hit the city in the evening 
as BiH and Serb fighters met head-on near the city-centre. Source(s): Reuters; 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Sarajevo's National Library Building was hit by a shell at 9:30 
p.m. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: It was reported that 82 people in all were killed in the recent 
offensive, according to BiH sources. 873/ Sarajevo's crisis centre said that 
28 people were killed and 127 wounded in the 24 hours up to midnight Tuesday. 
"It was a very heavy, very hot night for casualties", said Dr. Faris Goran 
KapetanoviB. Koševo Hospital, with negligible water and power supplies, 
treated the 80 wounded between 10:00 a.m. Tuesday and 8:00 a.m. Wednesday 
(double the usual number of casualties). 874/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

764. BiH forces reportedly abandoned their attack of the last few days and 
Serb forces in Ilidža said that the Muslim forces had been fooled by their own 
propaganda into believing their weekend bid to lift the siege would be easy, 
after Sarajevo television reported that "Ilidža was now Muslim".  It was 
reported that despite the battle, Ilidža's houses and shops, which remained 
open, bore little trace of fighting. 875/

765. Apart from some fighting in two districts, Sarajevo spent what local 
reporters described as a relatively quiet night. During the night Serb and 
Muslim forces reportedly fought in the Old Town and Koševo district, but there 
was no repeat of heavy bombardment.  The evening sky was lit up by flames from 
fires at five different places in the western side of the capital, one of them 
being the high-rise newspaper publishing house, Oslobodjenje. 876/
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766. Early in the day, BBC TV correspondent Martin Bell was hit in the groin 
by shrapnel during a mortar attack in Sarajevo. The explosion occurred as he 
was filming a mortar attack. 877/

767. A German transportation aeroplane was hit by gunfire leaving Sarajevo 
for Zagreb, later landing safely. 878/

768. Mortar and artillery fire hit the city in the evening as BiH and Serb 
fighters met head-on near the city centre.  Clashes were reported particularly 
heavy near the central Jewish cemetery. 879/

769. Sarajevo's National Library Building, was hit by a shell at 9:30  
p.m.. 880/

(b)  Local reported events

770. Authorities in the city announced a 48 hour curfew from 1:00 p.m. on 
Tuesday in an attempt to minimize civilian casualties. 881/

(c)  International reported events

771. On the eve of the London talks, the United Nations General Assembly 
adopted a resolution calling on the Security Council to take tougher action to 
end the war in BiH, including direct military action.  The vote, led by 
Islamic states, followed two days of an outpouring of support for BiH during a 
debate that featured more than 60 speakers.  It was the first time the General 
Assembly had dealt with the Yugoslav crisis. 882/

26.  26/8/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Military sources said that Serb artillery 
batteries and BiH mortars traded fire between 1:00 a.m. and 5:30 a.m., with 
tanks, long-range artillery, rocket launchers and anti-aircraft  
batteries. 883/ Mortar attacks and gunfire resumed at dawn. Fighting appeared 
to ease as the day wore on, but the city continued to be hit by isolated 
explosions and sniper fire. 884/ "This was the worst shelling since the start 
of the war", said Nedžad ImamoviB, a resident of the Medresse district of 
Sarajevo's old quarter. He said that 15 shells hit in one hour within a radius 
of 100 metres of each other. An UNPROFOR officer stationed in the city since 
early July said he had never seen such "a massive night attack across the 
whole city". 885/ Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Pale and Rajlovac suburbs; University Library, VijeBnica (Town 
Hall); the former military hospital. Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
Washington Post; Reuters; the Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: Sarajevo's National Library building was still ablaze 
after Tuesday's shelling; the shelling of the University Library reportedly 
touched off fires which destroyed many of the 3,000,000 volumes contained 
within the building; a nurse was killed and several other personnel were 
wounded after a direct artillery hit on the former military hospital. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse; Washington Post; Reuters; the Government of 
BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: Isolated sniper fire was reported during the day. Source(s): 
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Reuters. 
 
Casualties: A nurse was killed and several other personnel were wounded after 
the former military hospital took a direct artillery hit. The hospital had 
received at least four dead-on-arrival victims from the night's fighting and 
Koševo Hospital got at least 15 more (that toll was described as only 
partial). 886/ A later report stated that six people had been killed in 
Sarajevo on this day. 887/ The BiH Health Ministry reported that 14 persons 
were killed and 126 injured in Sarajevo in the preceding 24 hours. 888/
Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters; Washington Post.

Narrative of Events: 

772. The Serbian suburbs of Pale and Rajlovac were reportedly shelled as Serb 
forces pushed back a BiH infantry attack in Grbavica, Radio Belgrade  
reported. 889/

773. Sarajevo's National Library building, hit by a shell on Tuesday evening, 
was still ablaze in the morning.  Firefighters hampered by failing water 
pressure were unable to save the four-story Moorish style building constructed 
under the Austrians. 890/ Mortar shells were also reported to have hit the 
University Library, VijeBnica (Town Hall).  This shelling reportedly touched 
off fires which destroyed many of the 3,000,000 volumes contained within the 
building. 891/

774. Fires reportedly raged out of control through the Old Town Hall. 
Volunteers, in an effort to save ancient manuscripts and books from the Hall, 
defied a 48 hour curfew imposed Tuesday afternoon and formed a human chain to 
carry buckets of water into the burning building. 892/

775. Patients in the former military hospital were reportedly rushed to 
safety to the basement after the building took a direct artillery hit. A nurse 
was killed and several other personnel were wounded in the explosion, said 
building guard Mehmet BegoviB. The hospital had earlier received at least four 
dead-on-arrival victims from the night's fighting and Koševo Hospital got at 
least 15 more (that toll was described as only partial). 893/

(b)  International reported events

776. Delegates from some 40 countries and organizations gathered in London 
for the peace conference led by the European Community and the United Nations, 
including representatives from former Yugoslavia's warring factions, the 
United States, Russia, China and countries neighbouring Yugoslavia. Its 
intention was to mark a point of departure after repeated failed attempts by 
the European Community to mediate a solution to the conflict between rival 
Serbian, Croatian and Muslim factions in the former Yugoslavia. UN Secretary-
General Boutros-Ghali and British Prime Minister John Major, in his capacity 
as president of the European Community, chaired Wednesday's conference, 
scheduled to run through Friday.  At the conference's end, former US Secretary 
of State Cyrus Vance, together with Lord Carrington's successor from the EC, 
would continue the debate at a UN-EC steering committee in Geneva. 894/

777. In London, acting US Secretary of State Lawrence Eagleburger said the 
peace conference would order further punitive action against Serbia because of 
the shelling of Sarajevo. "The people on the ground, obviously in this case 
the Serbs, are intent on establishing as good a position on the ground prior 
to the meeting of the conference, and it's an outrage", Eagleburger told 
reporters. 895/
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778. British Prime Minister John Major opened the conference with a warning 
to all parties, particularly the Serbs, of what they could expect unless they 
cooperated in efforts to end the bloodshed. "Parties who stand in the way of 
agreement can expect even tougher sanctions, even more rigorously policed", he 
said. "No trade. No aid. No international recognition of role. Economic, 
cultural, political and diplomatic isolation". 896/

779. Serbian President MiloševiB agreed in principle to the precepts of the 
Conference but claimed to have little control over Bosnian Serb nationalists. 
Bosnian Serb leader KaradžiB for his part denied that his forces had anything 
to do with the assault on Sarajevo. 897/

780. In Washington, US President George Bush added to the pressure on Serbia 
by granting most favoured nation status to all former Yugoslav republics 
except Serbia and Montenegro. 898/

27.  27/8/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic artillery and gunfire continued to hit 
the city, although without the intensity of the last week. 899/ Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Bus or bread line in the PengiB Vila district; the area near the 
Maršal Tito Barracks; four mortar shells hit the UNPROFOR compound (one hit 
the second floor and three landed outside). Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Nine people were killed and 20 others wounded in the 
shelling of a bus or bread line in the PengiB Vila district; four people were 
wounded in a mortar attack near the Maršal Tito Barracks. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Nine people were killed and 20 others wounded in the shelling of a 
bus or bread line in the PengiB Vila district; four people were wounded in a 
mortar attack near the Maršal Tito Barracks. In the 24 hours to noon Thursday, 
not including the mortar attack in PengiB Vila, 12 people were reported killed 
and 80 were wounded. 900/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

781. A mortar attack killed nine people in a residential area of the city as 
BiH and Serbian forces ignored pleas for peace at the London conference.  
Conflicting accounts of the attack in the PengiB Vila district said that the 
people had been lining up either for a bus or for bread. A nearby hospital 
said that seven people died instantly in the attack, and two more were dead on 
arrival.  More than 20 people were wounded in the attack. Four people were 
also wounded in a mortar attack near the city's Maršal Tito Barracks. 901/

782. In another attack, four mortar shells struck the UNPROFOR compound. One 
hit the second floor of the building, which used to be the city's main post 
office, and three landed outside. There were no reported casualties. 902/

783. Sporadic artillery and gunfire continued to hit the city, although 
without the intensity of the last week. 903/

784. The Tanjug news agency in Belgrade attributed the day's relative calm to 
the fact that the BiH forces holding the city had given up a push to break the 
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siege by Serbian gunners in the surrounding hills. 904/

(c)  International reported events

785. UN officials at the London conference announced that an agreement had 
been reached to beef up UN forces in BiH to protect humanitarian missions to 
accompany international observers to the Serbian and Montenegrin borders to 
monitor implementation of UN sanctions imposed last May. But analysts said the 
results of the London conference promised to be inconclusive in that the main 
protagonists, BiH President Alija IzetbegoviB and Bosnian Serb leader Radovan 
KaradžiB, went little beyond past, unfulfilled promises of conciliation. "If 
the West pressed Mr. IzetbegoviB to sit at the negotiating table", the war in 
BiH "could end within days", KaradžiB said in an interview with the Greek 
weekly Ena. IzetbegoviB, in an interview with the Paris daily Le Figaro,
refused to engage in dialogue or agree to a cease-fire "as long as the 
(Serbian) aggression continues". 905/

28.  28/8/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Despite Thursday's agreement in London, Serbian 
forces surrounding Sarajevo began some of the most intense bombardment to 
date.  Hundreds of rounds from tank cannons and 155 millimetre howitzers were 
reportedly fired from Serb held positions in the hills and mountains 
surrounding Sarajevo. 906/ Source(s): Washington Post.
Targets Hit: A veterinary college; an ironworks; a museum; the government's 
main office building; scores of apartment buildings; the former military 
hospital. Source(s): Washington Post; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Damage was suffered by shelling to a veterinary 
college, an ironworks, a museum, the government's main office building and 
scores of apartment buildings. Source(s): Washington Post; Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: It was reported that two dead from the day's shelling were taken 
to the Koševo Hospital and a victim died of his wounds there, according to 
medical sources. Another 26 people had reportedly been admitted to the Koševo 
facility since early Friday, a doctor at the hospital, Goran KapetanoviB
said. 907/ At least five people, including two children, were killed and 10 
others were wounded in the district of Stari Grad while shelling killed five 
and wounded 34 in the Dobrinja district near the airport. 908/ Within the last 
24 hours 19 people had been reported killed and 145 wounded in Sarajevo. 909/
At least three people were killed and 12 wounded in the city on Friday 
according to authorities. 910/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; Washington 
Post.

Narrative of Events: 

786. The shelling damaged a veterinary college, an ironworks, a museum, the 
government's main office building and scores of apartment buildings.  Fires 
burned across the city late into Thursday night.  At midday Friday even more 
fires were started by the continued shelling. 911/

787. Mortar shells also reportedly hit the former military hospital.  
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Reporters said that they could hear incoming shells near the hospital, a 
sector held by Bosnian Muslim forces and the riposte of the opposing side a 
few moments later. 912/

788. Radio Sarajevo reported fierce artillery duels and infantry clashes late 
Thursday and early Friday in the VogošBa suburb of Sarajevo. 913/

(b)  International reported events

789. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiB welcomed the outcome of the London 
Conference but said that Bosnian Muslims needed to take the lead in observing 
any cease-fire. "We can't stop (the fighting) because we are not the ones who 
initiate it", he said in an interview with BBC radio. "If they stop, if they 
respect the ceasefire, we'll respect it". 914/

790. Yugoslav Prime Minister Milan PaniB said in London that he would demand 
the resignation of Serbian President Slobodan MiloševiB if he did not respect 
the peace conference agreement. "Now I want to put him (MiloševiB) on public 
notice", PaniB said. "What counts is not the word, but the deed. The peace 
proposal is now the official peace plan for the Federal Republic of 
Yugoslavia. I expect Mr. MiloševiB to comply--or else. If the President of 
Serbia indeed fails to fulfil his pledge, then I will feel that it is my duty 
to demand that he resign". 915/

791. The US lifted its sanctions against Slovenia which had been in effect 
since December 1991. 916/

29.  29/8/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: There was a let up in the fighting of the past 
two days, but random mortar shells continued to hit the city. 917/ Source(s): 
Washington Post

Targets Hit: Hrasno and nearby districts (overnight); the BiH presidency 
building; an UNPROFOR armoured vehicle in NedžariBi. Source(s): Reuters; 
Washington Post; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Three United Nations soldiers were wounded and a 
Serbian officer killed by mortar fire which struck their armoured vehicle. 
Source(s): Reuters; Washington Post; Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Three United Nations soldiers were wounded and a Serbian officer 
killed by mortar fire which struck their armoured vehicle. The Health Ministry 
reported that in the city, 22 people were killed and 162 injured during the 
last 24 hours. 918/ In another report, the medical crisis centre said that 20 
people had been killed and 153 injured in the past 24 hours in the city. 919/
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

792. Radio Sarajevo said that BiH forces had succeeded in their attempt to 
pierce the Serbian siege of the city. It said that soldiers had broken through 
Serbian lines at PekrMiBi, near Ilijaš, 25 kilometres north of the city. This 
report was not confirmed by independent sources, however, and was denied by 
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the Serbs. The Belgrade-based news agency Tanjug said that intense fighting 
continued in the area. BiH forces also reportedly tried to break through the 
Serbian stronghold in the Ilidža suburb to the west of Sarajevo, but Serbian 
forces "managed to hold their positions", the Serbian agency SRNA  
reported. 920/

793. Sarajevo was reported early as generally quiet after a night of heavy 
bombardment. Fighting reportedly raged before midnight, as tank, mortar and 
heavy machine-gun fire poured into Hrasno and nearby districts. Fighting was 
also reported in Dobrinja. 921/

794. There was a let up in the fighting of the past two days, but random 
mortar shells continued to hit the city, including one that struck the BiH 
Presidency building. 922/

795. It was reported that three United Nations soldiers were wounded and a 
Serbian officer killed by mortar fire as fighting continued in and around the 
city. The Serbian officer died and three French UNPROFOR soldiers were wounded 
while on patrol with an armoured car in the suburb of NedžariBi near the 
airport, the officer in charge of the French detachment of UN forces in 
Zagreb, Colonel Christian Xuereb, said. The Serb, a liaison officer with the 
forces besieging Sarajevo, was killed instantly by a rocket launched from 
behind BiH lines 100 metres away. The incident may have been a result of bad 
communications between the UN forces, the Serbs and BiH forces, informed 
sources said. UN officials declined to comment on a suggestion that a UN 
officer failed to tell the fighting forces that a UNPROFOR armoured vehicle 
was arriving in the area. 923/

(b)  Local reported events

796. The BiH government's deputy commander, Colonel Jovan Divjak, stated that 
BiH forces had decided to continue their costly offensive to break through 
Serb lines encircling the city, even though such an effort would be slow and 
cost many lives.  He also noted that while recent attempts to break out had 
failed, Muslim forces from Zenica had advanced to within seven miles of 
Sarajevo.  He also complained about the lack of Croatian military assistance 
in breaking the Sarajevo siege even though there were reported to be thousands 
of Croatian Defence Force soldiers less than 20 miles away. 
 
797. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiB accused BiH forces of trying to 
destroy the latest international initiative to restore peace by attacking Serb 
positions around Sarajevo. "Muslim forces in Sarajevo have launched a crazed 
onslaught, shelling Serb positions, Sarajevo town itself and sniping against 
civilians", he said in a statement. He appealed to British Prime Minister John 
Major, co-chairman of the London peace talks to urge BiH President Alija 
IzetbegoviB to restrain his forces. 924/

798. It was reported that to date, the Sarajevo Fire Department had seen four 
of its men killed and 28 wounded by snipers and mortars since the war began. 
According to its commander, Kenan SliniB: "Our casualties are 10 per cent 
higher than the army's".  According to SliniB, Sarajevo had 250 serious fires 
in the five months of the city's siege, 160 of them "events we normally would 
see only once in a decade". It was reported that the City of Innsbruck had 
donated uniforms and hoses to Sarajevo, but that the UN refused to allow them 
to be delivered, saying that they did not qualify as humanitarian aid. The 
central fire station, built in 1912, was also serving as a refugee centre. 
Firemen whose own houses had been destroyed had brought their wives and 
children to live with them in the brick building. 925/
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(c)  International reported events

799. Marrack Goulding was due to leave London for Sarajevo to begin locating 
weapons that Serb forces pledged, at the London peace conference, to put under 
UN supervision. 926/

30.  30/8/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: After reported heavy fighting overnight in 
Ilidža, street fighting was reported in at least four suburbs as intense heavy 
machine-gun and small-arms fire broke out at 5:30 a.m. north and west of the 
Holiday Inn. Shelling was reported in the city. Fierce fighting was reported 
to the north in VogošBa where BiH forces pressed an offensive. Heavy fighting 
was also reported in Ilijaš and Dobrinja. Shelling continued in the city 
throughout the day which included a shell hitting a crowded market causing 
many civilian casualties. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters; Washington 
Post.

Targets Hit: Sarajevo Radio and Television building; the Holiday Inn; the city 
centre; a crowded market in the suburb of Alipašino Polje. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse; Reuters; Washington Post.

Description of Damage: A 120 millimetre tank shell crashed through the window 
of a second story room of the downtown Holiday Inn at about 6:00 a.m., but did 
not explode; at approximately noon a howitzer shell hit in a crowded market in 
the suburb of Alipašino Polje, killing 15 people and injuring at least 31 
others. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters; Washington Post.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: At approximately noon a howitzer shell hit in a crowded market in 
the suburb of Alipašino Polje, killing 15 people and injuring at least 31 
others. The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that to date, 1,954 people had 
been killed, 11,649 had been severely wounded, 14,600 had been lightly wounded 
and 6,600 people were missing in Sarajevo. 927/ Source(s): Washington Post;
Agence France Presse; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

800. BiH and Serb forces fought gunbattles in the city during the morning. 
Journalists with Sarajevo radio reported street fighting in at least four 
suburbs and intense heavy machine-gun and small-arms fire broke out at 5:30 
a.m. north and west of the Holiday Inn.  The radio and television centre was 
among the buildings hit. 928/ A 120 millimetre tank shell crashed through the 
window of a second story room of the downtown Holiday Inn at about 6:00 a.m. 
but did not explode. 929/

801. Fierce fighting reportedly raged to the north of the city in the Serbian 
controlled industrial suburb of VogošBa, where BiH forces pressed an offensive 
to cut a land corridor out of the city. Sustained automatic weapons fire, 
rockets and artillery could be heard in downtown Sarajevo from the direction 
of VogošBa. Heavy fighting was also reported in the Serbian-held town of 
Ilijaš, about 15 kilometres further north as BiH forces tried to encircle the 
town. BiH sources said the capture of Ilijaš would figure heavily in the land 
corridor campaign which radio Sarajevo termed "an unstoppable offensive". 
Fierce exchanges were also reported in Dobrinja. 930/
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802. The clashes followed reports of heavy fighting Saturday evening in the 
Serb-held suburb of Ilidža and mortar on the centre of the city. Serbs accused 
BiH forces of launching an offensive against Ilidža Saturday to try to link up 
with Muslim districts. 931/

803. Shelling continued in Sarajevo throughout the day.  At approximately 
noon, a howitzer shell landed in a crowded market, killing 15 people and 
injuring at least 31 others.  This was reported to be the highest death toll 
for a single shell since 27 May when 20 persons were killed in a bread  
line. 932/

804. Sarajevo television said that the shell hit in the suburb of Alipašino 
Polje west of the city shortly before noon. Television crews at the scene 
quoted witnesses as saying that the shell exploded in the heart of the 
suburban outdoor marketplace as housewives with children and elderly shoppers 
tried to stock up on fresh fruits and vegetables rarely available since the 
siege began. 933/

(b)  Local reported events

805. It was reported that an unnamed Western source said that aeroplanes 
flying in humanitarian aid to Sarajevo had dropped weapons and other military 
equipment to BiH forces. The source said that an Iranian aeroplane landed 
about 10 days prior to today's date, at Sarajevo airport and was unloaded by 
BiH forces who did not allow UNPROFOR at the airport to approach the  
aircraft. 934/

31.  31/8/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was unusually quiet early in the day. 
"We can't remember a day like this. But it could change at any time. Maybe the 
gunmen are taking a rest or maybe it is just too hot", said Sena Softi, a 
doctor at a hospital which treated three people for gunshot wounds on  
Monday. 935/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja; the Klas-Šarko and Velepekara buildings; a cemetery 
near the northern perimeter of the city near a hospital and the city morgue. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse; Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: At least one person was killed and more than 20 others 
wounded late in the day when an artillery shell exploded in Dobrinja; four 
people, including one journalist were wounded when an artillery shell hit a 
cemetery near the northern perimeter of the city near a hospital and the city 
morgue. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Government of BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: At least one person was killed and more than 20 others wounded 
late in the day when an artillery shell exploded in Dobrinja; four people, 
including one journalist were wounded when an artillery shell hit a cemetery 
near the northern perimeter of the city near a hospital and the city morgue. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

806. Sarajevo was unusually quiet early in the day. "We can't remember a day 
like this. But it could change at any time. Maybe the gunmen are taking a rest 
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or maybe it is just too hot", said Sena Softi�, a doctor at a hospital which 
treated three people for gunshot wounds on Monday. 936/

806. At least one person was killed and more than 20 others were wounded late 
in the day when an artillery shell exploded in Dobrinja, Sarajevo television 
said. 937/

807. Also shelled were the Klas-Šarko and Velepekara buildings (the city's 
only providers of essential foodstuffs such as flour and bread), according to 
a report from the Government of BiH. 938/

808. Four people, including one journalist, were wounded, none critically, 
when an artillery shell hit a cemetery during the funeral of a BiH soldier. It 
was reported that funerals at the cemetery, located near the northern 
perimeter of the city near a hospital and the city morgue, had been a 
favourite target of Serb gunners in the hills surrounding the city. 939/

(b)  Local reported events

809. In Belgrade, allies of Serbian President Slobodan Miloševi� introduced a 
parliamentary motion of no-confidence in Yugoslav Prime Minister Milan Pani�.
The move by 68 legislators of the Socialist and Radical Parties controlling 
the federal parliament followed public rebukes to Miloševi� from Pani� at the 
peace talks in London last week. 940/

810. BiH President Alija Izetbegovi� stated that the BiH government would not 
attend continued peace talks in Geneva until the shelling of Sarajevo had 
stopped. 941/

811. It was reported that six of every 10 buildings in Sarajevo had been 
damaged by shellfire and that the broken down water system had continued to 
make residents sick. Izumi Nakamitsu, the acting head of the Sarajevo office 
of UNHCR, stated that unless there was a political settlement soon the coming 
winter would be a disaster. 942/ Local radio warned residents to start boiling 
their drinking water, after a sharp rise in gastric ailments. 943/

(c)  International reported events

812. Britain's Lord Owen, who had taken over as the chief European Community 
negotiator on the crisis, held talks in Portugal at the start of a round of 
the European capitals. Lord Owen said in London that there could be no quick 
solutions to BiH's war. "I don't think you can set yourself deadlines or talk 
in terms of immediate cease-fires. I think it's going to have to be a patient 
building process", he told reporters. 944/ When asked for his reaction to 
Sunday's mortar attack on the Sarajevo market, Owen said, "There are going to 
be, hour by hour, day by day, terrible atrocities in the former Yugoslav 
territory and as far as possible I am not going to comment on individual ones. 
Our job is to get this peace process underway". 945/

813. Conferees in London last week approved a resolution requiring that UN 
officials be notified within 96 hours of the positions of all artillery and 
mortars as a first step towards neutralizing the armed conflict. British Prime 
Minister John Major hailed the resolution as one of the principal 
accomplishments of the talks, but there was no apparent agreement over when 
the four-day period would begin. British sources said that it remained to be 
worked out and US officials expressed concern that BiH would drop out of peace  
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talks if the operations did not begin soon, sources said. "We have to be 
concerned about the 96-hour issue and the fact that the Bosnians can walk out 
from the negotiations if we don't find a solution", said a US source speaking 
on condition of anonymity. 946/

F.  September 1992

1.  1/9/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting erupted just after midnight with small-
arms fire and grew at about 5:00 a.m. into major clashes that varied in 
intensity throughout the day in the Dobrinja, Nedžari�i and Hrasno areas. 
Shelling was reported in several areas, hitting targets in and around the 
city. Source(s): United Press International; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Lukavica; Butmir; the Dobrinja apartment complex; a used tire 
warehouse in Alipašin Most near the railway station and the main television 
tower; the area adjacent to the Maršal Tito barracks; fuel depot at "Camp 
Beaver". Source(s): United Press International; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: One mortar round scored a direct hit at 10:00 a.m. on a 
used tire warehouse used by a rubber factory in the industrial area of 
Alipašin Most near the railway station and television tower, sending thick 
black clouds smoke over the city; two French and one Egyptian UNPROFOR officer 
and one local firefighter were seriously wounded in a mortar attack late in 
the day on a fuel depot at "Camp Beaver". Source(s): United Press 
International; Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: A young man walking along a street in the Alipašin Most area 
suffered multiple gunshot wounds to his chest. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Casualties: Dr. Haris Smajki�, the chief of the BiH Health Crisis Committee 
said that at least 13 people were killed and 190 others wounded in Sarajevo 
during the 24 hour period that began at 1:00 p.m. on Monday. The doctor, who 
on Monday expressed fears of looming epidemics, said that 55 new cases of 
gastroenteritis were detected since the day before, bringing the total to 665, 
while 11 more outbreaks of Hepatitis A were found for a total of 124. 947/ At 
least two people were reported killed and 28 wounded when a shell exploded in 
the Dobrinja apartment complex. 948/ Two French and one Egyptian UNPROFOR 
officer and one local firefighter were seriously wounded in a mortar attack 
late in the day on a fuel depot at "Camp Beaver". 949/ Sarajevo Television 
said that the toll from the day's fighting was at least eight dead and a large 
but undetermined number of injured. 950/ A report the next day counted 15 dead 
and over 100 wounded. 951/ Source(s): United Press International; Agence 
France Presse; Reuters. 
Narrative of Events: 

814. The fighting in Sarajevo erupted just after midnight Monday with small 
arms fire, and grew at about 5:00 a.m. into major clashes that varied in 
intensity throughout the day in the Dobrinja, Nedžari�i and Hrasno areas. One 
report quoted a "knowledgeable source" as saying that the BiH forces manning 
artillery on Igman Mountain, "really hammered" the Serbian stronghold of 
Lukavica, a former Yugoslav army base near the airport.  Serbian artillery  
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responded with shellfire into BiH positions, including Butmir.  It was 
reported that fierce fighting had been witnessed since the BiH forces launched 
an offensive 11 days ago to break the siege imposed by Serbian forces. The 
offensive was reportedly aimed at securing a highway running up the Bosna 
River Valley from Sarajevo to Visoko, a town about 10 miles to the north-west, 
where large stocks of food and ammunition were reportedly stored.  BiH and 
Croatian forces loyal to the BiH government had reportedly been pushing in 
from Visoko and nearby Zenica in a bid to link up with those fighting from 
inside the city. 952/

815. Sarajevo radio said that at least two people (a 55 year-old man and an 
11 year-old girl) were killed and 28 wounded when a shell exploded as 
residents ran for shelter in the Dobrinja apartment complex. 953/

816. One mortar round scored a direct hit at 10:00 a.m., on a used tire 
warehouse used by a rubber factory in the industrial area known as Alipašin 
Most near the railway station and main television tower, sending thick clouds 
of black smoke over the city. Fire trucks raced to the area but were repulsed 
by sustained artillery fire from the surrounding hills, and the fire burned 
unabated. 954/

817. Another shell was seen exploding adjacent to the Maršal Tito barracks 
which housed the BiH forces and the Ukrainian UNPROFOR forces. Tracer rounds 
from multiple rocket launchers were seen leaving BiH positions within the city 
perimeter towards the Serbian positions where the artillery shell was believed 
to have originated. 955/

818. A young man walking along a street in the Alipašin Most area suffered 
multiple gunshot wounds to his chest. Police pressed a passing journalist into 
taking the man to the French hospital, but he died in the car. 956/

819. A UN spokesman said that two French and one Egyptian officer of UNPROFOR 
and one local firefighter were seriously wounded in a mortar attack late in 
the day. Two other French soldiers were reported to have suffered less serious 
injuries. The attack occurred on a fuel depot at Camp Beaver, the former 
Yugoslav army barracks that served as the headquarters of the 400-member 
Egyptian army contingent of UNPROFOR. 957/

2.  2/9/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as relatively quiet after 
fierce fighting and artillery duels on the western fringes as defence forces 
tried to break the siege. BiH infantry attacks were reported on Serbian 
positions in the Jewish Cemetery and the Grbavica housing complex. Heavy 
shelling was reported on the UNPROFOR headquarters at about 1:00 a.m.. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
Targets Hit: Ilidža, Nedžari�i and Kasindol Street; the western fringes of the 
city; the area close to the UN headquarters. Source(s): United Press 
International; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Witnesses said that the area around the UN compound was 
hit by shells at a rate of one a minute, lasting for about 40 minutes, forcing 
personnel to evacuate to the basement. Source(s): United Press International; 
Reuters. 
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Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

820. The Yugoslav news agency Tanjug reported from Pale that BiH forces began 
renewed infantry attacks against Serbian positions in the Jewish Cemetery in 
downtown Sarajevo, where the front line partitioned the city. The Jewish 
Cemetery neighbourhood and the nearby Grbavica housing complex in New Sarajevo 
were reported to be the targets of attacks on Tuesday night from Vrbanja, 
Hrasno and the Viktor Bubanj barracks, Tanjug said. The Serb military command 
told Tanjug that all attacks were repulsed without casualties. The situation 
calmed down after midnight Tuesday when also intermittent artillery 
provocations stopped at Ilidža, Nedžari�i and Kasindol Street, it said. 958/

821. The city was reported as relatively quiet after fierce fighting and 
artillery duels occurred in its western fringes as defence forces tried to 
break the Serb siege. At about 1:00 a.m., numerous shells were reported to 
have crashed close to the UN headquarters building, forcing personnel to 
evacuate to the basement. "We were down for about an hour or more", UNPROFOR 
spokesman Fred Eckhard said. "They seemed to be pretty close and around the 
perimeter. It is hard to see what they were aimed at, unless they wanted to 
keep us from sleeping". Witnesses said that the area around the compound was 
hit by shells at the rate of one a minute, lasting for about 40 minutes. 959/

(b)  Local reported events

822. In Belgrade, Yugoslav Prime Minister Milan Pani�, facing a no-confidence 
vote in the federal parliament, rejected accusations from his opponents that 
he had sold out Serbia at the London talks. In a question and answer 
appearance on Belgrade television, Pani� said: "I will never relinquish an 
inch of Yugoslav territory". 960/

823. Radovan Karadži� promised to place all large-calibre weapons in the 
Sarajevo area under immediate UN supervision. 961/ The declaration applied to 
all artillery, tanks and mortars with a calibre of 82 millimetre or larger. 
The agreement, reached in London, would allow UN observers to monitor each 
declared weapon, counting both the number of shells it fired and the number 
fired at it. No intervention was allowed. Observers in the city said the 
agreement had two notable weak points: 1) No terms were yet in place to 
monitor weapons on the BiH side; and 2) Large caches of undeclared Serbian 
weapons were believed to be hidden in the hills. 962/

824. The Norwegian Foreign Minister Torvald Stoltenberg visited the city, met 
with BiH President Izetbegovi� and promised $20 million in aid. 963/

825. The Washington Post interviewed a Serb militiaman named Dragiša in his 
bunker in the hills above Sarajevo.  The bunker on the edge of the forest 
about 1,000 yards from Sarajevo had a clear view of the Sarajevo Holiday  
Inn. 964/ Dragiša was armed with a .50 calibre machine-gun, and others in the 
bunker were armed with automatic rifles. 965/ In the presence of the 
reporter, one militia man began firing from the bunker to the beat of a 
popular tune. 966/
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3.  3/9/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city had one of its quietest nights in 
weeks. Police in the city said that the only overnight incident had been a 
brief round of machine-gun fire in the suburbs in which seven people were 
wounded. 967/ Machine-gun and small arms fire was reported around the  
city. 968/ Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Seven people were wounded in the suburbs in a brief overnight 
round of machine-gun fire. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

826. An Italian relief mission crew comprised of Marco Betti, Cesare 
Buttaglieri, Guliano Velardi, and Marco Riglicaco were killed when their G-222 
aircraft, carrying five tons of blankets to Sarajevo on a UN relief mission, 
was shot down by up to three ground to air missiles. 969/ "Four rescue 
helicopters which scrambled from the US ship Iwo Jima in the Adriatic reached 
the crash area and some time after that attracted small arms fire which caused 
them to terminate their mission", Peter Kessler, spokesman for UNHCR in Zagreb 
told Reuters. The aeroplane was the first aircraft to crash since an 
international airlift to Sarajevo, began in early July.  The 1,000th 
aeroplaneload of relief supplies landed in the city on Wednesday. 970/

827. UN airlifts were suspended. 971/

828. The city had one of its quietest nights in weeks. Police in the city 
said that the only overnight incident had been a brief round of machine-gun 
fire in the suburbs in which seven people were wounded. 972/ Machine-gun and 
small arms fire was reported around the city. 973/

(b)  Local reported events

829. A Bosnian Muslim delegation which was to represent the Sarajevo 
government at the Geneva conference left for Geneva. The delegation included 
Hajrudin Somun, the republican adviser for foreign policy issues, and Kasim 
Trnka, a member of the experts' group. The delegation had announced that it 
would advocate the rejection of any negotiations as long as attacks of towns 
in BiH were underway and that there would be "no negotiations with war 
criminals". 974/
830. Marrack Goulding, the chief of UN peace-keeping operations, held a news 
conference to sharply criticize the attacks on UN soldiers. "It is an 
intolerable situation", Goulding said. "But the alternative is that we 
withdraw, and that means that the parties are left to fight it out". "If it 
goes on for too long, at too high a level of casualties, the countries that 
contributed troops will not be prepared to tolerate casualties above a certain 
level", he said. After the news conference, Goulding held talks with President 
Izetbegovi�. Goulding was also to travel to a Serbian artillery and logistics 
stronghold at a former Yugoslav army base in the western suburb of Lukavica 
for a meeting with Serbian leader Radovan Karadži�. Goulding said that he had  
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no indications that Karadži� had begun implementing the accord announced 
Wednesday to immediately begin concentrating heavy weapons in 11 locations 
around Sarajevo. Goulding cautioned against expecting a quick end to the 
shelling of Sarajevo, saying that UN military monitors could only observe the 
use of the weapons and that he believed Serbian forces had "a lot of stuff 
hidden on the hills that we do not know about yet". 975/

831. The BiH government and international aid agencies warned of the dangers 
of the coming winter. "If there is no political settlement, then the winter is 
going to be a disaster", said Izumi Nakamitsu, of UNHCR. "You are going to see 
starvation deaths and exposure deaths", said Peter Kessler, a UNHCR spokesman. 
Sarajevo Mayor Muhamed Kreševljakovi� said that he would recommend that the 
City Council create an agency to arrange for tens of thousands of children and 
elderly people to be evacuated voluntarily from the capital during the winter 
months. 976/

(c)  International reported events

832. In Geneva, Britain's Lord Owen and UN special envoy Cyrus Vance, co-
chairmen of the new peace process based in Geneva, met to set up a framework 
for tackling key aspects of the Yugoslav crisis. The actual conference, which 
followed the talks in London last week, started later in the day. 977/

4.  4/9/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Artillery blasts and heavy machine-gun fire 
escalated sharply in the south-western sector of the city around the suburb of 
Ilidža, where Serbian and BiH strongholds were in close proximity. Sniper fire 
and heavy machine-gun fire increased in intensity throughout, and grey smoke 
could be seen from the hills. 978/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The south-western side of the city around the suburb of Ilidža. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire increased in intensity throughout the day. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

833. Artillery blasts and heavy machine-gun fire escalated sharply in the 
south-western sector of the city around the suburb of Ilidža, where Serbian 
and BiH strongholds were in close proximity. Sniper fire and heavy machine-gun 
fire increased in intensity throughout, and grey smoke could be seen from the 
hills. 979/

(b)  Local reported events

834. Norwegian Foreign Minister Stoltenberg arrived in Belgrade for a one-day 
visit as part of his fact-finding mission and meets with Slobodan  
Miloševi�. 980/
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(c)  International reported events

835. The peace conference co-chairmen attended a UNHCR follow-up committee 
meeting. They met with the working group chairmen, ICRC, UNHCR, UN Under-
Secretary-General Goulding and other groups from 4-6 September. From 4-16 
September seven meetings of the Working Group on Confidence and Security 
Building Measures were held. 981/

5.  5/9/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Fifteen rounds of sniper fire was reportedly directed 
towards the UN supply warehouse. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

836. Sylvana Foa, Geneva spokeswoman for UNHCR said that 15 rounds of sniper 
fire had been directed towards the UN supply warehouse in the city. 982/

(b)  Local reported events

837. Serbian militia controlling the main water reservoir outside of Sarajevo 
were reported to be reducing water supplies to the city in "another attack on 
civilians", according to the deputy commander of the BiH forces. 983/

6.  6/9/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Mortar shells destroyed a truck at a United 
Nations supply warehouse in the city, and UN officials said that it appeared 
the relief effort was being deliberately targeted. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The depot area of a United Nations warehouse. Source(s): Agence 
France Press; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Seven mortars hit the depot area of a United Nations 
supply warehouse in the city and destroyed a truck. Source(s): Agence France 
Press; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
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Narrative of Events: 

838. Mortar shells destroyed a truck at a United Nations supply warehouse in 
the city and UN officials said that it appeared the relief effort was being 
deliberately targeted. Seven mortars reportedly hit the depot area. 984/
Sylvana Foa, Geneva spokeswoman for UNHCR said: "Our people in Sarajevo say 
the centre appears to be the sole target of the first major shelling in the 
city in the last few days". Foa said that relief supplies in the city had 
dwindled rapidly after the two month-old airlift was suspended because of the 
shooting down of the Italian aeroplane. 985/

(b)  Local reported events

839. People carrying plastic containers and bottles filled the street looking 
for water after the water supply line was cut on early Saturday. Security 
forces said that there was no indication that Serb forces had sabotaged the 
water supplies. UNPROFOR experts were trying to find the break and repair it. 
People were also reportedly putting out bowls, buckets and cups on the streets 
to collect rain overnight. 986/

840. Three days after the suspension of relief flights to Sarajevo, living 
conditions in the city were reported as getting steadily worse. The UNHCR 
reported that food reserves had been considerably depleted and that the city 
was without water and electricity. Of the 789 tons of food stocked in city 
depots Friday, only 112 tons remained, according to the UNHCR. 987/

7.  7/9/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting was reported between BiH and Serb 
forces, starting at 5:00 a.m. in the Hrasno and western Ilidža areas and 
persisted throughout the day. Areas in and around the city were also shelled. 
Source(s): United Press International; Government of BiH; Agence France 
Presse; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The area close to the UNPROFOR airport compound (one shell 
exploded inside the perimeter, about 200 yards from the rear of the terminal); 
the textile training school in the Dolac Malta area; the Klas-Šarko and 
Velepekara building; the area around Alipašin Most; an unidentified suburban 
street. Source(s): United Press International; Government of BiH; Agence 
France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: An artillery shell exploded in a textile training 
school in the Dolac Malta area, near the city's main bakery, igniting a fire 
that forced police to divert traffic; a huge cloud of smoke appared over the 
city, originating from the Alipašin Most section; one person was killed and 
five wounded by a single tank shell that slammed into a suburban street. 
Source(s): United Press International; Government of BiH; Agence France 
Presse; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: The Washington Post reported that in the five months that 
Sarajevo had been under siege at least 1,954 people, mostly civilians, had 
been killed and another 25,000 had been wounded. 988/ The Belgrade-based news 
agency Tanjug said that two Serb soldiers were killed in the fighting. 989/
Local journalists said that one person was killed and five wounded by a single 
tank shell that slammed into a suburban street. 990/ BiH police said that a 
total of 13 people were killed in the 24 hours that ended at mid-day  
Monday. 991/ Health authorities reported a major increase in illnesses caused 
by the consumption of contaminated water, with the number of cases of 
gastroenteritis rising from 630 to 1,540 over the past seven days. 992/
Source(s): Washington Post; Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

841. Fighting was reported between BiH and Serb forces, starting at 5:00 a.m. 
in the southern Hrasno and western Ilidža areas and persisted throughout the 
day. 993/

842. Water supplies were restored to the city for three hours but were then 
cut off again when Muslim forces attacked Serb positions in Ilidža, UN 
officials said. "The water supply was cut by Serbs in Ilidža following Muslim 
action from Butmir", an official for the UNHCR stated. "Some 70 percent of the 
city is still without water", he said. 994/

843. UNPROFOR was forced to suspend flights at Sarajevo airport because of 
the nearby fighting. Shells reportedly exploded close to the  airport 
compound, and one exploded inside the perimeter, about 200 yards from the rear 
of the terminal. The clashes in Hrasno were reportedly sparked by an attempted 
incursion by Serbian forces, while the fighting in Ilidža marked the 
continuation of an ongoing offensive by BiH forces to break a supply corridor 
through Serbian lines. 995/

844. An artillery shell exploded in a textile training school in the Dolac 
Malta area, near the city's main bakery, igniting a fire that forced police to 
divert traffic around the scene. 996/

845. Also shelled were the Klas-Šarko and Velepekara buildings (the city's 
only providers of essential foodstuffs such as flour and bread), according to 
a report from the Government of BiH. 997/

846. A huge cloud of smoke rose thousands of feet into the sky over the 
western half of the city.  It appeared to be coming from a section called 
Alipašin Most, an industrial area near the UN headquarters and about a 
kilometre north of the airport. 998/

(b)  Local reported events

847. In Belgrade, the federal government of the rump Yugoslavia, strengthened 
by its defeat of a no-confidence motion from hard-liners and supporters of 
Serbian President Slobodan Miloševi�, announced a team to go to Geneva which 
did not include the Serbian leader's supporters. 999/

848. Local media in Sarajevo quoted the chief of the local Croat militia as 
saying that the BiH forces had until Monday to withdraw from Croatian-held 
territory. But an official for the Bosnian Croat army in Mostar, said that 
this applied only to the Stup area where relations deteriorated after Muslim 
forces moved into the Croat stronghold. 1000/
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849. Despite renewed violence, Serbian forces controlling the city's main 
reservoir at Bacevo, on the western side of Ilidža, began restoring water 
supplies two days after shutting off the pumping operations. Water reportedly 
returned to the UNPROFOR headquarters and the western Dobrinja area. The 
restart of pumping operations came a day after a meeting between Serbian and 
BiH utility technicians brokered by UNPROFOR. But supplies appeared to have 
been restored to only a few areas of the city. The city's main hospital was 
reportedly without water. 1001/

(c)  International reported events

850. UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali said that he believed the United 
Nations could resume relief flights to Sarajevo despite the crash of the 
Italian aid aeroplane last week. The Secretary-General said in Moscow: "I 
believe we are still able to send humanitarian assistance through Sarajevo 
airport, and furthermore we are using roads so that we can bring humanitarian 
assistance to the city". 1002/

851. A communique from the International Conference in Geneva called on the 
warring factions in BiH to surrender their heavy weapons to UN personnel by 12 
September. 1003/

852. Experts from Serbia engaged in the group Conference on Yugoslavia 
announced that their work in those bodies had been terminated because the 
Yugoslav government had named its own representatives. The experts who had 
been participating were: Dr. Kosta Mihajlovi�, Dr. Smilja Avramov, Dr. Oskar 
KovaM, Dr. Ratko Markovi�, Dr. Milenko Kreho, Dr. Vladan Kutleši�, Dr. Dragana 
Ignjatovi�, and Mira Stavljanin. 1004/

8.  8/9/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fierce battles were fought with mortars and 
tanks around the airport overnight, but the fighting died down by dawn. The 
city was reported quiet by morning, with some sniper fire. Some shelling was 
reported in the city later in the day. At 7:40 p.m., a UN convoy drove into 
cross fire between BiH and Serbian forces, resulting in UNPROFOR  casualties. 
Source(s): Helsinki Watch; Associated Press; Washington Post; New York Times;
UNPROFOR; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Sarajevo airport (overnight); a market opposite the Sarajevo 
television station. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: A mortar round struck a market opposite the Sarajevo 
television station, killing four people and wounding about 10. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was heard across the city during the morning 
hours. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Two French UN soldiers, Sergeant Frederic Vaudet and Corporal Eric 
Marot, were killed, and at least three were wounded by heavy machine-gun fire 
near the airport that lasted for at least five minutes. A mortar round struck 
a market opposite the Sarajevo television station, killing four people and 
wounding about 10. Officials said that by 4:00 p.m., nine people had been 
killed and 69 wounded in Sarajevo. 1005/ Source(s): Associated Press; New York 
Times; Washington Post; UNPROFOR Press Release; Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
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Narrative of Events: 

853. BiH and Serb forces fought fierce battles with mortars and tanks around 
Sarajevo's airport overnight but the fighting had died down by dawn. The city 
was largely quiet later in the morning, although sniper fire was heard across 
the city. 1006/

854. UN Officials reported that at 7:40 p.m., two French UN soldiers, 
Sergeant Frederic Vaudet and Corporal Eric Marot, who were part of a UN convoy 
near Sarajevo airport, had been killed, and at least three others were wounded 
by heavy machine-gun fire that lasted for at least five minutes.  A UN report 
on the incident later confirmed that the convoy mistakenly drove into cross 
fire between Serbian and BiH forces. 1007/ SRNA, the Bosnian Serb news agency, 
said Serb forces had intercepted an order by the BiH command ordering its 
units to attack the convoy. The latest deaths brought to four the total number 
of "blue helmet" peacekeepers killed in Sarajevo. At least 48 others had been 
wounded. 1008/

855. A mortar round struck a market opposite the Sarajevo television station, 
killing four people and wounding about 10, witnesses said. 1009/

(b)  Local reported events

856. The United Nations said there would be renewed contacts with the warring 
factions aimed at restoring water supplies to the city. The problem appeared 
to be power supplies to a pumping station near the battle lines outside the 
city. Engineers reportedly wanted guarantees that they would not be attacked 
if they attempted repairs. The UN said that it had drawn up a two week plan to 
restore electricity and water supplies gradually, but that there had not yet 
been an agreement among the warring factions. 1010/

857. It was reported that late in the day, officials managed to restore 
electricity to about 50% of the city, much of which had been without power for 
just over a month. 1011/

858. The five day-old suspension of the UN humanitarian relief airlift into 
Sarajevo had exhausted aid stocks, but the city was in no danger of running 
out of food, a UN official said. "It is not a catastrophe. It is a short-term 
shortfall and I believe that the people of Sarajevo have set aside a little 
stock in case something like this happens", said Dag Espeland, the UNHCR 
Logistics Chief in Sarajevo. Espeland said that UNHCR planned an expansion in 
truck convoys before the end of the week that could make up all but 20 tons of 
the 200 tons of food and medicines that had been provided each day by the 
international airlift. Espeland and local relief officials said that food 
supplies were not endangered by the UN airlift suspension, with the head of 
one state-run soup kitchen saying he had at least 10 days of reserves in 
stock.  "We are not in a panic at all", said Hamid Pliska, the manager of the 
kitchen feeding 1,100 adults and children a day in the Bistrik neighbourhood 
of the old city. 1012/

859. Special emergency flights, which were supposed to fly in bottled oxygen 
badly needed in Sarajevo hospitals, were canceled. 1013/
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9.  9/9/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Overnight shelling was reported in the suburbs 
near the old part of the city. Street fighting was reported in Stup. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The Breka and Bjelave suburbs (overnight); the Dolac Malta 
district. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

860. Sarajevo radio reported overnight shelling in the Breka and Bjelave 
suburbs near the old part of the city. Serb and Muslim forces fought with 
artillery in the Dolac Malta district. Street fighting was reported in Stup, a 
Croat-controlled suburb to the west of the city. 1014/

(b)  Local reported events

861. The Egyptian general in charge of the UN peace mission in Sarajevo, 
Brigadeer General Hussein Abdel Razek, blamed BiH government militiamen for 
Tuesday's killing of two French soldiers.  The government forces reportedly 
violated a cease-fire and opened fire in good light at short range on the 
convoy. 1015/ Another UN official, speaking on condition of anonymity, said 
the point of attack and the direction from which the fire came left no doubt 
that it came from BiH-controlled territory adjacent to the airport runway. 
"The fire came from the left", he said. "Impossible that it could have come 
from the Serbs". The UN source described the attackers as "Bosnian gangs . . . 
local warlords not under the control of anybody. "It is my personal hypothesis 
that there was a political motivation", said the source. "The Bosnians were 
trying to prove that humanitarian aid to Sarajevo is not possible, and that 
the only answer to the conflict is a western military intervention against the 
Serbs". 1016/

(c)  International reported events

862. The UN Security Council condemned aggression against UN personnel in 
Sarajevo and called upon Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali to issue a report on 
the two recent attacks in the city. Boutros-Ghali said that he would issue the 
report after hearing from Lord Owen and Cyrus Vance, who were scheduled to 
visit the city on Thursday. 1017/

863. The peace conference co-chairmen met with UNPROFOR Commander General 
Nambiar and the European observers, as well as with Croatian President 
Tudjman. 1018/ On 9-12 September it was reported that the co-chairmen visited 
Zagreb, Sarajevo and Belgrade. Mr. Vance also visited Ljubljana en route to 
Geneva. 1019/
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10.  10/9/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: There were clashes reported overnight in the 
early morning and around the city. Up to 200 shells reportedly fell on the 
Dobrinja district. Fierce fighting was reported in the city and Serb gunners 
sporadically shelled the city. Vance and Owen's arrival in the city coincided 
with fierce fighting in several areas of the city, with military sources 
reporting a major advance by BiH forces into the Serb-held stronghold of 
Nedžari�i. The BiH government said that its troops attacked Serbian forces 
when they tried to move heavy weapons from a hill overlooking the downtown to 
avoid detection by UN monitors. Source(s): Reuters; United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: An apartment block in Dobrinja; the roof of the Sarajevo 
television station. Source(s): Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Shelling reportedly left an apartment block ablaze and 
two killed and 16 wounded in Dobrinja. Up to 200 tank shells reportedly fell 
on the district. Source(s): Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Two people were killed and 16 wounded in shelling attacks on 
Dobrinja. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

864. There were clashes reported overnight and in the early morning around 
the city. Sarajevo radio said that fierce shelling left an apartment block 
ablaze in Dobrinja. Local journalists said that two people were killed and 16 
wounded in the attacks on Dobrinja. Residents said that up to 200 tank shells 
fell on the district. 1020/

865. Vance and Owen's arrival in Sarajevo coincided with fierce fighting in 
several areas of the city, with military sources reporting a major advance by 
BiH forces into the Serb-held stronghold of Nedžari�i. The sources said that 
the advance was marked by the raising of the Republic flag on a building in 
the suburb, a strategic point from which Serb fighters had been thwarting BiH 
attempts to break through their siege. 1021/

866. Serbian gunners persisted in sporadic shelling of the city and fired 
mortar rounds into the roof of the Sarajevo television building. 1022/

867. The BiH government said its troops attacked Serbian forces when they 
tried to move heavy weapons from a hill overlooking the downtown to the 
stronghold of Pale to avoid detection by UN military monitors. 1023/

(b)  Local reported events

868. Cyrus Vance and Lord Owen travelled to Sarajevo in an armoured convoy 
from Split earlier in the day. They arrived at the Presidency Building in 
downtown Sarajevo at 3:00 p.m..  Heavy shelling and machine-gun fire could be 
heard in the western sectors of the city as Vance and Owen arrived. 1024/
After meeting with President Izetbegovi�, they travelled by UN armoured car 
convoy to the Serb-held suburb of Lukavica for talks with Serb leader Radovan 
Karadži�. 1025/
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869. The leaders of the warring factions agreed to attend "continuous" talks 
next week in Geneva on ending the conflict in the former Yugoslavia, the two 
international mediators said. Serbian leader Radovan Karadži� also agreed to 
consider a plan to place Sarajevo's water and electricity supplies under UN 
protection, the mediators said. UN envoy Cyrus Vance and European Community 
mediator David Owen, the co-chairmen of the Geneva peace conference, made the 
announcements at the end of a four-hour visit to the city. Vance said that 
"the most important" achievement of the visit was Izetbegovi�'s agreement to 
lead a BiH delegation to peace talks with Karadži� and Croatian Democratic 
Union chief Mate Boban. The talks were set to open in Geneva on 18  
September. 1026/

(c)  International reported events

870. Secretary-General Boutros Boutros-Ghali introduced plans for an enlarged 
peace-keeping operation in Sarajevo made up of mainly Western Europeans. 1027/

871. The Bush Administration revealed that Serbian warplanes had been 
shadowing Western relief flights to Sarajevo, using them as cover for military 
action. 1028/

11.  11/9/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling was reported in the early morning near 
the city centre, accompanied by sniper fire. Attacks were also reported in the 
Breka area, as well as fighting in the Old Town. Shellfire and small arms 
exchanges were reported from several fringe areas of the city, including the 
western suburbs of Nedžari�i and Ilidža. Source(s): United Press 
International; Reuters; Washington Post.

Targets Hit: Hotel Bristol (early morning); an unidentified candy factory. 
Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: In the early morning, several artillery rounds hit the 
already devastated Hotel Bristol near the city centre, setting it ablaze; 
shelling set a candy factory ablaze. Source(s): United Press International; 
Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Alleged Serbian snipers entrenched on southern hillsides, 
including in the Jewish cemetery opposite the downtown area, fired repeated 
shots at pedestrians and cars. Snipers shot at civilians attending a cocktail 
party at the Sarajevo Holiday Inn to commemorate a Jewish anniversary.  The 
snipers fired from the city's old Jewish cemetery where large gravestones had 
been uprooted to be used as cover. Source(s): United Press International; 
Reuters; Washington Post.

Casualties: Two people were killed in Serb attacks in the Breka district and 
four were wounded in fighting in the Hrid Old Town part of the city. 1029/ It 
was reported by the BiH Health Ministry that during the 24 hour period ending 
at 1:00 p.m., 12 people were killed and 58 others injured in Sarajevo. 1030/
Source(s): United Press International; Reuters; Washington Post.
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Narrative of Events: 

872. In the early morning, several artillery rounds hit the already 
devastated Hotel Bristol near the city centre, setting it ablaze. Shelling 
also set a candy factory ablaze. Serbian snipers entrenched on southern 
hillsides, including in the Jewish cemetery opposite the downtown area, fired 
repeated shots at pedestrians and cars. 1031/

873. Snipers shot at civilians attending a cocktail party at the Sarajevo 
Holiday Inn to commemorate a Jewish anniversary.  The snipers fired from the 
city's old Jewish cemetery where large gravestones had been uprooted to be 
used as cover. 1032/

874. Shellfire and small arms exchanges were heard from several fringe areas 
of the city, including the western suburbs of Nedžari�i and Ilidža which had 
witnessed fierce fighting over the past several days. Mustafa Hajrulahovi�,
the commander of the BiH forces, was quoted in a newspaper interview as saying 
that in some locations, his units were within 700 yards of punching through 
Serbian lines. "On all parts of Sarajevo's battle lines, we are on offensive 
actions", the former Yugoslav army officer told the daily Oslobodjenje
newspaper. 1033/

(b)  Local reported events

875. Water supplies were restored to about 50% of the city. Colonel Viktor 
Bezrouchenko, the Ukrainian army UNPROFOR Chief of Staff, said that a UN- 
accompanied team of local technicians went out in the morning to the reservoir 
at Bacevo, about five miles from the city centre to do the repairs. 1034/

(c)  International reported events

876. US officials said that Serbian air-support for ground forces might 
necessitate the installation of a no-fly zone. 1035/

12.  12/9/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city passed one of its quietest nights 
(overnight) for months with only sporadic mortar and gunfire overnight, local 
radio said.  At night, the city suffered heavy shelling, mortar and heavy 
machine-gun fire. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The area directly in front of the Holiday Inn. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Several fires were reported in the south-western 
sectors of the city. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo radio reported that in a 24 hour period between Friday 
night and Saturday, two people were killed and six were injured in  
Sarajevo. 1036/ Medical officials reported the first case of abdominal typhus 
in Sarajevo, an apparent result of people being crowded together in unsanitary 
conditions. 1037/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
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Narrative of Events: 

877. The city passed one of its quietest nights for months with only sporadic 
mortar and gunfire overnight, local radio said. Close-range fighting was 
reported in the Pero Kosori� district. But there was no word of any clashes in 
the southern and western suburbs. Mortar fire hit across the city for a half 
an hour after dawn but journalists said it was impossible to tell which side 
was firing because of the mist. 1038/

878. Mortar, sniper and automatic weapons fire continued in Sarajevo as night 
fell but it was relatively light and random. 1039/

879. At night, the city suffered heavy shelling, mortar and heavy machine-gun 
fire. One shell exploded directly in front of the Holiday Inn. Flashes of 
artillery fire could be seen from surrounding hills and several fires were 
visible in the south-western sectors of the city. 1040/

(b)  Local reported events

880. Serbian forces surrounding Sarajevo began placing heavy weapons under UN 
observation.  Cedric Thornberry, a senior official in the UN Protection Force, 
said Serb forces had concentrated artillery batteries and other heavy weapons 
in 11 locations and that three to six monitors had been placed in each 
location. 1041/ The BiH forces had assembled some of their artillery for 
monitoring as well. "We are inspecting those in the same way we are the Serb 
side", Thornberry said. 1042/

881. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži� stated that he hoped the monitoring 
of heavy weapons would lead to a permanent cease-fire. "We are willing to stop 
the fighting now and stay where we are and wait for a political solution, 
which should be reached very soon in Geneva", he said. He confirmed that he 
would himself lead the Bosnian Serb delegation to the Geneva peace talks on 
Friday. Karadži� also said that even if his forces were provoked they would 
not fire back. "If it is just a few shells we shall not respond, only if we 
come under heavy attack from the Muslims". 1043/

13.  13/9/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The UN monitoring of heavy weapons appeared to 
have an effect, with the city reportedly enjoying its second consecutive quiet 
night. It remained to be seen, however, whether this was due to restraint by 
Serb gunners or to the autumn mist concealing the city from the hills. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Downtown Sarajevo; Dobrinja housing complex; Mojmilo hill; 
Alipašino Polje. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Three were wounded by mortar fire in Alipašino Polje. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Three children were wounded by mortar fire in Alipašino Polje. The 
BiH Public Health Ministry reported that to date, 2,123 people had been 
killed, 12,789 had been heavily wounded, 15,050 had been lightly wounded and 
6,654 were reported missing in Sarajevo. 1044/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of  
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Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

882. Sarajevo radio said that Serbian forces hit downtown Sarajevo with 
mortar and tank fire. 1045/ It reported that Serbs had attacked the centre of 
Sarajevo from their hilltop positions including Trebevi� hill, firing from 
tanks, mortars and using anti-aircraft guns. There were also reported infantry 
clashes on the outskirts of the city, in Zlatište and the Jewish cemetery. The 
radio accused Serbian forces of firing from Serb-held Lukavica military base 
on the Dobrinja housing complex and from Nedžari�i suburb on Mojmilo  
hill. 1046/

883. The UN monitoring of heavy weapons appeared to have an effect, with the 
city reportedly enjoying its second consecutive quiet night. It remained to be 
seen, however, whether this was due to restraint by Serb gunners or to the 
autumn mist concealing the city from the hills. Dobrinja was again under fire, 
but mainly by mortars, which were not included in the monitoring  
agreement. 1047/

884. Three children were wounded by mortar bombs in the Alipašino Polje 
suburb before midnight and there was light fire in the old city during the 
night. 1048/

(b)  Local reported events

885. The Presidency of BiH sent a message to the peace talk co-chairmen, 
saying that aggression against BiH had continued, despite the deadline 
established by the London Conference, and that under such circumstances 
negotiations in Geneva or any other location would be of no use because the 
Presidency was not prepared to take part in them. 1049/

886. Late in the day, Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži� threatened to pull 
out of the coming peace talks in Geneva if the West imposed a "no-fly zone" 
over all of BiH.  "To impose a blanket on flights across the whole territory 
is a direct involvement in the strategic balance in Bosnian and Hercegovina 
and is not justified by the pretext of securing the delivery of humanitarian 
aid", Karadži� said. European Community foreign ministers meeting in Britain 
confirmed that they intended to press the United Nations to mandate a no-fly 
zone. 1050/

887. UNPROFOR commander General Hussein Abdel Razek told a news conference 
that because of persisting fighting around Sarajevo airport, he did not 
believe the UN-supervised airlift of food and medicines should be restarted 
despite a 10 day old suspension. "I wish it could be resumed because we need 
it", he said. "But, frankly up until now, the situation is not safe enough to 
recommend that the airlift be resumed". Larry Hollingsworth, the UNHCR 
representative in Sarajevo said that it was imperative that the operation be 
restarted. The agency's main warehouse was empty, and an 18 truck convoy 
(among the largest yet mounted), arrived from Split with only about 150 tons 
of aid supplies, he said. "We still need it [the airlift]. We need a minimum 
of 180 tons per day and we're not bringing it in", Hollingsworth said. 1051/

888. UNPROFOR commander General Hussein Abdel Razek updated the results of 
the Saturday deadline for Serbian forces to put their heavy weaponry under UN 
supervision in Sarajevo and three other towns by noon Saturday. He said the 
supervision had started in Sarajevo, but that Serbian forces had failed to 
meet the deadline in Goražde, Biha� and Jajce. He said that in Sarajevo, UN 
observer teams had been deployed to monitor the Serbians' heavy weaponry in 10  
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of 11 locations, with the final position to be manned by the end of the day. 
He said that because UNPROFOR had only 40 trained military observers, he was 
having to use ordinary infantry soldiers to watch the weaponry. He also 
reiterated that he had insufficient means to confirm assurances he received 
Saturday from Serbian leader Radovan Karadži� that all Serbian heavy armaments 
had been collected in the 11 "concentration areas". Razek conceded that 
Serbian gunners under UN observation had still fired their weapons on civilian 
areas of Sarajevo. 1052/

889. French Lieutenant Colonel Armil Davout, deputy UNPROFOR commander, said 
that Serbian shellfire late Saturday was in response to an ongoing BiH attack 
against the Serb-held western suburb of Lukavica, on the western boundary of 
the airport. "The Serbs have no infantry to make a counter-attack. The only 
means for them is to shell. They shell into the town. That is unacceptable. 
They also shell the [Bosnian] soldiers", he said. Davout said that the BiH 
attack on Lukavica was still continuing. 1053/

14.  14/9/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The BiH Presidency announced that it would not 
go to next Friday's peace talks in Geneva because Serb forces had not lived up 
to their side of agreements made last week. The announcement, reported on 
Sarajevo radio, was met by a sharp upsurge of mid-morning firing which 
shattered a two-day lull in the city. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The Old Town; the City centre; the area near the Holiday Inn; the 
area near the UN headquarters; the "French" Hospital; the school yard at the 
Children's Embassy; the Hrasno district; the Dolac Malta apartment block 
neighbourhood on the northern side of the Miljacka river; the Marijin Dvor 
neighbourhood, including the Parliament building, government headquarters and 
two fire-gutted office towers. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse; 
United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Daylong salvoes of tank, cannon, mortar and rocket fire 
was reported, some of which set blazes less than 200 metres from the UN 
headquarters. At least 20 people were reported killed and wounded in the first 
two hours of  the attacks which began at 10:00 a.m.; a BiH military source 
said Serbs hit the Hrasno neighbourhood with more than 60 shells. Source(s): 
Reuters; Agence France Presse; United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: It was reported that the day's fighting resulted in at least 39 
dead and more than 100 wounded. 1054/ The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 
that 13 people were killed and 82 injured in Sarajevo on this day. 1055/
Source(s): Agence France Presse; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

890. Thousands of residents strolling to work and outside their homes 
enjoying the sunshine were caught by intense, daylong salvoes of tank, cannon, 
mortar and rocket fire, some of which set blazes in homes less than 200 metres 
from the UN headquarters.  The attacks began at around 10:00 a.m.. At least 20 
people were reported killed and 60 wounded in two hours.  Mortar bombs were 
reported to have hit the old city, the city centre, and near the Holiday  
Inn. 1056/ Dr. Edo Jaganjac of the French Hospital said that the facility was  
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hit by anti-aircraft fire. 1057/ A worker at the Children's Embassy, a refuge 
for displaced children in the city centre, said that a mortar bomb had landed 
in the school yard in front of it. 1058/

891. The shelling coincided with daylong clashes around the city and in its 
suburbs between Serb and BiH soldiers. The suburbs of Hrasno, Breka and 
Bjelava were also under fire, as was the Dobrinja area south-west of the city 
near the airport. 1059/ An apartment complex at Pero Kosori� Square in Hrasno 
was set on fire. 1060/

892. A BiH military source said that Serbs had launched a tank-backed ground 
assault from their stronghold in the Grbavica section across the front into 
the BiH-held Hrasno neighbourhood after hitting it with more than 60  
shells. 1061/ A BiH military statement accused Serbian forces of launching an 
infantry attack on Hrasno. The statement said that Serbian tanks and anti-
aircraft weapons based on Oreska Street blasted shellfire into BiH lines in 
Hrasno. One reporter observed the tank fire on Hrasno and into the Dolac Malta 
apartment block neighbourhood on the northern side of the Miljacka  
river. 1062/

893. The BiH statement said that Serb forces entrenched in the Jewish 
cemetery in the old city fired into the Marijin Dvor neighbourhood, hitting 
the Parliament building, government headquarters and two fire-gutted office 
towers. 1063/ BiH military sources also said that Serb attackers were firing 
with heavy 82 millimetre mortars, automatic weapons and anti-aircraft cannon 
on many parts of the city. 1064/

894. Commenting on the above attacks, French Colonel Armiel Davout, deputy 
UNPROFOR commander in the Sarajevo sector told a news conference that "I am 
obliged to say that all of the (Serbian) weapons are not concentrated". Davout 
said that UN military monitors reported firing into Sarajevo from Serbian 
heavy weapons that were deployed outside the so-called UN observed 
"concentration areas" and inside seven of the 11 zones. 1065/

895. At Tilava, a mountainous area south of Sarajevo, at least a dozen 122 
millimetre Serbian artillery guns were employed in the field.  The Serbian 
Commander, Captain Savo Simi�, was observed by three United Nations officials 
but fired one volley in what he said was a response to an attack by BiH 
Government forces in the suburb of Ilidža. 1066/

896. The five-member BiH Presidency said that the western Sarajevo community 
of Doglodi, predominantly Croatian, had been overrun by Serbian tanks and that 
a large but unspecified number of persons had been killed and injured in what 
it termed a "massacre". 1067/

(b)  Local reported events

897. The BiH Presidency announced that it would not go to next Friday's peace 
talks in Geneva because Serb forces had not lived up to their side of 
agreements made last week. The announcement, reported on Sarajevo radio, was 
met by a sharp upsurge of mid-morning firing which shattered a two-day lull in 
the city. The radio report said: "The Presidency of Bosnia-Hercegovina 
announces it will not go to Geneva because Karadži� did not live up to 
conditions". 1068/
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(c)  International reported events

898. In Geneva, a UN spokesman said Cyrus Vance, co-chairman of the Yugoslav 
peace talks, was shocked over the withdrawal of the BiH government from the 
negotiations and said that the meeting would go ahead. 1069/

899. Late in the day, the United Nations Security Council adopted Security 
Council Resolution 776, authorizing an expanded peace-keeping force in BiH to 
protect convoys of food and medicine for civilians. The vote was 12 to zero 
with China, India and Zimbabwe sustaining on the resolution allowing the UN to 
increase the 1,500 troops in Sarajevo to as many as 7,500 deployed (with 
approximately 6,000 troops from NATO countries)  throughout BiH. 1070/ China 
reportedly opposed an additional US-sponsored clause to allow UNPROFOR to use 
force. 1071/

15.  15/9/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as relatively calm in the 
early hours. Serb forces reportedly shelled Stup and attacked government 
positions near the airport. A column of Serb tanks reportedly razed houses in 
Azi�i. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Washington Post.

Targets Hit: Stup area; government positions around the airport; civilian 
targets in downtown Sarajevo. Source(s): Washington Post.

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: In 24 hours it was reported that nearly 30 Sarajevo residents had 
been killed and 170 wounded by Serb tank and artillery fire. 1072/ The BiH 
Public Health Ministry reported that 28 people were killed and 170 were 
injured in Sarajevo on this day. 1073/ Source(s): Washington Post; BiH 
Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

900. The city was reported as relatively calm in the early hours. 1074/

901. Sarajevo radio said that Serb forces shelled the previously peaceful 
Croat dominated Stup suburb in apparent retaliation for attempts by Muslim 
gunmen to disarm local Serbs.  
 
902. Using tank units that had been hidden from UN weapons monitors, Serb 
militia forces reportedly attacked BiH government positions near Sarajevo 
airport.  A column of 10 Serb tanks razed houses in the government-held 
western suburb of Azi�i, while another 10 tanks in the Serb-controlled 
district south-west of the city pounded government positions around the 
airport as well as civilian targets in downtown Sarajevo. 1075/

(b)  Local reported events

903. There were varying accounts of what had transpired in Sarajevo on 
Monday. Some sources said the BiH forces started the exchange by firing 
several shells at Serbian positions in the hills from howitzers hidden in 
basement ramps of the Olympic Stadium, only a few hundred metres from the 
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city's northern front. Another theory was that the shelling, accompanied by a 
tank-backed Serbian assault across a key front on the city's southern flank, 
was part of a greater design to cut the city in two and weaken BiH control. 
Sources in the city said that the suddenness of the shelling, accompanied by 
almost simultaneous air strikes to the north by aeroplanes from a Yugoslav 
Federal Air Force base in Banja Luka, pointed to a coordinated  
offensive. 1076/

(c)  International reported events

904. Unnamed sources said that BiH Foreign Minister Haris Silajdži� would 
participate in the peace talks with Serbian and Croatian representatives in 
Geneva on 18 September. 1077/

16.  16/9/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb tanks were reportedly again in action 
against Stup while mortar fire also hit the Old Town and the Ciglana district. 
Muslim-held suburbs were reportedly hit by sporadic mortar fire at night. 
Muslim civilians were reportedly driven from their homes near Mt. Romanija. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Muslim suburbs (overnight); the Old Town and the Ciglana 
district; Stup. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that 16 people were 
killed and 63 were injured in Sarajevo on this day. 1078/ Source(s): BiH 
Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 
905. Sarajevo radio said that the Muslim suburbs were hit by sporadic mortar 
fire during the night. 1079/

906. Sarajevo radio said that mortar fire hit the Old Town and the Ciglana 
district, and Serb tanks had again been in action against the western suburb 
of Stup. 1080/

(c)  Local reported events

907. The Assembly of the Serb Republic at a session in Bijeljina adopted a 
statement urging the authorities in Sarajevo to declare a cease-fire before 
the opening of the Geneva Conference on 18 September. The statement, carried 
by SRNA, a Bosnian Serb news agency, said that Serb forces would also be 
ordered to cease fire before the opening of the conference. 1081/

908. BiH reports said that Muslims were being driven from their homes around 
Mount Romanija near Sarajevo in fresh "ethnic cleansing" by Serbs. 1082/
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909. A UNHCR official said that food for the city's population had dwindled 
to a three day's supply, consisting mainly of rice and flour. There was a 
serious shortage of protein in the form of canned meat, fish, powdered eggs 
and milk, he added. 1083/

910. A water department official said that a mortar bomb on Monday fractured 
the main water pipe supplying the city. "There's no water at all", a worker at 
the Old Town hospital said. "We're walking around with buckets trying to find 
some". 1084/

911. About 120 Jews, mainly women and children, left the city at dawn en 
route to Split, a spokesman for the Jewish community said. The spokesman said 
that everyone who was unlikely to survive the upcoming winter and the 
worsening conditions in Sarajevo were being evacuated. 1085/

912. A UNHCR issued report stated that the Italian relief aeroplane that 
crashed in BiH was downed by a missile, but did not say who fired the  
missile. 1086/

(c)  International reported events

913. The peace conference co-chairmen met separately with Macedonian Minister 
for Internal Affairs, Frokovski and Ibrahim Rugova, leader of Kosovo 
Albanians. 1087/

17.  17/9/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling and street fighting in the city lasted 
until midnight in what Sarajevo radio called Sarajevo's "worst day of hell". 
Artillery pounded the central Stari Grad and Centar districts, the Novo 
Sarajevo area, Novi Grad, Dobrinja and Vogoš�a to the north. 1088/ More than 
400 shells were fired by 4:00 p.m.. Source(s): Reuters; Reuters (18/9/92 
report). 
 
Targets Hit: Apartment buildings and the television station in Alipašino 
Polje; UNPROFOR headquarters in Alipašino Polje (the Engineering building of 
the BiH Telecommunications Department); the Old Town; Hrasno; Mojmilo; the 
Alipašino Polje area; the Stup area; Dogladi; the Central Stari Grad and 
Centar Districts; the Novo Sarajevo area; Novi Grad; Dobrinja; and Vogoš�a. 
Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: The UNPROFOR mission narrowly escaped casualties when 
two shells fired by unknown sources hit its headquarters in Alipašino Polje. A 
30 millimetre anti-aircraft round exploded at about 11:00 a.m. in an empty 
room on the third floor of the Engineering building of the BiH 
Telecommunications Department. A 122 millimetre artillery round then crashed 
through the front of the largely glass building, exited through a fourth-floor 
rear window, and bounced down a fire escape and rolled into a parking lot 
without exploding. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Health Ministry reported that during the 24 hour period 
beginning at 1:00 p.m. Wednesday, at least nine people were killed and 60 
others injured in Sarajevo. 1089/ Source(s): United Press International. 
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Narrative of Events: 

914. Fierce fighting was reported in Sarajevo on the eve of new peace talks 
and Serbian gunners reportedly shelled the city with heavy weapons hidden from 
UN scrutiny, UN officials and news reports said. 1090/ According to reports, 
an artillery duel raged in downtown Sarajevo as the BiH delegation left for 
renewed peace talks in Geneva. The delegation, headed by BiH Foreign Minister 
Haris Silajdzic, went overland to Split to catch a flight to Geneva. Their 
departure was delayed by pre-dawn shelling. 1091/

915. Infantry clashes and shelling commenced at about 6 a.m. in several 
neighbourhoods less than a mile from the downtown and in western suburbs that 
had been the focal point of an attempted advance by tank-backed Serbian 
forces. Grey clouds of dust and smoke from burning buildings could be seen 
over the Hrasno, Alipašino Polje and Nedžari�i areas amid shellfire. It was 
reported that Serb shells scored direct hits on apartment buildings and the 
television station in Alipašino Polje. 1092/

916. The UNPROFOR Mission narrowly escaped casualties when two shells fired 
by unknown sources hit its headquarters in the western suburb of Alipašino 
Polje. A 30 millimetre anti-aircraft round exploded at about 11:00 a.m. in an 
empty room on the third floor of the Engineering building of the BiH 
Telecommunications Department, said New Zealand Colonel Richard Grey. A 122 
millimetre artillery round then crashed through the front of the largely glass 
building, exited a fourth-floor rear window, bounced down a fire escape and 
rolled into a parking lot without exploding, said Grey. "There was a good 
chance there could have been some casualties had it exploded", said Grey, who 
noted that it was the fifth time a large calibre round had hit the building 
without detonating. 1093/

917. Sarajevo radio said that Serbian multiple-launch rockets and mortar 
rounds burst on the fringes of the old city, as well as in Hrasno, Mojmilo and 
Alipašino Polje. 1094/

918. UN sources also said that Serbian tanks hidden from UN monitoring, fired 
rounds at targets in Sarajevo's western, predominantly Croatian suburbs of 
Stup and Dogladi to support a Serbian armour-backed thrust. It was reported 
that the advance, which began Monday under the diversionary cover of a nine-
hour-long bombardment of Sarajevo, appeared designed to reclaim land recently 
lost to BiH forces who were intent to break the Serbian siege of the  
city. 1095/

919. It was also reported that BiH defenders launched fresh attacks to try to 
break out toward Ilidža to the south-west. 1096/

920. Shelling and street fighting in the city lasted until midnight in what 
Sarajevo radio called Sarajevo's "worst day of hell". Artillery pounded the 
central Stari Grad and Centar districts, the Novo Sarajevo area, Novi Grad, 
Dobrinja and Vogoš�a to the north. 1097/

(b)  Local reported events

921. In a statement released early in the day, BiH President Alija 
Izetbegovi� reversed the Presidency's decision on Monday to pull out of the 
Geneva talks. He said the decision had been "carefully reconsidered" and that 
it had been decided it would be "more useful" to go. He warned, however, that 
although the delegation would be present in Geneva, it would not participate 
in the talks unless the Serbian side honoured commitments it made at the 
London conference on Yugoslavia last week. 1098/
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922. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži� announced that the composition of 
the Serb delegation to the Geneva Conference would be top level, including: 
himself, Presidency member Dr. Nikola Koljevi�, Assembly Chairman MomMilo 
Krajišnik, and Foreign Minister Dr. Aleksa Buha. 1099/

18.  18/9/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serbian forces launched a new thrust against BiH 
lines on the northern fringe of Sarajevo less than an hour before the opening 
of the new round of peace talks in Geneva. The Serbian attack out of the 
Vogoš�a area coincided with Serbian shellfire into the city and a fifth day of 
fierce battles on the city's western edge, which had been shrouded by black 
smoke from a huge fire. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The Vogoš�a area; the Kobilja Glava residential neighbourhood 
bordering Vogoš�a; the Bistrik area of the old city; the Qengi� Vila 
residential area (shells struck a plastic newspaper kiosk and a warehouse); 
the northern district of BuMa Potok; the Alipašino Polje district. Source(s): 
United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Residents of Kobilja Glava and the Bistrik district of 
the old city said that many people had taken to their basements and one man 
(Jamel BeMirevi�, a businessman living in Bistrik), said that several people 
had been injured from shells originating from Trebevi�; in the Qengi� Vila 
residential area, shelling set a plastic kiosk aflame and an artillery round 
hit a warehouse. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: It was reported that at least three people were killed and 10 
wounded in artillery attacks in the northern district of BuMa Potok while six 
people were wounded in a bombardment of the Alipašino Polje district late in 
the day. The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that 25 people were killed 
and 185 were wounded in Sarajevo on this date. 1100/ Source(s): Reuters; BiH 
Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

923. Serbian forces launched a new thrust against BiH lines on the northern 
fringe of Sarajevo less than an hour before the opening of the new round of 
peace talks in Geneva. The Serbian attack out of the Vogoš�a area coincided 
with Serbian shellfire into the city and a fifth day of fierce battles on the 
city's western edge, which had been shrouded by black smoke from a huge fire. 
Sarajevo radio said that Serbian forces opened the attack at Vogoš�a at about 
9:20 a.m., only 40 minutes before the scheduled start of the Geneva peace 
conference. The attack was confirmed by UNPROFOR sources who added that the 
Serbs continued to use heavy weapons retained outside 11 UN monitored sites. 
The Serbian forces holding most of Vogoš�a reportedly launched their latest 
attack under the cover of heavy fire from tanks, howitzers and mortars, 
Sarajevo radio said. It said the thrust was directed against fringe areas of 
the northern suburb captured in recent weeks by BiH troops fighting to break 
the Serbian siege. In confirming the attack, UN sources said Serbian gunners 
also unleashed artillery rounds into Kobilja Glava, a residential 
neighbourhood bordering Vogoš�a and the Muslim-dominated old city. Residents 
of Kobilja Glava and the Bistrik district of the old city contacted by 
telephone said that many people had taken to their basements. "We are under 
fire", said Jamel BeMirevi�, a businessman living in Bistrik. "Several people 
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have been injured". He said that much of the shelling came from Serbian guns 
deployed at Trebevi�, a hilltop where the bobsled run built for the 1984 
Olympics is located. Serbian anti-aircraft shells were reported to have 
blasted into the Qengi� Vila residential area, setting a plastic newspaper 
kiosk aflame, and an artillery round slammed into a warehouse. 1101/

924. Fighting, meanwhile, persisted for a fifth day across the city's western 
suburbs of Ilidža, Stup, Oteš, and Dogladi. The UN said that both sides 
exchanged artillery fire but that more than 50% of the shelling since 7:00 
a.m. was from Serbian heavy weapons hidden from UN monitoring. 1102/

925. It was reported that at least three people were killed and 10 wounded in 
artillery attacks in the northern district of BuMa Potok, while six people 
were wounded in a bombardment of the Alipašino Polje district late in the  
day. 1103/

(b)  International reported events

926. Leaders of the warring Yugoslav factions refused to sit at the same 
tables as officials began a new round of internationally mediated peace talks 
that were overshadowed by resumed shelling in Sarajevo. Speaking in advance of 
the fresh round of peace negotiations, UN envoy Cyrus Vance expressed little 
optimism that the bargaining could rapidly end the fighting. Other UN 
officials also cautioned against too much optimism. "Given the fact they won't 
even talk directly to each other, there doesn't seem a lot of hope", a senior 
UN negotiator who requested anonymity said before the meetings opened. "It 
looks like the Afghan talks all over again". 1104/ BiH Foreign Minister Haris 
Silajdži� told reporters that Karadži� and his team were "war  
criminals". 1105/

927. Radovan Karadži� said at a press conference after his first meeting with 
the co-chairmen that "the Muslims have the unrealistic objective of having all 
of Bosnia-Hercegovina to themselves", and proposed instead that BiH be 
partitioned into a "confederation" of three states, one for Serbs, one for 
Croats, and one for Muslims. 1106/

928. The United States accused Serbs of escalating their "unjustified" 
shelling of the city and stated that an effort to impose United Nations 
control of heavy weapons had failed. But State Department spokesman Richard 
Boucher said that there was no reason to abandon the UN move. Of the more than 
400 mortar and artillery shells fired by 4:00 p.m. on Thursday, most were 
Serbian. BiH mortars fired back but were heavily outgunned. Noting that 
Sarajevo had suffered heavy shelling on Thursday and Friday, Boucher said that 
shelling was taking place both from sites where heavy weapons had been 
assembled under UN monitors and from undeclared sites. "It's clear to us that 
the Serbs have not concentrated all their heavy weapons despite their 
commitment to do so and they in fact have increased their indiscriminate, 
unjustified shelling of Sarajevo", he told reporters. 1107/

19.  19/9/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting reportedly eased around Sarajevo with 
clashes and shellfire flaring intermittently throughout the day, mainly around 
the western suburb of Stup and between the city's northern outskirts of Hotonj 
and the Serb-held town of Vogoš�a, Sarajevo radio and military officials said. 
However, the city centre reportedly suffered intense bombardment in the 
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evening. Source(s): United Press International; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The area around Stup; the area between the northern outskirts of 
Hotonj and Vogoš�a; Hrasno; Nedžari�i; Mojmilo; Dobrinja; the city centre (in 
the evening); the area beside Holiday Inn; the Parliament building; an old 
television tower in Pofali�i (a hill in the northern part of the city where 
there were reported to be BiH artillery emplacements). Source(s): United Press 
International; Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Numerous homes were reportedly razed by Serb tank fire 
in Stup; Serb mortar attacks reportedly struck BiH positions in Hrasno, 
Nedžari�i, Mojmilo and Dobrinja; the city centre reportedly suffered intense 
bombardment in the evening with shells landing at around 7:00 p.m. just beside 
the Holiday Inn. Five or six floors of the Parliament building were reportedly 
in flames after shelling at 5:00 p.m.. Several explosions were seen next to an 
old television tower in Pofali�i (a hill in the northern part of the city), 
where it was reported that earlier in the day, Serb forces tried to wipe out 
BiH artillery emplacements. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters; 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that 21 people were 
killed and 170 were wounded on this date in Sarajevo. 1108/ Source(s): BiH 
Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

929. Fighting reportedly eased around Sarajevo with clashes and shellfire 
flaring intermittently throughout the day, mainly around the western suburb of 
Stup and between the city's northern outskirts of Hotonj and the Serb-held 
town of Vogoš�a, Sarajevo radio and military officials said. But, a senior 
UNPROFOR official said that the violence was "at least 30 percent less" than 
the previous five days of assaults at Stup and along the Vogoš�a-Hotonj front. 
The drop in fighting coincided with accounts from refugees and local 
commanders that the Serbian thrusts forced BiH troops to retreat on both 
fronts. The reports contradicted official government statements that the 
Serbian assaults had been repelled. 1109/

930. Ahmed Rizvo, the BiH commander in Hotonj, said his units retreated at 
least 100 yards on Friday evening, abandoning to Serb fighters the topmost 
ridge of a strategic mountain. "The first line has been moved. Our defenders 
are now 150 to 200 metres back", said Hebib Sevko, 54 a Bosnian Muslim 
electrician from Stup. Sevko was among at least 1,460 men, women and children 
who fled by trucks, cars, buses and foot into Sarajevo shortly before midnight 
Friday after what they said was 27 hours of pointblank Serbian tank fire into 
their homes. "My home was totally destroyed. It was flattened", said Djuro 
Kuzman, 58, a Serb among refugees put up at an elementary school in the 
Alipašino Polje district of the city. Refugees said that at least 30 homes 
were systematically razed by Serbian tank fire that killed at least six people 
and wounded 15 others since Thursday. An evacuation was finally ordered, they 
said, when their pleas for assistance went unheeded by BiH military 
headquarters. 1110/

931. It was reported that Serb militia launched mortar attacks on BiH 
positions in Hrasno, Nedžari�i, Mojmilo and Dobrinja, local journalists  
said. 1111/

932. The city centre reportedly suffered intense bombardment in the evening 
with shells landing at around 7:00 p.m. just beside the Holiday Inn. Five or 
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six floors of the parliament building were reportedly in flames, after 
shelling at 5:00 p.m.. Several explosions were seen next to an old television 
tower in Pofali�i (a hill in the northern part of the city), where it was 
reported that earlier in the day, Serb gunners tried to wipe out BiH artillery 
emplacements. 1112/

(b)  Local reported events

933. Dag Espeland, a UNHCR logistics manager, said fighting in Ilidža, a 
Serb-held suburb bordering Stup, prevented a British humanitarian aid convoy 
from entering Sarajevo with food supplies. The convoy was forced to return to 
Vitez, Espeland said. He said that it was the third day that fighting had 
prevented aid trucks from delivering food to the city. 1113/

934. Over 300 people, many from a BiH special forces unit, attended a funeral 
in the morning at the Lion Cemetery where at least 10 Muslim soldiers killed 
during the last two days of fighting in Stup were buried. 1114/

(c)  International reported events

935. In Geneva, representatives of the warring factions agreed to conditions 
for reopening Sarajevo airport and resumption of a UN relief airlift. As a 
result, UN High Commissioner for Refugees Sadako Ogata said she was calling 
for resumption of the airlift suspended after an Italian relief aeroplane was 
shot down two weeks ago while approaching Sarajevo. However little other 
progress was reported. UN sources said that the warring factions still refused 
to speak to each other directly and the talks were being conducted by 
mediators shuttling back and forth between the delegations. 1115/

936. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži� stated that Serbs and Croats could 
peacefully divide BiH, but that no pact was possible with the Muslim-led BiH 
Government. 1116/

937. Haris Silajdži�, head of the Bosnian Muslim negotiating team, stated 
that the tripartite talks in Geneva would soon become bilateral because a 
Muslim-Croatian coalition would be formed. He said that the delegation, in 
addition to two Muslims and two Serbs (Lazovi� and Pejanovi�), would include 
two Croats and that a special place would be reserved for Bosnian Croat leader 
Mate Boban. Boban, however, categorically rejected such a possibility and 
stressed, rather, that two members of the Muslim delegation, Parliament Vice 
Chairman Mariofil Ljubi� and Minister Miljenko Brki�, had joined the Croatian 
delegation. Boban was accompanied at the news conference by Ljubi� and  
Brki�. 1117/

20.  20/9/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Occasional shelling and gunfire was heard around 
the city. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja; Stup; Hrasno; Vogoš�a; the Lion Cemetery in Sarajevo. 
Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: At 11:30 a.m., mourners burying the bodies of 12 war 
victims scattered when two mortar shells exploded outside the Lion Cemetery. 
The mortars hit a road dividing the cemetery from the Koševo Hospital where 
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the wounded were taken. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that 16 people were killed 
and 66 were wounded on this date in Sarajevo. 1118/ The BiH Public Health 
Ministry also reported that to date 2,252 people had been killed, 13,059 had 
been heavily wounded, 15,576 had been lightly wounded and 7,120 were missing. 
Of these numbers 225 children had been killed, 3,264 had been heavily wounded, 
3,894 had been lightly wounded and 712 were missing. 1119/ Source(s): BiH 
Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

938. Occasional shelling and gunfire was heard around the city. Unknown 
gunners reportedly fired machine-gun rounds towards a UN convoy travelling 
from the airport to UNPROFOR headquarters. No one was hit. 1120/ Mortars 
reportedly hit the suburbs of Dobrinja and Stup and there were also sporadic 
exchanges in Hrasno and Vogoš�a, Sarajevo radio journalists reported. 1121/

939. At 11:30 a.m., mourners burying the bodies of 12 war victims scattered 
when two mortar shells exploded outside the Lion Cemetery in Sarajevo. The 
mortars hit a road dividing the cemetery from the Koševo Hospital. The 
cemetery was screened by trees, but the presence of people was plainly visible 
from the surrounding hills. The wounded were evacuated to the Koševo Hospital, 
situated several hundred metres from the cemetery. 1122/

(b)  Local reported events

940. A UN aeroplane flew into Sarajevo airport at 11:20 a.m. to test 
conditions for resuming aid flights after a near three-week hiatus. The flight 
also heralded stepped-up planning for a boost in the 1,500 troop UNPROFOR, 
bringing in the French Deputy Commander Morillon of the contingent for talks 
with the warring factions on the expansion authorized last week by the UN 
Security Council. 1123/

941. Electricity and water supplies to the city had still not been fully 
restored, Sarajevo radio reported. The radio said that water would be 
transported in water tanks to areas in short supply. It renewed an appeal to 
citizens to boil water before consumption in order to avoid disease. 1124/

(c)  International reported events

942. Yugoslav Ambassador Dragomir Djoki� warned in a letter to the UN 
Security Council Chairman, that the recommendation to ban Yugoslavia from the 
General Assembly was a dangerous precedent which could threaten the peace 
talks and encourage those who advocated the war option. The letter stated that 
the recommendation was "a bad decision, politically unacceptable and legally 
unfounded". 1125/

943. United States President Bush nominated Victor Jackovich, Mara M. Letica, 
and E. Allan Wendt as ambassadors to BiH, Croatia, and Slovenia respectively. 
The statement from the White House press office read, "With the nomination of 
ambassadors, the establishment of full diplomatic relations with those three 
states will be complete. The task of the ambassadors will be to foster the 
vital political, economic, and commercial partnership between the United 
States and those states, including the development of democratic and market 
economy-oriented reforms. 1126/
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21.  21/9/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy fighting hit the city, ending a one-day 
lull and cutting power to most of the city. Shellfire and infantry battles 
began at around 8:00 a.m. across the ridgelines and slopes of ŽuM Mountain and 
around Vogoš�a, and raged throughout the day. Fighting also erupted around 
Stup. Serbian shellfire hit parts of the downtown, Mojmilo and Dobrinja. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Several neighbourhoods near the downtown; Hrasno; Mojmilo; 
Dobrinja. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: A 110-kilowatt feeder cable was allegedly destroyed by 
Serbian forces, but it was not clear whether this was caused by shelling or 
some other means. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The Health Ministry said that at least 22 people had been killed 
and 64 others injured in Sarajevo during the 24 hour period ending at 1:00 
p.m.. 1127/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

944. Heavy fighting hit the city, ending a one-day lull and cutting power to 
most of the city. Shellfire and infantry fights began at around 8:00 a.m. 
across the ridgelines and slopes of ŽuM Mountain, which divided the northern 
verge of Sarajevo and Serb-held areas around the town of Vogoš�a, and raged 
throughout the day. UNPROFOR sources confirmed serious fighting along the 
front spanning ŽuM mountain. Nirmin Silajdži�, a BiH officer in the front line 
suburb of Hotonj on the eastern edge of ŽuM, said that Serbian gunners laid 
down intense artillery barrages in advance of a "wave" of infantry attacks, 
which he claimed were beaten back. Fighting and shellfire also flared in 
several neighbourhoods near the downtown. 1128/

945. Witnesses said that fighting then erupted around Stup to the west, which 
tank-backed Serbian units had been trying to capture for just over a week in 
an apparent attempt to consolidate their grip on the potentially weakest point 
in their blockade. 1129/

946. Explosions and gunfire marked the outbreak of clashes in Hrasno and 
Sarajevo radio said that Serbian shellfire hit parts of the downtown and the 
suburbs of Mojmilo and Dobrinja. 1130/

947. Shortly after 10:00 a.m., electricity was cut to most of the city. The 
BiH government blamed the disruption on the destruction of a 110-kilowatt 
feeder cable by Serbian forces bent on "using electricity . . . as a method of 
pressure against the citizens of Sarajevo". The allegation was made by Energy 
and Industry Minister Rusmir MahmutMehaji� in a letter to UN special envoy 
Cyrus Vance and European Community mediator Lord David Owen. MahmutMehaji�
said that the alleged Serbian act violated an accord reached in Geneva on 
Sunday in which the warring factions agreed to safeguard electricity and water 
services. 1131/
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(b)  International reported events

948. The first round of talks of the Working Group in Geneva ended.  Fred 
Eckhard, spokesman for the co-chairmen, said that the leaders of the three 
delegations, Karadži�, Silajdži�, and Boban, expressed a readiness to return 
when necessary. Talks were scheduled to resume at a lower level on 22 
September with Nikola Koljevi� and Aleksa Buha representing the Bosnian  
Serbs. 1132/

949. BiH President Izetbegovi� attended the 47th session of the UN General 
Assembly and met with Croatian President Franjo Tudjman in the first of a 
series of meeting with various statesmen attending the session. The two 
presidents stressed the need for future cooperation in light of intensified 
aggression against BiH. 1133/

22.  22/9/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting was reported to ease around Sarajevo 
with sporadic clashes and artillery fire reported after a day of fierce 
clashes on the western and northern edges of the city. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja; Stup; a Red Cross soup kitchen on Blagoje Parovi�
Street (in the evening); Cetinjska Street (in the evening). Source(s): 
Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Three people were killed and 28 wounded when a Serbian 
mortar shell hit a Red Cross soup kitchen on Blagoje Parovi� Street in the 
evening; at about the same time as the soup kitchen shelling, another mortar 
shell exploded at Cetinjska Street, wounding at least 17 people. Source(s): 
Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Three people were killed and 28 wounded when a Serbian mortar 
shell hit a Red Cross soup kitchen on Blagoje Parovi� Street in the evening; 
at about the same time as the soup kitchen shelling, another mortar shell 
exploded at Cetinjska Street, wounding at least 17 people. Source(s): Reuters; 
United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

950. Fighting was reported to ease around Sarajevo with sporadic clashes and 
artillery fire reported after a day of fierce clashes on the western and 
northern edges of the city. 1134/ Sarajevo radio said that Serb forces shelled 
the suburb of Dobrinja and the mainly Croat quarter of Stup. 1135/
951. Three people were killed and 28 were wounded from a Serbian mortar shell 
that slammed into a Red Cross soup kitchen on Blagoje Parovi� Street in the 
evening, Sarajevo radio reported. 1136/

952. At about the same time as the soup kitchen shelling, another mortar 
shell exploded at Cetinjska Street, wounding at least 17 people, Sarajevo 
radio said. 1137/
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(b)  Local reported events

953. General Phillipe Morillon of UNPROFOR stated that UN troops would be 
posted along corridors in BiH to ensure humanitarian aid deliveries under a 
major expansion of the force aimed at ending blockades of Sarajevo and other 
towns.  He arrived in Sarajevo on 20 September to begin planning for a 6,000 
troop expansion in the 1,500 member UN force authorized last week by the UN 
Security Council to ensure deliveries of humanitarian assistance.  Morillon 
said that the first step would be to reopen a highway and railway line linking 
Sarajevo with Croatia's Adriatic port city of Split.  As part of the plan, UN 
troops would "take control" of sections of the routes in Ilidža, a Serbian 
stronghold on the western edge of Sarajevo, to permit the free passage of 
goods and people in and out of the city.  Many Sarajevo families had been 
reported to have run out of food because UNHCR truck convoys had been unable 
to make up the shortfall caused by the airlift suspension.  The airlift, which 
carried an average of 200 tons of food and medicines daily, was suspended 
after a 3 September missile attack downed an Italian transport aeroplane, 
killing the four-man crew. 1138/

954. The UNHCR delayed plans to send the first flight with relief supplies 
into Sarajevo. UN officials said an aeroplane would be sent from Zagreb, but 
only to pick up Brigadeer General Phillipe Morillon, the deputy commander of 
the UN peace-keeping forces who had been visiting Sarajevo. 1139/

955. Bosnian Serb forces offered to open 10 land corridors out of Sarajevo to 
enable civilians to leave the city. 1140/

(c)  International reported events

956. At international peace talks in Geneva, the BiH government proposed a 
constitutional framework that would maintain BiH as a single state but 
decentralize power to Serb and Croat regions. The plan was rejected by the 
Serbs through Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži�. 1141/

957. In New York, BiH President Alija Izetbegovi� urged that the UN General 
Assembly either help his country or lift the arms embargo against it. "The 
present arms embargo ties our hands at a time when our country is being 
strangled", he said. "The international community cannot simultaneously 
sidestep its commitment to defend us and nullify our means of defense". 1142/

958. The United Nations General Assembly voted to expel Yugoslavia from its 
ranks and the United States called for Serbia to be investigated for alleged 
war crimes in BiH. The assembly voted by 127 to six with 26 abstentions to 
exclude a member for the first time in the 47 year history of the 
organization. Yugoslavia, comprising only of Serbia and Montenegro, would have 
to reapply for admission and would not be regarded as the successor state of 
the pre-war federation of six republics. The US submitted to the Assembly a 
list of what it said were credible allegations of war crimes committed by Serb 
forces armed by the Yugoslav army. It included killings, the torture of 
prisoners, destruction of property, deportations and the abuse of civilians in 
detention camps. The State Department also indicated that the United Nations 
should set up a commission to investigate the charges and prosecute  
offenders. 1143/

959. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži� condemned the United Nations for 
barring Yugoslavia and announced that he "will no longer make one-sided 
concessions" in future peace negotiations (this was in reference to Serbian 
claims that they had complied with a London peace conference agreement to put 
heavy artillery under UNPROFOR supervision in several locations, including 
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Sarajevo). "The exclusion of Yugoslavia from the United Nations, as in the 
case of our exclusion from the CSCE, is just the continuation of international 
community pressure on the Serbian people", Karadži� told a news conference in 
Belgrade. 1144/

23.  23/9/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fierce overnight fighting eased after dawn to 
intermittent clashes and sniper fire and shelling of civilian areas. Shelling 
resumed in the afternoon with at least a dozen shells hitting the northern 
district of Pofali�i. Serb and BiH forces clashed with artillery and mortar in 
Vogoš�a and other areas in and around the city. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The yard of the Tvornica Armatura factory, located near UNPROFOR 
headquarters on the western end of the city; the northern district of 
Pofali�i; a tall residential building on the road leading west towards the 
airport; Vogoš�a; the Qengi� Vila District; an apartment building in Hrasno. 
Source(s): United Press International; Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: One local worker and two French soldiers with UNPROFOR 
were wounded by shrapnel from a mortar round that exploded as they were 
accompanying workmen trying to cut metal sheeting to repair a high-voltage 
transformer near the yard of the Tvornica Armatura factory; at least a dozen 
shells landed in the northern district of Pofali�i; at least six shells hit a 
tall residential building on the road leading west towards the airport; seven 
people were injured in Dobrinja and 12 others wounded in the Qengi� Vila 
district of the city; one apartment building was set ablaze by mortar fire in 
Hrasno. Source(s): United Press International; Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Serbian sniper fire reported in the city after dawn. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: One local worker and two French soldiers with UNPROFOR were 
wounded by shrapnel from a mortar round that exploded as they were 
accompanying workmen trying to cut metal sheeting to repair a high-voltage 
transformer near the yard of the Tvornica Armatura factory; seven people were 
injured in Dobrinja and 12 others wounded in the Qengi� Vila district of the 
city. The BiH Health Ministry said that at least 14 people had been killed and 
89 others injured in the city during the 24 hour period that ended at 1:00 
p.m.. 1145/ Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

960. Fierce overnight fighting during which Serbian barrages of the city set 
several major fires, eased after dawn to intermittent clashes and Serbian 
sniper fire and shelling of civilian areas, police and news reports said. 
Skirmishes between BiH and Serbian lines along the city's northern front 
prevented a UN supervised team of civilian technicians from repairing an 
overhead cable carrying power to Sarajevo, UNPROFOR officials said. "We made a 
morning attempt and one in the afternoon. At both times there was fighting in 
that area, shelling and mortars, and we could not reach the line", said Razak. 
The BiH government charged that Serbian forces deliberately severed the line 
on Monday, depriving electricity to most of Sarajevo in violation of an 
agreement reached Sunday in Geneva on safeguarding utilities. 1146/
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961. Two French soldiers with UNPROFOR were wounded by shrapnel from a mortar 
round that exploded as they were accompanying workmen trying to repair a high-
voltage transformer station in the city, Sarajevo radio reported. The radio 
blamed Serbian units for firing the mortar round. 1147/ UNPROFOR officials 
said the mortar shell was believed to have been a stray round. It slammed into 
the yard of the Tvornica Armatura factory, located near UNPROFOR headquarters 
on the western end of Sarajevo, as the two French soldiers and two local 
workers were cutting metal sheeting to protect the Sarajevo airport control 
tower, they said. Ukrainian Colonel Viktor Bezrouchenko, the UNPROFOR chief of 
operations, said one local worker was injured along with the French soldiers. 
The incident brought to at least 48 the number of UNPROFOR troops injured 
since May. Four others had been killed. 1148/

962. Shelling resumed in the afternoon in Sarajevo, with at least a dozen 
shells landing in the northern district of Pofali�i. At least six shells hit a 
tall residential building on the road leading west towards the airport. 1149/

963. Serb militia and BiH forces clashed with artillery and mortar in Vogoš�a
in the mountainous north of the city during the evening. Seven people were 
injured in the suburb of Dobrinja and 12 others wounded in the Qengi� Vila 
district of the city. In Hrasno to the south, one apartment was set ablaze by 
mortar fire, local journalists said. 1150/

(b)  Local reported events

964. Bosnian Muslims and Croats signed another agreement in which they 
pledged not to recognize gains and losses of property that resulted from the 
use of force. 1151/

965. A local spokesman for UNPROFOR in Sarajevo said that they planned to 
bring two flights per day into the city from Zagreb with UN replacement troops 
and supplies starting on Thursday. He added that they were not aid  
flights. 1152/

24.  24/9/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling and sniper activity were reported in 
the city. Source(s):  United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: A passenger car at an intersection near the Maršal Tito Barracks; 
a public bus near the same location; an UNPROFOR armoured vehicle in Azi�i. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: At noon a Serbian artillery round smashed into a 
passenger car as it crossed an intersection near the Maršal Tito barracks, 
killing the two occupants; another round scored a direct hit on a public bus 
close to the same location, killing at least one passenger and seriously 
wounding 15 others; at 4:00 p.m., a Canadian captain and six Egyptian soldiers 
were injured in Azi�i after the armoured personnel carrier in which they were 
riding either detonated a mine, or was hit by shelling. Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: At noon a Serbian artillery round smashed into a passenger car as 
it crossed an intersection near the Maršal Tito barracks, killing the two 
occupants; another round scored a direct hit on a public bus close to the same 
location, killing at least one passenger and seriously wounding 15 others; at 
4:00 p.m., a Canadian captain and six Egyptian soldiers were injured in Azi�i
after the armoured personnel carrier in which they were riding either 
detonated a mine, or was hit by shelling. Sarajevo radio said that at least 
six people were killed and 37 others injured during the day from Serbian 
shelling and sniper fire in the city. 1153/ Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

966. Sarajevo radio and Dr. Sead Dezdarovi�, a surgeon at the French 
hospital, said a Serbian artillery round smashed at about noon into a 
passenger car as it crossed an intersection near the former Yugoslav army's 
Maršal Tito Barracks near the downtown, killing the two occupants. A short 
time later, Dr. Dezdarovi� reported that another round scored a direct hit on 
a public bus close to the same location, killing at least one passenger and 
seriously wounding 15 others. The car and bus were using a pot-holed back road 
that had become a major pedestrian and vehicular route into the city centre 
because much of it was shielded by high-rise buildings. 1154/

967. Seven UN soldiers sustained injuries when an explosion hit their 
armoured car. UNPROFOR officials said they were almost certain a land mine 
caused the explosion that wounded a Canadian captain and six Egyptian 
soldiers. BiH fighters, however, contended that the armoured personnel carrier 
in which the seven were riding was hit by a rocket launched by Serbian forces. 
"They fired a rocket from a house", said one BiH soldier, Rusmir Salihspahi�.
UNPROFOR officials and witnesses said the incident occurred at about 4:00 p.m. 
in Azi�i, on the western edge of the city as the armoured car was escorting a 
truck carrying two corpses to a pre-arranged body exchange between BiH and 
Serbian units. "The APC blew up in front of our eyes", said Eileen Kleinman, a 
photographer riding in an armoured Land Rover belonging to the BBC. "Everyone 
just abandoned their vehicles and ran for cover". She and other witnesses said 
that a firefight then erupted between BiH and Serbian units, as the personnel 
carrier blazed in the middle of the road. Another UNPROFOR armoured vehicle 
was dispatched to rescue the wounded and other Egyptian troops who were 
unhurt, and take them back to the UN headquarters. The vehicle was left in the 
road with the bodies inside it. 1155/

(b)  Local reported events

968. Most of Sarajevo was without electricity or water for its fourth 
consecutive day with repairmen being prevented from fixing high-voltage cables 
because of shelling. 1156/

969. UNHCR logistics chief Dag Espeland said that a Swiss company had offered 
to lease the UNHCR three giant Ilyushin-76 cargo aeroplanes of the Russian 
airline, Aeroflot, to deliver food and medicine. He said the cost would be a 
relatively cheap $2 million per month, and that the three aircraft could fly 
150 tons of supplies into Sarajevo's airport per day. He said the aeroplanes 
would go a long way to making up for the loss of the humanitarian airlift.  
Espeland said that truck convoys from Split had managed to provide only a 
daily average of 44 tons of relief, compared to the 183 tons provided by the 
airlift. 1157/
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25.  25/9/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: After sporadic clashes overnight, fighting 
intensified in the morning with Serbian forces firing mortar and howitzer 
shells on downtown Sarajevo and the suburbs. 1158/ Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: Downtown Sarajevo and the suburbs; an unidentified Sarajevo 
street; Vogoš�a; Stup. Source(s): United Press International; Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Shortly after 9:00 a.m. a mortar shell killed a man and 
injured three others in a Sarajevo street; shelling of the city centre left 
two people dead and several wounded and there were reports of at least seven 
shells hitting the area. Source(s): United Press International; Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Shortly after 9:00 a.m., a mortar shell killed a man in a 
Sarajevo street and injured three others, Sarajevo radio said. 1159/ Sarajevo 
radio reported that shelling of the city centre left two people dead and 
several wounded. Source(s): United Press International; Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

970. After sporadic clashes overnight, fighting intensified in the morning 
with Serbian forces blasting mortar and howitzer shells on downtown Sarajevo 
and the suburbs. 1160/

971. Shortly after 9:00 a.m., a mortar shell killed a man in a Sarajevo 
street and injured three others, Sarajevo radio said. 1161/

972. Sarajevo radio reported that shelling of the city centre left two people 
dead and several wounded. There were reports of at least seven shells hitting 
the area. There were also reports of heavy fighting and shelling in the suburb 
of Vogoš�a and in the western suburb of Stup. 1162/

(b)  Local reported events

973. The co-chairmen of the peace conference on 25-26 September visited 
Zagreb and Banja Luka to examine the humanitarian situation in the  
region. 1163/

974. A spokeswoman for UNPROFOR in Zagreb, Jeanny Peterson, denied reports 
that UN troops were planning to pull out of Sarajevo and said the force was 
searching out locations where the 6,000 peacekeepers due to arrive in BiH 
would be deployed. No withdrawal was "planned now or in the foreseeable 
future" she said. However the incoming troops "will not be confined to 
Sarajevo". 1164/

975. An estimated 80% of Sarajevo's 350,000 civilians were reported to be 
without power and running water.  Local Serbian commanders were reported to 
have repeatedly refused to permit work crews from the water company into 
Serbian-held areas to repair pumps, clean filters, or replenish chlorine 
supplies.  Without chlorine, engineers were hampered in their efforts to fight 
potential water-borne epidemics. 1165/
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26.  26/9/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy overnight shelling was reported to have 
eased in the morning. There was intermittent shelling reported thereafter. 
Stup was periodically shelled and Dobrinja came under heavy fire. BiH military 
forces reported that Serb forces made an attempt to break through BiH lines 
with tanks at Ilijaš. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Kobilja Glava; the Dobrinja District; Mount Igman; Stup; Ilidža; 
Hrasno. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Two people were killed and one wounded by a tank shell 
which hit the hillside district of Kobilja Glava, on the north-eastern side of 
the city. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Sporadic sniper fire was heard around the Holiday Inn Hotel 
in the evening. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Two people were killed and one wounded by a tank shell which hit 
the hillside district of Kobilja Glava, on the north-eastern side of the city. 
The BiH Health Ministry reported that in a 24 hour period ending at 1:00 p.m., 
at least 21 people were killed and 104 wounded in Sarajevo. 1166/ Source(s): 
Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

976. Heavy overnight shelling was reported to have eased in the morning, with 
Sarajevo police reporting relative calm. "There was intermittent shelling 
coming from Serbian positions and Serbian snipers continued their activities", 
a police spokesman said. 1167/

977. Local journalists said that two people were killed and one was wounded 
by a tank shell which hit a hillside district, Kobilja Glava, on the north-
eastern side of the city. 1168/

978. The southern suburb of Stup, held by Croats and Muslims, was 
periodically shelled by Serb forces. 1169/

979. The Dobrinja district to the south-west also came under heavy fire from 
mortars and shells. 1170/

980. BiH military sources said that Serbs made a vain attempt to break 
through BiH lines with the aid of tanks at Ilijaš to the north-west. 1171/

981. Sarajevo was blacked out in the evening with no power or running water, 
but artillery flashes were reported to have lit the sky to the south of Mount 
Igman, the BiH-held ridge dominating the southern skyline. Shellfire was also 
heard from the western suburbs of Stup and Ilidža where there had been heavy 
fighting between BiH army and Serb forces over the past two weeks. The 
southern suburb of Hrasno came under fire from what appeared to be Serb 
mortars and tanks during the night while sporadic automatic and sniper fire 
was heard around the Holiday Inn Hotel. This all occurred after what was 
characterized in one report as a "quiet day which gave Sarajevo residents the 
chance to scramble out of doors to collect firewood for the coming winter and 
to hunt for food". 1172/
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(b)  Local reported events

982. The New York Times reported that Biljana Plavši�, a professor of biology 
at the University of Sarajevo and one of three chief Serbian leaders, told the 
BBC last week that the Serbian aim was to seize "everything west of the 
Holiday Inn", which would give the Serbs control over half of Sarajevo. 1173/

27.  27/9/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Renewed clashes were reported along the airport 
road between Serb-held Ilidža and BiH lines at the western end of the city. 
Serb heavy artillery opened up early in the day on the suburb of Dobrinja and 
around Vogoš�a. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja; Vogoš�a. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The SRNA News Agency reported that 14 JNA soldiers were killed, 
dozens wounded and 171 captured when unidentified Muslim forces ambushed a 
column of JNA troops who were pulling out of Sarajevo under UNPROFOR  
escort. 1174/ The Washington Post reported that to date Serb forces had killed 
2,100 city residents, injured more than 25,000 and damaged about 60% of the 
city's homes and apartments. 1175/ The BiH Health Ministry reported that in 
Sarajevo, at least 14 people had been killed and 71 others wounded during the 
24 hour period that ended at 1:00 p.m.. 1176/ The BiH Public Health Ministry 
reported that to date, 2,349 people had been killed, 13,605 had been heavily 
wounded, 15,950 had been lightly wounded, and 7,150 people were missing in 
Sarajevo. Of these numbers, it was reported that 588 children had been killed, 
3,401 had been heavily wounded, 3,798 had been lightly wounded and 730 were 
missing. 1177/ Source(s): Tanjug News Agency; Washington Post; United Press 
International; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

983. Serb heavy artillery opened up early in the day on the suburb of 
Dobrinja and around Vogoš�a to the north-west of the city. 1178/

(b)  Local reported events

984. French General Phillipe Morillon met with Bosnian Serb leader Radovan 
Karadži� and won his agreement "in principle" for expanded road access into 
Sarajevo for humanitarian deliveries, a UN spokesman said. "I can arguably say 
that we have had progress in getting this into operational terms", spokesman 
Adnan Razek said after the meeting in Pale between Karadži� and French General 
Phillipe Morillon, deputy commander of UNPROFOR. Morillon planned to travel 
Monday to Belgrade to discuss the plan for improved road access to Sarajevo 
with Serbian leaders including President Miloševi�, Razek said. 1179/

985. Renewed clashes along the airport road between the Serb-held suburb of 
Ilidža and BiH lines at the western end of the city prompted General Morillon 
to cancel plans to visit the UN mission and drive by armoured car to his 
meeting with Radovan Karadži� in Pale. 1180/
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986. UNHCR officials said three days of fighting in the area of the highway 
had prevented the transfer of aid from the agency warehouse at the airport 
into Sarajevo, which required an average of 220 tons of food daily. 1181/

28.  28/9/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Only small arms fire was heard in the city 
overnight but mortar and tank rounds began hitting the western areas during 
the morning. 1182/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Western areas of the city (in the morning); the cemetery in 
Boljakov Potok in the north-west part of the city (noon); unidentified street 
in western Sarajevo (1:00 p.m.); the area near the UN headquarters. Source(s): 
Reuters; United Press International; New York Times.

Description of Damage: Five mourners were killed and more than 20 were wounded 
when a mortar bomb hit at noon at the cemetery at Boljakov Potok; six 
civilians were wounded at around 1:00 p.m. when a shell landed on a street in 
western Sarajevo. Source(s): Reuters; United Press International; New York 
Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Five mourners were killed and more than 20 were wounded when a 
mortar bomb hit at noon at the cemetery at Boljakov Potok; Six civilians were 
wounded at around 1:00 p.m. when a shell landed on a street in western 
Sarajevo. In the 24 hour period ending at 10:00 a.m., nine people were killed 
and 65 were wounded in Sarajevo, BiH officials said. The total did not include 
those among the 40 to 50 mourners attacked at about noon at the cemetery in 
Boljakov Potok in the north-west part of the city. 1183/ Source(s): Reuters; 
United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

987. Only small arms fire was heard in the city overnight but mortar and tank 
rounds began hitting the western areas during the morning. 1184/

988. BiH radio reported that three mourners were killed and more than 20 were 
wounded when a mortar bomb hit at around noon at a cemetery in Sarajevo. The 
radio blamed "Qetniks" for firing the mortar at the cemetery at Boljakov 
Potok, near the Sarajevo television centre, but there was no proof of 
responsibility. It was later reported that two others died after being brought 
to hospitals. The shells reportedly fell just as the assembled mourners were 
awaiting burial of an elderly woman who had died of natural causes, said 
Bezdrob Muharem, who suffered shrapnel wounds to his back and leg. 1185/

989. Another six civilians were wounded at around 1:00 p.m. when a shell 
landed on a street in western Sarajevo. 1186/

990. Artillery shells fired from Serbian positions in Nedžari�i fell a few 
hundred yards from the United Nations headquarters in Sarajevo. 1187/
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(b)  Local reported events

991. The co-chairmen of the peace conference visited Belgrade. 1188/ Talks in 
Belgrade's Palace of the Federation between Yugoslav President ‚osi� and the 
co-chairmen ended in the evening. Both sides indicated satisfaction with the 
talks and Lord Owen reported that specific progress was made on the issues of 
opening the Belgrade-Zagreb highway and constructing the Maslenica bridge in 
southern Croatia. 1189/

992. Sarajevo radio warned the inhabitants of the city to be ready for a new 
Serb offensive. The radio carried a message from the BiH military command, 
saying Serb forces were concentrated in Vogoš�a, Ilidža, Grbavica and were 
apparently poised for fresh assaults in those areas. (Vogoš�a to the north-
west and Ilidža to the south-west of the city had been under heavy artillery 
attack in recent days, possibly as the prelude to an infantry assault. 
Grbavica, a suburb to the south-west, had also been the frequent scene of 
bitter fighting. BiH military sources said that the Serbs wanted to push north 
from there to cut the city in half). The radio also said that the BiH 
government had sent an official letter of protest to the United Nations in New 
York over the cutting off of water and power supplies to the city by the 
Serbs. 1190/

29.  29/9/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was hit by artillery shells, mortar 
rounds and small arms fire amid dire warnings from the BiH military command of 
an imminent Serbian offensive. The city's worst attacks in weeks were reported 
with shelling activity intensifying at midday. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse; United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Maršal Tito Street; the square near the Roman Catholic Cathedral; 
the Energoinvest Company building; the city centre (hit with particular 
intensity in the afternoon); Vogoš�a; the Old Town; Dobrinja. Source(s): 
Reuters; United Press International; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Artillery shells and mortar rounds hit the main 
thoroughfare, Maršal Tito Street and the square near the Roman Catholic 
Cathedral just as residents were out scouring the shops for food. Several 
rockets fell at around 10:00 a.m. in and around the gutted downtown shopping 
district, hitting homes, shops and offices, killing three people and wounding 
at least 26 others. Rockets slammed into a building near the Magros clothing 
store and showered the pedestrian shopping mall with shrapnel and glass. Glass 
shards and pools of blood could be seen on an adjacent sidewalk just a few 
feet from the flower pots and a hand-lettered sign marking the sport were a 
mortar shell on a bread line on 27 May; the Energoinvest Company building was 
set afire by shelling; tank mortar and artillery attacks were reported in 
Vogoš�a with sporadic shelling reported on the old quarter and the suburb of 
Dobrinja. Source(s): Reuters; United Press International; Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Snipers shot dead at least three people during the morning 
and prevented fire-fighters from extinguishing a blazing city centre 
skyscraper housing the Energoinvest Company which was set afire by  
shelling. 1191/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
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Casualties: Overnight bombardments in Sarajevo reportedly left 11 dead and 26 
wounded, according to figures released by city hospitals and the  
morgue. 1192/; three people were killed and at least 26 others wounded in a 
shelling incident near Maršal Tito Street; snipers shot dead at least three 
people during the morning. Officials said that in the 24 hour period ending at 
10:00 a.m., 15 people were killed in Sarajevo and 90 were wounded. 1193/
Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

993. Sarajevo was hit by artillery shells, mortar rounds and small arms fire 
amid dire warnings from the BiH military command of an imminent Serbian 
offensive. "Fresh troops and heavy weapons have been deployed around the 
besieged city", a military spokesman said. The BiH government had been warning 
of a pre-winter offensive by Serbian forces since the weekend. BiH leader Ejup 
Gani� said in New York that tank movements around the strategic site of 
Grbavica, a good indicator of a major offensive, had increased six-fold and 
reinforcements from Serbia and Montenegro were approaching Višegrad, "burning 
and destroying everything in their path". In Sarajevo itself, the BiH military 
spokesman said Serbian troops were massing in their suburban strongholds of 
Ilidža, Kula and Lukavica, between the airport and the south-west of the city. 
Other key points reinforced over the weekend included Vogoš�a to the north and 
Grbavica, near the city centre but south of the Miljacka River bisecting the 
city from east to west. 1194/

994. Overnight bombardments in Sarajevo reportedly left 11 dead and 26 
wounded, according to figures released by city hospitals and the morgue. 1195/

995. In the city's worst attack in weeks, artillery shells and mortar rounds 
reportedly hit the main thoroughfare, Maršal Tito Street, and the square near 
the Roman Catholic Cathedral just as residents were out scouring the shops for 
food. 1196/ Several rockets fell around 10:00 a.m. in and around the gutted 
downtown shopping district, hitting homes, shops and offices, killing three 
people and wounding at least 26 others, officials said. Sevala Hasovi�,
manager of the Magros clothing store, said she was at the shop when rockets 
slammed into a nearby building used by the BiH military and showered the 
pedestrian shopping mall with shrapnel and glass. "Me and a colleague, we were 
sitting inside and suddenly it exploded", Hasovi� said as she and several co-
workers swept up glass and rubble. "Then we heard people screaming". Glass 
shards and pools of blood could be seen on an adjacent sidewalk just a few 
feet from the flower pots and a hand-lettered sign marking the spot where a 
mortar shell fell on 27 May, killing 18 people waiting in a bread line. 1197/

996. Snipers shot dead at least three people during the morning and prevented 
fire-fighters from extinguishing a blazing city centre skyscraper housing the 
Energoinvest Company which was set afire by shelling. 1198/

997. Shelling intensified midday in a variety of districts throughout the 
city, the centre in particular being shelled in the afternoon and hit with 
rapid-fire canons, machine-guns and assault rifles. 1199/ BiH radio reported 
tank, mortar and artillery attacks in Vogoš�a to the north-west and there was 
sporadic shelling reported in the old quarter and in the suburb of  
Dobrinja. 1200/

(b)  Local reported events

998. The Serbian Radical Party (SRS) group of deputies, the strongest 
opposition party in the Yugoslav parliament, raised the question of the 
"constitutional competency" of ‚osi� and Pani� to negotiate on the state 
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border with Croatia. In a letter to the President of the Yugoslav parliament's 
Chamber of Citizens, Jugoslav Kosti�, the party led by Vojislav Šešelj 
demanded that the question of Prevlaka be placed on the agenda of the 2 
October session. The  group claimed that ‚osi� and Pani� were discussing the 
issue of the Yugoslav state border without the parliament's approval, and that 
the federal parliament was the only body "competent" to decide on changes of 
the country's borders. 1201/

999. French General Phillipe Morillon arrived in Sarajevo and travelled to 
nearby Pale for further talks with Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži� on 
opening a new aid supply corridor to the city. 1202/

1000. Salem Karovi�, chief of the city's water distribution system said that 
Serbs controlling the area around the city's main water supply at Bacevo 
turned off the supply to Sarajevo on Sunday night, in apparent violation of an 
agreement made one week earlier at the peace talks in Geneva. 1203/

1001. The city received its first delivery of humanitarian supplies in four 
days (some 80 metric tons carried in 12 trucks), but only after a showdown in 
which UN officials backed by French troops obtained the release of four 
Bosnian Muslim drivers and a local UN worker in an eight-truck convoy detained 
by Serbian militiamen. 1204/

1002. UNHCR warned that up to 400,000 people could die in the approaching 
winter in BiH.  UNHCR spokeswoman Silvana Foa said: "We now have a situation 
where people are unable to return home, they are unable to seek asylum, they 
have nothing for the winter. We are going to see a lot of people die", she 
said, adding that the international community must provide emergency 
assistance. 1205/

(c)  International reported events

1003. The co-chairmen of the peace conference met with BiH President 
Izetbegovi� in Geneva. 1206/ Izetbegovi� reported to have said that he had 
agreed to the demilitarization of Sarajevo. 1207/

1004. In Washington, Pentagon spokesman Pete Williams said that US aircraft 
would soon resume relief flights to Sarajevo but that "precise details" must 
still be worked out. Diplomatic sources taking part in the Peace Conference on 
the former Yugoslavia said in Geneva earlier that the airlift would be resumed 
in 24 to 48 hours. The UNHCR was still trying to obtain "commitments to get a 
secure corridor" from the warring parties in the country, Williams said. 1208/

30.  30/9/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: BiH health officials reported that in the 24 hour period that 
ended at 10:00 a.m., seven people were killed and 54 were wounded in  
Sarajevo. 1209/ Source(s): United Press International. 
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Narrative of Events: 

1005. It was reported that Serb forces evicted up to 200 non-Serbs from their 
homes in a resumption of "ethnic cleansing" operations in Sarajevo, ordering 
them on short notice to vacate their homes and cross into BiH-controlled 
territory, UN and BiH officials said.  A UN source said the Red Cross 
estimated 150 people were forced from their homes in Grbavica in the southern 
part of Sarajevo, while a BiH police source estimated 200 people were 
involved. 1210/

1006. Some of the family members taken to a police station after crossing by 
foot from the northern side of the Miljacka River said they were given 10 
minute warnings to pack their belongings and leave. "It's happened a couple of 
times" previously but on a smaller scale, said Senada Kreso of the BiH 
International Press Centre, who said most of those expelled in the incident of 
"urban ethnic cleansing" were women and the elderly. 1211/

1007. It was reported that BiH officials said they knew no reason for the 
incident, but they speculated it might indicate that Serb militiamen were 
preparing for the start of the harsh Balkan winter. Those expelled from the 
area along the Serb front lines were mostly Bosnian Muslims. 1212/

(b)  Local reported events

1008. UNPROFOR's Sarajevo commander Brigadier General Hussein Abdel Razek, met 
with Bosnian Serb leaders for several hours at their military headquarters in 
Lukavica to continue seeking agreements allowing for the restoration of 
electricity and water and protection for utility workers. 1213/

1009. The city's hospital reportedly ran out of diesel fuel needed for its 
electrical generator at about 1:00 p.m. and doctors were forced to perform 
surgery for a while under the light of a bulb connected to an automobile 
battery. A spokesman for UNPROFOR said that they later supplied the hospital 
with four to five tons of diesel fuel. 1214/

(c)  International reported events

1010. Presidents Tudjman and ‚osi� met in Geneva under the auspices of the co-
chairmen. 1215/

1011. Talks in Geneva ended with the signing of a joint settlement by Tudjman, 
‚osi� and the co-chairmen. The statement assessed that it was necessary to 
normalize relations between Croatia and Yugoslavia through mutual recognition 
on the basis of the London Conference conclusions and declared that both 
countries would make possible the return of all refugees to their homes 
through emergency measures. The presidents also agreed among other issues, to 
solve all problems peacefully and refrain from ethnic cleansing. They agreed 
to meet again on 20 October in the presence of the co-chairmen. 1216/

G.  October 1992

1.  1/10/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling was reported as light as the city 
remained relatively quiet through much of the day until Serbian forces on the 
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hills overlooking the city launched two artillery attacks. Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo's two main hospitals reported that at least five people 
were killed and 105 injured during attacks. 1217/ Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 
1012. Fighting was reported as "light" in Sarajevo.  The city remained 
relatively quiet through much of the day until Serbian militia forces on the 
hills overlooking the city launched two artillery attacks.  One person was 
killed in the fighting and 59 others were wounded. 1218/

(b)  Local reported events

1013. Serb forces reportedly evicted up to 500 non-Serbs from their homes in 
Sarajevo, ordering them (on short notice) to vacate their homes and cross into 
BiH controlled territory, often times under gunfire. 1219/ The Serbian 
soldiers directing the eviction reportedly stole jewelry and money from these 
people.  Some of the soldiers reportedly wore the black jumpsuits and double-
headed eagle badges of the paramilitary faction led by Željko Ražnjatovi�
(Arkan). 1220/

(c)  International reported events

1014. Mediators Cyrus Vance and Lord Owen announced that the warring factions 
had agreed to talks on the demilitarization of Sarajevo. 1221/

1015. The United States announced that it would resume relief flights to 
Sarajevo on Saturday. 1222/

1016. President Bush decided to support a ban on Serbian combat flights over 
BiH. 1223/

2.  2/10/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Artillery attacks from Serbian forces in the 
hills overlooking Sarajevo continued. A reported Serbian infantry attack 
across the bridge at Vrbanja crossing the Miljacka was said to have been 
pushed back. Ground fighting was also reported in Stup and Hrasno. A machine-
gun battle raged near the Holiday Inn. Source(s): United Press International; 
Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 
1017. Artillery attacks from Serbian forces in the hills overlooking Sarajevo 
continued.  Tank shells, mortar rounds and grenades were fired on the city 
from Vogoš�a, a suburb behind the hills north of Sarajevo, and from Borija, a 
neighbourhood on a hill east of the city. 1224/

1018. Radio reports said Serbian forces attempted an infantry attack across 
the bridge at Vrbanja, crossing the Miljacka River running through central 
Sarajevo, but were pushed back by BiH defenders. 1225/

1019. Ground fighting was reported in BiH controlled Stup on the western 
fringe of Sarajevo. 1226/

1020. An intense machine-gun battle was fought around the Holiday Inn near 
central Sarajevo.  There was also fighting in the Muslim held suburb of Hrasno 
as Moslem and Serb forces continued attacks on each other. 1227/

(b)  Local reported events

1021. The New York Times reported that at least 150 Muslim women and teen-age 
girls who had crossed in Government-held areas of Sarajevo in recent weeks 
were said to be in advanced stages of pregnancy and had asserted that they 
became pregnant after being raped by Serbian nationalist fighters.  They also 
said they had been imprisoned for months afterward in an attempt to keep them 
from having abortions. 1228/

3.  3/10/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was hit with sporadic shelling 
throughout the day, including anti-aircraft machine-gun and sniper fire. 
Artillery shells hit the neighbourhoods of Dolac Malta and Qengi� Vila in the 
evening. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Dolac Malta and Qengi� Vila neighbourhoods (Friday evening). 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Three people were killed and 15 others wounded 
(including six children) when artillery shells hit the residential 
neighbourhoods of Dolac Malta and Qengi� Vila Friday evening. An apartment 
block in Qengi� Vila was still burning on Saturday when the district was again 
hit by mortars. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported throughout the day. Source(s): 
United Press International. 
 
Casualties: Three people were killed and 15 others wounded (including six 
children) when artillery shells hit the residential neighbourhoods of Dolac 
Malta and Qengi� Vila Friday evening;  at least five people were injured by 
attacks in Oteš. Source(s): Reuters; United Press International. 
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Narrative of Events: 

1022. At least five people were injured by the attacks in Oteš, in the 
southern part of the capital. 1229/

1023. In Sarajevo, three people were killed and 15 others wounded when 
artillery shells hit the residential neighbourhoods of Dolac Malta and Qengi�
Vila Friday evening.  An apartment block in Qengi� Vila was still burning on 
Saturday when the district was hit again by mortars.  Six children were among 
the wounded.  Ten year-old Saša Vojinovi�, a Serb, had his left leg blown off, 
while Muslim Ema Karoji�, aged seven, had her spleen, a kidney and part of her 
intestine removed because of shrapnel wounds. 1230/

(b)  Local reported events

1024. A US transport aeroplane made two deliveries of humanitarian aid  to 
Sarajevo. 1231/

1025. The first ground relief convoy in three days (nine trucks) from Split 
reached Sarajevo. 1232/

1026. ICRC sources announced that the warring factions in BiH had agreed to 
release "unilaterally and unconditionally" by the end of the month all 
prisoners not charged with serious human rights violations. 1233/

4.  4/10/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling of Sarajevo by Serbian forces continued 
at around 10:30 a.m., including the sporadic artillery and tank bombardment of 
the city's Old Town section. BiH and Serb infantry forces fought with small 
arms in Hrasno, and shellfire was reported in Dobrinja, Vasin Han, Mojmilo and 
Stup. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja; Vasin Han; Mojmilo; Vojvoda Putnik; Stup; the Old Town 
section, the central part of the city. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Four mortars fell on Vojvoda Putnik, wounding a number 
of people. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Snipers were active in the new part of the city, wounding at 
least one woman at Pero Kosori� square. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: One woman was wounded by sniper fire at Pero Kosori� square. In 
the last 24 hours four persons were killed and 57 wounded in Sarajevo. 1234/
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1027. BiH and Serb infantry forces fought with small arms in Hrasno, a 
neighbourhood where there was nightly fighting.  The positions of the two 
sides were separated in places by a single residential street. 1235/ Shellfire 
was reported in Dobrinja, Vasin Han and Mojmilo.  Sarajevo radio reported that 
four mortars fell on Vojvoda Putnik street wounding a number of people. 1236/

1028. Shelling was reported in Stup, the western district flanking a main 
access route into the city. 1237/
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1029. Shelling of Sarajevo by Serbian forces continued at around 10:30 a.m., 
including the sporadic artillery and tank bombardment of the city's Old Town 
section.  Anti-aircraft machine-guns and artillery guns also shot sporadically 
from Sarajevo's Jewish cemetery and the Zlatište hill into the central part of 
the city.  Snipers were also active in the new part of the city, wounding at 
least one woman at Pero Kosori� square. 1238/

(b)  Local reported events

1030. Four UN sponsored relief flights landed in Sarajevo before poor weather 
conditions halted more arrivals. 1239/

5.  5/10/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic overnight shelling was reported 
throughout the city, particularly in the south-western area of Dobrinja. 
Serbian forces from Vraca in the south hills fired a barrage of artillery into 
the city in the morning that heavily damaged and set fire to numerous 
buildings. Shelling was also reported in Hrasno, Hum Hill and Vogoš�a. 
Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Apartment buildings (some along Darovalaca Krvi Street); an 
electrical utility building (Elektroprivreda building); a television 
transmitter (on Hum Hill); south-western Dobrinja; downtown Sarajevo; the Old 
Town section; Pero Kosori� Square; three apartment buildings and two office 
buildings (one belonging to the municipal administration) in the Hrasno 
district; the Holiday Inn; the Post Telegraph and Telephone building and a 
nearby tobacco factory; numerous houses adjacent to shelled office buildings; 
Vogoš�a; a water truck in Pofali�i. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Serbian forces in the hills fired scores of artillery 
rounds that heavily damaged or set fire to apartment buildings, an electrical 
utility and television transmitter. Numerous apartment buildings along 
Darovalaca Krvi Street were bombarded and set on fire. The television 
transmitter on Hum Hill, took a direct hit.  Between 50 and 100 injured people 
were brought to the Koševo hospital complex, mostly from the Old Town section 
and Pero Kosori� Square which was bombarded. Thick black smoke poured from a 
downtown office of Elektroprivreda, the main electricity supplier; In the 
Hrasno district, shelling set fire to three apartment buildings and two office 
buildings (one belonging to the municipal administration). Workers inside the 
municipal building said that it was struck by two mortar rounds. The downtown 
Holiday Inn was hit at around 8:15 a.m. on the fifth floor facing toward 
Grbavica and set on fire. Rockets hit and set fire to the downtown offices of 
the Post Telegraph and Telephone building and a nearby tobacco factory. Houses 
around the offices hit in Sarajevo were also badly damaged and burning. At 
around 9:00 a.m., a water truck that brought water daily to Pofali�i, in the 
north-central part of the city was directly hit while driving along a road. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Sporadic sniper fire into the city began at around 7:00 
a.m.. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: Between 50 and 100 injured were taken to the Koševo hospital 
complex, mostly from the centre of the Old Town section and Pero Kosori�
Square; Clinics in the Pero Kosori� square neighbourhood reported they had 
received nine dead and 21 wounded by mid-afternoon--all of them civilians and 
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most of them victims of tank and sniper fire. 1240/ Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1031. Serbian forces in the hills overlooking Sarajevo fired scores of 
artillery rounds that heavily damaged or set fire to apartment buildings, an 
electrical utility and a television transmitter.  The attacks began with 
sporadic overnight shelling throughout the city, particularly in the south-
western area of Dobrinja and escalated into a heavy downtown attack involving 
grenades, mortars and tank fire.  Between 50 and 100 injured people were 
brought to the Koševo hospital complex, mostly from the centre of the Old Town 
section and Pero Kosori� Square, a front-line area just south of the Miljacka 
River.  Thick black smoke poured from a downtown business office of 
Elektroprivreda, BiH main electricity supplier. 1241/

1032. In the Hrasno district, shelling set fire to three apartment buildings 
and two office buildings, one of them belonging to the municipal 
administration.  Workers inside said it was struck by two mortar rounds and 
that the fire was started by phosphorus bullets fired from anti-aircraft  
guns. 1242/

1033. Clinics in the Pero Kosori� square neighbourhood reported they had 
received nine dead and 21 wounded by mid-afternoon, all of them civilians and 
most of them victims of tank and sniper fire. 1243/

1034. The morning barrage on the capital came from Serbian-controlled areas of 
Vraca, a hilly area in the southern part of the city, and nearby Ozrenska 
Street, according to Sarajevo radio.  Mortars, grenades and tank shells 
repeatedly hit Pero Kosori� Square, killing and injuring an unknown number of 
people, the radio said.  The bombardment also hit numerous apartment buildings 
along Darovalaca Krvi Street, setting them on fire. Sporadic sniper firing 
into the city also began around 7:00 a.m., the radio reported. 1244/

1035. The downtown Holiday Inn, which housed many foreign journalists, was 
also hit around 8:15 a.m. on the fifth floor facing toward Grbavica, and set 
on fire.  Two journalists working for the French television network TF-1 were 
slightly injured by flying glass on the ground floor, said Amra Abadži�, a
translator for the Reuters news agency. 1245/

1036. Rockets hit and set fire to the downtown offices of the Post Telegraph 
and Telephone building and a nearby tobacco factory, Sarajevo radio reported.  
The attack on the telephone exchange building caused unknown damage but no 
reported injuries, according to Enes Arnautovi�, general director of PTT in 
Sarajevo. 1246/

1037. Houses around the offices hit in Sarajevo were also badly damaged and 
burning, Sarajevo radio reported.  The television transmitter on Hum Hill, to 
the north of the city also took a direct hit, it said.  Around 9:00 a.m., a 
water truck that brought water daily to Pofali�i, in the north-central part of 
the city, was directly hit while driving along a road.  Vogoš�a, a northern 
suburb of Sarajevo also suffered a heavy grenade attack during the morning 
Sarajevo radio reported. 1247/

(b)  Local reported events

1038. Attacks followed a relatively quiet weekend and came one day before the 
head of the newly formed UNPROFOR operation for BiH was due to visit Sarajevo 
and meet again with Bosnian Serb leaders.  Topics for the meeting were 
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expected to include the new headquarters for the UNPROFOR command.  UNPROFOR 
officials were hoping to place it in Ilidža to help break a main bottleneck 
for humanitarian aid convoys reaching Sarajevo by land. 1248/

1039. Electricity and water supplies to Sarajevo, which had been out of 
commission between several days and several weeks across the city, remained 
out of commission despite continued efforts by UNPROFOR troops to accompany 
repair crews to damaged facilities.  Sarajevo radio said that electricity had 
been restored to the city's main wellfield and pumping station in the Serbian-
controlled western suburb of BaMevo, allowing service to be resumed in the 
adjacent Serbian-controlled city of Ilidža, but it said the lines serving 
Sarajevo remained badly damaged.  Telephone service inside the city, which was 
partially disconnected two days prior because of a lack of fuel for 
electricity generators, was restored Monday, but it was reported that there 
was only enough diesel fuel to run the system for another two days. 1249/

1040. A 10 truck convoy organized by the UNHCR brought another 100 tons of 
food aid to Sarajevo, but workers were prevented by the heavy shelling from 
unloading, according to Marc Vachon, the UNHCR's chief of logistics at the 
Sarajevo airport. 1250/

(c)  International reported events

1041. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži� announced in Geneva that the Serb 
Republic of BiH categorically rejected the US proposal to the UN Security 
Council for an air-exclusion zone over BiH "except for humanitarian flights" 
and asserted that the proposal was an attempt to secure a strategic advantage 
for the Bosnian Muslim forces, which was not in accordance with the decisions 
of the London Conference. In a letter to the Security Council, Karadži� warned 
that the Serb side had no choice but to ignore any proposal for a ban on 
flights. In a statement to Tanjug, Karadži� also confirmed a warning that if 
the proposal to neutralize the flights passed, his side would abandon all 
negotiations within the International Conference on Yugoslavia and close down 
its mission in Geneva. 1251/

1042. The US Senate passed its foreign aid bill, which included $35 million 
for refugee assistance to the former Yugoslavia. 1252/

6.  6/10/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: There was sporadic shelling of Stari Grad and 
Dobrinja. The city was reportedly bombarded by Serbian forces. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Stari Grad area; Dobrinja. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Twenty-four people were reported killed and 133 others wounded in 
Sarajevo in the last 24 hours. 1253/ Source(s): United Press International. 
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Narrative of Events: 

1043. There was sporadic shelling of Stari Grad, the district next to 
Sarajevo's Old Town, where the city's eastern front line was located. Shelling 
was also reported in Dobrinja. 1254/

1044. Serbian military sources said that BiH forces were amassing troops 
around Mount Igman, south of the city, possibly in preparation for a drive to 
reclaim parts of Sarajevo. 1255/

(b)  International reported events

1045. The United Nations Security Council unanimously passed Resolution 780 to 
set up a war crimes commission to "examine grave breaches of international 
humanitarian law". It called on governments and organizations to collect data 
on suspected war crimes and submit it to the UN within 30 days. The resolution 
provided few details on the "Commission of Experts" to be created. 1256/

1046. Co-Chairman Vance met with the Croatian Deputy Prime Minister and BiH 
Government representatives in Geneva. 1257/

1047. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži� told Tanjug reporters that the 
Bosnian Serb delegation had informed the organizers of the Geneva Conference 
that "the Serbian side has temporarily and voluntarily given up flying sorties 
on condition that the Muslims refrain from taking any further offensive 
action". 1258/

7.  7/10/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serbian artillery batteries stepped up their 
bombardment of Muslim neighbourhoods in the morning and the shelling of Hrasno 
continued. Source(s): Washington Post; New York Times.

Targets Hit: Muslim neighbourhoods; Hrasno (including a group of four 21 story 
apartment buildings dominating the district); a civilian complex, Alipašino 
Polje, just across from UNPROFOR headquarters; Vogoš�a (including the road 
connecting it with Sarajevo); the area near the BiH Presidency building. 
Source(s): Washington Post; New York Times; United Press International; 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Serb forces fired repeatedly at a group of four 21 
story apartment buildings dominating the district, using incendiary shells to 
start them afire. Two of the buildings were gutted and the other two destroyed 
above the 10th floors. At least 1,000 people were left homeless and 17 people 
were reported killed. Source(s): Washington Post; New York Times; United Press 
International; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: In Hrasno, the destruction of a group of four 21 story apartment 
buildings left 17 people dead and 1,000 people homeless. Source(s): New York 
Times.
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Narrative of Events: 

1048. Serbian artillery batteries surrounding Sarajevo stepped up their 
bombardment of Muslim neighbourhoods in what the government radio described as 
"one of the most hellish mornings since the beginning of the war".  Heavy 
ground fighting was reported in several areas of the city, and the continued 
Serb shelling made it difficult to distribute supplies flown in since the 
resumption of the UN sponsored airlift. 1259/

1049. The shelling of Hrasno continued.  Serb forces fired repeatedly at a 
group of four 21 story apartment buildings dominating the district, using 
incendiary shells to set them afire.  Two of the buildings were gutted and the 
other two destroyed above the 10th floors. The Sarajevo fire department did 
not have the capabilities to pump water above the 10th story of buildings.  At 
least 1,000 people were left homeless and 17 people were reported  
killed. 1260/

1050. A civilian apartment complex, Alipašino Polje, just across the street 
from UNPROFOR headquarters was shelled. 1261/

1051. Serbian forces based in Poljine shot artillery and tank fire into the 
northern suburb of Vogoš�a and onto the road connecting it with  
Sarajevo. 1262/

1052. Heavy 155 millimetre artillery shells and mortar bombs fell near the BiH 
Presidency building for over an hour. 1263/

(b)  Local reported events

1053. The Mixed Military Working Group chaired by UNPROFOR General Morillon 
met in Sarajevo, but the BiH Government representatives failed to  
attend. 1264/

(c)  International reported events

1054. BiH Foreign Minister Silajdži� questioned the relevance of the talks in 
Geneva and appealed to the Security Council for the London accords to be 
implemented and for BiH to be able to defend itself. 1265/

1055. The United States, Britain and France agreed to ban Serb warplanes over 
BiH. 1266/

8.  8/10/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The warring factions regrouped after three days 
of heavy fighting, but sporadic clashes were reported. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: UNPROFOR headquarters. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Two Egyptian UN soldiers were wounded when their 
headquarters came under mortar fire. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: Sporadic clashes killed at least one and wounded 26. Two of the 
wounded included UN soldiers hit when their headquarters came under mortar 
fire. 1267/ At least 37 people were killed and 190 wounded in BiH in 24 hours 
of fighting that ended at 10:00 a.m., about one third of them in  
Sarajevo. 1268/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1056. Warring factions in Sarajevo regrouped after three days of heavy 
fighting, but sporadic clashes killed at least one and wounded 26, including 
two Egyptian UN soldiers who were hit when their headquarters came under 
mortar fire. 1269/

(b)  Local reported events

1057. French General Phillipe Morillon, commander of UN forces, reached an 
agreement with Serb leaders to restore water, electricity and gas to parts of 
Sarajevo and ensure freedom of movement. 1270/

1058. None of the 11 scheduled UNHCR humanitarian aid delivery flights reached 
the city, although 24 trucks arrived with some 200 tons of food and other 
supplies. 1271/

9.  9/10/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was relatively quiet with sporadic 
fighting and intermittent shelling. 1272/ Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: In the 24 hour period that ended at 10:00 a.m. 12 people were 
killed and 62 others wounded in Sarajevo. 1273/ Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1059. Sarajevo was relatively quiet with sporadic fighting and intermittent 
shelling. 1274/

(b)  Local reported events

1060. Serbian and Croatian forces in BiH agreed to a cease-fire. 1275/

1061. Sir Donald Accession, special representative of the World Health 
Organization in Sarajevo, warned that the city's warehouses were empty.  To 
keep the 380,000 people trapped there alive, he said, would require flying in 
240 tons of food every day.  Otherwise, "children will begin to die of 
starvation in about four weeks, [and] adults about four weeks later". 1276/
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(c)  International reported events

1062. The UN Security Council imposed a ban on military flights over BiH.  UN 
Security Council Resolution 780 banned all combat flights over BiH, but it did 
not authorize military enforcement of the ban. 1277/

10.  10/10/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was bombarded. Some 1500 shells fell 
throughout the day around Ilijaš, just north of the city. 1278/ Source(s): 
United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: A group of children in an unspecified section of Sarajevo; 
Ilijaš. Source(s): Helsinki Watch; United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: A mortar was fired into a crowd of children in 
Sarajevo, killing three and wounding 10. Source(s): Helsinki Watch; United 
Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: A mortar from Serbian artillery was fired into a crowd of children 
in Sarajevo, killing three and wounding 10.  At least two of the wounded had 
limbs amputated. One victim was a 16 year-old girl named Samra Kapetanovi�,
the other two were a five year-old girl and a 10 year-old boy. At Koševo 
Hospital in Sarajevo, nine dead and 70 seriously wounded civilians had been 
received by the trauma unit. A total of 43 people were reported killed and 194 
wounded by bombardment in two days; 1279/ one UN soldier was killed and three 
injured when their vehicle hit a landmine in Sarajevo. 1280/ Source(s): 
Helsinki Watch. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1063. A mortar from Serbian artillery was fired into a crowd of children in 
Sarajevo, killing three and wounding 10.  At least two of the wounded had 
limbs amputated. One victim was a 16 year-old girl named Samra Kapetanovi�,
the other two were a five year-old girl and a 10 year-old boy. At Koševo 
Hospital in Sarajevo, nine dead and 70 seriously wounded civilians had been 
received by the trauma unit. A total of 43 people were reported killed and 194 
wounded by bombardment in two days. 1281/

1064. One UN soldier was killed and three injured when their vehicle hit a 
landmine in Sarajevo. 1282/

1065. Some 1,500 shells fell throughout the day around Ilijaš, just north of 
Sarajevo. 1283/

(c)  International reported events

1066. The peace conference co-chairmen, visited Moscow for talks with Russian 
Foreign Minister Kozyrev. 1284/
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11.  11/10/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: To date, more than 600 children had been killed in the six-month 
siege of Sarajevo, and nearly 800 children were listed as missing. 1285/ In 
the 24 hour period ending at 10:00 a.m. six people were killed and 20 injured 
in Sarajevo. 1286/ Source(s): New York Times; United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1067. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1068. Co-Chairman Cyrus Vance met with Bosnian Serb leader Radovan  
Karadži�. 1287/

12.  12/10/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: United Nations military peacekeepers carried 
through their promise to begin publishing statistics on the amount of 
artillery each side in Sarajevo was firing.  The statistics made no 
distinction between military and civilian targets.  The most recent daily UN 
artillery statements released reported for the 24 hour period from 5:00 p.m. 
Sunday to 5:00 p.m. Monday, listed 137 rounds hitting BiH controlled areas and 
35 rounds hitting Serbian controlled ares.  The cumulative total for the first 
six days of the report, dating back to 5:00 p.m. on 6 October listed 896 
shells reaching BiH controlled territory and 273 shells reaching Serbian 
controlled territory. 1288/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Vogoš�a; Stup; an UNPROFOR flight descending into the city 
(target not hit). Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1069. The city remained relatively quiet, although there was some anti-
aircraft fire in Vogoš�a, north of the city.  Police attributed the lull to 
the presence in the city of General Phillipe Morillon. 1289/

1070. There was shelling all day in Stup on the outskirts of Sarajevo. 1290/
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1071. An UNPROFOR flight into Sarajevo was fired on during its descent into 
the city. 1291/

(b)  Local reported events

1072. A second meeting of the Mixed Military Working Group was held in 
Sarajevo, but again it was not attended by BiH Government  
representatives. 1292/

1073. Montenegro adopted a new constitution that officially made it part of 
FRY. 1293/

13.  13/10/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR's daily survey of arms fire in the 
Sarajevo area indicated that UN observers recorded a total of 21 rounds of 
large artillery fired onto Serbian-controlled areas and 91 rounds reaching 
BiH-controlled territory during the 24 hour period that ended at 5:00 p.m. 
Tuesday. 1294/ Although there had been no major fighting in almost a week, 
sniper fire was reported throughout the city. Source(s): United Press 
International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Sarajevo's power lines; the outskirts of the Old Town. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Mortar bombs destroyed Sarajevo's power lines just 
hours before electricity was to be restored. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Snipers were reported at various intersections in the city. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1074. Mortar bombs destroyed Sarajevo's power lines just hours before 
electricity was to be restored.  It was reported that 90% of the attempts to 
repair Sarajevo's electrical lines "have been aborted because of attacks on 
the technicians by one party or the other". 1295/

1075. It was reported that a United Nations passenger aeroplane was shot at on 
its approach to Sarajevo and a bullet went through the cockpit and almost hit 
the navigator. 1296/

1076. Although there had been no major fighting in almost a week, snipers 
retained their grip on intersections, small arms fire erupted without warning 
and mortar bombs sporadically hit the outskirts of the Old Town. 1297/

(b)  Local reported events

1077. The Red Cross reported that the city's cemeteries were so full that 
bodies were being buried at the Olympic Stadium complex. 1298/
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(c)  International reported events

1078. At talks in Geneva, Bosnian Serb leader Karadži� pledged to return 
Serbian aeroplanes to Yugoslav airfields under UN supervision. Yugoslav Prime 
Minister Pani� agreed. 1299/

14.  14/10/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR, in their daily survey, said that 11 
rounds of large artillery were fired onto Serbian-controlled areas around 
Sarajevo and 41 rounds reached BiH-controlled areas during the 24 hour period 
that ended at 5:00 p.m. Wednesday. 1300/ Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1079. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1080. Natural gas supplies were restored to Sarajevo. 1301/

(c)  International reported events

1081. Peace conference co-chairman Cyrus Vance briefed the UN Security Council 
on peace conference developments. 1302/

15.  15/10/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that 35 rounds of large 
artillery were observed falling onto Serbian-controlled areas around Sarajevo 
and three rounds were seen reaching BiH-controlled territory during the 24 
hour period that ended at 5:00 p.m. Thursday.  These were reportedly the 
lowest numbers in the six-month siege.  UNPROFOR also reported that despite 
almost daily clashes, the front lines in Sarajevo had not significantly 
changed in three months. 1303/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
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Narrative of Events: 

1082. BiH forces barricaded the airport access road in violation of an 
agreement with UN peace-keeping forces, totally halting UN humanitarian aid 
deliveries in what was described as a defensive action to block a planned 
Serbian offensive. 1304/

16.  16/10/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR's daily survey stated that a total of 
14 rounds of large artillery were observed falling onto Serbian-controlled 
areas around Sarajevo and 24 rounds were seen reaching BiH-controlled 
territory during the 24 hour period that ended at 5:00 p.m. Friday. 1305/
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Area near UN peacekeepers trying to restore electrical power and 
resume humanitarian aid deliveries. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1083. UN Peacekeepers tried to restore electrical power and resume 
humanitarian aid deliveries to the city but were forced to back down after 
separate teams were confronted by a rocket-toting soldier, shot at by a 
gunman, and encountered tank-fire. 1306/

(b)  Local reported events

1084. Serbian leader Radovan Karadži� met with Mrs. Ogata of the  UNHCR, to 
discuss the refugee situation in BiH. 1307/

1085. Water services were restored. 1308/

(c)  International reported events

1086. The peace conference co-chairmen met with Macedonian President, 
Gligorov, in Geneva. 1309/

1087. BiH Foreign Minister Silajdži� again called for the lifting of the UN 
arms embargo so that BiH could control itself against, "the insane, Bolshevik-
turned-fascist regime" in Serbia. 1310/

1088. The European Council expressed outrage over the "savage breaches" of 
international law in the former Yugoslavia. In an effort to stave off a winter 
tragedy, the Council stated that it would increase the flow of food and 
medical aid. EC President Jacques Delors stated that $600 million would be 
needed between January and March. 1311/

1089. US President Bush signed a bill to end Yugoslavia's most favoured nation 
status. 1312/
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17.  17/10/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR officials, in their daily survey, said 
that 70 rounds of large artillery were observed falling onto Serbian-
controlled areas in Sarajevo and 65 rounds were observed reaching BiH-
controlled territory during the 24 hour period that ended at 5:00 p.m. 
Saturday. 1313/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Apartment buildings in the north of Sarajevo. Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sarajevo faced sporadic sniper fire throughout the day. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1090. BiH forces ended a three-day standoff and accepted a UN plan to remove a 
blockade of the city's main airport access road in exchange for UN 
peacekeepers installing a retractable barricade to hold back Serbian  
tanks. 1314/

1091. Sarajevo faced sporadic grenade and sniper fire throughout the day, some 
of which hit apartment buildings in the north, as battles continued on the 
ground between BiH and Serbian forces along the western part of the  
city. 1315/

(c)  International reported events

1092. The peace conference co-chairmen met with Yugoslav Prime Minister  
Pani�. 1316/

18.  18/10/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A daylong aggression was reported which included 
a fierce three hour artillery duel in Sarajevo and in the Hrasno area. 
Source(s): New York Times; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The city flour mill; the area near a water tanker truck; the 
French Hospital (four shells); the suburb of Hrasno, as well as the city 
centre and other outlying districts (during the morning and afternoon); the 
Sarajevo public transportation network at its main location and others 
throughout the city. Source(s): Helsinki Watch, New York Times; Reuters; the 
Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: A huge yellow cloud burst from the city flour mill 
after it was struck by Serbian shellfire. Officials said that essential 
machinery and a number of silos had been destroyed; a middle-aged woman was 
killed by a mortar fragment as she went to get water from a tanker truck;  
another report stated that during a three-hour artillery duel, 150 people were 
taken to city hospitals during the morning and afternoon (11 died on arrival 
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and six died later. Most of the shells, fired from the Serb-held Grbavica 
area, fell on the southern suburb of Hrasno, with the city centre and other 
outlying districts also hit. Source(s): Helsinki Watch, New York Times;
Reuters; the Government of BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Twenty people were reported killed and more than 130 hurt, 
including at least a dozen whose arms and legs had to be amputated as a result 
of wounds from exploding shells.  The dead included a middle-aged woman hit by 
a mortar fragment as she went to get water from a tanker truck, and a 10 year-
old boy who was hit while outside playing with friends. French Hospital 
officials said that all but two of the 56 casualties brought in were 
civilians; during a three-hour artillery duel, 150 people were taken to city 
hospitals during the morning and afternoon (11 died on arrival and six died 
later. Most of the shells, fired from the Serb-held Grbavica area, fell on the 
southern suburb of Hrasno, with the city centre and other outlying districts 
also hit. Source(s): New York Times; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1093. Serbian forces attacked the Sarajevo flour mill, reportedly leaving only 
enough flour for bread and pasta supplies for 36 hours. A huge yellow cloud--
presumably grain and flour--burst from the mill after Serbian tank, anti-
aircraft and artillery guns opened fire at targets across the city.  Officials 
at the mill said that essential machinery and a number of silos had been 
destroyed. This was seen as a major blow to the city where many of the 
residents had survived for months on a diet consisting mostly of bread and 
pasta. 1317/

1094. The attack was part of a daylong aggression in which at least 20 people 
were reported killed and more than 130 hurt, including at least a dozen whose 
arms and legs had to be amputated as a result of wounds from exploding shells.  
The dead included a middle-aged woman hit by a mortar fragment as she went to 
get water from a tanker truck, and a 10 year-old boy who was hit while outside 
playing with friends.  Four tank shells hit the French Hospital in the city 
centre (renamed recently in recognition of French medical supplies that had 
sustained the hospital through the siege).  Hospital officials said that all 
but two of the 56 casualties brought in were civilians. 1318/

1095. A fierce, three-hour artillery duel in Sarajevo flooded hospitals with 
casualties.  Doctors said almost 150 people were taken into the city's 
hospitals during the morning and afternoon.  Eleven of them died on arrival, 
six died later.  Most of the shells, fired from the Serb-held Grbavica area, 
fell on the southern suburb of Hrasno.  But the city centre and other outlying 
districts were also hit. 1319/

1096. The Sarajevo public transportation network was shelled at its main 
location and at others throughout the city, according to a report from the 
Government of BiH. 1320/ The report stated that seven workers had been 
killed, and 25 wounded in shelling of the public transportation network since 
the beginning of hostilities in April 1992.  It also stated that its 
buildings, and complete transportation infrastructure have been either damaged 
or destroyed along with 362 vehicles (83% of its transportation capacity).  
The extent of damage to the public transportation network was estimated at 
$58,542,000 US, and to the city's roads at $25,240,017 US. 1321/
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(b)  Local reported events

1097. Yugoslav President ‚osi� called for the immediate demilitarization of 
Sarajevo so that the city's trapped citizens could receive relief. 1322/

1098. UN peacekeepers succeeded in reopening the Sarajevo airport road. 1323/

(c)  International reported events

1099. Peace conference co-chairman, Cyrus Vance, met with Yugoslav Prime 
Minister Pani�, and then with Bosnian Serb, Nikola Koljevi�. 1324/

19.  19/10/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR officials, in their daily survey said 
that during the 24 hour period ending at 5:00 p.m. Monday, 57 rounds of heavy 
artillery fire fell onto BiH-controlled areas around Sarajevo, compared to 23 
rounds reaching Serbian controlled areas. 1325/ Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: Electricity and water transmission facilities; unspecified parts 
of Sarajevo. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Electricity and water service went off after 11:44 a.m. 
after hits on transmission facilities; dozens of people were injured from 
shelling in the city. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Serbian gunners shelled Sarajevo with artillery fire that wounded 
dozens of people.  Doctors at the Koševo hospital complex treated at least 34 
injured (22 civilians and 12 combatants).  One patient died. 1326/ Source(s): 
United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1100. Sarajevo had electricity and water from 8:46 p.m. Sunday until 11:44 
Monday.  These utilities were cut when transmission facilities were hit. 1327/

1101. Serbian gunners shelled Sarajevo with artillery fire that wounded dozens 
of people.  Doctors at the Koševo hospital complex treated at least 34 injured 
(22 civilians and 12 combatants).  One patient died. 1328/

(b)  International reported events

1102. Presidents ‚osi� and Izetbegovi� met in Geneva under the auspices of the  
co-chairmen. 1329/

1103. President ‚osi� left the Palais des Nations at 8:00 p.m., on the advice 
of a doctor after five hours of negotiations to go to his hotel to  
rest. 1330/

1104. It was reported that the Bosnian Serbs informed the peace conference co-
chairmen that all of their aeroplanes had been placed into hangars. 1331/
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20.  20/10/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Event: 

1105. At approximately 4:30 p.m., a small group of Serbian soldiers guarding 
Sarajevo's main airport road stopped two UN marked armoured personnel carriers 
and detained the city's top UN military officer for 10 minutes before allowing 
him to pass.  At least 10 other UN vehicles also reported being stopped in a 
similar manner but were allowed to pass after showing identification through 
their windows. 1332/

1106. The main land route into Sarajevo was closed after shelling in  
Mostar. 1333/

(b)  International reported events

1107. Presidents Tudjman and ‚osi� held a second meeting in Geneva under the 
auspices of the co-chairmen. They reaffirmed their plan to reopen the highway 
running from Zagreb to Belgrade and indicated their hope to set up liaison 
offices. 1334/

21.  21/10/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR officials in their daily survey, said 
that 15 rounds of large artillery fire were observed falling onto Serbian-
controlled territory around Sarajevo, and 33 rounds were seen reaching BiH-
controlled territory during the 24 hour period ending at 5:00 p.m.  
Wednesday. 1335/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: A French UNPROFOR soldier was shot and wounded by a sniper 
firing from BiH-controlled territory while escorting aid deliveries. 
Source(s): United Press  International. 
 
Casualties: A French UNPROFOR soldier was wounded by sniper fire. In the 24 
hour period ending at 10:00 a.m. three people were killed and 43 others were 
injured in Sarajevo. 1336/ Source(s): United Press International. 
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Narrative of Events: 

1108. A French UNPROFOR soldier was shot and wounded by a sniper firing from 
BiH-controlled territory while the soldier was escorting aid deliveries in a 
Serbian-controlled section of Sarajevo. 1337/

(b)  Local reported events

1109. Humanitarian aid flights to Sarajevo were suspended while the United 
Nations assessed security along the approach to the airport, cutting off all 
main aid routes. 1338/

(c)  International reported events

1110. The peace conference co-chairmen met with President Izetbegovi�. Lord 
Owen met with Yugoslav Prime Minister Pani�. 1339/

1111. President Izetbegovi� stated that Bosnian Muslims would take part in the 
UN-brokered negotiations on the demilitarization of Sarajevo. Representatives 
of the BiH armed forces would sit down at the same table with Croatian and 
Serbian army commanders to discuss technical issues, he said, but he continued 
to refuse direct negotiations with Serb political leaders. 1340/

22.  22/10/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting  was reported in the area near the 
airport runway. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: In the 24 hour period ending at 10:00 a.m. Thursday, 21 people 
were killed and 38 others were injured in Sarajevo. 1341/ Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1112. In the 24 hour period ending at 10:00 a.m. Thursday, 21 people were 
killed and 38 others were injured in Sarajevo. 1342/

(b)  Local reported events

1113. The UNHCR relief operation for Sarajevo itself remained seriously 
handicapped, with the land route cut off by the fighting in Vitez and around 
Mostar, and with all 11 aeroplanes reaching the Sarajevo airport after a 24 
hour suspension due to reports of fighting near the runway. 1343/
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(c)  International reported events

1114. The United Sates submitted its second report on war crimes to the United 
Nations Security Council. The report detailed atrocities committed between 
April and September 1992. 1344/

23.  23/10/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that in the 24 hour period 
that ended at 5:00 p.m. Friday, 68 rounds of heavy artillery fell on BiH-
controlled territory around Sarajevo and zero rounds reached Serbian-
controlled territory. 1345/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Area close to the Lion cemetery; the Koševo Hospital (two mortar 
shells); the Souk Bunar residential district of the Old Town. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: In the 24 hour period ending at 10:00 a.m. Friday, three people 
were killed and 40 others were wounded in Sarajevo. 1346/ Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1115. A mortar round landed close to the Lion cemetery, which has been 
targeted by the Serbs while funerals were in progress.  The Koševo Hospital 
nearby was hit with two mortar shells at the same time and another hit the 
Souk Bunar residential district of the Old Town. 1347/

(b)  Local reported events

1116. Repair crews drawn from both sides in the Sarajevo siege worked together 
to restore electrical power to 70% of the city and running water to a still 
wider area.  The repairs, which had begun three weeks earlier, started to 
bring electricity and water back to the city sporadically and in widely 
scattered areas in the previous week.  But in the past 48 hours, as major 
transmission lines damaged in the fighting had been repaired, utilities denied 
to hospitals, private homes and many other places for weeks (and in some cases 
months) had been restored. 1348/

1117. A mixed military working group met for the first time with all three 
parties participating, chaired by General Morillon in Sarajevo. 1349/

24.  24/10/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that in the 24 hour period 
that ended at 5:00 p.m. Saturday, 53 rounds of heavy artillery fell on BiH-
controlled territory around Sarajevo and zero rounds reached Serbian-
controlled territory.  Source(s): United Press International. 
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Targets Hit: Sarajevo throughout the night; the area to the west of UN troop 
headquarters; Stup; two unidentified western suburbs; Dobrinja; the Old Town 
area. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: A French UNPROFOR soldier guarding a delivery of 
humanitarian aid. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: In the 24 hour period that ended at 10:00 a.m. Saturday, six 
people were killed and 42 others were wounded in Sarajevo. 1350/ Source(s): 
United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1118. A French UNPROFOR soldier was shot while guarding a delivery of 
humanitarian aid.  The soldier, who suffered only a minor leg wound, was hit 
by sniper fire only three days after a similar attack on a French soldier who 
was also escorting aid deliveries. 1351/

1119. Gunfire and mortar rounds hit Sarajevo throughout the night and into 
Saturday, just hours after the first face-to-face meeting between the military 
leaders of BiH's warring factions.  Heavy machine-guns and mortars fell to the 
west of UN troop headquarters.  There also appeared to be a renewed attack on 
Croat-held Stup.  Two other western suburbs came under fire from Serb forces 
apparently trying to link up with units to the north of the city.  There was 
sporadic fighting in the western suburb of Hrasno throughout the night and 
police reported machine-gun and anti-aircraft fire in Dobrinja, near the 
airport.  Sporadic anti-aircraft cannon fire was also reported in Sarajevo's 
Old Town as well as machine-gun fire near parliament in the city centre. 1352/

(b)  Local reported events

1120. Commanders of the three main factions met for the first time at the 
Sarajevo airport and discussed winter relief operations. 1353/

25.  25/10/92 (Sunday)
(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR counted 148 rounds of large artillery 
falling onto BiH-controlled territory around Sarajevo during the 24 hour 
period that ended at 5:00 p.m. Sunday and 41 rounds reaching Serbian-
controlled territory. 1354/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Hrasno area (before dawn); the Old Town area (before dawn); 
Dobrinja; the UN checkpoint on the main access road to Sarajevo airport (10 
rounds). Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: In the 24 hour period that ended at 10:00 a.m. Sunday, two people 
were killed and 27 others were injured in Sarajevo. 1355/ Source(s): United 
Press International. 
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Narrative of Events: 

1121. Sarajevo remained relatively quiet overnight although sporadic machine-
gun and anti-aircraft cannon fire could be heard from the southern Hrasno 
neighbourhood just before dawn. Sarajevo radio reported more of the same in 
the Old Town.  Dobrinja was reportedly hit by incoming tank fire. 1356/

1122. Approximately 10 rounds of artillery fell at 11:45 a.m. near the UN 
checkpoint on the main access road to Sarajevo airport, prompting UNPROFOR 
troops to retreat from the area for about 15 minutes. 1357/

(b)  Local reported events

1123. Serb nationalists from Krajina reportedly blocked the reopening of the 
highway linking Belgrade and Zagreb. This was portrayed as a major setback for 
Prime Minister Pani� who had hoped to improve relations between Croatia and 
Yugoslavia. 1358/

26.  26/10/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that a total of 43 heavy 
artillery rounds hit BiH-controlled areas around Sarajevo and seven hit 
Serbian controlled areas in the 24 hour period ending at 5:00 p.m.  
Monday. 1359/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The Dobrinja apartment complex near the airport (morning); Stup 
(midday); a district near the UN headquarters. Source(s): United Press 
International; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: At least five people were wounded by a single mortar 
round in Dobrinja in the morning. Source(s): United Press International; 
Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: At least five people were wounded by a single mortar round in 
Dobrinja in the morning. In the 24 hour period that ended at 10:00 a.m. 
Monday, four people were killed in Sarajevo and 47 others were wounded. 1360/
Source(s): Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1124. Sarajevo was relatively quiet overnight. However, Serbian forces in the 
hills unleashed a loud artillery barrage on the Dobrinja apartment complex 
near the airport in the morning. 1361/
1125. Heavy shelling rocked Sarajevo's western suburb of Stup around midday 
and mortar rounds fell on a district near the UN headquarters in the city, 
wounding five.  The western suburb of Dobrinja was also a target for heavy 
fire during the morning.  At least five people were wounded by a single mortar 
round, four of them seriously. 1362/
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(b)  Local reported events

1126. A UN official reported that relief flights into Sarajevo had been 
frequently targeted by anti-aircraft weapons, often forcing pilots to release 
flares as a precaution against ground fire.  The official said that relief 
aeroplanes had been locked on by radar systems and also had been targeted by 
heat-seeking missiles.  There had been nine to 10 flights a day since the 
airlift resumed.  This was about half the number of flights before the 3 
September incident involving the shooting down of an Italian relief  
aeroplane. 1363/

1127. The second full meeting of the mixed military working group was held in 
Sarajevo. 1364/

1128. A group of 700 Spanish soldiers joined UNPROFOR in Croatia. 1365/

27.  27/10/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The day was quiet in Sarajevo until 2:30 p.m. 
when a heavy barrage of artillery fire began falling in various sections of 
the city. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Unidentified areas of the city. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: One person was killed and three were injured by sniper fire 
on the front line in Pero Kosori� Square. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Casualties: At least six people were killed and 25 wounded in Sarajevo. One 
person was killed and three were injured by sniper fire on the front line in 
Pero Kosori� Square. 1366/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1129. The day was quiet in Sarajevo until 2:30 p.m. when a heavy barrage of 
artillery fire began falling in various sections of the city.  At least six 
people were killed and 25 wounded. One person was killed and three were 
injured by sniper fire in the front line Pero Kosori� Square. 1367/

28.  28/10/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity
Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that during the 24 hour 
period that ended at 5:00 p.m. Wednesday, 56 rounds of heavy artillery reached 
BiH-controlled territory and 12 rounds reached Serbian-controlled  
territory. 1368/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: In the 24 hour period that ended at 10:00 a.m., seven people were 
killed in Sarajevo and 60 others were wounded. 1369/ Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1130. Sarajevo was relatively calm after moderately heavy Serbian artillery 
and infantry attacks Tuesday. 1370/

(b)  Local reported events

1131. On 28-30 October the peace conference co-chairmen visited Belgrade, 
Zagreb, Priština, Tirana, Skopje and Podgorica. 1371/

(c)  International reported events

1132. New constitutional proposals for BiH were released (the Vance-Owen 
Plan). The Serbian press reported that Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži�
said that the proposed constitution essentially boiled down to the proposal of 
BiH President Izetbegovi�, and that he would study in depth to see if he could 
use anything from it in further work. 1372/

29.  29/10/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was hit with what was described as the 
worst shelling in two weeks with dozens of rounds falling on the old centre of 
the city. BiH forces reportedly turned back a tank and infantry attack close 
to the city centre. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The Old Town area; the city centre; an unidentified apartment 
complex and cemetery. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Dozens of shell rounds fell on the old centre of the 
city. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: In the 24 hour period that ended at 10:00 a.m. Thursday, six 
people were killed and 33 others were injured in Sarajevo. 1373/ Source(s): 
United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1133. Sarajevo was hit with the worst shelling in two weeks, with dozens of 
rounds falling on the old centre of the city.  Serb gunners in the surrounding 
hills began shelling the centre of the city in the morning, and tanks joined 
in the bombardment shortly before noon.  An apartment complex and a cemetery 
were among the targets.  BiH defenders turned back a tank and infantry attack 
close to the centre of the city. 1374/

(b)  Local reported events

1134. Croatian President Tudjman urged Bosnian Muslims to accept ethnic 
partition. 1375/
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30.  30/10/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1136. No incidents reported. 
 

31.  31/10/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that 433 mortar shells, 211 
artillery rounds, and eight tank shells landed inside Sarajevo's defensive 
perimeter and that BiH forces responded with 75 mortar rounds and 22 artillery 
shells. 1376/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The Presidency building; the area near the Koševo Hospital; 
residential districts on either side of the Miljacka river; the Old Town; 
UNPROFOR barracks housing the Egyptian battalion. Source(s): UNPROFOR; United 
Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Reporters who toured city hospitals counted at least 14 dead and 
120 wounded. 1377/ Thirty-one people were reported dead and 118 wounded in the 
24 hour period that ended at 5:00 p.m. Saturday. 1378/ Source(s): Reuters; 
United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1137. UNPROFOR reported that a cease-fire was shattered between 11:15 a.m. and 
5:00 p.m., when the SARAJEVO CORPS shelled the Presidency building and  
followed with heavy infantry and armoured attacks from the south. 1379/

1138. Serbian heavy artillery began falling on Sarajevo around 10:40 a.m.  
Witnesses said shells exploded near Sarajevo's Koševo Hospital.  Shells fell 
into residential districts on either side of the Miljacka river in the 
afternoon. 1380/

1139. The fighting, which had calmed down by afternoon, was heaviest in the 
districts of Hrasno and Grbavica west of the centre and around the burned-out 
Parliament building. Mortars also fell in the Old Town where people had 
crowded the streets on this unusually warm fall day.  Reporters who toured 
city hospitals counted at least 14 dead and 120 wounded. 1381/

1140. Barracks occupied by the Egyptian battalion serving with UNPROFOR in 
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Sarajevo were hit as were the offices of the BiH Presidency. 1382/

(b)  Local reported events

1141. In a speech before the Assembly of the Serbian Republic, Bosnian Serb 
leader KaradžiD stated that the Serbian side found the concepts of common 
currency and army called for in the Vance-Owen Plan unacceptable and the 
criteria for the constitution of the provinces as proposed in the document was 
equally unacceptable. Nevertheless, he stressed that the document should not 
be entirely rejected, as it contained some positive things, (which he did not 
identify). KaradžiD said that he supported continuation of the negotiations, 
but that the bottom line for Serbs was BiH as a confederation of three ethnic 
groups. 1383/

H.  November 1992

1.  1/11/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Intense machine-gun and mortar exchanges broke 
out around central Sarajevo around the Jewish cemetery in the evening. 
Airbursts and gun flashes were observed on TrebeviD mountain to the south-
east.  The shelling was described in one report as the heaviest in one month. 
Source(s): Reuters; New York Times.

Targets Hit: Central Sarajevo (evening). Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One man was killed by shrapnel in the morning as sporadic firing 
into the city continued; 1384/ at least 20 people were reported killed and 100 
wounded by tank and artillery fire. 1385/ Source(s): United Press 
International; New York Times.

Narrative of Events: 

1142. Radio Sarajevo reported that one man was killed by shrapnel in the 
morning as sporadic firing into the city continued. 1386/

1143. Intense machine-gun and mortar exchanges broke out around central 
Sarajevo in the evening.  Reporters said that fighting appeared to be 
concentrated around the Jewish cemetery south of the city which overlooked the 
burned-out parliament tower being used by snipers and machine-gunners.  Air 
bursts and gun flashes on TrebeviD mountain were also witnessed to the south-
east. 1387/ Air bursts and gun flashes on TrebeviD mountain were also 
witnessed to the south-east. 1388/

1144. Reuters reported the heaviest shelling of Sarajevo in a month this 
evening with at least 20 dead and 100 wounded by tank and artillery  
fire. 1389/

(b)  Local reported events

1145. Dr. Bakir Nakaš, director of the State Hospital in the centre of 



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 359

Sarajevo, estimated that 500 shells had hit the complex since fighting broke 
out in Sarajevo in April.  Entire floors of the hospital were unusable.  
Direct hits had left wards without walls.  Gaping holes in the side of the 
building left it open to the elements.  There were nearly 200 patients in the 
hospital.  Nakaš estimated that 250 amputations had been carried out in 
Sarajevo since the start of the fighting. 1390/

1146. Bosnian Serb and Croatian Serb leaders met in Prijedor, BiH and 
reportedly agreed to join their territories politically, create a joint army 
and legal system, and take general steps toward the "unification of the whole 
Serbian nation". 1391/

2.  2/11/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The Sarajevo radio reported that BiH troops 
repulsed an attempted Serbian assault on Mt. Igman.  The city itself was 
described as relatively calm. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1147. Sarajevo radio reported that BiH troops repulsed an attempted Serbian 
assault on the strategic Igman mountain, 10 miles west of Sarajevo.  The city 
itself was relatively calm. 1392/

1148. It was also reported that gunfire hit a former military hospital. 1393/

(b)  Local reported events

1149. UN officials cited long delays of relief convoys at Serbian checkpoints 
while cargo was examined.  They said the convoys often had to turn back and 
sometimes they came under fire. This was the case last month when Serbian 
forces attacked two convoys heading for Sarajevo from Mostar, 130 miles to the 
south. 1394/

1150. Serb nationalists led by Serbian President MiloševiD voted no-confidence 
in Yugoslav Prime Minister PaniD in Yugoslavia's lower house. 1395/

3.  3/11/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was described as relatively quiet, 
although there was some heavy shelling in the Old Town and Hrasno during the 
evening. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The Old Town; Hrasno. Source(s): Reuters. 
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Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: A Spanish journalist was wounded by sniper fire while 
driving west from the city centre, to UNPROFOR headquarters, in a press-marked 
car. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: In the 24 hours ending at 10:00 a.m., 12 people were killed in 
Sarajevo and 35 others were wounded. 1396/ Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1151. Serbian reinforcements arrived outside Sarajevo. 1397/

1152. A Spanish journalist was wounded by sniper fire in Sarajevo.  Gabriel 
Barcelo was hit in the knee while driving west from the city centre to the 
UNPROFOR headquarters in the afternoon.  He was travelling in a press marked 
car. 1398/

1153. Sarajevo was relatively quiet, although there was some heavy shelling of 
the Old Town and the riverside suburb of Hrasno during the evening. 1399/

(b)  International reported events

1154. BiH Government representatives walked out of talks with co-chairmen 
Vance and Owen, refusing to divide BiH into "ethnically pure" areas. 1400/

1155. The United States announced that it was donating an additional $21 
million to relief organizations operating in the former Yugoslavia. 1401/

4.  4/11/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: There was sporadic shelling in the Old Town 
area. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The Old Town; a cable-bearing pylon (used for electrical power) 
in the north-western part of the city. Source(s): Reuters; United Press 
International. 
 
Description of Damage: A cable-bearing pylon in the north-western part of the 
city was destroyed by Serbian artillery fire, leaving the city without 
electricity. Source(s): Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1156. A US transport aeroplane was hit by small-arms fire at Sarajevo's 
airport.  Fighting around the airport forced the five-person air crew to 
evacuate the aeroplane and take cover for about 30 minutes.  The hit put a 
hole in the fuselage but there were no injuries. 1402/
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1157. A cable-bearing pylon in the north-western part of the city was 
destroyed by Serbian artillery fire, leaving the city without  
electricity. 1403/

1158. There was only sporadic shelling in Sarajevo's historic Old Town. 1404/

(b)  International reported events

1159. The peace conference co-chairmen presented the United Nations and the 
European Community with a report on their official tour of Belgrade, Priština, 
Skopje, Tirana, Podgorica, and Zagreb. In general it was described as not 
optimistic. The co-chairmen were especially indignant at the situation in 
Kosovo. They reported that on their visit to Priština, negotiations were hard 
and lasted for several hours, but yielded little hope for the opening even of 
elementary schools. 1405/

5.  5/11/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was described as relatively quiet. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Unidentified sections of Sarajevo. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1160. Despite some sections of Sarajevo coming under anti-aircraft fire, the 
BiH capital was relatively quiet. 1406/

(b)  Local reported events

1161. UNPROFOR reported in a press release that there was a lessening of 
bombardment in the city (except for some "bad days") and that it was focusing 
on the demilitarization of the area, the opening of two corridors out of the 
city, and the restoration of utilities. It was reported that water, gas and 
power had been restored to most of the city. As of Wednesday, it was reported 
that 1,338 humanitarian flights had landed at the city's airport, delivering 
an average of 150 metric tons a day since the flights began in early July. 
However, it was calculated that 240 tons a day of food was necessary just to 
keep the population alive, and that there were beginning signs of famine. It 
was further reported that at least 90 per cent of food for the city arrived on 
humanitarian flights, underlining the desperate need to access land routes to 
the city. 1407/

1162. The Washington Post reported that both Serb and Croat forces were 
restricting and delaying aid deliveries to Sarajevo. 1408/



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 362

(c)  International reported events

1163. The peace conference co-chairmen met with BiH Foreign Minister 
SilajdžiD, and Bosnian Serb leaders KaradžiD and KoljeviDc. 1409/

6.  6/11/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was described as relatively calm 
despite small-arms and anti-aircraft fire. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: The area where engineers were attempting to repair a power cable. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1164. A BiH military commander said that Serb forces may have been withdrawn 
from outside Sarajevo and sent to reinforce renewed Serb assaults on towns in 
north central BiH. 1410/

1165. Serb troops fired on teams of engineers dispatched to repair a power 
cable supplying the city.  Two repair missions had to be abandoned, and a 
spokesman for UNPROFOR in the city said it would take another two days to 
restore power supplies.  Sarajevo had been without electricity since 
Wednesday, when a cable-bearing pylon in the north-western part of the city 
was destroyed by Serb artillery.  The city's phone service stopped operating 
in the morning because of the blackout. 1411/

1166. Despite sporadic small-arms and anti-aircraft fire around the city, 
Sarajevo was reported as relatively calm. 1412/

(b)  Local reported events

1167. Two Red Cross convoys which were to take 5,000 non-combatants out of 
Sarajevo were cancelled after the BiH Government ordered all ablebodied men 
between 18 and 60 to remain in the city. 1413/

(c)  International reported events

1168. Peace conference co-chairman Vance met with Bosnian Serb leaders 
KaradžiD and KoljeviD. 1414/

1169. Peace conference co-chairman Owen defended the continued UN arms 
embargo, insisting that lifting it would be like "pouring oil on an already 
burning fire". 1415/
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7.  7/11/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as calm with sporadic 
shelling and small-arms fire. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1170. Sarajevo was reportedly calm, with only sporadic shelling and small-arms 
fire exchanged between BiH army defenders and encircling Serbian troops. 1416/

(b)  Local reported events

1171. Representatives of the three warring factions met for talks under UN 
auspices at Sarajevo airport in the morning, but failed to reach agreement on 
the safe passage of humanitarian convoys.  Unexpected Serbian objections 
thwarted a hoped for agreement. 1417/

1172. The BiH Presidency announced a reversal of an earlier decision and gave 
permission for Red Cross convoys to begin evacuating some 6000 women, children 
and elderly residents from Sarajevo to Belgrade and Split. 1418/

1173. A makeshift convoy of about 200 people determined to escape from 
Sarajevo was turned back by a cordon of military police before reaching the 
outskirts of the city.  The convoy consisted predominantly of Croatians whose 
homes in the western suburbs of Sarajevo were destroyed.  Police said they 
acted to ensure the safety of convoy members who would have been in danger 
trying to cross Serb lines. 1419/

8.  8/11/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity:  Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Two people were injured by sniper fire in the centre of the 
city. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: Two people were injured by sniper fire in the centre of the city 
and doctors at the state hospital reported that one person had been killed and 
seven wounded throughout the day. 1420/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1174. Two people were injured by sniper fire in the centre of the city and 
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doctors at the state hospital reported that one person had been killed and 
seven wounded throughout the day. 1421/

1175. UNPROFOR reported signs of dissention between BiH forces during the last 
two days. On this day, special units installed two check points on Demala 
Bijedia street and regular BiH army forces installed another check point on 
the same road using guns that were taken from front line positions. Inter-BiH 
fire-fighting had been reported at LengiD Vila. According to a report, the 
tension was caused by local special forces in AziDi. Tensions subsequently 
decreased and guns were withdrawn. 1422/

(b)  Local reported events

1176. Electricity was restored in Sarajevo after the city had been without it 
since the previous Wednesday. Both the city's phone services and it's water 
supply had been interrupted as a result. 1423/

1177. A convoy of 10 trucks on its way to Sarajevo from MetkoviD in Croatia, 
was forced to turn back due to clashes between the Serb and Croatian  
forces. 1424/

9.  9/11/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A Serb infantry attack was launched midmorning 
from lines in the Sarajevo city centre and there was sporadic shelling and 
anti-aircraft fire in the Old Town. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The Old Town. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The Sarajevo state hospital reported that two people had killed 
and 10 had been wounded. 1425/ The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that 
five people were killed and 22 were wounded. 1426/ The BiH Public Health 
Ministry reported that 7,468 people had been killed or were missing in 
Sarajevo (of this number 2,782 of the killed had been received by health 
organizations), 44,677 had been wounded (out of this number, 12,000 were 
reported as heavily wounded). 1427/ Source(s): United Press International; BiH 
Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1178. A Serb infantry attack was launched midmorning from lines in the 
Sarajevo city-centre and there was sporadic shelling and anti-aircraft fire in 
the Old Town. 1428/

(b)  Local reported events

1179. UNPROFOR escorted two successful missions to finish repairs on 
Sarajevo's electric power lines. 1429/

1180. Water supplies had not yet been reconnected due to problems with one of 
the main pumps located west of the city in the Serb controlled district of 
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Bacevo. 1430/

1181. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiD presented following new seven-point 
Serbian peace plan: (1) the armed forces of the Republic of Croatia completely 
withdraw from the former Republic of BiH; (2) the Muslim leadership annuls and 
withdraws the state of war declared against the Serbs;  (3) all hostilities 
and offensive operations cease and the present front lines are recognized; (4) 
UNPROFOR observers are distributed along the front lines with units of all 
three warring factions; (5) direct negotiations among the warring factions are 
restored; (6) the forces in Sarajevo are separated and divided with joint 
patrols and joint control points; (7) and finally, all civilians who are held 
in cities against their will are immediately and unconditionally  
released. 1431/

10.  10/11/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic explosions and gunfire continued in the 
city centre and there were reports of continued Serbian shelling of the 
Hrasnica and Butmir suburbs. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The city centre; Hrasnica; Butmir. Source(s): United Press 
International; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Three people were reported killed and seven others wounded 
by sniper fire in the city itself. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Thirty people were reported killed and seven others wounded by 
sniper fire in the city itself. 1432/ The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 
that four people had been killed and 42 wounded. 1433/ Source(s): Reuters; BiH 
Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1182. Sporadic explosions and gunfire continued in the city centre as the Red 
Cross began a three-day evacuation of some 6000 women, children, sick and 
elderly residents from Sarajevo.  But the largest operation of its kind was 
temporarily halted by Serb gunmen at the outskirts of the city who were 
awaiting the release of Serbian refugees. 1434/ This delay was caused in 
response to a refusal by Muslim bus drivers to enter Serbian territory because 
of a string of disappearances of Muslim bus drivers who entered that area. The 
convoy was finally released, but other Muslim residents awaiting departure 
were sent home. 1435/

1183. There were also reports of continued Serbian shelling of the Hrasnica 
and Butmir suburbs near the airport. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1184. A new unconditional cease-fire agreement to go into effect as of 
midnight on 11 November was signed at Sarajevo airport. 1436/
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(c)  International reported events

1185. United Nations Security Council Resolution on humanitarian flights to 
BiH, was passed. 1437/

11.  11/11/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was reported as generally quiet with 
sporadic anti-aircraft and sniper fire. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sporadic sniper fire was reported. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Casualties: For the first time in many weeks BiH officials said that they had 
no reports of any deaths in the 24 previous hours. However, 14 people were 
reported wounded. 1438/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1186. Sarajevo was generally quiet, although sporadic anti-aircraft and sniper 
fire was reported. 1439/

(b)  Local reported events

1187. The city's water supply was reconnected after a week-long  
suspension. 1440/

1188. The future of the Red Cross refugee effort looked bleak after BiH radio 
reported that the BiH commander had halted convoys scheduled to leave because 
one of the drivers had reportedly been shot. 1441/

1189. After two days of waiting in freezing weather for buses, nearly 1000 
people were forced to return to their homes when the planned evacuation 
collapsed in chaos. 1442/

(c)  International reported events

1190. The peace conference co-chairmen addressed the UN Security Council in 
New York from 11-14 November. 1443/

12.  12/11/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A new truce took effect at midnight and only 
small-arms fire could be heard during the night. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
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Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that five people had been 
killed and 24 had been wounded. 1444/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Heath. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1191. A new truce took effect at midnight, and only small-arms fire could be 
heard during the night.  The heavy guns remained silent. 1445/

(b)  Local reported events

1192. A new truce took effect at midnight. 1446/

1193. The evacuation of more refugees was kept on hold as the parties tried to 
reschedule new escorts and bus drivers. 1447/

13.  13/11/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The cease-fire reportedly broke down later in 
the day with new fighting and mortar rounds reported. Source(s): Washington 
Post; New York Times.

Targets Hit: The area near an unidentified city hospital. Source(s): 
Washington Post; New York Times.

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that one person had been 
killed and 12 wounded. 1448/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1194. Although the cease-fire appeared to be holding early in the day, some 
news sources stated that it seemed to have broken down later on as renewed 
fighting was reported in Sarajevo.  Mortar rounds were also reported to have 
landed near a city hospital. 1449/

(b)  Local reported events

1195. A convoy scheduled to take an additional 1,500 Serbian refugees to 
Belgrade was cancelled due to a shortage of buses. 1450/

1196. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiD in an interview with SRNA news 
agency stated that Croatian forces had repeatedly violated the cease-fire 
agreement in BiH, showing that to them the agreement reached is a "dead 
letter". He said that Croatia had proved to be an unreliable negotiator, which 
would seriously threaten future negotiations and open prospects for a large-
scale war between the Serbs and Croats, but stressed that the Serbian side 
would observe the cease-fire agreement until threatened. He called on the 
international community to intervene by putting equal pressure on Croatia and 
by threatening to impose sanctions against it. 1451/
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(c)  International reported events

1197. The UN Security Council, under pressure from Muslim nations, debated 
lifting the arms embargo. Cyrus Vance stated, "it taxes credulity to suggest 
that lifting the arms embargo for only one of the parties is either feasible 
or desirable". 1452/

14.  14/11/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling and small-arms fire flared up on the 
outskirts of Sarajevo in the afternoon. There were also reports of sporadic 
fighting within the city, but not with the intensity of previous weeks. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The outskirts of the city. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that one person had been 
killed and 10 wounded. 1453/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1198. UNPROFOR reported that air flights were stopped after a British UNHCR 
aircraft was locked on by an anti-aircraft radar in the area of Fojnica. 
Protests had been made to the parties and flights resumed the next day. 1454/

1199. Shelling and small-arms fire flared up on the outskirts of Sarajevo in 
the afternoon, leaving at least one person dead and 10 people wounded.  There 
were also reports of sporadic fighting within the city itself, but it was 
reported not to be of the same intensity as that of the previous weeks. 1455/

(b)  Local reported events

1200. The evacuation convoys were started again as 200 Jews, Serbs and Muslims 
fled the city in the late afternoon, despite increased BiH government 
objections to the evacuations. 1456/

(c)  International reported events

1201. Peace conference co-chairman Vance met with Muhammed Sacirbey, Permanent 
Representative of BiH to the United Nations. 1457/

15.  15/11/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that small-arms and machine-
gun fire and 18 rounds of artillery/mortar shells landed from 1:30 p.m. to 
2:50 p.m. in different points in the city.  A total of 116 artillery/mortar 
rounds were observed. This was described as average to the previous days after 
the cease-fire agreement. 1458/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
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Targets Hit: UNPROFOR staff headquarters (evening). Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: In the evening, six machine-gun shells hit the UNPROFOR 
staff headquarters. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Heavy sniper fire was reported early in the day. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that five people were 
killed and 25 were wounded. 1459/ The BiH Public Health Ministry also reported 
that to date in Sarajevo, 7,509 people were reported killed or missing (of 
this number, 2,803 of the killed were recorded in health organizations), 
44,826 were wounded, and 12,142 were heavily wounded. 1460/ Source(s): BiH 
Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1202. In Sarajevo, machine-gun, mortar and heavy sniper fire was reported 
early on in the day, but it was described as light in comparison to past 
weeks. However, by nightfall it had increased with six machine-gun shells 
hitting the UNPROFOR staff headquarters. They were believed to have been stray 
bullets. 1461/

(b)  Local reported events

1203. Temperatures fell overnight as snow covered the ground.  Many residents 
prepared for the coming winter as best they could since gas supplies had been 
cut.  The electricity supply had also been intermittent due to renewed attacks 
to the power lines in VogošDa. 1462/

1204. Two convoys of 1,200 evacuees left Sarajevo aboard 10 buses without 
incident. Seven hundred were headed for Belgrade and the remainder were 
destined for Kiseljak, 20 miles away. 1463/ UNPROFOR reported that it was 
escorting a convoy of 400 refugees which received small-arms fire when leaving 
Sarajevo on the way to Kiseljak. No casualties were reported. 1464/

16.  16/11/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported 86 artillery/mortar shells 
hitting the city. Most of the cease-fire violations were around the  
airport. 1465/ Although UNPROFOR claimed that the cease-fire was holding, 
Sarajevo came under tank from Lukavica and Serb held areas in the western 
suburbs. Hrasnica and SokoloviDi were also hit. Shelling in the city centre 
resumed, with a considerable amount of small-arms fire reported. Source(s): 
UNPROFOR; United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Unidentified sections of the city; Hrasnica and SokoloviDi
(morning); the city centre (mid-afternoon). Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Description of Damage: Hrasnica and SokoloviDi in the south-western suburbs 
were hit, resulting in three deaths and an unknown numer of injuries. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: Hrasnica and SokoloviDi in the south-western suburbs were hit by 
shelling, resulting in three deaths and an unknown numer of injuries. BiH 
health officials said that one person had been killed and 27 wounded in 
Sarajevo during the preceding 24 hours. 1466/ Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1205. BiH television reported that Serb reinforcements from Pale and MrkoviDi
had begun to move into Serb held areas on the outskirts of Sarajevo. 1467/

1206. Although UN officials claimed that the cease-fire was holding, in the 
morning, Sarajevo came under tank fire from Lukavica and Serb held areas in 
the western suburbs.  Hrasnica and SokoloviDi in the south-western suburbs 
were hit, resulting in three deaths and an unknown number of injuries. 1468/

1207. Shelling of the city centre resumed in the mid-afternoon with a 
considerable amount of small-arms fire. 1469/

(b)  Local reported events

1208. UNPROFOR reported that during Sunday night and Monday, 161 persons were 
stopped attempting to cross the airport. 1470/

1209. Sarajevo's refuse collectors launched comprehensive cleanup with the 
help of UNPROFOR soldiers.  Sixty municipal trucks took part in the operation.  
Electricity workers repaired one damaged cable which substantially improved 
the city's power supply. 1471/

(c)  International reported events

1210. The United Nations Security Council voted to impose a naval blockade for 
the first time, adding enforcement provisions to trade sanctions that were 
adopted against the Serbian government. Under UN Security Council Regulation 
787, the NATO and WEU ships that had been patrolling the Adriatic and the 
Danube could stop and inspect vessels. 1472/

17.  17/11/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

1211. Combat and Shelling Activity:  The city was described as generally calm. 
UNPROFOR reported that to noon, 34 shell rounds had fallen, mainly in Stup, 
Butmir and Dobrinja. The majority of fire was observed in the area of  
Balino. 1473/ Source(s): United Press International; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Stup; Butmir; Dobrinja; the Old Town. Source(s): UNPROFOR; United 
Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sporadic sniper fire was observed in the Old Town. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: BiH health officials reported that 17 people were wounded as a 
result of the days shelling. 1474/ Source(s): United Press International. 
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Narrative of Events: 

1212. Sarajevo was generally calm, with officials reporting  sporadic 
outbreaks of sniper fire and several shells falling in the Muslim dominated 
Old Town. 1475/

(b)  Local reported events

1213. As a result of severe weather conditions Sarajevo was left without 
electricity and water. Electric storms and winds of 100 miles per hour damaged 
numerous power lines. 1476/

1214. Approximately 1,000 people had been evacuated from Sarajevo in two  
days. 1477/

18.  18/11/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that between 11:00 a.m. and 
noon, Muslim forces carried out an infantry attack against Serb positions in 
the direction of ŽuN. Five hundred soldiers were reportedly involved and 350 
artillery impacts were observed in the area. Sarajevo radio said that the 
Dobrinja quarter was heavily shelled by Serb forces while SRNA reported 
artillery attacks on Serb headquarters including Ilidža. Source(s): UNPROFOR; 
Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The ŽuN area; the Dobrinja quarter; Ilidža. Source(s): UNPROFOR; 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1215. Sarajevo radio said that the city's Muslim Dobrinja quarter was heavily 
shelled by Serbs while SRNA reported Muslim artillery attacks on Serb quarters 
including Ilidža. 1478/

1216. UNPROFOR reported that between 11:00 a.m. and noon, Muslim forces 
carried out an infantry attack against Serb positions in the direction of ŽuN.
Five hundred soldiers were reportedly involved and 350 artillery impacts were 
observed in the area. An infantry attack was also reportedly launched against 
Serb positions in Ilidža from Oteš and Butmir. Both attacks were reportedly 
repelled by Serb forces and there were no changes in the front line. 1479/

(b)  Local reported events
1217. Electricity supplies were restored to the city in the morning but there 
were frequent black-outs during the day.  Water supplies were partially 
restored in the afternoon.  Commentators suggested that the restoration of 
services had fuelled a growing feeling that the cease-fire was beginning to 
stimulate a return to  some semblance of normality in the city. 1480/
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1218. A six day clean-up of the city entered its third day as 60 municipal 
sanitation trucks proceeded with the task of removing huge piles of garbage 
which had accumulated on city streets. 1481/

19.  19/11/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported fire activity as very light, 
with only four impacts reported, primarily on the northern edge of the city 
with the other area of activity around the airport. 1482/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The area on the northern edge of the city; the area near the 
airport. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: According to the Tanjug news agency, three Serb fighters were 
killed and several were wounded. 1483/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1219. UNPROFOR reported that a convoy of Serb vehicles consisting of 18 tanks 
and 15 trucks with approximately 250 soldiers were observed close to the 
runway moving from Lukavica to the south. At 11:00 a.m., the convoy was at 
VojkoviDi. According to Serb sources, this was a training exercise. 1484/

1220. UNPROFOR reported fire activity as very light. Four impacts were 
reported, primarily on the northern edge of the city with the other area of 
activity around the airport. 1485/

1221. Fighting was reported around Sarajevo where according to the Tanjug news 
agency, three Serb fighters were killed and several were wounded. 1486/

(b)  Local reported events

1222. Electric power supplies to the city remained erratic as fresh snowfall 
fell on the outskirts of the city.  Arfan MesiD, the chief of the state-run 
electric company said that two of the city's eight power sub-stations were 
working, leaving a shortfall of the city's needs. 1487/

1223. According to UNHCR, the malnutrition rate in Sarajevo was on a par with 
that of developing countries.  "Most people have lost 5 to 10 kilos [10 to 20 
pounds] since the siege began". 1488/

1224. French General Phillipe Morillon, UNPROFOR commander in BiH, 
acknowledged that despite eight days of relative calm in Sarajevo, the latest 
truce had failed to hold elsewhere. 1489/

(c)  International reported events

1225. NATO reportedly agreed to enforce the UN blockade. 1490/
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20.  20/11/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR observed a total of 50 rounds of shell 
fire in the city area. Other reports described intense sniper fire in the city 
centre as Serb forces shelled Muslim and Croat sectors at night. Targets 
during the reported barrage were the Muslim districts of Dobrinja, Hrasno and 
Stup. Muslim areas of the city were described as heavily shelled in the 
afternoon. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja, Hrasno and Stup (overnight); the area near the BiH 
Parliament (overnight); Muslim areas of the city (afternoon); Stupsko Brdo. 
Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Intense sniper fire was reported in central Sarajevo 
overnight. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1226. Intense sniper fire was reported in central Sarajevo as Serb gunners 
shelled Muslim and Croat sectors of the city during the night.  The gunfire 
was particularly heavy around the BiH Parliament.  The targets in an overnight 
barrage were the Muslim districts of Dobrinja and Hrasno, and Stup, which was 
mainly populated by Croatians.  Muslim areas of the city were reported as 
heavily shelled by Serb gunners again during the afternoon. 1491/

1227. UNPROFOR observed a total of 50 rounds of shell fire in the city area. 
It also reported numerous violations occurring in the airport area. The 
overall level of fighting was described as light, with most of the fire 
received in the areas of Stup and Stupsko Brdo coming from the NedžariDi area. 
Two tanks were reported moved from Lukavica to Donji Kotorac and two anti-
aircraft guns were moved from the airport settlement to NedžariDi. 1492/

(b)  Local reported events

1228. Freezing temperatures were reported and power was disrupted because of a 
damaged electricity pylon.  BiH authorities said that power was being reduced 
because of adjustment to installations in Serb-held territory and bad weather 
causing blackouts. 1493/

1229. Sixteen UNHCR flights brought 176 tons of food into Sarajevo. 1494/

1230. Reuters reported that since the siege of Sarajevo began, 20 of the 
elderly residents at the NedžariDi hospice had been killed by shells and 
sniper bullets, and that 30 shells had hit the hospice building. 1495/

21.  21/11/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling was reported as sporadic and less than 
in previous days. Source(s): UNPROFOR; United Press International. 
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Targets Hit: The area near a UN protected utility crew;  Stupsko Brdo; Stup; 
NedžariDi; Dobrinja. Source(s): United Press International; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: A UN protected utility crew was forced to abandon a 
mission to repair an electricity installation when a mortar round exploded 70 
to 100 yards from the group. Source(s): United Press International; UNPROFOR. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: BiH health officials said that three people were killed and 31 
wounded in Sarajevo during the 24 hour period that ended at 10:00 a.m. 
Saturday. 1496/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1231. A UN protected utility crew was forced to abandon a mission to repair an 
electricity installation when a mortar round exploded 70 to 100 yards from the 
group (there were no reported casualties).  1497/

1232. UNPROFOR reported less shelling than in the previous days. Different 
parts of the city received fire, especially Stupsko Brdo. Small-arms fire was 
heard through most parts of the city. There was scattered and sporadic mortar 
fire in the areas of Stup, NedžariDi and Dobrinja. 1498/

1233. Sporadic shelling was reported throughout the day. 1499/

(b)  Local reported events

1234. Overnight temperatures plunged to 23 degrees Fahrenheit and electricity 
and water supplies in the city remained erratic. Utility officials said that 
full power could not be restored until repairs were carried out to 
installations damaged by fighting.  A UN protected utility crew was forced to 
abandon a mission to repair an electricity installation when a mortar round 
exploded 70 to 100 yards from the group (there were no reported casualties).  
UNPROFOR said that from 1-15 November 28 UN escorted water, gas and 
electricity repair missions had been planned, but 10 were cancelled because of 
shelling and six because workers failed to turn up.  Three UNPROFOR repair 
missions were dispatched on Saturday but utilities officials said that 
electricity service could not be restored to normal within the day.  Water 
supplies remained well below normal because of power problems, and the city 
was without gas supplies. 1500/

22.  22/11/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy bombing of the city ended nearly a week of 
"relative calm". The shelling was described in one report as a possible Serb 
reprisal for BiH gains on two Serb strongholds on the outskirts of the city in 
the last two days. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The area near the BiH Presidency; western residential areas; the 
Old Town area. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper and machine-gun fire were reported throughout the 
night; several people were hit by sniper fire during the day. Source(s):  
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Reuters. 
 
Casualties: At least one person was killed and the state hospital reported 
eight others wounded in a shelling attack near the BiH Presidency and in 
western residential areas that began at about 1:00 p.m. and ended two hours 
later. Later reports showed one person killed and up to 32 wounded including 
several people hit by sniper fire and a child injured by shrapnel in his home 
in the Old Town west of the city centre. 1501/ Source(s): United Press 
International; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1235. Heavy bombing of the city ended nearly a week of "relative calm" with 
shelling near the BiH Presidency and in western residential areas.  At least 
one person was killed, and the state hospital reported eight others wounded in 
the attack that began at about 1:00 p.m. before subsiding two hours  
later. 1502/ Sniper and machine-gun fire was also reported throughout the 
night. 1503/

1236. BiH forces were believed to have captured two Serb strongholds on the 
outskirts of Sarajevo in the last two days and today's bombardment was seen as 
a possible Serb reprisal. 1504/

(b)  Local reported events

1237. NATO and WEU warships began enforcing the UN naval blockade on Serbia 
and Montenegro by patrolling the Adriatic. 1505/

1238. United Press International reported that despite constant shelling, the 
musical "Hair" was playing three times a week to standing room only audiences 
in the tiny auditorium of Sarajevo's city-centre chamber theatre.  According 
to a co-director, the theatre had been shelled three times during rehearsals.  
Throughout Sarajevo, entertainment had been organized in hospitals, refugee 
centres, etc., but this was seen as dangerous after a child died and another 
was wounded when a mortar shell exploded as people were leaving a show (the 
name of the show and date of this attack was not specified). Thereafter, 
notification of performances were discreet in order to avoid the attention of 
Serb artillery. 1506/

23.  23/11/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN monitors reported that 192 shells landed in 
BiH government controlled areas of the city while two shells landed in Serb 
controlled areas.  "There was definitely increased shelling compared to the 
last few days", Canadian Commander Barry Frewer, spokesman for the UN command 
in BiH, acknowledged.  He said that most of the previous day's fighting in 
Sarajevo had been monitored at the airport and in suburbs to the west of the 
city. 1507/ The Washington Post reported that "in the past 10 days, the Serb 
guns have gone oddly quiet.  A cease-fire, most successful of the war, has 
drained some of the horror out of daily life.  The average daily death toll 
has slipped from 12 to 3, as mortar and artillery positions have given way to 
the odd sniper's bullet".  The Post noted, however, that "since last Thursday, 
the ambient level of machine-gun fire and sporadic shelling has increased.  
Yesterday, shells again started falling on apartment blocks". 1508/ Source(s): 
United Press International; Washington Post.
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Targets Hit: The west of the city; the city centre (early morning). Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: A single mortar round fired into the city centre early 
in the morning injured two civilians. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire could be heard in the west of the city. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: A single mortar round fired into the city centre early in the 
morning injured two civilians. Three people were killed and 35 were wounded in 
Sarajevo in the 24 hours ending at 10:00 a.m. Monday morning. 1509/ Source(s): 
Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1239. Sporadic gunfire continued Monday in the city, following a major Serb 
shelling on Sunday afternoon. 1510/

1240. In the foggy morning on Monday, heavy artillery could be heard in the 
west of the city, as well as heavy machine-gun and sniper fire.  Police 
reported sporadic machine-gun fire in the Old Town, the city centre, New 
Sarajevo and the Dobrinja suburb throughout the night.  A single mortar round 
fired into the city centre early Monday morning injured two civilians. 1511/

(b)  Local reported events

1241. Talks held Monday at the Sarajevo airport failed to make any progress on 
the demilitarization of the city, the main item on the agenda.  It was 
reported that in a repetition of past practice, the Serb side failed to send a 
delegate of sufficient rank, effectively precluding substantive discussions.  
UN officials earlier said that the airport talks would be crucial in 
consolidating and expanding the cease-fire. 1512/

1242. It was  reported that UN agencies did not send large quantities of 
heating oil into Sarajevo because Serb forces would not let them due to the 
fact that heating oil was considered a strategic commodity because it could be 
used as diesel fuel for trucks and tanks. 1513/

1243. It was reported that paramilitary groups in the city "have taken control 
of many aspects of life in the city, causing residents to speak of Sarajevo as 
`gangster city'.  Robberies of cars and other valuables had become common 
since a martial-law decree authorized army and police units to commandeer 
civilian property for war use". 1514/

24.  24/11/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The Old Town and VogošDa were shelled during the 
day and at night a heavy artillery attack was reported on the edge of the Old 
Town and in Hrasno and Dobrinja. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The Old Town (day and evening); the outlying district of VogošDa; 
Hrasno (evening); Dobrinja (evening). Source(s): Reuters; United Press 
International. 
 
Description of Damage: At least four people were reported killed and four 
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injured in the day's shelling. Source(s): Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: At least four people were reported killed and four injured. 1515/
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1244. Sarajevo radio reported shelling in the Old Town and in the outlying 
district of VogošDa.  During the night there was a heavy artillery attack 
reported on the edge of the Old Town as well as on the suburbs of Hrasno and 
Dobrinja. 1516/

(b)  Local reported events

1245. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviD held talks with Senator Daniel Patrick 
Moynihan, D-N.Y., the highest ranking American politician to visit the city 
since the onset of the war.  "At the very least, humanitarian aid should reach 
the starving people", he was quoted as telling Moynihan, who arrived in the 
afternoon and planned to tour the city on Wednesday. 1517/

1246. The UN international humanitarian airlift to the city resumed a day 
after it was suspended because of fighting on the perimeter of the city's 
airport.  The number of flights was restricted to eight of a planned 20 
because of fog, UN officials said. 1518/

25.  25/11/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Following a day of more than average shelling, 
mortar and anti-aircraft fire was reported across the Old Town throughout the 
night; sporadic shelling could be heard mostly in the southern part of the 
city and; artillery to the west intensified during the afternoon. Source(s): 
United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The Old Town; the southern section of the city; the western 
section of the city (afternoon); a French relief aeroplane. Source(s): 
Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: A French aeroplane bringing food to Sarajevo was hit by 
small-arms fire as it landed at the airport in the afternoon. One bullet went 
through the wing, but the craft was not seriously damaged. Source(s): Reuters; 
United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: BiH health officials said that in the 24 hours to 10:00 a.m. 
Wednesday, six people were killed and 50 were wounded in  
Sarajevo. 1519/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1247. Mortar and anti-aircraft fire was reported across the city's Old Town 
throughout the night.  Much of the fire appeared to come from Serb-held areas 
around the old Jewish cemetery.  The nighttime bombardment followed a day of 
more than average shelling in the city. 1520/ Sporadic shelling could be 



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 378

heard in Sarajevo, mostly in the southern part of the city.  Artillery fire to 
the west intensified in the afternoon. 1521/

1248. A French aeroplane bringing food to Sarajevo was hit by small-arms fire 
as it landed at the city's airport in the afternoon.  One bullet went through 
the wing of the aeroplane, but the craft was not seriously damaged, and was 
able to fly to the Port of Split.  The incident prompted officials of the 
UNHCR to suspend the airlift for the remainder of the day. 1522/

(b)  Local reported events

1249. It was reported that truck and air deliveries of food to Sarajevo in 
recent days had slightly exceeded the city's daily needs of 270 metric tons.  
It was also reported, however, that there was almost no food in UN warehouses 
in the city. 1523/

1250. A seven bus evacuation convoy of around 300 non-combatants bound for 
Belgrade left the city in the afternoon. The convoy was organized by a charity 
called the Children's Embassy.  A twin convoy bound for Split was unable to 
leave as scheduled because the buses ferrying the first convoy out of Sarajevo 
did not return in time to make a second journey. 1524/

26.  26/11/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy mortar and machine-gun fire was described 
in one report, while the city was described as relatively calm in another. 
Source(s): Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The city centre. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: A seven year-old girl was reportedly killed and four 
more children injured when a shell exploded near the city centre. Source(s): 
United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: In Dobrinja, one person was killed and one injured in a 
sniper attack. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: A seven-year-old girl was reported killed and four more children 
injured in a shell explosion near the city centre.  In the suburb of Dobrinja 
one person was killed and one injured in a sniper attack. 1525/ Source(s): 
United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1251. There was heavy mortar and machine-gun fire in Sarajevo after a night of 
shooting which police said was concentrated on the Old Town and one of the 
western suburbs. 1526/

1252. According to Radio Sarajevo, the city itself was relatively calm, but a 
seven-year-old girl was reported killed and four more children injured in a 
shell explosion near the city centre.  In the suburb of Dobrinja one person 
was killed and one injured in a sniper attack. 1527/
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(b)  Local reported events

1253. The first meeting at the highest army level between the Republic of 
Croatia and the Serb Republic took place in Sarajevo with Lieutenant Colonel-
General  Ratko MladiD, Commander of the Serb forces, and General Janko 
Bobetko, chief of the Croatian Army General Staff. KaradžiD said that he 
expected them to reach an agreement on the withdrawal of the Croatian army 
from the area of the Serb Republic. 1528/

1254. An international airlift of aid to Sarajevo resumed in the morning after 
being interrupted when a French aeroplane was hit by a bullet on  
Wednesday. 1529/

1255. Two UN escorted electricity repair missions in the city had to be 
abandoned because of shooting near damaged installations.  One repair mission 
was completed successfully in the suburb of Grdonj, where five previous repair 
missions had to be abandoned. 1530/

(c)  International reported events

1256. Peace conference co-chairman Vance met with Professor Fritz Kalshoven, 
Chairman of the UN Commission of Experts. 1531/

27.  27/11/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic artillery fire was reported throughout 
the morning. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: BiH health officials said that four people were killed and 24 
wounded in the city. 1532/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1257. Sporadic artillery fire was heard throughout the morning in  
Sarajevo. 1533/

(b)  Local reported events

1258. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiD announced in a statement that a 
truce was signed in Sarajevo on Thursday by Bosnian Serb military commander 
General Ratko MladiD and the leader of the National Guard of the Republic of 
Croatia, General Janko Bobetko.  The cease-fire was expected to take effect at 
midnight on Sunday. 1534/

1259. Electricity and telephone communications were restored to the city in 
the evening after a day-long power outage.  Electricity officials said that 
power had been switched off at Serb-controlled utilities on the outskirts of 
Sarajevo.  Water and gas supplies were also affected. 1535/
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1260. President MiloševiD met with Elie Wiesel to discuss ways of ending the 
war in BiH. 1536/

(c)  International reported events

1261. The peace conference co-chairmen met with UNPROFOR Deputy Commander 
Thornberry in Geneva. 1537/

28.  28/11/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A Serb artillery attack was reported in the 
morning. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Sarajevo suffered another electricity shortage caused 
by a Serbian artillery attack in the morning. 1538/ Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: In the 24 hour period ending at 10:00 a.m. on Saturday, one 
person was killed and 24 were wounded in the city. 1539/ Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1262. No incidents reported. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1263. Sarajevo suffered another electricity shortage caused by a Serbian 
artillery attack in the morning. 1540/

1264. Seventeen sick children were airlifted from Sarajevo to Paris in an 
aeroplane provided by the French government via UNHCR. 1541/

1265. On 28-29 November the peace conference co-chairmen had a private meeting 
with Croatian President Tudjman at Brioni. 1542/

(c)  International reported events

1266. Yugoslav Foreign Minister Ilija DjukiD sent a personal message to Hamid 
al-Ghabid, Secretary-General of the Islamic Conference Organization (ICO), 
stressing that additional arms for any of the warring sides would result in 
the further escalation of the war with unpredictable and far-reaching 
consequences. The ICO ministerial organization to which this message was sent 
was to meet in Jedda on 1-2 December to discuss the crisis in BiH as the main 
point of the agenda. 1543/
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29.  29/11/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1267. No incidents reported. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1268. Subfreezing temperatures were reported in the city.  BiH officials said 
that power outages were caused by damage to utilities in earlier Serbian 
bombardments and could not be repaired before Monday. 1544/

1269. Nobel laureate Elie Wiesel visited Sarajevo. He toured a prison and met 
with President IzetbegoviD, and members of the Jewish community.  He later 
went to the Serbian stronghold of Pale where he met with Radovan  
KaradžiD. 1545/

30.  30/11/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that since the cease-fire on 
12 November shelling in Sarajevo had been concentrated away from the old city 
to the suburbs of Dobrinja, Butmir, Ilidža, Mojmilo, and Bistrik. It was 
reported that shelling had occurred at lower levels than before the cease-fire 
with the exception of 22 November when Serb forces heavily shelled BiH forces 
who attacked the area of the military airfield south of the main runway at the 
airport. 1546/ UN monitors reported 117 large caliber shells hitting BiH 
government-held territory in the city during the 24 hour period ending Sunday 
evening.  Forty-six shells were seen hitting Serbian positions. 1547/
Source(s): UNPROFOR; United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Viktor Bubanj Prison; the Old Town District; the Parliament 
building; the Dobrinja area; UNPROFOR headquarters (formerly the city's main 
post office). Source(s): Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: A mortar attack on the Viktor Bubanj Prison killed 
three inmates and wounded five others during morning exercises; two people 
were wounded by anti-aircraft and cannon fire in the Old Town district and 10 
to 15 mortar rounds hit the area around the Parliament building after midnight 
and more than 100 shells hit Dobrinja, wounding two civilians; in the morning, 
the UNPROFOR headquarters received a direct hit from an anti-aircraft shell 
which failed to explode. Source(s): Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that to date in Sarajevo, 
7,579 people had been killed or were missing (out of that number, 2,839 had 
been recorded by health organizations), 45,179 had been wounded (out of that 
number 12,283 had been heavily wounded), 282 people had been infected with 
hepatitis and two people had suffered from typhus abdominalis. 1548/ A mortar 
attack on the Viktor Bubanj Prison killed three inmates and wounded five 
others; two people were wounded by anti-aircraft and cannon fire in the Old 
Town area; two civilians were wounded by shelling in Dobrinja. The BiH Public 
Health Ministry reported that four people had been killed and 21 injured in 
Sarajevo on this day. 1549/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1270. The city was reported calm in the morning although a mortar attack on 
the Viktor Bubanj Prison, visited on Sunday by Elie Wiesel, killed three 
inmates and wounded five others during the prisoners' morning exercises. 1550/
There were also reports of people injured in the Old Town and outlying 
Dobrinja district.  Sarajevo police reported two wounded in anti-aircraft and 
cannon fire in the Old Town district.  They said that 10 to 15 mortar rounds 
hit the area around the Parliament building after midnight and more than 100 
shells hit Dobrinja wounding two civilians. 1551/

(b)  Local reported events

1271. A weekend shutdown of electricity and natural gas left the city without 
heating as temperatures dropped below freezing again.  Two teams of engineers 
went out in the morning under armed escort to repair utilities damaged in 
fighting. 1552/

1272. UNPROFOR reported that during November over 3800 persons attempted to 
cross the airport between Butmir and Dobrinja. UNPROFOR commented that the 
general trend was for armed men to move from Butmir to Dobrinja while unarmed 
men moved from Dobrinja to Butmir. Movement was reported to have taken place 
at night, although there was some movement during foggy days. UNPROFOR also 
reported that during the month of November 49 UNPROFOR flights and 415 UNHCR 
flights had landed. 1553/

(c)  International reported events

1273. The peace conference co-chairmen attended the Extraordinary Session of 
the Organization of the Islamic Foreign Ministers in Jedda on 30 November to 2 
December. 1554/

I.  December 1992

1.  1/12/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN monitors recorded 330 Serbian artillery 
rounds exploding in the city, compared to zero BiH shells landing in the 
surrounding Serb-held areas.  Tuesday's fighting marked an upsurge in the 
combat, which had decreased in Sarajevo since a 12 November cease-fire, 
according to Mick Magnuson, an UNPROFOR civil affairs advisor. 1555/
Source(s): United Press International. 
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Targets Hit: A US C-130 Hercules Transport aeroplane; unidentified apartment 
blocks in Sarajevo; Dobrinja; New Sarajevo; Stupsko Brdo. Source(s): United 
Press International; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Small-arms fire hit a US C-130 Hercules transport 
aeroplane as it landed at the Sarajevo airport. No one was injured; Serbian 
forces shelled apartment blocks in several parts of Sarajevo, injuring at 
least four people. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Serbian forces shelled apartment blocks in several parts of 
Sarajevo, injuring at least four people. In the 24 hour period that ended at 
10:00 a.m., three people were killed and 31 were wounded in Sarajevo. 1556/
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1274. Small-arms fire hit a US C-130 Hercules transport aeroplane as it landed 
at the Sarajevo airport.  According to UNHCR spokesman Peter Kessler, no one 
on the aeroplane was injured, and it was able to take off for its base in 
Germany.  It was unknown who had fired, or whether the aeroplane was 
deliberately targeted. 1557/ The incident forced the suspension of the 
humanitarian airlift into Sarajevo after 10 of a scheduled 17 flights had  
landed. 1558/

1275. Heavy artillery fire prevented a UNHCR humanitarian convoy from the 
Croatian border town of Metkovic from entering Sarajevo, and UNHCR trucks were 
unable to retrieve food and medicine stocks from the airport because of the 
fighting. 1559/

1276. Serbian forces shelled apartment blocks in several parts of Sarajevo, 
injuring at least four people. 1560/ There was fighting in the south-western 
suburb of Dobrinja with artillery and machine-gun fire, and mortar attacks on 
New Sarajevo and Stupsko Brdo. 1561/

(b)  Local reported events

1277. UN-sponsored talks opened Tuesday morning on establishing the 
demilitarization of Sarajevo, a day after negotiations failed to arrange an 
exchange of war prisoners. 1562/

(c)  International reported events

1278. The Islamic Conference Organization called for military intervention in 
BiH and for the arming of Bosnian Muslims. 1563/

2.  2/12/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb artillery bombarded Sarajevo and the outer 
districts of Oteš and Stup overnight. Much of the shellfire appeared to be 
directed at BiH military positions on the outskirts of the city. Battles were 
fought in the western suburb of Oteš during the day as Serb forces used 
mortars and heavy machine-guns to attack BiH defenders holed up in apartment 
buildings and farm houses. Source(s): Reuters; United Press International. 
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Targets Hit: Oteš; Stup (overnight); government positions near the BiH 
Parliament. Source(s): Reuters; United Press International, BiH Ministry of 
Public Health. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that nine people had been 
killed and 74 injured on this day in Sarajevo. 1564/ Source(s): BiH Ministry 
of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1279. Serb artillery bombarded Sarajevo and the outer districts of Oteš and 
Stup throughout the night.  BiH government positions near parliament were hit, 
and heavy machine-gun fire was reported in the inner Hrasno and Old Town  
areas. 1565/ Much of the Serbian tank and artillery fire overnight and 
Wednesday appeared to be directed at BiH military positions on the outskirts 
of the city. 1566/

1280. Battles were fought in the city's western suburb of Oteš during the day 
as Serb forces used mortars and heavy machine-guns to attack BiH defenders 
holed up in apartment buildings and farm houses.  The Bosnian Serb news agency 
SRNA said the fighting followed a Muslim attack on Serb positions  
nearby. 1567/ BiH military sources claimed that nine Serbian tanks were 
destroyed and three captured in BiH infantry operations. 1568/

(b)  Local reported events

1281. Lance Corporal Brian Neilsen, a Danish soldier serving with UNPROFOR was 
kidnapped Wednesday afternoon while jogging near the town of Kiseljak outside 
Sarajevo.  He was held for more than seven hours by unidentified captors.  
Canadian Commander Barry Frewer, a spokesman for the UN command, said that 
UNPROFOR was considering the kidnapping an "isolated incident". 1569/

(c)  International reported events

1282. US officials were reported as saying that Serbia was routinely violating 
the UN ban on flights over BiH and were consulting with European allies on a 
possible resolution to authorize the use of force to stop the flights. 1570/

3.  3/12/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: During the 24 hour period ending at midnight 
Thursday, UN military observers reported 1284 artillery and mortar shells 
fired by Serbian forces into BiH government-controlled areas.  During the same 
time, they observed only 20 shells fired by the city's defenders. 1571/ The 
heaviest fighting occurred in Oteš where UN monitors unofficially counted 528 
incoming shells between 2:00 a.m. and 1:30 p.m.. During that time they 
observed only 20 shells fired by the city's defenders. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: Oteš; AziDi; Bare and other western suburbs near the road to the 
airport; Ilidža; Blažuj. Source(s): United Press International. 
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Description of Damage: The heaviest fighting occurred in Oteš where UN 
monitors unofficially counted 528 incoming shells between 2:00 a.m. and 1:30 
p.m..  Most of the 47 wounded and seven dead reported by city hospitals by 
early afternoon were from Oteš. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Most of the 47 wounded and seven dead reported by city hospitals 
by early afternoon were from Oteš. 1572/ The Sarajevo crisis centre reported 
41 killed and 118 wounded in the past 24 hours, the highest daily toll for 
weeks. 1573/ The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that 22 people had been 
killed and 47 injured in Sarajevo on this day. 1574/ Source(s): Reuters; BiH 
Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1283. Serb artillery and mortar fire hit Muslim-held suburbs through the night 
into Thursday.  Sarajevo radio reported Serb infantry attacks on Oteš, AziDi, 
Bare, and other western suburbs near the road to the airport. 1575/ Heavy 
shelling was also reported in the suburbs of Ilidža and Blažuj, according to 
Tanjug, the official Yugoslav news agency. 1576/ The city's centre was 
relatively quiet. 1577/

1284. The heaviest fighting occurred in Oteš, where UN monitors unofficially 
counted 528 incoming artillery shells between 2:00 a.m. and 1:30 p.m.  Most of 
the 47 wounded and seven dead reported by city hospitals by early afternoon 
were from Oteš. 1578/

1285. Soldiers from the Oteš front line reported a Serb breakthrough Thursday 
morning after they took three strategically-placed houses Wednesday which 
permitted them to fire directly onto BiH positions.  Later in the day, BiH 
forces reportedly retook one of the houses and destroyed two Serbian armoured 
personnel carriers and a tank.  BiH radio quoted local Croat commander Franjo 
Talijani as saying his men had repulsed a heavy infantry attack on the suburb.  
Talijani also said the task of defending Oteš was complicated by civilians 
trying to flee to neighbouring Stup who were unable to get through because of 
heavy shelling. 1579/

1286. A UN transport aeroplane carrying General Phillipe Morillon, commander 
of UNPROFOR in BiH, was struck by six bullets shortly after take-off from 
Sarajevo at 4:00 PM, causing minor damage to the Russian-made Antonov-12 
aircraft.  No one was injured and the aeroplane continued on to Zagreb.  The 
UN suspended all flights related to peace-keeping operations for 48  
hours. 1580/

(b)  Local reported events

1287. Sarajevo airport also remained closed to relief flights Thursday, 
following Tuesday's shooting at a US relief aeroplane.  The decision to keep 
the airport closed was reached by UNHCR in Geneva. 1581/

4.  4/12/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb forces continued their shelling of 
Sarajevo Friday.  Staff at UN headquarters were forced to take shelter in the 
basement twice due to the intensity of the shelling.  UN artillery monitors 
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reported that Serb forces fired at least 1,480 shells into parts of Sarajevo 
controlled by the BiH government.  Just 30 shells were seen falling into 
Serbian positions. 1582/ UN officials estimated that some 1,500 shells hit 
Oteš on Thursday and Friday, up from a daily average of 500 to 600 on Tuesday 
and Wednesday. 1583/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The area to the rear and sides of Oteš (Stup, NedžariDi, Mojmilo, 
Dobrinja and Alipašin Most); the perimeter of the city in the north. 
Source(s): UNPROFOR; United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that 10 people had been 
killed and 100 injured on this day in Sarajevo. 1584/ Source(s): BiH Ministry 
of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1288. UNPROFOR reported the heaviest shelling in some time.  It was reported 
that the BiH forces may have tried attacking out of the west side of the city 
to gain control of the access route. The Serbs then responded with heavy 
shelling and then attacked Oteš with tanks. In doing so, UNPROFOR believed 
that they shelled the area to the rear and sides of Oteš (Stup, NedžariDi, 
Mojmilo, Dobrinja and Alipašin Most) which were held by Muslims. It was felt 
that they may have done this to prevent BiH from bringing forward 
reinforcements. It was noted that during the shelling the Serbs used the 
complete range of fuses available to them, i.e., air burst, delayed and point 
detonating. The Serbs were believed to have held a large portion of Oteš. 
There were also other reports of shelling on the perimeter of the city in the 
north. 1585/

1289. Another report described the continued battle for the suburb of Oteš, 
six miles from the city centre.  BiH forces there armed with home-made anti-
tank rockets held their ground against the Serbian thrust.  UN officials 
estimated that some 1,500 shells hit Oteš on Thursday and Friday, up from a 
daily average of 500 to 600 on Tuesday and Wednesday. 1586/ An estimated 
2,000 civilians were trapped in the suburb by the fighting.  Local officials 
said they had attempted to obtain UNPROFOR assistance to evacuate sick people 
and children from Oteš, but that no UNPROFOR personnel had visited the village 
since the assault on Oteš began Tuesday. 1587/ The fighting forced an 
estimated 600 residents to flee Oteš on Friday. 1588/

(b)  Local reported events

1290. The UN humanitarian airlift into Sarajevo remained suspended Friday, and 
Indian General Satish Nambiar, commander of UNPROFOR in the former Yugoslavia, 
said that all UNPROFOR and humanitarian flights would remain suspended until 
he received adequate safety guarantees from the warring parties. 1589/

5.  5/12/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The Sarajevo suburb of Oteš fell to the Serbian 
forces and for the first time in days, downtown Sarajevo came under heavy 
fire. Source(s): Washington Post; United Press International. 
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Targets Hit: Districts around Oteš including Stupsko Brdo, Stup and AziDi; 
the Holiday Inn; a 21 story apartment building across the street from the 
Holiday Inn; the Old Town and the neighbourhoods between the Holiday Inn and 
the airport; the terminal building at the Sarajevo airport. Source(s): 
Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: The Holiday Inn was hit by tracer bullets which started 
a fire which was quickly extinguished; across the road from the hotel, a long 
burst by automatic weapons caused a fire in a 21 story apartment building; one 
of Sarajevo's main hospitals reported receiving 20 injured people in the first 
half hour of shelling; a mortar round hit the terminal building at Sarajevo 
airport, slightly wounding two Portuguese UNPROFOR soldiers. Source(s): 
Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One of Sarajevo's main hospitals reported receiving 20 injured 
people in the first half hour of shelling of the city. 1590/ The BiH Public 
Health Ministry reported that 11 people were killed and 131 were injured in 
Sarajevo on this day. 1591/ Source(s): United Press International; BiH 
Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1291. The Sarajevo suburb of Oteš fell to the Serbs Saturday, according to 
some reports, after Bosnian Muslim defenders ran out of ammunition.  Serb 
tanks rolled into Oteš, which juts into the western outskirts of the city near 
the airport.  Its fall gave the Serbs control of the western side of Sarajevo.  
The Belgrade-based news agency Tanjug said both sides sustained heavy 
casualties. 1592/ Bosnian Serb television showed Serb troops walking thorough 
part of Oteš.  BiH radio reported only that the defenders had withdrawn to a 
second line of defence and were being reinforced. 1593/

1292. The BiH army general staff said in a statement carried by radio that 
Oteš had been almost totally destroyed.  UN officials said the BiH army had 
asked for help in evacuating 10,000 civilians from Oteš, but UNPROFOR could 
not assist them because of the heavy shelling. 1594/ Hundreds of civilians 
fleeing Oteš had to make their way along the river bank because the only road 
connecting Oteš with Sarajevo was cut by Serb artillery.  An unknown number of 
civilians died when Serb artillery fire was directed towards the river. 1595/
UN officials estimated that 500 civilians remained trapped in the  
suburb. 1596/

1293. BiH radio reported sporadic Serb shelling of districts around Oteš, 
including Stupsko Brdo, Stup and AziDi. 1597/

1294. UN military observers believed that the Serb offensive against Oteš was 
the most intense battle to date in the Sarajevo area.  According to Colonel 
Richard Mole, a Briton heading the UN team of military observers in Sarajevo, 
Oteš had been the target of 1,500 rounds of artillery and tank fire Thursday 
and Friday.  UN officials said that more than 100 civilians died in the siege 
of Oteš. 1598/

1295. For the first time in days, downtown Sarajevo came under heavy fire.  
The Holiday Inn was hit by tracer bullets, which started a fire.  It was 
quickly extinguished.  Across the road from the hotel, a long burst of 
automatic weapons caused a fire in a 21 story apartment building. 1599/ The 
Old Town and neighbourhoods between the Holiday Inn and the airport were also 
targets.  One of Sarajevo's main hospitals reported receiving 20 injured 
people in the first half hour of shelling. 1600/
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1296. The top UN commander in Sarajevo, Brigadier-General Adnan Abdelrazek, 
Egyptian commander of 1,400 troops in and around the city, expressed his 
opinion that the warring parties should be warned that UN troops would be used 
to end the fighting and that those responsible for the bloodshed would be 
publicly tried.  He conceded that there was no hope of securing observance of 
the 12 November cease-fire and that the UN mission was powerless to stop the 
carnage.  Shortly after he spoke, a mortar round hit the terminal building at 
Sarajevo airport, slightly wounding two Portuguese police officers attached to 
the UN peace-keeping force. 1601/

(b)  Local reported events

1297. The Sarajevo airport remained closed following attacks on a US relief 
aeroplane and a UN aeroplane carrying Major General Phillipe Morillon earlier 
in the week. 
 
1298. Electricity was suspended Saturday afternoon after one of two cables 
supplying power to the city was damaged. 1602/

6.  6/12/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN military observers recorded 12 artillery 
rounds fired from BiH positions in the 24 hour period ending 10:30 p.m. 
Sunday, while 711 Serbian rounds fell on BiH-held areas. 1603/ Source(s): 
United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Oteš; Hrasnica, Butmir, and SokoloviDi on the western outskirts 
of the city; the BiH Presidency (five direct hits); the Koševo Hospital 
complex (30 shells). Source(s): Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: The offices of the BiH Presidency received five direct 
hits in the afternoon; more than 30 shells landed in the Koševo hospital 
complex. One nurse was killed in the attack. Source(s): Reuters; United Press 
International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: BiH health officials said that 26 people died and 108 were 
injured in Sarajevo during a 24 hour period ending 10:00 a.m. Sunday.  But 
officials could not obtain a count from the suburb of Oteš. 1604/ Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1299. The town of Oteš, six miles from the centre of Sarajevo on the approach 
to the airport, was overrun and destroyed by Serbian forces.  Heavy shelling 
was reported. 1605/ Combined Muslim and Croat forces established a new line 
of defence between Oteš and the nearby suburb of Stup 1606/

1300. The BiH army announced Sunday that it had captured the villages of OrliD
and ŽivkoNiDi, to the north-west of the city, leaving the single Serb 
stronghold of ŽuN Hill in that sector. 1607/

1301. Heavy artillery barrages were reported in the suburbs of Hrasnica, 
Butmir and SokoloviDi on the western outskirts of the city.  Mortar and small-
arms fire could be heard around the city all day. 1608/
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1302. Shelling continued in Sarajevo.  The offices of the BiH Presidency in 
downtown Sarajevo received five direct hits Sunday afternoon.  More than 30 
shells landed in the city's Koševo hospital complex.  One nurse was killed in 
the attack, according to Sarajevo radio. 1609/

(b)  Local reported events

1303. Sarajevo was without telephone service on Sunday, and most of the city 
had no electricity. 
 
1304. The humanitarian airlift into Sarajevo remained suspended because of 
security concerns. 1610/

1305. Three UNHCR land convoys were stopped before reaching the city.  Fifteen 
trucks had to unload at the airport because the road into Sarajevo was judged 
unsafe, and two convoys from the Croatian port of Split had to stop at 
Kiseljak, 15 miles west of Sarajevo, because of heavy fighting. 1611/

1306. Vladimir Kalea, president of the Sarajevo taxi-drivers' association, 
appealed to fellow taxi-drivers around the world for financial assistance.  
Throughout the war, Sarajevo taxi-drivers had voluntarily transported the 
wounded, elderly, and sick.  As of Sunday, an estimated 50 of the pre-war 
fleet of 2,500 cabs was still operating.  An estimated 350 taxi drivers and 
truckers had been killed. 1612/

7.  7/12/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb forces shelled BiH forces trying to break 
through Serb lines to the north of the city. Snipers were active and the main 
hospital was shelled in the city. Source(s): United Press International; 
Reuters; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Targets Hit: Sarajevo's main hospital (32 shells). Source(s): BiH Ministry of 
Public Health. 
 
Description of Damage:  Not specified 
Sniping Activity: Snipers were active in Sarajevo Monday, driving most 
people off the streets.  Cars were fired on near the Yugoslav army's former 
Maršal Tito Barracks. 1613/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that in Sarajevo to date, 
7,694 people had been killed or were missing (of this number, 2,924 of the 
killed had been registered in health organizations),  45,691 had been wounded 
(13,086 were heavily wounded and 1,800 were listed as invalids). Of these 
numbers, 779 children were listed as killed or missing, 11,422 were listed as 
wounded (1,780 were heavily wounded), and 177 were listed as invalids. 1614/
Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1307. A BiH counter-attack was reported with heavy casualties. 1615/ Serb 
artillery pounded BiH forces trying to break through Serb lines to the north 
of the city.  Sarajevo radio claimed that BiH troops to the north had pushed 
to the outskirts of the Serb-held suburb of VogošDa, where a major Serb 
ammunition factory was located.  BiH troops in the south-west had captured  
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BaNevo, where Sarajevo's main water wells were located.  Other BiH advances 
were made at ŽuN and TrebeviD, cutting off Ilidža from the Serb headquarters 
in Pale.  But the Belgrade-based news agency Tanjug reported later that the 
Muslim offences were pushed back. The reports could not be independently 
confirmed. 1616/

1308. It was reported by the BiH Health Ministry that 32 shells hit Sarajevo's 
main hospital. 1617/ Sylvana Foa, spokeswoman for UNHCR, said that UN 
equipment at the airport was hit by mortar shelling several  
times. 1618/

(b)  Local reported events

1309. The UN-sponsored humanitarian airlift remained suspended.  Sylvana Foa, 
spokeswoman for UNHCR, said that UN equipment at the airport was hit by mortar 
shelling several times.  Water supplies and telephone service in the city were 
disrupted. 1619/

(c)  International reported events

1310. The Yugoslav government described as "directly endorsing further 
escalation of the war conflict in Bosnia-Hercegovina", the decision by the 
Turkish government to present the country's parliament with a proposal to send 
Turkish troops into BiH. 1620/

8.  8/12/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting continued on the boundaries of the city 
after BiH forces continued a two-day counter-offensive. The UNPROFOR 
headquarters was shelled. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The UN mission (afternoon). Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Description of Damage: Shellfire hit the UN mission at about 4:40 p.m., 
injuring one person and forcing staffers into the basement. Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The city's medical crisis centre reported 21 dead and 116 wounded 
in Sarajevo in the 24 hours up to 10:00 a.m.. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1311. Fighting continued on the boundaries of the city as the BiH forces 
continued a two-day-old counter-offensive to recapture strategic fringe areas 
from Serbian troops.  The BiH army claimed to have captured Vidikovac Hill, on 
the northern end of the city. 1621/

1312. Shellfire hit the UN mission at about 4:40 p.m., injuring one person.  
Staffers rushed to the basement, where they remained for about 40  
minutes. 1622/
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(b)  Local reported events

1313. Serbian tanks seized a checkpoint on the road to the airport and placed 
a container across the road, in violation of an airlift security agreement 
brokered by UNPROFOR officials on Monday.  French troops providing security at 
the airport withdrew from the checkpoint earlier after being fired upon.  The 
incident dashed hopes that the humanitarian airlift could be resumed 
immediately.  Food stocks were depleted, with UN officials estimating a one-
day supply remaining in airport warehouses. 1623/

1314. Sarajevo was again without water, electricity and telephone lines. 
 
1315. The Bosnian Serb news agency SRNA announced an offer to permit anyone to 
leave Sarajevo unhindered.  UN officials were skeptical, suggesting the move 
might be intended to head off growing pressure for foreign military 
involvement. 1624/

(c)  International reported events

1316. BiH and Croatian delegations refused to sit at the same negotiating 
table with Serbians. 1625/
1317. On 8-9 December the peace conference co-chairmen attended separate high-
level meetings on constitutional arrangements with the three different 
parties, chaired by Mr. Ahtisaari. 1626/

9.  9/12/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN monitors recorded 439 shells fired by 
Serbian gunners, while BiH defenders fired six shells. 1627/ Serb artillery 
continued to bombard Muslim-held districts of the city. Source(s): United 
Press International; Washington Post.

Targets Hit: An unidentified bread line in one of the Muslim district of the 
city; Koševo Hospital Complex (Psychiatric Unit); the area near the BiH 
Presidency building; BiH positions on ŽuN Hill; the area near the city centre 
headquarters of the UN command; BiH-held villages to the north of Sarajevo. 
Source(s): Washington Post; United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Five people were killed and dozens others wounded after 
a bread line was shelled in an unidentified Muslim district of the city; one 
patient was injured when the Koševo Hospital Complex (Psychiatric Unit) was 
hit by shell fire. Source(s): Washington Post; United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Civilians ran for cover as Serbian snipers fired into 
surrounding streets and near the state-run hospital (Koševo). Source(s): 
United Press International. 
 
Casualties: BiH health officials said that 32 people were killed and 249 
wounded in fighting around the republic in the 24 hour period up to 10:00 
a.m.. In Sarajevo, 24 people died and 174 were wounded. 1628/ Source(s): 
United Press International. 
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Narrative of Events: 

1318. Serb artillery continued to bombard Muslim districts of the city, 
killing five people standing in line for bread and wounding dozens of  
others. 1629/

1319. Civilians ran for cover in Sarajevo as Serbian snipers fired into 
surrounding streets and near the state-run hospital.  Dr. Jovo VraniD,
director of the emergency centre at Koševo Hospital Complex, said one patient 
was injured when the hospital's psychiatric unit was hit by shell fire.  He 
said 59 casualties had been treated at the hospital since 8:00 a.m. Wednesday, 
most of them for shrapnel wounds, and that between 70 and 80 shells had landed 
in the hospital complex since the weekend.  Thirty-four people were treated 
for shrapnel and bullet wounds at the hospital, according to Dr. Ranko RoviD
of the hospital's emergency centre. 1630/

1320. Several shells exploded near the BiH Presidency building on the edge of 
the Old Town.  Serbian multiple rocket launchers attacked BiH positions on ŽuN
Hill, in the north of Sarajevo, where BiH and Serbian troops were engaged in a 
struggle for control of strategic high ground. 1631/

1321. There were explosions near the city centre headquarters of the UN 
command for BiH.  Serb artillery also fired down on BiH-held villages to the 
north of Sarajevo. 1632/

(b)  Local reported events

1322. The road link between the city and the airport was reopened Wednesday 
morning when Serbian tanks withdrew from a checkpoint along the airport road, 
but the humanitarian airlift remained suspended. 1633/

1323. Electricity repair missions under UNPROFOR protection had to abandon 
their efforts because of shelling; the city remained without electricity for a 
fourth day. 1634/

1324. The Serbian Supreme Court ruled that Yugoslav Prime Minister PaniD, the 
challenger, could run in Serbia's upcoming presidential election. 1635/

(c)  International reported events

1325. In New York, the United Nations Security Council warned Serbian forces 
that it would consider taking "further measures" if they did not stop 
attacking Sarajevo and UN peace-keeping troops.  The Council said in a 
statement that it was "particularly alarmed" at reports of Serbian pressure on 
the civilian population to leave Sarajevo and warned that "further 
aggravation" of the situation in and around the city would result in "grave 
consequences for the overall situation of that country". "If such attacks and 
actions continue, the Council will have to consider, as soon as possible, 
further measures against those who commit or support them to ensure the 
security of the UN Protection Force, its ability to fulfil its mandate and 
compliance by all parties with the Council's relevant resolutions", the 
statement said. 1636/
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10.  10/12/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN monitors reported reduced shelling in 
Sarajevo on Thursday, with 91 heavy rounds landing on Serbian positions and 35 
heavy rounds fired into BiH-controlled areas. 1637/ Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Thirteen people were reported killed in the 24 hours up until 
Thursday morning. 1638/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1326. No incidents reported. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1327. High-ranking military officers from five nations supplying aeroplanes 
for the Sarajevo airlift met in Zagreb and decided against resuming the 
operation. The airlift was suspended 1 December when a US cargo aeroplane was 
fired upon. 1639/

1328. Most homes were without electricity or water Thursday night as 
temperatures plunged. 1640/

11.  11/12/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN monitors reported reduced shelling in the 
Sarajevo area. 1641/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1329. No incidents reported. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1330. Sarajevo airport was scheduled to reopen Friday, but an UNPROFOR 
official said it remained closed due to poor weather conditions. 1642/

1331. Sarajevo had no electricity or telephone communications Friday; only a 
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small number of homes had water supplies. 1643/

1332. Two food convoys arrived in the city with 280 tons of food. 1644/

1333. Five hundred fifty peace activists made their way into Sarajevo, and 
were delayed by Serbian forces until each member of the group signed a 
document assuming responsibility for the risky trip. 1645/

(c)  International reported events

1334. United States President-elect Clinton issued a statement calling for the 
US and its allies to do whatever it took to enforce the ban on Serbian flights 
over BiH.  This was perceived by many as a critique of President Bush's 
policy. 1646/

12.  12/12/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The northern part of Sarajevo was reported under 
heavy machine-gun fire early and small-arms fire was heaviest around the Serb-
held territory in the centre of the city. In the evening, BiH positions around 
VogošDa came under small-arms fire and sporadic shelling. Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Serb-held territory in the heart of the city; BiH positions 
around VogošDa; the area near General Morillon's UN headquarters. Source(s): 
United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH government crisis centre in Sarajevo reported that the 
official number of dead during the war was now 17,622 in Muslim and Croat 
controlled areas, and 2,924 in Sarajevo. 1647/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1335. The northern portion of Sarajevo was reported under heavy machine-gun 
fire early Saturday and small-arms fire was heaviest around Serb-held 
territory in the heart of the city. During the night BiH positions around 
VogošDa, just north of Sarajevo, came under small-arms fire and sporadic 
shelling. 1648/

1336. Shells landed near General Phillipe Morillon's headquarters in the city. 
He told reporters he planned a new attempt to convince the warring parties to 
cease hostilities. 1649/

(b)  Local reported events

1337. The city remained without electricity and telephone service and 
interrupted water service. 1650/

1338. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviD returned to Sarajevo aboard the first UN 
flight since the city airport was closed 4 December. 1651/
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13.  13/12/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: After BiH forces reportedly gained control of 
ŽuN hill, Serb artillery began pounding the area. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: ŽuN Hill. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1339. UNPROFOR confirmed the BiH claim that they had  wrested control of 
strategic ŽuN hill north of the city from Serb forces.  UNPROFOR sources said 
Serb artillery was pounding the hill commanding the northern approaches to the 
capital. 1652/

(b)  Local reported events

1340. Senior officials of warring Muslim, Croat and Serb forces in BiH renewed 
a cease-fire (reportedly the 19th) Sunday and agreed in principle to open 
three corridors for the safe passage of civilians out of Sarajevo.  The 
agreement was signed by Serbian General Milan Gvero, Colonel Stjepan Šiber of 
the predominantly Muslim Slav BiH army and Dario KordiD of the Croatian 
Defence Council.  Shelling was audible throughout the cease-fire talks, and 
small-arms and machine-gun fire could be heard later. 1653/

1341. Sarajevo continued to be without power, fuel, running water or 
telephones. 1654/

14.  14/12/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Despite a new cease-fire agreement, shell fire 
was reported in the morning in the Old Town and western areas, as well as on 
ŽuN Hill which was captured last week by BiH forces. Koševo Hospital was hit 
again. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The Old Town; western areas of the city; ŽuN Hill; the Koševo 
Hospital Complex; the area near the vehicle of Paddy Ashdown who was visiting 
British troops; the garden of UNPROFOR General Morillon's residence; three 
power substations. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Two direct hits were reported on the Koševo Hospital 
Complex; shellfire heavily damaged three substations supplying power to the 
mainwater pumping installations in the western suburb of BaNevo. Source(s): 
United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported in the streets of Sarajevo. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that seven people were 
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killed and 83 wounded in Sarajevo on this date. 1655/ Source(s): BiH Ministry 
of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1342. UNPROFOR reported that Sarajevo had been going through a period of 
consolidation. Near the western end of the runway, Oteš and AziDi were in Serb 
hands. In the north,  ŽuN and Vis were in BiH hands. Serbs had gained a little 
ground near Betanija in the north of the old city. In the Dolovi, the BiH 
forces had pushed out to the south. 1656/

1343. Despite a new cease-fire agreement signed a day earlier, Sarajevo 
residents awoke to Serb shell-fire into the Old Town and western areas.  Serbs 
also fired on ŽuN Hill, a strategic mount on the city's northern edge captured 
by BiH forces last week, according to Sarajevo radio. 1657/ Talks on 
implementing the day-old cease-fire foundered on a BiH demand for a withdrawal 
of Serb heavy weaponry at least 20 miles from the airport, so that it would be 
out of range of three proposed UN-protected corridors for civilian movement in 
and out of Sarajevo. 1658/

1344. At least three people were reported killed and 28 others wounded as 
Serbian snipers fired at those who ventured into the streets.  Serbian 
artillery blasted civilian targets, scoring two direct hits on the Koševo 
hospital complex.  A mortar bomb exploded near the vehicle of Paddy Ashdown, 
the British Liberal Democratic Party leader, who was visiting British troops 
protecting UN aid convoys. 1659/ The shelling persisted after dark.  At about 
6:00 p.m., a suspected anti-aircraft shell exploded in the garden of General 
Morillon's residence, UN officials said. 1660/

1345. A UNPROFOR spokesman said shellfire heavily damaged three substations 
supplying power to the main water pumping installations in the western suburb 
of Bacevo. 1661/

(b)  Local reported events

1346. Sarajevo went another day without electricity, as its two main hospitals 
exhausted fuel supplies for their generators.  Serb commanders refused to 
allow relief donors to provide fuel to the city's residents because they 
regarded it as a strategic military material.  UNPROFOR arranged an emergency 
shipment of 6,000 litres of fuel to the State Hospital from its own supplies, 
as UNHCR had depleted its stocks. 1662/

1347. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiD reportedly told a news conference 
in Belgrade that the Assembly of the Serb Republic would endorse a declaration 
on ending the war in BiH at a session to be held on 17 December. 1663/

1348. Yugoslav President TosiD endorsed Prime Minister PaniD in his bid to 
oust Serbian President MiloševiD in the coming election. 1664/

15.  15/12/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity:  Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
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Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that seven people were 
killed and 108 wounded in Sarajevo. 1665/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public 
Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1349. The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that seven people were killed 
and 108 wounded in Sarajevo. 1666/

(b)  Local reported events

1350. Colonel Stjepan Siber, the deputy commander of the main headquarters of 
the BiH forces said that he lodged sharp protests with UNPROFOR, stating that 
Serb forces refused to withdraw their heavy artillery weapons from within a 30 
kilometre radius of Sarajevo airport. 1667/

1351. British Liberal Democratic Party leader Paddy Ashdown called for 
military intervention to prevent the fall of Sarajevo.  Ashdown met with BiH 
Vice President Ejup GaniD, and was scheduled to meet with Bosnian Serb leader 
Radovan KaradžiD. 1668/

(c)  International reported events

1352. The International Monetary Fund (IMF) stripped Yugoslavia of its 
membership and divided its $15 billion foreign debt among the successor 
states. 1669/

16.  16/12/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as quiet for a few hours, 
but fighting resumed in the afternoon. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: An unidentified residential district. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Three children were killed and one was wounded when a 
mortar hit an unidentified residential district. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Those entering the State Hospital facility had to run for 
cover from sniper volleys. 1670/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: Three children were killed and one was wounded when a mortar hit 
an unidentified residential district. The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 
that seven people were killed and 49 injured on this day in Sarajevo. 1671/
Source(s): Reuters; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1353. The city was quiet for a few hours Wednesday, but fighting resumed in 
the afternoon.  In one incident, three children were killed and one was 
wounded when a mortar hit a residential district. 1672/
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(b)  Local reported events

1354. A BiH government boycott of UN-sponsored talks endangered a plan to 
establish safe corridors for civilians in and out of Sarajevo, where residents 
endured another freezing day without electricity or water.  Fog also crushed 
hopes that the UNHCR could resume the humanitarian airlift that was suspended 
1 December after a small-arms attack on a US transport aeroplane. 1673/ UN 
food supplies ran out. 1674/

1355. Conditions at the city's two main hospitals worsened.  An emergency 
supply of fuel from UNPROFOR provided the State Hospital enough power to have 
minimal electricity for eight hours for six days.  The facility was without 
heat and relied on a tanker truck for a daily ration of water.  The area 
around the State Hospital was within sniper range of Serb-held Grbavica.  
Those entering the facility reportedly had to run for cover from sniper 
volleys. 1675/

1356. Doctors at Koševo hospital estimated that between 70 and 80 Serbian 
shells hit the centre's buildings during the previous week's fighting.  Lack 
of electricity, heating and water, and depletion of medical supplies impaired 
hospital operations. 1676/

(c)  International reported events

1357. US Secretary of State Lawrence Eagleburger announced in Geneva the names 
of leaders "who directly controlled persons who committed war crimes and 
perhaps issued orders to carry out those crimes".  He also called for the 
enforcement of the no-fly zone and the lifting of the arms embargo.  He 
insisted that the West would "stand for nothing less than the restoration of 
the independent state of Bosnia-Hercegovina with its territory undivided and 
intact; the return of all refugees to their homes and villages; and, indeed, a 
day of reckoning for those found guilty of crimes against humanity". 1677/

17.  17/12/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as relatively quiet as 
heavy fog reduced shelling. Source(s): New York Times; United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that three people were 
killed and 26 injured on this day in Sarajevo. 1678/ Source(s): BiH Ministry 
of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1358. Sarajevo was reported to be relatively quiet Thursday, as heavy fog 
reduced shelling in the city. 1679/
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(b)  Local reported events

1359. UN officials cancelled talks between the warring factions scheduled at 
Sarajevo airport when the BiH government boycotted for a third day. 1680/

1360. The telephone service remained out, and there was no power or running 
water.  UN officials reported that 26 of the last 33 UN-escorted utility 
repair missions were cancelled, because fighting blocked efforts to restore 
essential services. 1681/

1361. The peace conference co-chairmen met with Presidents Tudjman and 
IzetbegoviD in Zagreb. Lord Owen met with Fikret AbdiD, member of the BiH 
Presidency in Velika Kladuša (Biha pocket). 1682/

(c)  International reported events

1362. NATO agreed to provide troops if the UN voted to enforce the ban on 
flights over BiH. Bosnian Serb leader KaradžiD warned that UN troops in BiH 
might be attacked if Western nations attempted to enforce the ban on  
flights. 1683/

18.  18/12/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Small-arms fire was reported near the airport 
and intermittent shelling was reported in central Sarajevo. Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Central Sarajevo. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that six people were 
killed and 24 injured on this day in Sarajevo. 1684/ Source(s): BiH Ministry 
of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1363. Small-arms fire rang out from houses surrounding the airport as Lord 
David Owen landed in Sarajevo.  Intermittent explosions could also be heard in 
central Sarajevo. 1685/

(b)  Local reported events

1364. Lord Owen and General Morillon took an armoured car to the Presidency 
Building, where they held meetings with Vice President Ejup GaniD and Prime 
Minister Mile AkmadiD and obtained their agreement to return to the talks, 
which resumed at 2:30 p.m.  After addressing the talks, Owen travelled to the 
nearby stronghold of Lukavica for a meeting with KaradžiD and his military 
chief, General Ratko MladiD. 1686/

1365. On 18-21 December Lord Owen visited Sarajevo, Kiseljak and Pale for 
talks with senior political and military leaders of the warring parties. 1687/
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1366. Bosnian Serb leader KaradžiD was elected president of the "Serbian 
Republic of Bosnia-Hercegovina". 1688/

(c)  International reported events

1367. In New York, the General Assembly decided to recommend that force be 
used to stop the fighting after 15 January unless the Yugoslav union of Serbia 
and Montenegro respected all relevant resolutions pertaining to the conflict.  
The General Assembly also called on the Security Council to exempt BiH from 
the arms embargo. 1689/

1368. The UN Security Council condemned Serb-run detention centres and mass 
rapes in BiH. 1690/

19.  19/12/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb forces shelled the Old Town and sporadic 
gunfire and other explosions hit other areas of the city. Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The Old Town area; other areas of the city. Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Health Ministry reported that seven people were killed and 
46 injured on this day in Sarajevo. 1691/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public 
Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1369. Serb forces shelled Sarajevo's Old Town, and sporadic gunfire and other 
explosions rocked other areas of the city. 1692/

(b)  Local reported events

1370. Lord Owen met with Serb leader Radovan KaradžiD and with BiH President 
Alija IzetbegoviD. Owen told KaradžiD that the indiscriminate shelling of 
Sarajevo was a "disgrace" and could not be allowed to continue. Owen met with 
KaradžiD in his stronghold of Pale, just east of Sarajevo, as gunners directed 
fresh bursts of mortar and anti-aircraft fire into the city. 1693/

1371. Later in the day, BiH, Serbian and Croatian negotiators met at Sarajevo 
airport for talks on reaffirming an unobserved 12 November truce and creating 
protected corridors for civilian movement in and out of the city. 1694/

20.  20/12/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Two UN monitors reported that 253 shells fell 
on Serbian positions around the city and 188 shells landed on BiH controlled 



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 401

areas. 1695/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The city centre and nearby areas. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that six people were 
killed and 25 injured in Sarajevo. 1696/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public 
Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1372. Sarajevo residents spent a 13th day without electricity and a seventh 
without water as Serbian mortar and anti-aircraft gunners fired sporadically 
into the heart of the city and nearby areas. 1697/

(b)  Local reported events

1373. Lord Owen met a third day with Serb leader KaradžiD and announced that 
he would extend his mission in Sarajevo another day.  A UN spokesman said that 
BiH second-in-command Colonel Stjepan Šiber, Bosnian Serb General Milan Gvero 
and Croatian Colonel Dario KordiD began detailed negotiations Sunday on the 
withdrawal of forces from around Sarajevo and the establishment of civilian 
corridors. 1698/

1374. Sarajevo residents spent a 13th day without electricity and a seventh 
without water as Serbian mortar and anti-aircraft gunners fired sporadically 
into the heart of the city and nearby areas.  Irfan DurmiD, chief of the 
Elektroprenos electricity supply company  in Sarajevo, said repair teams were 
dispatched only twice in the past 13 days because of fighting near utility 
installations. 1699/

1375. Two UN flights into the city were cancelled because of bad  
weather. 1700/

1376. Voters in Yugoslavia reelected Serbian President MiloševiD with 56 per 
cent of the vote, though Yugoslav Prime Minister PaniD (34 per cent) and the 
opposition alleged fraud and demanded a new election. 1701/

(c)  International reported events

1377. United States President Bush and British Prime Minister Major released a 
joint statement calling for military enforcement of the no-fly zone. 
Intelligence reports reportedly claimed that Serbian aeroplanes had violated 
the UN measure over 200 times since October. 1702/

1378. US Secretary of State Eagleburger said that he "ran into an absolute 
stone wall" in discussions with European leaders on lifting the arms  
embargo. 1703/
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21.  21/12/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting continued with anti-aircraft and heavy 
machine-gun fire in the centre of the city. The Bosnian Serb news agency 
reported that the fighting was worst in the west and north-western parts of 
the city. Sarajevo radio reported that Muslim and Croat forces pushed Serb 
fighters back 250 yards in an advance on VogošDa. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The city centre. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: The State hospital reported that one person was treated for 
sniper wounds. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: BiH health officials said that nine people were killed in 
Sarajevo in the 24 hour period up to 10:00 a.m. Monday.  Another 53 were 
wounded. 1704/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1379. Fighting continued Monday, with anti-aircraft and heavy machine-gun fire 
in the centre of the city.  The Bosnian Serb news agency SRNA said that the 
fighting was worst in the west and north-western parts of the city.  Muslim-
controlled Sarajevo radio said Muslim and Croat forces pushed Serb fighters 
back 250 yards in an advance on VogošDa outside Sarajevo. 1705/

1380. Doctors at the State Hospital said Monday was quiet, with just 1 person 
treated for sniper wounds. 1706/

(b)  Local reported events

1381. Lord Owen met with Serb leader KaradžiD for three hours outside of 
Sarajevo Monday, then returned for more talks with BiH Prime Minister Mile 
AkmadiD. Owen reported that KaradžiD agreed to cooperate in restoring heat to 
Sarajevo's hospitals and agreed to a plan to evacuate 1,500 mainly sick people 
by Christmas. 1707/

1382. The humanitarian airlift resumed after a three-week suspension.  A UNHCR 
spokesman said that only 12 of a planned 18 flights arrived at the Sarajevo 
airport due to bad weather. 1708/

22.  22/12/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN monitors said 17 shells landed Tuesday in 
Serb-controlled areas, while 90 shells fell in BiH government-controlled 
areas. 1709/ The Bosnian Serb news agency reported fighting in the suburbs and 
Sarajevo radio reported Serb artillery fire in the VogošDa area and mortar 
fire on Kobilja Glava. There was small-arms fire reported in the city centre. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The VogošDa area; Kobilja Glava. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
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Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1383. Bosnian Serb news agency SRNA and BiH radio reported fighting in the 
suburbs of Sarajevo. 1710/ There was sporadic small-arms fire in the centre 
of the city.  Sarajevo radio also reported Serb artillery fire in the VogošDa
area north of the city and mortar fire on nearby Kobilja Glava. 1711/

(b)  Local reported events

1384. UN-sponsored talks between commanders of the warring factions in 
Sarajevo continued.  A spokesman for the UN command in BiH said that UN troops 
would be deployed in a buffer zone between BiH government and Serb troops 
outside the Sarajevo airport. 1712/

1385. The humanitarian airlift which had been resumed a day earlier continued, 
though hampered by poor weather.  Only three flights made it into Sarajevo.  
The truck convoys also resumed, after being stopped for a week by fighting.  
52 trucks arrived from the Croatian town of MetkoviD and Belgrade with 600 
tons of aid, the largest one-day UNHCR consignment to the city to date. 1713/

23.  23/12/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic artillery fire in the centre of the 
city escalated after dark. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The city centre. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: BiH health officials said three people were killed and 22 wounded 
in the 24 hour period ending 10:00 a.m. Wednesday. 1714/ Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1386. Sporadic artillery fire in the centre of Sarajevo escalated after  
dark. 1715/

(b)  Local reported events

1387. UNHCR scheduled 18 humanitarian aid flights into Sarajevo carrying 180 
tons of food and medicine.  Seventeen aeroplanes arrived.  Road convoys 
arrived from the Croatian border town of MetkoviD and Belgrade with a total of 
36 trucks.  Total aid flown and brought in by truck on Wednesday amounted to 
477 tons.  Residents remained without electricity or running water. 1716/ UN 
officials said a major supply of diesel fuel was delivered to Koševo hospital, 
fulfilling Lord Owen's promise to ensure the hospital would be adequately 
heated. 1717/
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1388. UNHCR evacuated 15 wounded children and their relatives out of Sarajevo, 
and the BiH government agreed to allow a pre-Christmas evacuation of another 
1,500 sick and wounded.  UN officials also pressed BiH officials to return to 
the negotiating table. 1718/

24.  24/12/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN officers estimated that about 400 artillery, 
tank and mortar shells exploded in the city. 1719/ Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: VogošDa (evening); UN Headquarters (two shells); the western part 
of the city. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: A British officer was slightly wounded as two mortar 
shells exploded in the compound of the UN command headquarters; eight 
casualties were admitted to the State Hospital, six of whom were wounded in a 
single explosion in the western part of the city. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: BiH health officials said three people were killed and 22 wounded 
in Sarajevo in the 24 hour period ending 10:00 a.m. Thursday.  Eight 
casualties were admitted to the State Hospital, six of whom were wounded from 
a single explosion in the western part of the city.  One was in serious 
condition. 1720/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1389. The escalation in fighting that began Wednesday night continued into 
Thursday.  Serbian forces fired artillery rounds into the city; heavy machine-
gun fire occurred around the Serb-held enclave of Grbavica in the centre of 
Sarajevo; the Serb-held northern suburb of VogošDa came under artillery fire 
during the night.  A British officer was slightly wounded as two mortar shells 
exploded in the compound of the UN command headquarters. 1721/

1390. Eight casualties were admitted to the State Hospital, six of whom were 
wounded from a single explosion in the western part of the city.  One was in 
serious condition. 1722/

(b)  Local reported events

1391. The Bosnian Muslim and Croat presidency in Sarajevo approved a 
reorganization of the government led by Prime Minister Mile AkmadiD, a Croat.  
Croat representation in senior positions was strengthened, but the plan 
permitted Muslims to retain vital government posts. 1723/

1392. Because of a 16 day cut-off of electricity, Sarajevo residents had no 
heat, running water, or lights.  The streets were busier than usual as people 
tried to find Christmas presents. 1724/

1393. Sarajevo's curfew was lifted to enable people to attend Christmas Eve 
midnight mass. 1725/



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 405

25.  25/12/92 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling was reportedly reduced on Christmas 
Day, but several large explosions hit the centre of Sarajevo in the morning. 
Source(s): Helsinki Watch Report; United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The city centre; the Koševo hospital compound. Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1394. Shelling was reportedly reduced on Christmas Day. 1726/

1395. Several large explosions rocked the centre of Sarajevo in the morning.  
Sarajevo radio said Serb-fired shells landed in the compound of the Koševo 
hospital, near Morillon's residence. 1727/

(b)  Local reported events

1396. The UN commander in BiH (French General Phillipe Morillon) charged that 
he was deliberately targeted by two separate mortar attacks staged from 
territory in Sarajevo controlled by BiH troops.  The first occurred Thursday 
when a mortar explosion smashed windows on the ground floor of his residence 
in central Sarajevo (slightly injuring a British soldier).  The second attack 
came at 6:35 a.m. on this day when mortar shells exploded two yards from the 
main entrance to the building, a converted parliamentarians club set in a 
leafy compound near the offices of the BiH presidency. 1728/

1397. Shortly after noon, a bus filled with people suffering from various 
illnesses left Sarajevo.  Safe-passage had been agreed with the Serbs on the 
outskirts of the city. 1729/

26.  26/12/92 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN monitors said the level of artillery fire in 
the city decreased Saturday. Ten artillery rounds landed on parts of the city 
controlled by the BiH Government. By contrast, 99 shells landed on Serb-
controlled areas. 1730/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
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Narrative of Events: 

1398. There was little artillery or small-arms fire in the city during the 
day, though machine-gun exchanges around the Serb-held enclave of Grbavica in 
the centre of town erupted after dark. 1731/

(b)  Local reported events

1399. Tanjug reported that the mixed military commissions of the warring 
factions met again in the Sarajevo airport to negotiate the opening of three 
humanitarian corridors from Sarajevo.  1732/

1400. Seventeen UNHCR flights landed at Sarajevo airport with 175 tons of aid.  
About 300 tons of food were brought in by land convoys. 1733/

1401. Two scheduled electricity repair missions were cancelled when both 
Serbian and BiH authorities warned of heavy fighting in the areas where the 
repairs were to be made. 1734/

1402. Five hundred civilians fleeing Sarajevo were intercepted and turned back 
by UN forces. 1735/

1403. A New York Times Reporter visited Serbian gunners and reported:  
 

"Anybody who stops and climbs atop the mud walls can see about what the 
Serbian gunners see, and it is an astonishing sight.  Many of the guns 
are less than one thousand yards from high-rise buildings in the center 
of the city, and perhaps 500 to 1,000 feet above them . . . it is plain, 
numbingly so, that the men firing the guns can see exactly what they are 
hitting.  What this means is that the Serbian gun crews cannot have any 
doubt when their shells strike hospitals, schools, hotels and orphanages 
and cemeteries where families are burying their dead . . . ." 1736/

27.  27/12/92 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Mortar shells hit a residential area in the new 
part of the city in the morning and there were heavy machine-gun exchanges 
reported around Grbavica. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: An unidentified residential area in the newer part of the city 
(morning). Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
Narrative of Events: 

1404. Three mortar shells exploded in a residential area in the newer part of 
the city in the morning and there were heavy machine-gun exchanges reported 
around the Serb-held neighbourhood of Grbavica in the centre of the  
city. 1737/
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(b)  Local reported events

1405. The temperature in the city dropped to minus 13 degrees Celsius (eight 
degrees Fahrenheit) in the morning with no progress reported on restoring 
electricity, gas and water supplies. UNPROFOR reported an estimated 25 day 
supply of water in the city.  UNPROFOR was unable to supply insulating oil for 
transformers that channel electricity to the city's main pumping  
station. 1738/

(c)  International reported events

1406. The peace conference co-chairmen met with Presidents Tudjman and 
IzetbegoviD and Russian Foreign Minister Kozyrev in Geneva. 1739/

1407. The Geneva talks reportedly moved slowly as negotiators tried to 
persuade the warring factions to accept the "Vance-Owen Plan."  The plan, 
which was drawn up on 27 October, called for the division of BiH into 10 
largely autonomous provinces under a loosely organized central  
government. 1740/

28.  28/12/92 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that over the last two weeks, 
mortar and artillery fire had increased from Mt. Igman. UNPROFOR said that the 
level of fire from the BiH positions weighed the Serbian fire. There was also 
reported to have been a lot of vehicle movement on Mt. Igman during the  
week. 1741/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that four people had been 
killed and 35 wounded in Sarajevo on this day. 1742/ Source(s): BiH Ministry 
of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 
1408. No incidents reported. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1409. Sarajevo began a third week without electricity which was cut by Serbian 
shellfire, and a second week without running water.  An overnight blizzard was 
also reported.  UNHCR provided 90 tons of fuel to the city on Sunday night to 
keep relief deliveries going, but city officials said that they might have to 
suspend supplies of aid to neighbourhoods clustered on the sides of the steep 
slopes of the valley because trucks were having trouble negotiating the narrow 
snow covered roads. The UNHCR reported record volumes of food being brought 
into the city, but estimated that 10 per cent to 20 per cent of the supplies 
had been diverted to the black market. 1743/
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1410. A UNHCR spokesman said that at least 35 elderly patients of a nursing 
home situated close to the front lines on the western outskirts of the city 
had died over the past few months because of a lack of food and heat.  "The 
mortality rate appears to be at least one person every two days", he  
said. 1744/

1411. The Washington Post reported that freezing people in the city had cut 
down trees in parks for firewood, and had stripped shelled buildings of 
anything that could be burned, "beams, flooring, roofing, wallpaper, foam 
insulation". 1745/

1412. Yugoslav Prime Minister PaniD lost a no-confidence vote in the federal 
parliament. 1746/

(c)  International reported events

1413. UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali and the peace conference co-chairmen, 
met with Presidents Tudjman, IzetbegoviD and TosiD. 1747/

29.  29/12/92 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic artillery fire was directed to the 
city's Old Town, while heavier shell blasts crashed in southern 
neighbourhoods. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: A Danish UN armoured personnel carrier at the Sarajevo airport; 
the Old Town; southern neighbourhoods in the city; western parts of the city 
(evening); the area near the BiH Presidency building. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Description of Damage: A Danish UN armoured personnel carrier came under 
mortar fire near the Sarajevo airport. Eight rounds exploded around the 
vehicle, the closest approximately 20 yards away; one person was killed and 
one injured during an evening bombardment of the western part of the city. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One person was killed and one injured during an evening 
bombardment of the western part of the city, Sarajevo radio said. 1748/ The 
BiH Public Health Ministry reported that six people had been killed and 43 
wounded in Sarajevo on this date. 1749/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public 
Health. 
 

Narrative of Events: 

1414. According to UN officials, a Danish UN armoured personnel carrier came 
under mortar fire near the Sarajevo airport.  Eight rounds exploded around the 
vehicle, the closest approximately 20 yards away.  There were no casualties.  
It was not known whether the mortar attack had been launched by BiH troops or 
Serbian forces. 1750/

1415. Sporadic artillery fire from hilltop Serbian positions was directed to 
the city's Old Town, while heavier shell blasts crashed in southern 
neighbourhoods.  After dark, a succession of large-caliber shells exploded in 
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the district close to the BiH Presidency building. 1751/

(b)  Local reported events

1416. UNHCR brought 344 tons of aid into the city by land and air.  Twenty aid 
flights were scheduled to land on Wednesday, and 35 trucks were to deliver 280 
tons of aid during the day. 1752/

1417. Power and water were still cut, with early morning temperatures of just 
14 degrees.  Aid workers  reported that the old and weak were starting to die 
of the cold. 1753/

1418. Lord Owen met with Croatian Defence Minister Gojko Šušak in  
Zagreb. 1754/

30.  30/12/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic bursts of machine-gun and small-arms 
fire were heard from the Holiday Inn overnight, with occasional mortar bombs 
landing in the city centre and Old Town areas. West of the centre, BiH 
shelling of Ilidža was reported. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The city centre; the Old Town; Ilidža. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: At a home for the elderly in NedžariDi, a 78 year-old 
resident, Ilija PejNin OviD, was hit in the head by a sniper's bullet while 
chopping wood outside the front door. Source(s): New York Times.

Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that six people had been 
killed and 37 injured in Sarajevo on this date. 1755/ Source(s): BiH Ministry 
of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1419. On the coldest morning of the winter (minus 11 degrees), BiH fighters 
gathered on the strategic Mount Igman overlooking the city from the  
south. 1756/ UN intelligence reports estimated that as many as 10,000 men of 
the Muslim-led BiH forces had amassed, and appeared to be preparing to attack 
Serbian-held suburbs that were a key to maintaining the siege. 1757/

1420. Sporadic bursts of machine-gun and small-arms fire were audible from the 
Holiday Inn overnight, with occasional mortar bombs landing in the central 
city and Old Town areas. 1758/

1421. West of the centre, Bosnian Serb forces reported renewed Muslim shelling 
of the suburb of Ilidža. 1759/

1422. The New York Times Reported that at the home for the elderly in 
NedžariDi, Gordana Simi, a 71 year-old resident died overnight, and Ilija 
PejNin OviD, 78 was hit in the head by a sniper's bullet while chopping wood 
outside the front door.  He was the 17th resident to die from war  
wounds. 1760/
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(b)  Local reported events

1423. Sarajevo remained without running water or electricity and with little 
piped gas. 1761/

1424. Lord Owen met with President MiloševiD and Radovan KaradžiD in  
Belgrade. 1762/

1425. Yugoslav Prime Minister PaniD stated that he would not resign despite 
the no-confidence vote in the federal assembly. PaniD was in the US trying to 
convince officials not to intervene militarily against Serb forces in  
BiH. 1763/

(c)  International reported events

1426. British Foreign Secretary Hurd told the Daily Express that he "can 
imagine armed action" because of the "bloody-minded cruelty of the Serbs in 
Bosnia and the growing risk of a wider conflict". He warned that Serbia 
"should note this change" in his approach. 1764/

31.  31/12/92 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The BiH Government forces were again reported to 
be gathering on a mountain south-west of the city in a possible attempt to 
break the siege of the city. Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that four people had been 
killed and eight injured in Sarajevo on this date. 1765/ Source(s): BiH 
Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1427. The Muslim-led forces of the BiH Government were again reported to be 
massing on a mountain south-west of the city in preparation for a possible 
attempt to break through the siege lines around the city. 1766/ UN military 
experts who had examined the situation concluded that the BiH offensive seemed 
likely to fail.  But they also said that the Serbian forces may have been 
overextended. 1767/

(b)  Local reported events

1428. UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali said at the Split airport that he was 
going to Sarajevo to express solidarity with the population of the city and 
its suffering and to wish the UNPROFOR units there a happy new year. 1768/

1429. Boutros-Ghali then paid a New Year's Eve visit to Sarajevo.  He was met 
by protesters and a senior BiH official, Vice President Ejup GaniD. 1769/ The 
protesters shouted, "Ghali, Hitler; Ghali, fascist" when he appeared in front 
of the Presidency building after talks at the UNPROFOR headquarters. 1770/
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1430. In a New Year's message to the citizens of BiH, President IzetbegoviD
said that, "These negotiations were forced upon us, just as this war was 
forced upon us. We will not, however, accept peace being forced upon  
us". 1771/

1431. UNPROFOR reported that during the month of December there were over 6700 
attempted airport crossings. UNPROFOR commented that this continued to place a 
heavy strain on the troops who had to intercept, disarm and send back those 
persons attempting to cross the airfield. It was also reported that during the 
month of December 24 UNPROFOR flights and 173 UNHCR flights had landed at the 
airport. 1772/

J.  January 1993

1.  1/1/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Intense fighting erupted in the streets with BiH 
and Serbian forces trading artillery, anti-aircraft and heavy machine-gun fire 
in close range battles on several fronts around the capital. Nearly constant 
mortar and artillery explosions and heavy gunfire could be heard from various 
parts of the city during the afternoon. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
Targets Hit: Various unidentified sections of  Sarajevo. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Three people were reported dead and 26 wounded by the city morgue 
and hospital. 1773/ The BiH Health Ministry Reported that two people were 
killed and 16 injured on this day. 1774/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; BiH 
Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1432. Intense fighting erupted in the streets with BiH forces and Serbs 
trading artillery, anti-aircraft and heavy machine-gun fire in close range 
battles on several fronts around the capital.  Nearly constant mortar and 
artillery explosions and heavy gunfire could be heard from various parts of 
the city during the afternoon.  There was no sign of tanks or armoured 
vehicles being used in the fighting which involved the Serb-held 
neighbourhoods of Grbavica, Vraca and Staro Brdo, and the BiH-controlled areas 
of KovaNiDi, Skenderija and RiNin Han.  The fighting eased in intensity with 
nightfall and the accompanying drop in temperature which by nightfall had 
already fallen to 12 degrees Fahrenheit. 1775/

(b)  Local reported events

1433. The Secretary-General was jeered in Sarajevo after he arrived to press 
his appeal to the BiH Government not to open an offensive to break the Serbian 
siege of the city. 1776/
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2.  2/1/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was described as generally quiet. UN 
monitors reported 32 large-caliber shells incoming on Serbian positions around 
the city and 10 mortar and five artillery rounds landing in BiH government-
controlled parts of the city. 1777/ Source(s): Reuters; United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: Hrasno hill; the edges of Stari Grad (early afternoon). 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Three civilians were wounded by snipers in the previous 24 
hours. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported four people killed and 26 
wounded on this day. 1778/ Source(s): BiH Public Health Ministry. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1434. The city was described as "generally quiet", with three civilians 
wounded by snipers in the previous 24 hours.  Three shells hit Hrasno hill 
west of the centre and several others hit the edges of the central 
municipality of Stari Grad in the early afternoon. 1779/ Sporadic small-arms, 
machine-gun and mortar fire could be heard overnight, but nothing  
sustained. 1780/

(b)  International reported events

1435. The peace conference co-chairmen, on 2-4 January convened the Summit 
Meeting on Bosnia-Hercegovina in Geneva with representatives of the BiH 
Presidency, Bosnian Croats, Bosnian Serbs, Croatia and Yugoslavia. 1781/

1436. Leaders of BiH's warring Muslims, Croats and Serbs met for their first 
face-to face peace talks since fighting erupted nine months ago.  The talks, 
between President Alija IzetbegoviD, Croat leader Mate Boban, and Radovan 
KaradžiD were held in Geneva. 1782/ Under a proposal to redraw the Republic, 
Sarajevo would be demilitarized and the new provinces would be "areas as 
geographically coherent as possible, taking into account ethnic, geographical, 
historical, communication, economic viability and other relevant  
factors". 1783/

1437. Bosnian Serb leader KaradžiD stated that he would "stay as long as 
necessary" to achieve a peace settlement, but also refused to relinquish what 
he called "Serb lands" in BiH. 1784/

3.  3/1/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting was reported light with sporadic 
artillery and small-arms fire in parts of the city during the day. Source(s): 
United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
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Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: BiH health officials said that one person was killed and eight 
were wounded in Sarajevo in the 24 hour period that ended at 10:00 a.m. 
Sunday. 1785/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1438. Fighting was reported light with sporadic artillery and small-arms fire 
in parts of the city during the day. 1786/

(b)  Local reported events

1439. The city was covered with four inches of snow with temperatures ranging 
between 10 to 17 degrees Fahrenheit. 1787/

(c)  International reported events

1440. Presidents Tudjman and TosiD, and the two working groups for military 
and political affairs met. The plenary session of the peace conference started 
at 5:00 p.m.. 1788/

1441. BiH President IzetbegoviD and Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiD met 
and gave conflicting reports on the substance of their talks. This marked the 
first time that the pair had met since the war began. Vance reported that an 
agreement could only be reached on seven of the proposed provinces. The major 
obstacle was reportedly the Serb insistence on a separate Serb state within 
BiH.  IzetbegoviD objected to some of the province boundaries. 1789/

4.  4/1/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: BiH forces reportedly attacked again to try to 
join up Butmir and AziDi. Supporting attacks occurred against HadžiDi and 
Ilijaš. There were also attacks against Rajlovac and VogošDa. The Serb forces 
counter-attacked and pushed the Presidency forces further towards Stup Bridge. 
The HadžiDi and Ilijaš attacks reportedly failed, while the VogošDa and 
Rajlovac attacks gained some ground. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry Bulletin reported one person 
killed and 15 wounded on this day. 1790/ Source(s): BiH  Ministry of Public 
Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1442. BiH forces attacked again to try and join up Butmir and AziDi. 
Supporting attacks occurred against HadžiDi and Ilijaš.  There were also 
attacks against Rajlovac and VogošDa.  The method of operation was very 
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similar to the first attack in December 1992.  The Serbs counter-attacked and 
this time pushed the Presidency forces further towards Stup Bridge.  The 
HadžiDi and Ilijaš attacks failed.  The VogošDa and Rajlovac attacks were 
successful and the Presidency captured some ground. 1791/

(b)  International reported events

1443. Another round of the Geneva conference ended with only the Croatian 
delegation reportedly signing both the principles and the proposed map of BiH. 
President IzetbegoviD said that they had signed the papers, but not the map. 
Negotiations were scheduled to resume on 10 January. 1792/

5.  5/1/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that two people were 
killed and 22 wounded on this day. 1793/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public 
Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1444. No reported incidents.  
 

(b)  Local reported events

1445. The peace conference co-chairmen visited Belgrade and Zagreb to meet 
with Presidents TosiD, MiloševiD and Tudjman. 1794/

6.  6/1/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported quiet in the early hours 
as Serbs began preparing for the Orthodox Christmas. Fighting erupted late in 
the day and intense shelling was reported in the Novi Grad district with over 
50 shells reported to have hit Stari Grad late in the afternoon and evening. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The Novi Grad area; Stari Grad (over 50 shells reported in the 
afternoon and evening); the Hrasno district. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that two people were 
killed and 20 wounded on this day. 1795/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public 
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Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1446. The city had been quiet as Serbs began preparing to celebrate the Serb 
Orthodox Christmas.  Sarajevo radio said heavy guns opened fire during the 
night around the Parliament building south-west of the city centre and that 
there was sporadic small-arms fire in the same area. 1796/

1447. Sarajevo radio reported intense shelling of the Novi Grad district.  
Over 50 shells were reported to have fallen on Stari Grad late in the 
afternoon and evening.  It said that the Hrasno district was shelled by 
mortars, tanks and anti-aircraft fire. Street fighting was also reported in 
the Dobrinja and Vojniko Polje districts. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1448. Fighting occurred late in the day shortly after Yugoslav President 
Dobrica TosiD warned Bosnian Serbs that "if the Serbs in Bosnia do not accept 
the stipulated constitutional principles of the new state of Bosnia, then--we 
are told directly--they will soon be the target of a war and missile attack by 
US and NATO troops". 1797/
1449. The co-chairmen reportedly tried to pressure Serbian President MiloševiD
to do all that he could to convince Bosnian Serb leader KaradžiD to accept the 
Vance-Owen Plan. MiloševiD responded, "Peace is in our vital interest. I will 
do everything in my power". 1798/ Vance said that negotiations were at "an 
absolutely historic moment". 1799/

7.  7/1/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that two people were 
killed and 25 wounded on this day. 1800/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public 
Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1450. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1451. On 7 January UN officials prepared to evacuate the residents of the 
nursing home in NedžariDi.  Of the home's 302 residents at the start of the 
siege, 17 had died from sniper and mortar fire and 167 from exposure, lack of 
medicine or other causes. 1801/
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8.  8/1/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that three people were 
killed and 28 wounded on this day. 1802/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public 
Health. 
Narrative of Events: 

1452. Hakija TurajliD one of the three deputy prime ministers of the BiH 
Government, was killed as he sat inside an armoured personnel carrier 
belonging to the French Marine Battalion assigned to the United Nations 
forces.  The vehicle, bearing the UN flag and insignia, was halted about 200 
yards from the Sarajevo airport exit gate by two Serbian tanks and a force of 
about 30 to 40 soldiers.  A confrontation lasting one hour and 45 minutes 
ensued, which ended with a Serbian soldier thrusting his automatic weapon over 
French Officer, Colonel Parice Sartre, and firing at TurajliD through the 
vehicle's open rear door.  The French soldiers did not return fire.  General 
Morillon of the UN forces named the officer commanding the Serbian troops who 
carried out the killing as General Stanislav GaliD. 1803/

(b)  International reported events

1453. BiH Government officials announced that they would not return to peace 
talks until they were convinced that the Serbs supported peace. 1804/

1454. BiH President IzetbegoviD met with Bush and Clinton aides. 1805/

9.  9/1/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN monitors said that 68 shells landed on 
Serbian positions around Sarajevo, compared to 172 shell explosions in BiH-
controlled parts of the city. 1806/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: A French C-160 transport aeroplane carrying humanitarian aid at 
Sarajevo airport (by small-arms fire). Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: A French C-160 transport aeroplane carrying 
humanitarian aid was hit in the tail by small-arms fire at Sarajevo airport, 
but was not seriously damaged. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that two people were 
killed and 34 wounded on this day. 1807/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public 
Health. 
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Narrative of Events: 

1455. A French C-160 transport aeroplane carrying humanitarian aid was hit in 
the tail by small-arms fire as it landed at Sarajevo airport at 3:30 p.m..  
The aeroplane was not seriously damaged and no one was injured in the 
incident. 1808/

1456. The level of fighting following Hakija TurajliD's death showed a slight 
increase. UN monitors said that 68 shells landed on Serbian positions around 
Sarajevo, compared to 172 shell explosions in BiH-controlled parts of the 
city. 1809/

(b)  International reported events

1457. BiH President IzetbegoviD said that his government had decided to 
"suspend" ongoing negotiations in Geneva to protest the killing of Hakija 
TurajliD. 1810/

1458. Yugoslav President TosiD condemned the killing of Hakija TurajliD. 1811/

10.  10/1/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city experienced a lull in the fighting. 
Sporadic firing was heard in the city overnight. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that two people were 
killed and six wounded on this day. 1812/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public 
Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1459. The city experienced a lull in fighting as international mediators 
prepared for talks in Geneva. Only sporadic firing was heard in the city 
overnight. 1813/

(b)  International reported events

1460. In Geneva, leaders of three warring factions met for another round of 
peace talks, but no progress was reported. The Bosnian Serb side apologized 
publicly at the talks for the killing of TurajliD by a Serbian soldier. 1814/

11.  11/1/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: There was stepped-up arms fire and shelling in 
the city, with heavy shelling beginning in the morning. UNPROFOR reported more 
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than 1300 incoming shells in the city. 1815/ UNPROFOR reported that during the 
past week the city was quiet for the most part, with a low level of 
mortar/artillery shelling, which increased slightly towards the end of the 
week. It was also noted that BiH forces launched attacks on several areas 
outside of the city. The main areas concerned were in the northern part of 
Sarajevo: Rajlovac, ŽuN Mountain, VogošDa and Vasin Han. Ilidža, Butmir and 
Lukavica also received some shelling. It was also reported that during the 
week, BiH forces attacked Serb positions on VogošDa and ŽuN Mountain, where 
they had gained 300-600 metres of ground. BiH forces also attacked Ilijaš from 
Visoko and Breza, but were repulsed by Serbs who kept Visoko under heavy 
artillery fire over two days. Serbs were also attacked in HadžiDi from Mount 
Igman during 6-7 January. UNPROFOR commented that in spite of a concentration 
of troops on Mt. Igman, no specific movements or activities had been detected 
in Butmir, SokoloviDi or Hrasnica, which could indicate any immediate action 
against the city. UNPROFOR stated that it thought that the Serbs did not 
believe that the BiH forces had the strength to capture Ilidža. 1816/
Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The Parliament building; the Vrbanja bridge; the national museum; 
buildings overlooking the Miljacka river. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported one person killed and 26 
wounded on this day. 1817/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1461. There were reports of stepped-up arms fire and shelling in the centre of 
the city.  Firing was reported at the Parliament building, the Vrbanja bridge, 
the national museum and buildings overlooking the Miljacka river  dividing 
Serb and Muslim lines. Heavy firing in the city began in the early morning.  
Three or four artillery rounds per minute, a high rate for recent weeks, could 
be heard from the city centre, accompanied by mortar and machine-gun  
fire. 1818/

(b)  Local reported events

1462. UNPROFOR reported that during the last week the number of people 
attempting to cross the airport during the night continued to be very high 
(over 300 increasing to 600 at the end of the week). UNPROFOR commented that 
the reason for this could be found in the low levels of shelling at the 
airport and also on the poor living conditions in the city after four weeks 
without water or electricity. 1819/

(c)  International reported events

1463. Serbian President MiloševiD made his first appearance at the peace talks 
in Geneva. 1820/ The talks resumed after Serbs apologized for the 
assassination of BiH's Deputy Prime Minister. 1821/
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12.  12/1/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: There were reports of increased small-arms fire 
and shelling in the centre of the city. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The city centre. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that four people were 
killed and 50 wounded on this day. 1822/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public 
Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1464. There were reports of increased small-arms fire and shelling in the 
centre of the city. 1823/ Fighting was active in Hrasno and in the Vrbanja 
bridge area behind the old parliament building, just west of the city  
centre. 1824/

(b)  International reported events

1465. According to Tanjug, the co-chairmen met with Radovan KaradžiD and 
members of the Yugoslav delegation at the Geneva Hotel `Berg' in the morning 
and announced that they were no longer optimistic regarding the outcome of 
negotiations. 1825/

1466. According to Serbian press reports, after a two hour meeting late in the 
afternoon with the co-chairmen, TosiD, MiloševiD, BulatoviD and KaradžiD, the 
Yugoslav delegation issued the following statement:  
 

"Proceeding from the interests of the Serbian people for a peaceful 
solution to the crisis in Bosnia-Hercegovina, at the insistence of 
Presidents TosiD, MiloševiD and BulatoviD, based primarily on the fact 
that the proposed principles guarantee full equality to the Serbian 
people, as well as the consensus of the three peoples of Bosnia-
Hercegovina . . . . Radovan KaradžiD decided to agree with the proposed 
constitutional principles, provided that the Assembly of the Serbian 
Republic approves them within seven days". 1826/

1467. Observers speculated that Serbian President MiloševiD and Yugoslav 
President TosiD pressured KaradžiD into acceptance. There were still 
disagreements over the plan's boundaries. Many in the West believed KaradžiD's 
acceptance was only a tactical move designed to stave off Western attacks 
while Serb forces acquired more territory. 1827/

13.  13/1/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Anti-aircraft guns fired into the Old Town 
district throughout the night and shelling continued in Hrasno to the west. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
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Targets Hit: The Old Town; Hrasno. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The city's crisis centre said that four people were killed and 54 
wounded in the city in the past 24 hours. 1828/ The BiH Public Health Ministry 
reported that eight people were killed and 48 wounded on this day. 1829/
Source(s): Reuters; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1468. Sarajevo radio said that anti-aircraft guns fired into the historic Old 
Town throughout the night and it reported continued shelling of the western 
suburb of Hrasno. 1830/

(b)  Local reported events

1469. Bosnian Serb leaders were due back home to try to win approval for their 
acceptance of an international peace plan, but there was little sign of a let-
up in fighting in BiH. 1831/

14.  14/1/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy tank and mortar fire hit the centre of the 
city, with the firing heaviest around midnight, as Serbs celebrated the 
Orthodox New Year. There was continuous small-arms, machine-gun, mortar and 
tank fire reported. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The city centre; the area between the Parliament tower in the 
city centre and the Hrasno area; the residential area near the Parliament 
building (Six mortar rounds between 3:20 a.m. and 5:00 a.m.); Hrasno and  
Hrasno Brdo (overnight); the Old Town (sporadically and in the afternoon) and 
Dobrinja (sporadically); a market close to the Sarajevo market close to the 
residence of French General Phillipe Morillon. Source(s): Reuters; United 
Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: A woman was killed when a shell exploded at a market 
close to the Sarajevo residence of French General Phillipe Morillon. The 
Koševo Hospital admitted 22 casualties wounded by the shelling. Source(s): 
Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Four people were reported wounded by snipers in a 
residential district west of the Old Town. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Casualties: One six year-old girl was brought to the Koševo Hospital in the 
evening with shrapnel wounds, and died thereafter.  A woman was killed when a 
shell exploded at a market close to the Sarajevo residence of French General 
Phillipe Morillon.  The Koševo Hospital admitted 22 casualties wounded by the 
shelling.  Four people were reported wounded by snipers in a residential 
district west of the Old Town and the Old Town itself came under artillery 
fire in the late afternoon. 1832/ The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that 
four people were killed, and 40 were wounded on this day. 1833/ Source(s): 
United Press International; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
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Narrative of Events: 

1470. Heavy tank and mortar fire  hit the centre of the city with the firing 
heaviest around midnight as Serbs celebrated the Orthodox New Year.  Residents 
said on Thursday that there was continuous small-arms, machine-gun, mortar and 
tank fire between the destroyed Parliament tower in the centre of the city and 
the neighbourhood of Hrasno, about two kilometres west along the Miljacka 
river.  BiH government forces and Serbs faced each other across narrow city 
streets in the area and several Serb tanks were stationed in Grbavica, a 
neighbourhood between the Parliament tower and Hrasno.  Heavy mortar and 
machine-gun fire poured into the area behind the tower, where the Vrbana 
bridge crossed the river.  Sporadic shooting continued throughout the night 
and machine-gun and small-arms fire were still audible at dawn. 1834/

1471. Radio Sarajevo said that six mortar rounds fell on the residential area 
around the Parliament building between 3:20 a.m. and 5:00 a.m. It reported 
shelling on Hrasno and Hrasno Brdo overnight, and said the Old Town and 
Dobrinja were shelled sporadically. 1835/

1472. One six year-old girl was brought to the Koševo Hospital in the evening 
with shrapnel wounds, and died thereafter.  A woman was killed when a shell 
exploded at a market close  to the Sarajevo residence of French General 
Phillipe Morillon.  The Koševo Hospital admitted 22 casualties wounded by the 
shelling.  Four people were reported wounded by snipers in a residential 
district west of the Old Town and the Old Town itself came under artillery 
fire in the late afternoon. 1836/

(b)  International reported events

1473. The EC foreign ministers issued Bosnian Serbs a six-day ultimatum.  
Either they accept the Vance-Owen Plan, said Danish Foreign Minister Uffe 
Ellemann-Jensen, or they would suffer complete economic and diplomatic 
isolation. 1837/

15.  15/1/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shells hit a crowd queuing for spring water 
outside a brewery, the Koševo Hospital and the area near the Presidency 
building. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: A wall, about five yards above a crowd queuing for spring water 
outside a city brewery; the Koševo Hospital Complex; the area near the 
Presidency building in the city centre. Source(s): United Press International; 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: A single artillery shell killed seven people and 
wounded 18 as 300 people queued for spring water outside a city brewery. An 
artillery shell struck at about 1:45 p.m., into a wall about five yards above 
the crowd, releasing shrapnel. As the dead and wounded from the brewery attack 
were being carried into the Koševo emergency room, an artillery shell hit the 
clinic and destroyed several rooms. One woman was reported killed and four 
others injured in the morning when an artillery shell landed near the 
Presidency building in the city centre. Source(s): United Press International; 
Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: A single artillery shell killed seven people and wounded 18 as 
they queued for spring water outside a city brewery; one woman was reported 
killed and four others injured in the morning when an artillery shell landed 
near the Presidency building in the city centre. 1838/ The BiH Public Health 
Ministry reported that nine people were killed and 35 wounded on this  
day. 1839/ Source(s): United Press International; Reuters; BiH Ministry of 
Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1474. A single artillery shell killed seven people and wounded 18 as they 
queued for spring water outside a brewery.  Police and witnesses said that 
some 300 people were waiting behind the city brewery to fill containers from a 
natural spring amid a more than month-long disruption of the municipal water 
system. A Serbian artillery shell blasted at about 1:45 p.m., into a wall 
about five yards above the crowd, releasing shrapnel.  With most males of 
military age serving in the BiH army, the vast majority of people who usually 
waited to collect water at distribution points were women and the  
elderly. 1840/

1475. Among those struck were an entire family.  Asim LaNeviD and his wife 
were killed instantly.  Their eight year-old son Berin was in critical 
condition with head and leg injuries, and their daughter Dalila received a 
serious chest wound. It was reported that lines of people, sometimes several 
hundred long, formed day and night as the spring-fed brewery, long closed for 
beer production, was the city's most popular spot for drawing water. 1841/

1476. As the dead and wounded from the brewery attack were being carried into 
the Koševo emergency room, an artillery shell hit the clinic and destroyed 
several rooms. There were no casualties in the attack. 1842/

(b)  Local reported events

1477. Electricity was briefly reconnected in some areas of the city in the 
evening, but failed again after several hours.  Municipal officials said they 
expected power to be restored some time on Saturday.  It was reported that the 
city had been without electricity for more than a month. 1843/

16.  16/1/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city witnessed sporadic shellfire.  UN 
monitors said that 54 artillery, 50 mortar and five tank shells landed on 
Serb-controlled positions around the city compared to 51 artillery, 174 mortar 
and 13 tanks shells landing on parts of the city controlled by the BiH 
government. 1844/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The Sarajevo airport. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: The Sarajevo airport was shelled from BiH positions in 
Hrasnica, injuring three French UNPROFOR soldiers. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Ministry of Public Health reported that 14 people were 
killed and 44 wounded on this day. 1845/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public 
Health. 
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Narrative of Events: 

1478. Sarajevo airport was closed for just over 30 minutes because of fighting 
between Serbian and BiH forces on the road linking the facility with downtown 
Sarajevo.  The road and the airport were reopened at about 3:30 p.m.  The 
incident came several hours after French Health Minister Bernard Couchner 
arrived on a visit to review conditions in the city. 1846/

1479. UNPROFOR reported that the airport was shelled from the BiH positions in 
Hrasnica. Three French UNPROFOR soldiers were slightly injured. 1847/

1480. Sarajevo witnessed sporadic shellfire and small-arms exchanges. One man 
was reported killed and six people wounded in a single shell explosion in the 
Muslim-dominated Old Town. 1848/

(b)  Local reported events

1481. Electricity and water were restored to some parts of the city.  
Engineers were scheduled to examine the city's main water pumping station in 
Bacevo to the west of Sarajevo. 1849/

1482. French Health Minister Bernard Couchner arrived on a visit to review 
conditions in the city. 1850/

17.  17/1/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that during the past week 
there was a moderate level of shelling in the city, but in general, it was 
higher than the week before. Shelling was particularly high on 11 January with 
more than 1,300 incoming rounds reported. The number of people attempting to 
cross the airport was over 300 on most nights. UNPROFOR noted that BiH forces 
seemed to be employing a new tactic to help them cross the runway, i.e., as 
the APCs moved in to stop the detected individuals, they completely surrounded 
the vehicles, allowing others to cross during the confusion. UNPROFOR 
commented that the number of people attempting to cross the airport seemed to 
be related to the level of military activity in the city and particularly the 
airport. The level of shelling rose to some 1300 incoming rounds on 11 January 
and remained at over 300 through the week. In relation to this, UNPROFOR noted 
that the number of people attempting to cross the airport at the end of the 
weekend was over 500, which decreased to some 300 during the past week. 1851/
Sarajevo radio reported the shelling of the edge of the Old Town during the 
night and anti-aircraft machine-gun fire in the city centre. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The edge of the Old Town (in the evening); the city centre. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that three people were 
killed and 25 wounded on this day. 1852/ It also reported: 8,155 people 
killed, missing, or dead from cold or hunger; 47,573 wounded; and 14,285 
heavily wounded in Sarajevo to date. 1853/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public 
Health. 
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Narrative of Events: 

1483. Sarajevo Radio reported the shelling of the edge of the Old Town during 
the night and anti-aircraft machine-gun fire in the central city area.  
Machine-gun and small-arms fire was heard from Hrasno and Grbavica districts, 
where BiH government and Serb forces had been squared off. 1854/

(b)  Local reported events

1484. Electricity came back on for some parts of the city and some telephone 
exchanges began to function after six weeks of work by UN and local repair 
crews, who were often under fire trying to fix substations and power  
lines. 1855/

1485. Sixteen UN sponsored aid flights were reported to have arrived at the 
city's airport during the day. 1856/

18.  18/1/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A "relative lull" in the fighting was reported 
in the city as fighting continued elsewhere in the Republic. 1857/ Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 18 wounded.  No deaths 
were reported on this day. 1858/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1486. A "relative lull" in the fighting was reported in the city as fighting 
continued elsewhere in the Republic. 1859/

19.  19/1/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic shelling of Sarajevo was reported 
while violence was reported elsewhere in the Republic. 1860/ Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported that a monitoring officer had been shot 
by a sniper, resulting in minor injuries. Sniper fire also damaged a  
French 1861/ battalion truck near the airport. 1862/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported one person killed and 16 
wounded on this day. 1863/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
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Narrative of Events: 

1487. Sporadic shelling of Sarajevo was reported while violence was reported 
elsewhere in the Republic. 1864/

(b)  Local reported events

1488. The Bosnian-Serb leadership met in Pale to vote whether to accept the 
principles of the Vance-Owen Plan. 1865/

1489. Electricity and water were reported to have been gradually returning to 
the city, with water queues starting to vanish in the western districts. 1866/

(c)  International reported events

1490. The annual US State Department Human Rights Report described "ethnic 
cleansing" that "dwarfs anything seen in Europe since Nazi times". It said 
that Muslim and Croat atrocities "pale in comparison" to those committed by 
Serbs, and it estimated that 25,000 people had died and 1.5 million  
(including half of the Muslim population) had become refugees as a result of 
the war in BiH. 1867/

20.  20/1/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported four people killed and 27 
wounded on this day. 1868/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1491. No reported incidents. 
 
(b)  Local reported events

1492. Cyrus Vance and Lord David Owen, the co-chairmen of the UN-EC sponsored 
peace talks in Geneva paid a one-day visit to the city to broker a truce 
agreement between the BiH President Alija IzetbegoviD and senior Croatian 
ministers. 
 
1493. The Bosnian Serb parliament endorsed a set of constitutional principles 
for the future arrangements in BiH as proposed at the Geneva negotiations. At 
the session in Pale, at approximately 2:00, 55 deputies voted for the Geneva 
proposals, 15 voted against, and there was one abstention. 1869/

1494. Kemal MuftiD, an adviser to BiH President IzetbegoviD, doubted that the 
Bosnian Serb Assembly's approval would translate into peace, because that 
would mean "the rejection of everything they have done . . . and they have  
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committed a lot of atrocities in the name of a concept they are now 
rejecting". 1870/

21.  21/1/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN military observers said that they saw 157 
shells fall on Muslim positions around the city, compared with eight falling 
on Serb sites. 1871/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja; VogošDa; Stup. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported four killed and 22 
wounded on this day. 1872/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1495. During the evening, machine-gun fire was reported on the edge of the Old 
Town, along with machine-gun fire and mortar bombs in the suburbs of Dobrinja 
near the airport and VogošDa, north-west of the city.  Shelling was reported 
somewhat heavier in Stup, to the west of the city. 1873/

(b)  Local reported events

1496. The World Health Organization announced that some 60 per cent of the 
housing in Sarajevo had been either damaged or destroyed in the war thus  
far. 1874/

22.  22/1/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy shelling of the Old Town area was reported 
in the morning as BiH forces were reported to have launched an artillery and 
infantry attack on Serb army positions on the road between Sarajevo and Pale. 
Source(s):  Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: the Old Town (morning); Serb positions on the road between 
Sarajevo and Pale; Hrasno. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported as intensifying in parts of the 
city other than the Old Town section. 1875/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported one person killed and nine 
wounded on this day. 1876/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
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Narrative of Events: 

1497. Tanjug news agency said that BiH fighters launched an artillery and 
infantry attack on Serb army positions on the road between Sarajevo and the 
Bosnian Serb headquarters at Pale. 1877/

1498. Radio Sarajevo reported heavy morning shelling of the old centre of the 
city.  
 

(b)  International reported events

1499. US Secretary of State Christopher stated that he doubted that the 
international mediation effort to end the fighting in BiH would succeed, 
because the atrocities had been "so horrible" and because the Bosnian Serbs 
had such a poor track record for keeping promises. 1878/

23.  23/1/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: After an upsurge of fire in the southern suburbs 
on Friday evening, especially around Hrasno, it was quiet overnight, followed 
by intermittent light arms fire in the Hrasno-Grbavica sector. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Hrasno (overnight); the Hrasno-Grbavica sector (early morning). 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Ministry of Public Health reported one person killed and 
20 wounded on this day. 1879/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1500. After an upsurge of fire in the southern suburbs on Friday evening, 
especially around Hrasno, it was quiet overnight over most of the city.  It 
was reported that only two shells hit Hrasno during the night, but early 
morning brought intermittent light arms fire in the Hrasno-Grbavica  
sector. 1880/

(b)  International reported events

1501. The third round of the summit meeting on the peace plan was held. 1881/

24.  24/1/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: There was continuous overnight shelling of 
Dobrinja and anti-aircraft gunfire on the edge of the Old Town. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
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Targets Hit: Dobrinja (overnight); the edges of the Old Town; the area west of 
the city centre. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: BiH health officials said that four people were killed and 27 
were injured in Sarajevo in the 24 hour period ending at 10:00 a.m. 1882/ The 
BiH Public Health Ministry reported: 8170 killed, missing, or dead from cold 
or hunger; 47,712 wounded; and 14,380 heavily wounded to date. 1883/
Source(s): Reuters; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1502. There was continuous overnight shelling in the western suburb of 
Dobrinja.  Anti-aircraft guns were reported to be firing on the edges of the 
Old Town, as well as small-arms fire in Hrasno, the BiH controlled suburb to 
the south-west. The morning began with occasional shots and explosions to the 
west of the city centre. 1884/

(b)  International reported events

1503. International mediators in Geneva admitted that current fighting in 
Croatia had hindered progress in the peace talks, but said that Yugoslav 
President TosiD and Bosnian Serb leader KaradžiD had promised not to 
interfere. Serbian President MiloševiD commented on the recent Croat attack, 
assailing: "masters of war" for  "trying now, when peace is reachable, to burn 
a new war". The sharpest disagreements at the talks surrounded the three 
proposed provinces in eastern BiH along the Serbia-BiH border. 1885/

25.  25/1/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR monitors observed that no rounds hit 
Serb-controlled areas, while 37 fell in parts of Sarajevo defended by the BiH 
Army. 1886/ UNPROFOR reported that during the past week, the level of shelling 
had decreased. The areas of concentrated shelling were; Butmir, Ilidža, 
Kasindolska, NedžariDi, Dobrinja, Kotorac and the airport. Some shelling was 
also reported at Koševo, Brajkova, Bistrik, the Presidency, Maršal Tito 
Barracks and Hrasno. 1887/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The area near the UNHCR warehouse in New Sarajevo; the Old Town 
area; the area near the Parliament building; the "backroad" behind housing 
blocks and warehouses. Source(s): Press Association. 
 
Description of Damage: A shell explosion near the UNHCR warehouse in Sarajevo 
killed four people and injured several others; at 10:08 a.m. an 82 millimetre 
mortar shell landed on the "back road", a route twisting through housing 
blocks and warehouses from the centre of the city. Source(s): Press 
Association. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported five people killed and 23 
wounded on this day. 1888/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
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Narrative of Events: 

1504. Serbian forces fired artillery, tank and anti-aircraft fire into the 
city during the morning.  A shell explosion near the UN High Commission for 
Refugees warehouse in New Sarajevo killed four people and injured several 
others.  One person was killed and another wounded in the Muslim-dominated Old 
Town.  UN monitors reported exchanges of heavy machine-gun fire between Muslim 
and Serb forces. 1889/

1505. In the morning, a shell was reported to have landed near the city's 
Parliament building before daybreak. 1890/

1506. The day was described as clear and sunny, and at 10:00 a.m. despite the 
shelling, people walked through the streets to equip their children for 
schools that were to open for the first time since April.  At 10:08 a.m. an 82 
millimetre mortar shell landed on the "back road", a route twisting through 
housing blocks and warehouses from the centre of the city (the route was 
reportedly preferable to "snipers alley"). 1891/

(b)  International reported events

1507. BiH President IzetbegoviD said that the peace talks had made no headway 
and that he might withdraw if there was no progress in the coming days. He 
told a news conference that the five-month-old talks had "betrayed" the 
principle of refusing to legitimize gains made by the ethnic cleansing 
campaign waged by Bosnian Serbs. "We are remaining at the negotiations as long 
as we see the conference may help calm the situation in BiH and we can achieve 
the aims we are talking about", he said. 1892/

1508. Progress was reported to have been made in Geneva on the Vance-Owen 
boundary disputes. Croats and Muslims claimed that they had agreed on the 
central region's borders north-west of Sarajevo. BiH President IzetbegoviD
reportedly made a concession by renouncing his state's claims to a corridor 
running along the edges of the Republic to the north, south-east and  
south-west. 1893/

26.  26/1/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city passed a quiet night before shelling 
began around the edge of the Old Town at dawn and two detonations were heard 
in the Hrasno area. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The edge of the Old Town (dawn); the Hrasno area. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported six killed and 31 wounded 
on this day. 1894/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1509. The city passed a quiet night before shelling began around the edge of 
the Old Town at dawn and two detonations were heard in the Hrasno area. 1895/
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(b)  International reported events

1510. UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali stated that a recent Croatian 
offensive had placed "the entire peace process in the region in jeopardy". He 
threatened to pull the UN's peacekeepers out of the region. Croat forces 
continued to attempt to recover land around Zadar. 1896/

27.  27/1/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that between 8:00 p.m. on 
Tuesday and noon Wednesday, 161 shells had fallen on government-controlled 
areas of the city, activity UNPROFOR described as "slightly heavier than 
normal". 1897/ Later on Wednesday the shelling intensified into some of the 
heaviest in weeks. UN officials said that some 1,000 shells fell on 
government-controlled areas of the city in the 24 hours up to midnight on 
Wednesday, with around 100 shells falling on Serb areas. 1898/ In a subsequent 
report, UNPROFOR reported that it observed some 1,500 incoming rounds, some of 
them falling around the airport, where a UNHCR representative was severely 
injured. Other shelling was reported over the eastern part of the city. 1899/
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: A bridge located 200 metres from UNPROFOR headquarters; Dobrinja; 
Novi Grad; Novo Sarajevo; Mojmilo; LengiD Vila; Hrasno; Hrasno Brdo; VogošDa; 
the airport area. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: One 120 millimetre mortar round fired from Rajlovac 
landed by a bridge 200 metres from UNPROFOR headquarters, killing four people 
and injuring several others waiting outside the headquarters. Source(s): 
United Press International; Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Four people were killed and several others injured in the shelling 
of the area outside UNPROFOR headquarters; two dead and four injured were 
brought to the Koševo Hospital after being caught in a heavy artillery attack; 
the city's two main hospitals reported treating at least 51 people for wounds.  
Doctors said that a number of those victims were children. 1900/ The BiH 
Public Health Ministry reported four killed and 53 wounded on this day. 1901/
Source(s): Reuters; United Press International; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1511. After what was described by UNPROFOR as one of the calmest days of the 
war, Serbian artillery units fired into the city, with one 120 millimetre 
mortar round fired from the north-west Serb suburb Rajlovac landing by a 
bridge just 200 metres from UNPROFOR Headquarters, killing four people and 
injuring several others as they waited outside the city's UN headquarters.  
Serb artillery fire hit at random across the city.  According to officials, 
the heaviest fire was directed against the residential neighbourhood of 
Dobrinja on the western edge of the city.  Journalists said that two dead and 
four wounded were also brought to the Koševo Hospital after being caught in a 
heavy artillery attack. 1902/

1512. The bombardment began at dawn when artillery, tanks and multiple-rocket 
launchers hit the New Town areas of Novi Grad and Novo Sarajevo.  Explosions 
could still be held in western Sarajevo in the early afternoon.  Sarajevo 
radio reported heavy bombardment in the districts of Dobrinja, Mojmilo, LengiD
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Vila, Hrasno, Hrasno Brdo and VogošDa starting early in the morning. 1903/

(b)  International reported events

1513. The BiH Government said in Geneva that Sarajevo came under the "heaviest 
attack in the last four months" on Wednesday, and that "[i]f these attacks 
continue the delegation will have to consider leaving the Geneva  
conference". 1904/

28.  28/1/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 24 killed and 108 wounded 
on this day. 1905/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1514. No incidents reported. 
 

29.  29/1/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo experienced a quiet night, with 
shelling resuming at dawn in the Old Town area and continuing throughout the 
day in several areas. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Old Town area of the city; other unidentified areas; an 
unidentified hospital. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: One shell was reported to have hit an unidentified 
hospital and passed through several walls before landing in a ward without 
exploding. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported five killed and 25 
wounded on this day. 1906/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1515. The city was reported to have enjoyed a quiet night, with shelling 
resuming at dawn in the Old Town area and continuing throughout the day in 
several areas.  One shell was reported to have hit a hospital and passed 
through several walls before landing in a ward without exploding. 1907/
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(b)  Local reported events

1516. Agence France Presse reported that more than 500 civilians were buried 
at the football ground at Sarajevo where bleachers were once located, 
overlooking some 350 soldiers buried on the playing field. 1908/

(c)  International reported events

1517. Peace conference co-chairmen Vance and Owen proposed that an interim, 
nine member council (with three representatives from each of the three main 
sides) rule BiH until free elections could be held. The group would assume 
control as soon as all three sides signed the Vance-Owen Plan and the Sarajevo 
Government would be set up along similar lines. BiH officials were reportedly 
unreceptive to this plan. 1909/

30.  30/1/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling was reported in the Stari Grad area, 
near the Presidency building, the Koševo Hospital and the Ilidža area. A 
number of civilian casualties were reported. Source(s): Reuters; New York 
Times; Helsinki Watch; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Targets Hit: The Stari Grad area; the area near the Presidency building; the 
Koševo Hospital; the Ilidža area. Source(s): Reuters; New York Times; Helsinki 
Watch. 
 
Description of Damage: Two people were killed and 47 wounded in shelling which 
was particularly fierce in the Stari Grad area; at least six people were 
killed and 20 wounded in a major explosion near the Presidency building (all 
but two of these victims were civilian passers-by); Dr. Vladimir Belinki was 
decapitated when he was struck by a 40 millimetre anti-aircraft shell at the 
Koševo Hospital; two Bosnian Serb journalists were killed in a BiH artillery 
attack on Ilidža. Source(s): Reuters; New York Times; Helsinki Watch. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Two people were killed and 47 wounded in shelling which was 
particularly fierce in the Stari Grad area; at least six people were killed 
and 20 wounded in a major explosion near the Presidency building (all but two 
of these victims were civilian passers-by); Dr. Vladimir Belinki was 
decapitated when he was struck by a 40 millimetre anti-aircraft shell at the 
Koševo Hospital; two Bosnian Serb journalists were killed in a BiH artillery 
attack on Ilidža. Twenty people were reported killed and 30 wounded in heavy 
shelling. 1910/ The BiH Public Health Ministry reported eight killed and 48 
wounded on this day. 1911/ Source(s): Reuters; New York Times; Helsinki Watch; 
BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1518. Sarajevo radio reported that Saturday was "another hard and bloody day" 
for Sarajevo.  Two people were killed and 47 wounded in shelling which was 
particularly fierce in the Stari Grad area, it said. 1912/

1519. One of the worst explosions hit near the Presidency, an old Austro-
Hungarian building housing government offices.  At least six people were 
killed and 20 wounded, all but two of them civilian passers-by.  Five of the 
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wounded were reported as undergoing leg amputations.  Others taken to Koševo 
Hospital had severe wounds to the head and body. 1913/

1520. Serbian forces shelled the city of Sarajevo, hitting civilian targets.  
Dr. Vladimir Belinki, a 58 year-old opthamology surgeon, was decapitated when 
he was struck by a 40 millimetre anti-aircraft shell fired from a Serbian 
battery on a nearby hill as he stepped out of an operating room at the Koševo 
Hospital into an unused room to inspect a leaking water pipe. 1914/

1521. Two Bosnian-Serb journalists, Miloš VuloviD and Živko FilipoviD were 
killed in a Muslim artillery attack on the Sarajevo suburb of Ilidža, the 
Yugoslav news agency Tanjug said. 1915/

(b)  Local reported events

1522. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiD told Reuters TV: "We are ready to 
hand over the city of Sarajevo to the United Nations as we have already handed 
over the airport of Sarajevo". 
 

(c)  International reported events

1523. It was reported that at a plenary session of the peace conference, Boban 
signed the entire three part package, KaradžiD signed the Constitutional 
Principles and the Military package, while IzetbegoviD signed the 
Constitutional Principles and agreed to hold talks with UNPROFOR. 1916/

31.  31/1/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: An intense artillery barrage was reported in the 
city. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: At least three people were killed by shelling and sniper 
fire, raising the weekend death toll to more than 20. 1917/ Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Casualties: At least three people were killed by shelling and sniper fire, 
raising the weekend death toll to more than 20. 1918/ The BiH Public Health 
Ministry reported 25 killed and 105 wounded on this day. 1919/ The BiH Health 
Ministry also reported that: 8,247 were killed, missing, or dead from cold or 
hunger, (of which 1,237 were children); 48,105 were wounded (of which 12,305 
were children); and 2,189 heavily wounded (of which 2,189 were  
children). 1920/ Source(s): Reuters; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1524. The New York Times reported that throughout the week BiH forces had 
been. 
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probing the Serbs' siege lines on Trebevi� mountain to the south; at Poljine 
and �u�, overlooking the city centre from the north; and at Rajlovac, a 
district on the north-west where BiH forces set fire to a Serbian stronghold 
in an unused railway yard earlier in the week.  Serbian forces, commanding 
most of the high ground were reported to have responded to attacks on their 
heavy-gun emplacements with intensive shelling of the city, without evident 
regard for targets. 1921/ 
 
1. An intense artillery barrage was reported in the city. 1922/   
 
 
(b)  Local reported events 
 
2. In its monthly operational report, UNPROFOR reported that during January 
everybody in Sarajevo was waiting to hear the results of the Geneva 
conference, so there were no important changes in the general situation in 
Sarajevo. According to UNPROFOR, the most important event was the 
assassination of the BiH Deputy Prime Minister. A "yellow alert" had been 
promulgated for two days after the incident, but there was no heavy reaction 
from the BiH side. With regard to utilities, UNPROFOR reported: 1) gas 
pressure was high enough to provide energy to citizens; 2) the total water 
supply was up to 40 per cent of the needs; and 3) the electricity situation 
had improved since the beginning of the month, but remained critical. UNPROFOR 
reported the total number of people attempting to cross the airport at  
10,989. 1923/ 
 
 
(c)  International reported events 
 
3. BiH President Alija Izetbegovi� told reporters that he would stay away 
from talks at the United Nations in New York intended to step up pressure on 
Serbs, Croats and Bosnian Muslims.  "I am not going to go there.  There is no 
reason for me to do it", he said upon his return to Sarajevo from peace 
negotiations in Geneva.  His decision appeared to negate statements by 
international peace mediator Lord Owen, who said he was confident that a peace 
deal was very near. 1924/ 
 
 
 K.  February 1993 
 
 1.  1/2/93 (Monday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was reported quieter with sporadic 
artillery and sniper fire. UNPROFOR reported that during the past week the 
level of shelling and military activity throughout Sarajevo was quite low with 
less than 100 observed incoming rounds on some days. There was a significant 
increase of shelling on 27 January with about 1,500 observed incoming rounds, 
some of them falling around the airport, where a UNHCR representative was 
badly injured and required medical evacuation. Most of the shelling was 
concentrated around the airport and surrounding area and over the eastern part 
of the city. UNPROFOR commented that this was apparently due to a Serb 
national holiday celebrating an historical character responsible for the 
unification of BiH. 1925/ Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
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Sniping Activity: Sporadic sniper fire was reported in the city. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Casualties:  The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 10 killed and 55 wounded 
on this day. 1926/  Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events:   
 
4. Sarajevo was quieter, with sporadic artillery and sniper fire reported 
after a weekend of heavy shelling. 1927/ 
 
 
(b)  Local reported events 
 
5. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karad〉i� said that the Serbs had agreed to 
open corridors for humanitarian aid from Belgrade to Sarajevo, and Zagreb to 
Travnik, Tanjug reported. 1928/ 
 
6. UNPROFOR reported that during the past week the number of people 
attempting to cross the airport reached approximately 400 on most nights, a 
little higher than the previous week. The number of observed vehicle movements 
on Mt. Igman continued to be around 40, which seemed to represent activity 
similar to the previous reporting period. 1929/ 
 
 
(c)  International reported events 
 
7. With the reported collapse of the peace talks, EC foreign ministers 
discussed tightening sanctions. However, British Foreign Secretary Hurd said, 
"The Community is drawing up a range of possible sanctions, but I don't think 
anybody is talking about trying to apply them". Owen emphasized the need for 
pressure, not action, stating that "nothing should be done at the  
moment". 1930/ 
 
8. After meeting with Vance and Owen at the UN, US Secretary of State 
Christopher questioned the "feasibility" and "practicality" of the Vance-Owen 
Plan. At a press conference he said "we've been supportive of the process in 
the hope that both the parties would come into agreement on the process. 
That's as far as I'm prepared to go . . . ." 1931/ 
 
 
 2.  2/2/93 (Tuesday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity: The city reportedly experienced a generally 

quiet day. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: An 18 story residential tower in Grbavica; an unidentified 
funeral procession attended by some 300 people. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: The top five floors of an 18 story residential tower 
were reported ablaze in Grbavica; an unidentified funeral procession attended 
by some 30 people was shelled, killing one and wounding 20 others. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Firefighters were unable to reach an 18 story residential 
tower ablaze in Grbavica because of sniper fire. Source(s): Reuters. 
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Casualties:  An unidentified funeral procession attended by some 30 people was 
shelled, killing one and wounding 20 others. The BiH Ministry of Public Health 
reported one killed and 28 wounded on this day. 1932/ Source(s): Reuters; BiH 
Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events:  
 
9. The city enjoyed a generally quiet day after heavy shelling over the 
weekend when it was hit by more than 500 shells. 1933/ 
 
10. The top five floors of an 18 story residential tower were reported 
ablaze in the city's Serb-held district of Grbavica.  Fire-fighters were 
unable to get to the building quickly because of sniping. 1934/ 
 
11. The worst attack came when Serb gunners shelled a funeral procession 
attended by some 300 people.  Local reporters said that one person was killed 
and 20 were wounded, 13 seriously. 1935/ 
 
 
(b)  International reported events 
 
12. Vance and Owen implored the US to outline its stance and its policy on 
BiH. Owen also encouraged President Clinton "to add credibility to the peace 
settlement by having some Americans on the ground". The negotiating duo 
refuted claims that talks had broken down and described the parties as "very 
close" to an accord. 1936/ 
 
13. EC ministers said that they would refrain from launching more sanctions 
against Serbia and Montenegro for fear that such a move would endanger the 
Vance-Owen peace process. 1937/ 
 
14. Representatives of Britain and France stated that they were opposed to 
lifting the arms embargo. 1938/ 
 
15. Despite BiH Government objections, the US supplied Bosnian Serb leader 
Karad〉i� with a visa so that he could attend peace talks in New York. The visa 
only permitted movement within 10 blocks of the UN 1939/ 
 
 
 3.  3/2/93 (Wednesday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting in the day picked up after a brief mid-
day lull. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties:  Bosnian Muslim authorities said that eight people were killed 
(including �eljo Ru〉i�i�, a Croatian radio correspondent), and 34 were wounded 
in Sarajevo in the last 24 hours. 1940/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events:   
 
16. Fighting in the city picked up after a brief mid-day lull during which 
visiting Italian Foreign Minister Emilio Colombo met with BiH President Alija 
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Izetbegovi�. 1941/ 
 
 
(b)  Local reported events 
 
17. Italian Foreign Minister Emilio Colombo met with BiH President Alija 
Izetbegovi� during the mid-day. 1942/ 
 
18. A meeting of the BiH Presidency and representatives of parliamentary 
parties confirmed that Silajd〉i� would represent BiH in the upcoming session 
of the UN Security Council. 1943/ 
 
 
(c)  International reported events 
 
19. Despite three days of pressure from Vance and Owen, the United States 
still shied away from endorsing the Vance-Owen Plan. White House 
Communications Director George Stephanopoulos stated that: "the President 
continues to support a diplomatic solution. He does not specifically embrace 
or reject the Vance Plan". 1944/ 
 
 
 4.  4/2/93 (Thursday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported that for the second night in a row, a Serb 
sniper killed a Bosnian trying to slip across the Sarajevo airport runway.  It 
was also reported that a French foreign legionnaire at the airport was wounded 
in the right hand by a sniper's bullet. 1945/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties:  The BiH Public Health Ministry reported two killed and 23 wounded 
on this day. 1946/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 
 
20. UNPROFOR reported that for the second night in a row, a Serb sniper 
killed a Bosnian trying to slip across the Sarajevo airport runway.  It was 
also reported that a French foreign legionnaire at the airport was wounded in 
the right hand by a sniper's bullet. 1947/ The BiH Public Health Ministry 
reported two killed and 23 wounded on this day. 1948/ 
 
 
(b)  Local reported events 
 
21. UNPROFOR reported that the number of people caught while trying to cross 
the airport, by troops using night-vision binoculars and armoured personnel 
carriers equipped with search lights, rose over the past few months.  The 
number of attempted crossing were: 3,843 in November, 6,717 in December, 
10,989 in January and 1,500 in the first three days of February. 1949/ 
 
22. BiH President Izetbegovi� called for air-strikes, a "more speedy way" to 
end the conflict than the peace process in New York.  "Regardless of what the 
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Security Council does", he said, "we will not accept the plan" because "it 
implies that genocide can be carried out and awarded". 1950/ 
 
23. Responding to the US decision to restrict Radovan Karad〉i�'s movements 
in New York, Bosnian Serbs reportedly denied US journalists access to Serb-
controlled territory in BiH. 1951/ 
 
 
(c)  International reported events 
 
24. Lord Owen stated that he believed that the Vance-Owen plan was the only 
option for the West. "I know the world, the Western world, the United States, 
Europe--for right or wrong--are not going to intervene", he said, "They're not 
going to do it and therefore we've got to get a settlement". 1952/ 
 
25. In contrast, Bosnian Serb leader Karad〉i� encouraged the US to endorse 
the plan, stating, "this plan is not perfect, but we don't have anything 
better".  Sending ground troops, he said, would bring "another Vietnam". 1953/  
 
 
 5.  5/2/93 (Friday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy shelling was reported. Artillery fire was 
reported in the Hrasno district and other areas. Source(s): Reuters; see also 
Reuters report on 6/2/93. 
 
Targets Hit: The area near a small hospital in the Hrasnica area; the Hrasno 
district; Dobrinja; Novo Sarajevo; the city centre; Ilid〉a; Ilijaš; Grbavica. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity:  Sniper fire was reported to have kept Sarajevo residents 
scurrying along freezing streets. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: SRNA reported that four people were killed and 24 wounded in the 
shelling of Serb districts. The BiH Public Health Ministry reported eight 
killed and 35 wounded on this day. 1954/ Source(s): Reuters; BiH Ministry of 
Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events:   
 
26. UN troops were reported to have evacuated children from a small hospital 
near Sarajevo airport in Hrasnica, when the area came under mortar  
fire. 1955/ 
 
27. Sniper fire was reported to have kept Sarajevo residents scurrying along 
freezing streets and random artillery rounds were reported to have smashed 
into the Hrasno district. 1956/ 
 
28. Bosnian Serbs shelled the Sarajevo districts of Dobrinja, Novo Sarajevo 
and central parts of the town, Radio Sarajevo said.  However, the Bosnian Serb 
news agency SRNA counter-charged that Muslim shelling of Serb-held districts 
of Ilid〉a, Ilijaš and Grbavica killed four people (including a child), and 
wounded 24. 1957/ 
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(c)  International reported events 
 
29. At UN headquarters in New York, mediators Cyrus Vance and Lord Owen 
began separate talks with each warring faction in hopes of making progress 
before informal Security Council consultations on Monday. 1958/  
 
30. Top US national security officials spent over two hours discussing US 
options in BiH. President Clinton refused to endorse the Vance-Owen Plan and 
opted for a new diplomatic initiative instead of military action. Clinton said 
that he "applauds" the UN-EC effort but was "reluctant to impose an agreement 
on the parties to which they do not agree". The Administration reportedly 
planned to pressure the Serb side to offer more land to the BiH  
Government. 1959/ 
 
 
 6.  6/2/93 (Saturday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity: The city suffered only one outbreak of shelling 
overnight after being shelled heavily on Friday. UNPROFOR reported some 
artillery, mortar, heavy machine-gun and small-arms fire in areas near the 
airport but said that the city had generally been quiet.  UN observers, who 
count about a third of the shell fire, counted 447 shells of all types and 131 
fired by the BiH army. 1960/ Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties:  Hospitals and the morgue reported two dead and 18 wounded. 1961/ 
The BiH Public Health Ministry reported four killed and 18 wounded. 1962/ 
Source(s): Reuters; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events:   
 
31. Sarajevo suffered only one outbreak of grenade blasts overnight after 
being shelled heavily on Friday. 1963/ 
 
 
(b)  Local reported events 
 
32. Serbian forces announced a unilateral cease-fire to start on the 
following day at 9:00 a.m., with talks to take place at 11:00 a.m. This was 
accepted by the BiH Government. 1964/ 
 
33. Relief flights to Sarajevo were suspended indefinitely after a German 
transport aeroplane was struck in the propeller by anti-aircraft fire. A 
crewman was injured in the incident, which caused the German aeroplane to 
return to Zagreb, Croatia. It was unclear who fired on the aeroplane as it was 
airborne outside of Zagreb. 1965/ 
 
 
(c)  International reported events 
 
34. Speaking from a military conference in Germany, US Secretary of Defense 
Aspin refuted press claims that President Clinton had ruled out military 
intervention. 1966/ 
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 7.  7/2/93 (Sunday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity: A group of people standing in line for water 
were hit by a mortar bomb in the Gazin Han area. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: A water line in the Gazin Han area. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Three people were killed and five others wounded when a 
mortar bomb hit a group waiting for water in the Gazin Han area. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties:  The BiH Crisis Centre said that four people were killed and 23 
wounded in Sarajevo in the past 24 hours.  Those figures included the people 
hit while waiting for water. 1967/ The BiH Public Health Ministry reported one 
killed and 17 wounded for the day. 1968/ The BiH Public Health Ministry 
reported, to date: 8,281 killed, missing or dead from cold, or hunger (of 
which 1,248 were children); 48,315 wounded (of which 12,357 were children); 
and 14,748 heavily wounded (of which 2,221 were children). 1969/  Source(s): 
Reuters; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events:   
 
35. Two women and a child were killed and five people were wounded when a 
mortar bomb hit a group waiting for water in the Gazin Han area.  The mortar 
was fired from positions held by Serbs in the hills overlooking the city, 
according to Radio Sarajevo.  Another person was wounded nearby by a second 
mortar bomb. 1970/ 
 
 
(b)  International reported events 
 
36. NATO Secretary General Manfred Woerner said that force might be 
necessary to "remain credible" and to reinvigorate the peace process. 1971/ 
 
 
 8.  8/2/93 (Monday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity:  The city was reported as relatively quiet. 
However, certain sections were hit by sporadic mortar, machine-gun and anti-
aircraft fire. UNPROFOR reported that during the last week, shell-fire had 
been concentrated in the western (airport) area of the city and on the eastern 
Old Town. The most serious infantry fighting had been in Ned〉ari�i and 
Dobrinja coupled with fighting over the rail yards at Rajlovac. BiH had 
reportedly built up forces on the �u� to control the north and west area of 
the city limits. The Serb forces had responded with a build-up of tanks and 
artillery. UNPROFOR noted that BiH appeared to want to control movement in the 
direction of Vogoš�a and Visoko. Infantry were also reported active in �olina 
Kapa and Batanja, which was estimated to be an attempt to control road 
communications between Lukavica and the areas north of the city. The Serbs had 
shelled Grdonj and Koševo hospitals periodically. UNPROFOR reported that front 
lines had not been altered significantly. UN movements into the city had been 
hampered on several occasions by protesting Serb women and check points 
wishing to take parts of the loads from UNHCR vehicles. 1972/  Source(s): 
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Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
Targets Hit: Novi Grad (noon); Novo Sarajevo; Vojni�ko Polje; Stari Grad; 
Dobrinja. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events:   
 
37. Although relatively quiet, Sarajevo was hit by sporadic mortar, machine-
gun and anti-aircraft fire. 1973/  At noon, the Novi Grad (New Town) area was 
reported as being under heavy bombardments with mortar fire striking at least 
two other suburbs. 1974/  BiH radio said the situation in Sarajevo was rapidly 
becoming worse as Serbs started shelling the areas of Novo Sarajevo, Vojni�ko 
Polje, Stari Grad and Dobrinja. 1975/ 
 
 
(b)  Local reported events 
 
38. International relief flights to Sarajevo resumed after being halted for 
two days after a German aeroplane was hit with anti-aircraft fire.  Reports 
said that four flights landed in the morning, with a total of 14 due during 
the day.  The flights, ferrying supplies of food and medicine to Sarajevo, 
were coming from the Croatian port of Split and from US air bases in  
Germany. 1976/ 
 
39. Sarajevo marked its ninth anniversary of hosting the Winter  
Olympics. 1977/ 
 
 
(c)  International reported events 
 
40. Mediators Cyrus Vance and Lord Owen briefed the UN Security Council on 
their peace plan for BiH.  But the plan suffered a setback when Bosnian Serb 
leader Radovan Karad〉i� told the Belgrade-based Tanjug news agency that he 
would not accept a map which divided BiH into 10 semi-autonomous provinces 
along ethnic lines. 1978/ 
 
 
 9.  9/2/93 (Tuesday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity: Artillery duels and small-arms fire continued in 
Sarajevo. Source(s): New York Times. 
 
Targets Hit: Hrasno (two shells in the morning); Marin Dvor residential 
district near the Parliament and Holiday Inn; the Novo Sarajevo district 
(three shells); the Dobrinja district (several shells). Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage:  Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties:  British reports put the number of Bosnian Muslims who had died in 
and around Sarajevo since November 1992 at 2,000 to 3,000. 1979/ Source(s): 
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Washington Post. 
 
Narrative of Events:   
 
41. According to Sarajevo Radio, two artillery shells hit the Hrasno 
district in the morning and Muslim forces returned a single round.  Random 
shelling hit the city during the night, including the residential district of 
Marijin Dvor, close to Parliament and the Holiday Inn.  Three shells landed in 
the Novo Sarajevo district. There was also small-arms fire during the night in 
the Novo Sarajevo district.  Several shells were fired into the Dobrinja 
district. 1980/ 
 
42. Artillery duels and small-arms fire continued in the Drina River Basin, 
Sarajevo and a dozen other areas of BiH despite an order by the BiH Army's 
Chief of Staff, Sefer Halilovic, for an end to offensive operations to allow 
for repairs to electricity and water lines.  International aid flights from 
Zagreb to Sarajevo were scheduled to resume on Wednesday 1981/ 
 
 
(c)  International reported events 
 
43. At the United Nations in New York, mediators Cyrus Vance and David Owen 
briefed the Security Council on their efforts to bring peace to BiH. Diplomats 
said their peace plan, negotiated with the three warring factions since 
September, had little chance of further progress until the new Clinton 
administration in Washington announced its own policy on BiH. The Vance-Owen 
plan also suffered a setback yesterday when Bosnian Serb leader Radovan 
Karad〉i� rejected the map accompanying the plan. 1982/ 
 
44. The Clinton Administration reversed US policy by declaring its 
willingness (once all three sides accepted the Vance-Owen Plan) to put US 
troops on the ground as peacekeepers. On ABC News a senior official said that 
"no decisions on committing such forces and no commitments" have been made. 
However, he conceded that there had been a "general discussion of the need for 
enforcement of an agreement and a US willingness to participate in such 
enforcement". 1983/ 
 
 
 10.  10/2/93 (Wednesday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity:  The city was reported quiet during the morning 
despite sniper fire in the centre and Novo Sarajevo suburb. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity:  The city was reported quiet during the morning despite 
sniper fire reported in the centre and Novo Sarajevo suburb. 1984/ Another 
report said that Sarajevo was quiet except for sniper fire reported in the 
centre and a northern district. 1985/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events:   
 
45. The city was reported quiet during the morning with sniper fire reported 



         S/1994/674/Annex VI 
         Page 443 
 
 
 
in the centre and Novo Sarajevo suburb. 1986/ Another report said that 
Sarajevo was quiet except for sniper fire reported in the centre and a 
northern district. 1987/ 
 
 
(b)  Local reported events 
 
46. UN mediators met with Serb and Muslim representatives for a second day, 
at the airport which was being used by relief flights to bring in food and 
medicine, in a bid to broker a cease-fire while electricity and water service 
repairs were carried out around the city. 1988/ 
 
 
(c)  International reported events 
 
47. In New York, Lord Owen met with the Ambassadors of Canada, New Zealand, 
Belgium and Venezuela. He later held talks with the US Secretary of State, and 
the head of UN Peace-keeping Operations, Marak Goulding. 1989/ 
 
48. The United States entered the international attempt to halt the 
bloodshed in the Balkans by naming Ambassador Reginald Bartholomew as special 
envoy to help broker a truce.  Secretary of State Warren Christopher outlined 
a US initiative that included tougher sanctions against Serbia but stopped 
short of immediate US military participation, saying that American troops 
would only be used to enforce a peace accord. 1990/    
 
49. US Secretary of State Christopher condemned Serbian "ethnic cleansing" 
as "mass murders, systematic beatings, the rapes of Muslims and others, 
prolonged shelling of innocents in Sarajevo and elsewhere, forced displacement 
of entire villages, [and] inhumane treatment of prisoners in detention  
camps". 1991/ 
 
 
 11.  11/2/93 (Thursday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity: The city suffered one of its heaviest days of 
fighting in several weeks with Serb gunners shelling the Old Town area with 
heavy artillery. Shelling was also reported near the airport. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The Old Town area; an UNPROFOR armoured personnel carrier at the 
airport; the airport. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Four French soldiers were injured when a mortar 
directly hit their armoured personnel carrier at the Sarajevo airport. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity:  An unidentified American freelance photographer working for 
Reuters was shot in the foot by a sniper as he drove west on the airport road, 
known locally as "snipers' alley". 1992/ The airport also was reported to have 
received heavy sniper fire since early in the morning. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties:  Four French soldiers were injured when a mortar directly hit 
their armoured personnel carrier at Sarajevo airport. The BiH Crisis Centre 
said that in the past 24 hours, 10 people had been killed in Sarajevo. 1993/ 
Source(s): Reuters. 
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Narrative of Events:  
 
50. UN relief flights from Zagreb to Sarajevo were temporarily suspended in 
mid-afternoon because of heavy shelling at the airport, according to the UNHCR 
spokesman Peter Kessler. 1994/ 
 
51. UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali protested the launching today of a 
Muslim counter-offensive of shelling in a Sarajevo suburb. 1995/ Two French UN 
soldiers were wounded and UN humanitarian aid flights were suspended. New 
attacks on the Serb area of Ilid〉a, near the city's airport, erupted after 
Secretary of State Christopher appealed to all sides on Wednesday to stop 
their heavy-weapons fire. 1996/ 
 
52. Sarajevo suffered one of its heaviest days of fighting in several weeks. 
 Serb gunners hit the city's Old Town with heavy artillery. Muslims and Croats 
fought back with mortars, grenades and small-arms fire.  The wave of fighting 
took place hours after the new Clinton administration in the United States 
threw its support behind the UN-European Community peace plan and said that it 
would help enforce any agreement with military strength. 1997/ 
 
53. Four French soldiers were injured when a mortar shell hit their armoured 
vehicle at Sarajevo airport.  A Reuters reporter saw the shell hitting the 
armoured personnel carrier at 1:00 p.m. and an ambulance taking away the 
members of UNPROFOR.  The airport had sustained heavy mortar, small-arms and 
sniper fire since early in the morning.  The four were members of a French 
paratroop battalion protecting the airport which included two companies drawn 
from a Legion unit.  A French army official said that two of the wounded 
soldiers were in serious condition and that one had already lost an arm.  In 
accordance with Legion practices of shielding their mens' identities, the army 
gave no personal information about the four or their nationalities. 1998/ 
 
 
(b)  Local reported events 
 
54. UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali protested the launching today of a 
Muslim counter-offensive of shelling in a Sarajevo suburb. 1999/ 
 
55. To dramatize the plight of the Muslims in eastern BiH, the government 
announced today that it would prevent the UN distribution of humanitarian aid 
in Sarajevo, until relief supplies reached the eastern region of BiH. 2000/  
 
 
(c)  International reported events 
 
56. Lord Owen held talks with Radovan Karad〉i� and the Greek special  
envoy. 2001/ 
 
57. Mr. Vance met with Yugoslav Foreign Minister Ilija Djuki�, while Lord 
Owen briefed EC Ambassadors. The co-chairmen also held bilateral meetings with 
Karad〉i� and Papoulias, Under-Secretary in the Greek Foreign Ministry. 2002/ 
 
58. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karad〉i� and his delegation left New York 
for home and agreed to return, if necessary, for further negotiations. 2003/ 
 
59. A US human rights group brought a case against Bosnian Serb leader 
Karad〉i� before the New York federal district court. It charged him with 
ordering the rape of Muslim women. 2004/ 
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 12.  12/2/93 (Friday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity: BiH forces attempting to break the siege of the 
city renewed an offensive at the western end of the city where commanders 
sought to punch through Serbian lines.  Infantry attacks by BiH forces 
prompted heavy shelling of civilian districts of the city. Source(s): New York 
Times. 
 
Targets Hit:  Unnamed civilian districts of the city; the airport area. 
Source(s): New York Times. 
 
Description of Damage: While unloading relief trucks, five UN soldiers were 
struck by fragments from a mortar barrage which hit the Sarajevo airport. 
Source(s): New York Times. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: While unloading relief trucks, five UN soldiers serving with the 
UN peace-keeping force, were struck by fragments from a mortar barrage that 
hit the Sarajevo airport. 2005/ At least 20 people were reported killed or 
wounded on this day. 2006/ Source(s): New York Times. 
 
Narrative of Events:   
 
60. BiH forces attempting to break the siege of Sarajevo renewed a probing 
offensive at the western end of the city, where BiH commanders sought to punch 
through Serbian lines towards BiH-held territory to the north and west. 
Infantry attacks by the BiH forces prompted heavy shelling of civilian 
districts of the city, with at least 20 people reported killed or wounded. 
Five UNPROFOR soldiers were struck by fragments from a mortar barrage that hit 
the Sarajevo airport as they were unloading relief trucks. 2007/ 
 
 
(b)  Local reported events 
 
61. The Sarajevo Government cautiously backed the US effort to help bring an 
end to the Balkan war, but residents of the besieged capital were disappointed 
that no military aid was in the offing. 2008/ 
 
62. The United Nations announced that it hoped to begin flying food into 
Sarajevo from Italy in a few days, replacing Zagreb as a safer main centre for 
its aid airlift.  This announcement followed the 6 February incident when 
anti-aircraft artillery was launched at a German humanitarian flight. 2009/ 
 
 
(c)  International reported events 
 
63. Russian Foreign Minister Andrei Kozyrev stated that his country intended 
to pursue an independent policy in the Balkans. 2010/ 
 
64. In Paris one of four French soldiers wounded in Sarajevo on Thursday 
died of his injuries, French military officials said today. The latest death 
brought the number of French military personnel killed in action or accidents 
in the former Yugoslavia to 12. 2011/ 
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 13.  13/2/93 (Saturday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity: There was heavy shelling reported of civilian 
districts around the airport and UNPROFOR headquarters and fighting during the 
night in the Muslim quarter of Hrasno. More than 1,500 shell rounds were 
counted by UNPROFOR. Source(s): New York Times, UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Civilian districts around the airport; UNPROFOR headquarters. 
Source(s): New York Times. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported in Sarajevo. Source(s): New York 
Times. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events:   
 
65. There was heavy shelling of civilian districts around Sarajevo airport 
and UNPROFOR HQ in the city and fighting during the night in the Muslim 
quarter of Hrasno. Sniping and shelling was reported in Sarajevo. 2012/ 
UNPROFOR counted more than 1,500 shell rounds fired. 2013/ 
 
 
(b)  Local reported events 
 
66. French General Phillipe Morillon accused BiH troops of deliberately 
attacking the French Foreign Legion at Sarajevo airport.  Morillon said that 
an investigation of the craters had proved the rounds were fired Thursday from 
the area of Butmir, a BiH-held suburb beyond the airport.  He said he had 
lodged a strong protest with President Alija Izetbegovi� who had promised to 
investigate and charge the commander responsible.  The attack came in the 
midst of a pitched battle between BiH army and Serb troops which included 
heavy shelling across the airport runway and infantry attacks with several BiH 
and Serb held suburbs around the airport.  The fighting continued on Friday 
and Saturday, but it was unclear whether either side had gained any  
ground. 2014/ 
 
67. The boycott of humanitarian aid supplies by BiH's Muslim-led government 
forced UN peacekeepers to close Sarajevo airport Saturday because there was no 
more room to store incoming supplies. BiH authorities in Sarajevo had said 
that they would refuse aid for Sarajevo until UN relief convoys started 
getting emergency food and medical supplies through to 100,000 starving 
Muslims trapped by Serb forces in eastern BiH. 2015/ 
 
 
(c)  International reported events 
 
68. US Special Envoy Batholomew reported that his meeting in Moscow with 
Russian Foreign Minister Kozyrev had been "very, very positive". Russian 
leaders, however, reportedly promised to oppose tighter sanctions against 
Serbia. They also insisted that peace be attained by negotiation and not by 
force. 2016/ 
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 14.  14/2/93 (Sunday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity: BiH forces launched a reported artillery and 
infantry attack against the Ilid〉a district and Lukavica. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Lukavica. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties:  The BiH Public Health Ministry reported to date: 8,327 killed, 
missing, or dead from cold, or hunger (of which 1,268 were children); 48,557 
wounded (of which 12,499 were children); and 14,894 heavily wounded (of which 
2,294 were children). 2017/  Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events:   
 
69. BiH government forces launched a heavy attack against Serbs in 
Sarajevo's Ilid〉a district, near the airport. Tanjug, reported that Muslim 
forces launched an artillery and infantry assault on the Sarajevo suburb of 
Lukavica. BiH government continued Sarajevo's UN aid boycott. 2018/ 
 
 
(b)  Local reported events 
 
70. Mr. Jose-Maria Mediluce of Spain flew to Sarajevo to deal with BiH's 
decision to halt all relief convoys headed for Sarajevo. 2019/ 
 
(c)  International reported events 
 
71. The UN countered BiH's refusal to accept relief supplies for Sarajevo by 
suspending all aid flights into the capital. The UN military command in 
Sarajevo and UN relief officials in Geneva said there was no point in risking 
the lives of international air crews to fly in food and medicine if the aid 
was not going to reach Sarajevo's 380,000 residents. 2020/ 
 
 
 15.  15/2/93 (Monday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy shelling was reported in the city, 
accompanied by heavy fighting in the outlying districts. BiH forces were 
reported to have maintained artillery fire throughout the day in Ilid〉a. In 
its weekly summary, UNPROFOR reported that from the 7 February cease-fire to 
11 February shelling decreased within the area of the city. Shelling 
throughout the week was concentrated in the Butmir, Stup, Stup-Brdo, 
Ned〉ari�i, Mojmilo, Dobrinja, Ilid〉a, Lukavica, Rajlovac, Grdonj and Sedrenik 
areas. UNPROFOR reported that with little success, BiH forces continued their 
attempt to cut the ring road east of the city to restrict Serb movement.  In 
the Rajlovac area fighting reportedly continued throughout the week. Serb 
artillery throughout the week sporadically shelled the whole city. The 
positioning of BiH mortars near the PTT building had continued to attract fire 
from the Serbs, putting its personnel at risk. On 11 February at 6:15 a.m., 
the cease-fire was broken by a large amount of mortar and artillery activity 
when the BiH army started to shell Ilid〉a from Igman mountain. The Serb forces 
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reacted by shelling the western part of the city. At approximately 1:15 p.m., 
the BiH forces attacked Ilid〉a from Stup and Butmir with infantry. The Serbs 
deployed tanks to the eastern part of the runway. UNPROFOR reported that there 
were some indications that up to 10 Serb tanks were deployed west of Ilid〉a to 
support Serb troops. It was believed that the BiH forces failed to take any 
ground. During the attack on Ilid〉a, UNPROFOR reported that the BiH forces 
deliberately targeted the French Battalion base. One mortar round was fired 
from Butmir which hit an APC injuring four soldiers, one of whom subsequently 
died. During the week there had been a relatively large number of "narrow 
escapes" for UN personnel: The UN checkpoint had been shelled and one UNMO 
vehicle suffered damage. UNPROFOR reported that it believed that the UN was 
being deliberately targeted in Sarajevo. 2021/ Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Unidentified parts of the city; Stup; Azi�i; Ilid〉a. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity:  UNPROFOR reported that the Maršal Tito barracks was hit by 
sniper fire at 11:25 a.m. and 2:00 p.m.. 2022/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties:  According to Bosnian Serb radio in Pale, BiH forces kept up 
artillery fire throughout the day on the Serb suburb of Ilid〉a.  Five people, 
including three civilians were killed and several others were wounded, it 
said. 2023/ The BiH Public Health Ministry reported eight killed and 70 
wounded on this day. 2024/ Source(s): Reuters; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events:   
 
72. On this day, artillery shells hit Sarajevo, sometimes at the rate of one 
a minute as Serb tanks and infantry attacked BiH defenders in the strategic 
western suburbs of Stup and Azi�i.  Stup and Azi�i were reported to be the 
last BiH-held suburbs west of the main highway linking Sarajevo with its 
airport.  The towns would give Serb forces complete control of the vital road 
to the airport.  It was speculated that the attacks on Stup and Azi�i were 
apparently a response to what UN observers and Serb officials described as a 
major BiH offensive against the Serb-held town of Ilid〉a.  Ilid〉a, between the 
airport and Stup, had come under repeated mortar and infantry attacks from BiH 
forces.  It was reported that if the BiH forces lost the two suburbs, it would 
be a defeat reminiscent of the Serbs' capture of Oteš, just west of Stup, in 
December.  2025/   
 
73. Samir Ladzo, operations officer for BiH's 1st Brigade in Sarajevo said 
his troops had destroyed one Serb tank in the previous 24 hours.  But he said 
the Serbs were using at least six other tanks along their Stup-Azi�i front.  
He said Serb forces had broken through the first line of defence around Azi�i 
Sunday night after a BiH unit pulled back under a tank assault.  The Serb 
breakthrough forced the defenders in one sector to withdraw several hundred 
yards to an inadequate second line where soldiers had been trying tried to dig 
trenches deeper while under tank, artillery and mortar fire.  Ladzo said that 
one of his men had been killed and three wounded since Sunday night. 2026/ 
 
74. According to Bosnian Serb radio in Pale, BiH forces kept up artillery 
fire throughout the day on the Serb suburb of Ilid〉a.  Five people, including 
three civilians, were killed and several others were wounded, it said. 2027/ 
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 16.  16/2/93 (Tuesday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic shelling and shooting was reported in 
the Old Town. Serb and BiH troops traded small-arms and machine-gun fire in 
the suburbs of Stup and Azi�i where there had been reported fighting over the 
past five days. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The Old Town. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity:  UNPROFOR reported that the Maršal Tito barracks was again 
hit by sniper fire. 2028/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties:  The BiH Public Health Ministry reported nine killed and 49 
wounded on this day. 2029/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events:   
 
75. Serb and BiH troops traded small-arms and machine-gun fire in the 
western suburbs of Stup and Azi�i where there had been reported fighting over 
the past five days. 2030/ 
 
76. Sporadic shelling and shooting was reported in the city's Old  
Town. 2031/ 
 
 
(b)  Local reported events 
 
77. For the fifth day in a row the Muslim-led Sarajevo city council refused 
to distribute relief food to its citizens. UN officials criticized this 
decision because it increased the level of suffering. BiH government officials 
said that the suffering of their own people was the only weapon they had left 
to jolt the international community into action. 2032/ 
 
(c)  International reported events 
 
78. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karad〉i� said that he expected the pressure 
on Serbs during talks in New York to continue. He said that the the Serbian 
delegation would propose that further talks be held in Geneva rather than New 
York, where he believed that the Serbian side was not on equal footing. 2033/ 
 
 
 17.  17/2/93 (Wednesday) 
 
(a)  Military activity 
 
Combat and Shelling Activity: The Battle for Stup and Azi�i was reported to be 
in its seventh day as west and central Sarajevo was shelled. The situation was 
reported as quiet overnight, but fighting picked up in the afternoon. Although 
Serb radio said that Stup fell on this day, BiH soldiers and ammunition were 
reportedly rushed through the town to the front throughout the day. Source(s): 
 Press Association; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: West and central portions of the city; the Koševo Hospital; the 
main bakery; the UNPROFOR Bistrik barracks; the UNPROFOR Tito barracks. 
Source(s): Reuters; Press Association; UNPROFOR. 



Description of Damage: Two 2eople were wouàeE w h e z  a shell hi: a-? o2erati . i~ 
L- ~ n e a t r e  a t  the XoSevo Eos2ital; =ive shells were reporte& ro Pave - .  zrt the 
c i t y l s  min  ba-ueq anà there were reports t t ra t  1 -erson was ki l leë.  SOL-ce!s) : 
'oüters; Zress Association; üX?3OFOX. 

Sciping A c t i v i t y :  Xot specifie.2 

Casualties: T*;o 2eople were wo-màeà when a shell h l t  a? o^eratizc t3-eatre z t  
the KoSevo Zossital; fi-üe shells were reporteci to  h v e  a i t  :ho c i ty ' s  zain 
5a.e-r). aaC tkere weze reporzs tlhaz oze person Kas killeC. The Six ?&lic 
Zealth Winiscry reporte& eigat k i l ieà  anà 51 wounàeà 02 tk is  aa-y. 2034/ 
Souce (s)  : aeuters; Press Associatiozzi; iiE M*ist-ry of Pxblic 2eal:b. 

Narrative of Events: 

1603. The Battle for Stü? ana AziEi, two Sarajevo sujür3s oc tke westen fla-:~ 
of the c i ty ' s  v i t a l  ai-ort road, was reporteà to  De in  its sevezth *y. s i x  
reports saià tht the situacioz was quiet ovexigkt,  jut tkt  Seavy figkting 
-icke& üp durias the afte-~oor?. zGthoqh Serb raCio broaàcast EBac Sz-q f e l l  
oa t h i s  &y, BiE solciiers a;?o ammuitioli were re.i>orteë as Deiq  r ~ s h e 6  ~L-ougk 
the tom to the front tb-ougnoüt the &y. -Local cotnmzzàers saiE =5e s i t -a r ion  
in neighjouring A z i e i  was à i f f i cu l t ,  birt they t-owec not :O sü r r s àe r  the two 
toms.  The B i =  defence of S?ap and a i c i  was reporteC as CO-licateE by the 
-no-?nous dis2arizy of fire-ower jetween à i Z  forces arlC SerDs- Drzwin~ -02 
stores of the former Ya5oslav natiorizl a-, tee Serbs üt i l izec =ezL%s, kea- 
mch ine -ws  azzà a r t i l l e p  ir ~ a t t l e .  X~though Serb l iaes were witkin rcrqe 
of BiZ ar t i l l e -  on n e a r ~ y  Ipan noatair?, the Si5 forces &à oily ê few t a k s  
a C  not mch a m i t i o n .  It was reporte& thai the i r  Qefe-?ce Ce2ezàeC rai-7y 
qo-,  fighters usi.-5 sinall-am a=à home-~aae =ci-arnoc grenaàes. 2035/ 

1604. West =à ~ ~ " t r a l  Sarajevo were çhelled arc shells  51: Sarajevo's Ko.5e-c-O 
Bospital =à Che m i r  bakery. The hospital sa i s  chat tow people were wowàeë 
when a shell hi: a> operati- theatre a t  the rnair? hospital. Five shells  vere 
reporte6 to have kit the bdcery. Sarajevo raoio said chat oae persoz wzs 
killec5, Sut s taf f  menbers a t  :he p l z t  sa ià  :bey Cid EOZ hou; of &?y àeatks. 
Tke 5zL~e-ry lhaà sto2-à proaucing broaà becaüse it ha8 rm out of eiesel fuel 
for i t s  e lect r ic i ty  ge?eraeors. The fuel was provi6eC as part of rJrv aie,  but 
t3e b a k e - ,  zlong wirk the res: of Sarajevo, :?ad ref-iseC Co acce-= s ~ s 2 l i e s  
froz Che üE mtil ai6 rezcBeC .F~slizs trappec k e a s t e n  3 i Z .  =/ 
1605. üTuï3,0?03 rer>orteà tbat th-O nozitorin5 observ-atioz -oszs were e-üac.--;ateà 
a f t e r  Serb forces threataec5 CO s se l l  then. It wzs also r e ~ o r t e e  th: t5e 
? ' z ~ s t r i k  r?à MarSal Tito barracks were h i t  by shells ai* nortars. 2037/ 

(b) Local rer>ortee evenzs 

1505. I z  vzs re2orzed that =9e figbtizc i2 arià azoü-ie the c i ty  3aC czt 
eleczricity, gas a Z  -6ater n ~ i z s -  Xi=h riCc5a-y te-eratures ho-~ering 2ear . - f r e e z i ~ s ,  C-zeral 2killipe NiorxiLo~, c o ~ a e z  of cke 'VIT 2eacekee-ers i~ Six, 
cal lec for a cease-fire so tlhat rztilitieç (w,?-ick serveà Dot2 s iàes) ,  CO-<le je  
repaireà. Th? ü j  forces saiC :ha: the B i E  covezzqenc r rà  cSe Serjs kaC zsreec . . .  i~ o r m c q l e  a--& were c - i z ç  to  work orrt àetai ls  of a trcce. =/ 

1607. C i t L i ~  safeîy cozicenzs, üx Ei5h Comissiorier for  Zefugees Sa&ako e a t a  
sa ic  I k z c  convoys &rd tirlifts t o  Sartjevo wcclà j e  s t o2~eë  ETC al: UT 
perso?~el  vorri8 be wi::?&a-a with the excepCioi, of c skeleton s=aff .  203S/ 
3 i E  Presise-?t Z i j a  Izet3ego-cit reactec --il- EO tke srspensio~ of aiE to 
a i s  xep-jlic, accusizic cke üx of eagagin~ iï "blacknail of the ri& acjaizsz 
t5e -oorv. 2040/ 



160s. US officiais sais Char rhey were c o z s i à e r i q  air-&-O? re l ie f  o p e r a t i o ~ s  
that they hopeà wolllci ~ i n i n i z e  the risics zrlC ~.aximize the effec=iveriess of a ià  - - .  c e ~ r - ~ e r i e s  . =/ 

Combat and Shelling Activity: The B i E  am? was reportee t o  k v o  atcackeC 
. - .  - I l i&% a=& 'uxF-,O?OX close& the roa& ir, the area as the f ight izs  i n c e ~ s ~ r ~ e c  

with a r t i l l e -  barrages a d  i n fan r r j  s=ges. Serb forces were re9ortea to  kave 
co?tLlrred their  attack on the weste-T gateway :O tke c i t y  a C  fighting was 
reporteà close t o  zbe a i rpor t  aria t o  the ü~ixo?OX 5eaàqar:ers. The c i t y  was 
re-orteà t o  have ira6 a relat ively qziet  zigs: wizh occasiozal she l l f i r e .  
ScZce (s) : Acence " r ~ c e  ?=esse. 

Targets Hit: IliàHa; the area near the ü3ï?X010? heaequarters; the L-i.?3?03 
?renck Sat tal ion 's  vehicles; the YarSal Tizo barracks. Soilrce(s) : Asence 
? r a c e  2resse ; ÜXTXOFOX. 

Description of Damage: The U-j3X0?0? arerrcn 3attaïio-rl was ki: by two she l l  
ro-a& wbich eaxa5eged sorte vehicles . So.zce (s) : Agar-ce Fra?ce ?=esse ; rJhiiXO?O3. 

Sniping Activity: Not specifieQ 

Casualties: Tho 3" 9 k 2 i c  Zeal t i  X i n i s t -  reporteE sevez kil leE EE 77 
woccàeà on Z h d s  &y. 2042/ SO?L-ce (s) : 3% X i n i s t -  of ?&lic Eealt8. 

Narrative of Events: 

1509. Tle 3 i E  am>- '*ras re-orceà t o  3ave attackeà t5e cearby Ser3 stronghclà cf - - a Ü.XT?O?OX on-ce agai- closeà roaàs i n  tne area as  the f igbt izc -- - d 

inte-?sifie& wirh a r t i l l e -  3arrages accoqmieà  by- i z f a -~ t ry  surges. C o ~ ~ c e r  
?rewe= of WXO'OX s a i s  tht  3 i E  infa-n-:r-m=.z zttacke.5 Ilic2Za i n  t i e  morninc as 
the amy ' s  gcrAers l a i e  &O--= a r t i l l e r j  a-TC mortêr Eire. =/ 
- "  ,, 
~ 3 1 ~ .  Serb forces were reportecl t o  have coucinuse thoir a:tack oz =5e xeste-? 
9areka-y =O the c i ty .  Pigkti-rlg -cas reporte6 close =O the ai-or: an& the 
T3'u3?0FOR headqùzrters locatec i z  the post a-?-c telecra2'n 3uil&i?s xheze a 
sr>okesn&~ sa ic  :kt con:izge?-cy ha6 hem &a'*i= t o  prozect i:s perso--;?el. 
it was re2orte8 =5at she l l s  were coivin5 i z  so close =>AC 2 e r s o ~ a e l  i n  the 
juilcin5, ETC a r c u s  i t ,  ka& t o  Ci-~e for  cover. -/ 

1511. ü??ZOFOX re2orteC tba t  :he Frenc3 Sat=alioz i e s  Si: by :wo ro-.?as, 
p o s s i ~ l y  1 2 3  ~ i l l i rnez re  a r t i l l e -  she l l s  .*-hic5 &nace& sozo vekicles. Tho - .  Margal Ti îc  barracks were also s r t  by several nortar ro'~.zLs. 2045/ 

1512. Sara2evo ha6 a relat ively q ~ i e t  zicht x i th  ozly re7orcec2 occasioncl - .  sholls cominc froz Serb -!ers oz szrroï=cr-rlc moï-tairsices.  ?Oro/ 

1113. Ta?j=c re2orteE t ?a t  the 3os?ia? Serb celecation d t o  tke 2eace ra lks ,  
izclxCinc ~ ~ C O - J L ?  ZCaraEZiE, .~;oclC no: je  coizc ta Xex York f c r  neso=ia=ions. 
The Bolegatioz - co te  :O =ho cozforence co-chai~ .en  a s k i q  for  c>e ta lks  :O 3o 

~ transf erreC 3ack to  Gerzeva. w/ 



1614. The ?assiair 2arliament voter5 t x ~ a , r l i z ~ ~ s l y  CO ask the 3%- t o  l F f t  s ~ c c t i o a s  
a c a i ~ s t  Serbia a7c  let^ tken against Croatia. -/ 

19. 19/2 /93 (Ir iàav)  

(a )  Xiiita-?I act ivi=v 

Combat and Shelling Activity: I'lilitary observ-ers reporzee 1,074 a r t i l l e -  
rounàs h i t t i ng  BiE governme-qt posiï iozs i u  a6 a r o a e  Sarajevo. 0r- l~ 13 
a r c i l l e -  roua& were observee n i tc ias  Serb posiriozz.. 20r9/ Ser3 forces were 
reporteà as  coo:*uing t o  b las t  sujurbs of key iw-z,?ce for  coxtrol of t so  
roaC :O the a i q o r t .  Source(s):  Reüters. 

Targets Bit: Ü ~ i C a t i f i e à  s u b u r ~ s  near Che a i - ~ o r t ;  Mt. IF=; 3 i s  go-Je-=zent 
-osiCions iz aria arounc Sarajevo . SoEce î s) : Peuters ; üw2Or0-1.. 

Description of Damage: Not s-=cifie$ 

Sniping Activity: Snipers were reporteà active iz  the Xovo Saraje-V-O c i s t r i c t .  
Source (s) : Peuters . 
Casualties: T2e 3iZ -lit Sealch Min i s tq  re-orteà t k e e  k i l l ec  E* 26 
wounàeà or- tkLs G y .  =/ Soiice ( s )  : 3 i Z  Kinistry of P&lic ZealzL. 

Narrative of Events: 

- 7615. Serb forces were rez>orteC as coati2uizq t o  ~ l a s t  Sarajevo s-&xC5s of key 
inpor t ace  f o r  control of the roa6 t o  the c i t y ' s  a i m r t .  I n  the cit-y, 
Sarajevo radio re-orted tkat  keavy mchine-cm - exchzces were kearc i n  zke 
area aroune the  Parliament aria chat s;zipers were active i n  Che Novo Saraje-JO 
a i s t r i c t .  2051/ 

1616. A t  7:00 P.E. ,  ~ ï ? 2 0 ~ 0 ~  reporteà a major e q l o s i o n  07 MC. 1-7 resulti , is  
i n  a shock bave carrying as f a r  as Sarajevo. -/ 

(3) Local r e ~ o r t e d  eventç 
- F -  -917. Xeà Cross o f f i c i a l s  s a i à  that  Sarajevo sous kitchexs xocle j e s i2  closinc d 

ac the s;eeke=à because they were rxx,rlinc out of fooa sx=>?lies. a/ 

I n t e ~ z a t i o ~ 2 1  re~orCeC events 

1618. Secreïary-Caeral 3ontros-Gbli  ~ - ~ - e r r ~ l e &  the üXZC?.'s Sach~o %aï2, =c 
oràerec thz: sus-naee h i i w i t a r i a  a i6  j e  restzzteë as  soo-? as possible. ?OS&/ 

Combat and Shelling Activity: T ~ j i i c  re2orted t'rraï Serh forces &à pusbeà 3 i Z  
forces jack a r o - ~ ~ a  the ke-y slzjorbs of St- a C  Aziei. Tho mii b a t t l e  haC Seez 
for a s t r a ~ e g i c  s t roïch of ope-?- cro-?e a t  SziCi wkere defencers 3 - C  a s z e ~ t e c  
t o  hole ï r a c à e s  qaarCizg the wesC entrzqce to  Che cit-y. Si: solCiers am.eE - %-LI-  .: --- r i f l e s  -6 a t i - t = 2 <  veaporis were reporte6 u?Cer b o a -  Eire f r o r  Serb 

. . a , ? t i - a i z c ~ z f t  i . ac s i~e -qxs  f ?&<~T.c; the 3iE ~ O S ~ = ~ O ~ - S  07 z+ee 
s i ces -  3 i E  casual t ies  xere reoorreCly 5ig3. Soarce(s):  2euters; ??ex S-ork 



Targets E i t :  The Xajlovac area of the ci ty .  S o u r c e ( ~ ) :  ÜIG3.0?0?. 

Description of Damage: The 3 i E  -:-ET- reporEeàly f i r e e  Ewo =i re  9ziceE tnïi-znKc . . - t ,L,ss~les  - i n  the Xajlovac area of the c i ty .  Source(s) : -fi-3-,0?03. 

Sniping Activity: Xot s-ecifieà 

Casualties: The Six p&lic =ait> +ris?rv- r e ~ o r t e a  s i x  k i l l e c  &-C 68 -,,-o-;?C=E - 
on t.5;~ aay. 2055/ Last week, the 3 i X  go-?e--zxiezt s a i è  chat it 52.5 t3e zames of . . &,327 people wko Dee? k i l l eà  i z  Sarajevo or were rzsszzo for more t k  = k e e  . - ~,oztl-.s, a c 2  a;?ocher 63,451 who >AC De02 wou6eC. Fea l t i  XinFstr!- ~ n r o n z t i m  
suggesteà a soarinc çuicice ra te ,  a aear co'abliog of &or=ions, LZC a 30 per 
ce2t &op b b i r tks .  2056/ Source(s) : Xew York Tirnes; B i E  Xiniszry 05 &l ic  -- -lealth. 

Narrative of hrents: 

1619. Tzzjuc reportec S e r ~ s  hac ?usnec 3 i E  forces jack aro-xc2 the key Sarajevo 
s-&urbs of S- >zc .ELZiei, w1ich comazzàeE =he roaa CO t s e  ai-ort. =/ 

1 6 2 0 .  The mik ~ a t t l e  bac k e n  fo r  a s t rategic  s r re tc3  of o?en ~ r o - ~ e  a; 
>.z.iei, oz the v e s t e n  enc of the c i t y  where 3ih àefezicers kaC aïte-teC t o  
holc trmches 9 a r e i n o  the western a t r z c o  t o  the c i t y .  3 i E  soleiers  amie& 
W+ L -& r i f l e s  a;zE anti-ta& wea?ons, were re-orteà as heaèirq out iz twos ETC 
t h e e s  coware t h e i r  trenches w k i c h  were -màer heavy f i r e  frorn Sesb tanks a z ~ E  
m t i - a i r c r a f r  ~acPAne-+s f l~njcing t i e  3 iJ  posizions 03 three siaes.  
Casualties anoag the 3 i Z  forces reporzeey r&.z close t o  50 Fer c e t .  2058/ 

2622. -rT-i?RO?OR regortee th== rhe 3iE arrrry f i r e è  tiso wiro ~zicieâ a t i - t a z 7 - k  
r i s s i l e s  i n  the Rajlovac area of the c i ty .  CX730F02 a lso  comenïeC Ekat Che 
T j -"- 3--. forces were Selie-J~C t o  kold Reà Pzroj :  zzti-te r i s s i l e s .  =/ 

( 1  Local rer>orteC events 

1622 .  -iWTXOFOZ reporte2 t b a t  Tresiàent Ize:jecoviE cal le8 for  a ceaso-flre =t 
6:00 - . m . .  -/ 

. . 1623. Sarajevo was ozce acai2 e;?-tirely witio-ct z i iz~n-~i ro  eleczr ici ty  L?C - - -  ~c.-;n-ilç .r;a=er as  a resulc of a n e ~  ro:=c or 3r~r-l fiqhtinc; on ~ ~ I L S  t o  Z n =  
< - - 

xcth-wes;, whore the oxly trazzsmission Iize s ï i l l  o2erating vas cxt l a s ï  week 
3y nortar she l l s .  -/ 

. - --  
Combat and Shelliag ActivLty: S h o l l i q  re2ortecly i?;~17_sifieC ~ e z r  the nlscle  
of the &y. In i ts  weekly S-L?LTZ-, L%?20703 re-ortee thar Ser5 forces co'~?ïer- 
attacke-5 agaiast  St- on 1 4  3 w r ù a q  a?& C Ï r i q  s ix  &rys of f igkï ins  . . .  ~cs i i e& =he 3% forces jack to  the i r  secozc5ar); li-,es of Cef~ece xztnln Si-a?. -- ieere -;as a l u l l  ix ~ h o  ba t t l e  on 20 F e j ~ ~ a z y .  There were re-orts = k i t  ïwo 
za;?cs a C  ' t o  2 0  =Cs  took -ar= i n  zhe atzack. Tie Serjs c o n f i ~ . e e  :ha: rhey 
&LE two ~ a - r s  aestro-E in =he f i g k t i q  in Sc-. Dùr iq  the cttack, Sezb - - L;l~er-- engagee the v e s t e -  en5 of =he cizy. Z c  also 3elieve8 thaz Sers 
.z  orc ces m y  have za-?oex-cee ~2 t o  2 0  tn5cs i~ the I l i&?c ârea. Thore weze 
c o ~ f l i c t i z c  re?orts thaï  tsese were K84s j . 2 ~  -ore l ike lv  T 5 5 s .  The 31E fsrces  



at=ackeC Xajlovac a d  VogoBfa aurixg the week jut witS liztle or 20 succoss. 
Sep-ortixc fire for the 3iE forces came fron Visoko a.?C from Moczzt 1-1. 
There were also reports of a attack agairtst SacSiCi west of Sarajet-O 
si:pr>orïed by artillery fire froi7 Mo'ct Igiii~?. ~ ~ R O F O - 3  corn.-nteC thzz t5e 
attacks carried out by 3% forces an& &̂e CO-=ter-attack by the Ser8s was 
almosï iàenzical to the situacior di=izq the week of 1 Dece&er. 2062/ 
Source ( s ) : F!ou=ers ; ÜS330FOX. 

Targets Bit: Not specifieà 

Description of Damage: Xot specifieà 

Sniping Activity: Xot specifiea 

Casualties: The 3% Public Health Ministq reporze& five killeà a à  30 
*;ouàed 02 tls &y. 2063/ It clso reportea to &:e: 6,373 killed, rnissi-l-g, 
or àead from colà, or kzxqer (of which 1,273 were ckiiàren); 48,930 s;o?màeE 
(of which 12,619 were chilcizen); aïid 15,080 heavily wounàed (of wbich 2,354 
were clnilàra) . 2064/ Socce (s) : 3 s  Ministry of ?&lic Zealth. 

Narrative of Events: 

1624. Sarzjevo raàio saià Chat Serb sneliizzg of the cizy intezsifie& near Cho 
r?iQc?Lo of the &y arià that two wone;i were killeà. -/ 

(5 )  Local reportes evwts 

1625. The 3i9 Govemeot calleà on tie Szrajevo city coaicil. =o&y to lift its 
boycott of 9umz~itaria~ aià ar?à declareà a milater21 cease-fire to facilicate 
aie sbir>mats. -/ 

1626. Zn the 11th day of CheFr refilsal to accept fu-~kor -a- fo& shi?z=~=s 
c-.?tll aie was proviaed to the sta-s-ing :o-ï2 iz tke east, r e s i & ~ ~ s  of serb- 
besleged Sarajevo welcomeà a ÜS airor02 pro-osal as a sip- z&t Xaski~stoz &-as 
finally mot-i-9 :O ease their scffering. =/ 

1627. The Üzited Natio~s Zigil  Com3ssior1er for 2efücees, SaàÈ.o Ogata, issüee 
a staternent saying tkt her aga-. was resc-Ri,?c fxll o2erations in 3iZ after 
receiving assara.nces chat the couzry's warring factions wodà no losger block 
ai& C O ~ O Y S  or d i s t r ~ c ~ i o ~ .  The statemezzr saiE esta 'rra& aseeC witb Sx 
Secretary-Caeral Boütros-G&li chat 0-eratiozs wozIC restarr "as soon as 
-ossible, perkiaps as early as Monàayw. =/ 

22. 22/2/95 (Monbv) 

(a) Milita- acrivitv 

Combat and Shelling Activity: No; specifioë 

Targets Hit: Mot s2ecifieS 

Description of Damage: Not specifiee 

Sni-ing Activity: Sot s~ecifle6 



Casualtieç: The 3ix p&lFc ZealZh " i 2 i s t -  rerorce6 nizo ki l l -8  a,?E 3: - 
wo'~?àeE O-, t h i s  W .  2069/ So-=ce (s) : 3 i Z  KFriistry of --lit XealtS. 

1629. - ~ o ~ ~ i l o  :<~ajigniK, g r e ç i ~ e n t  of rke -açei;?Dly, saiE E k a ~  a eelecaiio: d 3: 
3 o s n i z  Sérbs woclà atzend tko -ex= Kew York r a n à  of tal:ks. It was s t i l l  
-~?cer ta iz ,  however, wketker Raoovt? IGraàZiE woulC i eac  =kis celecatio2. =/ 

1630. 3osniaz S e r j  leaàer :iaraoZiC scrted tha i  the US ?oie-tial air-*op 
O-erations were not ri,ecessaq- jocanso "there 3zve -=en hi=&-ecs of con-~oys . . ='rroc+ Serb te r r i tory" .  üht Coma6er Morilloz ~ n s r s e e 8  tht ÜS air-ara-s 
were "c-secessaryn t r 6  woulà only c a s e  ai " ~ l o s i o z n .  -/ 

1631. Tke Seecrrity Corncil - a r imocs ly  a--rovc& Xesolütioz 803, wkich 
as si^-ec the Secretrry-General tke task of 2 r e p a r i ~ g  a pro-msal estz5lishinc - . . .  d 

aï? international xar crimes tr-iai k-~tnzn 00 dcys. 2 G 7 2 /  

(a)  Xilicarv a c t i r i t v  

Combat an6 Shelling Activity: For the 32s: Z>zêe &ys fic5:ing i n  t're capital  
=as re-orce& =O lza-"-e beez a t  i t s  lowês: level in  weeks, with as  few a s  15 
skel ls  per &y, conpare6 witk more c > z  1 , 0 0 0  on s0r;i.e a y s  las: week. 2073/ I? . - Che e - v - a i ~ c ,  Serb forces La-~cnec  ai a r = i l l e -  attack o-n =ie  016 TO~TL area.  
Socrce (s) : Reacers . 

Descriptio~ of Damage: 2e-orts froa t5e 01c To-n  area saiE chat a t  l e a s t  f ive 
?eo?le were k i l l e e  E-6 20 wo-aiEeE i 2  the 8zv-'s shel l inc.  So-irce (s) : Zexcers. 

Sniping Activity: Xot s=>ecifieE 
- .  

Casualties: xe?orts fron the 0lE Toi= are2 sa i c  :ka= a t  least  r l - ~ e  ~ e o ^ l e  
were k i l l e c  20 waa.-&& Lq the &.v's s h e l l i q .  The 3iE -:lit zeal th 
Xizisîrv- reoortod oce k i l l e c  z?c 18 wo:;?&oC on t k i s  cay . -/ Soïrce ( S )  : 
zectprs ; 3ix ~ i ~ i s ~ r y  of -&lic Eeath. 

1622. S e r j  forces la~:cheC z= artille-- a=tack 22 Cie e v e z i 2 ~  on Sara3e-v-o's . . çh-lls S i t t i2c  2 noscpe a s  ~ z s l i > s  gatkerec fo r  0 l C  'ok~~,  wlrn a t  leaçt  =;" 
eve--izs i>raye=s =ie  s t a r t  of the holy ~ 0 2 t h  of 2arr;a-7. ?egoris Eron ï % o  - .  c r s t r i c t  s a i e  aZ leas t  f ive ~ e o - l e  were Killee z . 2 ~  2 0  s;o~ràsE. =/ 
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1033. The govemxent z?mmceà a cesse-zire 52 Çarajoi.0. 2078/ - 

1631 . A: the hicite Zouse , üX Secreta-zy-Ceneral SouZros-Gl~li a92roveC sir-Cr02 
operotions âfter  receivinc a ~ s - ~ a a c e s  =-raï tke 3s uo'ii6 cooreinate 02eratioas - - with t3e ü?.  se also issüed a joint s=atemeqt wirl orosident Clinton czirinc 
on tke warring fac:ion,s t o  retü,-n to  the peace table for negotiotlons. 20777 

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shellirig arorrnd Sarajevo bas reporte6 t o  hcve 
d-opr>eE i?l i-C-sity fol iowiq a ~n , i l a te ra l  cease-£ire aeclarecï by the 3iS 
governmeznt on Saturaay. Serb forces were rewrteà to Lhzve capcurec a i c i .  
Soirrce (s) : Xeuters . 

Targets Bit: The area near the ZaClijska nosqce; the areas nezr several 
nosques i n  Sarajevo. Socrce(s) : Washincton oost. 

Description of Damage: A shell h i t  the home of Sa~ac in  Seta, age 3 2 ,  a t  4 1 5 0  
-.m., injurinc wife az-à kii l inc i f s  two year-olà oaxghter. "ne homo was 
less  t:za;? 100 yards f ron Sarajevo' s 3 C l i  jskz nosque. SO'L-ce {s) : +,%skinccon 
oost . - 
Sniping Activity: Not specifiee 

Casualties: The B i E  Public aealth h-izist-?r re-orteà fo= ki l led  p..C 12  
womàeà on th is  àa-. =/ Source (s) : B i 5  Miaisi- of 2 b l i c  EealtS. 

1635. Serb forces were reporte6 t o  k v e  captilrec the key veste= ~~3.~3 of 
2 zerters televisioz crow wezt i2;o the ~Ilj-irj a,? Taesda- z?Q fomc i= - .  "corqletely ciestroyed". Xeaw r ~ g h t i q  Lroke ou: zearly two veeks ago xhon 

the Serjs attackeà the westen s - ~ = b s .  There b3.s speculacioz c h t  with t k e  
=- 7 7 of > i z i C i  figktiog w o - d B  je conce3trate6 in St-, i t s  3iE-hel6 
~oigk5onri.15 s-&L,-D. I f  =ho SerDs capturec Sc' tke westerr; ezitr=ce t o  
Sarajevo wot18 je  wiae o2ez. The Serb attacks 02 a i E i  a,?& Stu? folloxeà a 
3iz go-~erxtle~t ~ t s h  against ï àe  Serb-Belo sïrongholà of IliCSa. Oz some Cays, 
more t b ~ ~  a thoasariC s i e l l s  xere re~orzeC t o  jave f a l l e ï  in  the coztestee 
areaç. The Serbs saiC Eilat tbey captureC AziEi withouc a skgle solaier - . -  - - .  icrrlec tz6 or7y a hàf.c?l wo-r~zceC. "Xe àoz't w a i  t o  lose zor î  soiczcrs, so 
we àecided oc a new tact ic :  we àestroy a ?lace before we OCCUF- i tn ,  sa ie  
Svetozar Guzina, Cept-y c o m ; ~ ~ à e r  of the Serb forces in tàe are?.. -/ 

1536. -'_ shell k i t  ~ 8 0  boxe of Sona6l;; Seta, age thirty-txo a t  4 : 30 p.ri.. , . .  . : z j - ~ r l q  5is xife kill*c - gis  t.&o yea r -o l~  aa~cjhcer. Ti'e Çeta f a ~ l y  
liveQ less tkr~? 100 yaràs fron Sarajevo's Sa6Sijs:ua mas-o. 3 0 ~ 5 s  were 
reoorîec? t o  ka-v'e IzràeE Zear several other mos+es a t  t52t cime. 20ô0/ 

I637. Shollizc 4 a r m 6  Sara3evo xas reporcec :O havs r-02~eC in  lxcensi=y . - - - 
folloxinc a - a x a t e r a l  cease-Eire ceclare& 5y the 3 i E  So-Jsn-zte-it on Satilrdal;. 
This .*;as re-orteC to  be Che 19th suck cease-fire. 20S1/  



1636. 12 =he e v ~ i n g ,  Xaàouz? KaraeZiE sa i& tkaz he WO-dlc heae the Ser3 . . . . Belegation a ï  Che Xew York calks ETC tbzt  fke co-c7a:-meZ hae g i -~ez  -?la strozc 
zssura-?ces tha t  t5e X ~ s L i r t :  s iàe  xoülc be heaàeC 3-y Izet3egovif. 2062/ Ze sait 
:kat ne woulc parriclpaïe i n  necotiazio-s d àesoite îkeats  to  s t a r ï  legal 
9roceeEings agaizst hi2 for  hzvinc oràeree =he rape of E ~ s l i m  woxen. - 2C83/ 

1639. A stazenonc by the Yqoslzv Gezzeral Ç=aff CescrijeC n.%z!erica-z 
izterfere;?ce" as  izcreasi-.çi-y a ra s t i c  ETC ~ o a r w l e " .  Tl?e scatemez: coscri3ec 
air-d-09s a s  parc of a " r ~ t b l e s s  ixgerial  ~lziraatw." .  JT\.% officiais saiC 
CS aeropisqes wo.116 inevi taj ly  &ax f i r e  =ne woti1~5 s e p e  as a conve_?ieï . - orezext for greacer westen i i i ~ ~ i = a -  i,?-rerv-ezztio?-. They wazec t32t 
"ap-ropriate steps" woulC be ta:ke? i n  response. 30sniz'; Ser5 leaàer :Kz-a&ZiE 
âescr imc tne 2lan as  a "hig3Ly mcallea for ,  -ce- risky, a8 àa-?ceras 
àecisionn. 2084/ 

1640. Russia releasec m- eigkt-point 3alkc;~ peace - l a  whick FnclnQeC xeasrt-s 
t o  t i g k e n  the arrns e~hargo  t o u s h a  sac:ions agairrst Croaria. T5e 
i ~ i t i a t i v e  was cesip-eC t o  win s q - o r t  frort: Russia~ ariianen=ariaz-is who 
beiievec too iuc5 biamo 52à bepn place& on zhe Serbs. Deputy l o r e i ~ ;  ni?,ister 
Sergei -~-vTo\- saiC t h a . ~  "it is i->ossible in  t h i s  conflicr t o  ciezemiae wko -is . . zignt a,?& w h o  is wrozg". The p l a ï  note6 =he ~ o s s ~ i l i ï y  that  a Fissia-7 
contiagezt wocl6 join the m~l t ina t io-d l  force àispatcheC. 202.5/ 

. - .  - Combat and Sheiling Activity: Çhellins &-as rer>orteC CO FA-J~ i ~ r e ~ ç ~ r ~ e c  arcaf - .  Sarajevo, with tàe  'fi recorai25 tk i r ty-  tbzee r o ~ 2 e ç  r Lree 02 Çerj-helo 
p o s i t i o x  aga'nst 248 on Bis-kelC Z e r r i t o y .  -/ Çource(s): 3euter.s. 

Targets H i t :  Not specifieC 

Description of Damage: Nor s-ecifief 

Sniping Activity: Not specifiee 

Narrative of Events: 

1543. PresiSe??C C l i ~ t o 2  ~ d l i c l y  &-aoc-.3ce& -co~.izs air-Cr02 O-erazions . Xe . -  - . - - . .  sazc z r -z  zhey were "szrLcay for  hü~2-.xitari~ r>riosesn &TB wo-LAC 3e czrrie.2 - .  0-2: "withoc= recar- =O et>-~ic or rollgiouç ~ f f i l i ~ ~ i o z " -  = o s n i a  Sers le2ee-s - -  . reporzecly zzs=rclc=eC the i r  croops no: t o  f i r e  02 US a i r c ra f t .  2089/ 



26. 26/2/93 (FriG-4) 

(a)  F i l i t a m  activi tv 

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo bem reoorieC as relativoly ~ i e t  - - i n  the rnorrri~g, but in the afte-rooon the c i ty  sxfferec a 5 e a -  ro-GC or 
a r t i l l e -  bo~baràm=t. Socce ( S I  : Reüters . 

Targets H i t :  Tlze area zear :Le Presieenq (txo shel ls ) ;  the vicizi tv of =ko 
Zoliàay IE (~o-L- s2el is ) ;  the area near a water ciis?er?sing su-?lies =O 
citiz-s ; the :(las-Sarko a 2  Velepekara Duileings . Souce (s) : Rectors; 
GovexrmwC of B i s .  

. . -  - .  Description of Damage: %-O shells  l a c e à  near the Presiâ-c- zxxlcznc, secti-c 
a Ouil&ng oo f i r e  two Dlocks atiay, =à f o u  shel ls  lade& near t5e Eoliàay 
Izm Zotel àurins a luncntine attack. Staff a t  two 'riospitals saiC tkat thev 
received 13  casualties; or?e s-hell la;?àeE neZr a =ter tanjcer àis-=?sin-5 
suoplies t o  c i t i z a s .  Tne tanker was holeà by skape l  from the j fas t .  The 
:Cias-Sarko and 'v'elepekara Duildings (tSe c i ty ' s  ozly providers of e s s c ~ t i a l  
fooàstuffs such as flour arzà 3rea6) were also shelled, accoràiz~ t o  a re-ort 
frorn Che Gove--rient of 3i3. Sizce the f i r s t  attack 02 17  May 1992, tke 
Süllàings sustain-eà 27 direct hits from 53 projectiles la-~7cieà against 
tnem. Datnage infl ictee O= the builcings, e-ir>menz a 9  vehicles ilaà been 
serious. Severi, rezail  outlets &ci also *pl, attackoà. me errrployee sas 
k i l leà  due Co shelliag ài;-b~ th i s  perioC ad s ix  were wo~aàec, arnoxs the-. 
t:=ee dzivers 6 ~ 3 ~  a àelivery to  a r e t a i l  outlet.  =/ Source(s): Xeuzers; 
Go-~e~ïeent of B i X .  

Sniping Activity: Xct specifieà 

Casualties: Staff a t  ïwo hospitals sale tha: they receiveà 1 3  c a s a l t i e s  frox 
''ne La- l-achtirne âttack. The 3 i E  P3Plic -Jealth X i ? i s t n  re~o=ed t k e e  KilleC hxc - 
1 0  womaed on th i s  &y. 2091/ Source(s): 2euters; 3iE M i r i s t -  of -lit - 
Eealt i  . 
Narrative of Events: 

. - 1644. Sarajevo 322 3 e o  reportec as relatively quie: iz the monin5 wrtn 
occasional. 5crs:s of mackine-s? an2 snsall-ams f i r e .  =/ 

- .  1545. A t  least  13 peo2le were wou?àec whe? six shells were rrreà i=to =he ci=y 
in  the f irsï b e a y  arziller): bo~bar&.e== of Saraje-JO in nearly a ne&. rt;O 
shel ls  lacet zear toc PresidEcy 3?~il~5k<i,  se t t ins  a 5uilding oz f i r e  txo 
~ l o c k s  awa-. ?oc shells l a d e à  in  the vicizity of the Joliàay IZT Xotef useE 
by foreiw j o ~ z a l i s t s .  m e  shell  la;n_deC ce2r a -etor t~-Jrcer Cis2ssirig 
s u ~ ? l i e s  so Saraje-qo's c i t i z c s .  I n  a? a t t e e t  t o  f i s n t  the f i r e ,  resiàents 
-se6 juckezs to  coliect watez frai!? the leà.cinc tanlcer, holeE by sbza2nel froa 
=he 3las t .  2093/ 

1645. 3iZ 2residezzt Izetjegot-iC met xitn ÜS Vice Oresidet: C ~ r e  5: the 
afteniooz. Silzjc5EiC sas already in the ZS, anC tke reçt of eelesa=ion xas 
e-ecteci. Mate 3oO~,?, head of the Croaïihn Delegarioz a d  Irir;?.e Mi-ister Xile 
F.w;adZiS, zzqother rnerjer of the 3 i E  delegatis-., arriveC ear l ier .  Aki:;aEZiC çozt . . a l e t t e r  to ÜS Senazor Zoseoh 3iCen xkich BenieE the rlc?c of I ze tkc~-~ - iC  ETC 
Sila2dEiC to  re-resenr a d  spei:u in  t5e ZaRe of a l l  t3tee et>iA5c co;t,riltities 
of SrS. 13 resporse, 3 i à e ~  zzCe it clear ïkzc Be rec-izeE SilajàZiE 2s a 
re2resen:ative of 3iE a t E  :32f he belioveC =,fat SilcjkZiE -+e s o - ~ k t  hp13 for 



(a)  Milita-- a c t i v i t v  

Combat and Shelling Activity: iSTY o5ser1ers s a i e  :sa: 2~ s&ells  LaEeE on s e r j  - -  - helC areas of tke c i t y  &cc 71 la;?oe& oz 3Z go-v-en-rik2t-con=r01'ec :e=rFtorv-. 
Source ( s ) : ÜN?30?0%. 

Targets Bit: Tie are2 2ear zke Presiàmcy builEizc ( t5e s t r ee t  5etweerl the 
oresiaency the Intemational Press Ceztre); rke area near the Eoliàay In-? 
(two she l l s  ovenigkt  ) . Source (s) : BeuSers . 

Description of Damage: O-,e na;? was k i l l eà  a;qE a t  least  t k e e  other peo9l.e wore 
injure6 whpn a she l l  b2.t n e z  the Presiewcv bcilàLcc in a Street Detweez the 
Presiàezcz- azà t3e Interr?ational 2ress Centre. -81 roaà was l i=cere8 - --- 
shattereè stonework fror;! the ?resiàezr-  a 6  Drokc g l a s ~ .  Soïrce(s) : Xenttrs. 

Sniping Activity: Not s-ecifieà 
. . Casualties: Che ms k i l l ea  -6 a t  leas: t k e e  other =>eoole - - were ~ z 2 c r e à  

whm a she l l  hi: near Che PresFEez- juildirig ir a s t r e e t  ~ecweon :Be 
Presidency an6 the Intezaatioaêil Press C=s:re. The 3iE a l i c  Xealth M i ~ i s t r - f  
re-orte& s i x  k i l l e à  a& tiircy-one wornàeà on tb i s  &y. a/ Sonrce!~) : 
Reüters; 3 i Z  Hinistry of -lit Zealtk. 

Narrative of mats:  
1647. &e nik? xas kil leC =à a t  leas t  tkee otker =o?le, incl-Einc a -~-otl,?c 
g i r l ,  were i ~ j ~ e o  whc, 2 near 2resi&nm- ~ u i l e i ~ g .  ~ h e -  ske l l  
lmàeè  i z  a Street betwee2 the ?roslèe_?cv UC the i z t ena r iona l  ?ress Ceztre. 
The rode was l i c t e r e c  w i Z 8  slzattered =.:one-dork f raz îhe Presiàency 3rof-ce2 
g lass .  Snow a è  i ce  were blackeneà Sy the 3 l a s t .  GcarCs ilrsiàe îke 
Dr0sià-c~ acilci,-9 sa i e  :&t :ke >ae jeen k i l lea  outrigkt jv the j l a s r .  - - *  . - A doctor a t  IC05e-~-o kospital sai5 tbzt  a yocrzg s ~ r ~  z o  a? olaer CO-mie -_ ha6 
~ e e ?  hcrt .  a/ 
lj~&. Sarajevo ra&o :hi txo she l l s  elso f e l l  ovenighr  i n  tne c e 2 t r ~ l  
&is t r i c=  near =Be XoliW? Ir,? Xo~ez. 

13L9. %-O ÜS zero-l~nes &oppeE o?le m i l i o z  leaf lezs  o-~-er easten 3iE. The 
l e a f l e t s  Eescrijed i - ~ C i - s  fooc àro-s; =hev wane5 -rospecti-v-e r e c i ~ i c ~ t s  to - ,=ke - CO-rer; CC =key i-lored soldiers noc to f i r e  a: rke aeroplanes. >- raEio 
O-erator iz GoraH6e re?or=e8 tkac ~iz i ï y  of the xa=i-g lecf le rç  5.2~5 L E S ~ C ~ ~  2 C  
kilonetres from =he CO-WT.. =/ 

1550. = t e r  2.ee:izs &-i=h 5s National Çecurity >-&isor A7thor.y -d ie  ai& -fice 
2resic=:ï >A Gare f o r  well over a hour a: the ticnite fouse, 3iE Iresice2î 
~ z e t j e ~ o v i e  sait VS irvolyenenï " w i l l  a new i w l s e "  :O ne~o:ia=iûns 
SO&T tSe roa8. 2098/ 



Combat and Shelling Activity: She l l i c j  bzs reporte6 in tbe O l C  ?O%= area a z C  
i z  =ke ocrsk i r t s  of the cit-y. Souzce(s): Zeuters. 

Targets Bit: The 01C To~T- ares of the c i ty ;  -'  ne outskirzs of the c i t y  
Source (s) : Reuters; Gove-meent of 3s. 

Description of Damage: 3-ccordirzg t o  a reporï fron the Caver=lm~,-t of s i x  
ce ta i l ino  &;nage CO the Olympie Contre "Skenàerija", 30C o ro jec t i l e s  were 
la-acheà againçt tkis builoins since the f i r s t  atzack on 2 -=y 1992, 149 of 
'*ne - Llghest -. ca l ibre .  'larko StarEevii, a se=ity ~ a r d  i n  the Dcileizg, was . - - kl l leà  by she l l i rq  -i=g t h i s  perioà. Most of the biiilcïir~g ( 6 5  per c a t  t o  
70 3er cent) bas hem ckrraged 3y shelling an& cEe ezsuinc f i r e s .  Darage Las 
Deez estimateà a t  $E,360,000 US 2099/ Soürce(s): Reüters; Govem7-t of 3iE. 

Sniping Activity: Sniper f i r e  i n  tne c i t y  oütskir ts  was àescribed as  iuzense 
a t  times . So-=ce (s) : Reuters . 

Casualties: The 3 i Z  -Public Health M i n i s t -  reporte6 s ix  k i l l ed  a?C 30 wo-a6eC 
on this &y. 2100/ Tze 3iE P t l i c  Health Mi~listry re-ported Co &te:  8,rlÇ 
ki l lec ,  inissiag, or ceaà fron colà, or  hiiger (of whick 1,275 were c8ilCrez);  
49,068 w o d e d  (of wkich 12,703 were chilcirer?) ; =à 15,lr_9 keavily woü-àeà (of 
whicS 2,396 were ckilCren). -/ Sollrce(s) : 3iZ Mbistr-y of F?sblic Eealtk. 

Narrative of Events: 

165L. Sarajevo radio sa ià  that sne l l f i ro  Killec oze person LZC wo-=de& kzotker 
i n  the 016 Tom area of 'the c i t y .  It a l so  sa ià  =bat she l l s  l a d e 6  i z  the 
c i ty ' s  outsk i r t s  are sniper f i r e  was i ~ t e n s e  a t  times. -/ 

1652. In i ts  n01?thly operational reFort, ÜXTROF04 regortee t1k.t it 05se-?reà a 
s i w i f i c a t  increase i2 the z z ~ b e r  of ro-=as fireC. Oa 10 Fejrzary 2 soli;tion 
~FLS 2roposeo t o  e s t a j l i s h  a acreeme=t on cti l i t-y repair niss ions.  ü3T?2OTO2 
ckaracterizec i b i s  agreemoaz a s  a fa i lure  .znd noted tkt 4 6  repair  a i s s i o i s  
hc 3eeri -la7rieQ, t h i r t y - ~ > z e e  coqlezee ,  z à  13 cancelee (f ive for  safe ty  
reasons, e i sh t  for  t e c k i c a l  reasons).  Xiïk regarc t o  a 1 q o r t  c r o s s i ~ g s ,  
CZ?EOFOR rer>orteà tht àùrinc the los t  two weeks of the r?.octh (creài=i- the - zreiïck 3a t t a l ion ) ,  5 e z e  were no casrial=ies. ÜK?ROTOR, kowever, aoteà a;? 
izcreaseà n ? ~ ~ b e r  of crossL5g acte-=s total l i -g  12,850. 2133/ 

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo kas shelleà o\-e-n,igh= &?à i z ï o  =Be àay. 
ï.3JXOFOR re-orïeà i-i i t s  weekl?; s-umazy char the 3i% unilaterzl  cease-f i re  a ï  
the begizxqinc of ïbe week Cc  noc 5016, bct that  there was a zarkec decrease - - --- 4- skel l inc,  nortari22 &?c s , ioot ix.  'A?ROFOX -ioreC tb: xhez ïke Serks E i r e &  . . izto the c i ty ,  thoy usee xortars for  tke x j o r r t y  of cSe time &TE 2ot . - -  - - ê r t l i i e r y .  ü3T30703. re2orteC tha ï  ï4e 51: forces carr ie& oct  a r ~ z 3 e r  of srrzii 
atcacks. "irst the? attackeà in to  IliCZc froz 3xzmir &?-ci Sokolo-V-ac. O z  23  
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l ebzxaq  they attaclceC AzFEi 5x03 Stüp. This resul tee iri ELTG c-tu-= i n  a e ~ - ~ y  
f i r e  froa the Serjs .  b.X?XO?O? reoor=eB tkt infom2tion bac jSe2 recoi:;ee 
wLich in6icatec tirât the c o m a s e r s  of the 3rC LTC 4th Battaliozs which . - wit:?*ew the i r  forces from Stiq rn l a s t  week's b a t t l e ,  3een executec for  
.-; ~-~_,,awiri5 +.ni- wizho-at orders =à c o n t r i ~ u t i ~ g  t o  the collaose of the 3 i E  ffrozt 
l i ne .  T2XPXO?OZ re2ortes furzier tkat it 3elieveC =bar Bath s i ses  hac 
resx22lieC =heFr f r o ~ r  l ines  a28 were prepariûg for  a nox offensive. ~-.??.o?Ox 
comenteC tbat  Sarajevo ha6 b e ~  ve- -iet i= corqarison to  9revi-s xeeks. 
Tbzoughout the weeL., 5oZ5 sices  a22eareC to  Piave been f i r i n c  d 2ortars as 
o92osec =O hea- a r t i l le - ,  whicB accorainc t o  ÜXTXOFOX i?&icateà Zba: tkey 
r emi red  a r e s i q ~ l y  of ar5ii le-q a m ? i t i o n .  2104/ So-ilce (s) : 2eüters; 

Targets nit: Stup (ear ly rnoning); tbe c i t y  c-tre (z:~-ee s i ie l l s ) ;  the O l t  
Tu*?- area.  Source ( s ) : X e ~ t e r s  . 

Description of Damage: XoZ specifiee 

Sniping Activity: Xot specifiee 

Casualties: The 32% ?&lic Xealth Mizzistry re-or~eC 12 k i l l eà  2-1-2 thirzy-six 
wo-ù,?sed on t n i s  &y. 2105/ Sonrce (s) : 3iI M i 7 i s t -  of 3&lic  Xealth. 

Narrative of Events: 

1553. AccorCi?c t o  Sarajevo racio, Sarajevo was shelleà ovez ich t  a s  t k e r  CS 
rréiizary cargo a e r o ~ l a n e s  ~ 0 p - e  ei3ergezx-y s q p l i e s  in to  eêst  5iE. Thr 
westerz s&crb of Six? b-as joïrbaràea fo r  3C ~ L z ~ u t e s  iz the early ho-~rs  of the 
rno=ing. T k e e  she l l s  lax?àe& i n  zhe cicy c a t r e  m C  the Old T o - a  area a l so  
came w c e r  f i r e .  2106/ Ülu'TXO?O?- reporte6 c o ~ t i = x e c  reinforcemont of the St- 
area 5y 50th sices.  Presiàe=c-y forces la-ache6 attacjcs agairs t  VocoSfa vhic5 
were repü.lseà. Serb pressure was exerce6 on t5e area of Grjavica wiz5 Zâ.z2< . - -  f i r e  a s  i n  KoHevo 5- a r z a i e - .  =/ 

(3) Local r e ~ o r t e o  ev=ts 

1554. Tbee Xercules C-130 t r a s p o r t  aero2la-?es .5r02-eC more th27 22 t o ~ s  of 
re l ie f  sus-lies ozto a EesieoeC 3 ~ s l i m  ac la - te  zorrb-east of Sarajevo early iri 
Et.,^ day D-dt a Si: m'-.ister saiQ =he 3ackages f e l l  i z t o  Serb % ~ t s .  "AccorCIz 
t o  ocr inforra=ion, a l l  the -ackages f e l l  a t  Cerska into Ser5 :?=inesnt . . 3iE 
9eguty ?rime Mizister ZlaCko Lagm2lija re-ortee, s ta t ing  t h t  ce na& beez 
j.- -,efec ; by ü ?  officiais a?& anate-= raoio operators i n  coxtact witk the 
region. üTüEC2 o f f i c i a l s  in Cene-~-a said tPiz= the 9ackases were cescine8 for  
Cerska, north-east of Sarajevo whose 30,000 resiàents ?-AC S e o  isolateC . E?C . . - 
s r a r ~ i z m  4 f a r  zozt9s. The &o-s were the 5 i r s t  of a US O-erâtiori- t o  -rou:ze a rc  
t o  i so la te6  Kuslim, Serb 226 CroaE ezclaves i? eastem 3iZ. 

1655. The -eace conference co -ck i i~ . en  h-lc 5ilaCerz.l x e e z i ~ s s  wirh ?axacZiE, 
I z e t j e ~ o - ~ i E  Sosuia? Croat leaoer 3 c 5 z ~ .  a/ 



(a)  M i l i t a r ~  a c t i v i t v  

C o m b a t  and S h e l l i n g  A c t i v i t y :  KoSevo, AliaHino Polje an,C the V ~ o 5 f a  
cis:ricts were reporteàly shelled. lJPu?RO?O? reported infat- figh=ing iz tke 
area norzh-east of KoSet-o. So-rce (s) : 4elsinki XatcE; Xaskiz~toz poçr ; 
3euters;  üSTZOF0Z. 

Targets ?Lit: The KoEevo Zospital; a crowc l iz ing  up f o r  i;êter zear the - L e ~ e v i s i o n  - s t a t ion  i n  the AlipaHino Polje c i s t r i c t ;  t3e  VogoSEê à i s t r i c t .  
Source (s ) : E e l s i ~ k i  Watcn; Xas5i3otoz Post ; Beurers. 

D e s c r i p t i o n  of Damage: Ari erchitect =meci Mers kriis k i l l e e  xkile s ~ ~ e - f i z ~  
mortar chmage t o  Ko8evo Pospital . Sigk: others were injureà.  Xer I?usba-?à, . . Tajib, a i so  a? archi tec t ,  h a C  reoorteCZy q p e d  96 Cirect m r t c r  n l t s  on the 
hospi tai  am5 8f she l l s  t ha t  ladeci near the DuilcEns. Tajib others 
worKLng a t  the hospital  Ra8 o~se-ed t-hat skiellins of tne kos?izal increaseo 
arow-d nooz, cimi= v i s i t i a c  hours 2110/; a she l l  k i l l ed  two r>eo~le  CC + - - wourided a t  l e z s t  f ive when ~t explooeo near a cro-&à l a k c  I+ for Kater near 
the televisoz sca t ioc  i n  the UipaHino Polje d i s t r i c t ;  a 12 year-olo boy was 
k i l l ed  wh.-ez f ive  mortar sne l l s  lazdec i -n  VqoSQa. Souzce(s) : 3elsi.z~-Li Watch; 
Kashinaton Post; Reuters. 

Sniping A c t i v i t y :  Not specifiee 

C a s u a l t i e s :  AZL arcl?itect name6 Mmira was k i l led  while s a r ~ e y i q  rriortar 
damage t o  KoCievo Eospital; a skel l  !cille& tsro p e o ~ l e  a d  woiaàea a t  l e a s t  f ive  
whez it exploaeà near a crowd li7iz;lg u? for  water Zear ta= televisor s t a t i o z  
i n  the  PJipaEi=o Po7;e à i s t r i cz ;  a i 2  year-old Doy was kil1eC w h e  five nortar -'"- she l l s  laslàed h vogosca. Tke 3% P d l i c  Eealth X i ~ i s t -  reporzeà 10 peosle 
k i l l e c  anà 46 wo-ce6 on t h i s  &y. 2 L L 1 /  So-ace (s) : Eelsidci k'a:cf; Xashi~ctoz  
3ost - Beuters; B i s  YLnist- of Zealth. - I  

N a r r a t i v e  of Events: 

1656. L.2OFOR r e ~ r t e e  infaztxy f igh t ix r  d ir the area -orth-easz of 
XoSevo. -/ 

1657.  Ai? t rch i tecé  -me& Mcira  Kas k+i;ec --- wbiLe surveyizq mortar darnage t o  
XoSevo X o q i t a l  . Sight others üere inj7=e6. Zer ~LISDL-~~ ,  Tzj ib,  a l ~ ~  t r  
êrcki tec t ,  &d reporteàly i~zs-ed 96 d i rec t  Dortar k i t s  02 the f o s s i t a l  LZZ 81  
skells t ~ a t  lance& near tSe b ~ i l e i n g .  SajiD zzc others workiq a t  the 
hos2i tal  Inac observe6 Z'nat snellinq of tke Pos3ital increased aro-L~C cooz, 
&ri35 v i s i t i ng  Socs. 2113/ 

1558. A she l l  k i l l e d  two pe~r>le LZQ wow&e9 ac l eas t  f ive  wkez it e q l o d e e  
0. ?ear a croxC l i z i n c  cp f o r  wa:er i n  westen? Sarajevo. lne skei l  e-Iode8 near " .  the :elevisioz s tacioz i z  the - S i - a s ~ r o  2olje &s=r ic t .  =/ 

- .  2 5 5 s .  A 1 2  year-olo 3oy s;as ki l lea  whez rzve zortzr  she l l s  l ~ 5 e c  or  Serb-helE 
~4 - --;ces of VqoSCa, ju s t  norrk of Sarajevo. u/ 

(3) Local reaorteo evencs 

165C. JS zero-:&>es 6ros-e& 15 rozs 05 fooc 2.114 a half- toz of ~ e E i c a 1  
- r ~ - ~ - i s i o n s  orer Z e ~ a  . Secrer2r-y of Def ense .%-in &?d Joint  Ckief s Ckairzzz 
Powell tem.02 tke O-eratioz " s7~ccess fc ln ,  jLt several r--samec soiirces i-. s5s . - .  - - - .  - L. . l~~=ary  &,ne Cie ÜS Go-<e=ie?t s a i à  Chat ozly a i + = + t e c  - -...- arr.0-~?t of t5e reizez 



1661. .X?sy over n-ws of a S e r j  attack, 2resioent >.Lija Izetjegovie enteree 
e a c e  tal!=s f o r  trie f i r s t  rime since t:?ey- novec t o  Seri; York froz C+=e;-a, . . although ne vowee t o  le tve i n  a few &YS l e t  k i s  foreiq-z z.zrzster .. . negotiare. "I am goinc t o  t e l l  then? t&,t xsi le  xe a re  =aLs;ns, whiio xe a re  
zegotiatic,, the Serbi=s lauEched a new offensive agaizst ïhe 2eo2le in  easz 
3 i - n  , ne - s.=Fc. "The s i taa i ion  i ç  v e r -  &ifficil: an& for  .= i= 's  inco-ati j le".  
Shorrly a f z e r ~ a r à  meciators Vazqce an6 O w w  isçued a sïateme-nt c e p l o r i q  kea-rf 
f i g h s i n ~  i n  Cerska SrèDraïca as zbe 2eace ta lks  were ~ ~ à e z x a y .  =/ 
1662. The peace conferezce CO-chai-nm met k-irh Izet~qo-v ' ie ,  3iZ ?rime 
MLaister XkrraoZiE a& 3osnia;q Croat leaaer 3oDaq t o  discllss Kcslix/Croat 
zelatiozs i n  l i s h t  of recent f ight i sc  d - Lorc Ove_? l a t e r  met witS 
:era6ZiE. 2118/ 

1663. Ize=EegoviC scressed tkat ho xaclc noz leaC rhe 3iZ àelecarion i n  the 
t a lks ,  ju: thac SilajdZiC -12. =/ 

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo  as nost1-y ~ i e t  i n  the r n o ~ - i z ~ ,  but . . 
0ccasior?2l sml l -2m~ f i r e  ovemight in  S t q  LT;~ sr>oracic shel l izc  d i 2  DoDrlnja 
vere reoorCeà. It sa id  tilat Ser5 forces t r i e6  ~ s u c c e s s f u l l y  t o  break zhro-dgk - .  3iE a-my i r a e s  on TreDevit. üX?BOFOX re-orzeà atracks By 3if forces fron? 
Dobrinj a coxarcs Lakavica. Socrce (s) : 3ecters ; ü . i O O F 0 2 .  

Targets Eit: Doj rh ja .  Sozrco(s) : Xexers.  

Description of Damage: Xot specifiec 

Sniping Activity: Not specifieà 
. . -  

Casualties: The SiE P&lic Zealth -':ii.isïry reporteà seven ; i r ~ l e à  =& L I  
wo-aàee oz t h i s  &.y. -/ Source (s) : 3iE X i z i s = -  of I-Alic Eealz'n. 

Narrative of Events: 

1664. Serajevo was reportec as  ~ o s t l y  qciet  i n  =Ee rno-~~inc 3nt S~raje-~-o raoio 
re-orteà occasio=lal s ïnal l -ans f i r e  O-"-e-r?ight i n  the M-cçlim-kelC s-&i-3 of 
Stü? ad s a i o  :,'sr zhere ;sas ssoraàic SerB s h e l l i c ~  of the Dobrinja c i s t r i c t .  
it sa i c  chat Sers c o m r 6 o s  t r i e s  -~zsuccessfull-y t o  5reak th-rocgh 3 i Z  a- 
l i nes  on Trebevii riou?zai~ ;O :le xorzh-east of tke y -/ 

1065. Ü3TBOFOB re2or:eci arzacks By 3 i E  forces fro- Cojrinja rowards 
Ldça-cita. 2122 / 

1566. In xew -or:< tic ZziteE Nations S-c?:rity C o x c i l  z-ao-&?ce& t?-aC i= w v d c  
go in to  emerooncy sessioz a t  S:30 2.z. t o  Ciscuss the f igkt izc Ln e t s t e r :  3 i E  
w:?ero z:?e 'uro2ez: Com.~?i?y 'naC ac;useC SerB forces of com.i=tinc a t roc i t i e s .  
;x Secreta--Ceneral 3oc'ros-Giali - - e s  re2orted ea r l i e r  in  the &.y as  sa-,liz% 



t3at  ke was w i l l i q  to  nse 6% forces to iqlemect a 2eace se=tlemc?t. 2123/ 

1667. 3iS P-resioeot Ize'AegoviE siFeE the Milita-ry Aweezezt for  seace i? 
312. 'Lord men net with Sr i t i sh  Secretary of Stace, Douglas LcrQ. ?ce peace 
confere-?ce CO-chimen hela talks wi:k :&.radZiE a;?à 30baz. 212ç/ 

(a) M i l i t a 3  acti--: VALI -- 
Combat and Shelling Activity: -fi- observers recoràec 35 a r = i l l e q  shells ,  41 
nortzr snells ,  artd 26 tari% ro-L,?& lanàing on Serb controlle& areas of 
Sarajevo, aïte 116 a r t i l l e ry  shells ,  r49 inortar sheils -6 22 ta-2~ rvï?Cs 
iaiiàinc on the 3 i E  controlleà areas of zhe city. a/ Smice(s )  : 3ii.itee 2ress 
Intezzational. 

Targets Hit : A Caacizr? armo-=ed. persomel c a - ~ i e r  in Visoko. Socrce :s } : -- united Press Interna~io-al .  

Description of Damage: Kot s-ecifiee 

Sniping Activity: Uzic?eztified Ser3 szi-ers a~kasheà a E  ki l led C n ~ ~ t a l  
Godino:, a Zre=ch womaa witk the Zquil3re hiz-itariar? orgazizatioz am3 
woruicieC two Polish ai6 workers wko were ?art of a 5 u i i ~ i t a r i a  a i e  convot- 
leavino Sarajevo. =/ üN?20?O,S ZQ 3E C O m  ADC's were r e ~ ~ e c ï  t o  have fireC 
a l1  avâilable "smoKen to pro%-iàe cover. =/ Sm&-ce (S . )  : iiziïeC States 
Cibvem.?pnt ; UXTROFO?. . 

Casualties: Uïzià-atifieC Serb sai-ers a&rlsheC z d  killeà C h ~ t a l  caCL?ot, a 
Fr-ach wom- with :ne E-ilibre furaitariazn orgaizat io? a d  wouzàed two 
Polisb a i6  workers who were part of a hui~a,?itaria ai& cozvoy l e a v i ~ s  
Saraje-JO. 2128/ Tae BiZ &lic Zealth Ministry reporteà for= k i l l ec  a=1C 24 
wou-?àec on th i s  &.y. =/ Source(s) : UX3ROTOX; BiE Kinist- of --lit Zeal=k. 

Narrative of Events: 

1638. C a a c i s  a-v.oürec perso??el ca--rie= xas  f i reà  +on in  Visokc, sitzato6 
&ou= 12  rniles north-west of Sarajevo. =/ 

1669.  YI?^ Se=ity Corncil askeE = Secreta-q-Ceeral Soutras-Gkli to seqc 
Zrooos or  osservers into eastera 3% a C  6ernanàee chat the ki l l incs  of 
c i v i l i a s  there cease. 3t wa-meci t D a t  "tkose q i l t y  of crirnes acainsz 
inte-,atiozl h u r r r i t a r i a  law wv&c Ee helc inàiviciullv ressonsijle by the 
worlC community". Tae statemez: askec 3outros-Ghali to  cake imediate steps to  
.increase t5e presece  of peacekeepers i2 eastezz 3iZ DIX did =oc s-ecify 
what the troops were to Co. 2131/ 

1670. Tke uzited Xz=ions &zo:mceC t5a.t the 3iE co-~-e-==wt ha& s;c?.eC c -_- 
milïtary pact outlinin5 a cease-fire -à 2isengageme?t of forces i n  a '--'--- L ~ ~ u - e  
peace settlema:. The a g r e e ~ ~ m t  5- irself wot&c nor s=op :Be war i n  3 i E .  3ut 
spokesm Zred Z C - ~ A ~ B  said: "1: Eriags 2s one step closer towar6 5et:ii-c a - - 2oli:ical agreomezt '02 whic5 a cease-Eire 2-CC cessatioz or cos t i l i= ies  cc-? 
Se base&". 2132/ 

1671. Yse 2eace co?f erezce CO-c?iaim..o. a 6  tke 'a- Secretaq-Ceiesal SouCros- 
G b a l i  net with 3aào-"-a :&raCZiS who coztizxed to refuse t o  s i -  the coqlece 



2eace ?la?. Tkey l a t e r  net witk IzetjecoviE, 30ba;? z?à Ckurkin. 2;33/ 

S .  3/;/O; I?ri&-g) 
. . ( a )  x i l i t c r v -  a t t l ~ l t - ~ -  

Combat and Shelling Activity: A àecrease i 2  fishting was reporteà cro-;:c 
Sarajevo . Socrce (s) : Ünicec Iress  Izïe-?aïiorizl. 

Targets H i t :  h 1 6  t r i ck  :Zunâzzitaria-? aiE con-V-oy oroazzize6 Dy Serb, Catbolic 
-à Mr?slia c h r i t i e s  (oucsiàe the Sarajevo a i ~ o r t  area) . Source (s) : 2eyz=ers. 

Description of Damage: A 1 6  t-rilck hunX?itaria a i à  co~voy was àestroyet noar 
t3e area outsiàe the Sarajevo ai-?or: whon   CL- snel ls  were f i r e c  by 3 i X  
forces. Four 9eople were wo-=Ce&. Soürce(s) : Recters. 

Sniping Activity: Xo: soecifieà 

Narrative of ?vents: 

1672.  A huwitâric;?- a i& coz-"-0- was oestroyee whe;? s s e l l s  hi: a 16 tr;;ck 
convoy mitside the Sarajevo a i - ~ o r t  i-., jurizc f u i  people. C e e r a l  Ratjco 
KlaCiE, comma&er of the Serb forces i n  SiE oroeree a DE? 02 CO~VOYS 
passinc thrgügh Ser5 controlleC areas  riti il such t ine as the i r  safety coillC je 
giiaranteed. ï3X niilizaq- obse r~e r s  a t  the a i r p r t  la rer  confirrnea tht tke 
atzack ha& bec? laii?ched. fron X~sl i r i  posiriozs in the c i ty .  xuslirnç 
opeiiee f i r e  w i t l ?  hea-q nachine-W'I f i r e  a?C chere were a: l eas t  fo- mor=ar 
ro-a&", sa i à  Dutch Ca2zain Fan- Xooki j , ào-cy co rn -ae r  of the rnilitar-- 
ojservers i n  Sarajevo. So sa i c  =?iiï the coni-oy, o rga izee  by Ser5, Catbolic 
an8 Muslin char i t ies ,  %as zot -eiri:ee wkite &zC aie net look l i k e  ü j  a i c  
- - ?  ;-,c:<s. - Firiz5 Des= a f ï e r  tEe leae vpiiicle sïalleC, b r i n ~ i q  :Be other trdcks 
t o  a hait oz Cho ap2roach roa6 :O :Be a i ~ o r t .  =/ Tom S-it ieri ,  a re2orter 
fo r  USA To&v was s l ight ly  wo~rceo in  the atrcck. -/ 

fb)  Local r e ~ o r t e e  ev-ts 
. - .  . 1673. Des2ite the apparent Cecroaso rn r ~ s n t i z c  . . iz Sarajevo, 5t.s resieents  

face6 j e l m  zero re-eracares withont elec=rzc=z-,  cas or 
water. 2137/ 

1 6 7 4 .  A: 2 news cozfere--ce Zresià-r Clintoz àef&?àeC the eff icacy of CS a i r -  
Crops. Xe a lso  s a i c  "xe w a z t  t o  f inc  ways :O tightez the e ~ b a r g o  we are  . . moviïq oz tbac rrgcc nox, evPn as Fe speScK. Xe saiC that  deciçio~ls -4o~ l2  32 
=ZGL?CP~ verv- shorrly". Yet Clinïoz? a l so  sl~??lieC t k e e  roaso?s for  ca?icion: 
fear  of c q ~ a w i r e ;  :ie zeeà for  3ri:ish at Fr-ch sc2port; zC. the "not . . .  
lF-SzT-lf ichnt  if f i c ~ l ï ~ "  - of 2reserv-in5 wax: t i e s  wiïh 3 ~ s s i a .  213ê/ 



Combat and Shelling Activity: Skielling was reported zear the z ~ a y  at the 
a i rpor t  . Socirce (s) : Ghi.20zO?. 

Targets Eit : The Sarajevo a i q o r r  rczznay. So-;-ce ( s ) : CXï30F02. 

Description of Damage: A French Ü???RO?OR s o l G e r  was Si= by s?cz-?el oz t5e 
m w a y  at the Sarajevo a i rpor t .  So-=ce (s) : 'rnE5?0?0-3. 

Sniping Activity: Kot specified 

Caçualties: The 32Z 3 A l i c  Zeaizh Miziszzy re-orted one k i l l e e  LZO 1 0  w0i117àeC 
or? t h i s  àay . =/ Source (s) : BiE X i z i s r q  of -%Sic Healzh. 

Narrative of EPents: 

1675. UK'3XOFO3 reporte6 tkt a rrecch solCier was hic by sbza2zeL while 02 the 
r.inway a t  the Sarajevo ai-rt. =/ 

D Local r e ~ o r z e à  evezts 

1576. US a e r o p l a e s  d=o?ped 27 to2ç of r e l i e f  on S rwr~ . . i ca  aod Xozje-J~C. 
w:&t appeareà =O àe the rnost accizrate o ~ e r a t l o ~  t o  aa te .  2141/ 

(c)  I c t e n ~ z i o n a l  rezmrtec events 

1577. The peace zalks were si2s-eàe6 withou: accore. 3 1  ?resic~,n_E Izetbegovif 
returned t o  Sarajevo, but pleàged to  rejok-  oegotiation,~ the next week "wit5 
the intmatioa of movks the B i s c c s s i o ~  for*arà t c  a s ~ c c e s s f u l  
coaclusiorin. -/ Xaàovar? KaraÛZiC stateS t'ha: the seconà r o u e  of Che New 
York 9eace oegotiations was over anà chat 3 ~ s  àelegation *as coins hone 
wichout s i w i n g  BiE's p r o v i ~ c i a l  m?s. =/ 

7 .  7 / 2 / 9 3  (Sa?àcv) 

(a )  Milita-- a ~ t i - ~ - i Z r  

Combat and Shelling Activity: In i ts weekly s-czxaarv, Uhi?xoFOa rer>orted tht 
the level  of acclvi ty  haci ajateC si-ce zhe bazcle of S t o .  3 o t t  the Ser5 a ~ o  
3iZ forces xere reporteCly reizforci-c d anc/or consoli&tinc d t i e i r  posi=io?s. 
The level of a r t i l l e r y  a C  norcar f i r e  reporte-y increaseà CO;-areà t o  zke 
-r ior  week, averacizg 570 r o a d s  Fer &q-. iur~in conce-n-:ration areas were: Sz-m, - D o ~ r i n j a ,  sutmir, KoSe-go, a à  the c i ty  ceztre.  Ta.&! f i r e  ;..ciào.ts a lso 
increasec, izCicating Serb anouz  2resence closer t o  the lL2e of 
cozfrontation. u?i-XOFO3 cornente6 t;?ar tkie consolidation of tne line ir- =he 
S t q  are2 =ci s&seque=t o f f o s i v e  aztion woulci Se-c?C on how qcickly Serb 
a--ocreC forces cm16 be broügbc fornarà :O izfluerrce the baztle.  Slir>=>e= 
roa& i a C  i q e à e d  the res-sp~ly a;& reizforcerne~r of bot5 s i ees ,  ko-never, 
the movement of Serh amocr from ?ale was Cirectly a t t r ~ x t a l e  t o  the i r  
na in ten~zce  of tke ?ale roa9. Coxbac activFty rer>or=eCy cozzircee as  jozk 
s ices  i n i t i a t e e  local  offensives. Tho scale  of forces i~vo l -~ -ec ,  ECC r e s c l ~ i n 5  
c a s ~ a i t i e s  were kzoiii-. Eeavy inf h?t- f icktiz$ was re?crteC botwee-2 3utz1ir 
azci I l icSa,  2s well as  i n  Xogevo. Ser5 forces re?orte&I- repulsee a-? âcrackec 
9:- 3iZ forces rowar& vqogCa. yzp l a t rp r  Kas :k~zgkt l iko lv  r ~ l i e - ~ - p  



;>ressure on St- 3y àrawing Ser5 forces awzy while attempting :O li--L iiic:? 
re?orte& offensives by forces at V-oZa fro- th= 3re.z~ area. 2144/ 
Source(s) : 'jY,T,901=03. 

Targets Eit: Sot specifie& 

Description of Damage: Xot s;>ocifiec 

Sniping Activity: Not s-ecifieà 

Casualties: The SiE 3&lic Healt5 Ministry reporte2 thzee killeQ EZC 1ô 
-doa,?-&eà on Ehis &y. 1: also reportecl ro &te: 8,454 killeE, ~issinc, or ceas 
front colC, or h'm9er (of whici 1,275 were chiLee?) ; 49,260 wo-~?&ed (of whic:? 
12,751 were c>ilà=pn) ; a2 15,290 heavily w o - a 6 e S  (of which 2,424 were 
ciii&ei) . - 2145/ Soczce (s) : 3iZ Ministry of P-&lic Sealth. 

Narrative of Events: 

1579. 'm- Secret%-y-Ge-eral 3oc=ros-G?ali asserteà t?at if =he cilrrent peace 
pocess noc resulc in rie crt-cailmwz of the Sosnia Serb offe-sive, tte. 
3X1s ~erber sEates, especially the CS, mst Frepare to se-? trooFs Eo Che 
region for 2 "rajor o?erationc. Secreïar-- of Def ense .%?in kas -=sue wherkor . - 
Z5e US wwlC je willi~c -d to serre szcn troopç. Soutros-Gkli statee . - -  . thaï rr the 
SerDs signed the oeace ;>la &CC rhen refuse6 to xitkL-aw "we WZLL nave to ta:ke 
:Le necessa- measuresn. 2145/ 

Combat and Shelling Activity: Xot specified 

Description of Damage: Xot s-ecifieà 

Sniping Activity: Not s2eciEiêc 

Nazzative of Events: 

-*,.- -- . . 
-ool. u-02 arr:-~-:nc iz 32: af=er t'n-e Mex York talks, ?resicen= IzetbegoviE 
ceclare&, "I &ozSc acte?: =tis [Va_?ce-Ode?] ras, I kave net-er acte-Zec ir". 
-"-sL ,-, - .-- üT >-?jassaCor Çacirjey saiC, "mr Presià~?: is e~finitol-~- incli==C f~ 
si9-  ?5e 2eace ac;reeaerrW. Vazce agpealee to the izze~ationai comi~?ity CO 
"get ?.ore -=essure on =5e Serbs to rio-<en. a/ 



1682. A meetin9 pla.r-ae6 Detwee;? the heac of L i j  forces i n  352 a,?c 3oszia? Ser3 
a e  3 i Z  m i l i t a -  leaciers was cancelee a f t e r  3E officiais cescribe& such ai?_ 
enco-aiter 2s poinziess. S W C ~ S  ciose Co C e e r a l  Fhi l l ipe Morilloz s a i e  =bz: 
a i l e  the scbeàded neetics,  whicir 3 ~ ~ 5  Been aimeà az sec=-ing a cease-f i re  i- 
caste-- 3iE, xoülà not tako ?lace, the Gezeral woülà ira-.el Co ?ale t o  ta lk  
with 3osnik? Serb k l i t a q  chiof XaEko  MladiC. Six Vice iresià&?t Zj- G x i c  
comonteà t&t there w z s  "no reason" for the meeting pro2oseà Dy ?<ori l los  05 
the r iva l  nFli:a- leaàers.  214?/ 

1683. CS aeroplm-es &o?-eà 46 tons of fooà azk meàicize i-. t8e eigh:? c i r -  
&O?. 2150/ 

1664. SC foreicp niinisters mveiled a l̂a? t o  t0'35hez2 sa~ct ion-s  i n  several 
weeks If Bosnia? Serbs fi& .rot siF the Vace-Owen- pi=. 215r/ 

Combat and Shelling ActFvity: F i g h t i q  was re-rteà iïi the veste-- s..;tir3s of s-.. i.+, IlidZa =à SutrrLz. ';"ne ai-zport was closeE three t i2es àue t o  she i l i zc .  
d 

Source Is) : Xeüters . 

Targets 3it: The Sarajevo ai-orC. So-=ce(s): Zeuters. 

Description of Damage: Sarajevo a i - ~ o r t  was closeci t k e e  =ines düe t o  
shelling. Soiirce(s) : Xesters. 

Casualties: The B i X  -35l ic  Zealth M i z ~ i s t q  re-ortee facrr k i l l e à  a 8  44 
wo-m~eà 02 tkis d a - .  2152/ Socce (SI  : 3 s  Minist- of Pcblic her l tk .  

1685. Figkting vas reportei  i n  Sar2je;-O, ~ z i n l y  the veste= s.&=bs of - - SC-, ~ i i & ? a  a d  3ntr;ir ZZIE t se  roac =O t2e ai--port, w k i c 5  was close& tk-ee 
=ines Xoz&y jecause of shelling. 2152/ 

(5) Local recorteà ev-CS 

1066. iihlC-. spokesm? X 0 2  XeC;?..~ac iïi C+ezeva sa i è  tkt a to t a l  of 232 tozs  of 
food ma 1 9  tons of ;i!eEicz1 s z ~ a l i e s  - - iiaC bec? a i r & o ~ ~ e e  in  the l a s t  nine - - 
zights  with "iacreasinc süccess". Fe sa56 "a f a i r l y  s izea j le  -roportiozn of 
tbe craies  were rox beizg fo~i -6  by local r e s i ~ e ? t s .  2154/ - 
1607. A= the Saraje-JO airr>ort 'u3'320?0? s-o2sore6 2 prisonor exckazge bezwee? 
SiZ forces t?C Serbs. Sixty-four 30s-LE Se r j  -risozers,  i ~ c l u c i n c  ~OL- wonon 

d 

ETC seven cl?ildze.n, were e x c b g e à  for  57 Mcslirns, L z ~ c l . ï & l ~ ~  oze woïmzz arc c-o  
ch i l à .  - 2155/ 



- (c)  ~ n t e r i a = l o ~ a l  remrteci e-cents 

1688. Deta i lLq fresh re-orts of a t r o c i t l e s ,  Sig5 Comfssioner for  Eefugees 
Sacako WaCa s a i e  i n  New York tkzt  mzàrr, t o r t - ae ,  n-ztilatioz E ~ E  Tape were 
continzinc i n  3 i E  as  2cr t  of a CeLijerate 2olicy of "eChFc clez?singV. =/ 

. -  - 1689. 3rit is 'n =-..E US re-resertatives on tbe 5%- Security Co:acli c i s c ~ s s e 6  
measures CO je t&en i f  the 3osaizq Serbs eic zot siF the  Va;?cê-O-~ez ?la-?. 
The- 2roposeC =bat the Colacil &iplorratFcally &'?à ecc>noïaically i so la te  the 
Serbs, enforce t i e  no-fly zone, a,& -ossibly l i f t  rhe a x ç  eirkargo. ?dssic ê;?d 
C?,iza re-rtedy proiniseC no: Co veto tke proposal i f  3os2ia-I Çerb leaàer 
ZiaraàZiE r e j  ec=eC tne Va-?ce-Owen P l a .  2157/ 

Combat and S h e l l i n g  A c t i v i t y :  There were 30 rer>orts of siiellinc curinc the 
zight .  s3el l inq an6 szl2er f i r e  were reportec in  the ci ty .  Socrce(s):  Xezteis; 
Xêshincton Post; AgPnce ?rance Zresse. 

T a r g e t s  Hit: No: specifieC 

D e s c r i p t i o n  of Damage: Xot speciZie8 

S n i p i n g  A c t i v i t y :  In Saraje-V-O tiiere were 20 repos-s of shellinc &irinc Che 
r igh t  though snipers were active i n  the ~ . o ~ i q  f i r inc  into :ho centre of the 
c i t y .  =/ A few rninctes past 4:00 F . E .  szii2er skots injuree t m ~ i  near the 
Zoliday ITITI i n  dohzto5i~ Sarajevo. This i rc iàent  was -diinessec3 5-y 2eter Xaas of 
Ehe Washin=on POSC . -/ Sn-ce (s) : Reuters; Kashincton Fost . 
C a s u a l t i e s :  It was re-ortee tht shel l inc  d a à  sni-er f i r e  k i l l eà  a ï  l eas t  
four 9eople a C  womoeà 20  in  Che c i ty ,  hossi=al soit-cos sa ic .  2160/ The SiE 
%lit Zealth M i z i i s t c  re-ortec four ki l leC l2 w ~ a à e à  O;? t k i s  &y. =/ 
Source (s) : Ag-ce FrGce 2resse; 3 i E  M i r i i s t r - y  of ?&lic Eralth. 

N a r r a t i v e  of ments: 

1500 .  In Sarajevo there were no reports of shellinc & c i n s  the ricà: - tLo.&g5 
szzi2ers were active in tke mozinc d f i r k c  izco the ca,?tre of t5e c i ty .  =/ A 
few mirztes p s t  4 : 0 0  . m .  sziper sirocs iz jurec a w nez,- ïke Zolicay Iz? 22 
Bownto- Sarajevo. This i z c i e o t  was .iltzessee 5:- 2eter Maas of the WashLzcto? 
?est. 2162/ 

(5) Local re~or=eC e-ce-ts 

1651. 3iE's collective s r e s i à o c y  was - re?ar iq  t o  noer iz Sarajevo fo r  .z 
crcc ia l  c e ~ a t e  on whethor t o   si^^ tile Vtïce-Osen 2eace p i a .  There was 
s~ec.illaCion t'kt a t  Cie neetin5 of the 3 i X  Ieaàersbi-, 2resicent >Jija 
Ize~3eco-~-iE (w5o s--ortee tke -la: Bi-cicing 31E - .  i2co 1 0  larcely acroz~~rnous 
recions) woalc ç t r ive  Co 5 c i l C  c o ~ s c s c s  anozc 21s lin- PresiCezcv c o l l ~ a ~ i - e s .  
Qoos i t ion  t o  Che pl&?, strocgesc a ~ o q  elemenzs of tbe Si3 amy, coclà 
coalesce êro-~n-e Vice-2resiact  Z j c ?  Gazrie, who a r ~ z e è  zhat i t  rewaràe8 Se=% 
r~5ress io - .  2 1 6 L /  



1692. NKTO o f f i c i a i s  clasheE LI 2 r ~ ~ ~ s e L s  over a ÜS pro-osal Co create a 
mlr i rrat iozal  force of 50,000 titat wo-;Id help inlement  ::?e Vaice-C-de? ?la?. - "-e=ck - representatives op-osed ?E?-TO comm~.nd, *sistins zhac r>eacekee?^rzs 
reriainee ~ z d e r  cootrol. a/ 

11. 11/3/93 ( T k ~ r s b v )  

(a) Militarv ac t iv i tv  

Combat and Shelling Activity: Kot sr>ecifieà 

Targets Hit: Not speciEied 

Description of Damage: Kot specifieà 

Sniping Activity: Not specifiea 

Casualties: The Bi" P d l i c  Sealth M i n i s t -  re2orted seven k i l l ed  ~ 2 5  3 7  -. womded of- :Lis àay. - 2166/ Socrce(s) : 3i2  Min i s tq  of zealtS. 

Narrative of Events: 

1593. No reported inciciwts 

(DI Local reoorteQ events 

1694. In Sarajevo, 3 s  leaaers re-orteà some p r q e s s  i n  ta lks  on the Va=ce- 
O w e i  p lay-  Vice-Preside-~t Z j u ~  Ga?,iC s a i s  chat some heaaday +ae bec? riase: 
"Xe made a s tep for.vardn, 'ne told reporters.  "TSere is conse;?-sus nojo&y w i l l  - - a c t  t o  jeo-araize the couct--y's iegal system . . . we wa=t one cocsï i tnt ioz,  
one currency, orie lecal  systenn. Sources ciose t o  the ta lks  s a i à  it ha& Deex 
zgreeà :O azze-t t o  collverie a sessioz of :he 3iS parlia~er?: Satu&y- o r  
Sünàay t o  cejate  the pi&?. =/ 

1695. S e r b i a  Presiàest Slobocki KiloSeviC rejectee a r w n m t s  fron mediators 
m a s  Vmce L?-6 LorC Owez th: s e  sboul6 t -  =O 9ersnaàe the 3 o s n i a  S e 3  
leadership to  accept the i r  2eace -la. D c r l q  ta lks  i~ ?.=ris, MiloSeviE 
scresseC %lia: ne kad " o ~ l y  limiteEu iwt into the cozf l ic t  iz SIE. 3ut -$=ce 
uc Owen, soeàrrir?g a f t e r  a neetizc a cizqer with h"iloHeviC ECC Frenck 
Presicenz ?ra.zcois Mitteran-6 àeclaree :Bat "grest progressn ?a6 bec? maàe, 
2oint ins  specif i c a l l y  to  a wa=inc delivereE -FJLitteraic to  Kilo2eriE t'%Z 
Serbia wozl6 je the target of b r s h e r  i n t e n a t i o m l  action m l e s s  the 3 0 s n i ~ 1  
Serjs  agree6 :O the peace pl&?. Vazzce sait 'a srall gr- of ver,- ssziicr 
2eo-le from the Bosnim Serbs" woul6 t rave l  t o  New York i? t3e next f i - ~ e  h y s  . - " to  see I r  we caii mice some p r q r e s s  =& close the ga- jecweez usr ' .  2156/ 

Combat and Shelli-g Activity: No: s-ecifiee 



Targets Zit: Xot specifieà 

Description of Damage: Not specifieo 

Sniping Activity: MoC specifiec 

Narrative of Ev~nts: 

1696. No reportec inciàpnts. 

Local reoorted eveL?ts 

1697. The BiE Leacierski- i n  Sarajevo atcerqtec Co cozveze Parliamoc t o  àebate 
rhe international peace pl&,? for  3 i Z  a f t e r  the 10 merher collective 2 ros i àacy  
f a i l ee  t o  reack f ina l  a-eernost iz  ~ w o  Cays of t a lks  on whether :O s'cl __-- 
i t .  2170/ 

. . (a) Militarv ac t rv i tv  

Combat and Shelling Activity: Üh5320?02 re-orteà that  98 shol ls  I z ~ à e C  oz the 
S e r ~ i u ?  controllee area of Saraje-uo &?à 72 silolLs la_?9oà on 3 i E  co-Jen!%eEt 
cortrolleC areas. =/ So=ce(s) : UziteC 2ress I a t e n a t i o z a l .  

Targets Hit : Sarajevo co==liouse. Source (s) : 3zited States Clave-m?ae2t 
York Times. 

Description of Damage: Thee  nortar jor;ks were f i r e à  a t  the Sarajevo 
co-crBoüse i n  whici a var crimes t r i a l  was 3 e i q  helà a_?d orie xortar 5it =ho 
b~ i l à i r i~ ' s  roof. Smace(s): Üzited States Covemaezt; New York Times. 

Sniping Activity: Xot s-ecifiee 

Casualties: The 3 i E  -lit Eealïk ?-i-,ist- rê-orïeC t5zee killeE a?c 4 7  
xo-~zàeà O?- tais àay. -/ So=ce(s) : s i x  ~ i n i s t -  ûf s & l i c  Zealth. 

Narrative of Evezits: 

1 6  98. Serbia-2 forces surro-izcins Sara jevo repor tecy  la-~?c8oC a t  i e e s t  t k e e  - ,no32se i n  w32ch a 3iZ war crimes t r i a l  was mortar b o n ~ s  a r  tBe Sarajevo co"-" 
S e h ? ~  co=cïcteà. 02ê nortar strdck the bcilë2sgJs roof. 2173/ 

1699 .  Sers a r n o ~ r e c  cars SC anoC solciors jlockeC the iic%ïzy d -- zo 2re- ont 
some 60 3 i E  x e ~ k e r s  of 2 a r l i a x e ~ t  fron ~ ~ n i -  in to  the c i t y  t o  atterC a 
zeering on the Vz~ce-Owen iz=enz=ional peace 2lz.11. =/ 

1700. ü.?20?02 reoorzec thac Serjs pt i n  a te-orar- check 2oiri; a= the -< -..- - - .  ;,-ciion of :(aslnColska streec a;?C the rose to  the jui le inc ieac:nc fron 
c5e ai-orc. The check -oint cozsisteà of a -0  razks, one ane 50 nez. The 
chec:k ?oin= kelc f ive  CarzBia;z Co-cgzrs for  r i ree  5 ~ ~ s  cke con-jq,- frc:. zhe . . Iresicen- vas sto2pec jefore arrlvznc a t  cko check 2 o i ~ t  t c  sre-~-e>t =ke- f roz  
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going tihrough the check -oint.  T'ne ciiockpoint was remove6 witkiz 24 ho-crs. 
n3XOFOR l a t e r  corne?ted chat the c h e c ~ i n t  m y  kat-e ~ e e z  a hasti l-  i zs ra l leC 
t o  react t o  Serb intel l isence of VI? moverneiit i n  a simiiar faskion t o  w5eE ta= 
Serbs f a t z l l y  shot the 3 i X  Vice PresiÙe;?t, or it na- have also sec? organizeC 
t o  asser t  allthority over Che Cazadias who b e a  r>atrollicc i n  aqc out of 

d 

Sax2 j evo . =/ 

Combat and Shelling Activity: e t i l l e -  boabar&e,?t contixueC tii--o-ho~t :il= 
àay alon5 the f r o x  a t  Visoko, àDoüz 1 2  miles nortS-xest of Sarajevo. 
Source (s : Ageace r a c e  Presse. 

Targets H i t :  Xot specif iec 

Description of Damage: Rot specifieC 

Sniping Activity: Not specified 

Casualties: The a i l  PÜelic Healih Ffhisr--y regortee tkee ki i led a76 39 
wo~2ded on t k i s  àay. It a l so  re-porte6 to  &.te: 8,481: ki l le6 ,  ~ i s s i n g ,  o r  coae 
(of which 1 ,288  were ckilCrea); 49,489 wouzàec5 (of xbich 12,797 were 
ch i l à re r~ ) ;  15,443 heavily wouàeë (of wkich 2,450 were chileen). 2176/ - 
Sowce (s) : 3 i H  M b i s t q  of ,Public Eealth. 

Narrative of Events: 

17 01. According t o  Saza j evo raeio,  a - r z i l l e -  bonbar&.mat contLnueC tri--oug?~out 
the &y çit-àay alon5 che fron: a t  visoko, &O-.- uL 12 n i les  zortn-west of 
Sarajevo. 2177/ 

Combat and Shelling Activity: I r r  i t s  weekly s-ama?, ïETXOPO? reporteC tka= 
figi--'ng - -  ..;-+,;n ,-,- the c i t y  lnsd aecreaseo à-drinc =ne xeek. Tke main a r ? i l l e q  =O 
morzar f i r e  co7cenrration was iz aorth-east KoSevo. Oc-erall tbere 212C been a 
decrease in  Eire compare6 t o  the or ior  moriZh. Sni2er f i r e  within the c i t y  from 
50th s ides  ka6 &amazically increaseC causing several cas.1;2lries. S3e roaC 
f roc  cke 2 E  Duilcicg t o  the ai--port m C  the airport  road to  IlicZa i-aC k e n  
closee &de t o  e i ther  she l l icc  o r  snall-a-ms f i r e  re-larly Bi- izc  the week. 
The Serbs h à  c-celee -ù t i l i t y  r~issioris 6 - i ~ ~  the xeek a c  whe,? z i ss iozs  c i 6  
take place, they were targeteo i n  E e f fo r t  t o  sto- t ien .  b.?ZO?OR re-or:ec -- ~ n a z  Serbs co-:iz~ec to  sRoot persozs crossiag tke z i ~ o r r  5 -  zxgni. . . Dcriz5 
the veek rkey k i l l ed  sevol m d  wo-me& eigRt O-kers. Tie flow of c rossL~gs  
were predo7inaitl-y fron 3riinir t o  Do3rL?ja. ÛS3ROSO2 a lso  re-orteE thzit the 
res t ruc t -~- inc  of the I Sarajevo Coqs ha6 co=?kdeC Buriuc the xeek zr,C woC2 d 

2robwly ~e CO-leteà by 10 Marc'n. UN3RO?OR comezteà tba t  tke lo-&- level  of 
fick=icg naE coincidek with the cease-Eire a z C  restrdcturizc of c fe  I Sarcje-JO 
C o - ~ s ,  ca l l in s  i c to  -esCioz k-hetker the cease-fire was of 2ol i t ica l  o r i c + -  ---, 
or  linXe6 t o  :ho r e s t n c t x r i n g  2rocess. 73X?XO?OR was 2lso cf the o2inioz tkar 
rhe rest-qcrEeC Coqs cwzl6 give 3 F X  a =ore 20-~erfül force xi th s re s to r  
c o m ~ ~ à  control &TE =kt relatiozshi2s ~ e t w e e r  I Sarajevo Co-s E?C forces 
oz XE.  1~~ kac i ~ r o - ~ e c .  217S/ Source (s) : GXTRO?O3. 
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Targets H i t :  Kot s-eci5ieC 

Description of Damage: Xot s2ecifieà 

Sniping Activity: % Frcich a i c  workor xas k i l l eà  3y a sniper. 
So-ce (s) : icashincto-. o s t  . 

CasLIalties: The 3 i X  P&lic Zoalth Nizist-q reoorteà 24 .;o,zeed. ~0 eoaths 
were rer>ortee on t h i s  Lay. =/ s ~ - ~ c e ( s )  : 3 i E  ~ i2 i s t r -y  of Zeal::?. 

Narrative of Arents: 

1702. A Frac 'n  a i 6  worker was k i l led  by a szir>er. a/ 

1703. Peace ta lks  on the former Yugoslavia were t o  res-me t h i s  week i-r; New 
York. Sosniaz SerS leaàer -2aào1-ar? :<araBZif reporzeàly l e f t  h i s  jase i n  ?ale,  
aear Sarajevo for  Cke t a lks ,  wW&le 3 i Z  oresident Alija Izeï3egoviE was r l s o  
thought t o  Se on àis .my. IzetjegoviC re2orteàly receivee tke 90-aheaE on 
S-.?&y frorn other 3 i Z  leaàers to  con&it iomlly accept the Ce?e:-a seace -la;? 
for  3iE. 21S2/ 

(a )  Plilitan- ac t iv i tv  
. . - .  Combat and Shelling Activity: Shellinc s;as reporree i z  the c i ty ,  :ncirrcz-.c the 

area near ao eDercecy hospical. SoEce (s) : Reuters . 

Targets B i t :  Ske area near the v is i t ing  Ducch Defence Vinister; a? . - -xz~cencifieà ernergc?cy roon (txo she l l s  in  the mie-after.oon) . 

Description of Damage: A nortar f e l l  ajout 1 0  neczes from vis i=inc >;=ch 
Defei-ce hi.inister Xelüs (zer)  3eek, injy~-ir?c ê;? E v 3 t i ~ ?  - - a?-,0a02 solEior; zwo 
mcrtar boïîbs exr>loceE in =he foreco-rt of zq ri t i&entifiee Saraje-JO orner 5-- a-cv - 
50s-ital i n  the mie-aftenooz. Source(s) : ü ~ i t e c  States  Gove=mat; Xecters. 

. . Sniping Activity: 22 ~ ~ i c e n t i f i e e  Sarajevo hos2iral xas - ? ~ t  3-y sni-er Eire. 
Source (s) : Reuters. 

Casualties: The impact of a shel l  f i r e c  near the vis i=inc Patch Deface 
M i ~ i s t e r  i ~ j c r e C  a? 2-zia IETZO~OR solàior ;  aockor  she l l  ki l led cwo . . -  c r v ~ l i a ? s  near3y . -/ Sarajevo' s t*ee ~ ~ i n  ~ O S - i t a l s  : ï àe  ezergen-cy, 
?re?cL, a d  X~Eevo, EreateC 68 var-wo-i,?&eà, t k e e  of wkon were reportee t o  
bzve of i z j c i e ç .  218ç/ Tho 3iE p-jlic Xealrh Miniszrj r e ~ o r t e C  - fivs 
killeC &r& 20 xomEec oz ckis  &y. */ So'rlrce (s) : JniteQ Sta=es c~-=en-z!e-?t; 
xeuters; 3iE ?Ji=is=-- of *lit xoaltk- 

1 Narrative of Arents: 

,, 20 me:res from - j i s i t izc   ch 3efence Mizister 1704. A Serb 3.ortar f e l l  wo--- 
Zelcs ( t e r )  3eek is Sa~aje-~-o. The irqacc of =ho she l l  i ~ j u r e c  LZ E ~ ~ 3 t i z ~  - - 
Ü3f-30703 so la ie r ;  a o c k e r  shel l  k i l l e c  ts;o ci-"-ilir?s i -ear~v.  - - 2186/ 

1705. A Sarajevo e3ergenc-y hospical %-as h i t  by mortar E?C s n i ~ o r  ? i r e .  ?*-O 
ror ta r  5093s e q l o e e c  i n  the Ccspital foreccurz iz the nie-aftozzooz. îke . . cospizal xas oze ~ 3 z c  Sisr>ezseE f i r s c - a ~ c  ro the s;ar-xo..-CeC jefore sezEin5 



then t o  oze of Sarajevo's mai2 kospitals. =/ 

(b) Local r e ~ o r t e d  evenzs 

1705. Croats i n  the BiE govezzment y ~ l i c l y  aztackeà a ciecisioa DY the 3 i Z  
leaàershi? t o  s ive  Tresià-t X i j a  ?zet5egoviE a f ree  k c   TI Feace calks. 12 
a sca temat  releaseà Li Zagreb, the Croacs saiC tiat nàecisiozs :Lx- by the 
assembly 02 S.i...&zy are not i n  I*e w ; - i  tbe  f-m&m-tal - r i ? c i l e s  of zhe 
constitution of Bosaia, iiaving je= taken_ i n  the abseiïce of represeztatives of 
tbo Croatiazri peo-len. It said the " o r g m  of the Sosnia,? s t a t e  a r e  not 
eïipowered t o  s e t  conàitions xichout the agreenent of represontatives of c l e  
zbee c o n s t i t u a t  c o ~ i t i e s  of Bosnia". It a lso  attackeà " ~ f o i i a e à  
àeciaratio-,sn wkich -ut the self-cieclareà Croat republic of Zerceg-3osna &?à 
z le  self-s tyled SerPim Republic of Bosnia, on the same f o o t i q ,  b'irt E i C  nor 
meqtion =mes. Wer Cie weeked Ize-A~ovi i .  s a i c  the Vazce-OWcri pi= "onsures 
the su,rvivai of Bis, despite the artacks acairist i t n ,  a d  elii.;izateÇ the two 
para-states on its te r r i tory :  lerceo-5osna and the Serb r e ~ i l i c .  SiE ?rime 
Miaister Mile AknaàSiE, Deface Mkister  3050 RajiE a& Miro L a s i E ,  the Croat 
represwta t ive  i n  the 32s presido~cy,  bac never visizeà Sarajevo &=in5 t h e i r  
te-zdre of of f ice .  2188/ 

17. 17  / 2  /C3 (We&nesckv) 

(a)  Militarv ac t iv i tv  

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb =?à 3iZ forces were re-orteàly lirikeà --- 4 -  
f ie rce  f ight ing near the a i - ~ r t .  üXiXOF0Fz  qokesnd~l M j o r  Pepe Gailecos ~ a i e  
chat nearly 500 she l l s  l a c e Q  i n  tbs  Muslim-helà 3 u t ~ i r  d i s t r i c c  a,?& t i e  SerP- 
helà s u b ü r ~ s  of I l i e a  a.5 Likavica. Most of 'kis took place be twee~ 4:00 a.:. 
and 7:00  a-in.. 2189/ -J?ROFOX spokesna Major 3ose Gallegos a n o m c e à  th t  962 
sBells &à ~ e e a  fireE on Sarajevo, nostly arorr;?-d the Presiàent 's  of f ice .  219G/ 
Source(s) : Agace ?ra?ce 2resse. 

Targets Hit: Butrxir à i s t r i c t ;  IliàZa; Lukavica; the ai-ort; the area Eear 
the 3resiàe?cy. So=ce (SI  : Agace ? r a c e  Presse. 

Description of Damage: Xot s ~ e c i f i e à  

Sniping Activity: Not s2ecified 

Casualties: The local  nos-ital recorteà f ive  Ceaths a;nc 21 woariCeà, jut 
officiais sait5 the t o l l  was l ike ly  t o  increase WB- victims of ske l l inc  - i n  zke 

LL,yinc areas of 3utmir a--o IliaZa were included. 2x911 ';"ne 3iZ P&lic l e a l t h  
K i - i s t -  reportee t&ee k i l l eà  2-cd 5 3  womàeC ort t h i s  àay. - 2192/ S o c c e ( s )  : 
Agence " r a c e  Presse; BiE b l in is f~y  of Public Zealth. 

Narrative of Dents: 

1707. Serb and 3" forces were lockeE i? f ie rce  f ighzinc neaz the Saraje-"-O 
ai-or:. üXTZOFO3. s-okesriz~ M a j o r  lepe Gallec;os sait t i a t  zearly 500 she l l s  
l z à e d  i n  the M~slia-'-,elE 3u t r i r  d i s t r i c t  the Çeaj-helà srrj.=js of Z1ià5c 
&rd. Luiavica. Nost 05 t k i s  Cook place betweei 4:00 2.x. 7:00 2.3 . .  - 2193/ 

i708. In Sarajevo, f is5t iug coati=-ze.5 zkoü~iout  the &,y, witk ar t i l lervr  azà 
ozher weapozs aczire i n  a l l  par ts  of Cie cicy, f l a r i zq  i- the zorzizc d a r m e  
the a i q o r t -  The f igkt izq vas re3orte.5 t o  'rrave Eied rio-,-, aro-ae  the c i t y  
cf:er - i çk t f a l l .  -/ 



(D) International r e ~ o r t e C  erents 

1 7 0 9 .  In New York, UT 3eace talks r e s a ~ e f .  =/ 

1710. KAT0 a2prove9 a 2lz.z Co o i s p t c h  oyez 50,000 ~eaceketpers  t o  3iE once 
the three f ac t io - ,~  s ip-ee =>= vzqce-O~;e? x= %-.as stili -a:C=ciQef -,.J>S 
wo'clà com&?C the force. a/ 

(a)  M i l i t a r v  a c t i - ~ i t v  

Combat a d  Shelling Activity: Ser5i t i  f orces re-orcool- l a~zchof  the he~-~- i e s t  
a r t i l l e -  barrage iil rconths againçt Sarajevo. The attack witS a r t i l l e r j  
she l l s ,  nortar bo&s &?à =ri-aircraf t  shel ls  k i t  th? mslim-holà areas of 
Mojmilo, tezqi~ Vila, 3üEa Poïok a126 Do5rinja. Socrce(s) :  Xeuters. 

Targets Eit: T5e Sarajevo c o ~ ~ ~ t k o ï ï e  where war crimes t r i a l s  were Seing hele  
(ac the v i c i n i t y ) ;  MojrLlo; CezgiC Vila; 3üEa Potok; Do3rinja. Soürce(s) : 
Xeüters; Selsiriki Watck; 2euters. 

Description of Damage: A shel l  n i t  the roof of the Sarajevo co:=t:?ouse where 
two Serbs were 9 e i q  t r i e e  for war crimes a 8  aozrns of ozhor she l l s  wore 
kearc i n  Che v i c k i t y .  Soiirce(s): 3eüters; Zels-i Watck; Zeuters. 

Sniping Activity: Xot specifieà 

Casualties: A 15 year-oie Boy .*as k i l l eQ =ci a t  leas t  5 5  ?eo?le were wou'1Cec 
the àcy's borrrbarcl~ent, mecical of f ic ia l s  reporïeci, aàCizc r5az a ni1xber of 

wo~~icïed solàiers  >ad noc yeï reacheà hos-izals because of the fighting. 2107/ 
0- l?e 3 i E  m l i c  Eealth Xinisïrv reporte6 throe killeC a?& 38 wo-màe6 02 t k i s  - -- 
&-y. -/ So=ce (s) : Reuzers; 3 i E  . l inistrf  of Pz5li.c Eealth. 

Narrative of Events: 

1711. f. she l l  b ? t  the roof of the Saraje>-O co~r=konse where txo s e r j s ,  . - 3or is la r  Eerak a-2 Sretko 3amja-?ovic, were beizg t r r e c  fo r  i;ar crizes .  Dozezs 
of ot:?er she l l s  wero hearE e l o e i n c  2 tse  vici?irv.  - - 2199/ 

1712. The New York Times re2orteC chat Serbia= forces la-~zcheè the keaviest . - a r t i l l e r -  barrage i n  nonzhs agai-.sz Saraje-V-o. =/ Tke arzzlie111~ ske l l s ,  
rcortar jo&s a c  znti-aircrafc canon_ silel1s kiz the areas of Moj~ i lo ,  t e ~ c i f  - - Vila, Buea ootok, aaci Dobrizja, a l i  Muslin-helc r e s i àe r ï i a l  areas.  -/ 

(3) Local re~orceC events 

1713. sw=Eiçk c+ze-al Lars-sric w&?i ,groz, 5hT330COZ Cow?Cer Eor :Le f 0m.r~ . . Y-~gosla-~ia, met wirh 3 i E ' s  hisaest s ï a t e  arc mi1irar-y o f f i c i a l s  àilriz~g a vlsrz 
t o  Sarajevo. Ee W ~ S  recel-J~C in  the 2resiàezc-< bcildinc 5-g 3i3 ?resicezcy 
ni.er?jers Xj' G z i f ,  Tazja;.za LjuiE MijatoviC Xirko ?ejz?oviE, Cezeral Staff 
Cocia.zzcer Sefer Zalilo-<if, z?c Depcty Cozmazzàer of the General Staff of the 
3is ."-TY, ZO-"-222 &. =/ 

1714. 3 i E  Vice TresiCont GaniC re-rteQ a "ful l -scale  at tackw 02 Sarajevo z.116 
o=her ïargets  in  e a s t e n  Six. The Gay's assaülï cas re-or=ed je  zhe worst - .  since Che ne% ro-~,.-è of çkellizc j e s a  rr-,ro aco, G = i E  jeLiove& r>st . . -  th  3osciaa Çerj  objective cas =O force ~ h o  2.S Gorezzmenc =O vz=ccrzw f roz  
zhe 2eace t a lks  i z  Few York. -/ 



1715. In  New York, 3iE 3residenz A l i G -  IzetbegoviE tenporarily pnlleC O-ct of 
tbo peace ta lks ,  sàiyL~- he couid rozJ;e invoivei a s  long as the Serjs 
cozicinüec :O cheir attacks i n  eas tem Si5 Saraje-JO. -/ 

- - .  . - 1716.  Frazzce reverseci its posizion a& joinoe che ÜS i n  caiiznc for  rn;iitary- 
d 

e=forcemenC of the no-fly zone. 2205/ 

(a) Militard ac t iv i tv  

C d a t  and Shelling Activity: = t i l l e r y  =à rnortar f i r e  resulteC i n  o2e of the 
heaviesz tells i n  a F a r .  Source(s) : Agmce Frt5ce Presse. 

Targets Eit: The area i ea r  a S r i t i s h  a i r c r a f t  approachin5 Sarajevo a i - ~ o r t  
Soürce(s) : m i t e &  States SüB~~issioz.  

Description of Damage: Not specif ieè 

Sniping Activity: Not specifieà 

Casualties: Artille-T z d  mortar f i r e  k i l l ea  13 persoos =ci wo~zàed 98 iz 
Sarajevo, r e s u l t i z ~  i~ oEe of the heaviest t o l l s  since tke 'oegi-+i-?~ of zEte 
war one yezr ago, nospital so=ces sa id  nere. Most of the womaec were i n  
serious cor-etion, a doctor from one cizy hospital saicl. -/ The 3i3 P d l i c  
l e a l t h  Mkis t ry  reoorzed 25 k i l l e à  aaè 76 womdeci on t h i s  &y. 220?/ 
Çoürce(s): Agace ? r a c e  Presse; 3iE Mi2istz-y of Püblic Eealth. 

- -- 2/27. R'I mti-a i rc raf ;  romC fireC ~y Serbian forces passeci witkir  200 zetres  
of a 3 r i t i s h  a i r c r a f t  as i t  a_~proacheci tne Sarajevo ai-ort. üE32.0?02 
s3sequeqtL-y C ~ O S ~ C  =he aizport  t o  'nuï?ia,niïaria a i à  f l i gh t s .  2208/ 

(B) Local r e ~ o r t e C  evernzs 
- -- 1118. General 3 r s - 2 r i k  Walilgren, O - ~ e r a l l  ~~-?de r  of the Tjy,?ROFOX 52 :Se - - fomer Yugoslavia, rlew ro Saraje-JO i n  z? atze-t t o  tr- =O persuaCe 3osnia-z 
Serb milicary leaeers a: t h e i r  keadqüarters CO sto- the i r  &ive tot;ar&s 
Srebre^_ica. - 2209/ 
- -- 
2 119. ü= rel ief  cozvoys , sczro~adeC by a r n m e C  vehicles , reackeC Srejrenica - &ere -- they wero qeeceC by &oves of c ivi l ipns.  I i  th i s ,  the f i r s t  c i e l i v e -  
s i x e  1 0  Dece~3er, :ne -m -rot-iàeC 68 t o ~ s  of fooC 2.113 ocher s o p l i o s .  ZK 3 i E  . - Co-cer Morr~loz oversaw the aelivery froa Zvomik, wSere tke trdcks ihzc 
Dee s t a l l ed .  2210/ 

(c) Inzernctio?al r e ~ o r t e e  events 

1720. The Ezite& States  Stace 3e-artment m o - ~ ~ c e c  t h t  the ÜS w w l E  Col~5lo 
i ts  air-àrops over Srebrenica (a: the re-est gf Che ülZC2). =/ 



2 0 .  20/3/93 ISat~r&-~-) 

(a)  Militarc- ac t iv i tv  

Combat and Shelling Activity: AI es:ir;iateQ 3,000 shel ls  s i c  the S-&JZ~ of 
SE-. 3 i E  a-!- sources àenieà tnat  Sr- hao fallc: t o  ser j iz?  forces. 
Soczce (s) : AGeZce ?razce 3resse- 

Targets Eit: Si==>. Source(s) : ?euters; Agace ? r a c e  Iresse.  

Description of Damage: T k e e  najor f i r e s  were renorcea jrrninc &ris 9 2  
massive Serb a r t i l l e -  assauit  on Sziip. So-L-ce (s) : Reurers; >,cesce ?zaz?ce 
3resse. 

Sniping Activity: Not s2ecified 
. . Casualties: In Sarajevo, it was re-orted j- the two T-Z.;~ noç2itals =ha: f ive  

resiàezzts, one of whon xas LZ 11 year-0x6 g i r l ,  were k i l le8  Z ~ E  62 wxi=:ciec Sv 
Serb arci l le-  bombaràinont. 2212/ The 3iZ -?cblic Zealrh K i ~ i s ' - v -  L- - reporzeB 70 
k i l l e à  a E  77 womàed on tS i s  &.y. =/ Source(s):  Aoence ?=&?ce Presse; 32% 
?liciçcq- of m i i c  xealtn.  

Narrative of ments: 

1721. 3osniar SerD girriners r>ou3àec the Sarajevo s-di.-b of S t q .  Xefzgees were 
reporteCLy f l e e i q  the s - 2 ~ ~ 5  w i t B  perso=l belongi~gs.  "The situacioz is 
k o r r i ~ l e ,  there ilas Dee? s h e l l k g  al1 &yn,  said 6 5  year-olÇ 35.i-e: Xeziro-qiC - .  as  he -e.lkeà i a ï o  Sarajevo f ron S:-. Tkee rrajor r rres  xere b ~ z - i r g  in  Se-.rr -L- 

i n  the aftemoon. u/ 
i 7 2 2 .  3 i Z  milita- soürces re-orteà th; soze 3,000 sholls h i t  the s.l"urb of 
S t ' q .  3-22 sources froz =he Bi2 a* c a i e à  tl5at Scup ( k ~ o ï a  a s  the Zazeway Co 
Sarajevo) ha8 fa l len  t o  Serb forces. "Ma';  houses are  s t i l l  j.cr?_iz~ kt the 
sit i lation ~ e g ~  t o  calm àow? aro'cà 2100 @Et:, a 3 i Z  am? so-L-ce saiC, a à e i n ~  
tl.raz a fresh Serjizr- assaült  was expectee Sunàay night. The ~ O S E ~ L ?  Serb news 
agency S?m ea r l i e r  -o=ee the cozma~~àer of the "Saraje-~o-Xo~.?ijG Corc>s of 
the Serb >-r"  as sayir-g k is  me2 ka6 t 2 : ~ , e ~  Sc- &=in5 a "-owerfill co-&?ter- 
atrackn agaizst troo-s of the naixiy MLslir. 3iE a-?. Tho SZQ- rer>ort sa ià  
tkat  the Ser5s bles; q a SiE -:--y n-~?iciozs àepo,Tt i n  S z q  that Bi: troops 
h-ere rezreatioc tos;ar& che c i t y  cezztre ir- "Cisoraer r > z i c n .  - 2215/ 

(5) Mc21 r o ~ o r t e d  evezzs 

1723. A off  i c i a l  in  Sarajevo wko sc ie  that  àe feareC zz? occbregu of :;?hm, 
c i t e e  àarzgeà xazer 2i-es contami~ateB su??lies as l ike ly  so-rces of =he 
Fote2tially àeafiy àisease.  "kiefre seriocsly worrie8 &oït  a? oaïbreak of 
t;~=,k,s", saiB -321 Case?-, a co~sülza:t ;O mICX?. Casey saiC chat 5ro~sC-xater  
con~ac2zateà by raw sewase nas :-k-eatezi- t o  see- i?:o tke c i t y ' s  water - .  . - -- c r s t r ~ s u t i o ~  s-szem. s e  - ~ t e e  th: I 2  cases of t5e Be-atizis "A" i ~ f e c t i o n  
(xkick closely tgacks r i e  o-ctbredu of t k ~ h s ) ,  'EC beez re?ortee a: the c i t y  
o-3aace. Casey çaia t5z.r 97 per ce-= of the c i î y ' s  -dater caxe fron a s incle  
~ ~ w i n s  s ta t ioz  i n  Serb-5-18 ïerr lcory ouïsice tke ci ty .  "ower for Zhe stazioz? 
uas reoorteC t o  h v e  5ees frequoxtly i n t e r r q t e à  vkes f isht i -  CescroyêC 
e l e c t r i c  s-li.-scatio?ç ~8 =ra;zsnission l ines  around the c i ty .  h,en the 31i~i-?5 
s ta t ion  s:o??eC ~ c s h l n c  vater,  necazive press-are sias rer>orzeE co have 5~ilï q 
4 -  ï~i2i=s, s c c k i ~ g  groii7C -dater into t5e systen tkroügh ïke cracks i z  tke --- ---- 
si2es .  '5s grobie- became or~cerbateC i z ?  =ho cizy 5y a zecr-tozal lcck of 
water treatzicnt Co i-rove e a l i t - .  Casey saiC that  wo-ct 60 2-r c o z  oE zhe 
xa:er i z  ràe c i t y  Cistri jurior- sysce- was losr jefore it reacheE ta-s because 



of riiassive war &mage a d  repair sro5lems. ~t =as also re-orzec t32= I E  of tke 
c i t y ' s  50 water repair  techicians baâ been k i l l eë  while t ry i c s  =O repair  - - cracke6 o r  leaking pipes. Casey saiC th t  zho r e w a r l  y ~ ; ; ; ~ ~ ~ - ~ d - ~ r  
a r t i l l e -  arie sniper f i r e  withoüt fla.. jackers o r  proCective ,-,-,.. u;_non fàe 
xater  syste;.. sh: dom a f to r  a city-wiàe power f a i l a re ,  a s  kzs ïho case t f i s .  
xeeke=C, resiaents  queue6 a t  wells arlâ springs t o  czrry kzter hone. Casey s a i c  
t32t a s  ~~y a s  20,000 -eo-le a +y gatnereC vater f roz a s izc lè  well iz zke 
c i t y .  2216/ 

1724. 12 Wew York, it vas --ouceC t b t  the ïJziteà Na:ior,s Sec;rity Coilccil 
reachec broao agreernect O? a resolütion alloxing NATO a i r c r a f t  t o  shoot 6oxz 
&?y aeroplarie violat inç a no-fly jan over 3-i~. 2217/ - 

(a)  Milita-rv ac t iv i tv  

Combat and Shelling Activity: I1-=en-sif i eà  fiçk=ili,g xxs re2ortec a s  3os.nia-- 
Serb leaaer -Paàova=l KaraàfiC wameà tha t  i f  rl?e UTJ Sectirizy Co-&?cil 
a.;zhorizeo the use of railitart- n e a s  t o  e=force a no-fly zone over Sif, k i s  
àelegacion coulà pul l  out of peace ta lks .  Observers a r o u o  zhe c i t y  co~cfec5 
2 ,398  she l l s  E t t i z g  the c i ty .  Senior a- officers said tLat with oziy a 
haoüful. of observation posts aro-ad the c i ty ,  S e r b i a  forces coulà be f i r i n c  
a s  irth~y a s  two or ï&ee she l l s  for  every one courited (it was rer>orco& t:=t 90 
per cezt of the she l l s  a2geareà to  be fired. 3y S e r k i a  posi t ions) .  221ô/ 
Sozrce(s) : Acjace ?razce 2resse; Ielsizjci Xatch; Kew York Times. 

Targets E i t :  m b r i c j a ;  the 01& Tokz ( e a s t e n  end);  S t m ;  the Sêrajevo a i w o r t .  
Source(s) :  Ageace Frar-ce oresse; Eelsillici XzZch; New York Times. 

Description of Damage: Sot specifieC 

Sniping Activity: Xot S-ecified 

Casualties: A t  l ea s t  30 peo2le were reportea izjureà in  Dobrinja. Sarajevc's . . m j o r  traüma c l k i c s  a=< nor-e re2orted 93 peosle w o u à e d  azE at leasz ezcnt . - &a&. MosC of tàe  casualties were ci:-~ii-s fz03 Sarajevo's 016 To-*;n_ z?C 
Dobrizja à i s t z i c t s  a-~6 soldiers ?rom the e ~ b z t = l e à  s-&,-j of St-. 2 2 2 J /  Tke 
S i3  Public l e a l t k  Min i s tq  re-orte2 f ive XilleE a-& ô 1  ww&riCeà oz tb2s 
àa-y. 2220/ So-ce(s): Reuters; Agence Frz-ce 2resse; 3 i Z  Y l r i i s t -  of ?&lic 
Eeal t h .  

Narrative of Events: 

1725. The c i t y  came =der h e a y  z ï i l l e r -  attack i z  clze m o n i q .  Serb 
c r t i l l e r v  k i t  the OZ& Tom area && the r e s i d a t i a l  c e i c ~ u r h o o C  of Vraznik 

d 

az àa-c--. Tfiere appearec t o  ke few czisuêlties since the sZreets were e n c y  xhez 
the s h e l l i q  Degk?. A f o m r  schoo?, w5ich hziC De-n :=ne2 i z to  a refugeo - .  . centre,  was amon5 the b ~ i l d i n g s  c ~ ï  r- Vrae-ik. - 2221/ 

- - 1726. "ne SiE govem.eziï -helE neigk3o-xl-ooe of Dobri?, j a ,  I ~a--~?'-ci~.c d the a i ~ o r t  
t o  tRe easc, came ~ 2 d e r  5ea-v-y shel l  a t tacks =CC Coctors sri& *.- - - ~;,2c a t  l e a s t  30 
-?ople hac bec? wvaaeo there. a/ 



re2orteà neavy s h e l l i q  on tke olo toi*=, a t  i ts  eastey- e28. -/ 

1728. In St-, a r t i l l e ?  ~ ? s ,  morttrs, t a L < s  t?C a-?-ri-aircraft ca5xon rescmec 
skellina d a t  4:30 a .= . .  a_-& increasee the i r  f i r i n c  a r  àaybre&. =/ 3i: 
governient forces sufferee casualties for  the f i f t h  &y a s  a resul t  of ser3  
6 ,zL~ rri6 a r t i l l e -  attacks.  Scores of 3 i Z  solciers  cou16 j e  seen feaciec on 
foot into S t q  a t  &usk to  cake i q  ùefensi=-e positio2s. 2225/ Vahic :&raveliC, 
àeputy chief of tàe  3 i E  oefmce forces i z  the Sarajevo recion sa ic  oz nazional 
raCio chat Se r j  forces Ba6 faileC t o  caiz t e r r i to ry  in  the offe2si-,.-e. T3e - = o s n i a  Serb news agency SXVA claimeci oz Satuz&y thzt  Serb forces àaQ 
cc-türeù S'-- ,,r>. =/ 
1729. WiL?esses also reportec heaty shelling of the Sara jet-O ai-ort , 
a--arently froa B i H  positioos to the west of the rmwzy. A Ge= t e l e ~ i s i o n  
correqonàent wbo was a t  the a i ~ r t  i n  the rno=inc s a i c  t3at  peoole ra-.z fo r  
cover i n  the  t e n i n a 1  jüil&i~g. Tnere were zo inneCiaïe reports of in j c r i e s .  

officiais saiC the roaù betwee;? the ai-ort =tic Sarajevo kxià bec? closeC a t  
leas t  once because of the s h e l l i q .  =/ 

2730. Ioz-sifieà f ig:?ti?g came as 3osziazz S e r j  leaàer -~dovazz :Kara&ZiC wallleà 
i ~ .  2 televisioc, iatergies; ia New -Cork thaï i f  the S~CL-ity Corncil 
authorizeà the =se of ~ i l i t a r -  meas t o  e=force a no-fly zorre O-~er  3 i Z  L i s  
deleqatio-, coald -11 out of F a c e  ta lks .  "I do not 1-ow i f  we caz stak- a r  tke 
cozference o r  not .  ûïiz assemjlv could withkaw ES fron the confercrice", Be . - .  saiÇ. A resolation aurhorizinc m r i l t a q  ae ro2 lzes  =O enforco tke six-zontk- 
old no-fiy zoze O-zer 3 i E  - a s  w e c c e à  t o  je  voceC O? Monàay. =/ 
- --- 
1 1 3 2 .  spokesra  Fret 3c:khzrà sa i c  Xeï York ~ h a ~  the peace ta lks  were a t  
a ~ e a à  a&. =/ 

Combat and Shelling Activ??: S e p r t s  i=aicatec tkat  5orharOi.o~~ frorn tke - .  - .  
SL-~OL~CXIG a moi?tai?s crzrn~sheC so~?ewhst i? :he no=inc coqareE t o  .%"&.y, 
but i n t e ~ s i f i e C  C.=i?s the af tenoon.  In its xeekly - .  sama- Ü'hiiZOFOL re-ortee 
ïhaz Sarajevo ka8 3een exzrenely tur3clezt.  Szi-er rrre MC je=; as  kigh a s  ir 
was in- the l e s t  week azzd S e r j  CO-àers t'~-eatened t o  increase she l l  Eire i f  . . :ke le-vel of snr -zz  3-?- 3% forces &ic 2ot cease. S L  forces carrie6 ouc an 
attack agaks:  LlidSa from 3utmir whick resulto& ir i  a Ser5 CO-~zzer-attcck 
against 3u:zir fron the eas t .  The Sexes &ove ttrks i c t o  tke are2 of 3Ltzir 
but l a t e r  i n  flzo xeek ~ i t l n - ~ e w  Chez to  Donji Xotorac. ~ ï R o r 0 ~  comeriteC chat 
the 3iE a ï tack  alloweC the Ser3s the 2erfect excuse CO c a r y  oçt theiz  at tack 
3y e~~ak~li~s znea t o  accuse tke 3i: forces of beinc the acçressor. The Serjs 
a l so  respo?àeC by attackizs =he Rajlovac a C  St' areas. Yiey rraaceC t o  r>ush 
the troops a s  fa r  forsarà as  the SEC- briego, bct -dith&-eu the i r  m o  çàort iy  

1 after*;arcs. Accor&i?c t o  7A?XO?OZ, cire atzack iz c=:?e 2ajlo-tac crea was 2trrl-y 
scccess2cl. T5or >AC some gro-6 bzt ~ r o 3 a j l y  d i6  -io= ackieue t h e i r  airi 
whicà i3ïïxOF03 assessei t o  j e  the higk croü-?S àoninatinc t ee  Sr22 briàce.  - - 
üL??O?O1 was of Che opinio-. that  i f  :heu ka6 ackie-re8 t5ei.r coal, r'ney cclllc 
have g i v a  Eire s-2ort t o  the i r  atcack 02 St i2  t'le the St- briC5e a C  tReir 
seconàa- minor attacks acalnst  Moj~ i lo  E r 0 3  NeElariCi ~n-6  a g a i ~ s r  I.-Irasno f roz  c--j2--- - .;ca. -3e a:tacks xere a l l  sc?-orted j- hic5 rares of f i r e  from the ser3  
 as t c  tile eass a-?& jy  sü--orr tô_rks. ü.Z?XFOZ coaenrec ïhac  bey &if not 
:w-ow the fi221 frcnz L i - 3  30siti3nsI 5 2 ~  fS2: -+-as l ikplY t-e Çerjs kat 



- - e s h e e  for ïard in to  the -2zjlot-ac are2 arrà -~zCo'i?jtedly the 3 i Z  forces woxc 
want Co püsh them ~ a c k .  Tiierefore, üKTP80FO-3, e-eczeà fnrther fighrinc iz che - 
area. 2230/ Source (s) : Agece ?rt.qce Presse; UhTXOFOP. 

Targets Bit: An t iziàectifleo sckool on the wes te ,~~ ap2roaches t o  the c i t y .  
Source (SI  : dg-ce - r a c e  Presse ; ÜZiTROFOR. 

Description of Damage: Not specified 

Sniping A c t i v i t y :  Snip*~ I~ZS reporzeo iz the cizy. It was reporteS tkâ t  ê 13 
veâr-oià g i r l  =as k i l l eà .  Soürce(s) : Agence France Presse. 

'Casualties: S i g n t e a  cbilckea were wouoàed a d  ooe k i l l e e  whe= a shell ki: 
t i e i r  school. 2 2 3 ~ 1  Two Sarajevo hospicals reporteC seven killeC ai8 61  
wo-ù11aeC i-. t'ne day's s n e l l k g .  A F r a c h  soldier was f l o m  out of Sarajevo 
a f re r  bebo shot in the am. -/ The BIE Public neal:h Y i r ? i s r -  re-orted 1 2  
k i l l eà  a d  83 wounaeo on t h i s  &y. 2233/ Source(s): 4onters; 3 i Z  3 in i s t ry  of 
m l i c  Zealth. 

Narrative of Events: 

1732. Accorokg t o  nos-itals, t n i s  cloudless s-riss &y ce~t rrIk?y Saraje>-a-2s 
outdoors ciespite heavy s h e l l b g  aEc snipinç, res-dt* i n  the wou?Einc of 
iïzay, ?zoszly by shrapnel. It e s  reporte6 tbt  a 1 3  year-old g i r l  .*;as k i l l e à  
Sy a sniper aria a 10 year-olà joy kas k i l i eà  by skraonel. The Domjar&qe?t from 
Che s=roun&g momtains reporzedly Cirnbished s o n e w h ~  i n  the noxizs 
cozpared w i t l ?  Suoàay, an6 the;?- incensified &in5 the cfEernoon. 223r/ 

1733. Peter Xessler, a ïXiC3 s~okesi~lk.~ ~ I I  Sarajevo sa i c  tba t  3iE a- :&CS 
were f i r i a s  frorr! m à e r  a briàge i n  the S W ~ D  of St- zzie th t  fislr:in~ 3aC. 
closea tne a i rpo r t  roaâ. " I t  s o ~ z à s  l i k e  the Battle of the Sillge oüt the ren ,  
Xessler said. Correspo~dents who visFteC tke area sa55 the Serbs aopearee t o  

m .  h v e  rnaàe acvaïïces -lin5 t ien t o  f i r e  azrectly on the western approaches t o  - s e  - c i t y ,  riii,rlo it more àiff ic i l f t  Co resw-ly 3i5 ~ o s i t i o - , ~ .  A t  l easr  t5ee 
f i r e s  were buniag alon,c the lb -e  of con,frontation a s  SerD forces t r i e 6  t o  
&-ive tke 315 oefez?àers eas t  across the a i w r t  k i 5 k y .  2235/ 

1734. A f ierce t d  b a t t l e  rageC ir the westen a?^roaches t o  the c i t y  azC 3 i X  
racio repo-~ed tlrlaz 18 chilere7 were wouraed a C  o?e kil leB w h e c  a s3e l l  Ri: 
=koir school. 2236/ 

(5) Local r e ~ o r t e à  everirs 
- -- - 
1 1 3 : .  Co-der, Colozel Yarcel V'alentk, Slamec che Ser j s  f o r  tke -r ior  
aay's skel l inç 02 c i v i l i a s .  > ! t e r  2earl-y 2 , c O O  she l l s  were recordec LZC eic5: 
2eo-le were k i l l e z  on Su%-, Valentin cal le6 on tke Serbs t o  acco-ar for  
the i r  shel l in5 of c i v i l i z  Zargets. s e  sa id  it &-as " w i t e  ob-.,-ioas" =>a: 
zhe SerDs were t ryiao t o  gai? t e r r i to ry  jefore siw-ing a 9eace agreexezrt b e i r ; ~  
necjoriaceC iz New Yozk. 2237/ 

- -- 
~ 1 3 6 .  A t  t'?e Zawe, it was -o~?ceC t b t  3% >ad 3roughr a case before rhe 
In tena t ioaa l  CO-c~l t  of jüst ice ,  accuslrq tke Ydooslav r e p 5 l i c s  of Serj ia  a,& 
Xoz=e?egro of genociàe a-.& other war cr ines .  =/ 



2 3 .  23 /3 /93 (Tdesàav) 

(a )  Militarg acti-,ritv 

Combat and Shelling Activity: Kot s2ecifieC 

Targets H i t :  Not s-ecifieë 

Descriptioc of Damage: Xot ssecifieC 

Sniping Activity: Kot specifio.5 

Casualties: Tno 3% h b l i c  nealth Kinistry re-portee 11 killeC a;qE 95 woiz?aeC 
02 t k i s  dav. - 2239/ Sorrrce(s) : 3 i Z  Mizistry of 2xblic Esalth. 

Narrative of Events: 

1738. 3 o s n i a  SerD leaàer hàovaa :iaraCZiE m o i i c e e  tkar be uias stayins  i n  
Wew York fo r  the internatio=lal oeace talics on B i Z  just  kocrs a f=er  iï was 
azmzzceà he woulC lea-V-e. Lord Davic me?, saià ea r l i e r  tilat :QradZiC woul.5 j e  - ' ? y i q  - hone a f t e r  it Decane clear tkat  h i s  ~ o s i c i o r  .*;as s t i l l  f a r  apart  f r o ~  
3Li's Croacs a C  Muslim. 3ü: ZiaraàsiC thon anomced Be was 2ot reaCy t o  
leave a 6  inàicated ne night GO lacer  iz :ho week. "Xe con't -e.zct to  lez-üe  ci 
5e accuse6 tkat we l e f t  the confer-dcen, :<araàEiC tolC re-orzers. "Xe a r e  
reaày to  s tây  as  102s as  i: is  n e c e s s a -  t o  rrtake &?y ki3c of ~ r o ~ r e s s " .  -/ 
1739. "ne peace cozf erence CO-ckairnie helE ta lks  with I~e=Dego-~-ii, :iaraCliE 
a C  BoDa. 2241/ 

1740 .  3 r C  O w e  s t resseà  thai tBo Semziry Cou-ncil not .5elay e2forcement 
of the no-fly zoae =ci sRo~IIE ~ s h  the Sos=liar? Serbs ~8 Muslins CO s i 9  the 
2eace p l a .  22r2/ 

1741. For a sec028 t i n s ,  tie Sec---ity C o ~ z c i l  post2one6 i t s  voie on a . . rosolütion enforci-,c a? a:r DL? O-V-er SiE Decause of l a s t - ~ & z x t e  r e v i s i o ~ s  t o  
the à o c ~ i e x t  silcgestee 5-y ?assic. A zek- &te -Jas =-mecte8 t o  5e s e t  fo r  
XeLzesàq or  Thrs&y.  a/ 

l (a )  KiLitar j  ac t iv i tv  

Combat and Shelling Activity: Iztexse Serb s io l l inc  -&as re2orteC on t k i s ,  tBe . . f ina l  &y of .Xïimk?. The &?.à of ;>aza&?, reportefiy a t  6 : 20 a .  r?. , ;sas izzrxec - .  5y a ha i l  of qxxrlre f ron?. the 3iZ siCe. So-irco !s) : Acjezce ?rz?ce ?rosse. 
. - Targets H i t :  The ares  In rrozt of tke Bristol Zotel (02 rose CO the 

aizport)  . Sorrre (s) : A~=?ce a r a c e  Tresse. 

Description of Damage: A zortar exploàec il-. frozc of the s r i s r o l  Zozel 02 the 
roac cc zhe air=>ort, k i l l ing  chree 2eosle a 6  woc;?Cizc f ive .  Soilrce(s): &Se:cs - =za;?ce Tresse. 

Sniping Activity: Sot s-ecifiee 



Casualties: One report s ta ted  that  f o u  people were k i l l ec  a-6 14 in+ly.-ed by 2 -- SerD s'rrellizig, (incluLing tLree ~ e o ~ l e  - - ki l led  =-à f ive wo'~z..qàeà a t  t5e 3 r i s to l  
Zotel) .  The BiE 2ublic Eealth winistrf reporceà two killeE &?à 23 wo~zàee OT- 
t k i s  &y. =/ Sourceis) : Age-?ce F r a c e  Presse; 3if M i ~ i s t -  of -%lit 
Xeal t h .  

Narrative of 3vent.s: 

1742. 7 0 1 ~  ?eo?le were k i i l e à  a à  Ir injure2 DY Serb s s e l l i ~ g  of Saraje-go 02 
the firial &y of Rarrachzz. A nortar e-loàeà iz f r o ~ t  of c5e S r i s t o l  Eotel 02 
Che road t o  the airporz,  ]cillino thzee people a d  wo-~riàizg f ive.  Serb Eire was 
reporteàly k t e n s e .  ?ne eoà of Rarraàc-ri, a t  6:20 a.m, hzs x r k e c  by a k a i l  of 
çuafire  frorn the SiE s iàe .  2245/ 

3 )  Intenational re~or tec i  events 

1743. The peace coxifermce CO-chairmen neld separate talks with Izetbecot-if, 
-KaradEii., a d  Bobaz. Tney l a t e r  net witk %='nolornew a?& :he XaceColia? >--:y 
?rixe Minister, Crve-n-kovski . =/ 
1744. Tne Sec-ity Coiocil fo r  the th i r e  àay i z  a row c ~ ~ c e l e C  a p l u n e 6  vote 
t o  =force its no-fly zo3e over 3% a t  ~e request of 3cssia. a/ 
1745. The C + m a  Assemjly aut'norizeà participatior? i n  a i r  &O- 
ope ratio^. 2248/ 

25. 25/3 /93 (Thursàav) 

(a) Mil i tam ac t iv i tv  

Combat and Shelling Activity: The 7ronch blTZOFO2 CO-& posr re-orteGy 
carne unaer autonatic weapo:?s f i r e  fron DobrL2ja. Ce&ic T?iorr?jer-ry, àepury 
heaà of iEii5?OF03 i2 the forcer Yqoslavia saiC tlhat shel l inc i~ the Sarajevo 
siege àUiq  the f i r s t  Li mont& bad Deon reiat ively lis& ("no: nuch nore 
t h  four arr conpareci t o  between 1,000 =ci 2,000 i q a c t s  2 Ûay 0%-=r the 
pas; week. -/ Sourceis) : R^iters; Agonce FrEce 2resse. 

Description of Damage: Eot s2ecifieC 

Casualties: 3ospiZal soEces saici that  two peo2le Cie2 a=?E 11 were WO-LTI_SPC ir 
Sarajevc. =/ The 3 i Z  Public Sealtl? h-izistq- reporte2 t k e e  k i l l ed  =à 2 0  
xomciec 02 :bis àay. 225;/ So-=ce (s) : A5ezce ?&?ce Presse; 3 i E  Einis t ry of 
Fxblic Sealcl-?. 

1746. A ?re?cS coiima28 post iz tke c i t y  caEe 1seer a c t o ~ z z i c  ueapo~s  f ire 
a 6  two -m croops were s l igLt ly  wounàeà by f l y b g  glass .  The firilc d cane fro? 
the Ser3-held C i s t r i c t  of D o 3 r i ~ j a  (the forner O l y i g i c  vil lage Cear the 
a i q o r t )  . 2252/ 



(b) Local r e ~ o r t e à  e-gents 

1 7 4 7 .  Tresic&?t Milogevif receiveà General Xorillo? i z  Selgraàe Co &iscxss 
current issues. Xe reporte6l-y offeree t o  ios t  -?eral Morillo2 l?à Goneral 
XlaàiC, as well as repres=ta:ives of ail of the factions, Co Selgraàe to 
part i n  talks. 2253/  

1748. in ,hew York, a rne~3er of the  3iZ àelegatio-? to the ÜX s~onsoreE peace 
talks saià th= oresiàezt Xlija Ize'hego-giE wzs orepare& to  sigz the Vace- 
O w e ~  peace p l a ,  which was &ah= up i n  Ge2eü-a bat s iwec only Dy Croaz 
representatives. For the f i r s t  t ine since J a ~ a -  a l l  tkee 9arties acree6 to  
si: a ï  t'ne same table =à were schekleà to rrteet witk meàiators Vzco =ci 
O w e ~ .  2254/  

1 7 4 9 .  3 i E  oresident IzetDeco~iC. siv-ec the V~cce-0-wezz x p s ,  the th i re  r-22 
f inal  sectio? of :Le 2la .~ .  This rriace the Soszia? ÇerDs t3e l as t  holà-outs CO 
the ?la=. Vance O- spokesw Trec 2c:khzre statec :&t Sosnia;? Serb leaàer 
KarcdZif ha& nzesert-ed his 3ositiozn. a/ 
1750. 3iE Vice Tres iàe t  Sj- Gariif calLee on the interriacional cominity t o  
l i f z  ïhe a,?;iç enbarc;o on B i X  irposeà whez it still fom.e& -art of Yugosiavia, 
s z y i q  that ïhe move was the o d y  alternative ïo a mi l i t aq  i n t e r ~ e n ~ i o n  t o  . - end Serb aggressiori. "The internaZioria1 CO-ity c z  hl= it, I r  it has the 
w i l l n ,  he talc a coziference in  Sarajet-o. Tbe only solaïion to the cozflicz was 
" to  g i ~ e  a m  to  the Josniz~s  or to lauzzch a ra?i& interve?tioii, tkcmgh sec% c 
noire i s  -A-Aikelvn. Ze saià tbt Sarajevo aüthorities ha& writte~? to the üZC 
Se-ir-q C O Ï Ï C '  -- 7 , to Çecreïary-C--?oral Boutres-Gkzli, to Ceova rcl.e&iators  as v a c e  zn_à &-w, =à CO the CS a S  ~ r r ç s i z  en-~-oys :,~lginc d t+-t rhe 
arms e~3argo 5e l i f reà .  a/ 

. - .  - 
Combat and Sheliing Activity: Sot specxfzea 

Targets 3it: Not specifieE 

Description of Damage: Kot s2ecifieC 

Soiping Activity: Xot s2ecified 
l 

Casualties: The 3if -%lit Zealth MLiistry reporte6 16 wocàe& on tSis &-y 
No c e a r h  were r e ~ r t e d .  a/ Socrce(s) : 3iX Miz~istry of l i l j l ic  Eealtk. 

Narrative of Events: 

1 7 5 1 .  No re2orreo inci6-ts. 

- -- 
A I > ~ .  Cezeral Ih i l l i2e  Xorillon he1& zalks with the z i l i tary  leaàer of the 
3 c ç z i ~  ÇerSs in a bi6 t c  ojtain a cease-Eire i z  SiS. Tke ?ecoriations . - r?cic&e&: "orillori, General ?z=ko Kla&iC, ï..ïRO?O3. Cozazz.der Cpzeral 3zic-Lars - . - .-ii . .  - .'iCi--grez, üT C i - ~ i l i a i  Aff c i rs  c2rer CeCric Tko~3err;,  ü h Z C 3  Sr>ecial %voy 



Zose Maria Me?diiuce, &?à tbe secone iz CO-d of t5e Sosziaz Serb mllitary, 
M i l m  Gvero. 2256/ 

275.4. 2 r e s i à c t  Clintoz i-.viteC Six g r e s i~en t  Ize~&eco-~-ii. to  -ho -&  ' -- 
d c--- r;22te ~ ~ s e  - -O joio i n  à i sc~ss ions  with Ge- Cfiaricellor KoS. Cliatoz saià :kt he wo'rllC 

wait several days before SerDiao ~&viouz wocà force 'nim to  "11- -3 Che ~ ~ r e ' : .  - .  - ZC officiais s ta tec  tat rhe S e r ~ s  would snffer " to ta l  isolatioz" i f  the? CLÛ 
root sign tbe Vaace-Ower? pl=. 226G/ 

27. 27/3/93 (Saturàav) 

(a) M i l i t a n  act ivi tv 

Combat  and Shelling A c t i v i t y :  Xot s-ecified 

T a r g e t s  H i t :  Not specifieà 

D e s c r i p t i o n  of Damage: Hot specified 

Sniping A c t i v i t y :  Nor s-ecifiea 

C a s u a l t i e s :  Tne EliZ Public Zealti  M i r - i s t -  reporte.5 two killeC a?E s i x  
wo-aàeà oz th i s  &y. 2261/ S O - ~ C ~  (SI : 3 i E  Y t i i s E -  of ?&iic Zealtk. 

N a r r a t i v e  of E v e n t s :  

1756. Sic's t*ee warrizc factio-s saià t&.t they were prepareC for a csase- 
f i r e  t o  Degin a t  nooz 02 S1~7d2-y. The keaE of the Sosz i a  Serb ~-T,J, Ceneral 
Xarko Wlaàlc, said he voulà o j s e r ~ e  the t r x e  anE the coma~7,Ber of the m- 
troo2s in  3iZ, Geaeral 3hillipe Morillon, saiC 3osnir3 M-~sli~s a?à Croats 
~ 0 x 1 5  also CO-lu. Morillon saiC 'no ha& assurazces fron 3iZrs Ecslim Vice- 
Presiàent, 3j- G a x ~ i E  a à  Croat leader YBte 3032r. " I  Save alreaCy receiveo 
agreernezts f rom D r .  G a i e  Li Szrajevo k?C Ml. 30baz7 for tkez to  give the saxe . . alrectives t o  zhelr O-a -Torcesn, Morillo2 said, acài?s tht it cola& =&Le soze 
tirne ~ e f o r e  oràers reacneà f i e l c  - a ï t s .  Tic àeal was SC-ruck after  zaljcs i z  
3elcrade attenàec DY Worillon, Eaoie  aï?-Q tke kead of DXTROFOZ in  the forrner 
Yù~oslavia, Ceneral Lars-Zric Xàolgren. X&lgr~n saiC he woule c h i r  2 seeticg 
of zse chiefs of the tL-ee amies a t  Sarajevo ai-qor: 02 6 @ri1 to  Ciscass 
how jesc to  szop the fisiirirrs. =/ 

1757.  The -?o~?cerne?t of EBe cease-fire cazie as 30s=i&? Serb leaàer :(aracZiC 
arriveà in 3elgrade azc t--rea:meo 20 pull out of tke inEe=a~io3ally-=eàiateC 
seace talks in 3iZ. Xa.radZiE tolà re3orcers: "Tirsi :bey sat is f ie6  tke Croats, 
= 5 e ~  the M-csli~s. Xow tkey k v e  to  sa t is fy  the Ser3sn. ZCaraCEiC ha& rejectee 
tke a5 s ~ o ~ s o r e à  ?LEZ? to s p l i t  3iS into 1 0  ser2-autozonons rosions. The ceal 
ka& bec? accei>ted 5- 3iEfs K ~ ~ s l i z s  t i c  Croazs. Irterria=icnal -rossxre -m'?tee 
02 tse  3osx i a  Serjs 20: :O 5012 ocC agai~s: the ?ro?osals, ts 2resicent 
Cli-?-con saià he W O U ~ C  cive zke Serjs a few more àays before con si ce ri?^ =ore 



s z r i n c o =  acZions t o  3r ins  :hem izZo l i z e .  ,uraeEiE res-on&ee: "1: eoeszlr  
nz t t e r .  Iressuro ca? ozly ~ 7 i f - y  the Serbim -eo?len. -/ 

175E. Soszia? Ser3 forces t-czzec jack ÜX re l ie f  vekicles frox 
SrebrenFca. - 2 2 6 r /  

- ~ n t o n a t i o n a l  r e~or t eC  e-cents 
- 3-0 I I , , .  Tho Frenci ILr Force beca.rie the f irst  to  join =ke ÜS air-&-os efforc 
x&e;? one of i ts  aero2lao.s Celiveree aid t o  CoraFàe. -/ 

Combat anC Shelling Activity: Toe area near the Presiàency juiloizg was 
shel lea f ive  m i ~ u t e s  Sefore a cease-Eire took effect  SC noon. So=rce(s):  - -  - ~asninc ton  20s:; New York Tirnes; Xeuters. 

Targets Bit: The =ea 2ez.r the 2resic-acv b d i l d i n ~  ( t k e e  s S ~ L ~ S  k i t  f ive  
~Lnrr=es before orna) . Socrce (s) : XasPLnmzo~ Fast; Nex York Times; Recters. 

Description of Damage: ?ive vhuzes before noon, tl=ee shel ls  f e l l  nezr the 
preçiàwcv j c i ~ ~ i a 5 ,  ~ ç i l l i z g  a w o r ; ~  ,,,;ris i n<-.r; four ocker peo2le. OtBor 
reports ia&icated that t*ee people were k i l l eà  a ~ ~ e  f l ~ e  others wourtàee i? 
t k i s  inciàent. Source(s):  Xashinczon Post; New York Times; Beuters. 

Snipiag Activity: Not s-ecifieà 

Casualties: Threo ske l l s  f e l l  near Zbe Presiae-.cy ju i l~ i i zc ,  k i l l i ~ c  d a woïï~x? 
EZC inji.;rzc four ocber people. Othor re-orts inàicateo tbat  :keo r>eo-le were - .  ~ 2 l l e C  a& ozbers w o ~ ~ a e c  iz th i s  inci&-;. The 3" p&lic s e a l t k  
Xinist- reporte8 two wo-x?EeC. 1: r e ~ o r t e e  no aeaïhs. 2266/ It a l s o  
reporte6 î o  &te: 8,563 Killed, nissing, o r  Coac (of whick 1,304 were . - 
ciiilckez) ; 50,106 woün&eC (cf wkick 1 2 , 9 3 2  were ck i lke? )  ; a;le 15,759 Sea-~-,-l~y 
X O L ~ ~ P &  (of h-hick 2 , 5 1 9  vert  chilcks) . / Source (s) : Xashincton oosr ; 
Yûrk Times; Reuters; 3 i E  X i - i s t -  of Fublic I-Iealtk. 

Narrative of mats: 

1760.  "ive xinstes  jefore the zoontine szarr of the S%--jrokerec t r ~ c e ,  t k e e  
she l l s  f o l l  Cear =Be Presicericy b ~ i l c i x g  c ï ~ ' r i z ~ o - ~ ~ ,  k i l l i xc  a -GO- =C 
injcr inc focr other 9eo-le, cwo ser io-a ly .  a/ Other reDorts or2 the izciàent 
s t a t ee  t i a t  tixzee people xere k i l leè  aqà f ive xo'~?ce&. - 2269/ 

1 (3) Local r e ~ o r ~ e 6  events 

1 7 6 ; -  3 i E  zresicp,rlr aija ~ ~ ~ z j P c o v i E  çaiC ~ 3 2 ~  hp a C  Cro~ria,: 2res:dezt - . . = r t r j o  ?:cji;la~ Ir;ae acreee to  sec u- a jo l z t  Croat ETC E ~ s l i m  az;y  i n  3iZ. 
xzetjegovie aiso o s t p n C p &  Sligh;ly kis àeaCi'no - --- fo r  33szia7 Çerjç =O s is ;  
a peace -la-? ~ k i c k  Che ! 4 - ~ s l i m s  aïe Cho Croats haC alreaCy acceoïec. Se ~ a i &  . - -R - -  - - *' . . 

, A  ,-;e 3osnia? Sezjs tic LOZ si51 wizki" 10 t o  13 àays, nzs O-*= si-aC2Ze - .  . r;aclC j e  in-;aliE. Sacr rhy  eve7irc 1ze:becovlf kee givez a cime ixr i lz  05 . . e,-lsnt t o  lC âays. 2270/  



Sis, meral Phillipe Morilloz, w'no hel~eà to negoziate the cease-Eire, xas 
potee 5y Fdcosla-"-iafs Ta?jus Eews acency as saying he kas pleasea witk t3e 
corpliaace so fzr. 2271/ 

1763. A 20 trdck üE COD?-oy reacheà Srebraica after l3 àays of ~sxccessful 
arterqts. It brouskt over 200 tozs of relief s-plies. -3X - .-  52- Coms.,-Qs~. 
Morillon re=ü-=eo to Sarajevo after kis two-week szay in 
Srebre.??ica. 2272/ 

C h a t  and Shelling Activity: Tie cease-fire held for a sec oz^ &y, jut ka- 
gafire broke oilt shortly &fore bsk in the westen àistricts close to t5e 
airport- In its weekly s u m a -  IJIÛ'PXO-OR reported incease figh:kc: concir~i-, 5 
from the previouç week. L=ter S-iday, 21 Marcb's recorà numDer of reporteC 
Ln6irect f ire (2,398 rouzzàs) , a d  apparatly intezsifying conbat activity, -- 
stroa~ Serb attacks witk heaw arcille- sapprt continüed O-? 22 Marck 
co~centrating oii Stx?, OteS, Vratnik a d  Zxas2o-Gr5avica. US33O?Ox stateC tàzt 
the S e 5  objective, the Stup Briàge, a2pearee to De withiz their çrês-. Th= 
level of iatençity ia the f i g h t h c  &o_~_ped karrsatically for :ho sernaizcer of 
the zeporzi~g perioc comLencix5 23 Ylrch with sporaoic indirect Eire aric 
conzkiued snall-arms fire. The use of anti-aircraft artille- contizxec to je 
el-10-6 by 3 s  forces irl a erec: fire role. The level of inàirecï Eire 
àro=>ped froin the record 2,398 roui?& a: tne cc6 of the 2revious Smr;.;?y =O 30 
rmds reporteà on Friday 26 March. ~TF>,OFOX corm~nted t h t  the f orced 
evacuatio?, of O~serv-atioz POSE r>S restricteC their ability to acccately 
report ir?comL?g incirect Eire. Nevertheless, the redücec fire a 6  corbaC 
activity was eviàat. UKï30702 thousht it likely that the conjazaz~ts, 
r>artici;larly the Ser3s, bac teqorarily exhiisted themselves aQ It was also 
reportez t:hat tley took h e a -  casualties, i=tclüdi~g ar;nouxed assets. Tho 
6eteriorating weaïher concitio~s were also se-- as conzributo-. 2273/ 
Socrce (s ) : ÜXiFtOFOX - 
Targets Hit: Xot s-ecifiec 

Description of Damage: Not specifieC 

Sniping Activity: No= sgecifiea 

Casualties: Not specifieà 

1764. Tke cease-fire helC for the seconà àay with o2ly =inor riolations. 227L/ 

1755. Zeay g~yfire jroke 0-2: ~hor=l-~- before Ccsk in the coares:eC siesterri 
6is=ricts of Saraje~o, close to the âi-zpcrt. 2275/ - 

Local re3orteC e-~en=s 
-, - ' ,106.  TJ37?30103 reporte& tb~t tke average nc:jer of peo2le tryi-,~ to cross tbe 
Sarajevo ai-ort eac:? sight  Gcrizq the -asc week was aro-.ne 500. PCC=ZC~ZC te 
ülr3XOf03, zkis nuïrbor 6ecreassc so;..ewi.-t oz 27 Marck pzo5wl-y Cxe Co tke 2oor . ~eather - ccneitions. 2273/ 
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1707. Croa~ia-7 Trime Xiziscer 5z:roje sar inie  rosiFe&. CroaCiazz Presifiert 
TcCjm'i cbose the head of zhe state-o-*~-eà o i l  conp~z-y as  his next ?riz= 
z in i s t e r .  2277/ 

1768. In Waçfingtoi,, tic üziteà States  saià  b-onlà consult izç s l l i e ç  *out - .  i r f t i z g  the ams  ev3zrgo agcinRt 3osniai h-~slirrs m l o s s  Sosnian Serbs sicnec5 a 
peace accord whicS the F ~ ~ l i i i l ~  a d  Croats ka5 alreaay -2dorseC. -/ 

1 7 6 9 .  Newsweek rragazine re-orteci t3at  the 'Kfiite loase kad askeC the Fentagon . . to s=ep IQ p l a z i n c  for  possible a i r  s t r x e s  againsc Ser5ia.z forces Co induco 
S o s n i ~ ?  Sezb leaaers t o  accept the 2eace ?Zan-. 2279/ 

1770. ADpeariq with the Ddtck F o r e i ~ ~  Miriister, US Secreta- of Stace 
Cnristopher s ta tea  rhat ho inteaàeà t o  revive à i s m s s i o ~ s  07 e n f o r c i ~ c  the no- 
f l y  zone. =/ 
177i. - 3 r s s i ~  Defc~ce Mizister ?svel Grsche-~ àescribeà 3ussia.z =roo?s as 
n c>-u.ere>t~"ee?': w i - -  L ~ i n  the former Soviet iJzio? zz6 t k s  -~?a3le t o  krl- enforco 
the Varlce-Owa p l a .  2281/ 

1772. A Ce- Air Force aero?la-rie joineC s ix  ÜS âzc one Trezck âe ro - i z~e  in 
a i ~ - ~ o p s .  =/ 

Combat and Shelling Activity: The cease-fire reoorteàly was s ï i l l  h o l e i ~ c ,  - -: '-" . . 
wAC-. a nurjer  of -v-iolations C - ~ L ~  the &y- Socrce is)  : Agoce T r a c e  Presse. 

Targets Hit: Not specifiee 

Description of Damage: Not specifieà 

Sniping Activity: Toilr ~eo-le were r e s o r t e c y  wmae6  by sziper f i r e .  
Sonrce (s) : Agence F r z c e  3resse. 

, . - -  . . . Casualties: Trio -eo?lo were s x l e c  neer Sarajevo a i ~ o r t  as the- zrrec Co 
boa6 across che rot;?- CO-*are Kiseljlk , a?& fo-ar others were woc-?ce? by Serb - .  sziper- r r r e  , hos2ital soEces saiC . -/ Suxce  ( s) : P-gence Zrzzzce Fresse . 

Narrative of 2vects: 

- 1 1 1 4 .  -- -0 ~ e - l e  were k i l l eà  noar Sarajevo a i q o r t  as thoy t r i e 6  Co heac 
across =obrL roware Kiseljak, Z0l-r others Iiere wo-&?àe& jy Ser j  sni2er- 
- .  r l r o ,  kospi=al so-rces sai&. a/ 

1 (3) Local r e ~ o r t e C  events 
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. - 1776. In Sarajevo, *O Ser3 so là ie rs  were sentence& t o  àeath 5- a z l ~ i t a r -  . . 
---7 i,-o~zal for  geoociàe, i=clc&nc mràers  ~ q d  rapes consiCeree 2arz of the 
SerEs' poli- of &iving Elilslirns out of choir vi l lages in  BFE. The two were 
Soris lav Eerak, 22 who corifesseC t o  k i l l inc  23 peo2le =..à rapinc 15 womec, a?à 
Sretko DarnjanoviC, who 2leaàeà imocent zo c k r g e s  oÉ k i l l i z c  four peo2le a 5  

d 

rapiag txo womff,. 2287/ 

1777. The Times of Lonàoz quotee Bosniz?- Ser3 leaàers as s a y i w  t5a: =he 
'vzce-Owe? pl= ;ias riot satisfaczo- Decaüse ~?uslir?s a 6  Croazs receiveE ;;?OSE 
of 3iE' s na?=al aQ k e u s t r i a l  resouces  . Russisri Deputy Foreip- Xizls ter  
Vitaly Ch=kin re2orteoly w s t  t o  Selgraàe to  neet witk Serb o f f i c i ê l s  t o  
silooort the Vazice-Oiya plkri. -/ 

1778. The Clisiton Aanioistration refuse& t o  si- a Sec -~r i ty  Col~.ncil 
e-?&orsement of the Vace-Owen -la. 3r i ta i2 ,  FrLqce a c  Spain r e y r t e c l y  
expressed àisappointnmt. -/ 

33 .  31/3/93 iKed?escïav) 

(a)  M i l i t a 3  ac t iv i tv  

Combat =d Shelling Activity: Ir? its nonthly operational repo=, L7X'T.iOZO8 
cbaracterizeE .Xarch as  alterriating beplireeri tese àays ( a t  the D e g i x i - ? ~  of the 
rcoz~zl? aoà betwew 1 6  =à 22 .%rcil) a d  ceri& of calm. Tops of registereC 
ro-mCç were reacheà wità 2,400 "a l1  naïure izpaczsu on 2 1  Marck a,ri& a 10.6- of 
zero i q a c t s  on 28 M2rc5- ü7TXO?OR come='cee t'mt it shol2a je kept i n  m i z C  
cilaï tbe evacuation of a v e q  well s i t u t e à  o ~ s e r v e r ' s  pos:, cze t o  she l l inc ,  
haE cor?siàeràc>ly àecreaseà i t s  a h i l i t y  to  ojsert-e a c t i - ~ i t i e s .  Ü3i7I;?OFO? zote6 
:bat a t  las: a cease-fire seeneà t o  have bec- respectee a t  the LIS of tke 
xonth, but Chat tl-is was peràaps à ~ e  to  the snow t:?at Bai su32eroeo 
Sarajevo . =/ Source (s) : U^rTXOf 08. 

Targets Bit: No: s-ecifieà 

Description of Damage: Not spec i f l e i  

Sniping Activity: Xot soecifieà 

Casualties: No: specifiee 

Narrative of ETlents: 

1780. ÜST30FOZ re2orteC :,il-t à o c i s i o ~ s  :O c ~ ? c e l  ê i r l i f t s  z c  eiff5cuitie.s on 
Che roaàs &-ce zo the snow màe Sarajevo m isolated c i t y .  L3T3OFOZ re2orceC 
tka t  4 1  . . * Z i  L A - -  repaiz r~issiozis A C  b e o  c o ~ l e t e 6  SC 12 czzcelei  (eight for  
safe ty  reasons ~ n c  f o ~ -  for  teckzzical rtasozis). Ü25330?0Z a lso  reporteE 13,COO . .  . a i - o ~ t  crossinc acte-Cs, wit:? a lm of 18 a t t e rp t s  on 17-18 !.?arc5 a~ci, a ;=Is_?. 
of 1,071 02 27-28  Karch. a/ 
1781. Vizaly Ck=kin, F~ssia-2 re?rese;?zative i n  rhe ueco t i~c izg  ?rocesç or  3iE . - .  c r r lvec  Ir ?ale i z  :,'le co-a-~y of Ce,--?aEiv Skikix, XCSS~EZ A~3assâeor t o  
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Yugoslavia. Immediately upon their arrival, they met with: Radovan Karadži�;
the President of the National Assembly, Mom$ilo Krajišnik; and the Vice 
President of the Serb Republic, Dr. Nikola Koljevi�. The main topic of the 
meeting was the resumption of peace negotiations. 2292/

(c)  International reported events

1782. UN Security Council Resolution 816 authorized NATO troops to begin 
military enforcement of the no-fly zone on 7 April. The resolution did not 
provide for the bombing of ground targets. Bosnia Serb leader Karadži�
threatened to drop out of the negotiations if the no-fly zone was  
enforced. 2293/

M.  April 1993 
 

1.  1/4/93 (Thursday) 
 
(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN monitors reported that the Serb-held areas 
of Sarajevo were hit by three times as many shells as the BiH-controlled 
sectors of the city. 2294/ UNPROFOR registered 140 shell impacts on the  
city. 2295/ Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1783. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  International reported events

1784. Cyrus Vance announced that he would resign as UN mediator in the "most 
difficult task I have ever seen". Norwegian Foreign Minister Thorvald 
Stoltenberg was selected to replace him on 1 May. 2296/

1785. The British reportedly pledged between 50 and 100 jet fighters for 
enforcement of the no-fly zone. 2297/

1786. The BiH Government presented its case against Serbia before the 
International Court of Justice at the Hague.  2298/

2.  2/4/93 (Friday) 
 
(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR registered 84 shell impacts on the 
city. 2299/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
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Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1787. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1788. The Parliament of the self-proclaimed Bosnian Serb Republic met to 
discuss an international peace plan to divide the country into 10 
semiautonomous regions. Legislators of the Serbian Democratic Party voted to 
reject the plan which the Muslim and the Croats had accepted. 2300/

(c)  International Reported Events 
 
1789. The official announcement of Mr. Stoltenberg as successor to Mr. Vance 
was made. 2301/

3.  3/4/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR registered 25 shell impacts on the 
city. 2302/ It was reported that the cease-fire broke down in a number of 
areas. There was a high level of sniping near the Presidency and high level of 
machine-gun fire near the airport. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: A high level of sniping was reported near the Presidency 
building. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1790. Sarajevo radio announced that the cease-fire broke down in a number of 
areas, with a heavy shell exploding at 8:40 p.m and two more exploding at 9:40 
p.m. 2303/ Commander Barry Frewer, the UNPROFOR spokesman, said that there had 
been a high level of sniping around the Presidency, and a high level of 
machine-gun fire near the airport settlements. 2304/

(b)  Local reported events

1791. The Bosnian Serb Assembly formally voted to reject the Vance-Owen plan 
(68 to zero), calling for three "ethnically pure" provinces. Though Bosnian 
Serb leader Karadži� termed the plan "a good basis for agreement", one 
unidentified assemblyman declared, "We Serbs must militarily defeat our 
enemies and conquer the territories we need". 2305/
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1792. The BiH army delegation today boycotted a UN-sponsored military 
committee meeting at the Sarajevo airport to discuss the opening of seven 
corridors within the city to facilitate free movement across battle lines. The 
city's military command issued a statement stating that the Serbs' intention 
was to move Serb residents out of Muslim areas to create "monolithic ethnic 
sectors". It also rejected any "partial solution" short of the complete 
demilitarization of the city, as called for in the UN peace plan, as well as 
the lifting of the Serb siege of Sarajevo.  2306/

(c)  International reported events

1793. Speaking at the Vancouver Summit, President Clinton promised to press 
for tougher UN sanctions. A New York Times report stated that nine months of 
sanctions had effectively crippled the Yugoslav economy, with inflation 
topping 250 per cent a month; industrial production seeing a decrease of 50 
per cent; and 30 per cent of the population unemployed. 2307/

4.  4/4/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo radio reported that over 20 shells fell 
on New Sarajevo, a high-rise residential district to the west of the old  
city. 2308/ UNPROFOR registered 48 shell impacts on the city. 2309/ Source(s): 
Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: New Sarajevo; a patch of open ground off of Olympic Avenue in the 
Mojmilo district. Source(s): Reuters; New York Times.

Description of Damage: Three persons were killed by mortar explosions, two of 
whom were children, who were at the time of the incident playing with about 30 
others in a patch of open ground off of Olympic Avenue in the Mojmilo 
district. Source(s): Reuters; New York Times.

Sniping Activity: At least five civilians were killed by sniper fire, 
including one old man who was hit in the neck. 2310/ Source(s): New York 
Times.

Casualties: A BiH government group calling itself the Medical Crisis 
Committee put out a weekly bulletin which the Swiss-based International 
Committee of the Red Cross considered broadly accurate. In its latest report, 
the BiH committee said that through March nearly 140,000 civilians across BiH 
were dead or missing in the war, including 8,565 people in Sarajevo. An 
additional 2,500 BiH soldiers had died in the siege of the BiH capital, BiH 
authorities said. The BiH committee estimated that 50,000 residents of the 
city had been wounded, nearly 16,000 of them seriously. 2311/ On this day, at 
least five civilians were killed by sniper fire, including one old man who was 
hit in the neck.  Three people were killed by mortar explosions, two of whom 
were children playing with about 30 others in a patch of open ground off of 
Olympic Avenue in the Mojmilo district when the Serbian shell exploded. 2312/
Source(s): New York Times.

Narrative of Events: 

1794. Sarajevo radio said that over 20 shells fell on New Sarajevo, a high-
rise residential district to the west of the old city. 2313/

1795. Three people were killed by mortar explosions, two of whom were children 
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playing with about 30 others in a patch of open ground off Olympic Avenue in 
the Mojmilo district when the Serbian shell exploded. 2314/

(b)  Local reported events

1796. Relief flights to Sarajevo resumed after a two-week hiatus 2315/. 
 
1797. BiH President Izetbegovi� stated that he would withdraw his signature 
from the Vance-Owen plan if Srebrenica fell. 2316/

1798. Bosnian Serb leader Karadži� refused to dismiss the entire Vance-Owen 
process, but said that the Bosnian Serb Assembly had ruled out only "the 
elements of the peace plan which had not been adjusted yet". 2317/

(c)  International Reported Events

1799. US Secretary of State Christopher criticized the Bosnian Serbs "for 
failing to grasp an opportunity for peace", but indicated that Karadži�'s 
comments left "the door open" for further peace talks. He also said that he 
had  discussed further sanctions with Russian Foreign Minister Kozyrev. 2318/

5.  5/4/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR registered 14 shell impacts on the 
city. 2319/ In its weekly summary, UNPROFOR reported Sarajevo as "remarkably 
quiet all week". The lull in combat activity was broken by sporadic shelling, 
small arms and machine-gun fire. UNPROFOR counted a total of 13 artillery and 
41 mortar shells falling on the city and its environs during the reporting 
period. This represented less than a "normal" day of fire for Sarajevo. 
Shelling was concentrated on Rajlovac, Dobrinja, Grbavica and Grdonj. Sporadic 
machine-gun fire was reported throughout the week, mainly concentrated between 
Dobrinja and the airport settlement. UNPROFOR reported snipers particularly 
active throughout the week, mainly in Rajlovac, Grbavica and Dobrinja. An 
average of 644 attempts were made to cross the airport between Dobrinja and 
Butmir each evening. Sniper fire killed four and wounded 14 persons, according 
to UNPROFOR. UNPROFOR commented that this was an exceptionally low level of 
activity in Sarajevo, particularly in light of recent large scale fighting in 
the Stup area. UNPROFOR noted very cold weather, deep snow and the cease-fire 
as possible factors. 2320/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Seven people died in an outbreak of shooting in Sarajevo which 
violated the cease-fire. 2321/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1800. Seven people died in an outbreak of shooting in Sarajevo which violated 
the cease-fire. 2322/
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(c)  International reported events

1801. Lord Owen attended a session in Luxembourg of the EC Foreign Affairs 
Council, which reaffirmed support for the Vance-Owen plan and for 
strengthening sanctions. 2323/

1802. The press  group "Reporteurs sans Frontieres" led a French appeal to 
save Sarajevo's Oslobodjenje independent daily newspaper. Five members of the 
paper's staff had been killed during the regular shelling of the paper's 
headquarters. 2324/

1803. US Secretary of State Christopher reportedly warned that if the Bosnian 
Serbs did not come to the table ready to bargain for peace, the US would begin 
supplying arms to Bosnian Muslims. 2325/

6.  6/4/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR registered 32 shell impacts on the 
city. 2326/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported. Source(s): New York Times.

Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1804. There was no general outbreak of hostilities, but the sporadic shelling 
and sniper fire that had accompanied the cease-fire in Sarajevo, most of it 
from Serbian guns, continued to make much of the city hazardous. 2327/

(b)  Local reported events

1805. Sarajevo marked the first anniversary of the attack that most people 
regarded as the first volley of the war here, a burst of Serbian sniper fire 
from a third-floor window of the Holiday Inn that killed several people in a 
crowd demonstrating outside the BiH Parliament for peace and national  
unity. 2328/

1806. The United Nations failed to consolidate the fragile cease-fire in the 
war in BiH when face-to-face talks among military commanders of the three 
warring armies ran into deadlock over continuing Serbian attacks on the 
besieged Muslim enclave at Srebrenica. The talks at Sarajevo Airport were the 
first attempt at a high-level meeting of the opposing armies in weeks. The 
meeting quickly degenerated into an exchange of recriminations, over 
Srebrenica in particular, and it broke up after less than two hours without 
even broaching the agenda that United Nations commanders had drawn up. 2329/

1807. Greek Prime Minister Mitsotakis landed in Belgrade where he was 
scheduled to meet with Serbian President Miloševi� and Yugoslav President 
Kosi�. He reportedly urged the two leaders to endorse the Vance-Owen  
Plan. 2330/
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1808. UNICEF said that all Bosnian children showed symptoms of trauma and 
appealed to the warring factions for peace. The UNICEF survey estimated that 
40 per cent of the children in Sarajevo had been directly shot at by snipers, 
resulting in 3,000 deaths. The survey also said that 51 per cent of the 
children had seen someone killed in the war, 39 per cent had seen a family 
member or members killed, 19 per cent had witnessed a massacre, 48 per cent 
had their homes  occupied by someone else, 72 per cent had their homes shelled 
or attacked, and 89 per cent lived in underground shelters, many for over six 
months. 2331/

7.  7/4/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR registered 62 shell impacts on the 
city. 2332/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: A UN relief aircraft was hit by small-arms fire on the runway of 
the airport. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: The morgue reported that one person was killed by sniper 
fire. 2333/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: One person was reportedly killed by sniper fire; four civilians 
were reportedly killed and seven wounded while trying to cross the airport at 
night. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1809. A UN relief aircraft was hit by small-arms fire on the runway of the 
Sarajevo airport. There were no injuries and the aeroplane returned as 
scheduled to Zagreb. However a UN officer said that four civilians were killed 
and seven wounded as they tried to leave Sarajevo by crossing the airport at  
night. 2334/

(b)  Local reported events

1810. General Phillipe Morillon, UNPROFOR commander, left Sarajevo for 
Srebrenica after reports that the situation there was deteriorating. He left 
Sarajevo at 12:00 p.m. for a first stop in Pale. 2335/

(c)  International reported events

1811. In Resolution 817, the UN admitted "The Former Yugoslav Republic of 
Macedonia" as a member. Because of Greek objections, the newly admitted state 
will have no flag. The UN General Assembly endorsed Macedonia's membership on 
8 April. 2336/

8.  8/4/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR registered 65 shell impacts on the 
city. 2337/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
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Targets Hit: Stup. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Snipers were active in Sarajevo early Thursday morning. 
Four people were wounded by sniper fire near the Sarajevo Holiday Inn, and 
residents were warned to beware of further sniping. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Four people were wounded by sniper fire near the Holiday Inn. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1812. There was also some shelling in the western suburb of Stup. 2338/

(b)  Local reported events

1813. Serbian soldiers, who were searching a UN truck which was carrying flour 
to a Muslim suburb of Sarajevo, discovered 5,000 rounds of machine-gun and 
assault rifle ammunition hidden in 48 boxes beneath the flour sacks. 2339/

1814. Serbian President Miloševi� received UNPROFOR Commander General Wahlgren 
and UNPROFOR head of Civilian Affairs Cedric Thornberry. The talks focused on 
"topical issues of importance for the implementation of tasks entrusted to 
UNPROFOR". 2340/

1815. UN BiH Commander Morillon was stopped about 15 miles from Srebrenica. 
Approximately 300 Serbian civilians surrounded his entourage and forced him to 
return to Tuzla. A Serbian general then reportedly landed in a helicopter and 
air-lifted Morillon from the scene. 2341/

1816. A UN military aeroplane carrying US Senator Joseph Biden to Sarajevo 
aborted its landing and returned to Zagreb due to the heavy tank and machine-
gun fire around the airport. Biden had been scheduled to meet with President 
Alija Izetbegovi�, UNPROFOR chiefs and relief workers. 2342/

(c)  International reported events

1817. In a letter to Vance and Owen, Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži�
signaled his willingness to resume peace talks in Geneva.  He refuted the 
perception that he was responsible for the collapse of the talks. 2343/

1818. NATO Secretary General Woerner announced that warplanes from France, the 
Netherlands, and the US were ready to enforce the no-fly zone. 2344/

9.  9/4/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR registered  shell impacts on the  
city. 2345/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was heard in Sarajevo throughout the  
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day. 2346/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1819. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1820. Commander of the Army of the Serb Republic in BiH, Ratko Mladi�, met 
with UNPROFOR Commander Wahlgren and condemned the Bosnian Muslims for the 
violation of the agreed cease-fire and put forward a proposal to meet with the 
Commander of the BiH forces, Sefer Halilovi� on 12 April. 2347/

(c)  International reported events

1821. Lord Owen told BBC that military force would likely be needed to win the 
Bosnian Serbs' acceptance of the Vance-Owen Plan. 2348/

1822. US Senator Joseph Biden, Chairman of the Senate European Affairs 
Subcommittee, completed a five day visit to the former Yugoslavia and promised 
to return to the US to press for the lifting of the arms embargo and the 
selective bombing of Serbian artillery posts. 2349/

10.  10/4/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR registered 41 shell impacts on the 
city. 2350/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: One person was shot and wounded by sniper fire in  
Sarajevo. 2351/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: One person was wounded by sniper fire. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1823. One person was shot and wounded by sniper fire in Sarajevo. 2352/

(b)  Local reported events

1824. It was reported that the Serbian artillery bombardment of Sarajevo had 
been sharply reduced during the cease-fire. Individuals familiar with Western 
intelligence reports said that the lull has been used to build up stocks of 
ammunition at gun batteries overlooking the BiH capital and that Serbian 
military commanders had drawn up plans for a new attempt soon to seize 
strategic territory around Sarajevo airport. These sources said that an 
advance of only a few hundred yards around one critical highway overpass would 
put the Serbian forces in a position to mount a tank offensive into the heart 
of the city. 2353/
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1825. In another setback for relief efforts, UN officials suspended aid 
flights to and from Sarajevo for four days after Serb forces moved anti-
aircraft guns within range of the city's airport, said John McMillan, a 
spokesman for the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. He said the 
decision partly reflected concern about a hostile Serb reaction to the UN's 
plan to enforce a no-fly zone over BiH with fighter aeroplanes from Monday. 
But UNPROFOR, which controlled Sarajevo's airport and was not consulted before 
the decision said its monitors had detected no unusual Serb build-up around 
the airport. 2354/

1826. Le Monde reported that UN BiH Commander Morillon was being withdrawn 
from his station. 2355/

1827. Folk singer Joan Baez arrived in Sarajevo to perform a pro-peace benefit 
concert and meet it's citizens. 2356/

11.  11/4/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 46 shell impacts on the  
city. 2357/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1828. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1829. Bosnian Serb General Mladi� told the Associated Press that a more active 
Western stance (represented by NATO's enforcement of the no-fly zone), had "no 
chance" of precipitating a change in Serbian behaviour. 2358/

1830. Officials who supervised the airlift to Sarajevo Airport reported that 
they had only 10 days' stock of food remaining. When the airlift was suspended 
on Saturday, several United Nations officials conceded that the suspension 
helped in "stretching out" the limited supplies waiting at bases in Croatia, 
Germany and Italy. The official reason given for the airlift suspension was 
concerns about risks to the military transports carrying the supplies. 2359/

(c)  International reported events

1831. Russia again urged the Security Council to postpone its vote on 
toughening sanctions against Yugoslavia. Its representatives argued that 
encouragement was more effective than punishment. 2360/

1832. The New York Times disclosed the findings of the group that US President 
Clinton sent to BiH in March. The 26 member group (drawn from the State 
Department, the US military, and USAID) recommended that the US consider 
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military intervention to create "safe havens", that it take steps to open 
Tuzla Airport, and that it dispatch AID doctors and Pentagon and AID logistics 
experts to the scene. 2361/

12.  12/4/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 74 shell impacts on the  
city. 2362/ Press accounts described hundreds of shells hitting the civilian 
districts within minutes of 2:00 p.m., the time set by the United Nations for 
NATO fighter aircraft to begin patrolling the skies over BiH, in support of 
the ban on flights by Serbian aircraft. 2363/ In its weekly summary, UNPROFOR 
reported that the average number of incoming rounds for the week was 34 per 
day. Mortar impacts were reported mainly on Butmir, but also in the airport 
area. Sniper activity remained high during the whole week, especially from 
Butmir towards the airport area, and in the Stup area. On 8 April a UN truck 
was checked at the Serbian checkpoint of Ilidža and ammunition was found under 
the truck's removable pallet. UNPROFOR stated that a full investigation was on 
the way. UNPROFOR movements, however, were limited by Serb forces and convoys 
were blocked thereafter. 2364/ Source(s): UNPROFOR; New York Times.

Targets Hit:  Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Hospitals reported dozens of casualties, including several 
requiring amputations, and said that at least 10 people had been killed. 2365/
The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 25 killed in Sarajevo in the last 
week. 2366/ It also reported 15,869 heavily wounded to date and that chemical 
weapons had been used 131 times in Sarajevo. 2367/ Source(s): New York Times;
BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1833. Serbian attacks began within minutes of 2:00 p.m., the time set by the 
United Nations for NATO fighter aircraft to begin patrolling the skies over 
BiH in support of the ban on flights by Serbian aircraft imposed by the United 
Nations. The United Nations' decision to enforce the ban on flights, which was 
initiated after more than 500 violations by Serbian military aircraft, had 
drawn warnings of retaliation by Serbian leaders, but they denied a relation 
with today's artillery attack. 
 
1834. Hundreds of shells pounded civilian districts, creating terror among 
people who had been in the streets in the largest numbers in months. Hospitals 
reported dozens of casualties, including several requiring amputations, and 
said that at least 10 people had been killed. 2368/

(b)  Local reported events

1835. Attacks began just as General Ratko Mladi�, the Serbian nationalist 
military commander in BiH, concluded a meeting with United Nations generals at 
Sarajevo Airport. The meeting had been boycotted by the officer commanding the 
BiH Government forces defending Sarajevo, Srebrenica and other predominantly 
Muslim cities and towns. At the meeting, General Mladi� again refused the 
United Nations' demand that an infantry company of 150 Canadian soldiers 



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 499

serving with the United Nations force be allowed to cross Serbian lines and 
join the detachment of 14 soldiers currently stationed in Srebrenica. 2369/

1836. Reginald Bartholomew, the US special envoy for the former Yugoslavia 
arrived in Sarajevo. Bartholomew, appointed by President Clinton, visited the 
post and telegraph building, the UNPROFOR headquarters and UN relief agencies. 
He was due to visit the Koševo Hospital later in the day. 2370/

1837. UN officials said they had about two weeks of food supplies for some 
hard-pressed regions of the Republic and less than a week's supply for  
others. 2371/

(c)  International reported events

1838. At the urging of Russia, the Security Council delayed a vote on 
tightening Yugoslav sanctions until after Russia's referendum on 25  
April. 2372/

1839. Serbian attacks began within minutes of 2:00 p.m., the time set by the 
United Nations for NATO fighter aircraft to begin patrolling the skies over 
BiH in support of the ban on flights by Serbian aircraft imposed by the United 
Nations. 
 
1840. The UN Security Council formally decided to postpone the vote on 
toughening sanctions until after the 25 April referendum in Russia. 2373/

13.  13/4/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Nine shells fell on the New Sarajevo district 
shortly before dawn. 2374/ In the central districts, an hour-long artillery 
assault was reported after the planned peace talks with government commanders 
collapsed. UNPROFOR recorded 72 shell impacts on the city. 2375/ Source(s): 
Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: the New Sarajevo district (nine shells before dawn); the central 
districts of the city. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One person was killed and 35 people were injured in an hour-long 
artillery assault on the central districts of the city. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1841. In the central districts, one person was killed and 35 people were 
injured in an hour-long artillery assault which was commenced after the 
planned peace talks with  government commanders collapsed. 2376/

1842. Nine shells fell on the New Sarajevo district shortly before  
dawn. 2377/
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(b)  Local reported events

1843. The planned peace talks with  government commanders reportedly  
collapsed. 2378/

1844. The UN loudly condemned this week's Bosnian Serb offensive.  Larry 
Hollingsworth, the top UN refugee official in Sarajevo, said that he hoped 
that the person who ordered the attack "burns in the hottest corner of hell" 
and that "their sleep is punctuated by the screams of children and the cries 
of their mothers". 2379/

(c)  International reported events

1845. French Defence Minister François Leotard confirmed that UN BiH Commander 
Morillon was being recalled, but he denied that the move was performance-
related. 2380/

1846. Representatives of the UN Security Council's five non-aligned countries-
-Venezuela, Cape Verde, Pakistan, Morocco, and Djibouti--said that they would 
press the Council to take an earlier vote on sanctions. 2381/

1847. Former British Prime Minister Margaret Thatcher publicly assailed 
Western nations for their handling of the war in BiH.  She called for the 
lifting of the arms embargo and bombing Serb artillery points. She blamed the 
European Community for acting "a little like accomplices to a massacre". 2382/

1848. Hungarian Foreign Minister Geza Jeszenszky told a group in Copenhagen 
that the "inability of Western Europe to deal with aggression carries a very 
bad message for the whole eastern half of the continent". The Hungarian UN 
Ambassador announced that Hungary opposed the postponement of tighter 
sanctions. 2383/

14.  14/4/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 74 shell impacts on the  
city. 2384/ The city was described as relatively quiet, apart from some small-
arms fire and the occasional shelling of Stup. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Stup. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: There was some sniping in the New Sarajevo district. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: At least one person was killed and three were wounded as a result 
of the shelling and sniper fire. 2385/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
Narrative of Events: 

1849. Sarajevo was reported as relatively quiet, apart from some small-arms 
fire and the occasional shelling of Stup. There was also some sniping in the 
New Sarajevo district. 2386/
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(b)  Local reported events

1850. Aid flights resumed into Sarajevo amid warnings by UN officials that 
food was still running out in the rest of BiH. 2387/

1851. UNHCR spokesman Peter Kessler said that 16 flights were due to fly into 
Sarajevo from the Croatian port of Split and Ancona in Italy. 2388/

(c)  International reported events

1852. The United Nations Security Council passed a resolution condemning 
Serbian activity in BiH calling for Srebrenica to be made a safe area, and 
demanding that relief efforts be allowed to proceed unhindered. 2389/

1853. US Envoy Bartholomew stated that the US would urge that the arms embargo 
be lifted if the Bosnian Serbs did not soon sign the Vance-Owen Plan, adding, 
"The military and humanitarian horrors have to stop now". He believed that a 
Serb refusal would make Serbia a "pariah state", burdened by much tougher 
diplomatic and economic sanctions. Bosnian Serb leader Karadži� called for 
direct talks between the parties. 2390/

15.  15/4/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 38 shell impacts on the  
city. 2391/ The city was reportedly bombarded by artillery, tank and anti-
aircraft fire overnight. Source(s): UNPROFOR; New York Times.

Targets Hit: The area close to the Presidency; Skenderija; the airport area. 
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: There was intense sniper fire around Sarajevo airport in 
the morning that killed two civilians and wounded five. 2392/ Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Sniper fire around the airport reportedly killed two civilians and 
wounded five others. 2393/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1854. Sarajevo was bombarded by artillery, tank and anti-aircraft fire 
overnight as Serbian gunners renewed their attack. 2394/

1855. The most concentrated shelling was observed close to the Presidency, 
Skenderija and the airport area. T-55 tank and anti-aircraft fire was directed 
from the Serbian side at the Presidency. 2395/

(b)  Local reported events

1856. Croat forces fired more than 50 shells on Jablanica, a strategic 
crossroads town with a Muslim majority population on the main road between 
Sarajevo and the Croat-held city of Mostar. 2396/

1857. Bosnian Serb forces pushed to within 2,000 yards of Srebrenica's city  
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centre and BiH leaders started discussing the terms of a surrender that would 
allow Srebrenica's 60,000 trapped citizens to safely evacuate. 2397/

(b)  International reported events

1858. BiH President Izetbegovi� left Zagreb for Norway to meet with Thorvald 
Stoltenberg in Oslo. 2398/

1859. In response to public demand, the Clinton Administration released the 
report recommending the creation of "safe havens" for Bosnian Muslims.  The 
report also suggested that force "could have a beneficial impact in 
humanitarian terms". However, Secretary of State Christopher dismissed any 
suggestion that the US would intervene militarily to protect the besieged 
Muslims. He declared, "The use of American force is not the solution to the 
problem at the present time. It's not being contemplated". 2399/

16.  16/4/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 107 shell impacts on the 
city. 2400/ The city reportedly came under intermittent shelling. Source(s): 
UNPROFOR; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: The city reportedly came under intermittent sniper fire by 
Serbian forces. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1860. Sarajevo came under intermittent shelling and sniper fire by Serb 
forces. 2401/

(b)  International reported events

1861. United Nations Security Council Resolution 820 was passed, calling on 
Serbs to sign the Vance-Owen Plan and threatening the tightening of  
sanctions. 2402/

1862. Lord Owen discussed the humanitarian relief situation in Srebrenica with 
Miloševi�, but received no guarantees that Bosnian Serb blockades would be 
lifted. 2403/

1863. In New York, BiH Government representatives demanded that the UN 
Security Council respect Chapter Seven of the UN Charter, calling for the 
provision of force in defence of a UN member. The Security Council adopted 
Resolution 819, which was proposed by the Council's non-aligned nations to 
make Srebrenica a "safe area". Further advances by the Serbs was prohibited 
under the resolution and UN peacekeepers were to enter the area. However, the 
Security Council noted that a UN-assisted evacuation could be construed as 
"ethnic cleansing". 2404/
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1864. US President Clinton stated that he was considering steps that 
"previously had been unacceptable". Claiming that only ground troops had been 
"ruled out". Clinton reiterated that all action would be taken with the 
support of US allies. US officials reportedly also informed their Russian 
counterparts that, if Srebrenica fell, the US would push for an immediate vote 
on toughening sanctions. 2405/

17.  17/4/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 31 shell impacts on the  
city. 2406/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1865. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1866. The commander of the Serb forces attacking the eastern BiH town of 
Srebrenica reportedly agreed to a cease-fire during talks with the head of the 
BiH Army. After four hours of talks, they reached an agreement in principle on 
three points: a cease-fire from midnight; the evacuation by helicopter of some 
400 wounded and sick; and the entry of a company of 130-150 Candadian UN 
soldiers into Srebrenica by 11:00 Sunday. 2407/

18.  18/4/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 53 shell impacts on the  
city. 2408/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: A line of people outside an unidentified relief office; an 
unidentified crowded Sarajevo street (possibly the same incident). Source(s): 
New York Times; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: A mortar shell hit a line of people outside an 
unidentified relief office, killing four people and wounding seven others; in 
another reported incident (possibly the same incident), a mortar shell hit a 
crowded street, killing five people and wounding seven others. Source(s): New 
York Times; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: A mortar shell hit a line of people outside an unidentified 
relief office, killing four people and wounding seven others; in another 
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reported incident (possibly the same incident), a mortar shell hit a crowded 
street,  killing five people and wounding seven others. Source(s): New York 
Times; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1867. As Serbian civilians lined up outside a relief office for painted eggs 
for the Eastern Orthodox celebration of Easter, they were struck by a mortar 
shell that United Nations observers said apparently was fired from a Serbian 
gun position in the hills. Four people were killed and seven injured, 
including several children. 2409/

1868. A mortar bomb landed in a crowded Sarajevo street, killing five people 
and wounding seven others. 2410/

(b)  Local reported events

1869. The cease-fire in Srebrenica reportedly held, as 130 Canadian 
peacekeepers reached the city centre. 2411/

(c)  International reported events

1870. French Prime Minister Edouard Balladur announced that UN BiH Commander 
Morillon's term had been extended. 2412/

1871. Yevgeny Ambartsumov, the head of a Russian parliamentary delegation in 
Sarajevo, pledged to urge Bosnian-Serb leader Radovan Karadži� to sign the 
Vance-Owen plan. He also said that he would call for the immediate end to the 
shelling of Sarajevo. 2413/

19.  19/4/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military Activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 43 shell impacts on the  
city. 2414/ UNPROFOR reported in its weekly summary that the beginning of the 
week was characterized by sniper activity and some shelling near the Stup area 
and Nedžari�i. The situation remained quiet until 12 April when artillery, 
mortar and small arms activity increased. There was shelling in the city, near 
the hospital and at the airport, totalling over 300 rounds. Sniping continued 
the whole week, especially throughout the airport area. On average, 150-200 
people attempted to cross the airport each night. On 15 April the most 
concentrated shelling was observed close to the Presidency, Skenderija and the 
airport area; T-55 tank and anti-aircraft fire was directed from the Serbian 
side at the Presidency. Concentrations of Serb troops were reported on 16 
April in Lukavica and Azi�i, confirming Stup and possibly Dobrinja as areas of 
interest to the Serbs. The movements of UNPROFOR were limited from 13 April 
and continued for the week. BiH troops continued to undergo a reorganization 
to enhance command structure. Many brigades had been amalgamated into larger 
units with the BiH army taking more control of all units. UNPROFOR commented 
that the end of the Srebrenica conflict "will possibly free more troops", 
making them available to reinforce the siege of Sarajevo. 2415/ Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
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Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported that heavy sniping continued throughout 
the past week, especially in the airport area. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 13 killed and 158 wounded 
in the last week.  It also reported 8,617 killed, missing, or dead (of which 
1,321 were children), 50,458 wounded (of which 13,134 were children), and 
15,965 heavily wounded (of which 2,650 were children). Source(s): BiH Ministry 
of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1872. Despite there being some small arms fire in the Old Town area of 
Sarajevo, the BiH radio reported that the city was relatively quiet. 2416/

(b)  Local reported events

1873. Although helicopter evacuations of the sick and wounded of Srebrenica 
continued, BiH Army commanders halted overland transports. 2417/

(c)  International reported events

1874. Members of a delegation of the Russian Parliament stated in Belgrade 
that the Security Council's imposition of tighter sanctions against Yugoslavia 
would be misguided. Yevgeny Ambartsumov, the Chairman of the Russian Supreme 
Soviet Committee on International Affairs and Foreign Economic Ties, abruptly 
ended his meeting with Serbian Radical Party leader Vojislav Šešelj after 
Šešelj called for Russia to "rise and show its support for Serbia". 2418/ 
 
1875. In a report to Secretary of State Christopher, US Senator Biden faulted 
the US for "confusion and inertia". He made eight recommendations, which 
included: providing NATO military escorts for UN relief flights; militarizing 
the UNPROFOR; forcibly removing Serbian heavy weapons; closing all embassies 
in Belgrade; and sending a UN preemptive force to Macedonia. 2419/

20.  20/4/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 74 shell impacts on the  
city. 2420/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Maršal Tito Street (near the city centre). Source(s): New York 
Times.

Description of Damage: Five shells struck at noon in a tight ring on Maršal 
Tito Street. Source(s): New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Surgeons at Koševo Hospital operated for 12 hours on dozens of 
casualties from exploding mortar, tank and anti-aircraft shells. Source(s): 
New York Times.

Narrative of Events: 

1876. In Sarajevo, where BiH and Serbian nationalist forces were observing a 
nationwide cease-fire, Serbian artillery again pounded civilian areas.  
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Surgeons at Koševo Hospital operated for 12 hours on dozens of casualties from 
exploding mortar, tank and anti-aircraft shells, including five that struck at 
noon in a tight ring on Maršal Tito Street, near the city centre. 2421/

(b)  Local reported events

1877. In Srebrenica, BiH Army forces prevented UN troops from removing the 
town's wounded civilians for fear that the evacuation would lower the morale 
of those still fighting. 2U422/ 
 

(c)  International reported events

1878. US President Clinton met with top aides to discuss options in BiH.  
Secretary of State Christopher told the Senate Foreign Relations Committee 
that "there may be better options" than potential air-strikes, which might 
force suspension of relief operations. 2423/

21.  21/4/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 36 shell impacts on the  
city. 2424/ The city was reported as relatively quiet throughout the day 
despite small-arms fire during the night. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1879. Sarajevo was relatively quiet throughout the day despite the small-arms 
fire during the night. 2425/

(b)  Local reported events

1880. Lord Owen, accompanied by Ambassadors Ahrens, Hall and Okun, met 
Croatian Defence Minister Šušak in Zagreb. Meetings were later held in 
Belgrade with Karadži�, General Mladi�, and Presidents Kosi� and  
Miloševi�. 2426/

1881. UN officials claimed to have successfully disarmed Srebrenica's 
defenders, though it was unclear how thorough such disarmament had actually 
been. The UN's Canadian contingent was to be responsible for protecting the 
"safe havens". While UNPROFOR said that it could use force to protect itself 
and civilians, officials in New York insisted that the Canadian force had no 
mandate to defend civilians. 2427/

(c)  International reported events

1882. French Foreign Minister Alain Juppé threatened to pull 4,000 French  



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 507

troops out of the former Yugoslavia if the arms embargo was lifted. He 
defended his country's stance by saying that arming the Bosnian Muslims "would 
tempt the Serbs, who are the best armed today, and the Croats, who have 
resumed their offensive in recent days, to liquidate the Muslim resistance 
before it gets better armed than it is at present". Juppé said that France was 
considering air attacks against the Serbs. 2428/

22.  22/4/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 39 shell impacts on the  
city. 2429/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1883. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1884. Bosnian Serb militants reportedly called the UN's disarmament of 
Srebrenica's defenders "a farce" and threatened to resume their attack. 2430/

(c)  International reported events

1885. Twelve top US State Department Balkan officials petitioned President 
Clinton to end what they called "Western capitulation to Serbian aggression". 
In addition, American UN Ambassador Albright sent the President a memo 
stressing the US "international responsibility" to act. She called for air 
strikes and the implementation of Security Council Resolution 770, which 
stipulated that "all necessary measures" should be taken to protect relief 
deliveries. 
 
1886. Croatian President Tudjman met separately with US President Bill Clinton 
and Secretary of State Christopher and was expected to have talks with Vice 
President Gore before leaving Washington, D.C..  2431/

23.  23/4/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 15 shell impacts on the  
city. 2432/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
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Sniping Activity: Heavy sniping was reported throughout the city. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1887. There was occasional shellfire and heavy sniping throughout  
Sarajevo. 2433/

(b)  Local reported events

1888. Meeting in Belgrade, Bosnian Serb leader Karadži� reportedly informed 
Lord Owen that if Serbian demands were not met, "then this plan is probably 
dead and we should start thinking about some better solution". 2434/

1889. A UN Security Council fact-finding team arrived in Zagreb. 2435/

(c)  International reported events

1890. US President Clinton defended his BiH policy at a news conference. He 
described "ethnic cleansing" as "the kind of inhumanity that the Holocaust 
took to the nth degree". He insisted on the need for multilateral action and 
said that he sympathized with France and Britain, who opposed a more forceful 
Western response because their troops were on the ground. Encouraged by recent 
consultations, Clinton contended, "We can reach agreement that goes beyond 
where we have been". He stressed the need for a "clearly defined objective" 
and added that the US should not become involved as a partisan in a  
war". 2436/

24.  24/4/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 92 shell impacts on the  
city. 2437/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1891. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1892. BiH President Alija Izetbegovi� stated that the United Nations must be 
ready to use force against the Serbs and lift the arms embargo against his 
country if an international peace plan were to fail. He was speaking to 
reporters after a meeting with a six member fact-finding delegation from the 
UN Security Council. A group of demonstrators waited outside the BiH  
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Presidency for the delegation to emerge. The leader of the delegation, 
Ambassador Diego Arria of Venezuela, shook hands with the protesters. The 
delegation was expected to leave Sarajevo from Kiseljak and Vitez in central 
BiH.  Arria said that the group would visit Srebrenica on Sunday and then 
return for a second meeting with Izetbegovi� in Sarajevo. The other members of 
the delegation were: Ambassador Terence O'Brien of New Zealand, Ambassador 
Andre Erdos of Hungary, French deputy UN representative Herve Ladsous, 
Pakistani deputy representative Sher Afghan Khan, and Russian deputy 
representative Vasily Sidorov. Sarajevo had remained fairly quiet throughout 
the meeting. 2438/

1893. Despite Lord Owen's new proposal to link Serbian enclaves with a 
demilitarized strip of land, Bosnian Serb leader Karadži� rejected the updated 
"anti-Serb" peace plan. Karadži� criticized the West for ignoring historic 
animosities and for trying to force peace upon the three parties. He asked, 
"Why are you pushing us together like a dog and a cat in the same box?" and 
insisted, "We can't live together". 
 
1894. Talks continued with the Bosnian Serb leaders Karadži�, Krajišnik and 
General Mladi�. In Zagreb, Lord Owen again met Croatian Defence Minister 
Šušak, and Bosnian Croat leader Boban. Presidents Izetbegovi� and Tudjman 
later joined the talks and signed a cease-fire agreement in Central BiH. 2439/

25.  25/4/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 194 shell impacts in the 
city. 2440/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: A report from the Government of BiH described the 
victimization suffered by the population of Sarajevo from the beginning of 
hostilities to date.  It stated that Sarajevo had been without electricity for 
288 days; without water for 256 days; without telephone service for 196 days; 
and without gas for 21 days.  It also stated that 2,564 apartments (3.68 per 
cent) of social housing were destroyed while 39,088 (56 per cent) were 
damaged.  Among private apartments, 7,760 (9.72 per cent) were completely 
destroyed, and 62,000 (78 per cent) were damaged.  Of the other buildings in 
the city, 23 per cent were seriously damaged, 64 per cent partially, and 10 
per cent only slightly. 2441/ The Government of BiH submitted another report 
detailing destruction due to shelling of medical buildings in Sarajevo since 
hostilities began in April 1992 to date.  It said that a total of 1,503 shells 
were launched against the State Hospital, Emergency, the Student Polyclinic, 
the Clinical Centre, Health Centres across the city, and the Republic 
Institute for the Preservation of Health. Shelling resulted in 699 direct hits 
and 804 indirect hits.  The majority of shells (1,100) were launched against 
the State Hospital.  It was report that this shelling had inflicted serious 
damage to both buildings and equipment:  48 per cent of the area of the 
buildings had been destroyed, and approximately 40 per cent of equipment.  In 
addition, the report stated that 26 health workers have been killed and 68 
wounded since the beginning of hostilities. 2442/ The report also included a 
description of damage inflicted on the Institute for Emergency Medical Help.  
The Institute was shelled from May 1992 to March 1993.  It had 56 shells 
launched against it, with 30 direct hits, inflicting damage on 49 per cent of 
the building.  Five health care workers were killed (two doctors, two medical 
technicians, and one driver), while 17 were wounded, two seriously. 2443/
Source(s): Government of BiH. 
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Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1895. No incidents reported. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1896. In a letter to the Bosnian Serb Assembly, Serbian President Miloševi�
and Yugoslav President Kosi� described the Vance-Owen Plan as "an honourable 
peace" that would ensure "equality and freedom".  2444/

1897. Bosnian Serb leader Karadži� said that his side might accept the Vance 
Owen Plan on conditional terms, "which would give us the right to implement it 
in accordance with the interests of the Serb nation". 2445/

(c)  International reported events

1898. Lord Owen held talks with UNPROFOR Commander General Wahlgren to discuss 
the implementation of the Vance-Owen Plan. 2446/

1899. At a meeting of EC foreign ministers, only Germany supported lifting the 
arms embargo. The EC nations emphasized their commitment to tougher sanctions, 
and they promised to double the number of sanctions monitors. 2447/

26.  26/4/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 32 shell impacts in the  
city. 2448/ In its weekly summary, UNPROFOR reported that the situation in the 
city remained extremely dangerous around the airport due to sniping activities 
and machine-gun fire.  Sarajevo received an average of 50 shell impacts per 
day. Sporadic shelling and small arms fire were reported throughout the week 
in all areas. 2449/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: In its weekly summary, UNPROFOR reported that the situation 
in Sarajevo remained extremely dangerous around the airport because of the 
sniping activities and machine-gun fire. 2450/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported four killed and 21 
wounded on this day, 2451/ and 40 dead and 205 wounded in the last week.  It 
also reported to date 8,657 killed, missing, or dead (of which 1,329 were 
children), 50,663 wounded (of which 13,204 were children) and 16,075 heavily 
wounded (of which 2,716 were children). 2452/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of 
Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1900. No incidents reported. 
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(b)  Local reported events

1901. The Bosnian Serbs, meeting in Bijeljina, rejected the Vance-Owen Plan by 
a vote of 77 to nothing.  2453/

1902. Lord Owen claimed that Vance-Owen was supported by the Yugoslav, 
Serbian, and Montenegrin Presidents. With today's rejection, however, he said 
that "confrontation [with the Bosnian Serbs] is now inevitable". Unless 
cooperation was forthcoming, he predicted military measures "within the 
context of the UN Charter" will need to be taken. 2454/

1903. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži� met with the UN Security Council 
delegation at the Belgrade airport. The delegation was also received by 
Croatian President Tudjman in Croatia. 2455/

(c)  International reported events

1904. A Chinese Foreign Ministry spokesman explained that China could not 
accept sanctions or military action in the former Yugoslavia. "We do not want 
the situation to deteriorate further", he said. 2456/

1905. US President Clinton signed an order to toughen UN sanctions and 
promised to articulate a "stronger [US] policy" in a few days. 2457/

27.  27/4/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 71 shell impacts on the  
city. 2458/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: An exploding tank shell killed three children. 2459/ The BiH 
Public Health Ministry reported two killed and 24 wounded on this day. 2460/
Source(s): New York Times; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1906. In Sarajevo, an exploding tank shell killed three children. 2461/

(b)  Local reported events

1907. A report on the situation in Sarajevo described the plight of the 
firefighters in the city. The firemen reportedly had no flak jackets and had 
refused BiH army protection on the basis that if they were surrounded by 
soldiers shooting back, it would only attract more fire on them. They also 
always used the inside stairs of burning buildings, because if they used those 
on the outside, they would easily be picked off by sniper fire.  It was 
reported that 90 per cent of the fires in Sarajevo were started by shelling or 
incendiary rounds. At the beginning of the war the Serbs reportedly took 50 
per cent of Sarajevo's fire fighting equipment, including trucks, hoses, 
radios, uniforms and boots. The brigade had tallied 1,250 fires since the 
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bombardments started. 2462/ 
 
(c)  International reported events

1908. Speaking in London, Lord Owen said that the US must deploy forces on the 
ground if it wanted its recommendations to carry any weight. Owen also spoke 
out against lifting the arms embargo, citing the "intolerable pressure" it 
would put "on the Russian Federation to supply arms to the Serbs". 2463/

1909. Russian President Yeltsin warned Serbs that they should not expect 
Russian support if they continued to reject Vance-Owen. Russian Foreign 
Minister Kozyrev appealed to Yugoslav leaders to stop supplying the Bosnian 
Serbs and described the plan as the only "realistic" solution. 2464/

28.  28/4/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 176 shell impacts on the 
city. 2465/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported seven killed and 31 
wounded on this day. 2466/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1910. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1911. Yugoslav President Kosi� stated that toughened sanctions could bring 
"permanent war" to the Balkans. 2467/

(c)  International reported events

1912. Meeting in Karachi, Pakistan, the Islamic Conference Organization agreed 
to provide BiH with $68 million in emergency aid. 2468/

1913. France threatened to withdraw its 5,500 soldiers from the former 
Yugoslavia if the UN did not clarify UNPROFOR's mandate. 2469/

29.  29/4/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 87 shell impacts on the  
city. 2470/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
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Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported one killed and 10 wounded 
on this day. 2471/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1914. Serb forces reportedly shelled Sarajevo with artillery. 2472/

(b)  Local reported events

1915. The Serbian Assembly appealed to deputies of the Assembly of the Serb 
Republic of BiH to reexamine information and outstanding issues and reconsider 
their decision on the Vance-Owen Plan, bearing in mind interests of the entire 
Serbian nation. The appeal was contained in a letter sent by Serbian Assembly 
Speaker Zoran Lili� to the Serb Republic Assembly Speaker Mom$ilo  
Krajišnik. 2473/

(c)  International reported events

1916. The UN announced that the three factions would meet in Athens during the 
weekend for continued negotiations. 2474/

1917. UNPROFOR spokesman Barry Frewer said that the 7,000-strong force in BiH 
would have to be strengthened if the UN Security Council declared Sarajevo and 
other towns "safe areas". 2475/

30.  30/4/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 114 shell impacts on the 
city. 2476/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Stup. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: BiH radio said seven children were killed in Serb shelling of 
residential areas of Sarajevo. 2477/ The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 
two killed and 28 wounded on this day. 2478/ Source(s): Reuters; BiH Ministry 
of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1918. Serb troops shelled Stup throughout the night. 2479/

1919. BiH radio said seven children were killed in Serb shelling of 
residential areas of Sarajevo. 2480/
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(b)  Local reported events

1920. Radovan Karadži�, the leader of the Bosnian Serbs, said that he hoped 
for a breakthrough at a weekend summit in Athens to help end the year of civil 
war. Karadži� said that he would not sign the peace plan in Greece but 
expected guarantees which would persuade the self-proclaimed Bosnian Serb 
Parliament to accept it at a special session on Wednesday. 2481/

1921. In its monthly operational report, UNPROFOR cited diplomatic discussions 
as taking on  more importance than military activities, with no change noticed 
in the operational situation. UNPROFOR also reported the failure of high level 
meetings and the discovery of ammunition in a convoy as adding to the current 
tension. UNPROFOR reported that its vehicles and UNHCR vehicles were very 
often directly fired upon and confirmed 655 cease-fire violations (406 from 
the Serbian side and 249 from the BiH side). With regard to utility repair 
missions, 55 had been performed, 49 completed and six canceled (four for 
safety reasons or no will from the parties and two for technical reasons). For 
the first time in months there was a decrease in the number of airport 
crossings to 10,000 attempts. 2482/

(c)  International reported events

1922. Cyrus Vance resigned as co-chairman of the Steering Committee of the 
International Conference on the former Yugoslavia. 2483/

N.  May 1993

1.  1/5/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 90 shell impacts on the  
city. 2484/ Tanjug reported a BiH mortar attack on Ilidža and other reports 
described shelling of the city. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters; Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Ilidža; the area near the city's Roman Catholic cathedral; the 
open air market in the Old Town; a building beside the open air market. 
Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Four people were killed and 10 wounded when a shell 
landed near the city's Roman Catholic cathedral. Source(s): Reuters; Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Four people were killed and 10 wounded when a shell landed near 
the city's Roman Catholic cathedral. The BiH Crisis Centre said that eight 
people were killed and 60 wounded in Sarajevo in the past 24 hours. 2485/ The 
BiH Public Health Ministry reported six killed and 42 wounded on this  
day. 2486/ Source(s): Reuters; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1923. The Yugoslav news agency Tanjug said that Muslim forces launched a 
mortar attack on the Serb-held Ilidža district of Sarajevo. 2487/

1924. Sarajevo radio said that four people were killed and 10 wounded when a 
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shell landed near the city's cathedral. 2488/  According to reports, many 
people were on the streets enjoying a warm spring day when a shell landed just 
in front of the Roman Catholic cathedral, built during the time of the Austro-
Hungarian empire, wounding passersby and vendors.  One of the wounded was an 
11 year-old boy who was hit by shrapnel. 2489/

1925. Another shell was reported to have hit the open air market in the Old 
Town.  Reports stated that one shell landed on the roof of a building beside 
the market apparently without causing casualties, while other shells landed 
nearby. 2490/

(b)  International reported events

1926. Mr. Stoltenberg assumed his responsibilities as co-chairman of the 
International Conference on the former Yugoslavia. 2491/

1927. The warring factions concluded their first session of peace talks in 
Athens, intended to head off Western military intervention in the Balkans.  A 
week ago, Slobodan Miloševi� and his ally, Momir Bulatovi� of  Montenegro, 
publicly broke ranks with their ethnic kin in BiH and told them that they 
should sign up for the entire Vance-Owen plan.  Radovan Karadži�, the Bosnian 
Serb leader, said peace could come "within two weeks" if minor modifications 
were made to the plan.  Both the Croatian leadership in BiH and the Muslim-led 
BiH Government had already accepted the plan.  Also attending the Athens 
meeting with Miloševi�, Bulatovi� and the three BiH leaders was President 
Franjo Tudjman of Croatia. 2492/

1928. President Clinton decided in principle yesterday to commit airpower to 
try to end the fighting in BiH.  Secretary of State Warren Christopher was 
sent to try to persuade European allies to go along with the strategy. 2493/

2.  2/5/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 33 shell impacts on the  
city. 2494/ The city was described as quieter after heavy shelling on 
Saturday. In its weekly summary, UNPROFOR reported that Sarajevo had been 
relatively quiet. An average of 91 rounds per day were recorded. Areas of 
concentration were Švabino Brdo, Rastovi, Zabrdje, Stup and Kobilja. Sniping 
activity was reported to have continued. The French Battalion reported that 
the fighting was intense on 27 April between Stup, Nedžari�i and Dobrinja. In 
addition, troop movement and ammunition resupply were noted near the Stup 
checkpoint. It was observed that a quantity of Serb heavy weapons were moved 
out of their previous locations to unknown destinations. 2495/ Source(s): 
UNPROFOR; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit:  Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: In its weekly summary, UNPROFOR reported that sniping 
activity had continued. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported nine killed and 47 
wounded on this day. 2496/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
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Narrative of Events: 

1929. Sarajevo was reported as quieter after heavy shelling on Saturday killed 
eight people. 2497/ However, following the news from Athens that Radovan 
Karadži� had supported the peace plan, the first shells were fired into the 
city from surrounding mountainsides at 7:45 p.m..  According to hospital 
sources, five people were killed. 2498/

(b)  International reported events

1930. In Athens, Radovan Karadži� conditionally endorsed the Vance-Owen Plan.  
Bosnian Serb hard-liners warned the world not to expect their parliament to 
automatically endorse the UN-sponsored peace plan signed in Athens Sunday by 
their leader.  Mom$ilo Krajišnik, President of the parliament which had twice 
rejected the plan dividing BiH into 10 ethnic cantons, told Bosnian Serb 
radio, "[t]his signature did not in any way mean actual acceptance of the 
agreement . . . I believe (it) must be reworked and cannot be accepted in the 
present form".  Serbian President Slobodan Miloševi� told Belgrade television 
later: "I am convinced the parliament will accept the plan". 2499/ The 
agreement reached in Greece still needed to be voted on by the Bosnian Serb 
parliament which was scheduled to met in special session on Wednesday. 2500/ 
 
1931. US President Clinton reminded optimists that "other agreements in this 
protracted war have raised hopes but not changed behavior". 2501/

1932. French Foreign Minister Juppé implicitly criticized US policy when he 
stated that, "there is a division of tasks which I don't think is acceptable, 
that of having some flying in aeroplanes and dropping bombs, and others, the 
Europeans, especially the French, on the ground. 2502/

3.  3/5/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 80 shell impacts on the  
city. 2503/ Serb gunners reportedly fired several shells into the city before 
dawn. It was also reported that they fired anti-aircraft guns into BiH 
positions. Some machine-gun and small-arms fire was also heard. Source(s): 
UNPROFOR; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: An unidentified apartment block in the city; BiH army positions 
in the city. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: An unidentified apartment block in the city was hit by 
Serb shellfire after dawn and was set afire. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Hospitals reported one dead and 15 wounded in the early  
evening. 2504/ The BiH Public Health Ministry reported eight killed and 32 
wounded on this day. 2505/ Source(s): Agence France Presse;  BiH Ministry of 
Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1933. Serb gunners on surrounding mountainsides fired several shells into 
Sarajevo shortly before dawn, setting an apartment block on fire. They also 
fired anti-aircraft guns at BiH army positions in the city.  Some machine-gun 
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and small-arms fire could also be heard. 2506/

1934. Tracer bullets could be seen through the dark and gunners of the BiH 
Army were returning fire. 2507/

(b)  International reported events

1935. Radovan Karadži�, in an interview with BBC radio, said he hoped his 
parliament would ratify the Vance-Owen plan.  "I do hope parliament will 
approve it, but if it does not I will offer my resignation and they will 
select another representative who is going to be more radical", he said. 2508/  
1936. Serbian Renewal Movement leader Draškovi� said that he doubted that the 
Bosnian Serb assembly would accept Vance-Owen. He said, "We should now ask 
ourselves why the plan was not signed on 26 April at the previous session of 
the Bosnian Serb Assembly, when such an action would have spared Serbia-
Montenegro from sanctions". 2509/

1937. Western officials stated that a NATO force of around 50,000 might be 
dispatched to BiH. For the first time, US President Clinton publicly declared 
that the US planned to contribute peacekeepers. Clinton added, however, that, 
"I would not make any such decisions without a further consultation with the 
Congress and discussing it directly with the American people". 
 

4.  4/5/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Occasional shelling was reported in the city 
and anti-aircraft and sniper fire could be heard. UNPROFOR recorded 37 shell 
impacts on the city. 2510/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported on this day. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Hospitals reported one civilian dead and several wounded. 2511/ 
The BiH Public Health Ministry reported two killed and 20 wounded on this  
day. 2512/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1938. Occasional shelling was reported in Sarajevo and anti-aircraft and 
sniper fire could be heard.  Hospitals reported one civilian dead and several 
wounded. 2513/

(b)  Local reported events

1939. UN commander, Lieutenant General Phillipe Morillon of France, threatened 
to use force to stop the bloodshed, a significant switch in UN strategy in the 
war.  Morillon declared that with the factional leaders having accepted the 
UN-sponsored peace plan, he regarded local commanders who tried to block it as 
"warlords and pirates" against whom UN troops might move militarily. 2514/
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(c)  International reported events

1940. US Administration officials said that, whatever the outcome of the 
Bosnian Serbs' vote, no immediate action in BiH was expected.  Secretary of 
State Warren Christopher, at a meeting in Paris, encountered more allied 
resistance to using military force in BiH. 2515/

1941. The Washington Post reported that NATO had drafted a plan for BiH with 
US Marines landing at key Adriatic ports and US Army paratroopers taking 
control of Sarajevo airport, followed quickly by deployment of roughly 12,000 
combat troops from the 1st Armoured Division based in Germany, according to US 
military sources. 2516/

1942. US television networks reported that the Pentagon was preparing for 
possible military intervention in BiH, and had already sent US Special Forces 
there to check out potential targets for air attacks. 2517/

5.  5/5/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy bombardment was reported in the city from 
11:00 a.m. until about 1:00 p.m.. UNPROFOR recorded 66 shell impacts on the 
city. 2518/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The area near the Presidency; the area near the Maršal Tito 
Barracks where the Ukrainian UNPROFOR battalion was quartered; the western 
edge of the city; the city centre. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The day's bombardment left a reported five people dead and 25 
wounded. 2519/ The BiH Public Health Ministry reported four killed and 13 
wounded on this day. 2520/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; BiH Ministry of 
Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1943. Sarajevo came under heavy bombardment from surrounding Serb gunners 
shortly after 11:00 a.m. until about 1:00 p.m.. 2521/ Several shells struck 
close to the Presidency and others near the Maršal Tito Barracks where the 
Ukrainian UN battalion was quartered.  Small arms fire could be heard near the 
Presidency, with pedestrians nearby running about.  Incoming shells could be 
heard exploding around the western end of the city before midday. 2522/ The 
attacks lasted several hours, dying down almost completely in the afternoon. 
All fatalities were caused by mortar shells, hospital authorities said, adding 
that one of the dead was a doctor from the city hospital who was shopping in 
the centre of town. 2523/ The bombardment left a reported five people dead and 
25 wounded. 2524/

(b)  Local reported events

1944. Members of the Bosnian Serb parliament met in Pale to decide whether to 
accept the Vance-Owen plan for BiH. 2525/

1945. Declaring that "reasons no longer exist for further assistance in money,  
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fuel, and raw materials", the Serbian Government suspended all but 
humanitarian aid to Bosnian Serbs. It blamed Bosnian Serb leaders for the 
"asphyxiation" of  Serbia's economy. Democratic Party leader Dragoljub Miunovi 
said that "Serbia will now become hostages of the Bosnian Serbs". Serbian 
Radical Party leader Šešelj pledged to continue supplying Bosnian Serb forces 
with assistance and volunteers. 2526/

1946. Canadian External Affairs Minister Barbara McDougall visited the city to 
meet with officials at the start of the "most intense bombardment of the 
capital for more than a month". 2527/

(c)  International reported events

1947. The New York Times quoted Western intelligence reports as estimating 
that the Bosnian Serbs had about 100 artillery pieces and a dozen tanks around 
Sarajevo. United Nations officials in Sarajevo said that the total was closer 
to 250.  According to the New York Times, the heaviest concentration of 
artillery in the BiH war was in and around Sarajevo.  "More than 100 Serbian 
heavy guns, and by some estimates, twice that, are nestled in the rugged 
terrain around the city and some would be prime targets for allied strikes", 
the Times stated. 2528/ 
 
1948. Russian President Yeltsin stated that Russian troops would join 
international peace-keeping operations in BiH if a settlement was reached. 
However, he did not endorse the US plan to intervene militarily if the peace 
process failed. 2529/

6.  6/5/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city came under the heaviest concentrated 
bombardment in days. For two hours, scores of artillery shells fell on the 
downtown and historic district, and tank rounds struck around the Holiday Inn. 
UNPROFOR recorded 36 shell impacts on the city. 2530/ Source(s): Washington 
Post; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The downtown area; the historic district; the area near the 
Holiday Inn; the road to the airport. Source(s): Washington Post.

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Officials at the Koševo Hospital said two people died and 17 were 
wounded in the day's shelling. 2531/ The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 
four killed and 25 wounded on this day. 2532/ Source(s): Washington Post;
UNPROFOR. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1949. Agence France Presse reported that around Sarajevo, Serb gun 
emplacements had been pinpointed by UN troops on the ground, but that UNPROFOR 
officers said that the guns were mobile and could be moved quickly. 2533/

1950. Agence France Presse speculated that the "lull" in shelling in Sarajevo 
was due to the fact that gunners used the opportunity to replenish their 
ammunition supplies and position themselves for a massive bombardment of 
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Sarajevo in the event of any western attack. 2534/

1951. As the Bosnian Serb assembly met, Sarajevo came under the heaviest 
concentrated bombardment in days.  For two hours, scores of artillery shells 
fell on the downtown and historic district, and tank rounds struck the area 
around the high-rise Holiday Inn on the road to the airport.  Officials at the 
Koševo Hospital said two people died and 17 were wounded in the  
shelling. 2535/

(b)  Local reported events

1952. An assembly of Bosnian Serb nationalist leaders sidestepped a decision 
on whether to accept the UN backed peace plan for the Republic, voting to put 
the plan to a referendum of the Serb population of BiH.  The 51 to two vote 
followed 16 hours of debate on the issue and represented rejection of a plea 
by Serbian President Slobodan Miloševi� for the assembly to ratify the peace 
plan and thus accept deployment in BiH of tens of thousands of peace-keeping 
troops from the United States, and other NATO countries and Russia.  The 
assembly never voted on the actual peace plan but only on the referendum.  
Yugoslav President Dobrica Kosi� declared that the assembly had made "the 
worst decision this nation has ever seen". 2536/

1953. The Governments of Serbia and federal Yugoslavia said that they would 
cut all but humanitarian aid to Bosnian Serbs, saying that they were angered 
by the Bosnian Serb parliament's rejection of the peace plan. 2537/

1954. UNICEF announced that the city's birth rate had fallen by two-thirds 
since the beginning of the siege.  Before the war, the birth rate was an 
annual 13.82 per thousand, and in April of 1993 was estimated to be 4.59 
births per thousand. 2538/

(c)  International reported events

1955. Under Resolution 824, the UN Security Council declared Sarajevo and five 
other BiH communities and their surroundings as "safe areas" to protect them 
from further armed attacks.  The Council called on Bosnian Serb military or 
paramilitary units to withdraw from those areas to a distance from which they 
would not constitute a threat to the security of the inhabitants of the towns. 
The rejection of the peace plan by the Bosnian Serb parliament threw UN 
officials and the Security Council off balance.  They had begun preparations 
for implementing the peace plan after expressing strong optimism that economic 
sanctions and threats of military actions would force its acceptance. 2539/

7.  7/5/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 47 shell impacts on the  
city. 2540/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The main bridge connecting Sarajevo to eastern BiH. Source(s): 
Washington Post.

Description of Damage: Six hundred pounds of explosives were used to blast a 
69 foot-wide gash into the main bridge connecting Sarajevo to eastern BiH. 
Source(s): Washington Post.
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Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported three killed and 14 
wounded on this day. 2541/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1956. A predawn explosion on the main bridge connecting Sarajevo to eastern 
BiH capped a difficult 24 hours.  The bridge was used by UN humanitarian 
convoys and military observers to travel into Serb-controlled territory and to 
the Muslim enclaves in the east.  A UN report said unidentified forces used 
about 600 pounds of explosives to blast a 69 foot-wide gash into the bridge, 
which spanned a creek.  The report said a road could be cut through the 
riverbed but the area had to be cleared of mines.  The bridge was in the 
territory generally controlled by the Serbs.  UN officers said that the Serbs 
were suspected of demolishing the overpass as a way of blocking more convoys 
of food and visits by military observers in eastern BiH. 2542/

8.  8/5/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 56 shell impacts on the  
city. 2543/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The airport area; the area near the airport building (six shells 
in the evening while negotiations were being held). Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported two killed and 20 wounded 
on this day. 2544/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1957. UN relief flights to the city were halted briefly after the airport was 
fired upon.  UN peace-keeping forces at the airport went on alert after the 
morning shooting, but gave an all-clear signal later and the airlift resumed 
at 2:00 p.m..  No casualties were reported. 2545/

1958. Six shells fell in the evening around the airport building where Bosnian 
Serb and BiH government army commanders were meeting for UN-mediated talks on 
the proposed demilitarization of the Muslim enclaves of Žepa and Goražde.  It 
was reported that the negotiators fled to shelters during the attack, 
returning after 30 minutes. 2546/

(b)  Local reported events

1959. BiH's Serb and Muslim military leaders met at the Sarajevo airport.  The 
two sides agreed to a nationwide cease-fire beginning Sunday. 2547/
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9.  9/5/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as generally quiet 
overnight and small-arms fire was reported through the streets most of the 
day. UN officials reported fighting around the airport as the cease-fire came 
into force at midday. The shelling abated thereafter. UNPROFOR recorded 42 
shell impacts on the city. 2548/ Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The UN Telecommunications Building (two shells). Source(s):  
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage:  Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported two killed and 12 wounded 
on this day.  It also reported 8,713 killed, missing, or dead (of which 1,348 
were children), and 51,002 wounded (of which 13,284 were children) in Sarajevo 
to date. 2549/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1960. BiH radio said that Sarajevo was generally quiet overnight but UN 
sources said that two shells hit the UN Telecommunications Building.  No one 
was reported hurt. 2550/

1961. Small-arms fire was reported through the streets much of the day. UN 
officials reported fighting around Sarajevo airport as the cease-fire came 
into force at midday.  The shelling abated and did not appear to represent a 
definitive breach of the truce. 2551/

(b)  Local reported events

1962. The latest cease-fire came into force at midday. 2552/

1963. Fierce fighting broke out in Mostar. 2553/

1964. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži� said he wanted President Clinton 
and other leaders to meet a Serb delegation that would explain why his 
parliament rejected the peace plan for BiH. 2554/

10.  10/5/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The cease-fire appeared to be generally holding 
around Sarajevo, with 12 artillery impacts recorded by UNPROFOR. 2555/ In its 
weekly summary, UNPROFOR reported that Sarajevo remained relatively quiet. An 
average of 56 rounds per day were recorded. Sniper activity continued at a 
high level. The destruction of the bridge south of the airport and the new 
Serb check points on the road to Vogoš�a were seen as potential restrictions 
of movement when entering the city. A by-pass was opened on 9 May. Aggressive 
Serb behaviour towards UNPROFOR was noted. 2556/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit:  Not specified 
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Description of Damage: A report from the Government of BiH stated that 193 
shells fell on Koševo Hospital complex, 11 on the Eye Clinic, and 26 on the 
Podhrastovi Clinic from 16 November 1992 to date. 2557/ Source(s): Government 
of BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: Sporadic sniping from the hills was reported on this date. 
In its weekly summary, UNPROFOR reported sniper activity continued at a high 
level. Source(s): Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1965. The cease-fire appeared to be generally holding around Sarajevo with 12 
artillery impacts recorded by UNPROFOR. 2558/ A single artillery shell fell 
on the city after midnight and the city centre was reported to be calm in the 
morning, apart from sporadic sniping from the hills. 2559/

(b)  Local reported events

1966. About 15 cargo aeroplanes carrying international humanitarian relief 
were scheduled to land at the airport in Sarajevo. 2560/

(c)  International reported events

1967. Western European governments rejected President Clinton's proposal to 
arm the BiH government and his threat to mount air strikes on BiH targets.  
The rejection, made at a meeting of European Community foreign ministers, 
underscored the sharp difference that existed between the US and Europe on 
policy in the Balkans.  President Clinton said that no American troops would 
go into BiH unless they were part of an international peace-keeping  
force. 2561/

11.  11/5/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as calm with scattered 
small arms and machine-gun fire overnight. UNPROFOR recorded 12 shell impacts 
on the city. 2562/ Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The area near Ilidža. Source(s): Tanjug. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: BiH radio said Serb forces had killed two Muslim soldiers and 
wounded three around the city. 2563/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1968. Sarajevo radio reported the city as calm. 2564/ There was, however, 
scattered small arms and machine-gun fire overnight. 2565/

1969. Belgrade-based Tanjug reported small arms fire and sporadic mortar 
shelling near the Serb-held Sarajevo district of Ilidža. 2566/
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(b)  Local reported events

1970. Serbian President Miloševi� urged Bosnian Serbs to cancel their 
referendum on Vance-Owen and instead come to Belgrade for a pan-Serbian 
convention. He stated, "Support for the Vance-Owen is the same as support for 
peace". 2567/

(c)  International reported events

1971. UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali stated that he would not recognize 
the results of the upcoming Bosnian Serb referendum of the Vance-Owen  
Plan. 2568/

12.  12/5/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: BiH radio reported scattered shelling and small 
arms fire in Sarajevo, with seven shells landing in the south-west part of the 
city. 2569/ UNPROFOR recorded three shell impacts on the city. 2570/
Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The south-west part of the city. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1972. No incidents reported. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1973. Bosnian Serb leader Karadži� stated that Serbian President Miloševi�
"has never interfered in our affairs, nor has he ever asked to decide on our 
behalf". He refuted Western claims that Miloševi� had unlimited influence on 
their decisions. 2571/

1974. Serbian Radical Pary leader Šešelj threatened to mount a missile attack 
against Italy, Croatia, Austria, and any other nation that aided the West in 
air-strikes against Bosnian Serbs. He warned, "We have FF-22 missiles which 
can reach your country, but we will not target military compounds because 
their defence is prepared. In case we are attacked, we will fire at your 
civilian targets". He also claimed that not even one-third of Bosnian Serb 
manpower had yet been utilized in the war, and vowed to retaliate against air-
strikes by attacking UN troops on the ground. 
 

13.  13/5/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as quiet. UNPROFOR 
recorded seven shell impacts on the city. 2572/ Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
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Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1975. Despite a general cease-fire theoretically in force in BiH, Sarajevo 
radio reported shelling in several locations in the Republic. In general, 
however, Sarajevo was said to be quiet. 2573/

(b)  Local reported events

1976. UNPROFOR reported that a bridge 15 kilometres north of Mostar had been 
blown up.  The destruction of the bridge, on the main road from Mostar to 
Sarajevo, was thought to seriously jeopardize the delivery of aid from the 
Adriatic coast to BiH, the UN sources added. 2574/

14.  14/5/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: There were reports that the cease-fire had 
generally held around Sarajevo and that thousands of people were out in the 
streets of the old city.  Only 10 shells were reported to have fallen in and 
around the city in the 48 hour period ending on Friday. According to UN 
military observers, this amount was the lowest toll in months. 2575/
Source(s): Washington Post.

Targets Hit: Dobrinja. Source(s): Reuters; Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: A report from the Association for Intercultural 
Activities and Heritage Rescue (AIASN) described damage done to the city's 
cultural/historic heritage.  Among the buildings and monuments that had been 
destroyed by shelling were: the Post Office Building, the Church of Saint 
Vinka, the Museum of the Winter Olympics 1984, the Red Cross building, the 
Oriental Institute (along with its collection of valuable Oriental manuscripts 
and documents), the collection of the Library of Sarajevo, and other smaller 
specialized libraries.  Those that had been damaged were: the Old Serbian 
Orthodox Church, and others, the City Museum and the World Museum (tombstones 
and rarities located around the museum, as well as certain collections had 
been either damaged or destroyed).  It also stated that many of the buildings 
and monuments of the historic old quarter, Baš$aršija, as well as all mosques 
in the city, including the most historic and beautiful Alipašin Mosque, and 
Magribija Mosque, had been either damaged or destroyed. 2576/ Source(s): 
Reuters; Government of BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Hospitals reported that mortar and sniper fire killed three and 
injured four. 2577/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1977. There were reports that the cease-fire had generally held around 
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Sarajevo and that thousands of people were out in the streets of the old city. 
Only 10 shells were reported to have fallen in and around the city in the past 
48 hours, according to UN military observers. This was the lowest toll in 
months.  "We are cautiously optimistic". said Commander Barry Frewer, chief 
spokesman of the UNPROFOR forces in the city. 2578/ Small-arms fire and one 
shell landing were reported in the Dobrinja district near the airport. 2579/

(b)  Local reported events

1978. At a meeting in Belgrade called by Serbian leaders and marked by insults 
and angry walkouts, three Serbian legislatures endorsed the Vance-Owen plan 
for BiH and urged the Bosnian Serbs to sign it.  But a boycott of the meeting 
by Serbs from both BiH and Croatia raised questions whether the endorsement 
would have any effect.  Bosnian Serb leaders, who had already rejected the 
plans three times, said that they would ignore the resolution and proceed with 
a referendum during the weekend which was expected to produce a resounding 
vote against the plan. 2580/

1979. After a warm day, the city plunged into darkness at night as a power 
outage cut all electricity.  An official of the city electrical company blamed 
Croat fighters north of the city. 2581/

(c)  International reported events

1980. US President Clinton endorsed the UN plan to place troops on the border 
between BiH and Serbia, but gave no sign that US troops would join the 
operation. 2582/

15.  15/5/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was reported as quiet overnight except 
for sporadic small arms fire around the Old Town and a single shell in the New 
Sarajevo district. UNPROFOR recorded 13 shell impacts on the city. 2583/
Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The New Sarajevo district. Source(s): Reuters; Government of BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: In a report from the Library of the City of Sarajevo, 
the findings of a colloquium called "The Destruction of the Cultural-
Historical and Natural Heritage of the Republic of Bosnia-Hercegovina 
1992/1993" held on 6 and 7 April 1993 were reported.  The report states that 
the University Library, Vije�nica (Town Hall) was assaulted by grenades a few 
times during the month of July 1992, and was completely destroyed, including 
all books, periodicals and equipment on 25 and 26 August 1992.  The Library of 
the City of Sarajevo lost 150,000 of its collection of 250,000 works.  The 
Cultural Centre Vratnik (Mustafe Dovadije 17), and the Cultural Centre Hrasno 
(Krndelja 30-b) were directly hit during the month of July 1992, and lost 
30,000 publications.  Libraries at the following addresses were damaged or 
destroyed between April and December 1992:  Radi�eva 7; V. Peri�a 1; Zrinjskog 
2; Djure Salaja 17; D. Bijedi�a 66; Žrtava Fašizma 1.  Also destroyed were the 
complete archives of the City of Sarajevo, and on 17 May 1992, the library of 
the Oriental Institute, containing over 222,000 documents from the 11th 
century.  Fifty-six junior high schools, and 43 high schools, containing an 
average of 10,000 books each, were for the most part turned into military 
barracks.  The books, according to the report, were most likely destroyed.  
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During the evacuation of the JNA, the Garrison Library was mined.  Many 
volumes, however, were removed to other cities before this occurred.  The 
library of the Maršal Tito barracks was shelled.  In all, the city had lost 
more than four million books. 2584/ Source(s): Reuters; Government of BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1981. Sarajevo was reported as quiet overnight except for sporadic small arms 
fire around the Old Town and a single shell reported in the New Sarajevo 
district. 2585/

(b)  Local reported events

1982. Tens of thousands of Bosnian Serbs voted in a two-day referendum on the 
international peace plan for BiH, and interviews with voters indicated strong 
opposition to the proposed division of the country among its three warring 
factions. In addition to being asked to pass judgment on the peace plan, the 
voters were asked to rule on whether the Bosnian Serb Republic, if preserved, 
should seek to join other states, raising the possibility of creating a 
"Greater Serbia" sought by Serb nationalists.  It was reported that the 
Bosnian Serb leadership, which controlled most local radio and other news 
media, had urged voters to reject the peace plan.  Polling stations in 
northern and eastern BiH all displayed maps showing how Serbs would be 
separated under the plan.  At each site, slogans on the walls called for a 
"no" vote. 2586/

16.  16/5/93 (Sunday) 
 
(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded two shell impacts on the 
city. 2587/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1983. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1984. Declaring the UN backed peace plan for BiH "dead" an hour after polls 
closed, Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži� said that the weekend referendum  
on the plan in Serb-held territory had ended a chance that his people would 
agree to live with BiH's Muslims and Croats in one state.  Karadži� told a  
press conference in Pale that the only way to end the 13-month-old BiH war 
would be through the creation of three separate states, each ruled by one of 
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the former Yugoslav Republic's three warring factions. 2588/  "Bosnia never 
existed, and it will never exist", he said. 
 

(c)  International reported events

1985. Russian Foreign Minister Kozyrev stated that the Vance-Owen Plan should 
be implemented with or without Bosnian Serb acceptance. "We don't have to wait 
until the last Bosnian fighter endorses" the plan, he contended, "we can put 
out the fire in the former Yugoslavia step by step". 
 

17.  17/5/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo radio said that the city was reported 
quiet after a noisy evening with scattered small arms and mortar fire across 
the city.  The radio reported that 14 shells hit the Mojmilo and Alipašino 
Polje district west of the city centre. 2589/ UNPROFOR recorded two shell 
impacts on the city. 2590/ In its weekly summary, UNPROFOR described the city 
as extremely quiet.  The cease-fire was relatively respected on both sides and 
for two of the last seven days there were no incoming rounds and only on 10 
May was the number of impacts registered as significant (56). An average of 
150 persons tried to cross the airport each day and at least one of them was 
reported killed during the attempts. One French officer was lightly wounded 
during the prevention of the runway crossings. People were reported to be on 
the streets of the city and some shops were open, although small arms and 
sniper fire remained active. The restriction of UNPROFOR movements was 
reported to have decreased considerably. 2591/ Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Mojmilo; Alipašino Polje. Source(s) Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported nine killed and 58 
wounded in Sarajevo last week.  It also reported to date 8,722 killed, 
missing, or dead (of which 1,351 were children), 51,060 wounded (of which 
13,300 were children), and 16,301 heavily wounded (of which 2,806 were 
children). 2592/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1986. Sarajevo radio said that the city was reported quiet after a noisy 
evening with scattered small arms and mortar fire across the city.  The radio 
said that 14 shells hit the Mojmilo and Alipašino Polje district west of the 
city centre. 2593/

(b)  Local reported events

1987. Bosnian Serb Army General Ratko Mladi� said that the Serb state in BiH 
was a reality and the world could do nothing about it.  Mladi� warned the West 
not to intervene with air strikes to force the Vance-Owen plan on the Serbs 
and threatened revenge if they did.  "If they bomb me; I'll bomb London", 
Mladi� said.  On the possibility of UN military intervention on the ground, he 
said; "They can get in but they would not know how to get out . . . whoever 
comes here would leave their bones here". 2594/
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1988. Bosnian Serb leader Karadži� called BiH General Mladi�'s threat of 
terror "idiotic and irresponsible" and said that he must be  
disciplined. 2595/

(c)  International reported events

1989. Deeming it fruitless to continue to discuss the Vance-Owen Plan, US 
officials refused to attend a Security Council foreign ministers' meeting on 
peace-keeping in BiH. Secretary of State Christopher believed that the 
overwhelming rejection of the plan created "new opportunities". He stated that 
he planned to establish a "strong consensus with our allies" on a new approach 
to the conflict. 2596/

1990. Lord Owen greeted the veto of the Vance-Owen Plan with what he described 
as "consternation". He appealed to Western nations to avoid the "temptation" 
to respond "with bombs", and he urged them to instead stick with the "process 
of negotiation". 2597/

18.  18/5/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 22 shell impacts on the  
city. 2598/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1991. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

1992. Serbian President Miloševi� met with Russian Foreign Minister Andrey 
Kozyrev in Belgrade. 2599/

1993. Initial results from 15 of the 83 voting districts indicated that about 
98 per cent of those casting ballots supported establishment of an autonomous 
Serb state, and 99 per cent opposed the UN peace plan which would cut Serb 
control of BiH from 70 per cent to 42 per cent. 2600/

1994. In interviews, Radovan Karadži� and his top military commander, Ratko 
Mladi�, declared that Serb-held territory in BiH must be contiguous and that 
at most they would accept a confederation of their self-proclaimed Bosnian 
Serb republic with political entities led by the other two factions in the 
war.  The Serb leaders said that the only way peace would come to BiH was if 
all three factions would separate in a massive population transfer. 2601/

1995. A report from the Professional Fire Brigade of the City of Sarajevo 
described the material and human losses it had suffered during the siege of 
the city.  At the outset of hostilities four stations were occupied by enemy  
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forces:  the stations Vogoš�a and the Airport of Sarajevo, and the sub-
stations Ilijaš and Pale.  The equipment from the Airport of Sarajevo was 
seized by "Uetniks", it said, and the building itself was put under the 
control of UNPROFOR.  It stated that the brigade was down to 65 per cent of 
its capacity, servicing the city from the stations Vratnik, Bjelave, Novo 
Sarajevo, and Alipašin Most.  Both buildings and equipment were subject to 
shelling, even during rescue operations, and the extinguishing of fires.  
During such action, 11 firefighters were killed and 38 either lightly or 
seriously wounded.  The material losses due to this shelling had been great, 
it said. 2602/

(c)  International Reported Events 
 
1996. Russian Foreign Minister Kozyrev released a four-point plan to bring 
peace to BiH.  He proposed creating a war crimes court, sealing the border 
between Serbia and BiH, fully imposing UN sanctions, and creating safe  
havens. 2603/

1997. US Secretary of State Christopher told the House Foreign Affairs 
Committee that the war in BiH was essentially a "European problem". 2604/

19.  19/5/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 12 shell impacts on the  
city. 2605/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The Ukrainian Battalion (seven mortar rounds). 2606/ Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: A civilian couple was shot and killed while attempting to leave 
the city along the north bank of the Miljacka river.  Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

1998. A Serb man and a Muslim woman were shot and killed while trying to 
escape from the city.  Boško Brki� and Admira Ismi�, both 25 years old, who 
had dated since high school, set off for Serbia after having negotiated 
permission with local commanders on both sides to cross battle lines to leave 
the city.  They walked 500 yards along the north bank of the Miljacka river in 
plain sight of both government and Serb soldiers.  As they approached the 
Vrbana bridge and Serb-held territory, they were shot and killed.  Both sides 
denied responsibility. 2607/

(b)  Local reported events

1999. In a meeting at what used to be a ski resort in the Jahorina Mountains, 
the Serbs' election commission proclaimed that 96 per cent of the voters in 
Serb-held BiH territory cast ballots against the UN-backed Vance-Owen peace 
plan and in favour of creation of an independent Serb state in BiH. 2608/
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(c)  International reported events

2000. After talks mediated by Owen and Stoltenberg, Croatian President Tudjman 
and BiH President Izetbegovi� reportedly agreed to begin implementing Vance-
Owen in the regions under their control. Bosnian Serb leader Boban said that 
this was "nothing new", but just a restatement of old accords. Not long 
afterwards, Muslim-Croat fighting erupted in Vitez. 2609/

20.  20/5/93 (Thursday) 
 
(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Clashes broke out after several weeks of 
relative calm. Reports said that Serbian gunners positioned in the Grbavica 
district traded artillery rounds with BiH troops defending the downtown area. 
More than 20 shells reportedly hit Grbavica shortly before noon.  UNPROFOR 
recorded 51 shell impacts on the city. 2610/ Source(s): United Press 
International; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Grbavica (more than 20 shells); downtown Sarajevo. Source(s): 
United Press International; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Medical officials said that mortar shells which landed in the 
centre of the city in the morning left one person dead and four injured, 
including one child. 2611/ Later reports claimed that at least four people 
were killed during the day. 2612/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2001. Clashes broke out in Sarajevo after several weeks of relative calm, as 
fighting between Muslim-led BiH army and Croatian paramilitary forces in 
central BiH calmed down. 2613/

2002. Serbian gunners positioned in the Sarajevo district of Grbavica traded 
artillery rounds with BiH troops defending the downtown area of the city, news 
reports said.  More than 20 mortar shells landed in Serb-held Grbavica shortly 
before noon, said a statement by Bosnian Serb military command, which added 
that the alleged BiH offensive was unprovoked from the Serbian side.  But 
Sarajevo radio said that the Serb gunners first fired on Sarajevo from the 
surrounding hilltop positions.  Neither source revealed the number of 
casualties. 2614/

(b)  Local reported events

2003. An investigation on childhood trauma by two psychologists in Sarajevo 
stated that 92 per cent of the children thought they could have been killed at 
some time. One child in two (48 per cent) had seen a member of their family 
hurt or their house occupied, 72 per cent had to leave their village or town 
and 89 per cent had been homeless.  One in four (24 per cent) had also tried 
to help a dying person and three out of four had seen war wounds. It was 
reported that at the time, there were 65,000 to 80,000 children living in 
Sarajevo. The report highlighted the grave danger to the children's mental 
health. 2615/
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(c)  International reported events

2004. Russian Foreign Minister Kozyrev met with Secretary of State Christopher 
in Washington and predicted that a joint approach would produce "positive 
results". 2616/

2005. Representatives from Bulgaria, Hungary, and Romania reached agreement 
with the WEU to tighten the blockade on Yugoslavia. 2617/

21.  21/5/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 14 shell impacts on the  
city. 2618/ The shelling in Serb and Muslim areas on Thursday and Friday were  
described by UN officials as the worst since the 8 May truce. Source(s): 
UNPROFOR; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire reported in casualty account below. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Radio Sarajevo reported that artillery and sniper fire killed 
three people and wounded seven in the city on this day. 2619/ A later report 
stated that four people were killed and more than 30 wounded, (eight of whom 
were children). 2620/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2006. The shelling of Serb and Muslim areas of the city on Thursday and Friday 
was described by UN officials as the worst since the two warring sides signed 
a truce on 8 May. 2621/

(b)  Local reported events

2007. Yugoslavia refused to accept the deployment of UN monitors to enforce a 
blockade on its borders with BiH.  Yugoslavia's rejection came ahead of a UN 
Security Council decision to send 500 inspectors to Serbia to ensure it kept 
its promise to cut off supplies to Bosnian Serbs.  "They (UN monitors) do not 
solve the problem and they endanger our sovereignty and offend the dignity of 
our state", Yugoslavia's President Dobrica Kosi� said. 2622/

2008. Reuters wrote that  
 

"[s]pring and a cease-fire have brought new life to Sarajevo after 
months of death and destruction. Vegetable gardens are sprouting on 
balconies and vacant lots across the city.  Children, pale from months 
of confinement, play outside under parents' watchful eyes.  Lovers 
stroll hand-in-hand down streets kept clean by Serb sniper fire for most 
of the past year . . . having survived 13 months of siege warfare and a 
winter without electricity, running water and telephone, the people of 
Sarajevo are anxious to get on with their lives". 2623/
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(c)  International reported events

2009. US President Clinton described safe havens as "shooting galleries". 
Skeptical of the new plan under discussion, he said, "I don't want to see the 
United States get in a position where we're recreating Northern Ireland, 
Lebanon, or Cyprus or anything else". A senior US official revealed that 
Secretary of State Christopher had dropped his opposition to safe havens, as 
long as they were temporary. 2624/

22.  22/5/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Bosnian Serb forces reportedly hit the city 
with artillery fire on the first anniversary of BiH's admission to the United 
Nations.  In seven hours, there were reports that 43 mortar and artillery 
rounds fell in Muslim areas and 62 artillery and mortar rounds hit the Serb-
held areas. UNPROFOR recorded 128 shell impacts on the city. 2625/ Source(s): 
United Press International; Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit:  Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: UN military observers said that six people were killed and 14 
were wounded in the Serb-held Sarajevo districts of Grbavica and Ilidža.  
Sarajevo radio said that nine people were killed and 103 wounded in BiH-held 
areas. 2626/ The casualty toll was the heaviest in the city since the UN-
brokered cease-fire between BiH and Serb forces on 8 May. 2627/ Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2010. Bosnian Serb forces hit the city with artillery fire, killing at least 
nine persons and wounding more than 100 civilians, one of them a top 
government official.  Serbian forces and BiH government troops blamed each 
other for beginning the artillery duel shortly before noon.  Hospital 
officials said nine people were killed and another 103 were wounded, about 60 
of them seriously according to radio reports monitored in Belgrade.  In 
Sarajevo, Barry Frewer, a spokesman for UNPROFOR confirmed that Bosnian Serbs 
and Government troops traded artillery rounds.  Zlatko Lagumdžija, a Deputy 
Prime Minister of the BiH government was wounded and underwent surgery in a 
Sarajevo hospital.  Later he was recovering and off the danger list.  Bosnian 
Serbs fired 82 millimetre and 120 millimetre mortars and howitzers from hills 
overlooking the city, said Sarajevo radio. 2628/

2011. In seven hours of shelling in the Sarajevo area, 43 mortar and artillery 
rounds fell in Muslim territory and 62 mortar and artillery shells hit Serb-
held districts.  "We're seeing dead and wounded on both sides.  We can't tell 
you who started it and we can't tell you why", said Barry Frewer.  "This was 
the worst day of the war in many, many weeks", said Faris Goran Kapetanovi�, a
surgeon at the Koševo hospital, where so many casualties arrived they had to 
line up in the corridors. 2629/
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(b)  Local reported events

2012. The day marked the first anniversary of BiH's admission to the United 
Nations. 2630/

(c)  International reported events

2013. The United States offered air power to protect international forces that 
would be sent to safeguard Muslim civilians under the United Nations plan to 
establish safe havens in BiH.  A British official discussing the safe haven 
plan said that foreign powers had reached a tentative division of labour, 
under which Canadian troops would remain in Srebrenica, British troops would 
be deployed to Tuzla, French troops would be responsible for Sarajevo and 
Biha� and Ukrainian troops would protect Žepa. 2631/

23.  23/5/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Small arms and machine-gun fire was heard 
throughout the night. Shelling of the city centre was reported during the day. 
UNPROFOR recorded 26 shell impacts on the city. 2632/ Source(s): Reuters; 
UNPROFOR; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Targets Hit: The Holiday Inn (1:00 a.m.). Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported shelling in the city 
centre on Sunday.  Nine people were killed and 105 wounded on this day.  It 
also reported 26 killed and 190 wounded in the last week.  To date, 8,748 
people were reported as killed, missing, or dead (of which 1,360 were 
children), and 67,616 as wounded (of which 16,186 were children).  Because of 
water and electricity shortages and difficulties with waste disposal, the city 
was in danger of various epidemics.  There were 120 cases of enterocolitis 
acuta registered in one part of Sarajevo in the last week. 2633/ Source(s): 
BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2014. Small arms and machine-gun fire sounded throughout the night.  Sarajevo 
radio reported that a shell landed near the Holiday Inn hotel used by 
journalists at around 1:00 a.m..  There were no reports of resumed artillery 
fire. 2634/

(b)  Local reported events

2015. BiH President Alija Izetbegovi� rejected the US-European effort to 
contain the war, accusing the West of abandoning his people and plotting to 
herd them onto "reservations".  Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži� hailed 
the initiative and praised President Clinton, referring to him as "a sage man 
to reject the counsel of hawks who wanted to pull him into a Balkan...war".  
In a statement read in Sarajevo, Izetbegovi� criticized Western leaders for 
their role in what he called an "absolutely unacceptable plan". 2635/
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24.  24/5/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR recorded 13 shell impacts on the  
city. 2636/ In its weekly summary, UNPROFOR reported the beginning of the week 
as fairly quiet. The situation turned worse later in the week, but the cease-
fire agreement generally continued to be respected. A total of 73 cease-fire 
violations were observed from the Serb side and 26 from the BiH side. Some of 
the cease-fire violations were directed against the Ukrainian Battalion, where 
seven mortar rounds were impacted on 19 May. The number of impacts peaked on 
22 May with 128. Attempts to cross the airfield continued; one civilian was 
killed and eight were wounded. There were three incidents of restriction of 
movement of UNPROFOR during the week and strong controls over humanitarian 
convoys were observed at Butmir and Kasindolska. There were indications of 
possible movements of Bosnian Serb artillery and the reinforcement of troops 
around Sarajevo. Three new check points had been established between Vogoš�a
and Rajlovac. 2637/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported seven killed and 17 
wounded on this day. 2638/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2016. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

2017. Military representatives of Bosnian Muslim, Serb and Croat forces failed 
to agree on the size of Sarajevo's future safe zone in talks at the airport.  
A military official with UNPROFOR which organized the talks said that the BiH 
army wanted the limit of the zone extended 20 kilometres (12.5 miles) beyond 
the present front lines, while the Serbs, who were supposed to withdraw their 
heavy artillery, wanted to maintain the status quo.  The meeting was planned 
to organize a "summit" meeting between the military chiefs of the warring 
sides, to be held at Sarajevo airport Tuesday.  Sarajevo was one of six safe 
zones declared by the UN Security Council at the beginning of May. 2639/

(c)  International reported events

2018. French Foreign Minister Juppé said that peacekeepers must be endowed 
with the power to retaliate against attacks on safe havens. He added that UN 
forces must be prepared to undertake air-strikes to protect the Bosnian 
Muslims. They are not to be "mere spectators", he said, but "protagonists" who 
are authorized by a UN draft resolution to "deter attacks, to monitor the 
cease-fire, to secure the withdrawal of forces, to occupy some key points on 
the ground", and "to participate in delivering humanitarian relief to the 
population". 2640/
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25.  25/5/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Mortar and tank fire were reported in Grbavica 
and around the Presidency, but the situation was otherwise reported as "very 
quiet". UNPROFOR recorded 19 shell impacts on the city. 2641/ Source(s): 
Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Grbavica; the area near the Presidency. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported two killed and 18 wounded 
on this day. 2642/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2019. UNPROFOR spokesman Barry Frewer reported mortar and tank fire in the 
Serb-held neighbourhood of Grbavica in Sarajevo and around the President's 
office, but said that the situation had been otherwise "very quiet". 2643/

(b)  Local reported events

2020. Serbian President Miloševi� told Russian Deputy Foreign Minister Churkin 
that there was "no need" for international monitors on the border between BiH 
and Serbia. 2644/

2021. Bosnian Serb soldiers retrieved the bodies of a slain couple from a "no 
man's land" early in the day.  The couple, a Serb man and a Muslim woman (both 
age 25) were shot and killed last Wednesday trying to escape Sarajevo for 
Serbia. In the interim, their bodies lay rotting in the street while the two 
sides argued over who had the rights to recover them.  A six-man Serb 
"commando team" reportedly resolved the dispute by braving Muslim sniper fire 
from three directions. The corpses were taken to Serb-held Lukavica where 
preparations were made for their burial. 2645/

(c)  International reported events

2022. United Nations Security Council Resolution 827 was passed, establishing 
a war crimes tribunal. 2646/

2023. NATO defence ministers convened in Brussels to discuss the possible 
deployment of NATO troops to protect the Muslim "safe havens".  In what was 
described as a "free-swinging" session, German and Turkish representatives 
openly criticized the plan. German Defence Minister Volker Ruehe, declared, 
"The expulsion of the Bosnian Muslims must not be allowed to last and must not 
be sanctioned by drawing new borders". One senior US official remarked, "I'm 
not even sure `safe haven' is the right phrase. Safe havens conjure something 
we may not be providing here". 2647/
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26.  26/5/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported 174 shell impacts on the 
city. 2648/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniping was reported in the city (see casualty report 
below).  
 
Casualties: BiH radio said that one person was killed and one wounded by 
sniper fire and shelling of the city. 2649/ The BiH Public Health Ministry 
reported 11 wounded.  It reported no deaths on this day. 2650/

Narrative of Events: 

2024. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

2025.  UN mediator Thorvald Stoltenberg visited the city to push the draft 
plan providing for deployment of international military forces to guard 
Muslims in six "safe havens" in BiH.  President Alija Izetbegovi� told him 
that the BiH Government would not accept the proposal under current conditions 
unless the UN set a deadline for Serbian forces to return BiH territory they 
had captured.  President Izetbegovi� also told the negotiator that the 
Government would reject the plan unless the UN clearly indicated that it would 
intervene militarily if the Serbs continued to attack and would guarantee that 
aid reached the besieged enclaves. 2651/

(c)  International reported events

2026. After a two-day session, NATO defence ministers were unable to issue a 
joint communique in support of the Washington Accord. Although Secretary of 
Defense Aspin described "a general receptivity to the joint action plan as a 
first step to stopping the killing", NATO appeared to be divided. 2652/ 
 

27.  27/5/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Intermittent shell fire was reported during the 
day, mainly on the Old Town. Several shells landed in New Sarajevo during the 
night after heavy artillery duels on the outskirts Wednesday subsided in the 
evening. Serb anti-aircraft gunfire was reported throughout the night around 
Vogoš�a and BiH mortar attacks were reported in Hadži�i and Ilidža. UNPROFOR 
recorded eight shell impacts on the city. 2653/ Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Old Town area; the New Sarajevo district; Vogoš�a; Hadži�i; 
Ilidža. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: One woman was killed and seven children were reportedly 
injured in BiH shelling on Hadži�i. Source(s): Reuters. 
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Sniping Activity: Sniping was reported on this day. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: One woman was killed and seven children were reportedly injured 
in BiH shelling on Hadži�i. The BiH Public Health Ministry reported one killed 
and eight wounded on this day. 2654/ Source(s): Reuters; BiH Ministry of 
Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2027. One person was killed as shells fell intermittently during the day, 
mainly on the Old Town in the east. There was also sniping reported. 2655/
Several shells landed in the New Sarajevo district during the night after 
heavy artillery duels on the city's outskirts Wednesday subsided in the 
evening.  Radio Sarajevo said that Serbs fired anti-aircraft guns around 
Vogoš�a throughout the night. 2656/ Tanjug reported that Bosnian Serbs said 
that a woman was killed and seven children were wounded in Muslim mortar 
attacks in Serb-held Hadži�i, south-west of Sarajevo, and that they launched 
assaults on the Ilidža suburb. 2657/

(b)  Local reported events

2028. Three hundred forty-nine Macedonian citizens were evacuated from 
Sarajevo in one of the rare opportunities for the population to leave the 
city.  Slovenians were evacuated last November, and other groups, including 
Jews, had been allowed to leave.  Four people were taken off buses, however, 
before they left when BiH police said their papers were not in order. 2658/

(c)  International reported events

2029. The plan for creating guarded Muslim safe havens in BiH approved by the 
United States, Russia, Britain, France and Spain last weekend was skeptically 
received by other Security Council members and appeared to lack the nine votes 
needed for adoption by its 15 members.  As a result, Secretary-General 
Boutros-Ghali proposed reconvening the London peace conference on  
Yugoslavia. 2659/

28.  28/5/93 (Friday) 
 
(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: An UNPROFOR spokesman said that from 9:00 p.m. 
Thursday until 1:00 a.m. Friday, local Serb commanders reported 60 mortar 
shells falling on their positions.  UN military observers then reported that 
from 4:40 to 7:20 a.m., 67 mortar rounds and 26 artillery shells fell in 
central Sarajevo, near the Presidency building. There was also anti-aircraft 
machine-gun fire reported. 2660/ Fierce fighting reportedly continued around 
the clock between Serbian and BiH forces after an overnight attack by the BiH 
army on the Serb-held road between the airport and Pale. Fighting reportedly 
flared up all day along the front line on Mount Trebevi�. Sarajevo radio 
reported that Serb forces attacked BiH positions along the Trebevi� front and 
that a BiH army counter-attack routed the Serb forces from several gun 
positions but touched off Serb shelling of the downtown area. UNPROFOR 
reported 190 shell impacts on the city. 2661/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
New York Times; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The area near the Holiday Inn (including a nearby apartment 
building); the area near the Presidency building (26 shells); the downtown 
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area; unidentified Serbian positions; Mount Trebevi�. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse; New York Times.

Description of Damage: Two Serbian tank shells struck the Holiday Inn and 
started small fires on two floors. Source(s): Agence France Presse; New York 
Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported six killed and 14 wounded 
on this day. 2662/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2030. Several shells fell within minutes of each other at midday around the 
Holiday Inn in central Sarajevo.  The increased shelling in Sarajevo followed 
several days of relative calm.  An UNPROFOR spokesman said that from 9:00 p.m. 
Thursday until 1:00 a.m. Friday, local Serb commanders reported 60 mortar 
shells falling on their positions.  UN military observers then reported that 
from 4:40 to 7:20 a.m., 67 mortar rounds and 26 artillery shells fell in 
central Sarajevo, near the Presidency building.  There was also anti-aircraft 
machine-gun fire reported. 2663/

2031. Fierce fighting continued around the city between Serbian militiamen and 
BiH Army forces after an overnight attack by the BiH Army on the Serb-held 
road between the airport and the Serbian mountain stronghold at Pale.  
Fighting flared up all day along the front line on Mount Trebevi�, just above 
the city's old quarter, where brush fires burned into the evening and 
artillery and small-arms fire erupted around the city.  Two Serbian tank 
shells struck the Holiday Inn, starting small fires on two floors, and another 
shell exploded into a nearby apartment building.  Sarajevo radio reported that 
Serbian militiamen attacked BiH positions along the Trebevi� front and that a 
BiH Army counter-attack routed the Serbs from several gun positions but 
touched off Serbian shelling of Sarajevo's downtown area. 2664/

(b)  Local Reported Events 
 
2032. The commanders of the BiH Army and the main Croatian militia met and 
agreed in principle to transform Sarajevo into a safe area whose outer edge 
would be defined by the then present war front.  The commander of the Serbian 
forces attacking the BiH capital, General Ratko Mladi�, did not attend, 
telling UN officials at the last minute that he had "more pressing matters to 
attend to".  But General Phillipe Morillon indicated that Serbian militia 
negotiators had agreed to the demilitarization agreement.  Under the 
agreement, Serbian forces would be required to place their medium and heavy 
artillery under UN supervision or withdraw it out of range of the city.  
Sarajevo's BiH forces would be required to place their artillery in the city 
under UN supervision.  The BiH commander, Sefer Halilovi�, and the Croatian 
militia leader, Milivoj Petkovi�, said that they would sign the agreement in 
principle in the town of Konjic in an effort to ease tensions between the BiH 
Army and Croatian forces. 2665/

(c)  International reported events

2033. UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali submitted a report to the Security 
Council criticizing the new Washington Accord. Without the assent of the 
warring parties, he said, implementation would be impossible. He also faulted 
the plan for "legitimizing ethnic cleansing" and complained that it lacked any 
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"connection to an overall political solution". 2666/

29.  29/5/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was shelled overnight and sporadic gun 
and sniper fire continued. Shelling early in the morning was concentrated on 
Stup and Dobrinja in the west and the Old Town in the east. Tank and machine-
gun fire reportedly erupted near the Vrbana bridge late in the day and two 
fires burned in the district. Sarajevo Radio said that both sides continued 
firing at each other late in the evening. UNPROFOR reported 210 shell impacts 
on the city. 2667/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Stup; Dobrinja; the Old Town; the Vrbana bridge. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire continued in the city. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported three killed and 15 
wounded on this day. 2668/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2034. Sarajevo was shelled overnight and sporadic gun and sniper fire 
continued Saturday. Radio Sarajevo reported that fires were burning on 
Trebevi� hill just south of Sarajevo overnight after a day of fighting, which 
the BiH army said involved a BiH counter-attack which set houses ablaze. The 
shelling early in the morning in  Sarajevo was concentrated on the suburbs of 
Stup and Dobrinja in the west and the Old Town in the east. 2669/

2035. Tank and machine-gun fire erupted near Sarajevo's Vrbana bridge late in 
the day and two fires burned in the district. Sarajevo Radio said that both 
sides continued firing at each other late into the evening, and that at least 
seven people in the Government areas were wounded. 2670/

(b)  Local reported events

2036. A Bosnian Serb army commander, General Stanislav Gali�, issued a protest 
to UNPROFOR, accusing the Muslims and Croats of provoking the Serbs into 
responding and then blaming them for shelling Sarajevo.  "Due to a total media 
blockade of Serb positions around Sarajevo by major foreign television and 
radio companies, the two other sides can impose any scenario they like and 
show the Serbs in a bad light", he said. 2671/

30.  30/5/93 (Sunday) 
 
(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: After a night of shelling, machine-gun and 
anti-aircraft fire erupted at 4:30 a.m. along the front-line running south 
from the Parliament building to the Jewish cemetery and east along Mount 
Trebevi�. Each side accused the other of initiating the morning's attack.  
Although UN officials refused to speculate about who started the fighting, 
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their monitors registered 300 Serbian shells exploding on BiH-controlled 
central Sarajevo and only three BiH shells striking Serbian-held 
neighbourhoods in a 17 hour period, from 4:00 p.m. Saturday through 9:00 a.m. 
on Sunday. 2672/ The New York Times reported that the sound of artillery fire 
demonstated that Government troops had fired more shells than  
indicated. 2673/ Reports the next day by UNPROFOR described the barrage as one 
of the worst since the outbreak of the war and said that 1,467 howitzer, 
cannon and mortar shells were fired by Bosnian Serbs in the 24 hour period 
that ended Monday morning. 2674/ Another report stated that UNPROFOR recorded 
997 mortar or artillery rounds on Government-held positions in Sarajevo 
between dawn and mid-afternoon Sunday. 2675/ UNPROFOR recorded 1,467 shell 
impacts on the city. 2676/ Source(s): New York Times; United Press 
International; Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The area near the Holiday Inn; the main hospital; the Presidency. 
Source(s): New York Times.

Description of Damage: At least two dozen howitzer and tank shells struck the 
grounds near the Holiday Inn and sent shrapnel through several windows. Mortar 
and howitzer shells and rocket-propelled grenades also struck the area of the 
main hospital and the Presidency, littering the streets with rubble and glass. 
Source(s): New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: It was initially reported that at least 20 people were killed and 
more than 150 were wounded during this fighting. 2677/ A doctor from the 
state hospital, who asked to be identified only as Goran, said that unlike on 
ordinary days, his hospital was getting patients from all over Sarajevo 
instead of just the west-to-central part. 2678/ Later reports from the two 
main hospitals reported a total of 25 dead and 164 wounded. Officials at 
Koševo Hospital said that dead and wounded were brought in up to 11:00 p.m..  
Only three of the 25 dead were reported to be soldiers. 2679/ The BiH Public 
Health Ministry reported 22 killed and 138 wounded on this day.  It also 
reported to date 8,789 killed, missing, or dead (of which 1,374 were 
children), 51,471 wounded (of which 13,410 were children), and 16,466 heavily 
wounded (of which 2,871 were children). 2680/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2037. After a night of shelling, machine-gun and anti-aircraft fire erupted in 
Sarajevo at 4:30 a.m. along the front line running south from the gutted 
Parliament building to the Jewish cemetery and east along Mount Trebevi�. It 
was reported that the well-entrenched forces did not appear to have yielded 
ground except in the Zlatište neighbourhood on Mount Trebevi�. There, BiH 
Government forces said, they overran a Serbian gun emplacement, destroyed two 
tanks and cut a road from the Serbs' stronghold at Pale to Lukavica, their 
main military base near Sarajevo, and Ilidža, the Serb-held suburb. 2681/

2038. Brush fires burned throughout the day on Mount Trebevi�. There, Serbian 
forces held the high ground and the BiH forces held the low ground.  BiH  
forces had severed the lower Pale-Lukavica road several times since the siege 
of Sarajevo began in April 1992, but had never been able to maintain their 
grip. 2682/

2039. During the artillery barrage, at least two dozen howitzer and tank 
shells struck the grounds near the Holiday Inn and sent shrapnel through 
several windows.  Mortar and howitzer shells and rocket-propelled grenades 
also struck the area of the main hospital and the Presidency, littering the 
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streets with rubble and glass. 2683/

(b)  Local Reported Events 
 
2040. UN officials became increasingly frustrated by their inability to enter 
"safe areas". UNPROFOR Spokesman Frewer said, "this has been a pattern from 
the beginning . . . they have been turned back, and each time we have given 
the very strongest protests. We must be witness to what is going on". 2684/

31.  31/5/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo radio reported the city as relatively 
calm overnight and into the morning. It reported mortar fire until 3:00 a.m. 
in Vogoš�a, north of the city and sporadic small-arms fire around Dobrinja. 
The Old Town area was reported shelled in the evening and anti-aircraft fire 
hit the city all night long. UNPROFOR recorded 170 shell impacts on the  
city. 2685/ In its weekly summary ending 29 May UNPROFOR reported that the 
beginning of the week was fairly quiet. The situation increased in tension on 
26 May with 174 impacts 28 May with 190 impacts, and 29 May with 210 impacts. 
A total of 40 cease-fire violations were observed from the BiH side and 53 
cease-fire violations from the Serbian side. 2686/ In its monthly operational 
report, UNPROFOR noted increased tension towards the end of the month with 
increased fire coming from BiH forces and some operational movements from 
Serbs. 30 May was seen as especially tense when an attack from BiH forces was 
strongly retaliated against by Bosnian Serb forces. UNPROFOR reported that it 
had counted 3,030 artillery and mortar rounds for the month. It had also 
counted 530 cease-fire violations (339 from the Serbian side and 200 from the 
BiH side). With regard to airport crossings, UNPROFOR reported a decrease to 
5,773 (the decrease was attributed to the efforts of the French  
Battalion). 2687/ Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Vogoš�a; the Old Town area. Source(s): Reuters; Government of 
BiH. 
 
Description of Damage: A report from the Government of BiH stated that from 21 
May 1992, when the Olympic Complex "Zetra" was first shelled, 350 projectiles 
of various calibres were launched against it, with 140 direct hits inflicting 
serious damage.  During this period three individuals were killed:  Goran 
Jaki�, Mirsad Šehovi�, and an unknown citizen.  Lightly injured were: Andrej 
Mezei, Hilno Dobra$a, Djuro Mati�, and an unknown citizen.  The building was 
being used by humanitarian organizations (including Doctors Without Borders, 
UNHCR and Caritas), and as a shelter for refugees. 2688/ A report from the 
Institute for Academic Construction Bosnia-Hercegovina described the damage 
inflicted to academic institutions in the city of Sarajevo (including, 
primary, secondary, and higher education, student buildings, special 
education, religious schools, and institutes) from September 1992 to March 
1993.  Of the buildings which were accessible to inspection, 14 suffered 27 
per cent to 50 per cent damage, 11 were damaged from 51 per cent to 75 per 
cent, and three from 76 per cent to 100 per cent.  For the most part, there 
were no individuals in the buildings during shelling, although some were 
sheltering refugees. 2689/ Source(s): Reuters; Government of BiH. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Radio Sarajevo reported that three children were killed and seven 
people were injured in shelling of the Old Town district in the evening. The  
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BiH Public Health Ministry reported 24 killed and 153 wounded on this  
day. 2690/ Source(s): Reuters; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2041. According to Radio Sarajevo, the city was reported relatively calm 
overnight and Monday morning. It reported mortar fire until 3:00 a.m. in 
Vogoš�a, north of the city, and sporadic small-arms fire around the western 
suburb of Dobrinja. 2691/

2042. The Old Town area was reported shelled in the evening and anti-aircraft 
fire hit the city all night long. 2692/

(b)  Local reported events

2043. The SRNA news agency reported that Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži�
threatened that his troops would enter Sarajevo by force if Muslims continued 
their offensive against Serb positions.  Karadži� made his threat during a 
televised interview on Sunday evening following the fighting, in which at 
least 25 people were killed.  He said that if the Muslims did not stop their 
attacks, Serb soldiers would enter Sarajevo by force to protect the city's 
50,000 ethnic Serbs. 2693/ 
 
2044. Meanwhile, Bosnian Croat military leaders warned that Muslim-Croat 
fighting in central BiH might spread to Sarajevo.  "Despite the utmost efforts 
on the part of the HVO in Sarajevo, the chances of staying on good terms with 
leaders of the Bosnian army in Sarajevo and averting armed clashes are 
increasingly slim", said an HVO communique, quoted by the Croatian news agency 
HINA in Zagreb.  Croatian radio said the southern city of Mostar and the towns 
of Jablanica and Konjic, between Mostar and Sarajevo, were the scene of Muslim 
artillery and infantry attacks and sniper fire on Sunday. 2694/

2045. Yugoslav President Kosi� was removed from office for constitutional 
breaches. There was speculation that the hard-line Serbian Radical Party 
orchestrated the move because it deemed Kosi� too moderate. Montenegrin 
President Bulatovi� said that the overthrow illustrated the growing strength 
of Šešelj's Radical Party: "This is the greatest danger for Yugoslavia and all 
of the Balkans, fascism brought about as a result of the sanctions". 2695/

2046. Demonstrators gathered to protest Kosi�'s ouster and clashed with riot 
police in Belgrade.  2696/

O.  June 1993

1.  1/6/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity:  Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: An informal soccer game in a parking lot in Dobrinja (10:30 
a.m.). Source(s): New York Times.

Description of Damage: At approximately 10:30 a.m., mortar shells exploded on 
a make-shift soccer field in a parking lot in Dobrinja, killing at least 12 
people and wounding 80. Source(s): New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: At least 12 people were killed and 80 others wounded when mortar 
shells exploded on a make-shift soccer field in a parking lot in Dobrinja. The 
BiH reported eight killed and 92 wounded on this day. 2697/ Source(s): New 
York Times; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2047. At approximately 10:30 a.m., about 200 Sarajevans gathered for an 
informal soccer game in suburban Dobrinja.  Moments later, mortar shells 
exploded on the make-shift soccer field, which had been set up in a parking 
lot, killing at least 12 people and wounding 80.  The attack was called one of 
the worst on civilians since the "bread-line massacre" a year ago when at 
least 16 people were killed while waiting in line for bread.  A witness, Ahmet 
Fazli, a 51 year-old factory worker, said the artillery rounds appeared to 
have been fired from one of two nearby Serbian-controlled areas.  "The shots 
either came from Trapare or Lukavac.  If they were 60 millimetre shells, it 
was Trapare.  Anything larger and it was Lukavica", he said.  Another witness, 
43 year-old Zlatan Štekovi�, stated that everyone in Dobrinja had been talking 
about the tournament for the last two days and that he thought the Serbs knew 
in advance.  According to Štekovi�, the battle front was only about 100 metres 
from the soccer field, "just on the other side of the apartment  
building". 2698/

(b)  Local reported events

2048. President Dobrica Kosi� of Yugoslavia was ousted by a parliamentary no-
confidence vote on Tuesday.  The federal parliament voted Kosi� out of office 
in the early morning after a bitter attack against him by radical Serb 
nationalist deputies and Serbian President Slobodan Miloševi�'s Socialist 
Party. With Kosi� relieved of his post, the speaker of the upper house, Miloš 
Radulovi�, became the acting President until parliament chose a  
replacement. 2699/

2.  2/6/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Two French legionnaires were seriously wounded by sniper 
fire at Sarajevo airport. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 17 killed and 127 wounded 
on this day. 2700/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 

Narrative of Events: 

2049. Humanitarian flights into Sarajevo were suspended for 24 hours after two 
French legionnaires were seriously wounded by sniper fire at Sarajevo airport. 
The move came amid escalating fighting throughout BiH and a rash of attacks on 
Western aid workers and UN soldiers fulfilling humanitarian missions. 2701/
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(b) Local reported events

2050. The peace conference co-chairmen traveled to Zagreb for talks with 
President Tudjman and UNPROFOR. 2702/

2051. Dobrica Kosi�, Yugoslavia's ousted President likened Serbian leader 
Slobodan Miloševi� to Adolf Hitler.  Kosi� termed Miloševi� "Fuehrer of the 
Serbian Radical Party", and went on to say that "conservative and extreme 
forces . . . are drawing the state into catastrophe". 2703/

2052. Christiane Berthiaume, a UNHCR spokeswoman, said that UN aid workers 
would continue to supply humanitarian aid to refugees in BiH, recognizing that 
"the fate of 2.3 million people is at stake". 2704/

3.  3/6/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported one killed and 15 wounded 
on this day. 2705/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2053. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

2054. The peace conference co-chairmen met with Radovan Karadži� in  
Pale. 2706/

2055. A Reuters report gave a detailed account of a rogue commander named 
"Ka�o" who had been capturing civilians in the street in Sarajevo, and taking 
them to the front line to dig trenches. Reuter's noted that Ka�o's theory was 
that it was unfair to make soldiers fight the war and dig the trenches. Ka�o, 
whose real name is Musan Topalovi�, was working in Germany as a musician at 
the beginning of the war. He returned to Sarajevo to lead the BiH army's 10th 
Mountain Brigade, which defended the city from rebel Serbs on the slopes of 
Mount Trebevi�, towering above Sarajevo to the south. Ka�o and his 2,800 men 
had seen some of the war's toughest fighting. Wounded several times, and 
having lost most of the fingers on his left hand, Ka�o's career as a musician 
was finished. He launched a disastrous attack on Serb supply routes along the 
top of Trebevi� mountain the previous week without orders from the BiH army 
high command. His men managed to cut the road briefly, provoking a savage Serb 
artillery barrage on the city. More than 1,300 shells rained down on Sarajevo 
in a single day, killing 20 and wounding more than 150 people, many of them 
civilians. Caught without an army when the war broke out, the BiH government 
had been forced to rely on an array of commanders such as Ka�o. 2707/
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4.  4/6/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported five wounded.  No deaths 
were reported on this day. 2708/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2056. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

2057. The peace conference co-chairmen met with BiH President Izetbegovi� in 
Sarajevo and Boban in Split. 2709/

(c)  International reported events

2058. The UN Security Council in Resolution 836, voted to approve large scale 
troop deployments and the use of air power to defend six Muslim-held towns in 
BiH that had been designated by the United Nations as "safe areas".  The towns 
were designated as "safe areas" by the Council to prevent them from being 
captured by Bosnian Serb forces and to protect civilians from continued 
artillery bombardments.  The safe areas included Sarajevo, as well as the 
eastern towns of Tuzla, Žepa, Srebrenica and Goražde and the western town of 
Bihac.  Some of the towns had been hit hard by Serb artillery while UN peace-
keeping troops remained incapable of intervening.  The resolution adopted by 
the Security Council said "safe areas" were a temporary measure only.  The 
language was a concession by Western nations to the five non-aligned countries 
of the Council, which were reluctant to accept the idea.  The resolution said 
the "primary objective" would remain the implementation of the Vance-Owen 
plan.  The resolution said UN forces would be allowed to use force "in reply 
to bombardments against safe areas by any of the parties or armed incursion 
into them, or in the event of any deliberate obstruction in or around those 
areas to the freedom of movement" of UN troops and humanitarian convoys.  The 
resolution authorized countries participating in the enforcement of the "safe 
areas" to take "all necessary measures, through the use of air power, in and 
around the safe areas in the Republic of BiH".  The Council asked Secretary-
General Boutros-Ghali to submit immediately plans to deploy thousands of 
troops to defend the "safe areas" and to assist the current UN Protection 
Force in the Republic. 2710/

5.  5/6/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy machine-gun fire was reported on the front 
lines in the evening and sporadic shells crashed into the centre of the city. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
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Targets Hit: The city centre. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 16 wounded.  It reported 
no deaths on this day. 2711/ One death was reported by another source in the 
Old Town. Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health; Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2059. Heavy machine-gun fire could be heard on the front lines in the evening 
and sporadic shells crashed into the centre of the city. Sarajevo radio 
reported one death in the Old Town. 2712/

6.  6/6/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Small-arms fire and mortar explosions reportedly 
shook the downtown areas of the city. 2713/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The downtown areas of the city. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported one killed and 13 wounded 
on this day.  It also reported to date 8,840 killed, missing, or dead (of 
which 1,395 were children), 51,892 wounded (of which 13,550 were children), 
and 16,608 heavily wounded (of which 2,941 were children).  It said that food 
delivered to Sarajevo covered only 35 per cent of daily needs. 2714/
Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2060. Small-arms fire and mortar explosions shook the downtown areas of the 
city. 2715/

(b)  Local reported events

2061. UN commander Phillipe Morillon blamed the BiH government for preventing 
UN military observers from reaching the Serb-besieged Muslim enclave of 
Goražde. General Morillon told Agence France Presse that Alija Izetbegovi�'s 
23 May rejection of the so-called "Washington Agreement", on protecting UN 
mandated safe havens and a general call to arms by Izetbegovi� had stopped the 
negotiating process over the areas. 2716/

2062. The UN humanitarian airlift to Sarajevo resumed. 2717/

7.  7/6/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sniper fire continued after a quiet night. 
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Shelling was reported in Dobrinja and small arms fire was reported in the Old 
Town.  Fires were reportedly burning on Trebevi� hill to the south in the 
evening after a day of machine-gun fire along the front-lines cutting through 
the city. In its weekly summary, UNPROFOR reported that "although the number 
of impacts diminished as the week progressed, the city remained tense". 2718/
Source(s): Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja; the area near the city's bread factory. Source(s) 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: A shell wounded five people when it landed near the 
city's bread factory in the morning. Source(s) Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire that was intense Sunday afternoon, continued 
Monday after a quiet night. Radio Sarajevo said that Serb gunners were using 
the M-84 machine-gun for sniping, a weapon known in Sarajevo as the "death 
seeder" for its effectiveness. The machine-gun had optics that made it as 
precise as a rifle. 2719/ In the suburb of Dobrinja two people were wounded 
and one was killed by sniper fire. 2720/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: A shell wounded five people when it landed near the city's bread 
factory in the morning.  In the suburb of Dobrinja two people were wounded and 
one was killed by sniper fire. 2721/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2063. Radio Sarajevo reported shelling in the western suburb of Dobrinja and 
small arms fire in the Old Town in the east. 2722/

2064. Fires were reportedly burning on Trebevi� hill over Sarajevo to the 
south in the evening after a day of machine-gun fire along the front-lines 
cutting through the city.  It was not immediately clear if the fighting today 
was merely an exchange of machine-gun fire and mortars or an attempted 
offensive. 2723/

2065. A shell wounded five people when it landed near the city's bread factory 
in the morning. 2724/

(b)  Local reported events

2066. Peace talks between the warring factions failed to make progress.  At 
Sarajevo airport, a mixed military group of representatives of the armies of 
the BiH Government, the Bosnian Croat HVO and the Bosnian Serbs met at the 
subcommittee level.  Meeting under UNPROFOR supervision, the three parties 
discussed establishing Sarajevo as a safe-zone, but Bosnian Serb General Milan 
Gvero said he refused to talk about Sarajevo as a safe zone as long as the 
future of BiH was not politically determined. 2725/

(c)  International reported events

2067. The BiH Government reluctantly accepted the UN plan to create "safe 
havens" to protect Muslim enclaves besieged by Serb forces.  In a statement, 
the BiH Presidency said it accepted UN Security Council resolution 836.  
Earlier, on 23 May BiH President Alija Izetbegovi� rejected the idea of "safe 
havens".  But today's statement said that confronted with deteriorating 
conditions in the eastern regions of Goražde, Srebrenica and Žepa, "the 
Presidency and the Government have decided to cooperate with the UNPROFOR in 
carrying out its mission as defined in Resolution 836".  BiH conditions for  



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 549

agreeing to the safe haven plan included the creation of UN-protected routes 
linking the zones with other BiH-held territory and guarantees that Serb heavy 
weaponry "be effectively put out of use". 2726/

8.  8/6/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was reported as relatively calm. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2068. Sarajevo was reported as relatively calm after machine-gun fire was 
exchanged throughout Monday along the front lines in the city. 2727/

(b)  International reported events

2069. Lord Owen met with the EC Foreign Affairs Council, which focused on 
European support for the Vance-Owen Plan and considered the Washington 
proposal on safe areas. 2728/

9.  9/6/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Strong sniper fire and intermittent shelling was 
reported. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Strong sniper fire was reported in Sarajevo. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2070. Strong sniper fire was reported in Sarajevo as shells fell 
intermittently. 2729/

(b)  Local reported events

2071. Colonel Rasim Deli�, who on Tuesday took over from General Sefer 
Halilovi� as the commander of the BiH army, announced in Sarajevo that his 
forces would halt an offensive around Travnik. 2730/
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2072. The co-chairmen visited Belgrade for talks with President Miloševi�.
They also received a delegation from the opposition Serbian Renewal Movement, 
which protested the arrest and ill-treatment of its leader, Draškovi�. 2731/

10.  10/6/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was hit by mortar and artillery shells 
after dark. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The area outside the entrance to the 10th Mountain Brigade; the 
Boljakov Potok hill (to the north of the city). Source(s): Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: A shell killed three people and wounded 19 others when 
it fell in the early evening outside the entrance of the 10th Mountain 
Brigade; 10 children were wounded in shelling on Boljakov Potok, a hill in the 
north of the city. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: A shell killed three people and wounded 19 others when it fell in 
the early evening outside the entrance of the 10th Mountain Brigade; 10 
children were wounded in shelling on Boljakov Potok, a hill in the north of 
the city. Hospital and morgue officials reported that at least six people had 
been killed and 37 wounded in the latest upsurge. 2732/ Source(s): Agence 
France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2073. Sarajevo was hit by mortar and artillery shells after dark.  Hospital 
and morgue officials reported that at least six people had been killed and 37 
wounded in the latest upsurge. 2733/ Radio Sarajevo said that in one 
incident, a shell killed three people and wounded 19 when it fell in the early 
evening outside a military headquarters in the Old Town in the eastern part of 
the city.  It fell at the entrance to the 10th Mountain Brigade as UN troops 
were in the square in front of the building giving sweets to children. 2734/

2074. In other shelling in Sarajevo, 10 children were wounded on Boljakov 
Potok, a hill in the north of the city. 2735/

(b)  Local reported events

2075. Agence France Presse reported that Serb forces besieging Sarajevo knew 
the city well, having spotters on the hills they occupied over the valley city 
and were believed to have many informants in the city itself. 2736/

2076. At the same time that Muslims and Croats were nominal allies against 
Serbs and had joint forces defending Sarajevo, it was reported that Croats 
attacked a huge Muslim relief convoy and shot and killed at least seven 
people. The convoy, attempting to travel through Croat territory to deliver 
aid to Tuzla, was attacked in Novi Travnik. 2737/

(c)  International reported events

2077. The UN Security Council took a step towards monitoring the Yugoslav-BiH 
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border, including air surveillance to check on weapons and other supplies to 
Bosnian Serbs.  Security Council Resolution 838, which was adopted by a 15 to 
zero vote, asked the Secretary-General to study the deployment of  
monitors. 2738/

2078. NATO offered combat aircraft to protect UN personnel deployed in BiH but 
the Europeans and the Americans disagreed on whether air protection should 
cover all UN troops in BiH or only those deployed in the "safe havens". 2739/

11.  11/6/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: There were reports of sniper fire and sporadic 
shelling south of the city. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The south area of the city. Source(s):  Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: There was sniper fire reported in the city. An Iranian 
diplomat was killed by sniper fire outside the city. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo hospitals reported 11 people wounded by late  
afternoon. 2740/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2079. An Iranian diplomat was killed by sniper fire while travelling outside 
of Sarajevo.  BiH press reports said that Bosnian Croat forces killed the 
diplomat and a companion, who the reports identified as Mejid Mountazeri and 
Muhamed Avdi�, while they were travelling from Sarajevo to Zenica.  Mountazeri 
was the head of an Iranian humanitarian organization working in BiH and Avdi 
worked for the group as well.  The UNHCR office in Zenica stated that the 
diplomat was killed by sniper fire near Kakanj, 50 kilometres northwest of 
Sarajevo. 2741/

2080. There was sniper fire reported in Sarajevo with sporadic shells falling.  
Sarajevo hospitals reported 11 people wounded by late afternoon. 2742/
Sniping and explosions were reported in the south of the city. 2743/

12.  12/6/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city came under its heaviest bombardment in 
weeks, which included the shelling of a funeral at the city's eastern 
Budakovii cemetery. These events occurred after UN commander General Phillipe 
Morillon warned that the Republic risked descending into a "state of total 
anarchy".  Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Defence lines of the BiH army; unidentified Serb positions; a 
group of mourners attending a funeral at the city's eastern Budakovii 
cemetery. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse; United Press 
International. 
 
Description of Damage: Three civilians were killed and five were wounded in a 
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bombardment of Serbian positions; eight people were killed and five others 
wounded when a mortar round hit a funeral service in the city's eastern 
Budakovi�i cemetery. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse; United Press 
International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Shelling intensified in the afternoon in almost all parts of the 
city.  Sarajevo hospitals and the morgue reported 12 killed and 30 wounded by 
the evening. 2744/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2081. Heavy shelling hit Sarajevo with continuous firing from artillery, 
mortars, machine-guns and small arms.  "Right now, all defence lines of the 
BiH army around Sarajevo are being shelled" the commander of the BiH 1st Army 
Corps, Mustafa Hajrulahovi�, told Reuters. 2745/

2082. Bosnian Serbs, quoted by the Belgrade-based news agency Tanjug, said 
that Muslim forces had launched an all-out attack on Serb positions, hitting 
them with hundreds of shells.  Tanjug said that three civilians were killed 
and five wounded in the bombardment, which ended a relative lull in fighting 
around Sarajevo that had lasted several weeks. 2746/

2083. A mortar shell exploded among mourners at a funeral, killing eight 
people and wounding five others.  Sarajevo morgue officials said the mortar 
round, presumed to have been fired by Serb forces, hit a funeral service in 
the city's eastern Budakovii cemetery.  The person being buried had been 
killed in a bombardment on Thursday. 2747/ The funeral shelling was the most 
deadly single incident in Sarajevo since two mortar shells killed players and 
spectators during a soccer game two days ago. 2748/

(b)  Local reported events

2084. The city came under its heaviest bombardment in weeks after UN commander 
General Phillipe Morillon warned that the Republic risked descending into a 
"state of total anarchy".  Morillon said that his peace-keeping forces might 
be forced to leave the Republic. 2749/

2085. The shelling cast doubts on efforts made by General Lars-Eric Wahlgren 
(UNPROFOR's overall commander in the former Yugoslavia), to organize a meeting 
at Sarajevo's airport on Tuesday between the commanders of the Bosnian Serb, 
BiH and Croat armies to discuss a lasting cease-fire. 
 

13.  13/6/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling was reported heavy in the city 
overnight and during the day, particularly in the Dobrinja and Stup suburbs to 
the west. Sniper fire was also very heavy. Bosnian Serb forces made a 
concerted effort to enter the city. According to a BiH army commander, the 
Serb forces made "infantry breach attempts" around the western areas of Azi�i
and Stup. BiH forces responded with artillery fire. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse; United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The main runway at Sarajevo airport; Dobrinja; Stup; unidentified 
buildings in central Sarajevo; UNPROFOR headquarters. Source(s): United Press 
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International; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: The city's airport was closed for 75 minutes after 
shells hit the main runway. UN workers patched the holes, which were caused by 
shells reportedly fired by Serbian forces; artillery shells struck UNPROFOR 
headquarters, causing minor damage to the building. Source(s): United Press 
International; Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire hit the residence in downtown Sarajevo of French 
General Phillipe Morillon, causing no reported injuries and little  
damage. 2750/ UNPROFOR spokesman, Barry Frewer characterized Sarajevo as "mad 
with sniper activity".   2751/ Source(s): United Press International; Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo radio said that nine people were killed and 16 wounded 
in the Government areas of the capital.  Tanjug said that three were killed 
and 15 were wounded in Serb suburbs as the BiH offensive took place. 2752/
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2086. The city's airport was closed for 75 minutes after shells hit the main 
runway, suspending humanitarian relief flights.  UN workers immediately 
patched the holes caused by shells fired by Serbian forces stationed in the 
hills. 2753/

2087. Bosnian Serb infantrymen made a concerted effort to enter Sarajevo, 
according to Colonel Jovan Divjak, the deputy commander of the BiH army.  
Divjak said the Serbs made "infantry breach attempts" around the western 
neighbourhoods of Azi�i and Stup, where civilians no longer lived.  "We 
responded by artillery as much as we could but the aggressor is superior in 
weapons, he can continue to fire at civilian targets in the town", Divjak 
said. 2754/

2088. Shelling was reported heavy in Sarajevo overnight and on Sunday, 
particularly in the Dobrinja and Stup suburbs to the west of the city, not far 
from the airport. Heavy-calibre artillery rounds also hit buildings in central 
Sarajevo. 2755/

2089. Sarajevo radio said that artillery shells also struck the UNPROFOR 
headquarters in Sarajevo, causing minor damage to the former telephone company 
building but no reported casualties. 2756/

(b)  Local reported events

2090. Agence France Presse reported that Western military officers in Sarajevo 
believed that a stalemate existed between Bosnian Serb forces besieging 
Sarajevo and the BiH forces defending it.  It was thought that the Serbs did 
not have enough infantry to take the capital while the BiH army did not have 
the heavy weapons, especially artillery, they would need to break the 14 month 
siege. 2757/

2091. Sarajevo was without electricity and water as electricity plants in 
central BiH were out of operation. Muslim-Croat fighting sparked Croats to 
withhold coal stocks at one power plant, Kakanj, said UN engineer Michel 
Maufre. 2758/
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(c)  International reported events

2092. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži�, on a visit to Athens, warned 
Muslim countries and NATO, which had offered air power to back up UN forces in 
safe areas, not to get involved in the former Yugoslavia.  "This will only 
make things worse", he said. 2759/

2093. Lord Owen said in Geneva that allowing the BiH army to rearm was no 
longer an option for the West.  "When you are seeing the shooting going on, 
Croatian versus Muslims, Muslims versus Serbs, Serbs versus Muslims, sometimes 
Serbs versus Croats, I don't think you should add to the arms.  The urgent 
need is for peace", he said. 2760/

14.  14/6/93 (Monday) 
 
(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as calm in the morning. 
North and northwestern parts of the city were reportedly shelled. The BiH army 
was reported to have advanced in the northwestern part of the front after 
taking two points from the Serbian forces on Sunday (in territory between 
Vogoš�a and Rajlovac). Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: North and northwestern parts of the city. Source(s):  Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage:  Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 31 killed and 194 wounded 
in the last week.  It also reported to date: 8,871 killed, missing, or dead 
(of which 1,401 were children), 52,086 wounded (of which 13,598 were 
children), and 16,660 heavily wounded (of which 2,967 were children). 2761/
Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2094. In its weekly summary, UNPROFOR reported that there were "no changes in 
the general situation. However, events in central and south Bosnia could 
change this". 2762/

2095. Sarajevo radio reported the city as calm in the morning. 2763/

2096. Serb forces set up what they called a "border post" on Sarajevo's 
airport road, at one point blocking UN humanitarian aid until UNPROFOR 
Sarajevo Chief Marcel Valentin intervened.  Serbs at the heavily fortified 
checkpoint told journalists that they had set up an international border 
crossing on behalf of the self-proclaimed Serb Republic in BiH.  The blockade 
was lifted at 2:00 p.m.. 2764/

2097. Sarajevo radio reported that north and northwestern parts of the city 
were shelled.  The BiH army was reported to have advanced in the northwestern 
part of the front after taking two points from the Serbs on Sunday, in 
territory between Vogoš�a and Rajlovac. 2765/
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(c)  International reported events

2098. In Vienna, UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali expressed support for a 
new peace conference on the former Yugoslavia to be held in London,  with the 
Vance-Owen plan as the basis for a solution to the BiH crisis. 2766/

15.  15/6/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: There was reported shelling of BiH army defence 
lines near Vogoš�a and the western suburbs of Sokolje and Stup between 
midnight and Tuesday morning. Mojmilo, to the west, was shelled occasionally 
throughout the night, as was Dobrinja. Serb forces reportedly blamed the BiH 
forces for the fighting, saying that it was their two day offensive that 
prompted the artillery duels. It said that the Serbs succeeded in regaining 
two positions along the Perivoj-Vis and Mijatovi�a Kosa-Vis route in the 
northwest suburbs.  There was also reported shelling in the northern part of 
the city.  Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: BiH defence lines near Vogoš�a, Sokolje and Stup; Mojmilo; 
Dobrinja; the northern part of the city. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Three apartment buildings in Dobrinja were set on fire 
as a result of shelling and two people were wounded. Source(s): Reuters; 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Heavy sniper fire was reported in the city. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo hospitals and the morgue reported three civilians killed 
and 21 wounded by the evening. 2767/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2099. UNHCR flights to Sarajevo were suspended in the afternoon when an 
aeroplane coming into the airport was locked onto by anti-aircraft  
radar. 2768/

2100. Sarajevo radio reported that Bosnian Serbs shelled BiH army defence 
lines near the Serb-held northwestern suburb of Vogoš�a and western suburbs of 
Sokolje and Stup between midnight and Tuesday morning.  Mojmilo, another 
western district, was shelled occasionally throughout the night and in 
Dobrinja, near the airport, three apartment buildings were set on fire and two 
people were wounded.  Tanjug reported that the Serbs blamed the Muslims for 
the fighting, saying it was their two day offensive that prompted the 
artillery duels.  It said that the Serbs succeeded in regaining two positions 
along the Perivoj-Vis and Mijatovi�a Kosa-Vis route in the northwest  
suburbs. 2769/

2101. There was reported shelling in the northern part of Sarajevo and heavy 
sniper fire in the city. 2770/
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(b)  Local reported events

2102. Rasim Deli�, commander of the BiH Government Army, Lieutenant General 
Ratko Mladi�, Commander of Bosnian Serb forces, and Milivoj Petkovi�,
commander of the HVO, entered the Sarajevo airport building shortly after 
midday to begin talks on a workable cease-fire and protection of "safe 
havens". 2771/ The three warring parties agreed to observe a fresh cease-fire 
and allow UN monitors into the Serb-besieged Muslim enclave of Goražde. 2772/

16.  16/6/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Despite a new cease-fire agreed upon Tuesday 
between the three warring factions, more shelling was reported. Overnight 
shelling was reported to be less intensive than earlier in the week. The area 
near the airport was also hit. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The area near the Sarajevo airport. Source(s) Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2103. Relief flights into Sarajevo were suspended as a result of the shelling 
around Sarajevo airport and a radar sweep by unidentified anti-aircraft 
weapons. 2773/

2104. Despite a new cease-fire agreed upon Tuesday between BiH's three warring 
factions due to go into force Friday, Sarajevo saw more shelling overnight, 
although apparently less intensive than earlier in the week. 2774/

(b)  Local reported events

2105. BiH's Foreign Minister Haris Silajdži� challenged the credibility of a 
UN human rights conference in Vienna with his impassioned plea to stop the 
slaughter of Muslims and especially those now in Goražde. 2775/

2106. Eight unarmed UN military observers left Sarajevo for the besieged 
eastern Muslim enclave of Goražde, after receiving written permission from 
Lieutenant General Ratko Mladi�. 2776/

(c)  International reported events

2107. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži� and Serbian President Slobodan 
Miloševi�, flew to Geneva for peace talks. They were joined by Croatian 
President Franjo Tudjman and Mate Boban, chief of the Bosnian Croats. Alija 
Izetbegovi� was also due to arrive in Vienna to join the talks. Also attending 
the table was David Owen, who admitted that his plan to divide BiH into 10 
ethnic cantons would have to be altered. 2777/
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17.  17/6/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo radio reported that the town of 
Kreševo, on the western outskirts of the city, was attacked for the first time 
by BiH forces. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: An unidentified section of eastern Sarajevo. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Three people were killed by a shell which hit eastern 
Sarajevo in the evening. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Three people were killed by a shell which hit eastern Sarajevo in 
the evening. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2108. Sarajevo radio reported that the town of Kreševo, on the western 
outskirts of Sarajevo, was attacked for the first time by forces loyal to BiH 
President Alija Izetbegovi�. 2778/

2109. Three people were killed by a shell which hit eastern Sarajevo on 
Thursday evening. 2779/

(b)  International reported events

2110. BiH President Alija Izetbegovi� was criticized by EC peace negotiator 
Lord Owen for rejecting out of hand a new partition plan crafted by Serbia and 
Croatia. Croatian President Franjo Tudjman had announced the day before that 
he and his Serbian counterpart Slobodan Miloševi� had agreed on the idea of a 
"federal state in BiH made up of three constituent nations". Diplomatic 
sources said that a rift among the multi-ethnic collegiate BiH Presidency was 
so deep that it would not be a surprise if Izetbegovi� were replaced by a more 
pragmatic leader. It was reported that according to some diplomats, Lord Owen 
and Thorvald Stoltenberg would be happy to see Izetbegovi� replaced by Fikret 
Abdi�, a Muslim member of the presidency from the Muslim dominated Biha�
enclave. 2780/

2111. The peace conference co-chairmen met separately with BiH Presidency 
member Abdi� and Serb Krajina leader Hadži�. u/ 
 

18.  18/6/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: North Dvor; an UNPROFOR armoured personnel carrier 12 miles north 
of Sarajevo. Source(s): UNPROFOR; United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: A Canadian UNPROFOR soldier was killed when his 
armoured personnel carrier was hit by a shell 12 miles north of Sarajevo. 
Source(s): UNPROFOR; United Press International. 
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Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: A Canadian UNPROFOR soldier was killed when his armoured personnel 
carrier was hit by a shell 12 miles north of Sarajevo. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2112. UNPROFOR reported that Serb shelling and an unexpected Bosnian Serbian 
army attack took place in the area of north Dvor. The aim was to try and 
prevent BiH control of the Dvor bridge and the road towards the south. 2782/

2113. A Canadian soldier attached to the UNPROFOR was killed 40 minutes after 
the latest cease-fire went into effect. The soldier, whose name was not 
immediately available, was riding in an armoured personnel carrier when his 
vehicle was hit by an anti-tank shell some 12 miles north of Sarajevo. 2783/

(b)  Local reported events

2114. It was reported that despite the 14 month siege of the city and daily 
shelling, people in Sarajevo were strongly against the Geneva peace plan that 
would divide BiH into three ethnic states. 2784/

(c)  International reported events

2115. The following United Nations Security Council Resolutions were passed: 
UNSCR 842, extending the mandate to allow deployment of US troops in 
Macedonia; UNSCR 843, referring requests for sanctions assistance to the 
sanctions committee; UNSCR 844, providing for implementation of the "safe 
areas" resolution, and for reinforcement of UNPROFOR; UNSCR 845, urging 
settlement of Greek/Macedonian differences. 2785/  
 

19.  19/6/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as relatively quiet with 
occasional sniper fire. The Old Town area was hit by five rounds of mortar 
fire. Source(s): United Press International; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Hadži�i; the Old Town area of the city. Source(s): Reuters; 
United Press International; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Eleven people were reported to have been wounded in a 
Serb attack on Hadži�i. Source(s): Reuters; United Press International; Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Occasional sniper fire was reported. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Casualties: Eleven people were reported to have been wounded in a Serb attack 
on Hadži�i. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2116. In Sarajevo, 11 people were reported to have been wounded in a Serb 
attack near the district of Hadži�i. Serbs said the Muslims were fiercely 
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attacking them in Vogoš�a and Rajlovac. 2786/

2117. The state-owned news agency Tanjug reported that Sarajevo was relatively 
quiet, with occasional sniper fire but no artillery duels. 2787/

2118. A report from Agence France Presse said that five rounds of mortar fire 
struck the Old Town in eastern Sarajevo at 4:15 p.m., violating the nationwide 
cease-fire. 2788/

(b)  Local reported events

2119. Tony Land of UNHCR said that Sarajevo airport remained closed for a 
fourth day after it had been shut down by the UN when an approaching Canadian 
aeroplane was locked onto by anti-aircraft radar. 2789/

(c)  International reported events

2120. Brazil's deputy ambassador, Luiz August de Araujo Castro, told the 
Security Council that its many resolutions on the former Yugoslavia "have had 
scant if any positive bearing on the actual situation on the ground". U.S 
Ambassador Edward Walker said the safe area deployment did not "foreclose 
options involving tougher measures" and warned of further unspecified action 
if the Serbs failed to cooperate. 2790/

20.  20/6/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Two unidentified neighbourhoods were hit by 
shells, causing civilian injuries. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Two unidentified neighbourhoods. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage:  Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Five people were reportedly wounded in the shelling of two 
unidentified neighbourhoods. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2121. Two neighbourhoods were hit by shells, wounding a total of five people. 
A mortar shell wounded a whole family, with doctors reported as being likely 
to amputate the arms of a 10 year-old girl. 2791/ 
 

(b)  Local reported events

2122. The Sarajevo airport was reopened. 
 

21.  21/6/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Isolated gunfire was reported on the fourth day 
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of a cease-fire. In its weekly summary, UNPROFOR reported that Serb shelling 
and an unexpected Bosnian Serb army counter-attack took place on 18 June in 
the area of north Dvor. The aim was to try to prevent BiH control of the Dvor 
bridge and therefore the road towards the south. The cease-fire was for the 
most part respected on 19 June. UNPROFOR commented that the BiH army gained 
some ground towards the Rajlovac-Dvor road and that the BiH army would try to 
keep the attention of the international community on their plight and would 
continue trying to regain lost territory. UNPROFOR also commented that Serbs 
forces would continue trying to keep Sarajevo contained. 2792/ Source(s): 
Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Seventeen people were wounded by isolated gunfire in Sarajevo. 
The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 42 killed and 221 wounded in the last 
week.  It also reported to date 8,913 killed, missing, or dead (of which 1,412 
were children), 52,307 wounded (of which 13,672 were children), and 16,786 
heavily wounded (of which 3,006 were children). 2793/ Source(s): Agence France 
Presse; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2123. Seventeen people were wounded by isolated gunfire in Sarajevo, on the 
fourth day of the cease-fire, as the inhabitants ventured out to greet the 
first signs of summer. 2794/

(b)  Local reported events

2124. UNPROFOR reported that food supplies delivered in the last week covered 
only 18.8 per cent of the city's needs. 2795/

(c)  International reported events

2125. BiH President Alija Izetbegovi� said that he would not attend a fresh 
round of peace talks in Geneva, but would fly to Sarajevo as signs emerged of 
a deepening rift in the BiH collective presidency. 2796/

2126. The European Council adopted a declaration on BiH, in which it expressed 
its full confidence in the co-chairmen, and called both for an immediate 
cease-fire, and for the speedy implementation of UN-protected areas. 2797/

23.  23/6/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting was reported around the city. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
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Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events:

2127. BiH radio reported fighting around Sarajevo. 2798/

(b)  International reported events

2128. The peace conference co-chairmen met with members of the BiH Presidency 
in Geneva. They then held talks at a Swiss Government villa with Presidents 
Miloševi�, Tudjman and Bulatovi�, Karadži� and Boban. After a separate meeting 
with the co-chairmen, the BiH Presidency joined the Serb, Croat and 
Montenegrin Presidents for discussions at the villa. 2799/

24.  24/6/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo's airport suburbs were shelled during 
the night, but activity died down in the morning. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The suburbs near the airport. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events:   

 
2129. Sarajevo's airport suburbs were shelled during the night but the 
shooting reportedly died down by the morning. 2800/

(b)  International reported events

2130. The peace conference co-chairmen held bilateral talks with Karadži� and 
Boban. 2801/

2131. It was reported by the French Defence Minister, Francois Leotard, that 
the two top UNPROFOR commanders were being replaced. According to the report, 
a French General would replace Sweden's Lars-Eric Wahlgren as overall 
commander of UNPROFOR in the former Yugoslavia, and French General Phillipe 
Morillon would be replaced as UNPROFOR commander in BiH. 2802/

25.  25/6/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city reportedly experienced a quiet night 
except for some shelling near the airport and in  a south-western suburb. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
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Targets Hit: The area close to the runway at Sarajevo airport; an unidentified 
south-western suburb. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events:   

 
2132. Sarajevo radio said that a mortar bomb exploded close to the runway at 
Sarajevo airport during the night. The rest of the city had a quiet night 
except for a shell which hit a south-western suburb. 2803/

26.  26/6/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events:   

 
2133. No reported incidents. 
 

27.  27/6/93 (Sunday) 
 
(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events:   

 
2134. No reported incidents. 
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28.  28/6/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: In its weekly summary, UNPROFOR reported that 
the general situation in Sarajevo was relatively quiet but tense during the 
week. Some explosions were reported each day but in numbers of 20 or less. 
There was speculation that this was due to the fact that the factions might be 
waiting for the results of the Geneva meetings. 2804/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 21 killed and 211 wounded 
in the last week.  It also reported to date 8,934 killed or missing (of which 
1,418 were children) and 52,518 wounded (of which 13,738 were children). 
Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2135. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

2136. UNPROFOR commented in its weekly summary that the lack of water and the 
risk of epidemic were the most important problems facing the city. 2805/

2137. The BiH Health Ministry reported that the epidemic situation was 
worsening due to a lack of essential goods and services.  During the last five 
months, 500 cases of enterocolitis, 80 cases of viral hepatitis A and 60 cases 
of bacilar dysentery were registered in Sarajevo alone.  The Health Ministry 
also reported that the city received food aid which covered only 36 per cent 
of daily needs and distribution was hampered due to a shortage of fuel. 2806/

(c)  International reported events

2138. The peace conference co-chairmen met with members of the BiH Presidency 
in Geneva. 2807/

29.  29/6/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
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Narrative of Events: 

2139.  No reported incidents. 
 

30.  30/6/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: In its monthly report UNPROFOR reported that the 
most important events of the month were the cessation of hostilities in the 
whole of BiH, which was promolugated on 18 June, so that the number of 
registered impacts and confirmed cease-fire violations had considerably 
decreased; and, at the end of the month, the announcement of the arrival of 
reinforcement coming from France no later than 20 July. According to UNPROFOR, 
sniper fire, especially at the airport, remained a constant problem.  The 
total number of airport crossings for the month was 5,384. 2808/ Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2140. No reported incidents 
 

(b)  Local reported events

2141. Mayor Muhammed KreševljakoviA and 11 other members of the city 
government started a hunger strike.  In conjunction with the hunger strike 
they made the following demands: delivery of 50 per cent of the food that the 
people would normally eat, 30 per cent of regular water supplies, and minimal 
electricity and fuel.  Dr. Zulfikar Alatas of Doctors Without Borders reported 
that the average person in Sarajevo had already lost 30 to 40 pounds since the 
war began and to date received 1,000 calories a day, half of the normal 
intake. 2809/

2142. It was reported that Serbs let three aid trucks into Sarajevo but seized 
three others carrying diesel fuel and oil.  The situation was described as 
critical, with warfare in central BiH blocking regular supply routes. 2810/

(c)  International Reported Events

2143. United Nations Security Council Resolution 847 was passed, extending 
UNPROFOR's mandate by three months. 2811/

P.  July 1993

1.  1/7/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was described as relatively quiet  
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overnight with small arms fire in the New Town and three shells hitting the 
western Stup area. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The western Stup area (three shells). Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2144. Sarajevo radio said that the city was relatively quiet overnight with 
some small arms fire in the New Town district. It said that three shells 
smashed into the western Stup area. 2812/

(b)  Local reported events:

2145. A spokeswoman for the UNHCR reported that Serbian commanders introduced 
road tolls ranging from $140 to $350 per vehicle for UNHCR trucks, trailers, 
buses and cars driving on roads in Serbian controlled territories in BiH. "The 
decision is completely unacceptable and we totally deplore it", said 
spokeswoman Lyndall Sachs. An eight-truck convoy carrying 38 tons of food for 
Sarajevo stopped at the Serbian checkpoint of Karakaj, on the BiH side of the 
Drina River west of Zvornik, and was asked to pay the toll. 2813/

2.  2/7/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Several shells reportedly hit the city during 
the night. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Six Serb soldiers were reported killed near the front line in the 
centre of the city. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2146. Several shells reportedly hit Sarajevo during the night and the BiH army 
said its men killed six Serb soldiers near the front line in the centre of the 
city. 2814/

(b)  Local reported events

2147. UNHCR announced that food stocks at its warehouses in Sarajevo were down 
to two day supplies and could not be distributed because there was no fuel for 
the trucks. There was fuel at Sarajevo airport, where 16 to 17 relief flights 
a day continued to arrive, but trucks were unable to get into the city, due to 
a Serb roadblock, UNHCR said. 2815/
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(c)  International reported events

2148. On the first anniversary of the start of the Sarajevo airlift, a UNHCR 
spokesman in Geneva admitted that the humanitarian operation in BiH, which 
faced growing threats and the imposition of tolls at Serb roadblocks, had 
never been more difficult. 2816/

3.  3/7/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The UN reported that more than 1,000 shells hit 
Sarajevo in one of the heaviest shelling days in almost a month. 2817/
Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: ŽuJ and RastoviA (main areas of concentration); Sarajevo 
generally; central and eastern parts of the city; Stup; Dobrinja; VogošAa; 
Rajlovac; Ilidža; NedžariAi. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: A Reuters photographer witnessed six dead and 27 wounded brought 
into a city hospital and Sarajevo radio reported three wounded and one killed 
in the Novigrad area after it came under heavy shelling. 2818/ UN and hospital 
sources said that more than 1,000 artillery shells hit Sarajevo, killing seven 
people and wounding approximately 20 in the heaviest attack in nearly a  
month. 2819/ Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 
2149. Two differing reports described the day's events in Sarajevo. In one 
report, mortar and rocket fire was heard in Sarajevo at dawn. Much of the 
artillery fire, which began early in the morning, appeared to be outgoing from 
BiH government positions in the centre of the city. Reporters surveying the 
city from the top of the Holiday Inn could not see any shells landing in the 
city. Regular mortar fire continued two hours later, with small-arms and 
machine-gun fire audible across the city. 2820/

2150. In another report, UN and hospital sources said that more than 1,000 
artillery shells hit Sarajevo, killing seven people and wounding approximately 
20 in the heaviest attack in almost a month. It was reported that Serb forces 
opened up with a pre-dawn tank and artillery barrage that lasted three and a 
half hours, according to UNPROFOR. The attack continued throughout the day but 
the shelling became more sporadic and spread to the central and eastern part 
of the city, UN officials said. They added that it was the heaviest shelling 
to hit Sarajevo in almost a month. 2821/

2151. Sarajevo radio reported shelling in VogošAa. The radio also reported 
shelling in the Stup and Dobrinja districts. The Bosnian Serb news agency said 
that the Serb-held suburbs of VogošAa, Rajlovac, Ilidža and NedžariAi came 
under BiH army assault. 2822/

2152. A BiH army unit (the 10th Mountain Brigade), led by a 29 year-old 
musician known as MaAo (Musan Topalovi), attacked three police stations,  
seizing 30 officers and taking them off to dig trenches at the front-line 
positions held by MaAo's men on TrebeviA mountain. (MaAo was the commander who   
led an ill-fated attack on the Serb-held Mount TrebeviA on 30 May in which   
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many were killed).  Gun battles broke out around the police stations and one 
police unit fired mortars at MaAo's positions on TrebeviA. Before the battle 
ended it had involved machine-guns, armoured cars, and mortars, and at least 
one policeman was killed.  For much of Saturday, traffic in the heart of the 
city was blocked by barricades.  The Serbian forces looking down from 
mountainside positions opened up with a barrage of shelling on the city after 
the mortar volleys on MaAo's positions ended. 2823/

4.  4/7/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city reportedly came under intermittent 
bombing, with shells concentrated on the airport area. UNPROFOR reported that 
some 630 artillery rounds fell near the airport and in the western part of the 
city. 2824/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The airport area; an UNPROFOR armoured vehicle on the road link 
between the city and the airport; the Stup district; the western part of the 
city. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Three people were reportedly killed during the shelling 
of the Stup district. Source(s): Agence France Presse 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Three people were reportedly killed during the shelling of the 
Stup district. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2153. A spokesman for UNPROFOR said that the city came under intermittent 
bombing, with shells concentrated on the airport zone. The road link between 
the city and the airport was reportedly cut during the day after an UNPROFOR 
armoured vehicle was disabled by a mortar round. The UNPROFOR spokesman 
reported that no one was injured in the explosion. 2825/

2154. Three people reportedly died during shelling on the Stup district of 
Sarajevo, Sarajevo radio said. 2826/

(b)  Local reported events

2155. It was reported that over 60 severely wounded patients were rushed to 
the Koševo Hospital after one of the heaviest Serbian bombardments in months.  
Without power for lights in the operating theatre, surgeons reportedly moved 
to a small room with picture windows looking toward the mountains, where they 
worked by natural light without monitors or x-rays. Operating theatres were 
described as running as they did at 19th century battlefronts with amputations 
by paraffin lamps; anesthetists hand-pumping oxygen with rubber bladders; 
chest, abdominal and head surgery without x-rays; and surgeons wearing the 
same bloodstained gowns for days. 2827/

2156. French General Jean Cot, who took over as commander of UNPROFOR on 1 
July planned to land in Sarajevo and drive to the UN BiH headquarters at 
nearby Kiseljak. "The General flew to Split instead and will take a helicopter 
to Kiseljak", said Colonel Marcel Valentin, commander of UN peacekeepers in 
Sarajevo. UN bases in Kiseljak were being blockaded by Croat forces in 
response to the actions of Muslim troops who had sealed off a Canadian UN base  
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at Visoko since Saturday. General Phillipe Morillon, Commander of UN forces in 
BiH, was inside UNPROFOR's headquarters at Kiseljak when the Croats surrounded 
it on Sunday morning, and he was unable to leave, UN officials said. The 
Muslim forces around the Visoko base aimed to prevent the departure of two 
senior Croat officers including Ivica RajiA, Commander of the Croat forces in 
central BiH. The United Nations had been trying to negotiate the safe passage 
of the two Croat officers to defuse the crisis. "This is just one of those 
pointless exercises which I hope won't last long", said a UN source. 2828/

2157. It was reported that from the outset of the city's siege, United Nations 
officials decided that all aid reaching the Sarajevo area would be divided, 
with Serbian nationalist forces being given between 20 per cent and 25 per 
cent, about equal to the proportion of the population in areas under their 
control.  But for several weeks, Serbian leaders in Ilidža, the Serbian-held 
suburb straddling the route into the city used by relief convoys, had demanded 
that they be given 50 per cent of all fuel.  For a month, the impasse 
reportedly blocked all fuel convoys.  Then last week Serbian forces pledged to 
allow a United Nations-escorted fuel convoy unimpeded passage and greeted the 
trucks at the first Serbian roadblock north of the city with glasses of 
slivovitz, the plum brandy favoured in the Balkans.  However, at the next 
roadblock, the convoy was surrounded by 100 Serbian troops who demanded half 
of the 120 tons of fuel.  After a standoff lasting several hours, United 
Nations officials surrendered one of the four trucks of diesel fuel.  When the 
convoy advanced to the airport, still several miles from the city, Serbian 
commanders allegedly demanded one of the three remaining trucks.  United 
Nations officials refused and more than 70 tons of fuel, enough to power 
essential services in Sarajevo for two weeks, remained blockaded at the 
airport for seven days. 2829/

2158. United Nations officials expressed concern with the collapse of the 
city's water system.  With summer temperatures rising to nearly 100 degrees 
Fahrenheit, the city reportedly was receiving less than 2 per cent of its 
normal water supply and there were increasing fears of water-borne epidemics 
as people resorted to drawing water from polluted rivers, wells and  
springs. 2830/

5.  5/7/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shells reportedly hit the BuJa Potok area where 
children were playing. In its weekly summary UNPROFOR reported that the 
general situation in Sarajevo was relatively tense and on 3 July the area 
suffered a significant increase of activity with approximately 1,500 rounds 
reported. Main areas of concentration were ŽuJ and RastoviA. The attack came 
from the north of the city and was a result of Serb observation of BiH troops 
regrouping in the town. Fighting between the BiH army and BiH police was 
reported, resulting in the establishment of many check points throughout the 
city. It was further reported that the 9th and 10th Brigades tried to take the 
Ministry of the Interior near the Presidency.  2831/ Source(s): Agence France 
Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The BuJa Potok district (where children were playing). Source(s): 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Christine Wikutt, a 52 year-old British aid worker was 
killed by sniper fire.  Wikutt, who worked for Direct Aid, a relief 
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organization based in Edinburgh, was killed as she travelled aboard an 
unescorted relief truck on "snipers alley" leading from the centre of the city 
toward the airport, Direct Aid officials said. (Convoys organized by private 
agencies were not escorted by armoured UN personnel carriers).  A CNN 
television crew close by in an armoured Landrover went to her aid and took 
her, accompanied by her husband Alan, to a UN military hospital in the nearby 
Post and Telegraph building. 2832/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Hospital sources reported that Shelling in Sarajevo killed at 
least four persons and wounded 31 including 12 children. 2833/ It was later 
reported that 11 children were wounded and one 11 year-old girl was killed. 
Doctors reported that the mortar rounds appeared to have contained 
phosphorous. 2834/ The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 40 killed and 229 
wounded in the last week. It also reported 8,983 killed (of which 1,430 were 
children) and 52,747 wounded (of which 13,795 were children). 2835/ Source(s): 
Reuters; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2159. Croat forces lifted a blockade of two UN bases, including the BiH 
headquarters of UNPROFOR in Kiseljak. UNPROFOR spokesmen said that the Croat 
Defence Force (HVO) pulled back its men after getting assurance that 
negotiations would continue for the release of two senior Croat officers 
trapped by Muslim fighters at a Canadian UN base at nearby Visoko. 2836/

2160. Shells were reported to have hit the district of BuJa Potok where 
children were playing. 2837/

(b)  Local reported events

2161. UNPROFOR reported in its weekly summary that the Serb attitude towards 
the United Nations and UNHCR convoys had deteriorated and the number of 
restrictions of movements increased. As an example, on 30 June a UNHCR convoy 
was stopped in Blažuj at 9:00 a.m.. 2838/

6.  6/7/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Dobrinja was heavily shelled during the night 
and mortar as artillery attacks were reported in the city, especially near the 
airport and western sections. Fighting between BiH and Serbian forces was  
reported in Stup and around VogošAa. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja (overnight); the city (concentrated near the airport and 
western sections). Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The Serbian news agency Srna reported that 10 Serb soldiers had 
been killed in overnight fighting with BiH forces in VogošAa. 2839/ Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2162. Sarajevo radio reported that the suburb of Dobrinja was heavily shelled  
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during the night ahead of military talks between the three warring sides at 
the nearby airport. It reported the bombardment began before midnight Monday 
and lasted until the early hours Tuesday but that there were no immediate 
reports of casualties. 2840/

2163. Fighting between Muslim and Serb forces also took place in the Stup 
suburb and around VogošAa. 2841/

2164.  Mortar and artillery attacks were reported in the city, especially near 
the airport and western parts, UNPROFOR said. 2842/

(b)  Local reported events

2165. Peace conference co-chairman Stoltenberg traveled to Zagreb where he met 
with the UNPROFOR commander General Cot and UNPROFOR staff. 2843/

2166. The new commander of the UN forces in the former Yugoslavia, French 
General Jean Cot, was to have met with Bosnian Serb leader Ratko MladiA and 
his Croat and Muslim counterparts, Milivoj PetkoviA and Rasim DeliA, to 
discuss the military situation. A UN spokesman said that Cot and the new UN 
commander for BiH, General Francis Briquemont of Belgium, arrived in Sarajevo 
late Monday, but that the Serb and Croat military chiefs told the UN on 
Tuesday that they had "problems to attend" the talks. Instead, a "low level" 
meeting was held at Sarajevo airport by a "mixed military working group" 
representing UNPROFOR and the three factions. 2844/

2167. It was reported that the birth rate in Sarajevo plummeted and an 
increase was found in the number of abortions since the start of the war.  
According to SreAko ŠimiA, chief of Obstetrics at the Koševo Hospital, before 
the war the hospital delivered 9,000 to 10,000 babies per year as compared to 
a present rate of 2,000 to 3,000.  Dr. Ljiljana Masleša, of Doctors Without 
Borders was quoted as saying that before the war, there were two deliveries 
for every abortion and that now there were two abortions for every  
delivery. 2845/

(c)  International reported events

2168. UN Commission of Experts Rapporteur for On-Site Investigations, William 
Fenrick in Sarajevo stated that a "considerable amount of evidence" about war 
crimes in BiH had been collected by a UN probe. "I have a pretty reasonable 
chance of conviction", Fenrick said. The investigation covered the rape of 
women, a general study of war crimes, and specific incidents such as the 
mortar attack on a football game on 1 June in which 11 people were killed. "I 
don't think any side in this conflict is entirely innocent", Fenrick remarked. 
He said there was "a lot of material" to bring the suspects to court. "I think 
it can be done, but I don't know if it would be done", he said, adding: 
"Progress in this area is extremely slow". His assistant, Lieutenant-Colonel 
Kim Carter, said it was important to carry out inquiries now, without waiting 
for the war to end, since "evidence can disappear very quickly, you can lose 
witnesses". 2846/

7.  7/7/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was reportedly quiet at night with some 
anti-aircraft artillery and small arms fire in the city and some sporadic 
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shelling of Stup and the New Sarajevo areas. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Stup; New Sarajevo. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2169. Croatian radio said Croat forces were holding their positions in the 
morning after a fierce BiH army attack on Kiseljak, near Sarajevo which killed 
15 and wounded 15 others on Tuesday. UNPROFOR spokesman Commander Barry Frewer 
described the situation in Kiseljak and nearby Visoko as "very  
difficult". 2847/

2170. BiH radio reported a relatively quiet night in Sarajevo with some anti-
aircraft artillery and small arms fire in the city and some sporadic shelling 
of Stup and the New Sarajevo areas. 2848/

(b)  Local reported events

2171. United Nations envoy Thorvald Stoltenberg was in Zagreb in a new round 
of shuttle diplomacy to persuade the three warring factions in BiH to agree to 
a peace plan. He was expected to be joined by co-mediator Lord David Owen, who 
Tuesday urged the Muslims to talk directly to the Serbs and Croats about their 
joint plan for a three-sided BiH confederation along ethnic lines. Owen and 
Stoltenberg were due to go to Belgrade to meet Serbian leader Slobodan 
MiloševiA. 2849/

2172. UN envoy Thorvald Stoltenberg, speaking after he and co-mediator Lord 
Owen met Croatian President Franjo Tudjman, said he was still waiting for a 
response from the BiH leadership on whether to open talks. "If this will be 
negative, that we cannot go on with negotiations, there is much concern about 
the continued development", he told reporters. Owen urged BiH Tuesday to enter 
talks with the Serbs and Croats. He said that the partition proposal was the 
only one currently on offer. 2850/

2173. The bulk of the BiH collective Presidency met to consider an inquiry 
commission report recommending that the country should be a federal state or a 
protectorate under international control. Both ideas appeared to be at odds 
with the joint Serb-Croat proposal being pushed by the international mediators 
for a confederal division of BiH into Serb, Croat and Muslim mini-states. 
Muslim leaders said that such a partition would reward military aggression and 
crowd the Muslims into ghettoes with little freedom of movement or economic 
opportunity. Mirko PejanoviA, a Serb member of the BiH Presidency, said that 
the commission formed last month to consider the partition plan would 
recommend a federal state with "substantial provincial, cultural and social 
autonomy". This would fall well short of the Serb-Croat confederal proposal, 
implying three autonomous states in charge of all their own affairs with a 
weak central government. 2851/
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8.  8/7/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2174. UNPROFOR spokesman, Commander Barry Frewer said that there was continued 
tension in Kiseljak where the road linking the town to Sarajevo had been 
mined. 2852/

(b)  Local reported events

2175. The peace conference co-chairmen traveled to Belgrade, where they met 
with UNPROFOR and UNHCR representatives. They also met with representatives of 
the SPO Party and the Farmer's Party, and doctors treating SPO party leader 
Draškovi.  Meetings were also held talks with Yugoslav President Lili,and 
Foreign Minister Jovanovi, and later with President MiloševiA and Bosnian Serb 
leaders KaradžiA and Krajišnik. 2853/

2176. The BiH Presidency continued its talks on proposals put forward by the 
Serbs and Croats that would see the Republic divided up along ethnic lines. 
BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA and others of the 10 member Presidency met in 
Sarajevo with different BiH political parties to discuss the proposals. 
According to Presidency member Serb Miro LazoviA, a working group had come out 
in favour of dividing BiH into four to 18 provinces of federal units, with 
four being the most likely number. He said that the Presidency had on 
Wednesday refused the idea that the four provinces be created along ethnic 
lines. 2854/

9.  9/7/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2177.  No reported incidents. 
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(b)  Local reported events

2178. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA said that the Presidency had already 
decided to refuse the Serb-Croat proposal being promoted by international 
mediators. "The ethnic division of Bosnia has been refused", he told a news 
conference, adding that a meeting of seven out of the Presidency's 10 members 
had agreed unanimously on the issue. IzetbegoviA said that six of the 
Presidency members would travel to Zagreb on Saturday, where they would join 
up with three others traveling from Croat-controlled areas, for a formal vote 
before meeting with co-mediators Stoltenberg and Owen. IzetbegoviA said he 
would stay behind in Sarajevo "because of urgent business".  Officials in 
Sarajevo said that the final vote was little more than a formality. He 
proposed reconvening the London Conference, saying the government's conditions 
for participating were a complete cease-fire and free passage of humanitarian 
convoys. IzetbegoviA rejected suggestions that the BiH army was on its last 
legs saying: "the fight is only finished once you capitulate".  Mediators felt 
that this decision would lead to further bloodshed. Peace mediator Thorvald 
Stoltenberg said earlier that the alternative to negotiations was an 
intensified war. 2855/

2179. International peace mediator Lord Owen left Belgrade for Zagreb 
following talks with Serb President Slobodan MiloševiA and Bosnian Serb leader 
Radovan KaradžiA. Owen's co-mediator Thorvald Stoltenberg, who also attended 
the talks was to leave Belgrade later in the day. 2856/

2180. Bosnian Serb and Croat military leaders for the second time refused to 
attend a meeting convened in Sarajevo to sign an accord confirming the city as 
a "safe area", UNPROFOR spokesman Barry Frewer said. Bosnian Serb army chief 
Ratko MladiA said some work was still needed before he could sign and his 
Bosnian Croat counterpart Milivoj PetkoviA found the road to the city "too 
dangerous", Frewer reported. Frewer admitted the rejections were disappointing 
and that, without MladiA's cooperation, it would be difficult for the UN to 
implement its resolution naming Sarajevo as one of six "safe areas" in  
BiH. 2857/

2181. The UN command awaited the arrival of 150 French reinforcements called 
into the city to help implement the "safe areas". The troops were reportedly 
still waiting for authorization to cross a Serb roadblock between Kiseljak and 
Sarajevo, a French officer said. 2858/

(c)  International reported events
2182. In Geneva, the head of the UNHCR, Sadaka Ogato warned that Sarajevo was 
on the brink of disaster as a result of the tightening blockade by Bosnian 
Serbs. Ogata said the amount of water available to each person in the city was 
down to two and a half litres per day and was expected to drop further as the 
remaining pump ran out of fuel. "The danger of epidemics grows with each 
passing day", Ogata said. "The city sewage system has broken down and rubbish 
is piling up in the streets. Many people are already using contaminated 
water". "For more than a year now UNHCR and its partners have struggled 
against all odds to help the people of Sarajevo stay alive", Ogata said. "I 
condemn the actions of those who are blocking the delivery of food, medicine, 
fuel, water, power, gas, and other humanitarian assistance in a cowardly 
attempt to starve and kill innocent victims". 2859/

2183. Another UNHCR official said that the Bosnian Serb forces blocked some 75 
tons of diesel fuel for the water pumps at the Sarajevo airport, demanding to 
keep half for themselves before allowing the rest to reach the city. 2860/
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10.  10/7/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The morning was reported as relatively calm in 
the city with snipers aiming at passersby and sporadic mortar explosions in 
the valley.  A total of 67 artillery shell impacts were recorded in the BiH 
controlled areas, seven between the airport and Butmir on the southern side of 
the airfield. 2861/ Source(s): United Press International; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: BiH-controlled areas, including the area between the airport and 
Butmir on the southern side of the airfield. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: As more than 1,000 French troops began arriving at a former 
Olympic complex in the city to begin a United Nations military buildup, 
snipers opened fire, wounding one in the neck. 2862/ Small arms and sniper 
activity were reported in the city. Source(s): New York Times; United Press 
International; UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: One British journalist was killed and one BiH civilian was 
lightly wounded 2863/ ; a French UNPROFOR soldier was wounded by sniper  
fire. 2864/ Sarajevo Radio reported that doctors in Sarajevo confirmed five 
cases of typhoid fever and said that 750 people fell ill with  
dysentery. 2865/ Source(s): UNPROFOR; Agence France Presse; United Press 
International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2184. As more than 1,000 French troops began arriving at a former Olympic 
complex in the city to begin a United Nations military buildup, snipers opened 
fire, wounding one in the neck.  The soldier, who was expected to live, was 
evacuated to France on a military flight.  It was reported that he was one of 
at least 1,500 people who had been killed or wounded in the city in the two 
months since the United Nations Security Council designated Sarajevo and five 
other predominantly Muslim enclaves to be safe havens. 2866/

2185. The morning was reported as relatively calm in the city with snipers 
aiming at passersby and sporadic mortar shell explosions heard in the  
valley. 2867/

2186. UNPROFOR reported small-arms and sniper activity. One British journalist 
was killed and one BiH civilian was lightly wounded. 2868/

(b)  Local reported events

2187. The peace conference co-chairmen met with President Tudjman in Zagreb. 
They also hosted a meeting of the BiH Presidency in Zagreb. 2869/

2188. Sarajevo residents began to make a black joke of the term "safe area". 
This week a placard was seen with the words "Sigurnosna Zona", meaning safe 
area, on a fence outside one of the impromptu graveyards that had sprung up in 
the city. 2870/
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11.  11/7/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2189. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

2190. Members of the collective BiH leadership continued their meeting with 
Lord David Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg in Zagreb to discuss the latest 
proposed peace plan. 2871/

12.  12/7/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described Sarajevo as relatively quiet 
with 48 shell impacts. Sniper activity also continued. 2872/ Casualty rates 
were high after two shells hit civilians in Dobrinja and the Old Town area. 
Source(s): UNPROFOR; New York Times; Chicago Tribune.

Targets Hit: A water line in Dobrinja; the Old Town area. Source(s): New York 
Times; Chicago Tribune.

Description of Damage: Thirteen people were reported killed and 15 others 
wounded when an 82 millimetre mortar struck a line of people at a garden water 
pump in Dobrinja; two people were reported killed and three wounded by a shell 
hitting the Old Town area. Source(s): New York Times; Chicago Tribune.

Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported to have continued. Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Thirteen people were reported killed and 15 others wounded when a 
82 millimetre mortar struck a line of people at a garden water pump in 
Dobrinja; two people were reported killed and three wounded by a shell hitting 
the Old Town area. The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 57 killed and 348 
wounded in the last week. It also reported a cumulative total of 9,040 killed 
(of which 1,439 were children) and 53,095 wounded (of which 13,882 were 
children). 2873/ Source(s): New York Times; Chicago Tribune; BiH Ministry of 
Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2191. In the suburb of Dobrinja, several dozen men, women and children were 
lined up at a garden well pump when a single 82 millimetre mortar struck, a 
Muslim government police inspector at the scene said.  It was reported that 12 
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people were killed and 15 were wounded in the afternoon attack, occurring at 
3:40 p.m. 2874/ The bodies of the victims, both Muslims and Croats, lay in the 
street, their water containers still strapped to their backs. The youngest of 
the victims was six years old, Sarajevo radio said. A 23 year-old nurse and 
her mother were also among the dead. Inspector Bakir Germanovic said that the 
mortar bomb was a blind shot lobbed over a few hundred yards of already bomb-
cratered apartment buildings from Serb front lines in the  suburb of 
NedžariAi. "They couldn't see the line but they knew people were drawing water 
here", he said. 2875/ The city, in its fifth consecutive week without 
electrical service, natural gas, or functioning water mains, and the mortar 
attack produced difficult conditions at Dobrinja's hospital and at Koševo's 
Hospital downtown where some of the wounded were transferred.  With supplies 
of diesel fuel for emergency generators exhausted, surgeons reportedly 
operated without monitors for patients' vital signs and used flashlights and 
miners' lamps for illumination in operating theatres as night fell. 2876/

2192. Two people were reported killed and three wounded by a shell hitting the 
city's Old Town. 2877/

(b)  Local reported events

2193. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA and Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA
signed an agreement restoring water and utilities.  The agreement was 
negotiated by Bernard Kouchner, France's former health minister.  The 
agreement, signed by IzetbegoviA and KaradžiA, pledged not to use utilities as 
"weapons of war" by cutting off flows of water, natural gas and electricity.  
In the document, the two leaders also undertook to halt interference by their 
forces with repair missions undertaken by the United Nations military force, 
who had suspended such work 10 days before because of attacks on repair crews. 
Kouchner said that IzetbegoviA agreed in principle to attend peace talks in 
Geneva if utilities were restored and if the warring parties ceased offensive 
action during the talks. 2878/

2194. It was reported that although Serbian forces, not BiH forces, had cut 
most of the utility supplies during the siege, the utilities crisis was a 
result of a complex standoff in which the BiH Government had refused to allow 
the repair of a power line which supplied a Serbian ammunition plant at 
VogošAa, about four miles north-east of the city centre.  In retaliation, the 
Serbian forces cut the only power line feeding Sarajevo, as well as the flow 
of natural gas. 2879/

2195. UNHCR reported that the last major source of drinking water in Sarajevo 
had been cut because of a lack of fuel for a pump.  The acute water shortage 
raised concerns that disease could spread. UNHCR reported 200 to 300 cases of 
dysentery daily due to residents using dirty groundwater.  Kessler said that 
the pump serving a well at the city brewery stopped operating Sunday because 
of a Serb blockade of fuel.  It was reported that a "trickle" of water was 
still reaching the city on one line, providing about a pint per resident each 
day. 2880/

13.  13/7/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was relatively quiet with 21 impacts 
recorded, but the UNPROFOR Sector Commander assessed that the cease-fire was 
no longer being respected as both the Ukrainian and French Battalions were 
subjected to fire. 2881/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
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Targets Hit: The areas near the French and Ukrainian. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2196. The UNPROFOR Sector Commander assessed that the cease-fire was no longer 
being respected. Both the French and the Ukrainian Battalions were subjected 
to fire and were forced to take shelter on a number of occasions. 2882/

(b)  Local reported events

2197. Nicolas Studer, the head engineer for UNPROFOR in Sarajevo said that 
electricity and water could be restored in Sarajevo by the week's end if the 
warring factions respected an agreement signed by Muslim and Serb leaders. "If 
everything goes well", things could return to normal by the end of the week, 
Studer said.  He said that the initial phase of the repairs would require 
transferring electricity from the Kakanj power plant, located in a Muslim-held 
region 30 miles from Sarajevo, to the Blažuj power plant supplying Serb-held 
areas west of Sarajevo. Studer said a second phase of repairs would entail 
restoring electricity to all of Sarajevo and, to appease the Serbs, repairing 
power lines within Serbia proper, which would enable them to resume production 
at a weapons factory making mortar and artillery shells. Studer said that the 
second phase had not yet been approved by Muslim and Serb leaders. The UN also 
asked for safety guarantees to protect its repair teams. 2883/

2198. The Bosnian Serb military command blamed the BiH army for Monday's 
mortar attack that killed at least 15 civilians who were waiting for water in 
Dobrinja. "The mortar shell that killed the civilians was fired by the Muslim 
troops stationed on the mountain of Igman", the Serbian command said in a 
public statement, accusing the Muslims of killing their own people and laying 
the blame on the Serbs in order to gain international sympathy. 2884/

14.  14/7/92 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR said that Serb shelling of the city had 
intensified. It was reported that 224 artillery hits were recorded by UNPROFOR 
military observers stationed in Sarajevo. 2885/ Source(s): Agence France 
Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The Koševo district (location of the central hospital). 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2199.  UNPROFOR reported that the Koševo district, where the central hospital  
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is located, was one of the regions targeted. 2886/

(b)  Local reported events

2200.  The UN High Commissioner for Refugees, Sadaka Ogato, arrived in 
Sarajevo on an emergency visit to assess immediate needs for international 
financial support.  She vowed to do her best to help 2.2 million displaced 
people.  She offered no remedy for the problems but said that going in with UN 
guns blazing would only backfire.  "The whole situation is moving into a 
downward spiral.  Oh, the temptation is there [to blast our way past 
roadblocks], but what happens afterward?" she said. 2887/

2201.  UN officials said that running water was restored to a third of 
Sarajevo, but Serbs failed to switch on a natural gas line as promised.  
Sarajevo had been cut off of its tap water and electricity since 21 June. 
Utility engineers with UNPROFOR said that running water was restored to New 
Sarajevo in the western part of the city.  Supplies resumed after the Serbs 
reactivated a major pumping station in a western suburb they controlled, said 
Major Nicholas Studer, chief of UNPROFOR's combat engineers.  "The Serbs have 
respected only part of the first phase of the agreement.  I don't know if they 
are playing games, but they have cited technical problems and declared that 
they intend to solve them", Studer said. 2888/

15.  15/7/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported increased tension following 
the resumption of shelling especially in the area of Zlatište where 78 impacts 
were recorded. 2889/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The area of Zlatište. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2202. BiH radio said some 8,500 Muslim refugees had flocked to Bjelašnica 
Mountain just south of Sarajevo from Trnovo, which was recaptured by Serb 
forces earlier in the week. 2890/

2203. There were reports of fighting across BiH, including a tank attack and 
sporadic shelling in Sarajevo. 2891/

2204. UNPROFOR reported increased tension following the resumption of shelling 
especially in the area of Zlatište where 78 impacts were recorded. 2892/

(b)  Local reported events

2205. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA rejected an offer by Islamic 
countries to send 17,000 soldiers to join the UN peace-keeping force in BiH. 
"The government resolutely opposes the proposed deployment of further Muslim 
forces to this country as projected recently by the Islamic Countries", 
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KaradžiA said in a letter to U.N Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali. 2893/

2206. A day after the visit by Sadako Ogata, Bosnian Serbs allowed 75 tons of 
diesel fuel stuck at the airport for two weeks to be brought into Sarajevo. 
The Serb forces reportedly confiscated an additional 25 tons of the diesel 
fuel for themselves. The first stops were the city bakery, a main water-
pumping station and the hospital which needed the fuel to run generators. The 
bakery was making bread within two hours of the delivery after a 15 day 
shutdown, the longest in its 40 year history. Restoration of natural gas 
service, reportedly cut by Serb forces last month was also considered a major 
breakthrough, allowing residents to cook normally for the first time in  
weeks. 2894/

2207. More than half of the city was still reportedly without running water 
and electricity. 2895/

16.  16/7/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2208. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

2209. The BiH collective Presidency convened in Sarajevo to work out final 
details in a proposal for the future of BiH that was expected to be debated at 
a new round of Geneva talks next week. At their preparatory session, BiH 
leaders were scheduled to discuss two options: a federation made up of either 
10 units or three units. Under the latter scheme, each of the three regional 
units would be further divided into three provinces. None of the provinces 
would be geographically contiguous in order to discourage ethnic communities 
from adopting separatist policies. 2896/

(c)  International reported events

2210. A new round of talks aimed at ending the war in BiH was announced. 
Presidents Slobodan MiloševiA of Serbia and Franjo Tudjman of Croatia were 
expected to meet under UN auspices in Geneva Saturday in a new bid to end the 
war, Tudjman's office said. Belgrade's Tanjug news agency said that Tudjman 
and MiloševiA would discuss resolving the BiH crisis "on the basis of a 
confederal organization of Bosnia". The BiH Presidency under Alija 
IzetbegoviA, had rejected confederation into three ethnic mini-states, 
although it had backed a plan to establish BiH as a federal state along 
economic lines. 2897/
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17.  17/7/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb forces launched a major offensive in the 
region of the Igman mountains overlooking Sarajevo airport. Reportedly, more 
than 2,000 shells were fired on BiH positions. According to Sarajevo radio, 
combat was reported as BiH forces resisted attacks by Serb infantry backed by 
tanks. The main offensive was launched from Trnovo, a BiH position captured on 
11 July by Serb forces about 12 miles from the city. Tanks meanwhile closed in 
from HadžiAi west of Igman, surrounding the BiH positions in a pincer 
movement. The radio said that the BiH army had repulsed several attacks but it 
quoted the army as saying its forces were in great difficulty. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Mount Igman area. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2211. UNPROFOR announced that in the east section of the city, BiH troop 
movements were continuing. There were also reports that residents in the 
southern suburbs were fleeing their homes and heading for the city centre amid 
fears of a new Serbian offensive following the fall of Trnovo, an access point 
to the city. Some 400 Muslims from Trnovo had reached Butmir near Sarajevo 
airport. 2898/

2212. Sarajevo radio quoted military sources as saying that Serb forces 
launched a major offensive in the region of the Igman mountains overlooking 
Sarajevo airport and that fighting raged as night fell on the city. More than 
2,000 shells were said to have fallen on BiH positions only a few miles from 
the city proper. Hand-to-hand combat reportedly took place as BiH government 
troops resisted several attacks by Serb infantry backed by tanks, the radio 
said. The main offensive was launched from Trnovo, a Muslim position captured 
on 11 July by Serb forces about 12 miles south of the city. Tanks meanwhile 
closed in from HadžiAi west of the Igman hills, surrounding the Muslim 
positions in a pincer movement. The radio said that the BiH army had repulsed 
several attacks but it quoted the army as saying its forces were in great 
difficulty. 2899/

(b)  Local reported events

2213. The 10 member BiH Presidency at its meeting in Sarajevo announced it 
"agreed in principle" to take part in the next round of peace talks in Geneva 
scheduled for next week, Sarajevo radio reported. The Presidency conditioned 
its participation on the cessation of the Serbian offensives in BiH and 
restoring electricity and the restorations of water supplies to the  
city. 2900/

2214. In Geneva, Serbian President Slobodan MiloševiA and Croatian President 
Franjo Tudjman held closed door talks with mediators Thorvald Stoltenberg and 
Lord Owen. Diplomats said the session was aimed at pushing BiH toward 
accepting a plan turning the state into a confederation of three ethnic 
republics. Stoltenberg told reporters that the atmosphere had improved and 
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that it might be possible to achieve a peaceful solution in the next two to 
six weeks. "The point is to get started", he said. Conference spokesman John 
Mills said the aim of the talks was to prepare for a meeting of all three 
parties in the conflict. 2901/

2215. UNPROFOR announced that it’s probe into Monday's shelling of Sarajevo 
residents queuing for water revealed that the mortar round in the incident had 
almost certainly been fired by Serb artillery. 2902/

(c)  International reported events

2216. Moves to protect UN troops guarding Muslim enclaves in BiH were stepped 
up when the United States said it would send 40 warplanes, including four 
Special Forces AC-130 gunships to Europe. The Pentagon announcement followed 
an agreement by NATO on Wednesday that US, French, British and Dutch warplanes 
could start protecting UN ground troops in BiH, including those in the planned 
"safe areas", as early as 22 July. Radovan KaradžiA, leader of the Bosnian 
Serbs, warned against sending NATO aircraft. Such actions would be "packed 
with possibilities for new incidents and an escalation of the conflict", he 
told the Yugoslav news agency, Tanjug. 2903/

18.  18/7/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb forces broke through BiH army defence 
lines on their Mount Igman stronghold overlooking Sarajevo. Sarajevo radio 
quoted the BiH army press centre as saying BiH government troops rallied to 
prevent a decisive advance. Serb artillery and infantry units hit Muslim 
defenders on the mountain all day and government army commander Rasim DeliA
conceded the situation was difficult. Heavy shelling and shooting on Mount 
Igman could be seen from the city below. Serb gunners also shelled western 
parts of the city. Sarajevo radio said that the Serbs were using helicopter 
gunships in the Mount Igman battle in violation of the no-fly zone over BiH 
imposed by the United Nations. 2904/ It was further reported that the BiH army 
press centre admitted in a communique that Serbs had broken through its 
defence lines and had occupied the nearby hamlet of Golo Brdo. Other Serb 
forces reportedly broke through BiH army lines just south of the city and were 
advancing toward the villages of LediAi, Dobre Vode and Šiljak, all in the 
foothills of Mount Igman, the army said. The army said the Serbs were 
continuing heavy shelling as they closed in on the mountain from the north-
west and from the south along a supply line leading from Trnovo. Foreign 
observers counted at least 28 Serb tanks advancing toward Igman Saturday from 
the north-western outskirts of Sarajevo. 2905/ UNPROFOR reported Sarajevo as 
relatively tense with increased military activities. A total of 101 impacts 
were registered by UNPROFOR. 2906/ Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse; 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Igman Mountain; western parts of the city; The area close to the 
PTT building (five shells). Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse; 
UNCIVPOL. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: UNPROFOR reported that three BiH civilians were wounded while 
attempting to cross the airport. 2907/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2217.  UN sources who asked not to be identified cited a growing peril to 
Muslim refugees on government-held Igman mountain after more than two dozen 
tanks were spotted advancing on the area on Saturday. More than 3,500 Muslims 
had fled towards Igman last week after Serb forces seized the government 
enclave of Trnovo 18 miles south of Sarajevo and began what refugees described 
as a northwards sweep towards the city. It was reported that there was concern 
in recent days that Trnovo's fall would allow Serbs to reinforce troops 
besieging the city. 2908/

2218.  Serb forces broke through BiH army defence lines on their Mount Igman 
stronghold overlooking Sarajevo. Sarajevo radio quoted the BiH army press 
centre as saying BiH government troops rallied to prevent a decisive advance. 
Serb artillery and infantry units hit Muslim defenders on the mountain all 
day, and government army commander Rasim DeliA conceded the situation was 
difficult. Heavy shelling and shooting on Mount Igman could be seen from the 
city below. Serb gunners also shelled western parts of the city. Sarajevo 
radio said that the Serbs were using helicopter gunships in the Mount Igman 
battle in violation of the no-fly zone over BiH imposed by the United  
Nations. 2909/

2219. It was further reported that the BiH army press centre admitted in a 
communique that Serbs had broken through its defence lines and had occupied 
the nearby hamlet of Golo Brdo. Other Serb forces reportedly broke through BiH 
army lines just south of the city and were advancing toward the villages of 
LediAi, Dobre Vode and Šiljak, all in the foothills of Mount Igman, the army 
said. The army said the Serbs were continuing heavy shelling as they closed in 
on the mountain from the north-west and from the south along a supply line 
leading from Trnovo. Foreign observers counted at least 28 Serb tanks 
advancing toward Igman Saturday from the north-western outskirts of  
Sarajevo. 2910/

2220.  UNCIVPOL described the situation in Sarajevo as "tense". Five shells 
were reported to have landed close to the PTT building. 2911/

(b)  Local reported events

2221. The BiH collective Presidency at a meeting decided to remove the 
Commander of the Army's 1st Corps, Mustafa HajrulahoviA, and replaced him with 
Vahid KaraveliA. The 1st Corps was assigned to the defence of Sarajevo. 
Commentators said the dismissal of HajrulahoviA might have reflected dismay 
over recent military successes by Serb forces who captured the town of Trnovo, 
south of Sarajevo and had since closed in on Igman. 2912/

2222. UNPROFOR reported that electricity repairs were canceled due to the 
absence of Serbian workers. 2913/

(c)  International reported events

2223. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA ruled out attending renewed peace talks 
with international mediators in Geneva unless Serb forces stopped offensives 
against Muslims. "We cannot go there if offensive activities in Bosnia 
continue, especially against Sarajevo", he said. "Under current conditions, I 
don't see that we could be ready to go today or tomorrow but, if we found  
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ourselves at the negotiating table, I'm convinced we might reach a 
settlement". 2914/

19.  19/7/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that Sarajevo was relatively 
calm. A total of 169 impacts were recorded and the areas most affected were on 
the southern side of the city. 2915/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The southern side of the city. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported that a French officer was wounded by 
sniper fire. UNPROFOR expressed concern that the high level of sniping could 
jeopardize the UN engineering repair mission efforts. 2916/ Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 47 killed and 201 wounded 
in the last week. It also reported a cumulative total of 9,087 killed (of 
which 1,450 were children) and 53,298 wounded (of which 13,932 were  
children). 2917/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2224. Heavy fighting continued on Mount Igman overnight, lighting up the night 
sky to the south-west of the city. 2918/

(b)  Local reported events

2225. A UN official said that Sarajevo was still without electricity and water 
as utility repair efforts were being hampered by workers who refused to show 
up. 2919/

20.  20/7/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A spokesman of the UN said that sketchy reports 
from Mount Igman indicated night attacks by BiH troops were recapturing 
positions seized by Serb forces during the day. UNPROFOR reported that 
overnight and into the day, fighting and mortar shelling took place around the 
Ukrainian and Egyptian Battalion locations in the eastern part of the city. 
During the daylight hours sniper activity was reported to have increased. 
Shelling was also reported on the outskirts of the airport. UNPROFOR recorded 
a total of 144 impacts in Sarajevo, 15 of which were close to the  
airport. 2920/ UNPROFOR monitors were not let into the Igman area. Source(s): 
Chicago Tribune; UNPROFOR; UNCIVPOL. 
 
Targets Hit: The area around the Ukrainian and Egyptian Battalion locations; 
the outskirts of the airport (15 shells). Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
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Sniping Activity: During daylight hours sniper activity was reported to have 
increased. One French non-commissioned officer was hit by sniper fire. 
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2226. Outside Sarajevo the Serb attack on Mount Igman, overlooking the city's 
UN-controlled airport, was reportedly among the fiercest in the area since the 
Serb siege of the city began in April 1992.  Major Luuk Niessen, a spokesman 
for the UN said that sketchy reports from Mount Igman indicated night attacks 
by BiH troops were recapturing positions seized by Serb fighters during the 
day. 2921/

2227. UNPROFOR reported that overnight and into the day, fighting and mortar 
shelling took place around the Ukrainian and Egyptian Battalion locations in 
the eastern part of the city.  UNPROFOR reported that it was relying on media 
accounts on the fighting in the Igman mountain area due to the fact that the 
Serb side was restricting its monitors' movements in the area. 
 
2228. UNCIVPOL reported shelling on the outskirts of the airport. 2922/

(b)  Local reported events

2229. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA appealed for international help in a 
letter to UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali and other officials.  "There are 
signs that the Serbian forces plan a general attack on the town itself", said 
IzetbegoviA, "I call on you to intervene and stop this act of aggression", he 
said.  Commentators suggested that the Serbian offensive seemed to be designed 
to increase pressure on BiH to accept ethnic partitioning. 2923/

21.  21/7/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The centre of the city suffered the heaviest 
shelling in weeks. General Ratko MladiA said that his troops had advanced 20 
miles in a week and were close to capturing two key roads that would cut off 
the retreat of the BiH forces defending the western approaches to the city. 
After that he said it would not be long, possibly only days, before Butmir and 
Hrasnica would fall. Source(s): Chicago Tribune.

Targets Hit: The city centre; the area  near the Parliament building; the area 
near the Holiday Inn; the area near barracks shared by BiH troops and UNPROFOR 
forces. Source(s): Chicago Tribune.

Description of Damage: A pall of smoke was seen rising near the Maršal Tito 
army barracks shared by BiH troops and UN peacekeepers. Source(s): Chicago 
Tribune.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
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Narrative of Events: 

2230. The centre of the city suffered the heaviest shelling in weeks, 
reporters said. Mortar and artillery shells struck near the Parliament 
building and the Holiday Inn for more than an hour and a pall of smoke was 
seen rising near the army barracks shared by BiH troops and UN peacekeepers. 
The intensified shelling came one day after the commander of the advancing 
Serbian forces stood on a strategic mountain overlooking Sarajevo and spoke to 
Western reporters about his troops' successes.  To the accompaniment of 
Serbian artillery fire, General Ratko MladiA said that his troops had advanced 
20 miles in a week and were close to capturing two key roads that would cut 
off the retreat of the BiH forces defending the western approaches to 
Sarajevo.  After that he said that it would not be long, possibly only days, 
before Butmir and Hrasnica (Muslim strongholds at the gates of the city) would 
fall, significantly tightening the Serbian hold on the city.  "Things are 
moving very well, according to plan", MladiA said. "And they will get even 
better". 2924/

(b)  Local reported events

2231. It was reported that the 2,000 UN peace-keeping forces in the designated 
"safe area" of Sarajevo had been unable to do much but stand by as the Serbian 
forces advanced.  The UN troops were not able to approach the battlefield on 
Mount Igman to observe the fighting or to resist it. 2925/

(c)  International reported events

2232. United States Secretary of State Warren Christopher ruled out US 
military action or other direct intervention to prevent Serbian forces from 
capturing Sarajevo.  In turning down appeals for outside help from BiH, 
Christopher called the crisis a "tragic, tragic situation".  But he said at a 
news conference that deeper American involvement in the Balkans was not in the 
US national interest. He defined the US national interest in BiH as limited to 
"humanitarian relief to the extent that we can provide it, coupled with the 
spread of the conflict, doing all we can to make sure that those who are 
involved in the evil conduct there realize that they will be subject to, as 
people, war crimes trials, and as nations, to continuing sanctions".  
Commentators noted that these remarks may have removed any fears that Serb and 
Croat leaders had about whether taking Sarajevo or other UN-declared "safe 
areas" would draw military retaliation from the US. 2926/

2233. It was reported that President Clinton's top foreign policy advisers 
Christopher, Defense Secretary Les Aspin, Joint Chiefs of Staff Chairman Colin 
Powell, and National Security Adviser Anthony Lake, met Tuesday for a second 
time in a week to discuss the deteriorating situation around Sarajevo.  But 
they reportedly broke up their meeting, unable to agree on new actions.  As 
Serb forces advanced Wednesday against government troops on Mount Igman, the 
strategic high ground and a key supply route for the capital, Clinton 
reportedly blamed European governments for the impending defeat of the BiH 
government.  Clinton said that the European opposition to his proposal to lift 
the UN arms embargo for the BiH government doomed what appeared to be a moment 
when Serb and Croatian leaders might have been willing to settle the conflict 
through negotiations.  "That's when things began to deteriorate again instead 
of move toward peace", he said during an appearance Tuesday night on CNN's 
"Larry King Live". 2927/

2234.  It was reported that the United States had moved 40 warplanes to bases 
in Italy to join British, French and Dutch aeroplanes (possibly beginning 
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Thursday), in providing air cover and rescue missions for UN peacekeepers 
coming under fire.  That operation came under NATO  
auspices. 2928/

2235. It was reported that UN officials expressed hope that the Serbs would 
honour a promise to suspend their offensive on Mount Igman if peace talks 
started Friday in Geneva. 2929/

22.  22/7/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN military observers counted 3,777 Serbian 
fired shells hitting the city in a 16 hour period from midnight Wednesday, one 
of the highest recorded by UN observers in the year that they had monitored 
artillery fire in Sarajevo. Of these shells 680 impacts had been recorded in 
the city centre. UNPROFOR commented in its report that a large portion of 
these rounds were fired into the Mount Igman area. Reports said that the 
bombardment began at dawn and continued much of the day. Reporters gave 
accounts that at midmorning, Serbian tanks in the western  district of 
NedžariAi fired repeatedly at houses in the BuJa Potok district on a hillside 
less than a mile away. For nearly two hours at noon, Serbian tanks and 
howitzers on TrebeviA Mountain reportedly fired heavy-calibre shells at New 
Sarajevo. The principal target appeared to be the Maršal Tito barracks shared 
by Ukrainian troops of UNPROFOR and BiH army units. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The city centre (680 impacts); the area around the Presidency 
building; houses in the BuJa Potok district on a hillside; New Sarajevo; the 
Maršal Tito barracks; the power station at VelešiAi; the Mount Igman area 
(received a large portion of the impacts). Source(s)  Chicago Tribune; New 
York Times; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Hospitals reported at least 10 people killed and more than 50 
seriously wounded but, with the heavy shelling and transport idled by a fuel 
shortage, it was thought that other casualties had not been brought in. 2930/
Source(s): New York Times.

Narrative of Events: 

2236. United Nations officials said on Wednesday that Bosnian Serb leader 
Radovan KaradžiA had promised to stop Serb offensive operations around 
Sarajevo, as requested by the BiH government before they would attend the 
talks.  But while Serb troops halted a six-day attack on Mount Igman, which 
controlled the city's only supply line, they commenced an artillery barrage on 
the city.   Sarajevo's city centre, including the area around the Presidency 
Building, sustained some of the heaviest shelling in weeks before the 
bombardment subsided. 2931/

2237. The bombardment began at dawn and continued much of the day. Reporters 
at the UN military headquarters watched at midmorning as Serbian tanks in the 
western district of NedžariAi fired repeatedly at houses in the BuJa Potok 
district on a hillside less than a mile away. For nearly two hours beginning 
at noon, Serbian tanks and howitzers on TrebeviA Mountain to the south fired 
heavy-calibre shells at New Sarajevo. The principal target appeared to be the 
Maršal Tito barracks shared by Ukrainian troops of UNPROFOR and BiH Army 
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Units. 2932/

2238. UNPROFOR reported that the power station at VelešiAi was damaged during 
the fighting. 2933/

2239. UN military observers counted 3,777 Serbian fired shells hitting the 
city in a 16 hour period from midnight Wednesday, one of the highest recorded 
by UN observers in the year that they had monitored artillery firing in 
Sarajevo. Of these shells 680 impacts had been recorded in the city centre.  
UNPROFOR commented in its report on operational activities that a large 
portion of these rounds were fired into the Mount Igman area. 2934/

(b)  Local reported events

2240. Three UNPROFOR and 14 UNHCR flights landed in the city. 2935/

(c)  International reported events

2241. In Washington, President Clinton rejected suggestions that the US had 
given up on helping bring peace to BiH, saying the administration was 
continuing to work on the problem with European allies.  A day earlier, 
Secretary of State Warren Christopher said that the administration had ruled 
out military intervention or any other forceful strategy to rescue Sarajevo 
and prevent partition of BiH.  Clinton, when asked if that meant he had given 
up on BiH, said, "that's not so . . . We have aggressively committed ourselves 
to the process in Geneva, and if the BiH government voluntarily signs an 
agreement, we have made it clear that we were prepared to participate in the 
enforcement of it".  "We are continuing to work with the Europeans on other 
options", Clinton said.  "That is not true that we've given up on it.  We're 
continuing to work". 2936/

2242. Plans for new peace talks stumbled after Serbs hit Sarajevo with one of 
the heaviest bombardments in weeks.  The Geneva talks were scheduled to focus 
on competing peace plans: a Serb-Croatian plan to partition BiH into three 
ethnic states and a plan by the BiH government to keep the Republic together.  
Citing the plight of BiH civilians, mediators Lord Owen and Thorvald 
Stoltenberg had urged the parties to "sit in continuous session until a 
settlement is reached". 2937/

2243. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA reiterated his earlier position that he 
would not attend peace talks while fighting continued.  "Unfortunately, up to 
this moment, there are no signs that attacks are diminishing", he said in a 
letter to Owen and Stoltenberg. 2938/

2244. The UN Security Council condemned the Serb assault on Sarajevo and 
demanded an end to the siege, calling for safe passage of food and medicine.  
The Council demanded no military action. 2939/

23.  23/7/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serbian artillery batteries reportedly pounded 
wide areas of Sarajevo in a sustained offensive. The shelling was reportedly 
at a lower level than on Thursday, suggesting that the focus had moved from 
Mount Igman on the south-western edge of the city to a strategic hill on the 
north-western periphery. UN officers said that they believed that the key to 



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 588

the battle lay in an attempt by Serbian forces, strengthened by new artillery 
and infantry groups, to break through the BiH lines on the hill located about 
four miles from the city centre. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Chicago Tribune.

Targets Hit: Wide areas of Sarajevo. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Chicago Tribune.

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2245. Serbian artillery batteries pounded wide areas of Sarajevo in a 
sustained offensive. The Serbian attack on Sarajevo, the most intensive since 
last fall, sent the new United Nations commander in BiH, Lieutenant General 
Francis Briquemont of Belgium, on a trip into the mountains south of Sarajevo 
for a meeting with the Serbian military commander, Lieutenant General Ratko 
MladiA. MladiA told reporters after the meeting that his troops would observe 
a cease-fire beginning at 10:00 a.m. on Sunday but UN officers cautioned that 
there was no guarantee that BiH forces, driven back by the latest Serbian 
attacks, would agree to a truce. 2940/

2246. The shelling was at a lower level than on Thursday, suggesting that the 
focus of the battle had moved from Mount Igman on the south-western edge of 
the city to a strategic hill on the north-western periphery. UN officers said 
that they believed that the key to the battle lay in an attempt by Serbian 
forces, strengthened by new artillery and infantry groups, to break through 
the BiH lines on the hill located about four miles from the city centre. 2941/

(b)  Local reported events

2247. In Belgrade, Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA said that peace talks 
should be postponed for months because negotiating would be pointless. "Why 
should we negotiate with the Muslims at all?" KaradžiA said. "They are 
militarily defeated, and we have no urgency to negotiate with them". The 
latest peace negotiations due to begin Friday in Geneva, were postponed two 
days by the shelling in Sarajevo. International negotiators Lord Owen and 
Thorvald Stoltenberg urged all sides "to exercise restraint and create 
suitable conditions for talks". 2942/

24.  24/7/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Throughout the afternoon and past dusk, Serbian 
forces renewed artillery and infantry assaults on BiH forces defending 
strategic hillsides on the northern edge of Sarajevo. The city was hit with 
tank, artillery and mortar shells on the hillsides of Kobilja Glava, Slatina 
and Kromolj. UNPROFOR reported that the BiH-controlled area of ŽuJ was shelled 
and that over 3,000 impacts were recorded. It was reported that the BiH forces 
appeared to be holding their own but were sustaining heavy losses. Source(s): 
New York Times; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Kobilja Glava, Slatina, and  Kromolj (hillsides standing above a 
narrow valley leading to the heart of the city); ŽuJ; the area near the 
Egyptian, Ukrainian and French Battalion camps. Source(s): New York Times;
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UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2248. Serbian forces renewed intensive artillery and infantry assaults on BiH 
forces defending strategic hillsides on the northern edge of Sarajevo, 
apparently seeking a breakthrough that could bring large parts of the city 
under Serbian control. Throughout the afternoon and past dusk, the city was 
hit with tank, artillery and mortar shells on Kobilja Glava, Slatina and 
Kromolj, hillsides standing above a narrow valley leading to the heart of the 
city. It was reported that the BiH forces appeared to be holding their own, 
but were said to be taking heavy losses. The Serbian offensive, in its third 
day, alarmed UN commanders with the possibility that crucial defences of the 
city could be overrun. 2943/

2249. UNPROFOR reported that the BiH-controlled area of ŽuJ was shelled and 
attacked by infantry from the north-west. More than 3,000 impacts were 
recorded. The area, however, could not be monitored by the UNMOs. The 
situation was tense for the Egyptian, Ukrainian and French Battalions with 
small arms fire and artillery impacts near their camps. 2944/

(b)  Local reported events

2250. The new UN commander in BiH, Lieutenant General Francis Briquemont of 
Belgium told a news conference that all shelling in the Sarajevo region would 
be halted at 10:00 a.m. Sunday as part of a BiH-wide agreement, which was to 
coincide with the reopening of peace talks in Geneva on Sunday. The talks had 
since been deferred until Tuesday. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA demanded 
that attacks on many of the remaining Muslim population centres in BiH, 
including Sarajevo, Maglaj, and Mostar, be halted before the BiH government 
would attend the talks. He also stipulated that Serbian and Croatian forces 
should halt their attempts to delay and block UN relief convoys. 2945/

2251. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA said that BiH President Alija 
IzetbegoviA must accept the partition of BiH into three ethnic states or Serb 
forces would settle the question on the battlefield. 2946/

2252. UNPROFOR reported that two UNPROFOR and 15 UNHCR flights landed at the 
airport. 2947/

25.  25/7/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb forces reportedly attacked the UN 
peacekeepers base in Sarajevo with dozens of tank and mortar rounds (at least 
68 impacts were reported).  Government positions on ŽuJ mountain were 
reportedly shelled. It was reported that "low level" shelling could be heard 
from the surrounding hills.  Fairly consistent shelling hit the city centre in 
the afternoon. Source(s): Chicago Tribune.

Targets Hit: The UNPROFOR base operations centre for French peace-keeping 
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forces (at least 68 impacts); government positions on ŽuJ mountain; the city 
centre (afternoon). Source(s): Chicago Tribune.

Description of Damage: A Serbian attack on the UNPROFOR base operations centre 
for French forces consisted of at least 68 rounds, which destroyed four UN 
vehicles and damaged eight others. Source(s): Chicago Tribune.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2253. Serbs attacked the UN peacekeepers' base in Sarajevo with dozens of tank 
and mortar rounds. No one was hurt. The base commander said it was a direct 
Serb attack, and UN officials were trying to contact General Ratko MladiA to 
protest and demand an explanation. "It is a miracle no one was killed or 
wounded", said a UN spokesman, Commander Barry Frewer. The attack on the UN 
base consisted of at least 68 rounds, which destroyed four UN vehicles and 
damaged eight at the base, the operations centre for 150 French peacekeepers 
brought in to help set up the Sarajevo "safe area". The United Nations 
believed it was a Serb attack because "it's coming from their direction. We 
know there are tanks in the area". UN soldiers did not return fire, and Frewer 
said there would be no retaliation for the incident. But "if this would ever 
happen again, we are prepared to act in the strongest way", he said. Earlier, 
base commander Colonel Roger Duburg had suggested that retaliatory air strikes 
could be ordered under the latest Security Council resolution on BiH. That 
resolution created six "safe areas", in BiH including Sarajevo and authorized 
UN air strikes if peacekeepers were attacked. 2948/

2254. BiH radio accused Serbs of violating the new no-offensive accord by 
shelling government positions on ŽuJ mountain outside Sarajevo. It was 
reported that "low level", sporadic shelling could be heard in the city coming 
from the hills ringing it, and that fairly consistent shelling hit the city 
centre by afternoon. 2949/

(b)  Local reported events

2255. Early in the day, an accord to halt military offensives by the warring 
factions in BiH had taken effect. All three warring factions claimed that the 
others had broken the agreement. The UNPROFOR commander for BiH, Lieutenant 
General Francis Briquemont of Belgium announced the no-offensive accord 
Saturday after meeting with officials of the warring parties. 2950/

2256. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA said that he would attend the peace 
talks scheduled to start on Tuesday in Geneva if the no-offensive accord held. 
The talks had been postponed twice because of fighting. IzetbegoviA said that 
the United Nations had done almost nothing to implement its "safe areas" 
scheme for the country's Muslims and called for tougher action by the Security 
Council. Sarajevo radio said that IzetbegoviA laid out his objections in a 
letter to the Council and to UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali. 2951/

26.  26/7/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was reported as quiet but tense. Some 
sporadic firing was reported by the Egyptian Battalion around the Bistrik 
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area. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 

Targets Hit: The Bistrik area. Source(s):  UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that 72 people were killed 
and 461 wounded in the last week. It also reported cumulatively 9,159 killed 
(of which 1,466 were children) and 53,759 wounded (of which 14,028 were 
children). Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2257. Sarajevo was quiet but tense. Some sporadic firing was reported by the 
Egyptian Battalion around the Bistrik area. 2952/

(b)  Local reported events

2258. In Sarajevo, UN commanders warned Serbs who attacked a UN base Sunday 
that they faced immediate retaliation if they did it again. Lieutenant General 
Francis Briquemont, UN commander for BiH, said: "I am angry at this betrayal. 
I have told my commanders they must reply immediately, within the next few 
seconds". If attacked again, he said, "they must fire against the adversary". 
French General Jean Cot, commander for all forces in the former Yugoslavia, 
said the peacekeepers were surprised by the attack as they set up a position 
in Sarajevo, and had not unpacked weapons, apparently including anti-tank 
weapons. 2953/

(c)  International reported events

2259. The BiH government said it would not go to the negotiating table in 
Geneva until the attacks on Sarajevo had abated. But UN observers reported 
that Sarajevo was quiet on Monday, and the lull in the fighting appeared to be 
holding reasonably elsewhere. It was reported that BiH government military 
setbacks, a tightening blockade of government-controlled areas and divisions 
in the BiH leadership appeared to have softened IzetbegoviA's resistance to 
the plan. "We're leaving with hope and fear but with a strong determination to 
find an escape from the cycle of killing and suffering", IzetbegoviA said upon 
leaving Sarajevo Monday. "If there is a way out, this delegation will find 
it". On Monday night he held a first meeting with Lord David Owen and Thorvald 
Stoltenberg, chairmen of the international mediation effort. The new talks 
were scheduled to begin formally on Tuesday. 2954/

27.  27/7/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Bosnian Serb forces reportedly opened a new 
assault on ŽuJ mountain, pushing for control of the western end of the city. 
BiH radio called the attack the biggest push for the mountain.  The Serb 
infantry assault reportedly followed a two hour artillery barrage, and it was 
not clear if any ground was gained. UNPROFOR reported heavy shelling from Serb 
positions in Sarajevo between 11:05 a.m. to 1:30p.m. and 4:00 p.m. to 6:00 
p.m. totalling approximately 2,390 artillery, tank and mortar rounds. Areas 
most effected were in the north of the city. 2955/ UNPROFOR observed four 



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 592

unusual artillery impacts causing dense smoke which was assessed to be 
irritant gas. The BiH Liaison Officer reported 14 such impacts. 2956/
Source(s): Chicago Tribune; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Western Sarajevo; the area near the French Battalion at the BiH 
radio and televison centre (seven shells); areas to the north of the city.; 
the ŽuJ Mountain area. Source(s): Chicago Tribune; Agence France Presse; 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire reportedly engulfed the centre of the city. 
Source(s): Chicago Tribune.

Casualties: It was reported that the Serb attack on Mount ŽuJ left about 100 
Muslim soldiers dead. 2957/ A 13-year-old boy was reported killed and 21 
people wounded in shelling. 2958/ Source(s): Chicago Tribune; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2260. Bosnian Serbs opened a new assault on ŽuJ mountain on Sarajevo's 
outskirts, pushing for control of the western end of the city. BiH radio 
called the attack the Serb's biggest push for the mountain. Commentators 
suggested that if it fell, the Serbs could sweep across the western end of 
Sarajevo, but the radio reported that defence lines were holding. The Serb 
infantry assault on ŽuJ followed a two hour artillery barrage. It wasn't clear 
if they gained ground, said UN spokesman Commander Barry Frewer. 2959/
2261. Sniper fire engulfed the city centre while shelling intensified in 
western Sarajevo. 2960/

2262. UNPROFOR observed four unusual artillery impacts causing dense smoke 
which was assessed to be irritant gas. The BiH Liaison Officer reported 14 
such impacts. 2961/

2263. Seven shells reportedly landed 500 metres away, and two shells landed 80 
metres away from the base of a French battalion unit in the Bosnian radio and 
television centre.  Major Luuk Niessen, a UN press officer, said that the 
shells were not directed at the unit. 2962/ A Reuter photographer, Chris 
Helgren, was at the scene. 2963/

(b)  Local reported events

2264. It was reported that Sarajevo remained without basic utility services. 
The UN stated  that it had not received clearance to carry out repairs on the 
Serb side. 2964/ UNPROFOR reported that four UNPROFOR and 17 UNHCR flights 
landed at the airport. 2965/

(c)  International reported events

2265. In Geneva, leaders of all three warring factions held a rare joint 
meeting. The 90 minute meeting brought BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA
together with Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA and Bosnian Croatian leader 
Mate Boban. KaradžiA, who had insisted that BiH accept an ethnic partition of 
the Republic warned: "This is the last chance for an honest peace". Later he 
said that discussions were going in the "right direction", despite his "basic 
pessimism". IzetbegoviA announced "some progress" in the talks. His government 
still wanted some kind of federation and feared that Serb and Croatian areas 
would join with neighbouring Serbia and Croatia, leaving Muslims with small 
land-locked pockets. 2966/
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2266. France made a formal request to the UN and NATO for swift action to 
provide air cover for UN troops after Serb gunners shelled a French 
engineering unit in Sarajevo Sunday. 2967/

28.  28/7/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling in the ŽuJ area reportedly eased on 
this day. Shelling was reported in Ilidža in the evening. Source(s): Chicago 
Tribune; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Ilidža (evening). Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Thirteen people were wounded when shells fell in Ilidža in the 
evening. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2267. In Sarajevo it was reported that the Serbs took a break from their 
assault Tuesday on Mount ŽuJ west of the city which left a reported 100 Muslim 
soldiers dead, one of the heaviest one-day losses of the 16 month  
siege. 2968/

2268. UN military observers confirmed that 13 people were wounded when shells 
fell on Sarajevo's Serb-held suburb of Ilidža Wednesday evening. 2969/

(b)  International reported events

2269. After French UN forces had come under fire from Serbs battling for 
control of Sarajevo, the UN announced that it was ready to accept its 
commitment from NATO to use air support to protect troops assigned to defend 
six "safe zones".  UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali  said that NATO would be 
ready to supply the air cover early next week when ground observers and other 
support personnel were in place. Boutros-Ghali said that the air cover would 
begin, "Monday, Tuesday".  United States President Clinton stated: "The United 
States is bound, we are committed, to come to the aid of the United Nations 
forces, as a part of NATO, if they are attacked. And they have been". "All 
this will unfold over the next few days, during which time the Serbs, the 
Bosnian Serbs, either will or won't stop shelling Sarajevo and will pull back. 
We'll just have to wait and see what happens", the President said. 2970/

2270. While the UN and NATO worked on military plans, the peace talks in 
Geneva were reported to have taken a positive turn when leaders of the three 
warring factions met without mediators for the first time. 2971/

29.  29/7/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Artillery rounds slammed into ŽuJ hill where BiH 
forces were trying to resist a Serb advance.  At one point the barrage was 
intense with shells hitting every few seconds. Source(s): Reuters. 
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Targets Hit: The area of ŽuJ hill. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2271. In Sarajevo, artillery rounds slammed into ŽuJ hill, where BiH forces 
were trying to resist a Serb advance. At one point the barrage was intense, 
with shells every few seconds sending up thick black smoke from behind a line 
of trees on the ridge of the hill. The shelling rattled windows at UN 
headquarters in Sarajevo one mile away. "We expect it is the continuation of a 
push by Serbs", UNPROFOR spokesman Barry Frewer said. "The Bosnians are 
continuing to put up their defence and counter-attack. There is shelling on 
both sides but predominantly on the Serb side", he told reporters. 2972/
Frewer told reporters that some shells fired in the ŽuJ battle appeared to 
contain riot-control gas, but there was no evidence to back Muslim allegations 
that the Serbs were using poison gas. 2973/

(b)  Local reported events

2272. In its monthly engineering report UNPROFOR addressed the worsening 
utilities situation in the city.  UNPROFOR commented that electricity was and 
would remain the key to all utilities problems inside the sector (due to its 
connection to all other utilities).  UNPROFOR stated that Serb forces had 
denied all access to the repair location on the line which was supplying the 
town (Reljovo/VogošAa) and that fighting and shelling had provoked cuts and 
damages in the northern area of Sarajevo. UNPROFOR also commented that only 
five of the 15 scheduled electricity repair missions were successful during 
the month. UNPROFOR stated that water supplies had improved in parts of the 
city (notably the west part which was supplied through the reservoir of 
Mojmilo starting on 13 July).  Gas supplies remained turned off. 2974/

(c)  International reported events

2273. In Geneva, BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA, Bosnian Serb leader Radovan 
KaradžiA and Bosnian Croat chief Mate Boban agreed to cease hostilities and 
ordered their forces to implement the truce accord immediately. 2975/ Geneva 
Conference sources reportedly said that Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA was 
offering the Muslims about a quarter of BiH territory, an area around Sarajevo 
and a pocket in the north-west. 2976/

2274. The BiH leadership's international legal adviser, Francis Boyle of the 
University of Illinois College of Law, filed a petition in the Hague asking it 
to prevent the dissolution of BiH as a member of the UN, which he said would 
follow the acceptance of a peace plan. 2977/

2275. After an hour-long meeting with Defense Secretary Les Aspin, French 
Defence Minister François Leotard told reporters at the Pentagon that the 
western allies would not tolerate any further attacks on UN troops in BiH and 
were prepared to launch air strikes if they continued. 2978/

2276. Seven war wounded from Sarajevo, six of them children, were reportedly 
being flown to Italy by the UN, according to UN officials. 2979/
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30.  30/7/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A shell hit an unidentified court yard in the 
city and general sniper fire and shelling  was reported. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: An unidentified courtyard where a group of children were playing. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 

Description of Damage: A shell landed in a courtyard where a group of 
children were playing, watched by their mothers.  One boy and two women were 
killed, and seven children and five adults were wounded. 2980/ Source(s): 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported on this day. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Casualties: One boy and two women were killed, and seven children and five 
adults were wounded when a shell landed in an unidentified courtyard where 
children were playing while supervised by their mothers. According to hospital 
sources, seven people were killed and 33 wounded by artillery and sniper fire. 
2981/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2277. A shell landed in a courtyard where a group of children were playing 
watched by their mothers.  One boy and two women were killed, and seven 
children and five adults were wounded. 2982/

(b)  Local reported events

2278.  In BiH, the commanders of the warring factions signed an immediate 
cease-fire for all of BiH. The agreement permitted for the free movement of 
relief convoys. 2983/

2279.  Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA, who initially accused Muslim 
forces of staging the attack on French UN soldiers on Sunday, reportedly said 
that Serb gunners may have fired at the French by mistake.  KaradžiA said that 
those suspected to be responsible for the attack were being arrested. 2984/

(c)  International reported events

2280.  In Geneva, BiH President IzetbegoviA reached an agreement with leaders 
of Bosnian Serbs and Croats. The agreement covered only the broad 
constitutional arrangements that would govern a new tripartite federation but 
constitutional principles had not been a stumbling block in previous 
negotiations. Before finalizing a peace plan the parties still had to finalize 
another accord fixing the precise frontiers of the three new republics, 
therefore deciding how much territory each faction would control. Radovan 
KaradžiA, leader of the Bosnian Serbs expressed optimism stating: "Only a few 
spots on the map remain in dispute, and these should be resolved this 
weekend". President Franjo Tudjman of Croatia was similarly optimistic, 
predicting that a final peace agreement would be signed by all the faction 
leaders by Sunday or Monday. He said later on Sarajevo radio, "The hardest 
part of the job still remains. Everything will be worthless if there is no 
agreement on the maps". Serbian President Slobodan MiloševiA described the  
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accord as "the biggest step toward peace we have ever made since the beginning 
of the war". 2985/

2281. The document agreed upon provided for a weak central government having 
no police force or army of its own and would take responsibility for little 
more than the management of foreign policy and trade. All remaining powers 
would be vested in the governments of the three republics. 2986/

2282. Despite the agreement in Geneva, US officials in Washington said that 
they were pressing ahead with their efforts to develop a plan for air strikes. 
The officials said that there was a broad agreement within the US government 
that Washington should be prepared to use air power to protect UN 
peacekeepers, ensure the delivery of food and other aid and prevent the fall 
of Sarajevo and other key Muslim enclaves. 2987/

2283. UN officials in New York said that one Spanish soldier attached to the 
UN peace-keeping operation in BiH was killed and 17 wounded when two mortar 
rounds hit their headquarters in the town of Jablanica. A spokesman for 
Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali said the incident could be the "trigger" for 
NATO air strikes, once it became clear who carried out the attack. 2988/ The 
UN Security Council called for nations to prepare to use air strikes in BiH in 
response to the attack. 2989/

31.  31/7/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: After a week of intense fighting, Sarajevo was 
reported as mostly quiet, with Serbian shells striking sporadically in 
civilian areas of the city. The signing of a cease-fire appeared to have 
brought a lull to the battle that had raged for days on the BiH stronghold 
atop ŽuJ Mountain. Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Unidentified civilian areas of the city. Source(s): New York 
Times.

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Reports on the casualties suffered by the BiH army during the 
battle of ŽuA ranged from 150 to 300 killed. Wounded soldiers at the Koševo 
hospital estimated the figure at 300 dead. Most of the bodies remained on the 
battlefield at ŽuJ awaiting efforts by the United Nations to broker an 
agreement for their recovery. 2990/ Source(s): New York Times.

Narrative of Events: 

2284. After a week that saw some of the most intense fighting of the war, 
Sarajevo was reported as being mostly quiet, although Serbian shells continued 
to strike sporadically in civilian districts of the city. The signing of the 
cease-fire appeared to have brought a lull to the battle that had raged for 
days on the BiH stronghold atop ŽuJ Mountain. 2991/

(b)  Local reported events

2285.  BiH political and military leadership remained divided over the peace 
agreement reached on Friday. "The text was not signed", Miro LazoviA, the 
speaker of the BiH parliament and a member of the presidency said of the 
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agreement. "We only accepted it as a basis for further talks". LazoviA's 
explanation underscored the deepening confusion in Geneva about the real 
willingness of the BiH leadership to accept the division of BiH along ethnic 
lines. LazoviA also had his doubts about the willingness of the BiH army to go 
along with the plan. LazoviA said that only the three Croatian members of the 
10 member BiH Presidency, together with Fikret AbdiA, the leader of the Biha 
Muslims in north-western BiH and "maybe President Alija IzetbegoviA . . .
believe we should go with the new agreement". IzetbegoviA and AbdiA were the 
only two members of the Presidency at the meeting during which the 
constitutional pact was apparently accepted. 2992/

2286. The leaders of the BiH and Serbian factions spent the day trying to 
resolve issues concerning the boundaries of the ethnic republics that would be 
established under the plan. 2993/

(c)  International reported events

2287. The peace conference co-chairmen held bilateral talks with IzetbegoviA
and KaradžiA, and Boban and KaradžiA. The day ended with a trilateral meeting 
with IzetbegoviA, KaradžiA and Boban. 2994/

2288. The United States began meetings with France and Britain to discuss the 
possibility of bombing targets threatening Sarajevo. There was reportedly a 
building consensus that about 60 warplanes already stationed in the region (30 
of them American) would provide air cover for the UN forces protecting relief 
convoys and six civilian "safe zones" including Sarajevo. Officials in 
Washington said that the NATO council would meet Monday to discuss the use of 
air power in BiH.  Sarajevo is "very important symbolically" to the Muslims 
said Madeline Albright, US ambassador to the UN. "Everybody that watches 
what's going on in Sarajevo believes that more has to be done to alleviate the 
suffering there". Commentators suggested that even if the West did not 
initiate its threatened bomb runs, the current threats were viewed as a useful 
tool, keeping negotiators at the bargaining table in Geneva, discouraging the 
Serbs from making a final push for Sarajevo and serving notice that a peace 
enforced by the UN troops would have some force behind it. 2995/

Q.  August 1993

1.  1/8/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling was reported on Mts. Igman and 
Bjelašnica. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Mount Igman; Mount Bjelašnica. Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Snipers killed three people and wounded five others as they 
crossed the UN-controlled airport, according to a UN military  
spokesman. 2996/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Three people were killed and five others wounded by sniper fire at 
the airport. The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 62 killed and 301 wounded 
in the last week. It also reported a cumulative total of 9,221 killed (of  
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which 1,482 were children), and 54,060 wounded (of which 14,112 were 
children). 2997/ Source(s): Reuters; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2289. Shelling was reported on Mount Igman throughout the day. 2998/ BiH 
Interior Minister Bakir AlispahiA said that about 10 villages in the area of 
Mount Bjelašnica and neighbouring Igman were burned down in the day's 
offensive.  AlispahiA, in a letter to UN forces made available to reporters, 
claimed that the assault was directed personally by the Bosnian Serb army 
commander, General Ratko MladiA, despite his agreement to a cease-fire 
Friday. 2999/

2290. The Belgrade-based Tanjug news agency reported that Bosnian Serbs 
claimed to have captured strategic Mountain Bjelašnica overlooking the city 
after several days of fighting.  BiH Radio reported Serb shelling there early 
in the day, and plumes of smoke were visible on its slopes.  Bosnian Serb army 
general staff sources said that Serb forces controlled the BiH Television 
relay station located on the summit; however, as BiH Television carried on its 
evening program uninterrupted, the Serb claim seemed doubtful.  UN monitors 
were not allowed access to the mountain zone or to the adjacent Mount  
Igman. 3000/

2291. Sporadic fighting was reported, as the city remained without electric 
power and water. 3001/

(b)  Local reported events

2292. High-ranking BiH, Serb and Croat officers held talks at the Butmir 
airport outside Sarajevo on the cease-fire accord signed Friday, which none of 
the three factions had respected. 3002/ A UN military spokesman said the 
talks had covered freedom of movement for UN military observers to monitor the 
truce. 3003/

(c)  International reported events

2293. In Geneva, the peace conference co-chairmen met with BiH opposition 
leaders. After separate talks with KaradžiA and Boban, a further trilateral 
meeting was held with IzetbegoviA and the Bosnian Serb and Croat  
leadership. 3004/

2294. In Geneva, BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA said that he would pull out 
of peace talks unless Serbs halted attacks around Sarajevo and Brcko in the 
north. 3005/ Sources close to the peace talks said that major territorial 
issues remained unresolved. 3006/

2295. The Washington Post reported that the US would bring a proposal for 
military intervention in BiH to a NATO meeting Monday in Brussels. 3007/ The 
decision to present the plan was made at a meeting Saturday attended by 
President Clinton, Secretary of State Christopher, Defense Secretary Aspin, 
National Security Advisor Lake and General Powell, the armed forces Chief of 
General Staff. 3008/ Vice President Gore refused to discuss the possible use 
of air power, but said "there is movement" among US allies toward agreement on 
what to do. 3009/

2296. In Madrid, Spanish Defence Minister Julian Garcia Vargas said he would 
support selective air strikes in BiH to protect civilians, UN peace-keeping 
troops and, in particular, the city of Sarajevo. 3010/ In an interview with 
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the state news agency Efe, he stated that: "The international community has 
acted so far with caution and what is now needed is firm action". 3011/

2.  2/8/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb forces reportedly captured Mount 
Bjelašnica in a huge offensive. There was only sporadic firing in  
Sarajevo. 3012/ Source(s): Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2297. BiH Vice President Ejup GaniA confirmed that Serb forces, in a "huge 
offensive" backed by helicopters, had captured Mount Bjelašnica.  BiH 
President Alija IzetbegoviA immediately threatened to pull out of the peace 
negotiations in Geneva if the Serbs did not give up this gain.  Bosnian Serb 
leader Radovan KaradžiA was reported to have assented, agreeing to surrender 
the mountain to UN control. 3013/

2298. There was only sporadic firing in Sarajevo. 3014/

(b)  Local reported events

2299. The commander of the Bosnian Serb air force, General ivomir Ninkovi, 
told Belgrade radio that Serb forces would respond "by all available means" to 
any Western attack on their positions. 3015/

2300. It was reported that 15 UNHCR relief flights landed in Sarajevo during 
the day. 3016/

(c)  International reported events

2301. The latest round of peace talks was postponed in Geneva at the request 
of BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA. Conference sources said that the BiH 
leadership was seeking time in light of US proposals to use military force 
against Bosnian Serb positions.  BiH Foreign Minister Haris SilajdžiA
described Serb attacks around Sarajevo as "breaking of good faith".  SilajdžiA
reportedly said, "The condition for successful negotiations was to restore 
electricity, water and gas to Sarajevo".  Division of the map of BiH continued 
to be the "thorniest issue" at the talks, according to conference spokesman 
John Mills. 3017/

2302. In Brussels, Senior NATO officials met for 12 hours to discuss a US plan 
for air strikes against Serb positions, in particular around Sarajevo. 3018/
Diplomats at NATO headquarters said final decisions on when and where to use 
air power rested with UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali. 3019/ They said in 
a communique that the alliance would make preparations to take "stronger 
measures including air strikes" if the strangulation of Sarajevo  
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continued. 3020/ No immediate air strikes were ordered.  NATO sources said 
that members of the alliance with troops in BiH were concerned that those 
troops could be endangered by air strikes and the retaliation which could 
follow air strikes.  Meanwhile, in Washington, President Clinton told 
reporters, "I don't believe that the allies will permit Sarajevo to either 
fall or starve". 3021/

2303.  Mediators David Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg reportedly registered 
their opposition to air strikes, on the grounds that it would hurt the peace 
process. 3022/

2304.  Several high-ranking members of the mainly European UN force stationed 
in Sarajevo said that they were opposed to the US proposal to launch air 
strikes against Serb positions besieging Sarajevo.  One high-ranking European 
officer reportedly said, "In BiH alone, there are thousands of UN soldiers and 
relief workers whom it would be impossible to protect from becoming targets 
and hostages once the first bomb is dropped".  Barry Frewer, UNPROFOR 
spokesman, said that UN troops were awaiting orders on the matter. 3023/

3.  3/8/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Koševo Hospital received only four wounded patients, the lowest 
total in months. Source(s): New York Times.

Narrative of Events: 

2305. UNPROFOR sent a five-member monitoring team to explore the situation on 
Mount Bjelašnica, according to Barry Frewer, UNPROFOR spokesman in  
Sarajevo. 3024/

2306. At Koševo Hospital, the trauma clinic received only four patients with 
war wounds all day, the lowest toll in months. 3025/

(b)  International reported events

2307.  In Geneva, the three Croatian members of the collective BiH Presidency, 
Mile AkmadžiA, Franjo Boras and Miro LasiA, said they were not walking out, 
but were boycotting the talks as long as Muslims continue to attack Bosnian 
Croats.  They refused to recognize BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA as 
representing the collective presidency.  IzetbegoviA shunned the talks because 
of the continued Bosnian Serb siege of Sarajevo. 3026/ Mediators called the 
presidents of Serbia and Croatia back to Geneva in an effort to get the three 
warring factions to resume negotiations.  Momir BulatoviA, the president of 
Montenegro, also flew back to Geneva. 3027/ John Mills, spokesman for the 
mediators, said that the scheduled meeting did not take place.  Mills said, 
"Directives from the leaders to military commanders have resulted in a very 
significant reduction in the intensity of fighting".  He looked forward to the 
installation of UN military observers on hills around Sarajevo. 3028/
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2308.  US officials welcomed the support of European allies for air strikes.  
President Clinton said that the allies delivered the message that they were 
"determined to protect UN forces [in BiH], determined to secure the 
humanitarian relief program".  According to the Washington Post, a US official 
said that "speculations about [air strikes] over the last few days may have 
encouraged Serb flexibility" at the bargaining table in Geneva. 3029/ Bosnian 
Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA said that Western threats could adversely affect 
peace talks by encouraging the Muslims to hold out for military  
intervention. 3030/ Lord Owen said that he was satisfied with the NATO 
alliance's threat to conduct air strikes against Serbian forces in BiH.  
Officials close to Lord Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg said they believed that 
NATO had signaled to the BiH Government that the US would not intervene on its 
own against the Serbs, and that the Muslims should return to the talks. 3031/

4.  4/8/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that Serbian tanks, artillery 
and infantry appeared to have trapped BiH forces atop Mount Igman. It was 
reported that the only gap in the Serbian siege lines around Sarajevo remained 
along a corridor of territory which connected the suburb of Dobrinja, on the 
south-western edge of Sarajevo, across the airport to two other BiH-held 
suburbs, Butmir and Hrasnica, and, from there, over Mount Igman to Konjic and 
Jablanica. Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2309. Lieutenant Commander Barry Frewer, spokesman for the UN military 
command, said that Serbian tanks, artillery and infantry appeared to have 
trapped BiH forces atop Mount Igman.  It was reported that the only gap in the 
Serbian siege lines around Sarajevo remained along a corridor of territory 
which connected the BiH-held suburb of Dobrinja, on the south-western edge of 
Sarajevo, across the airport to two other BiH-held suburbs, Butmir and 
Hrasnica, and, from there, over Mount Igman to Konjic and Jablanica.  From 
Jablanica, BiH forces had maintained a tenuous supply line to the Adriatic 
coastline of Croatia.  This supply line reportedly had served both soldiers 
and civilians.  The capture of Mount Igman threatened to sever this supply 
line.  Also, the capture of Mount Igman reportedly endangered the 32,000 
Muslim civilians living in villages in the vicinity.  Their flight path as 
refugees would take them across the airfield.  The agreement by which the 
airport was ceded to the UN prohibited civilian crossing of the airfield.  
Those who had done so invariably  came under fire from Serbian guns at both 
ends of the runway. 3032/

(b)  Local reported events

2310. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA said his troops were ready to hand 
over to UN peacekeepers the key hills near Sarajevo.  According to KaradžiA,
the UN had already taken over part of Mount Igman and was flying its flag 
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there.  KaradžiA said that the Serb advance in the Igman area was not a Serb 
offensive, but rather served to protect Serb-populated parts of Sarajevo from 
Muslim bombardment. 3033/

2311. British Brigadier General Hayes, Chief of Staff of UN forces in BiH, 
told reporters in the BiH capital that the BiH army bore the main blame for 
blocking relief supplies to Sarajevo.  He said the current Serb assault on 
Mount Igman was strangling only the BiH military supply line into  
Sarajevo. 3034/

2312. It was reported that 15 UNHCR relief flights landed in Sarajevo during 
the day. 3035/

(c)  International reported events

2313. In Geneva, Lord Owen said that the air raids proposed by the Clinton 
administration were inadequate.  "The only military solution is if you're 
prepared to put ground troops in and take it seriously", he said.  He appealed 
to the international community to give peace efforts a chance before ordering 
airstrikes.  Later, Serbian and Croatian leaders quit the peace talks and 
headed home, promising to return Friday if President IzetbegoviA agreed to 
rejoin negotiations. 3036/

2314. In Washington, the State Department's chief expert on BiH, Marshal 
Freeman Harris, resigned, charging that the Clinton administration was putting 
undue pressure on the BiH government to agree to the partition of the country.  
In a letter to Secretary of State Warren Christopher, Harris said the US push 
for airstrikes was too little, came too late and represented an abandonment of 
the stance that BiH should be preserved as an independent state. 3037/ He 
wrote, "I can no longer serve in a Department of State that accepts the 
forceful dismemberment of a European state and that will not act against 
genocide and the Serbian officials who perpetrate it".  He wrote that in 
pressuring BiH to agree to a partition, the Clinton administration was 
"driving the BiH Government to surrender its territory and its sovereignty to 
the victors in a war of aggression". 3038/

5.  5/8/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported quiet after some small 
arms and anti-aircraft fire and distant shelling overnight. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2315. Following their meeting in Pale, UNPROFOR General Francis Briquemont and 
Bosnian Serb leader Ratko MladiA left to inspect Mount Igman and Mount 
Bjelašnica. 3039/ Briquemont spent more than one hour on the summit of Mount 
Bjelašnica, where he saw about 30 Serb soldiers. Ambulances evacuated wounded 
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soldiers to the rear.  Piles of shell cases littered the mountainside.  
Clashes reportedly were visible between Bosnian Serb and Muslim forces  
below. 3040/ Sarajevo radio quoted the BiH Army 1st Corps, responsible for 
defending Sarajevo, as saying that it had secured the village of Malo Polje on 
the south slopes of Igman. 3041/

2316. Sarajevo was quiet 3042/ after some small arms and anti-aircraft fire 
and distant shelling overnight. 3043/

(b)  Local reported events

2317. According to Bosnian Serb leader Nikola KoljeviA, UN peacekeepers would 
replace Serb forces on Mount Igman on Friday.  Lord David Owen and Thorwald 
Stoltenberg confirmed that Bosnian Serbs had agreed to cede Mount Igman to UN 
troops, and to instruct their military commanders to negotiate the opening of 
roads leading to Sarajevo to all except military vehicles. 3044/ The 
agreement was reached in Pale, where Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA and 
his military chief Ratko MladiA met with an UNPROFOR delegation led by General 
Francis Briquemont, head of UN forces in BiH.  KaradžiA read a joint 
statement, which said he had agreed to withdraw forces from Mount Igman, to 
allow UNPROFOR to occupy the area and to reopen two access roads to and from 
the capital to UNPROFOR, UNHCR, civil and commercial vehicles.  The opening of 
the roads would be discussed Friday. 3045/

2318. The withdrawal from Mount Igman was the condition set by BiH President 
Alija IzetbegoviA for the resumption of the international peace talks in 
Geneva. 3046/ Talks in Geneva were suspended until Monday, according to UN 
spokesman John Mills. 3047/

2319. A meeting was scheduled for Friday to discuss supplying Sarajevo with 
electricity, gas and water. 3048/

2320. It was reported that 16 UNHCR relief flights landed in Sarajevo during 
the day. 3049/

2321. According to a Sarajevo radio report, UNPROFOR officials in Sarajevo 
said that clashes around Gornji Vakuf had blocked for the past week a number 
of humanitarian relief convoys bringing food and medicine to Sarajevo. 3050/

(c)  International reported events

2322. The BiH Presidency resumed talks with the peace conference co- 
chairmen. 3051/

2323. Paddy Ashdown, the leader of Britain's Liberal-Democratic Party, told 
BBC television that he had suggested to the Serbs that there be "an area of 
no-go around Sarajevo--and that after a certain deadline any heavy weapons 
seen in that area would be subject to air attack".  According to Ashdown, the 
Serbs agreed to this proposal.  Ashdown said that with winter approaching, the 
West had "somewhere between six and eight weeks to save the city, to lift the 
blockade and to get supplies through". 3052/

2324. In Amman, US Secretary of State Christopher said he would fly to Italy 
Friday for NATO talks on possible air strikes against the Serbs.  Meanwhile, 
an association of 51 Islamic countries called to Geneva for rapid 
implementation of NATO proposals for air strikes. 3053/
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6.  6/8/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo radio reported that Serbian forces had 
reinforced troops on Mount Igman. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2325. No incidents reported. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

2326. Bosnian Serb Commander General Ratko MladiA said he was reluctant to 
fulfill his promise to withdraw troops from Mounts Igman and Bjelašnica.  
MladiA told Dnevnik, the government-run Serbian newspaper, that Serbian troops 
would not withdraw until politicians agreed on ending the war.  Sarajevo radio 
reported that Serbian forces had reinforced troops on Mount Igman. 3054/

2327. It was reported that 14 UNHCR relief flights landed in Sarajevo during 
the day. 3055/

7.  7/8/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN observers reported that Serbian forces opened 
fire on BiH Army units that were abandoning positions on Mount Igman and 
withdrawing to Hrasnica.  It was also reported that there were no Bosnian Serb 
movements to withdraw from the area. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2328. UN military observers reported that Serbian forces opened fire at BiH 
Army units that were abandoning positions on Mount Igman and withdrawing to 
Hrasnica.  In Sarajevo, Barry Frewer, UN spokesman, reported, "What we are 
seeing is the Bosnian Serb army consolidating up there . . . There are no 
movements at this time to withdraw".  Commander Frewer described talks on the 
Serbian withdrawal from Igman as "virtually at an impasse".  UN civilian 
official Viktor Andreyev described General MladiA, the Serbian military 
commander, as "emotional" during talks in which MladiA referred to the supply 
route across Mount Igman as "Allah's road". 3056/ According to one report,  
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however, MladiA agreed that UN peacekeepers were free to deploy observers on 
the heights. 3057/

2329. Two BiH soldiers returning to Sarajevo from the battle zone said that 
the BiH garrison on Mount Igman had been effectively abandoned, with units 
retreating north to Sarajevo and south toward the towns of Lokve and  
Pazari. 3058/

2330. The Tanjug news agency said that the Serbian military command in BiH 
ordered its forces around Sarajevo to refrain completely from "all combat 
activities which, however, does not exclude the right for self- 
defence". 3059/

(b)  Local reported events

2331. In Pale, Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA told Reuters Television 
that he had set as a condition for the withdrawal of troops from Mounts Igman 
and Bjelašnica that the UN install troops sufficient not only to observe but 
to take over the area. 3060/

2332. It was reported that 17 UNHCR relief flights landed in Sarajevo during 
the day. 3061/

(c)  International reported events

2333. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA called for a meeting of the UN Security 
Council to confirm the primacy of principles laid down at the 1992 London 
conference on the former Yugoslavia.  In a letter to Council President 
Madeleine Albright of the US, he said current negotiations in Geneva "sanction 
genocide and reward aggression while making Bosnia the victim forced to accept 
humiliating terms in order to establish peace".  This referred particularly to 
the future of Sarajevo, "which is to be divided, isolated and sentenced to a 
slow annihilation", he said. 3062/

2334. US officials said that it agreed not to bomb any target in the former 
Yugoslavia without the approval of UN ground commanders. 3063/

8.  8/8/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The day's events focused on the negotiations on 
Bosnian Serb withdrawal from positions on Mounts Igman and Bjelašnica.  
Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2335. General Ratko MladiA, commander of the Serbian army in BiH, said he 
would make a "phased withdrawal" from positions on Mounts Igman and Bjelašnica 
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after five hours of talks at Sarajevo airport with UN commander, Lieutenant 
General Francis Briquemont. UN spokesman, Lieutenant Commander Barry Frewer, 
said that the Serbs' removal on Saturday of two tanks and several heavy guns 
from Mount Igman appeared to have been "stage management", rather than a sign 
of withdrawal.  General MladiA said the Serbs would give up positions one by 
one, contingent on their replacement by UN forces.  They would withdraw only 
if fully guaranteed that the BiH army would not regain the positions.  General 
MladiA said that the first step would be reconnaissance of Mount Igman at 6:00 
a.m. Monday by UN and Serbian units.  At 9:00 a.m., Serbs would pull back from 
the 6,800-foot peak of Mount Bjelašnica.  There was speculation that the 
demand that UN resources cover the ceded territory could cause delays in the 
pullback because the UN commanders repeatedly stated that their overall force, 
about 9,000 troops, allowed only for monitoring, not control, of the areas 
that Serbian forces had left. 3064/

(b)  Local reported events

2336.  Bosnian Croat representatives reportedly rejected the proposal made by 
Alija IzetbegoviA in Geneva last week, to join forces with Muslims to form a 
joint Muslim-Croatian state in BiH.  "Our experience tells us that any 
agreement with Muslims would only cause damage to Croats", said Miro LasiA,
one of three Croat members of the BiH collective presidency.  "Too much blood 
of Croatian civilians was spilled by IzetbegoviA's forces", Lasic said in an 
interview with Zagreb government-controlled radio. 3065/

2337.  Dr. Edin Jaganac, a French military doctor sent by UNPROFOR, 3066/ was 
frustrated in repeated efforts to evacuate a five year-old girl from Sarajevo.  
The girl, Irma HadžimuratoviA, was wounded 10 days ago when Serbian mortar 
fire hit a street near Irma's home, killing two people, including Irma's 
mother, and wounding 12 children.  A committee of four foreign doctors was 
required to approve every evacuation aboard a UN aeroplane.  Two of the four 
committee members were based outside BiH, had no plans to meet, and there were 
no emergency provisions for such a situation. 3067/ According to one report, 
a further obstacle to flying the child out of Sarajevo was that the agreement 
which opened the airport for international aid airlifts required the Bosnian 
Serbs to have up to three days' notice of UN flight schedules. 3068/ Those 
responsible for the 20 UN aircraft which left Sarajevo each day refused to 
transport the girl. 3069/ One report stated that the UN, while unable to 
evacuate the child, had allowed local employees of the UN headquarters in 
Sarajevo to leave on short notice. 3070/ "If she stays in this hospital, she 
will die, that is certain", said Dr. Jaganac, referring to adverse hospital 
conditions, including a lack of main electricity and the impossibility of 
conducting extensive blood tests.  Dr. Jaganac said, "We would not be asking 
the United Nations to evacuate a patient that we thought would die  
anyway". 3071/

2338. It was reported that 16 UNHCR relief flights landed in Sarajevo during 
the day. 3072/

9.  9/8/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Activity on Mounts Igman and Bjelašnica were 
monitored by UNPROFOR for signs of Bosnian Serb troop withdrawal. The 
television tower atop Mount Bjelašnica was reportedly destroyed by the Serb 
forces. Source(s): United Press International; Agence France Presse; New York 
Times.
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Targets Hit: The televsion tower atop Mount Bjelašnica;  two hotels on Mount 
Igman. Source(s): New York Times; United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: UN officers said that a Serbian special forces unit 
(called Cobra), which had led the assault on Mount Bjelašnica, dynamited the 
television tower atop the mountain so that it leaned over "like a broken 
matchstick;" Sarajevo radio reported that Serb forces over the weekend had 
destroyed two unidentified hotels located on Mount Igman. Source(s): New York 
Times; United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 17 killed and 148 wounded 
in the last week. It also reported cumulatively 9,238 killed (of which 1,487 
were children) and 54,208 wounded (of which 14,149 were  
children). 3073/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2339. Peter Osborne, a spokesman for UNPROFOR, said that there was no apparent 
sign of Serbian withdrawal from the positions overlooking Sarajevo. 3074/
Earlier in the day, two UN military observers said that the Serbian flag had 
been taken down from the summit of Mount Bjelašnica, but when UNPROFOR troops 
arrived at the summit around 4:00 p.m. they were met by Serb soldiers who told 
them to leave after one hour there. 3075/ Initially, UN troops sent to 
monitor the Serbs' withdrawal had been hindered by demonstrators, minefields 
and bad weather in trying to reach the heights.  Observers said that 
demonstrators, mostly women, blocking the patrol at the village of Blažuj were 
likely encouraged by Serb militiamen opposed to the Geneva peace  
process. 3076/ UN officers said that the Serbian special forces unit, called 
Cobra, which had led the assault on Mount Bjelašnica, dynamited the television 
tower atop the mountain so that it leaned over "like a broken matchstick".  
Serbian officers reportedly belied the importance of pullback activity by 
pointing out that control of the summit was strategically irrelevant since 
their advance had carried them five miles past the base of Bjelašnica. 3077/

2340. UNPROFOR spokesman Barry Frewer said that there was no indication that 
Serbs had withdrawn or begun to withdraw from neighbouring Mount Igman. 3078/
The captain of the UN reconnaissance team sent to Mount Igman reportedly said, 
"They have absolutely no intention of withdrawing, as far as I can  
tell". 3079/ State-run Sarajevo radio said that Serb forces over the weekend 
had destroyed two hotels on Mount Igman. 3080/ According to one report, 
almost all of the buildings between Veliko Polje and Malo Polje were  
burned. 3081/

2341. A BiH soldier, standing in a forest clearing on Mount Igman, told 
reporters, "A Serbian withdrawal? . . . Let me tell you: when you reporters 
are around, or the United Nations, the Serbs behave like babies.  But as soon 
as you go, pow!  Tanks, howitzers, mortars, antiaircraft guns-- 
everything". 3082/

2342. Serb demonstrators blocked the UN patrol scouting one of the two supply 
routes slated to be cleared for the transport of humanitarian aid between 
Mostar and Sarajevo, according to UNPROFOR spokesman Barry Frewer.  Frewer 
said a second patrol in charge of monitoring a route between Sarajevo and 
Zenica was unhindered in accomplishing its mission. 3083/

2343. At the front line, at the ski village of Malo Polje, Serbian tanks and 
howitzers shrouded beneath pine branches reportedly aimed at BiH positions a 
half-mile ahead.  Serbian soldiers in tented camps reportedly were seen 
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fetching water and cooking over wood fires.  Spent shell casings littered the 
road.  A soldier reportedly said, "Pull back?  Why?  This is Serbian land".  
Across the line, over the bank of a road blocked by a fallen tree, a man 
identified as Mr. Kozar and 10 other soldiers stood over a wood fire with 
nothing but assault rifles to defend their positions.  Kozar said that Serbian 
attacks, backed by helicopters, had been so sudden and overpowering that the 
BiH forces had no chance of resisting.  Survivors, he said, waited in the 
forests without even dugouts to protect them. 3084/

(b)  Local reported events

2344. Five year-old Irma HadžimuratoviA was flown out of BiH after the British 
government provided an aircraft for her evacuation.  British Foreign Secretary 
Douglas Hurd told the BBC that a Royal Air Force Hercules aeroplane, usually 
used to shuttle relief supplies, carried the girl to Ancona on the Adriatic 
coast of Italy where she was transported on an air ambulance to Britain. 3085/

(c)  International reported events

2345. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA, in Geneva, said that negotiations would 
resume Tuesday if the Serbs withdrew from the hills surrounding  
Sarajevo. 3086/ Radovan KaradžiA reportedly told the BBC, "Step by step, we 
are withdrawing from [Mount Bjelašnica and Mount Igman], replacing our forces 
with the forces of UN"  KaradžiA reportedly said that the shelling of Sarajevo 
would cease. 3087/

2346. NATO leaders approved a joint plan for possible air strikes on Bosnian 
Serbs to break the siege of Sarajevo, but deferred the prospect of an 
immediate attack and gave the UN Secretary General an effective veto on such 
military action.  The ambassadors of the 16 NATO nations said in a communique 
that they had endorsed a list of options drawn up by the alliance's military 
committee over the past week.  According to a NATO official, the list 
specified types of targets--such as heavy artillery pieces, supply and 
transport links, and command centres--but not specific ones.  The leaders made 
clear that the choices they endorsed were in support of humanitarian relief 
efforts, rather than any of the warring parties.  Any military action would be 
determined jointly by NATO and the UN.  Leaders said they were ready to 
convene at short notice to decide whether to implement air strikes if the 
strangulation of Sarajevo continued and UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali 
asked NATO to act.  A senior US official said the alliance would be prepared 
to bomb within one to two days. 3088/ NATO Secretary-General Manfred Woerner 
said the necessary precautions had been taken to ensure the safety of UN 
troops in BiH against Serb retaliation following NATO air attacks. 3089/

10.  10/8/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Bosnian Serb forces on the surrounding mountains 
continued to be monitored. UNPROFOR stated that it had noticed increased 
movements of Serbian military vehicles on Igman, but that it was too early to 
say whether they were preparing to withdraw. UN troops sent to monitor the 
withdrawal said that they had been refused permission to patrol by Serbian 
officers. Reporters who had reached Serbian positions said that all signs on 
the two mountains pointed to a consolidation of the Serbian strongholds. They 
said that they had seen columns of self-propelled field guns and military 
trucks moving along the main access routes to the mountains, backed up by at 
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least 600 newly arrived soldiers. Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2347. UNPROFOR spokesman Frewer stated that the UN had "noticed increased 
movements of [Serb] military vehicles on Igman, but it is still early to say 
whether they are preparing to withdraw". 3090/ Reporters who crossed the 
Serbian siege lines and reached Serbian positions on the heights returned to 
the city at night with the news that all signs on the two mountains pointed to 
a consolidation of the Serbian strongholds.  They said they had seen columns 
of self-propelled field guns and military trucks moving along the main access 
routes to the mountains, backed up by at least 600 newly-arrived soldiers.  UN 
officers in Sarajevo said that radio reports from their military observers 
confirmed this information.  UN troops sent to monitor the withdrawal from the 
mountains said that they had been halted by Serbian officers as soon as they 
reached the mountains and had been refused permission to patrol. 3091/

2348. Two reporters who reached the Serbian front lines on Mount Igman at Malo 
Polje said they saw Serbian soldiers formed into platoons, who claimed to have 
been fighting for a month in Banja Luka, where fresh units drawn from the 
Trnovo area would replace them.  The reporters said they saw no evidence of 
any pullback of tanks, howitzers and antiaircraft guns deployed along the road 
at Malo Polje and in forest clearings beside the road.  Instead Serbian forces 
appeared to be covering the heavy weapons with fir tree branches, apparently 
in an effort to conceal the weapons from possible air attacks.  The reporters 
said that they had seen Serbian replacement troops, along with heavy guns and 
ammunition, arriving at a burned-out Muslim village about halfway between 
Trnovo and Mount Igman. 3092/

(b)  Local reported events

2349. According to the New York Times, anonymous UN sources said that Serbian 
commanders appeared to have decided that NATO had attached such stringent 
conditions to planning for air strikes that the threat of bombing was far less 
than Serbian commanders had previously feared.  In deciding whether to 
withdraw from the heights around Sarajevo, UN sources said, the Serbs seemed 
to have followed closely negotiations between the US and NATO allies on terms 
for bombing attacks. 3093/

2350. General MladiA, Commander of Bosnian Serb forces, met through the day 
and into the night at Butmir airport with UN commander Francis Briquemont, who 
sought a broader agreement which would commit the Serbian forces to lift the 
siege of Sarajevo. 3094/

2351.  As Irma HadžimuratoviA, the five year-old girl injured by mortar fire 
and evacuated from Sarajevo underwent emergency surgery in London, a spokesman 
for the BiH Government information centre in London spoke bitterly of the 
effort required to evacuate one girl from a city where three children died 
daily as a result of the lack of fuel, electricity and medicine in the 
hospitals. 3095/ Reportedly, 40 critically wounded people, including 11 year-
old Edhem DedoviA who had lost an eye, waited on a UN evacuation list for a 
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country and a hospital to offer treatment impossible in Sarajevo. 3096/ UNHCR 
officer Tony Land in Sarajevo called for more offers to enable evacuations.  
"The bed is no good unless there is someone to meet the expense", he was 
reported to have said.  UNHCR Sarajevo spokesman Peter Kessler said that the 
US had taken 19 cases, but were only convinced after great persuasion to take 
seriously-injured patients. 3097/

(c)  International reported events

2352.  In Geneva, peace negotiations were canceled when President IzetbegoviA
failed to attend.  The Belgrade-based Tanjug news agency reported that 
IzetbegoviA met privately with peace negotiators Stoltenberg and Owen after 
appearing late in the afternoon at the Palace of Nations.  Peace conference 
spokesman John Mills told reporters that Stoltenberg and Owen had earlier 
called in KaradžiA and his Bosnian Serb delegation to demand the evacuation of 
Mount Igman.  Mills said that  KaradžiA, in the presence of the co-chairmen, 
telephoned General Ratko MladiA, commander of the Bosnian Serb forces. 3098/

2353. UNPROFOR spokesman Frewer said that NATO had not decided on immediate 
bombing attacks aimed at strongholds around Sarajevo.  "Right now we don't see 
any indication that we would need the use of air power", he said.  According 
to the New York Times, UN commanders' opposition to airstrikes stemmed from a 
belief that it was safer and in the long run more effective to placate the 
Serbian forces than to confront them. 3099/

2354. The Irish government said it would provide emergency orthopedic surgery 
for five BiH children and accept a group of 200 refugees, most of them 
relatives of members of a similar group allowed to settle in Ireland last 
year. 3100/

11.  11/8/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Bosnian Serb troop withdrawal from Mounts 
Bjelašnica and Igman continued to be monitored. Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2355. A reporter who reached Trnovo, the Serbian-held town which served as a 
base camp for forces on Mount Bjelašnica and Mount Igman, said that he had 
seen a convoy of buses arriving in the town with Serbian soldiers returning 
from the front.  Serbian officers had told the reporter that 2,500 Serbian 
troops were being withdrawn, leaving 1,500 troops in position.  Despite the 
fact that UN reconnaissance missions claimed to be unable to monitor the 
withdrawal, UN commanders in Sarajevo depicted the Serbian forces as 
cooperating in the withdrawal plan.  A spokesman conceded, however, that the 
withdrawal was not significant and that the limited number of UN observers 
(less than 10) had complicated its assessments.  The UN spokesman told 
reporters that UN observers had filed reports on Tuesday which described the 
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withdrawal of 250 Serbian troops from Mount Bjelašnica, along with three 
tanks, two howitzers and five self-propelled guns, but the spokesman said that 
it was not clear where the units were heading. 3101/

(b)  Local reported events

2356. Relief officials said that the Croatian nationalist army, not the 
Serbian forces, were the main problem for relief efforts because of obstacles 
to truck movement through central BiH.  More than half of all UN aid had to 
pass through that region on its way to Sarajevo, Zenica and Tuzla.  Anthony C. 
Land, head of UN relief operations in Sarajevo, said that Croatian forces 
required separate permits for every relief truck and imposed 72 hour delays on 
convoys moving into BiH from the main UN depot at MetkoviA, Croatia.  Also, by 
refusing to allow passage through a main artery, Croats had added days to 
delivery times by forcing aid convoys to make a 140 mile detour over unpaved 
mountain roads.  According to Land, UN trucks were delivering only a quarter 
of the food possible because of delays. 3102/

2357. The British and Swedish governments said they would evacuate 41 war 
victims from Sarajevo.  Britain would receive 20 of the injured, Sweden 16 and 
Ireland five. 3103/ Spokesman Manuel Almeida of UNHCR in Zagreb said that the 
breakthrough on evacuating Sarajevans occurred after a private relief agency, 
the International Organization for Migration, IOM, agreed to help UNHCR 
process the new offers. 3104/ Ramiz HadžimuratoviA, father of the five year-
old girl who was injured by mortar fire and was evacuated to England, appealed 
for the rescue of other wounded children in Sarajevo, describing the city as 
"a concentration camp". 3105/

(c)  International reported events

2358.  The United States warned that Bosnian Serbs could face a NATO attack 
unless they abandoned positions on Mount Bjelašnica and Mount Igman.  
Secretary of State Christopher made it clear that the allies were determined 
to use any means to prevent the strangulation of Sarajevo.  Administration 
officials said that the allies would wait to see whether the Serbs came 
through on a promise to abandon their positions by Thursday.  This promise was 
extracted in Geneva after negotiators warned the Bosnian Serb leader, Radovan 
KaradžiA, that the withdrawal from the peaks had to be completed by mid-
morning Thursday.  According to Clinton Administration officials, the allies 
would regard the Serbs' failure to withdraw as a grave offence.  The State 
Department had begun to provide the Europeans and the UN with daily reports 
about Serbian actions in BiH.  Some officials acknowledged that the allies had 
yet to agree on what Serbian action would set off a military response.  One 
senior Administration official who advocated military action said, "The Serbs 
are brilliant at showing just enough restraint to make it appear that things 
are getting better". 3106/

2359. The official Russian Defence Ministry daily Krasnaya Zvezda commented on 
NATO plans for air strikes at Bosnian Serbs, saying in part, "the USA. and the 
North Atlantic bloc put one more obstacle on the road to a political 
settlement of the Bosnian crisis". 3107/

2360. The UN announced that the ground controllers necessary to coordinate air 
strikes were in place in BiH and that their links to NATO aircraft were being 
tested.  Air attacks under Security Council Resolution 836 or Resolution 770 
would require coordination between warplanes and forward air controllers, who 
would guide the pilots to precise targets.  While the US and its allies 
assembled more than 50 military aircraft to carry out raids, the UN did not  
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begin until late last month to assign air controllers and their laser 
equipment to BiH. 3108/

12.  12/8/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Bosnian Serb troop movements continued to be 
monitored on Mounts Bjelašnica and Igman. The US government asserted that 
shelling and sniping activities had continued despite Serb concessions. 
Source(s): United Press International; Reuters; New York Times.

Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Some sniping activity was reported by the US government. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: According to UNHCR statistics, at least six children were injured 
daily in Sarajevo in the 16-month war. 3109/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2361. UN spokesman Barry Frewer in Sarajevo told reporters that a number of 
troops had withdrawn, but that there were still sizable forces on Igman.  Said 
Frewer, "We are probably talking in the thousands.  There are heavy artillery 
pieces, there are tanks, there are trucks, there are mortars". 3110/ Later, 
UN commander General Jean Cot told a news conference in Zagreb he had given 
mediators in Geneva "evidence that the Serbs had resumed their withdrawal, 
starting with logistic elements to be followed this afternoon by combat 
elements". 3111/ Cot also said that the UN commander in BiH, General Francis 
Briquemont, met NATO officers at an air base in Vicenza, Italy, to discuss 
possible air strikes against the Serbs. 3112/

2362. The New York Times reported that Serb forces remained at front-line 
positions on Mount Igman and that most of the withdrawals appeared to have 
taken place from around Mount Bjelašnica.  According to the Times, a UN 
general, who asked not to be identified, produced a map marked by Serbian 
commander General MladiA to show Serbian positions on Mount Igman and said 
that MladiA had acknowledged that the positions, some of which were only about 
four miles from Sarajevo airport, had not been withdrawn.  The General said 
that in resisting the demand of Serbian forces for more UN troops to be sent 
to the mountains, UN commanders were wary that to do so would mean securing 
the Serbian front lines and allowing MladiA to redeploy his troops for 
offensives elsewhere. 3113/

2363. On Wednesday, Reuter correspondent Natela Cutter saw a convoy of 20 
buses, three armoured personnel carriers, two tanks and trucks towing heavy 
artillery pieces on the main road leading north from Sarajevo to Bjelašnica.  
The vehicles, she said, contained several hundred armed and battle-weary Serb 
soldiers who had apparently been based on Mount Igman.  A British television 
crew returning to Sarajevo from Trnovo reported seeing hundreds of Serb 
soldiers boarding buses and heading towards Pale.  The soldiers said they were 
part of a 1,200-man brigade ordered to withdraw. 3114/
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(b)  Local reported events

2364. Bosnian Serb military leaders, Ratko MladiA and Manojlo MilovanoviA,
said they had not withdrawn completely from Mount Bjelašnica and Mount Igman 
because the UN was moving too slowly to occupy in strength all the positions 
they were prepared to vacate. 3115/

(c)  International reported events

2365. US State Department spokesman Michael McCurry said the administration 
was not prepared to convene a meeting of NATO, despite the fact that "Lord 
Owen and Stoltenberg indicate that they are not satisfied that the type of 
withdrawal that they had expected to see has occurred".   McCurry said that 
Owen and Stoltenberg's assessment was "consistent with" the State Department's 
understanding of the situation.  One State Department official characterized 
the Serbs' steps to withdraw from Mount Bjelašnica and Mount Igman as "more 
bobbing and weaving".  A senior Clinton Administration official reportedly 
said that shelling and sniping persisted despite some evidence of "better 
behaviour" on the part of the Serbs. 3116/

2366. BiH Vice President Ejup GaniA said, in a letter to Security Council 
President Madeleine Albright, that Serb forces had stationed rockets on Mount 
Igman.  GaniA wrote, "I believe that UNPROFOR knows of this positioning of 
heavy artillery rockets but is not making the information public".  GaniA
added that even without shelling, 20 to 30 children and elderly in Sarajevo 
would die daily of infection and exhaustion. 3117/

2367. Bosnian Serb delegation spokesman Jovan Zametica told reporters in 
Geneva, "As of 8:00 a.m. today, there are no more Serb troops on Mount Igman.  
They have withdrawn to lines of July 30". 3118/ Later, negotiators in Geneva 
said the Serbs had agreed to binding arbitration on the issue on  
Friday. 3119/

13.  13/8/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Bosnian Serb troop movement continued to be 
monitored on Mounts Bjelašnica and Igman. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2368. Brigadier General Hayes, a commander of UN peacekeepers, and Serb Chief 
of Staff General Manojlo MilovanoviA toured the mountains in an effort to 
assess compliance. 3120/
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(b)  Local reported events

2369. Serb forces allowed a food convoy into Sarajevo through a new route 
behind their lines. 3121/ Sarajevo's main hospital reportedly received five 
tons of diesel fuel.  It was reported that before the arrival of the shipment 
some patients had provided their own diesel fuel to enable doctors to perform 
operations. 3122/

2370. A Belgian hospital at Huy, south-east of Brussels, offered 20 beds for 
the care of injured children in Sarajevo.  Anne-Marie Lizin, a Belgian 
lawmaker and mayor of Huy, announced the offer, which included some funds and 
a chartered aeroplane for transportation. 3123/

(c)  International reported events

2371. US Secretary of State Warren Christopher indicated that the Clinton 
Administration would be satisfied with a partial Serb withdrawal from Mount 
Bjelašnica and Mount Igman. 3124/ Christopher said, "The mountaintops are 
important but fundamentally what is necessary is food, water, electricity and 
no more shelling in that area". 3125/ According to a State Department 
official, US policy shifted from an initial, clearly defined threat over 
withdrawal from the mountains to a broader, more ambiguous warning on ending 
the lengthy siege.  The official indicated that the overall objective of the 
US was "to improve the condition of the people of Sarajevo before winter 
comes". 3126/

2372. In Geneva, talks were postponed until Monday, rather than canceled, 
after mediators Owen and Stoltenberg said that they had received news of 
"further withdrawals" by Serb forces. 3127/

14.  14/8/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Bosnian Serb forces on Mounts Bjelašnica and 
Igman reportedly withdrew behind the line agreed upon in talks. Sarajevo 
itself was reported quiet. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2373. UN officials said that about 250 UNPROFOR troops took key positions on 
Mounts Igman and Bjelašnica as "thousands" of Serbian forces withdrew behind a 
line which was agreed upon in talks among UNPROFOR chief of staff Brigadier 
General Hayes, Major General Manojlo MilovanoviA, Bosnian Serb forces chief of 
staff, and General Rasim DeliA, commander of the Muslim-dominated BiH 
government army. 3128/ One report said that approximately 1,800 troops pulled 
back this day. 3129/ UN General Francis Briquemont said that Serb military 
commanders agreed to complete the retreat by 4:00 p.m. local time. 3130/
General Briquemont said, "When I look at the list of people, equipment and 
vehicles that have withdrawn, I think the area is free of Serb soldiers". 
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2374. Sarajevo itself was reported quiet. 3131/

(b)  Local reported events

2375. In Sarajevo, workers succeeded in repairing overhead cable systems, 
bringing electricity back to parts of the city after a 55 day blackout, 
according to Sarajevo radio. 3132/ Electricity was restored to vital 
facilities and households were expected to receive service within two to three 
days. 3133/

2376. The Koševo hospital remained without running water and  
electricity. 3134/ The hospital also lacked vital medicines and food. 3135/

(c)  International reported events

2377. President Clinton welcomed the withdrawal of Bosnian Serb forces from 
Mount Bjelašnica and Mount Igman.  The US State Department said more had to be 
done to help the besieged capital. 3136/

15.  15/8/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported near-complete withdrawal of 
Bosnian Serb forces from Mounts Bjelašnica and Igman.  Small-arms fire and 
occasional shelling were reported in Sarajevo.  Source(s): United Press 
International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One woman was killed while gathering wood in the city. Source(s): 
United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2378. According to UNPROFOR, Bosnian Serb forces nearly completed withdrawal 
from the heights of Mount Igman and Mount Bjelašnica.  UNPROFOR said all heavy 
weaponry had been withdrawn from the sites and Sunday morning only one company 
of Serb infantry, about 200 men with 10 trucks, remained on the hills.  "We 
consider it a success", said UN spokesperson Barry Frewer of the UN-brokered 
agreement under which the Serbs were pulling back from positions around 
Sarajevo. Frewer confirmed reports that withdrawing Serb forces had burned 
down captured buildings in recent days as they pulled back.  "As they were 
withdrawing from the area, they torched them", he reportedly said.  He called 
the burning "a very sad testimonial to what's happening".  UNPROFOR will have 
about 150 men deployed over several square miles of wooded hilly terrain with 
which to keep both Bosnian Serb and BiH government forces from retaking 
positions on the two mountains.  Said Frewer, "It still requires cooperation 
of both sides". 3137/

2379. Small arms fire and occasional heavy machine-gun fire could be heard 
during the day in Sarajevo. 3138/ One woman was killed while gathering wood, 
according to a UN report. 3139/ Small arms fire and occasional shelling was 
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heard throughout the night. 3140/

(b)  Local reported events

2380. The first group of 40 people, including seven children in critical 
condition, were evacuated from Sarajevo.  A British Royal Air Force C-130 
Hercules transport aeroplane evacuated 21 patients and 19 relatives from 
Sarajevo to the Falconara Air Base near Ancona, Italy.  The mission was called 
"Operation Irma".  Four of the children and five of the adults had to be 
carried onto the aeroplane on stretchers.  Dr. Faruk KulenoviA, chief of 
surgery at Koševo hospital, reportedly said, "The West is making self-
promotion out of this.  But it's too little and too late to clear their 
consciences . . . it would clear their consciences if there were not 9,000 
dead in Sarajevo, if there were not 600 amputees, 150 paraplegics". 3141/
Doctor Patrick Peillot, head of the UN medical evacuations committee, 
criticized Britain for its "supermarket attitude" to the evacuation, saying it 
was giving preference to children over adults to gain maximum media  
attention. 3142/ "Patients are not animals", said Peillot. 3143/

2381. Eighteen seriously wounded or ill persons, accompanied by 20 relatives, 
were flown from Sarajevo to Swedish hospitals. 3144/ Italian authorities were 
reportedly willing to receive 100 wounded children from Sarajevo. 3145/ Italy 
requested, according to the UNHCR, that only children--not adults--be 
evacuated to the country's hospitals for treatment. 3146/

(c)  International reported events

2382. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA said that Sarajevo was "no longer 
under siege" and that peace talks could resume in Geneva.  "Shells are not 
falling on Sarajevo and convoys with humanitarian aid are entering the city 
unhindered.  With this, practically all civilian questions linked with 
Sarajevo are resolved, which means that civilian Sarajevo is no longer under 
siege", he told the Bosnian Serb news agency SRNA. 3147/

2383. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA said that he would attend peace talks on 
Monday if the Serbs completed their withdrawal from the hills around  
Sarajevo. 3148/

16.  16/8/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was reported as quiet and the Serbian 
withdrawal from Mount Igman was described as nearly complete. Dobrinja was 
heavily shelled. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One person was killed and 14 were injured in Dobrinja on this day. 
The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 21 killed and 72 wounded in the last 
week. It also reported a cumulative total of 9,259 wounded (of which 1,492 
were children) and 54,280 wounded (of which 14,167 were children). 3149/
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
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Narrative of Events: 

2384.  BiH Vice President Ejup GaniA said that Serb troops had tightened their 
strategic noose around Sarajevo by deploying 2,000 fresh troops in less 
visible lowlands closer to front lines after pulling them off Mounts Igman and 
Bjelašnica.  GaniA told reporters after meeting with US Ambassador Viktor 
Jakovic, "Igman and Bjelašnica are 15 to 20 miles from [downtown] Sarajevo so 
now we have tanks even closer to Sarajevo, in positions around the city, so 
the siege is stronger than before".  UN military officials did not give any 
indication that the Serb troops from Mounts Igman and Bjelašnica had been 
deployed elsewhere near Sarajevo.  Lieutenant General Francis Briquemont 
conceded that the Serbs still threatened the city with their firepower. 3150/

2385.  Two hundred Serb troops reportedly awaited transport from Mount Igman, 
according to UN peacekeepers, despite the UN-brokered agreement by which the 
Serbs were to have withdrawn by 2:00 p.m. on 14 August. 3151/

2386.  UNPROFOR reported the situation in Sarajevo as quiet. It said that the 
Serbian withdrawal from Mount Igman was nearly finished, including the two 
east companies which were located in the area of Babin Dol. 3152/

2387.  It was reported that Dobrinja was heavily shelled, resulting in one 
dead and 14 injured. 3153/

(b)  Local reported events

2388. "There is no humanitarian siege of Sarajevo", said Brigadier General 
Hayes, UN chief of staff. 3154/ Commander Barry Frewer, spokesman for 
UNPROFOR, also said that Sarajevo was not a city under siege.  Frewer said, 
"We say that [the Bosnian Serb army] are in a tactically advantageous position 
around the city . . . I don't want to portray it as a siege . . . I see it as 
an encirclement". 3155/ Frewer added: "To me, the word siege has a 
connotation of an intention militarily to starve out the city, to prevent free 
access in and out, to bring the city to its knees.  That to me is what a siege 
means . . . what I'm saying is that [the Serbs] are moving in a way that will 
improve the conditions here . . . How long it will last I don't know". 3156/
Tony Land, the director of UN relief operations in Sarajevo, however, said 
"one would have to consider the city still to be besieged".  One report 
speculated that UNPROFOR's mandate, giving priority to the delivery of relief 
supplies across Serbian lines with only lightly armed UN troops as escort, had 
caused UN representatives not to offend the heavily armed Serbian  
forces. 3157/

2389. US Ambassador Viktor Jakovic said he would remain in Sarajevo for 
several days to update Washington's assessment of whether NATO should send its 
warplanes into action.  Jakovic declined to comment on KaradžiA's statement 
that the city was no longer under siege, but suggested that the Serb 
withdrawal from Mounts Igman and Bjelašnica had not really changed the city's 
state of siege in saying, "The Serb withdrawal simply means we're back to the 
same situation we were in when NATO made its decision [to approve the 
principle of air strikes to break the siege of Sarajevo]". 3158/

2390.  UN commander Lieutenant General Francis Briquemont said that UNPROFOR 
was gradually opening routes in and out of Sarajevo for supplies such as fuel.  
"There is an economic siege but we can now say we are improving the 
situation", he said. 3159/

2391.  In response to the controversy over the evacuation of Sarajevo wounded, 
UNHCR spokesman Manuel Almeida stated that the Geneva Convention held that an 
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unarmed and seriously wounded combatant must be treated in the same way as any 
other person in urgent need of medical attention.  Dr. Patrick Peillot, the 
French UNHCR doctor in charge of the evacuations, said "I think the people who 
are now in hospitals in London are wounded people regardless of their social 
position.  We are working according to the Geneva Convention and a soldier in 
this particular case, once wounded, is considered as a civilian". 3160/

2392. It was reported that 17 UNHCR relief flights landed in Sarajevo during 
the day. 3161/

(c)  International reported events

2393. In Geneva, agreement in principle was achieved on having Sarajevo placed 
under UN administration, allowing full freedom of movement  for UN  
observers. 3162/

2394. The US agreed to airlift 100 emergency patients from BiH to the US for 
treatment, 3163/ as Western nations reportedly "fell over each other" to offer 
to evacuate hundreds of sick and wounded BiH nationals.  A UNHCR spokesman 
said that 14 other countries had offered at least 800 hospital beds (Italy: 
450; Finland: 100; France: 98; Poland: 40; Turkey: 40; the Czech Republic: 40; 
Jordan: 20; Canada: 20; Ireland: 10; The Netherlands: 5; Switzerland: 5; 
Denmark: undetermined number; Norway: undetermined number). 3164/

2395. The BiH delegation in a statement delivered at the Geneva peace talks, 
lashed out at Britain, whose evacuation of critically wounded and ill 
Sarajevans they called a "cynical initiative" to mask "the British 
government's seemingly limitless appeasement of fascism".  Allegations had 
been made that bribes were paid to enable wounded BiH soldiers to take the 
place of children in the evacuation.  "The British government's preference for 
children--ideally those young enough not to be able to speak, is well 
publicized", the BiH officials said.  "All males and many women between the 
ages of 16 and 60 are liable for military service in Sarajevo.  They are no 
less deserving than the children who will in time take their place", the 
statement continued. 3165/

17.  17/8/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The situation in Sarajevo and Igman was 
described as very quiet, but some shelling was reported in the city. Two BiH 
army platoons were reported to have carried out an unsuccessful attempt to 
infiltrate the Igman area in the afternoon. Dobrinja was shelled at night. 
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja area (six shells at night within a 30 minute period). 
Source(s): Reuters; New York Times.

Description of Damage: Six 120 millimetre mortar shells hit Dobrinja within a 
30 minute period, one aimed as people went to the aid of wounded. Witnesses 
said that 14 people were wounded, five seriously. Source(s): Reuters; New York 
Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Fourteen people were wounded (five seriously), after an evening 
shelling incident in Dobrinja. Source(s): Reuters; New York Times.
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Narrative of Events: 

2396.  UNPROFOR reported the situation in Sarajevo and Igman as very quiet, 
but it was noted that the news media mentioned some shelling in the city. Two 
BiH army platoons were reported as having carried out an unsuccessful attempt 
to infiltrate into the Igman area in the afternoon. The opening of two routes, 
one between Visoko and Ilijaš, the other one between TarJin and HadiAi, was 
reported as going well. One convoy had already been brought in on the Visoko 
route. 3166/

2397.  BiH Television said that US Ambassador Viktor Jakovic visited the 
suburb of Dobrinja during the day.  At night, six 120 millimetre mortar shells 
hit the neighbourhood within a 30 minute period, one aimed as people went to 
the aid of wounded.  Witnesses said 14 people were wounded, five seriously. 
3167/

(b)  Local reported events

2398. It was reported that 17 UNHCR relief flights landed during the  
day. 3168/

2399. A production of Samuel Beckett's "Waiting for Godot" opened in  
Sarajevo. 3169/ During rehearsals for the play, some of the actors became so 
exhausted that they had needed to lie down after only half an hour's  
work. 3170/ About 100 people, including BiH Vice President Ejup GaniA and UN 
peace-keeping soldiers, crammed into a small children's theatre in central 
Sarajevo for the 100 minute premiere. 3171/

(c)  International reported events

2400. According to conference spokesman John Mills, negotiations in Geneva 
began in the morning with a bilateral meeting between IzetbegoviA and his 
delegation, and the Bosnian Serb group led by Radovan KaradžiA. A meeting 
followed between IzetbegoviA and his delegation and the Bosnian Croat, faction 
headed by Mate Boban.  In the afternoon, Owen and Stoltenberg convened a 
trilateral session involving all three factions.  Officials said that the 
talks included highly detailed bargaining over locations in the three proposed 
republics of villages, rivers, streams, roads and, for the Muslims, access to 
the sea. 3172/

2401. BiH President IzetbegoviA said that the talks in Geneva had made no 
progress on maps. 3173/ BiH Vice President Ejup GaniA told reporters in 
Sarajevo that he was skeptical that an agreement reached in Geneva on the fate 
of Sarajevo would keep the city from division by Serbs and Croats.  Still, 
GaniA acknowledged that "people are exhausted", and said it was better to 
have UN administration in the city than to be overrun by Serbs. 3174/

2402. In Geneva, a spokesman for BiH President IzetbegoviA said that he 
insisted that BiH remain a viable republic.  IzetbegoviA reportedly demanded 
that the Government get 40 per cent of BiH, take parts of eastern BiH captured 
by Serbs as part of their "ethnic cleansing" campaign, and have access both to 
the sea and to the Sava River joining the Danube.  IzetbegoviA demanded 
humanitarian relief for Mostar.  He rejected UN statements saying that 
Sarajevo was no longer under siege. 3175/

2403. In New York, BiH representative at the United Nations, Muhammed 
Sacirbey, said at a news conference that he hoped that a dispute over remarks 
made by UNPROFOR spokesman in Sarajevo Barry Frewer could be "resolved in a 
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rather subdued fashion".  Frewer had come under fire by BiH Vice President 
Ejup GaniA for referring to Sarajevo as "encircled" rather than under siege.  
Mr. Sacirbey added that he felt that General Hayes' comments were "much more 
destructive" than Frewer's.  Mr. Sacirbey said that Hayes' comments had "been 
insensitive, sometimes total falsehoods, and insulting".  Mr. Sacirbey 
referred to Hayes' suggestion that "Serbs had shown good faith by withdrawing 
from [Mounts Bjelašnica and Igman], that there is no more siege, and that 
Muslims were responsible for blocking the humanitarian relief to Sarajevo 
because of what was going on in central BiH". 3176/

2404. NATO officials met in Brussels for a routine evaluation of the conflict 
in BiH.  A NATO official remarked, "The situation has not really changed.  The 
strangulation of Sarajevo continues".  He added that NATO aircraft were ready 
to strike following a meeting of UN and NATO military chiefs on Saturday which 
drew up a final list of targets. 3177/

2405. In Copenhagen, the Parliament approved participation in possible NATO 
air strikes against Serbian forces.  In Sweden, the Swedish Government said 
that it would send a battalion of 850 soldiers to help monitor a cease- 
fire. 3178/

18.  18/8/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo radio claimed that a small number of 
Serb forces remained atop Mounts Igman and Bjelašnica, but that they were 
pulling back and being replaced by UNPROFOR forces. Sarajevo and Mount Igman 
were reported as quiet. Source(s): United Press International; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2406. UNPROFOR commander General Francis Briquemont toured Mount Igman, 
telling a Serb commander that his forces needed to withdraw  
immediately. 3179/

2407. Radio Sarajevo claimed that a small number of Serb forces remained on 
Mounts Igman and Bjelašnica overlooking Sarajevo, but that they were pulling 
back and being replaced by members of UNPROFOR. 3180/

2408. UNPROFOR reported that Sarajevo and Mount Igman were quiet. 3181/

(b)  Local reported events

2409. Two UNPROFOR and 17 UNHCR flights landed at the airport. 3182/

2410. In Sarajevo, UNPROFOR spokesman Frewer said that fighting in Mostar 
would affect the Geneva peace talks and prevent the delivery of humanitarian 
aid. 3183/
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(c)  International reported events

2411. In Geneva, mediators David Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg hosted a 
session between the BiH delegation headed by Alija IzetbegoviA, and the 
Bosnian Croat faction, led by Mate Boban.  They also convened a session of 
Serb, Croatian and Muslim factions to discuss boundaries of the proposed new 
"Union of Republics of Bosnia and Hercegovina". 3184/

2412.  A plan, fleshing out an accord to make Sarajevo a demilitarized UN-run 
city, was handed to the three leaders at the end of negotiations in Geneva.  
"I am not happy with this paper because I don't see in it the immediate 
lifting of the siege of Sarajevo", BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA said of the 
plan.  Announcing the agreement to demilitarize Sarajevo and put it under 
interim UN administration, conference spokesman John Mills said, "The devil's 
in the details".  Muslim Muhamed FilipoviA, member of the mixed three-member 
committee to work out those details, said agreement had been reached on 
preserving the borders between nine of the city's 10 municipalities.  The 
Bosnian Serb stronghold of Pale, the 10th municipality, was omitted from the 
plan. 3185/

2413. According to US Ambassador Madeleine Albright, UN Secretary-General 
Boutros-Ghali accepted a US complaint that two UN peace-keeping officers, 
Brigadier General Hayes, chief of staff of the commander of the UNPROFOR, and 
Lieutenant Colonel Barry Frewer, the Sarajevo spokesman of UNPROFOR, made 
inappropriate remarks.  Hayes and Frewer had told reporters that Sarajevo was 
no longer under siege, but was "encircled" by the Serbs.  Albright and most UN 
Security Council members, who met Tuesday and Wednesday to discuss the 
situation in BiH, expressed dissatisfaction at the officers' statements, but 
did not ask Boutros-Ghali to replace or reprimand them.  Reportedly the BiH 
government declared Frewer "persona non grata" in Sarajevo and called for his 
removal, but no action was taken by UNPROFOR. 3186/

19.  19/8/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that some 100 Bosnian Serb 
soldiers were said to be still present on Mount Igman, equipped only with 
light weapons. The overall situation in the city was described as calm with 
sporadic mortar and sniper fire continuing. Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sporadic sniper fire was reported in the city. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2414. UNPROFOR spokesman Lieutenant Colonel Barry Frewer said that only about 
250 UN soldiers could be deployed to supervise Mount Igman.  Sarajevo radio 
quoted UN officials in Sarajevo as saying 100 Serbian soldiers were still 
present on Igman. 3187/ Frewer expressed concern that "the Serbs have not 
completed their withdrawal within the [agreed] timeframe".  Frewer stressed 
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that the Serb forces still on the mountain were equipped only with light 
weapons and were in no position to redeploy or launch an offensive.  He said 
that Serbs blamed the incomplete withdrawal on communication and logistics 
problems.  He added that the UN was continuing to exert pressure to bring 
about a full retreat. 3188/

2415. UNPROFOR spokesman Barry Frewer said that sporadic mortar and sniper 
fire was continuing, but that the overall situation was calm. 3189/

2416. UNPROFOR reported Sarajevo as quiet with only small arms fire. FreBat 4 
reported that "liaison with parties on Igman mountain continued though a Serb 
Company still is in Babin Dol area". 3190/

(b)  Local reported events

2417. It was reported that 16 UNHCR relief flights landed in Sarajevo during 
the day. 3191/

(c)  International reported events

2418. The Serbs' failure to withdraw from Mount Igman as promised prompted 
threats of a boycott from Muslim president Alija IzetbegoviA at the peace 
talks in Geneva. 3192/

2419. UNPROFOR commander Francis Briquemont reaffirmed his opposition to NATO 
air strikes against Serb forces.  A senior NATO diplomat said that Washington 
retained its conviction that the NATO air strike threat remained valid. 3193/

2420. Ireland agreed to take 10 wounded people from Sarajevo and donate 40,000 
punts ($60,000) to Sarajevo hospitals, according to Irish Foreign Minister 
Dick Spring. 3194/

20.  20/8/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was described as relatively calm after 
a night of sporadic shelling and machine-gun fire. During the day, occasional 
automatic weapon fire and several mortar shells were heard landing outside the 
city centre. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The area outside the city centre. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2421. British military spokesperson Patricia Purvis said there were still more 
than 100 Bosnian Serb soldiers on strategic Mount Igman overlooking Sarajevo, 
despite the UN-brokered accord under which Serbs had agreed to a complete 
withdrawal. 3195/

2422. Sarajevo was described as relatively calm. 3196/ The morning was quiet 
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after a night of sporadic shelling and machine-gun fire. 3197/ During the 
day, only occasional bursts of automatic weapons fire and several mortar 
shells were heard landing outside the city centre. 3198/

(b)  Local reported events

2423. It was reported that 14 UNHCR relief flights landed in Sarajevo during 
the day. 3199/

2424. Lyndall Sachs, spokesperson for the UNHCR in Sarajevo, said that the UN 
had delivered five tons of diesel fuel for emergency generators at Sarajevo's 
main hospital and that another five were expected next week.  Sachs said, "I 
am told [the delivery] was enough for the basic functioning of the hospital 
and its emergency generator, but we are still trying to get to the bottom of 
this". 3200/

2425. Serbian and Croatian armies blocked the main roads linking the Adriatic 
and Sarajevo to other Bosnian population centres inland, requiring UN aid 
convoys to move over back roads built for horse and cart.  Before the war, the 
drive between Sarajevo and Split took approximately three hours. Along the 
route which the UN convoys were forced to take, the drive required two days 
under good conditions.  With heavy vehicles like tankers carrying diesel fuel 
to power hospital generators in Sarajevo, the trip took a week or more.  The 
journey reportedly included sharp inclines, hairpin bends, enormous potholes, 
rocks jutting through the dirt surface which shredded tires and soft road 
edges along mountain sides.  Some bends were so tight that fuel tankers got 
around them by having a crane lift them from the rear while UN armoured 
vehicles attached tow ropes to drag the vehicles from the front.  The Prince 
of Wales Own Yorkshire Regiment, about 1,000 men, of the British Army was 
charged with keeping the road open from a base at Vitez, reportedly blasting 
and bulldozing around the clock. 3201/

21.  21/8/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: After a night of sporadic shelling and machine-
gun fire, Sarajevo was reported quiet. UNPROFOR reported that on Mount Igman, 
there was no fighting or changes among the warring factions. Source(s): 
Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2426. After a night of sporadic shelling and machine-gun fire, Sarajevo was 
reported quiet. 3202/ UNPROFOR stated that on Igman Mountain, there was no 
reported fighting or changes among the warring forces.  3203/

(b)  Local reported events
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2427. A meeting of BiH Army and Serbian militia leaders reportedly broke up  
with each side accusing the other of violating the Mount Igman withdrawal 
agreement.  Bosnian Croat leaders refused to attend the meeting. 3204/

2428.  It was reported that 15 UNHCR relief flights landed in Sarajevo during 
the day. 3205/

22.  22/8/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo and Mount Igman were described as 
quiet. A UN spokesman said that 120 Serbian troops remained on Mount Igman. A 
UN military official speaking on condition of anonymity said that BiH troops 
were provoking Serb troops still on Mount Igman by staging nightly raids 
against them. Source(s): UNPROFOR; New York Times.

Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2429.  A UN military spokesperson said that 120 Serbian troops remained on 
Mount Igman.  A UN military official who spoke to the New York Times on 
condition of anonymity said that BiH troops were provoking the Serbs still on 
Mount Igman by staging nightly raids against them. 3206/

2430. UNPROFOR reported Sarajevo and Mount Igman as quiet. 3207/

(b)  Local reported events

2431.  Alija IzetbegoviA returned to Sarajevo in the afternoon to present the 
agreement forged in Geneva to his Parliament. 3208/ In a news conference, 
IzetbegoviA said that he would not recommend that Parliament vote in favour of 
the proposal.  He said his government would seek changes in a map delineating 
the proposed borders. 3209/ Under the plan, the Bosnian Serbs, who seized 
control of 70 per cent of the former Yugoslav republic's territory, would 
retain more than 52 per cent, leaving the Muslim's with 30 per cent and the 
Croats with just over 17 per cent. 3210/ Ejup GaniA, BiH Vice President, said 
in an interview that the creation of the three ethnic states in the plan would 
spell the end of BiH.  "This is not an offer.  They are saying that if we do 
not sign the agreement they will kill us today, but if we do sign, they will 
kill us tomorrow", he said. 3211/

2432.  It was reported that Norway joined the airlift with a C-130 Norwegian 
Airforce aeroplane.  Fifteen UNHCR relief flights landed in Sarajevo during 
the day. 3212/

2433. After months without electricity many Sarajevo residents had power 
restored. In some areas of Sarajevo, residents formed watch groups to ensure 
that no one removed the transformer oil from the local generating  
stations. 3213/
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2434. The streets remained filled with people pushing makeshift trolleys laden 
with plastic containers filled with water from street-corner standpipes.  Food 
remained scarce.  Prices on the black market were beyond most people's reach 
at 110 German marks ($65) for the only chicken present on Sunday.  A crowd of 
people gathered outside the gates of one of the UN barracks waiting for the 
soldiers to hand out some of their rations. 3214/

23.  23/8/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo and Mount Igman were reported as quiet. 
UNPROFOR reported that it saw signs of withdrawal on Mount Igman from Babin 
Dol, but that this needed to be confirmed. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One person was reported killed and 17 were wounded on this  
day. 3215/ The BiH Public Health Ministry reported that 50 people were killed 
and 101 were injured in the last week. It also reported a cumulative total of 
9,273 killed missing, or dead (of which 1,494 were children) and 54,381 
wounded (of which 14,192 were children). 3216/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of 
Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2435.  In MetkoviA, Bosnian Croat authorities refused for a sixth day to let 
UN convoys out of the city to relieve Sarajevo and other towns.  Lyndall Sachs 
of UNHCR described this activity as "completely unacceptable".  UNHCR reported 
that it was having difficulty funding its relief operations. 3217/

2436.  Conditions in Sarajevo were reported to have improved despite continued 
mortar shells and small arms fire from Serb positions in the surrounding 
mountains.  With electricity, the city's night life returned and cafes had 
begun to open.  Water supplies improved.  The UN said it expected five new 
water pumps to arrive soon. 3218/

2437. UNPROFOR reported that Sarajevo and Mount Igman were quiet. 3219/

2438.  UNPROFOR noted that it saw signs of withdrawal on Mount Igman from 
Babin Dol (this needed to be confirmed). It was reported that negotiations 
were underway between UNPROFOR and the warring factions regarding the question 
of the logistical routes. UNPROFOR noted that both warring parties agreed to 
alter their attitudes towards the demanded routes and let UNPROFOR and UNHCR 
deal with the matter. 3220/

2439. A UNHCR white soft-skin vehicle with UNHCR markings was hit by seven 
machine-gun bullets. It could not be confirmed from which side the fire  
came. 3221/
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(b)  Local reported events

2440.  According to Radio Sarajevo, BiH Parliamentary Speaker, Miro LazoviA,
said that an extraordinary parliamentary meeting would be held to discuss the 
new Geneva peace plan. It was reported that BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA
would open the meeting (which would take place in Sarajevo), to a number of 
BiH intellectuals, artists and military representatives.  IzetbegoviA said he 
was not calling people to the meeting to vote for or against the project, but 
to give their opinions on the plan, which he described as having its "good and 
its bad points".  Under the plan, Muslims who had made up 44 per cent of the 
population before the war would be assigned 30 per cent of the territory.  The 
Geneva talks had succeeded in saving BiH as a state, said IzetbegoviA, but had 
provided unsatisfactory boundaries for that state.  The Geneva talks were 
halted until 30 August to allow the warring parties to consult their 
parliaments. 3222/

2441.  Officers in the BiH army dismissed the peace map drawn up in Geneva, 
which President IzetbegoviA would introduce to Parliament.  "If the government 
decides to accept the plan, there would be a military coup", said an officer 
who identified himself as Nezir, deputy commander of the 17th Brigade in the 
central BiH city of Travnik. 3223/

2442.  UN military spokesperson Patricia Purves said that it appeared that the 
UN was investigating allegations of corruption among UN military personnel.  
General Francis Briquemont requested civilian police detectives to come to 
Sarajevo to investigate a series of rumours about black market trading by 
UNPROFOR soldiers.  At least 13 Ukranian troops had been sent home and 
dishonourably discharged for offences relating to the black market.  
Reportedly, journalists had seen French troops engaging in black  
marketeering. 3224/

2443. UNPROFOR reported that one electricity repair mission was carried out 
along with water repairs. Three UNPROFOR and 11 UNHCR aircrafts landed at the 
airport. 3225/

(c)  International reported events

2444.  In Vienna, Yugoslav Prime Minister Radoje KontiA said that any military 
strikes on Serb targets would lead to a full-scale war in the Balkans. 3226/

2445.  In London, Janes Defense Weekly said that Yugoslavia had reconstructed 
its defence industry despite UN sanctions.  The article said that Serbia was 
determined to have arms to sell to the third world market and to prepare 
itself for a possible conflict with Croatia. 3227/

2446.  In Washington, Foreign Service officer Stephen W. Walker resigned in to 
protest to the Clinton Administration's policy in BiH, the fourth such 
official to do so. 3228/

24.  24/8/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that Sarajevo was quiet with 
only two shells. However, at least three mortar shells were reported to have 
hit a crowded street in the Old Town section of the city. Source(s): UNPROFOR; 
United Press International; New York Times.
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Targets Hit: An unidentified street in the Old Town section of the city (three 
shells). Source(s): United Press International; New York Times.

Description of Damage: Two people were killed and seven wounded when at least 
three mortar shells landed on a crowded street in the Old Town section of the 
city. Source(s): United Press International; New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Two people were killed and seven wounded when mortar shells hit a 
crowded street in the Old Town area. Hospital sources said that three people 
were killed and at least 11 were wounded this day. 3229/ The BiH Public 
Health Ministry reported one killed and nine wounded. 3230/ Source(s): Agence 
France Presse; BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2447. UNPROFOR reported that Sarajevo was quiet with only two shells and 
sporadic small arms fire reported. Mount Igman was likewise quiet with 
indications that the Serbs had left the area of Babin Dol. 3231/

2448.  It was also reported that fighting intensified as two people were 
killed and seven wounded when at least three mortar shells landed on a crowded 
street in the Old Town section of Sarajevo.  The streets were crowded before 
the shelling and a few people were reported downtown carrying pushcarts loaded 
with water jugs. 3232/

(b)  Local reported events

2449.  BiH Foreign Minister, Haris SilajdžiA, said that changes needed to be 
made to a UN peace proposal before the BiH government would accept it.  "The 
future Bosnian republic, the central republic, is not in my view viable either 
economically or geographically", he said at a news conference.  He said that 
the BiH Government would demand that Bijeljina, Zvornik, Višegrad, FoJa, 
Prijedor, Sanski Most, and KljuA be joined with the Bosnian state.  He said 
that the lines on the map rewarded the genocide by which means the Serbs had 
emptied those areas of their population.  Mr. SilajdžiA indicated that Lord 
Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg, co-chairmen of the peace talks, pressured the 
BiH Government to accept the plan, but denied that any linkage was made with 
future deliveries of aid or money for reconstruction.  "The co-chairmen are 
doing a not-so-clean job for the international community and it is in large 
part not their fault", he said, "These men are giving the green light for the 
continuation of the aggression if the BiH government does not sign the 
agreement.  This makes it obviously an ultimatum". 3233/

2450. Nineteen patients and 17 relatives were medically evacuated to  
Italy. 3234/

25.  25/8/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was reported as quiet. UNPROFOR also 
reported that there were no more Serbs north-west of the agreed upon line 
south of Mount Igman. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
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Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Four people were reported killed and 20 wounded. 3235/ A French 
Battalion Officer was reported shot and seriously wounded after a skirmish 
with BiH forces. Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health; UNPROFOR. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2451. UNPROFOR reported Sarajevo as quiet. One officer of FrenchBat 4 was 
reported shot by BiH forces and seriously wounded in the chest. At noon, a BiH 
detachment reportedly opened fire toward a French Company Headquarters and the 
French returned fire and wounded a BiH officer. Later the BiH forces withdrew. 
BiH 1 Corps Headquarters admitted the skirmish and explained it as an error.  
UNPROFOR also reported that there were no more Serbs north-west of the agreed 
line south of Mount Igman. 3236/

(b)  Local reported events

2452. Ten patients and 10 relatives were evacuated for Ireland. 3237/

(c)  International reported events

2453.  Lord Owen, the European Community mediator in the conflict, said that 
the latest Geneva peace plan for the former Yugoslav republic could be viable 
only if it had NATO and Russian backing.  German Foreign Minister Klaus Kinkel 
expressed skepticism over the outcome of the plan. 3238/

2454.  At the Hague, BiH representative to the UN Muhammed Sacirbey, speaking 
before the International Court of Justice, strongly criticized the world 
community for its "passivity" in allowing "genocide" in BiH.  In particular, 
Sacirbey condemned the arms embargo which denied BiH authorities their "right 
to self-defence". 3239/

2455.  In Brussels, diplomats speaking on the condition of anonymity told 
Agence France Presse that members of NATO would favour strikes to protect any 
relief convoys trying to reach Mostar, recently ravaged and cut off from all 
sustenance by battles. 3240/

2456.  Three US State Department aides explained to the New York Times why 
they quit over the US policy toward BiH.  Jon Western said that an average 
story to cross his desk was that of a nine year-old Muslim girl, raped by 
Serbian fighters, then left in a pool of blood while her parents watched 
helplessly from behind a fence for two days before she died.  "You can't read 
through the accounts of atrocities on a daily basis . . . and not be 
overwhelmed.  It calls into question your morality".  Mr. Western and Stephen 
Walker reported that dissent with the policy was widespread and consistent in 
all but the highest ranks at the State Department.  Mr. Walker said that the 
Clinton Administration's inaction would harm American credibility, undermine 
UN peace-keeping efforts, lead to a peace settlement which would not hold, and 
set a dangerous precedent for the oppression of ethnic minorities elsewhere in 
the world. 3241/
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26.  26/8/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Two people were killed and nine were wounded. 3242/ Staff at the 
Koševo Hospital reported that new victims of sniper fire and shelling arrived 
each day, despite the cease-fire. Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health; 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2457. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

2458.  The United Nations Under Secretary-General for Peace-keeping 
Operations, Mr. Kofi A. Annan, accompanied by UNPROFOR commander, General Jean 
Cot, went to Sarajevo for intensive operation briefings from the UNPROFOR 
Commander in BiH, Lieutenant General Francis Briquemont, and the Chief of 
Staff, Brigadier-General V. Hayes. Mr. Annan met with BiH President 
IzetbegoviA and stressed that every effort was being made to identify 
resources necessary to implement UNPROFOR's mandate. "The problem is that it 
is not easy to find governments willing or able to commit the enormous number 
of troops and equipment required. We are, however, close to having commitments 
from governments for the 7,500 additional troops required for implementation 
of Security Council resolution 836", he said.  Mr. Annan also visited Koševo 
Hospital, meeting with the head surgeon and speaking with patients in the 
surgical wards. He was told that new victims of sniper fire and shelling 
arrived each day, despite the cease-fire. 3243/

2459. The Yugoslav news agency Tanjug reported that Bosnian Serb and BiH 
negotiators agreed at the Sarajevo airport to allow 1,400 people to leave 
Sarajevo.  Half would go to Serbia and half to Croatia. 3244/

27.  27/8/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Small arms fire was reported in the city along 
with the occasional mortar rounds fired from the hills. UNPROFOR reported that 
Sarajevo and Mount Igman were stable and quiet with some small arms fire. 
Source(s): United Press International; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Two people were killed and seven were wounded. 3245/ Source(s): 
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BiH Ministry of Public Health.  
 
Narrative of Events: 

2460. Small arms fire was reported in the city, along with the occasional 
mortar rounds fired at Sarajevo from Serb positions in the surrounding hills.  
NATO warplanes could also be heard. 3246/

2461. UNPROFOR reported that Sarajevo and Mount Igman were stable and quiet 
with only some small arms fire reported. 3247/

(b)  Local reported events

2462. The Parliament of BiH met in Sarajevo at the Holiday Inn to discuss the 
peace plan brokered in Geneva. 3248/ From time to time during the meeting the 
electricity went off, leaving the hall nearly pitch black.  Several hundred 
academics, writers, army officers and other public figures joined the  
debate. 3249/ The peace plan about which the Muslim-led BiH Parliament met 
would cede the 12 mile BiH coastline to the Bosnian Croat state and provide 
BiH with access to the sea via a road connecting their republic with the 
Croatian city of PloJe.  BiH government officials reportedly feared that 
international guarantees of free access to the port through Croat territory 
would not prevent the Croats from cutting that access at will. 3250/ Muslim 
deputy Muhamed FilipoviA, a member of the delegation to the Geneva talks, 
said, "We want an outlet to the sea". 3251/ BiH President IzetbegoviA called 
on the mediators of the peace talks to grant the proposed, mostly-Muslim 
republic an outlet to the Adriatic Sea near the town of Neum.  He also called 
for guarantees, including a UN resolution and a show of support from the US 
and NATO that the proposed union of Bosnia and Hercegovina would remain an 
internationally recognized country and UN member.  The BiH Government would 
seek the inclusion in the Muslim-dominated republic of eight districts, which 
included Višegrad, Zvornik, FoJa, Bratunac, Sanski Most, Bijeljina, KljuJ and 
Bosanska Krupa, according to Deputy Foreign Minister Sulejman SuljiA. 3252/

2463. Criticism of the plan in the BiH Parliament included views that the plan 
would reward the Serbs for "ethnic cleansing", create a land-locked Muslim-
dominated country with grim economic prospects and pave the way for erasing 
BiH from the map by linking the Serb and Croat republics with Serbia and 
Croatia. 3253/

(c)  International reported events

2464.  Tadeusz Mazowiecki, former Polish premier and UN Special Rapporteur on 
Human Rights in the former Yugoslavia, said in a report on a visit he made to 
Sarajevo 11-12 August that the ongoing fighting in and around Sarajevo was 
worsening the human rights situation of all the city's residents: Serbs, 
Croats and Muslims alike.  Mazowiecki cited breaches of the laws of war: the 
tactical use of starvation of the city; the deliberate military targeting, 
killing and wounding of civilians; the strategic denial and destruction of 
electricity, water food, medical and gas supplies essential to the survival of 
civilians; the shelling of hospitals and the detention of civilians as 
hostages.  "Sniping at civilians to kill or wound deliberately those taking no 
part in hostilities constitutes a war crime", Mazowiecki said.  He said the 
international community should set up an overland relief route to Sarajevo and 
enforce its protection, take over the central hospital under international 
protection and set up a procedure for the evacuation abroad of wounded, sick 
and maternity cases. 3254/
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28.  28/8/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was subjected to numerous mortar 
attacks, but was described by UNPROFOR as generally quiet. On Mount Igman, 
Serbian forces initiated unprovoked anti-aircraft artillery and mortar fire 
toward BiH positions, according to UNPROFOR.  Two Serb platoons were observed 
west of the agreed line on Mount Igman. Late in the evening, two Serb sections 
were still settled about 500 metres west of the agreed line in the Mount 
Bjelasnic area, presumably observing BiH forces. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Unidentified BiH positions. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Two people were killed and 21 were injured. 3255/ Source(s): BiH 
Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2465. UNPROFOR reported Sarajevo and Mount Igman as generally quiet. Two Serb 
platoons were observed west of the agreed line on Mount Igman (the UNPROFOR BH 
Command was investigating this). Monitoring officers reported that Sarajevo 
was subjected to numerous Serbian mortar attacks. UNPROFOR reported that on 
Mount Igman, Serbian forces initiated unprovoked anti-aircraft artillery and 
mortar fire toward BiH positions. 3256/ UNPROFOR subsequently reported that 
late in the evening, two Serb sections were still settled about 500 metres 
west of the agreed line in the Mount Bjelašnica area, presumably observing BiH 
forces. 3257/

(b)  Local reported events

2466. The outcome of two days of deliberations in the BiH Parliament was an 
agreement to urge radical changes to the proposed map.  The Parliament neither 
accepted nor rejected the plan, but instead endorsed the immediate cessation 
of hostilities, a return to the negotiating table and a renewed request for 
guarantees of the "territorial integrity" of BiH. 3258/

2467. The Bosnian Croat assembly adjourned after calling on Bosnian Croat 
leader Mate Boban to negotiate expanded borders for a Croat state. 3259/

2468. Serb deputies endorsed the Geneva peace plan.  "After this acceptance of 
this proposal, the Bosnian Serb republic is a fact that cannot be denied, and 
I think that the international community has to accept it and recognize it", 
Bosnian Serb leader KaradžiA told reporters. 3260/ KaradžiA reportedly said 
of the BiH stance toward the plan, "They are really risking the loss of what 
they already have, and may provoke the division of Bosnia into two parts . . . 
I really don't know what more they want . . . They won their state at the 
negotiating table, but lost it in the battlefield". 3261/

2469. UNPROFOR reported that one UNPROFOR and 14 UNHCR flights landed at the 
Sarajevo airport. 3262/

2470. The airlift operation carried out its 5,000th flight into  
Sarajevo. 3263/
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29.  29/8/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported small-arms fire and some 
mortar impacts in Sarajevo and described Mount Igman as calm. Troops on both 
sides were described as becoming hostile towards UNPROFOR. Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One person was killed and 14 others were injured. 3264/ Source(s): 
BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2471. UNPROFOR reported small arms fire and some mortar impacts in Sarajevo. 
Mount Igman was reported as calm, but troops on both sides were described as 
becoming hostile towards UNPROFOR. 3265/

(b)  Local reported events

2472. UNPROFOR reported that three UNPROFOR and 17 UNHCR flights landed at the 
Sarajevo airport. 3266/

30.  30/8/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The situation in Sarajevo and Igman mountain was 
described as quiet. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry Reported 13 killed and 97 wounded 
in the last week. It also reported a cumulative total of 9,286 killed (of 
which 1,496 were children), and 54,478 wounded (of which 14,211 were 
children). 3267/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2473. UNPROFOR reported the situation in Sarajevo and Mount Igman as  
quiet. 3268/

(b)  Local reported events

2474. Eight UNPROFOR and 17 UNHCR aircraft landed in Sarajevo.  According to 
the UNHCR, some countries pledged to add aircraft to the international airlift 
bringing food and medicine to Sarajevo, but money for these supplies was at  
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issue.  Serbian and BiH government authorities were talking about a food-for-
fuel swap if the Serbs opened the railroad from Zenica to Sarajevo to bring in 
coal to Sarajevo. 3269/

2475. In its weekly report UNHCR noted that there was electricity in the city 
after repairs at the Kakanj, Jablanica and Tuzla power plants. UNHCR reported 
that the hospitals and bakery had electricity and that 80 per cent of the 
city's population had power for a few hours every two days. Technical 
problems, however, remained due to a lack of transformer oil for generators 
and the occasional break-down of power lines. As a result of the restored 
electricity, the BaFevo water pumping station was working again. However, it 
was noted that the water supply was still not sufficient for the whole 
population. 3270/

(c)  International reported events
2476. International mediators Stoltenberg and Owen postponed the resumption of 
the Geneva pace talks until Tuesday morning because BiH President Alija 
IzetbegoviA could not fly to Geneva in time. 3271/

31.  31/8/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described the situation in Sarajevo 
and Mount Igman as quiet. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2477. UNPROFOR described the situation in Sarajevo and Mount Igman as  
quiet. 3272/

(b)  Local reported events

2478. Two UNPROFOR and 15 UNHCR flights landed at the airport. 3273/

R.  September 1993

1.  1/9/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo and Mount Igman remained quiet. 
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
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Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2479. Sarajevo and Mount Igman remained quiet. UNPROFOR was again warned by 
the warring factions that imminent offensive actions were due to take  
place. 3274/

(B)  International reported events

2480. Talks in Geneva among the leaders of the warring factions collapsed 
after BiH representatives said that they wanted more territory than had been 
offered under a proposed peace plan. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA presented 
international mediators Lord Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg with what he said 
were his "minimum of minimum" demands, giving a rump Muslim republic an extra 
4 per cent of the 30 per cent of BiH territory offered to them. BiH was said 
to currently control 10 per cent of BiH. 3275/

2481. The three delegates agreed to stay in Geneva until Thursday, but Lord 
Owen said he doubted an "overnight miracle" would save the talks. 3276/

2482. Former US Secretary of State George Shultz and former British Prime 
Minister Margaret Thatcher called for US-led airstrikes to help BiH forces. 
"Western governments should act now substantially to reduce Serbia's immediate 
and future power of aggression . . . with this limited political aim, Western 
power would play a much larger role",  Thatcher, Shultz and others said in an 
open letter to President Clinton. 3277/

2.  2/9/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Infantry and sniper fire was reported in 
Sarajevo. Serbian and BiH officials traded accusations over who opened fire 
first. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported in the city. Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2483. Infantry and sniper fire was reported in Sarajevo. Serbian and BiH 
officials traded accusations over who opened fire first. 3278/

(c)  International reported events

2484. US President Bill Clinton issued a stern warning to Bosnian Serbs that a 
NATO response "is very much alive" if the warring parties failed to forge a 
peace agreement and fighting resumed. Clinton told reporters that the United 
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States would do whatever was necessary to restart stalled peace talks, which 
broke down Wednesday in Geneva over how the nation would be divided among the 
warring Bosnian Serbs, Muslims and Croats.  "If while talks are in abeyance, 
there is abuse by those who would seek to interfere with humanitarian aid--
attacking protected areas, resuming the sustained shelling of Sarajevo, for 
example--then I would remind you that the NATO military option is very much 
alive", Clinton said. 3279/

2485. US Secretary of State Warren Christopher demanded greater flexibility 
from Serb and Croatian leaders, saying "the world community will certainly 
hold them responsible" if a settlement for BiH broke down. 3280/

2486. A US official said that Washington backed the BiH territorial demands 
for a settlement, including a wider corridor than the one offered by Serbs to 
link the isolated Muslim enclaves in Serb-held eastern BiH and a corridor 
linking Sarajevo to the Adriatic Sea. 3281/

2487. British Foreign Secretary Douglas Hurd said Western air strikes remained 
a possibility if the Bosnian Serbs or Croats attacked UN forces or resumed the 
bombardment of Sarajevo.  3282/

2488. German Foreign Minister Klaus Kinkel said more pressure should be put on 
the Serbs to make concessions to achieve peace. 3283/

3.  3/9/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A thick fog over Sarajevo quieted all shooting, 
according to the Bosnian Serb agency SRNA. 3284/ UNPROFOR reported that the 
situation remained quiet in the city and on Mount Igman. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2489. A thick fog over Sarajevo quieted all shooting, according to the Bosnian 
Serb agency SRNA. 3285/

2490. UNPROFOR reported that the situation remained quiet in the city and on 
Mount Igman. 3286/

(b)  Local reported events

2491. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA denied that his side was to blame 
for current fighting. "I think someone is misinforming President Clinton", 
KaradžiA said in Belgrade.  "The Serbs are not in the war any longer. We 
haven't fought the Croats for five months. We don't fight against the Muslims 
except for some border incidents". 3287/

2492. The UNHCR said that Bosnian Croats had authorized passage for UN relief 
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convoys to reached besieged civilians in Sarajevo and central BiH, after weeks 
of delay. A UN convoy loaded with food and fuel was to head for Sarajevo on 
this day, while another was headed for Zenica. 3288/

2493. Sarajevans indicated that they were apprehensive about the collapse of 
peace talks but many were reported to have said that they rejected "peace at 
any price". Ragib Brajlovic, a 63 year-old butcher said: "The world forced us 
to talk peace with men who were ethnically cleansing, killing and raping our 
people. If one of these international leaders had his wife or daughter raped I 
don't think he would be so interested in talking peace". 3289/

(c)  International reported events

2494. Western leaders appealed to combatants to return to negotiations after 
the failure of peace talks in Geneva and UN officials warned that fighting 
could intensify.  "I think the danger of a recurrence of fighting may be more 
imminent", said Cedric Thornberry, UN chief deputy of mission for the former 
Yugoslavia, at a news conference in Zagreb. 3290/

2495. UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali and French Foreign Minister Alain 
Juppé urged Serb, Croat and Muslim leaders to return to the negotiating table 
to avoid an escalation of the conflict. "The negotiations must resume as soon 
as possible. In the meantime, the cease-fire should be observed in Bosnia and 
ex-Yugoslavia",  the Secretary-General said.  3291/

4.  4/9/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described Sarajevo and Mount Igman as 
calm. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2496. UNPROFOR described Sarajevo and Mount Igman as calm. 3292/

(b)  Local reported events

2497. Italian Red Cross officials said that two seriously ill BiH children, a 
one month-old baby boy and an eight year-old girl, were flown to Italy from 
Sarajevo for urgent medical treatment. A German C-130 transport aeroplane, 
part of the United Nations relief effort, brought them from Sarajevo to the 
Adriatic base of Ancona where they were driven by ambulance to a hospital in 
Rome. Deni AjanoviA, the baby boy, required surgery to correct a severe bowel 
condition. His parents accompanied him on the flight out of Sarajevo.  The 
other child, orphan Gorana BoškoviA, needed an operation to cure a kidney 
ailment and also had malformed feet which rendered her unable to walk. Italy 
last month had offered 450 hospital beds to sick and wounded Bosnians but the 
difficulties in evacuating people from Sarajevo meant that only about 20 
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patients had arrived. 3293/

2498. One UNPROFOR and 11 UNHCR flights landed at the airport. 3294/

(c)  International reported events

2499. In Istanbul, BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA said he expected the Geneva 
talks to reconvene, not in the coming week, but the next. He said that the BiH 
delegation was prepared to return to Geneva for negotiations but "we don't 
know if (the Bosnian Serbs and Croats) are ready". 3295/

5.  5/9/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported Sarajevo and Mount Igman as 
stable. Monitoring officers reported Serb shelling toward Sarajevo while 
Battalions described the situation as "rather quiet". Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH crisis centre reported that 23 people were killed and five 
wounded in the 24 hours to mid-morning. 3296/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 

Narrative of Events: 

2500. UNPROFOR reported Sarajevo and Mount Igman as stable. Monitoring 
officers reported Serb shelling toward Sarajevo while Battalions described the 
situation as "rather quiet". 3297/

(b)  Local reported events

2501. UN officials in the city said that its population could run out of fuel 
within days, as fighting between Croat and Muslim troops blocked supply routes 
into Sarajevo. 3298/

2502. Two UNPROFOR and 13 UNHCR flights landed at the airport. 3299/

2503. The vice-president of the Bosnian Serb republic, Nikola KoljeviA, was 
quoted as saying that the door to Geneva was still wide open and that the 
Serbs were ready to resume talks. But he also told the Serbian newspaper 
Dnevnik that the Bosnian Serb parliament would meet shortly to vote on 
withdrawing Serb concessions made in Geneva on access to Muslim enclaves in 
east BiH. 3300/

2504. Seven Sarajevo students, with scholarships to a United States 
university, were reported stranded in Sarajevo after the United Nations 
rejected a request for seven seats on an outbound aeroplane. Two of the 
students were Muslim, two Croat and one was the child of a mixed marriage. The 
UN selection process for evacuations had come under severe criticism in August 
when several children lay near death because it would not authorize their 
transport out of the city. The resulting public outcry produced commitments 
for treatment for more than 1,000 war wounded and critically ill Bosnians by 
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other countries. The possibility for the students to fly on a US aeroplane was 
dimmed after a BiH delegation of about 20 people, ostensibly en route to 
Geneva peace talks, left Sarajevo on an American flight bound for Frankfurt. 
American military sources in Sarajevo said that once the flight landed in 
Frankfurt, 17 of those on board made it clear that they had no intention of 
going to Geneva. Some of those involved were reportedly traveling on personal 
business and at least one requested political asylum. "The transportation of 
BiH nationals by the US military has been suspended for the time being", one 
American officer stated. 3301/

(c)  International reported events

2505. US Secretary of State Warren Christopher criticized the planned division 
of BiH, but said that without an agreement Bosnians faced the prospect of 
another winter of war. "This is not an ideal settlement", Christopher said. 
"We regard it as better than the alternative . . . a restarting of the war". 
The Secretary of State also said that the United States was still willing to 
carry out threatened air strikes on Bosnian Serb targets if NATO determined 
that the strangulation of Sarajevo continued. Asked about the division of BiH 
among Serbs, Croats and Muslims discussed in Geneva last week, Christopher 
blamed the Serbs for the breakdown of talks saying that they failed to take 
into consideration the demands of BiH. 3302/

6.  6/9/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: There were general reports of sniper fire and 
artillery shells in the city. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported in the city. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2506. The new school year was rung in by artillery shells and sniper fire as 
thousands of children headed for makeshift classrooms in garages, cellars and 
stairwells. In a city where shelling made it dangerous for people to gather in 
one spot, officials dispersed improvised classrooms as widely as possible. 
"The learning environment in may of these locations is unsuitable, but at 
least they are safe", one teacher said. 3303/

(b)  Local reported events

2507. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA threatened to declare an 
independent Serb state in BiH if the Muslim side delayed much longer in 
signing the proposed peace agreement.  At a news conference at Serb 
headquarters in Pale, KaradžiA said that his side was prepared to wait for the 
international community to persuade BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA to return 
to the Geneva talks. "We will wait as long as we have any hope for a political 
solution", KaradžiA said. "If we learn that the Muslims are not ready for any 
political solution, and are using delaying tactics, then we will demand 
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international recognition".  When asked if the Geneva peace package calling 
for three ethnic ministates in a loose Bosnian federation was a last, take-it-
or-leave-it offer, he replied, "definitely". 3304/

2508. Earlier in the day, Croatian President Franjo Tudjman confirmed that 
Bosnian Croats would not give the Muslims a 12 mile strip of the Adriatic 
coast including the resort of Neum, which was part of BiH in the old Yugoslav 
federation. Tudjman told a news conference in Zagreb that the three ethnic 
ministates envisaged in the new peace plan would be a part of a unified BiH, 
so Serbs and Muslims would have as much access to Neum as Croats. 3305/

(c)  International reported events

2509. BiH Alija IzetbegoviA flew to New York to meet officials of the UN 
Security Council's five permanent member countries. Sarajevo radio said that 
his foreign minister, Haris SilajdžiA, flew to Moscow for talks with Russian 
officials, traditional allies of the Christian Orthodox state of Serbia, 
Sarajevo radio said. 3306/

7.  7/9/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Bosnian Serb positions on Mount ŽuF were 
reportedly shelled by government forces in the morning. It was also reported 
that Serb forces shelled ŽuA and the Buljakov Potok area. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: BiH and Serb positions on Mount ŽuF; the Buljakov Potok area. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: BiH snipers were reported along the Sarajevo front by the 
Srna news agency. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Doctors at the city's French hospital reported that one woman was 
killed and six people were wounded in a shelling attack on the Buljakov Potok 
area of Sarajevo. 3307/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2510. Bosnian Serb news agency SRNA reported that a Bosnian Serb army 
commander accused Muslim forces of launching an artillery attack on Serb 
positions on Mount ŽuF. The commander also said that Muslim snipers were 
active along the Sarajevo front. Two shells were fired at around 8.45 a.m. at 
Mount ŽuF followed by heavy artillery fire, SRNA reported, citing the Serb 
military press service. SRNA added that Serb forces did not respond. However, 
the Serb army commander, whom the agency did not name, warned on Monday that 
he had been "forced" to riposte "with all our might by all means" to any 
attack on Serb positions as from 6 September at 7:00 a.m.. "Ten Serb soldiers 
and several civilians have died on the Sarajevo front since a cease-fire 
agreement was signed on 30 July, which proves that Muslim forces are 
constantly violating the truce", the commander said. 3308/

2511. United Nations military observers on Mount Igman reported BiH army and 
Bosnian Serb troops preparing for a "possible" resumption of fighting on the 
strategic heights above Sarajevo. Major Idesbald van Biesenbroeck, a UN press 
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officer, said movements (involving 1,000 men on either side), were observed 
Monday night and early Tuesday afternoon inside the respective areas of the 
two parties. van Biesebroeck said that there was no shooting but that troops 
were "busy putting themselves into position". He said that it was not clear 
exactly what was happening, as the movements were taking place at night, nor 
which side started troop movements first. But he added that UNPROFOR was 
"afraid something is growing". He said that UNPROFOR officials had the 
impression that the two parties were "scared of each other". van Biesenbroeck 
stressed that while troop movements had been observed in the area in the past, 
it was the first time since a 13 August agreement on the withdrawal of Serb 
forces that such maneuvers had been so obvious.  He said that apart from Serbs 
shelling ŽuF hill Tuesday, there were no significant changes. But he warned 
that the situation in the city was "more tense" than in previous days. 3309/

2512. Doctors at the city's French hospital reported that one woman was killed 
and six people were wounded in a shelling attack on the Buljakov Potok area of 
Sarajevo. 3310/

8.  8/9/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The situation on Mount Igman was reported to 
have eased, as Serb forces shelled BiH army positions in northern and north-
western Sarajevo. UNPROFOR reported that an exchange of small-arms and 
machine-gun fire took place around the airport settlement in the evening. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: BiH army positions in northern and north-western Sarajevo. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: A 14 year-old boy was reportedly killed by sniper fire. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: A 14 year-old boy was killed by sniper fire, eight people were 
wounded by mortar shell fragments. 3311/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2513. BiH and Bosnian Serb troops strengthened their positions on Mount Igman, 
but fears of renewed fighting on the strategic height receded, UNPROFOR 
spokesman Idesbald van Biesenbroeck said. Both sides had reinforced their 
positions earlier in the day within the boundaries set last month under a UN-
brokered truce for the sector, but calm returned later in the day after a 
tense 48 hours, van Biesenbroeck said. The tension flared after Serb forces 
monitored and interpreted BiH troop movement as the prelude to an offensive 
manoeuvre. The Serbs embarked on their own manoeuvres, but calm returned after 
it became clear the BiH army were only rotating their troops, the spokesman 
said. Each side had about 20,000 men on Igman and the surrounding area, van 
Biesenbroeck added. 3312/

2514. UNPROFOR reported that an exchange of small-arms and machine-gun fire 
took place around the airport settlement in the evening. 3313/

2515. Serb troops shelled BiH army positions in northern and north-western 
Sarajevo, Sarajevo radio said. A 14 year-old boy was killed by sniper fire, 
eight people were wounded by mortar shell fragments. 3314/
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(b)  Local reported events

2516. The BiH government urged UNPROFOR to take control of utilities in 
Sarajevo and the distribution of gas, water, and electricity, warning that 
winter would be especially harsh for the city's inhabitants. The plea came in 
a letter sent to UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali, UN High Commissioner for 
Refugees Sadako Ogata, US President Bill Clinton, Russian President Boris 
Yeltsin and the UNPROFOR command. 3315/

(c)  International reported events

2517. A source close to the Belgian Defence Ministry said that 185 Belgian 
soldiers were to leave for BiH in the coming days. The source said that the 
company of engineer corps troops would join 915 compatriots already stationed 
in the former Yugoslavia as part of the UNPROFOR contingent. Last month, 
Belgian Defence Minister Leo Delcroix agreed in principle to send 
reinforcements following a UN request. The engineer corps troops would be 
accompanied by bomb disposal experts responsible for maintaining roads to 
ensure access for winter aid convoys inside BiH. 3316/

9.  9/9/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: VogošAa in the north of the city and ŽuF hill 
were shelled during the day but otherwise, most fronts were reported as quiet. 
UNPROFOR described Igman as quiet. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Northern suburbs of the city; VogošAa; ŽuF hill. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse; Chicago Tribune.

Description of Damage: A power line was damaged on ŽuF hill. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse; Chicago Tribune.

Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported in downtown areas of the city. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo radio reported four dead and 25 wounded in Sarajevo. 
3317/ One French soldier was wounded by a mine while on  
patrol. 3318/ Source(s): Chicago Tribune; ICFY, 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2518. Bosnian Serb gunners shelled northern suburbs of Sarajevo but the city 
was reported as otherwise quiet, although sniper fire was reported in downtown 
areas.  VogošAa in the north of the city and ŽuF hill were shelled during the 
day but otherwise, Sarajevo radio reported that most fronts were quiet. 
UNPROFOR described Igman as quiet. 3319/

2519. The only power line feeding the city was damaged in an overnight 
firefight between Serbian and BiH forces on ŽuF hill. 3320/

(b)  Local reported events

2520. Despite fighting in central and southern BiH, the UNPROFOR commander in 
the former Yugoslavia, General Cot, said in Zagreb that a 31 July cease-fire 
agreement was being "more or less respected" in the Sarajevo region.  He also 
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tried to settle confusion over reports of recent BiH government and Serb troop 
movements on Mount Igman. An UNPROFOR press officer in Sarajevo, Idesbald van 
Biesenbroeck, said Wednesday that UN military observers had reported Muslim 
and Serb troops preparing for a possible resumption in fighting on the 
mountain, which was put under UN control last month after falling to Serbian 
units. But Cot said that the reports were wrong. "The situation was very calm 
on Mount Igman and all (other) information which people were trying to spread 
was false", he said. 3321/

2521. French philosopher Bernard Henri-Levy and writer Gilles Herzog arrived 
in Sarajevo to spend a week with intellectuals in the city. They were 
scheduled to meet with President IzetbegoviA upon his return from visits to 
Turkey and the United States. 3322/

(c)  International reported events

2522. BiH President IzetbegoviA told reporters in Washington that his 
government was ready to resume negotiations in Geneva but insisted that 
Croatians and Serbs yield more territory. IzetbegoviA ended a two-day visit to 
Washington, during which President Clinton rebuffed his request to set a 
deadline for US airstrikes if the Bosnian Serbs did not lift their siege of 
Sarajevo. 3323/

2523. In Washington, the Pentagon announced that Defense Secretary Les Aspin 
canceled plans to visit Sarajevo because of the breakdown in peace  
talks. 3324/

10.  10/9/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 

Narrative of Events: 

2524. No reported incidents. 
 

11.  11/9/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Mortar shells and artillery fire hit overnight 
in the ŽuF area and Koševo. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: ŽuF (overnight, 30 shells); the Koševo area. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
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Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Twelve people were reported wounded by gunfire in the city. 3325/
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2525. UNPROFOR described the situation in Sarajevo as quiet with some shelling 
in the ŽuF area. 3326/

2526. Mortar shells and artillery fire hit overnight in two sectors of 
northern Sarajevo. Firing was heard throughout the night, with about 30 shells 
falling on the district of ŽuF, UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said. There was 
firing on both sides, the spokesman said. 3327/

2527. UNPROFOR also reported that a similar number of mortar shells fell on 
the Koševo sector (the location of the city's main hospital), which also 
witnessed overnight machine-gun fire. There were no details on possible 
victims of the shelling, but the hospital said it had received no  
casualties. 3328/

2528. UNPROFOR also described the situation on Mount Igman as "very  
tense". 3329/

(c)  International reported events

2529. US Ambassador Viktor Jakovic told Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA that 
Washington expected more flexibility from the Serbs in the peace talks in 
Geneva, BiH radio reported. "We no longer believe words. The US wants to see 
an improvement in the situation and not to listen to promises", Jakovic  
said. 3330/ KaradžiA told Reuters Television that he had been encouraged by 
his meeting with Jakovic. "I got some messages from the State Department that 
are very encouraging, since the Department is encouraging the Geneva process 
for the resolution of the crisis in BiH", he said. 3331/

2530. Diplomats said that EC peace mediator Lord Owen told European Community 
foreign ministers in Belgium that he hoped a deal on BiH could be signed by 
the end of September. But, at a news conference later, Owen was far more 
cautious and declined to forecast a timetable for a settlement. 3332/

12.  12/9/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2531. No reported incidents. 
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13.  13/9/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that Sarajevo remained quiet 
with the exception of the area around the UkrBat, where some small-arms fire 
and mortar shelling was reported. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: The BiH Public Health Ministry reported 15 killed and 102 wounded 
in the last week. It also reported a cumulative total of 9,313 killed (of 
which 1,501 were children), and 54,656 wounded (of which 14,246 were 
children). 3333/ Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2532. UNPROFOR reported that Sarajevo remained quiet with the exception of the 
area around the UkrBat, where some small-arms fire and mortar shelling was 
reported. 3334/

14.  14/9/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: There was sporadic automatic weapons fire in the 
city around midday in northern districts and small arms fire in the city 
centre. In the evening, the Old Town area and the north-west area of the city 
were pounded by shellfire. Shelling was also reported on BiH positions on 
Mount Igman. Source(s): Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The Old Town area of the city; the north-west area of the city; 
BiH government positions on Mount Igman (two shells). Source(s): Agence France 
Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported sniping activity in the city. 3335/
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Early in the day, two people had been hospitalized in Sarajevo's 
main hospitals, one for a machine-gun fire wound, and the other having stepped 
on a mine. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2533. There was sporadic automatic weapons fire in Sarajevo around midday in 
northern districts, and some small arms fire in the city centre. 3336/

2534. UNPROFOR initially described the area as stable. However, Bosnian Serb 
artillery in the evening pounded the Old Town section, prompting a general 
alert in the area, Sarajevo radio reported quoting BiH military officials. The 
radio added that Serb forces shelled the north-west area of the city.  
Correspondents noted a slight increase in firing in the city compared to 
previous days. The radio also said that two shells had been forced at BiH 
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government positions in the Mount Igman area. 3337/

2535. Witnesses later said that shelling in the city appeared to have been 
directed at heights on the outskirts of the Old Town where the front line was 
located, rather than at residential areas. 3338/

2536. The main Sarajevo hospitals said that they had received no new 
admissions following the evening shelling. Hospital officials said that 
earlier in the day, two people had been hospitalized, one injured by machine-
gun fire, the other having stepped on a mine. 3339/

(b)  Local reported events

2537. UN officials said that robbery, hijacking and intimidation of relief 
workers were so widespread that the United Nations might turn over delivery of 
humanitarian aid to its armed forces. "The militarization of our operation may 
become inevitable", said Phillippos Papaphilippou, head of the Zenica office 
of UNHCR, the main relief agency in BiH. 3340/

(c)  International reported events

2538. In Geneva, Presidents Alija IzetbegoviA of BiH and Franjo Tudjman of 
Croatia, in a step toward a possible BiH peace accord, announced agreement on 
an immediate cease-fire between Muslim and Croat forces in BiH.  Diplomats 
said the accord could clear the way for early resumption of overall 
negotiations on a peace plan creating a new Bosnian "union" of three ethnic 
republics. But they cautioned that an earlier wide-ranging agreement in May 
quickly collapsed and was followed by some of the bloodiest fighting in the 
conflict. "I think we have to wait and see before getting too excited", one 
diplomat said. IzetbegoviA and Tudjman agreed also to close all prison camps 
and reopen roads for humanitarian convoys. 3341/

15.  15/9/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Bosnian Serb forces reportedly fired several 
howitzer rounds during the afternoon in the north-west part of the city while 
small arms fire was reported along BiH lines. Intermittent artillery and small 
arms fire was reported in the evening. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The north-west area of the city (afternoon). Source(s): Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2539. Sarajevo radio reported that Bosnian Serb forces fired several howitzer 
rounds during the afternoon into the north-west of the city, while there was 
small arms fire along BiH government lines. Intermittent firing of artillery 
and small arms fire could be heard in the city during the evening. 3342/
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16.  16/9/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The downtown area was shelled during the 
lunchtime and sniper fire was reported in the city. ŽuF hill was reportedly  
shelled by Bosnian Serb forces in the evening. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The downtown area; ŽuF hill (evening). Source(s): Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: A two year-old boy was killed and his mother, sister 
and an unidentified man were wounded when a shell hit the downtown area during 
the lunchtime. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: One man was killed and five others were reported wounded  in 
the city, mostly by sniper fire. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: One child was killed and three people wounded when a shell hit the 
downtown area at lunchtime; one man was killed and five others wounded, mostly 
by sniper fire. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2540. A two year-old boy was killed and his mother, younger sister, and a man 
were wounded when a shell struck the downtown area during the lunchtime, 
hospital officials said. Another man was shot dead by a sniper and five more 
people were injured, mostly by sniper fire. 3343/

2541. UNPROFOR spokesman Lieutenant Colonel Bill Aikman stated that a much 
lower level of confrontation between Muslims and Serbs appeared to have been 
maintained since fighting around Sarajevo died down at the end of August. He 
said that there had been no notable clashes between government and Serb 
forces, save for "significant shelling of ŽuF (hill) by the Serb side" on the 
outskirts of the city in the evening. 3344/

(b)  Local reported events

2542. UNPROFOR spokesman Major Idesbald van Biesenbroeck said that a military 
accord, confirming the political truce agreement concluded earlier in the week 
in Geneva, was signed by Rasim DeliA, for the government forces, and General 
Milivoj PetkoviA, for the Croat forces. The cease-fire signing followed 
several hours of talks between DeliA, PetkoviA and the commander of UNPROFOR 
in BiH, General Francis Briquemont, at Sarajevo airport. The earlier cease-
fire deal was concluded by BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA and Croatian 
President Franjo Tudjman. This was the first time a representative of the 
Bosnian Croat forces fighting in the field acknowledged the earlier accord. 
van Biesenbroeck said the deal also allowed for freedom of movement for all 
humanitarian convoys as of Saturday midday, followed at a later stage by the 
release of all prisoners and the disbandment of prison camps. The military 
also discussed the implementation of the cease-fire which was due to come into 
force Saturday at noon. 3345/

2543. A separate cease-fire agreement was also signed by the leader of the 
Bosnian Serb assembly, Momilo Krajišnik. 3346/

2544. UNPROFOR Lieutenant General Francis Briquemont said he hoped for a 
signed peace accord but cautioned that the current 8,000-strong UN force 



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 647

deployed in Sarajevo and in central BiH would need to be expanded by 15,000 to 
ensure a durable cease-fire. "For the future, we would need 4,000 to 5,000 
more for Sarajevo", he said. According to reports, Sarajevo had 3,000 UN 
troops. 3347/

(c)  International reported events

2545. In Skopje, Macedonia, international mediator David Owen said he expected 
the leaders of the three warring factions to sign a peace agreement when they 
met in Sarajevo. "I expect the agreement will be signed on  Tuesday", he told 
reporters after meeting Macedonian President Kiro Gligorov. "It will be a very 
difficult agreement, but it must be signed". 3348/

17.  17/9/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described Sarajevo as stable with some 
artillery and mortar shelling on ŽuF and Zlatište. There were reportedly many 
BiH attempts of infiltration on Igman during the evening of 16-17 September. 
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2546. UNPROFOR described Sarajevo as stable with some artillery and mortar 
shelling on ŽuF and Zlatište. There were reportedly many BiH attempts of 
infiltration on Igman during the evening of 16-17 September. 3349/

18.  18/9/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The morning passed in the city with occasional 
firing. Areas to the north-west and south-west were also shelled. UNPROFOR 
described Sarajevo and Mount Igman as stable. Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: City hospitals said that two people were wounded by snipers 
after the ceasfire, one of them seriously. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Two people were wounded by sniper fire (one seriously); one child 
was wounded by shrapnel. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
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Narrative of Events: 

2547. The morning passed in the city with occasional firing and an early high-
altitude overflight by NATO jet fighters patrolling the air exclusion zone. As 
in previous days, people were out on the streets attending to their daily 
chores in the warm sunlight. 3350/ UNPROFOR described Sarajevo and Mount 
Igman as stable. 3351/

2548. One child was reported wounded by shrapnel. There was "provocative small 
arms fire" and areas to the south-west and north-west were also shelled, 
Sarajevo radio said. 3352/

(b)  Local reported events

2549. BiH President IzetbegoviA stated that he could not hold his country 
together by force, but added that Serbs and Croats must hand over more 
territory in exchange for peace. In an interview on Sarajevo radio, the 
President insisted that he would not sign a peace package on Tuesday if Serbs 
and Croats did not agree to his demands for more territory made earlier this 
month in Geneva. IzetbegoviA and leaders of the Bosnian Croats and Serbs were 
due to meet at Sarajevo airport for what had been billed as a possible peace 
breakthrough. "Attempts to preserve Bosnia by force would lead to constant 
conflict . . . As a member of the Moslem nation, I don't want my nation to 
experience one more genocide which would probably happen if we tried to keep 
people together by force", he said.  He defended the idea of a nationwide 
referendum, to be held once peace had taken hold, by saying this would solve 
the problem of whether "one nation wanted to break away from the others". 
IzetbegoviA earlier in the week signed an agreement with Bosnian Serbs in 
Geneva agreeing to the referendum idea which would allow the individual 
ethnically-defined states eventually to break away completely and join up with 
the neighbouring Serbian and Croatian states. 3353/

2550. In Split, Lord David Owen said that the peace accord might not be signed 
at the scheduled meeting Tuesday at the Sarajevo airport between the three 
warring factions, Radio Zagreb said. Owen, speaking after talks with Croatian 
President Franjo Tudjman and Bosnian Croat leader Mate Boban, said he did not 
plan to go to the meeting unless he was certain that an overall agreement 
would be signed, the radio said. Owen said that President IzetbegoviA was 
demanding a land corridor to the sea before he would sign, a demand Boban 
described as irrational.  Owen's co-mediator Thorvald Stoltenberg, who was 
also present at the Split talks, remained optimistic, saying that he felt 
there was still reason to hope the accord would be signed Tuesday. 3354/

2551. The co-chairmen of the UN-sponsored Geneva talks on the former 
Yugoslavia, David Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg visited the coastal towns of 
PloFe and Neum where they looked at possibilities for the establishment of a 
Muslim exit to the sea, one of the conditions for the signing of the plan to 
divide the republic into three mini-states, linked by a loose central 
government. 3355/

2552. Fighting gradually died down throughout BiH in the afternoon in the wake 
of a general cease-fire, but isolated shooting incidents were continuing, 
UNPROFOR spokesmen said. 3356/

2553. When asked how many cease-fires had been called since the beginning of 
the war 18 months ago, BiH army deputy commander Stjepan Šiber said he had 
lost count. "I've lost track. Everyone stopped taking them seriously", he 
said. 3357/
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19.  19/9/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described the city as quiet. However, 
some shelling was reported in the Old Town and in the ŽuF area. In the 
evening, Serb gunners reportedly shelled an unidentified building housing war 
refugees. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The Old Town; the ŽuF area; an unidentified building housing war 
refugees. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Serb gunners pounded a building housing war refugees in 
the evening, starting a huge fire which forced the occupants to flee. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported sniper activity in the city. 3358/
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2554. UNPROFOR described the city as quiet. However, some shelling was 
reported in the Old Town and in the ŽuF area. 3359/

2555. Witnesses said that Serb gunners pounded a building housing war refugees 
in the evening, starting a huge fire which forced the occupants to flee. The 
Serb units on a hillside 500 yards above the Miljacka River fired incendiary 
bullets at the building in a 15 minute barrage. Firefighters evacuated 10 
refugee families and no serious injuries were reported. 3360/

(b)  Local reported events

2556. Heavy artillery exchanges between BiH troops and Croatian forces 
persisted despite a shaky, one-day old cease-fire, casting doubts that an 
agreement might be signed in negotiations scheduled to begin on Tuesday. 
Fighting raged between Bosnian Croat and government forces in central BiH 
despite the cease-fire. 3361/

20.  20/9/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported quiet after Sunday's 
attack on a refugee building. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2557. The city was reported quiet after Sunday's attack on a refugee  
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building. 3362/

(b)  Local reported events

2558. Mediators called off Tuesday's meeting in which they had hoped that 
ethnic leader's would sign an accord to end the bloodshed in the region. 
"There won't be a meeting in Sarajevo tomorrow (Tuesday) because all sides 
have not shown  sufficient flexibility", John Mills, spokesman for mediators 
Lord Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg said. The mediators, seeking to overcome 
the last obstacles to their peace deal, held talks with representatives of the 
Croat, Serb and Muslim factions on the British aircraft carrier Invincible in 
the Adriatic sea. Those attending included Bosnian Serb leader Radovan 
KaradžiA, Bosnian Croat leader Mate Boban, BiH President, Alija IzetbegoviA
and Presidents MiloševiA of Serbia, Franjo Tudjman of Croatia and Momir 
BulatoviA of Montenegro. Mills said the decision to call off Tuesday's meeting 
was disappointing, but he added: "Progress has been made . . . The settlement 
is possible".  Mills said that the mediators had received a report from a 
French-German technical team that had looked at the issue of the Croat-held 
ports of Neum and PloFe. The report concluded that Neum, the only coastal town 
in BiH, was not feasible for use as a commercial port. But Mills said: 
"President IzetbegoviA continues to want access to Neum not necessarily for a 
port, but for its psychological value . . . He even says that himself".  
Tudjman said the talks were difficult because of IzetbegoviA's insistence on 
laying claim on Neum. "Muslims are persistently asking for Neum and the Croat 
side cannot accept that", he said. 3363/

21.  21/9/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sniper fire was reported in the city with small 
arms fire on the outskirts, in the ŽuF hill area. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported in the city. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Casualties: The BiH Health Ministry reported 14 killed and 77 wounded in the 
last week. It also reported a cumulative total of 9,327 killed (of which 1,503 
were children), and 54,733 wounded (of which 14,261 were children). 3364/
Source(s): BiH Ministry of Public Health. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2559. Sniping in Sarajevo and some firing on the outskirts, in the ŽuF hill 
area was reported by UNPROFOR. 3365/

(b)  Local reported events

2560. BiH Deputy Foreign Minister Sulejman SuljiA said that the three leaders 
meeting with international mediators Lord Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg Monday 
had reached agreement on a corridor to the sea for BiH. Croatian President 
Franjo Tudjman, who was also at the meeting on the warship, blamed the 
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breakdown of Monday's talks on what he called tough talks on demands by 
IzetbegoviA for a land corridor linking the proposed Muslim mini-state to the 
Adriatic coast.  But SuljiA said Tuesday: "Territorial concessions were 
obtained last night to the east and the west". Following the meeting, Lord 
Owen said he thought it "pretty accurate" to say that an agreement was closer 
now than at any time in the past. He said that BiH demands for access to the 
sea had been met by a Croatian proposal to create free zones, notably at 
PloFe. The mediator also said the Bosnian Serbs had made "small but 
significant" concessions on the river Drina in eastern BiH along the border 
with Serbia.  Owen, speaking in a BBC radio interview from Zagreb, rejected 
reports that the talks had ended in failure. "The talks didn't break up or 
break down", he said. "They ended with a package of modifications and changes 
which (BiH) President IzetbegoviA decided that he would put to his assembly in 
Sarajevo Monday". 3366/ "I just hope and literally pray that they decide to 
accept it and we can bring this bloody ghastly war to an end", Owen said. 
"Nobody believes it's the ideal, but it's time for peace". 3367/

22.  22/9/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city and Mount Igman were described as quiet 
with occasional sniper fire and some firing on ŽuF Hill. Source(s): UNPROFOR; 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: ŽuF Hill. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Occasional sniper fire was reported in the city. Source(s): 
UNPROFOR; Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2561. Sarajevo and Mount Igman were described as fairly quiet, with occasional 
sniping in town and some firing on ŽuF Hill nearby. 3368/

2562. It was reported that in the evening, UNPROFOR was called in to defuse 
tension between Interior Ministry special forces and HVO troops following an 
armed stand-off between the two near the front lines. 3369/

(b)  Local reported events

2563. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA said that he had gained access to 
the Adriatic sea by swapping territory with Croatia. KaradžiA said that 
Bosnian Serbs would have access to the Adriatic sea near the Montenegrin 
border with BiH in exchange for Serb-held territories around the Croatian 
Adriatic port of Dubrovnik, according Tanjug, the state-run Yugoslav news 
agency. He said that access to the Drina River had been given to the Muslims 
as one of the Serb concessions, but that the major sticking points in the 
talks were territorial disputes between the Muslims and Croats over the 
division of central BiH. "There are indications that the Muslim side will 
accept it (peace accord)", said KaradžiA, confirming that he thought the 
Geneva partition plan might be signed by BiH, reported Tanjug.  But KaradžiA
warned that he would retreat to his former hard-line stance should any new 
attempts for further concessions be presented. 3370/
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2564. It was reported that representatives of the three warring factions were 
expected to return to the negotiating table in Geneva next week should the BiH 
parliament accept the aeroplane negotiated aboard the British warship. 3371/

2565. An UNPROFOR spokesman suggested that following Monday's peace talks and 
the announcement that the BiH parliament would be summoned next week to 
discuss the latest peace proposals, the belligerents "still expect to have 
some kind of peace, that is the reason things are so quiet". 3372/

2566. It was reported that before the start of the war in April 1992, 
Sarajevo's 435,000 population was 50 per cent Muslim, 25 per cent Serb and 7.5 
per cent Croat. It was now estimated that there were now 40,000 Serbs in the 
city. 3373/

23.  23/9/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: After an exchange of sniper fire, Serb forces 
reportedly fired 50 tank and 24 mortar rounds and anti-aircraft fire in the 
Skenderija quarter. Shelling was also reported in the area near the 
Presidency. Source(s): Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Skenderija quarter; the area near the Presidency. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported between the BiH and Serbian sides. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: One French UNPROFOR soldier seriously wounded. Area hospitals 
reported eight people wounded for the day. 3374/ Source(s): Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2567. UNPROFOR initially described the city as quiet, but at the end of the 
afternoon firing and shelling increased in the area of the Presidency.  Serbs 
forces were reported to have fired with tanks from Grbavica towards the  
east. 3375/

2568. A French UNPROFOR soldier  was shot and badly wounded in the afternoon 
at the start of a firefight between government and Serb forces in the 
Skenderija quarter. The firefight appeared to have been kicked off by an 
exchange of sniper fire between the two sides, followed by the Serbs' firing 
of 50 tank and 24 mortar rounds, along with anti-aircraft weapons. There was 
no immediate word of any BiH casualties. 3376/

24.  24/9/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Renewed shelling was reported in the morning 
with sniper fire near the Presidency building. UNPROFOR described the general 
situation in the city as quiet, but noted an instability between HVO and BiH 
forces in the city. Source(s): Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
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Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported near the Presidency building. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2569. Renewed shelling was reported in the morning, with sniper fire near the 
Presidency building. 3377/ UNPROFOR described the general situation in the 
city as quiet, but noted an instability between HVO and BiH forces in the 
city. 3378/

(b)  Local reported events

2570. Electricity which had only recently been reconnected to much of the 
city, was off again for the second day running amid reports that links between 
three power stations providing electricity to the city had been cut. 3379/

(c)  International reported events

2571. US Secretary of State Warren Christopher acknowledged that it was 
uncertain whether Congress would support sending 25,000 US troops to help 
enforce a peace settlement in the former Yugoslavia. The US forces would be 
part of a planned NATO deployment of up to 50,000 men. 3380/

25.  25/9/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Overnight shelling was reported along 
confrontation lines. UNPROFOR reported the city as relatively quiet with some 
artillery and mortar shelling and small-arms fire. A total of 23 outgoing 
shells were observed from Serbian positions and zero shells were observed from 
the BiH side. Source(s): Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported around the city. A sniper fired at 
least one round at a Danish armoured personnel carrier. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2572. There was again overnight shelling along confrontation lines and sniper 
activity around the city. 3381/

2573. UNPROFOR described the city as relatively quiet with some artillery and 
mortar shelling and small-arms fire. A total of 23 outgoing shells were 
observed from Serbian positions, zero from BiH positions. A sniper fired at 
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least one round at a Danish armoured personnel carrier on the daily Sarajevo-
Kiseljak shuttle convoy. All three convoy vehicles opened up fire towards the 
building from which the sniper-fire originated. About 80 heavy machine-gun 
rounds were used and the sniper did not return fire. 3382/

(b)  Local reported events

2574. Croat HVO forces who had been fighting alongside BiH forces against the 
besieging Serbs expressed concerns for their own safety. The Bosnian army on 
Friday had ordered the HVO forces, which were responsible for the defence of a 
two-kilometre long front, to stand down, disarm and retire to barracks. The 
order was later rescinded following a meeting between BiH President Alija 
IzetbegoviA and HVO local commander Slavko ZeliA. But Zeli later said that 
they he expected more trouble in the days to come. "They (the Muslims) want to 
eliminate the HVO from Sarajevo", he stated earlier. 3383/

2575. HVO forces in Sarajevo had helped the BiH government army defend the 
city in the 17 month siege. The HVO units served in front-line positions, 
particularly along a stretch of the Miljacka River which faced the Serbian-
held districts of KovaFiAi, Grbavica and Hrasno. But relations between Muslim 
and Croat forces had grown tense in the city as the former allies fought for 
land in central BiH and the southern city of Mostar. 3384/ Word had also gone 
out around town that Serbian gunners held their fire along sections of the 
front defended by the HVO and men returning from the HVO units at the front 
had described how they traded cigarettes and food across the Miljacka River 
with Serbian forces. 3385/

2576. The United Nations said that it had received reports that hundreds of 
Muslim men had been rounded up around Croat-held Kiseljak near Sarajevo and 
sent to dig trenches near the front lines. 3386/

2577. Sarajevo was reported to be without electricity due to mechanical 
problems at the Kakanj electrical power plant, UN sources said. 3387/

26.  26/9/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that situation in the city 
remained quiet. Sniper activity was reported as having increased. Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported an increase in sniper activity. One French 
UNPROFOR soldier was wounded by sniper fire. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Casualties: One French UNPROFOR soldier was wounded by a sniper bullet. It 
was reported that the current number of UN troops wounded in the former 
Yugoslavia was 629 and the total number killed was 58. 3388/ Source(s): Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2578. UNPROFOR reported that situation in the city remained quiet. Sniper 
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activity was reported as having increased. 3389/ It was reported that a French 
UNPROFOR soldier was seriously injured when he was struck by a sniper  
bullet. 3390/

27.  27/9/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic shelling, machine-gun and sniper fire 
were reported overnight. The city was reported quieter in the morning. 
UNPROFOR described the general situation in Sarajevo as stable with Serb 
artillery and mortar attacks. Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire on UN personnel was reported near the Holiday 
Inn Hotel. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: The BiH Health Ministry reported 11 killed and 59 wounded in the 
last week. It also reported a cumulative total of 9,338 killed (of which 1,505 
were children) and 54,792 wounded (of which 14,270 were children). 3391/
Source(s): BiH Health Ministry. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2579. Sporadic shelling, machine-gun and sniper fire could be heard overnight.  
The city was reported quieter in the morning. 3392/

2580. UNPROFOR described the general situation in Sarajevo as stable with Serb 
artillery and mortar attacks. A French soldier was wounded after he accidently 
shot himself while climbing into a vehicle. In two separate incidents near the 
Holiday Inn Hotel, two UN Civilian Police personnel and the Sector Sarajevo 
Commander and his Deputy Commander, were exposed to sniper fire. No casualties 
were reported. 3393/

(b)  Local reported events

2581. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA told a meeting of 352 BiH intellectuals 
and religious leaders in Sarajevo that the decision on whether to accept or 
reject the latest peace plan was a decision "between a just war and an unjust 
peace".  The Sarajevo meeting was scheduled to be followed Tuesday by a 
session of parliament to vote on whether to approve the Geneva peace plan 
carving BiH into three ethnic republics. IzetbegoviA stressed his main 
objection to the deal--that the Serbs had refused to hand back territory which 
he believed was rightfully Bosnian. His reasons to accept the deal included 
the weakening of BiH, that siege warfare was forcing the BiH army onto the 
defensive and the world was unlikely to intervene militarily or to lift the 
arms embargo. Similarly, having to fight the Croats as well as the Serbs meant 
that the number of refugees was rising, winter was approaching and there had 
been warnings that aid would be cut off if more aid workers were harmed.  The 
world was also in danger of turning its attention to the crisis in Russia at 
the expense of BiH, the president said. 3394/

2582. The Rome-based World Food Program said that critical food shortages 
could occur at the height of winter because donors had pledged very little 
food for January onward. 3395/
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28.  28/9/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported the situation in Sarajevo as 
calm. Fighting was reported near the suburb of Kiseljak, where BiH forces 
shelled civilian and military targets. In   addition to sporadic shelling, 
there was a high level of sniper activity reported in Sarajevo. Source(s): 
United Press International; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The area near Kiseljak; the area near Jablanica. Source(s): 
United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Shell fire near Jablanica damaged a power-line 
supplying the Sarajevo area with electricity from the Neretva hydro-electric 
power system.Source(s): United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: A "significant level" of sniper fire was reported in the 
city. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2583. UNPROFOR reported the situation in Sarajevo as calm. 3396/

2584. Fighting was reported near the suburb of Kiseljak, where BiH government 
forces shelled civilian and military targets, Zagreb radio said. 3397/

2585. In addition to sporadic shelling in Sarajevo itself, there was "sniper 
fire to a very significant level" throughout the day, according to a UN 
source. 3398/

2586. Shelling near BiH-held Jablanica damaged a power line supplying the 
Sarajevo area with electricity from the Neretva hydro-electric power system.  
An electricity board statement, quoted by BiH radio said that Sarajevo would 
receive small supplies of electricity for basic humanitarian needs until the 
power line was repaired. 3399/ Sarajevo was also reportedly left without water 
after the shelling incident. 3400/

(b)  Local reported events

2587. After hours of open debate, the BiH parliament met in closed session for 
about an hour and adjourned. Political parties planned to meet on Wednesday 
morning for final consultations in advance of the vote on the peace plan, 
according to a BiH information ministry official. Earlier in the day, a 
meeting of influential BiH intellectuals gave conditional approval to the 
peace plan, advising the parliament to agree to the plan only if "territories 
seized by force" were returned. But the BiH cabinet, which had kept in the 
background for most of the 18 month conflict, voted to accept the plan without 
conditions. Haris SilajdžiA, BiH foreign minister and a member of the BiH 
delegation to the peace talks, was believed to have played an influential role 
in the cabinet, according to analysts in Sarajevo. Sources close to the 18 
member cabinet said that the 14 members present had asked only for 
international guarantees from NATO and the United Nations for the 
implementation of the plan. The cabinet met President Alija IzetbegoviA to 
discuss the parliamentary session, and it was believed that the cabinet's 
opinion could serve as a pointer to the parliamentary vote. 3401/
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2588. BiH forces cut off by Serb forces in the BihaA enclave in north-western 
BiH rejected the proposed peace plan and declared themselves an autonomous 
province, Croatian television and radio said. A 400-member constituent 
assembly of the enclave met in the town of Velika Kladuša and voted to form an 
"Autonomous Province of Western BiH", naming IzetbegoviA rival Fikret AbdiA as 
president of the new entity. The television quoted AbdiA as calling the vote a 
rejection of BiH dismemberment into Serb, Croat and Muslim mini-states as 
agreed by IzetbegoviA at peace talks. "Instead of a unified state Bosnian 
citizens got three national republics. Muslims, the real victims, were made 
into just one of those three sides. Muslims of  `Western Bosnia' cannot forget 
this historic disgrace", he told the BihaA assembly. The BiH constitutional 
court called the proclamation from the BihaA pocket unconstitutional, Sarajevo 
radio said. 3402/

2589. IzetbegoviA also called unconstitutional the "Autonomous Region of 
Western Bosnia", Tanjug reported. IzetbegoviA ordered the imposition of 
martial law in the BihaA area, 140 miles (220 km) north-west of Sarajevo, 
Zagreb radio reported. Zagreb radio said that many people were in the streets 
protesting against IzetbegoviA's imposed rule. "The implementation of military 
dictatorship had caused great bitterness among the population", the radio 
said. 3403/

2590. AbdiA fell out with IzetbegoviA during peace talks in Geneva because of 
the president's reluctance to negotiate with Serb foes on a swift end to 
fighting in the region. 3404/ The BiH parliament voted by 61 to one with 
seven abstentions to dismiss AbdiA from the BiH collective Presidency. A 
replacement had not yet been named but needed to be found within 10  
days. 3405/

29.  29/9/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Four to five mortar shells hit downtown 
Sarajevo in the afternoon just minutes after the radio had announced rejection 
by parliament of the latest peace terms. There was also artillery fire 
reported on Igman road near the airport. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Downtown Sarajevo (four to five mortar shells); Igman road (near 
the airport). Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Two people were killed and six were wounded by sniper fire 
while trying to cross the airport frontline overnight. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Two people were killed and six others wounded overnight while 
trying to cross the Sarajevo frontline at the airport; three people were 
wounded (a man, woman and an eight year-old boy), as a result of the afternoon 
shelling of downtown Sarajevo. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2591. Two people were killed and six wounded overnight when several hundred 
civilians tried to cross the Sarajevo frontline under cover of darkness, a UN 
military official said. Lieutenant Colonel Bill Aikman, spokesman for 
UNPROFOR, said that the attempted crossings at the airport, both in and out of 
Sarajevo, were a regular nightly occurrence with civilians running a gauntlet 
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of snipers to cross the tarmac in a bid to leave the city or to bring in goods 
from the outside. The airport, located on one of the frontlines between BiH 
and Serb forces, was controlled by UN French troops who were supposed to 
prevent any crossings in what was declared a neutral zone. 3406/

2592. Four to five mortar shells hit downtown Sarajevo in the afternoon just 
minutes after the radio had announced rejection by parliament of the latest 
peace terms. Hospital officials said that three people (a man, woman, and an 
eight year-old boy), were slightly wounded. This was reported to be the first 
mortaring by Bosnian Serbs of the old centre of the city in several  
weeks. 3407/ It was reported that in the days preceding the parliament's vote, 
Serbian commanders warned that they would respond to a rejection of the plan 
by "flattening" Sarajevo and by renewing offensives elsewhere. 3408/

2593. Sarajevo radio reported that there was artillery fire on Igman road, a 
BiH-held area near the airport. 3409/

(b)  Local reported events

2594. The BiH Parliament voted by a wide majority to reject the Geneva peace 
plan as it stood. Senior BiH officials gave contradictory accounts of the 
voting by the assembly, but discrepancies were small, with Sarajevo radio 
quoting figures given by Vice President Ejup GaniA. GaniA said that 69 
deputies took part in the afternoon's vote. Four voted for acceptance of the 
peace plan as it stood, seven voted against, and 58 voted to accept the plan 
only if a number of conditions were met, including return by the Serbs of more 
Muslim-dominated territories. The parliament originally consisted of 240 
deputies, but many of its Serb and Croat members no longer attended and others 
had been killed. The parliamentary vote, the country's official response to 
the Geneva peace package, was on the same lines as that of a consultative 
assembly which was attended by most of the top leaders in BiH. Vice President 
GaniA told reporters that the parliamentary vote aimed to get peace talks 
going again "in a positive direction" and win the "return of land taken by 
force". 3410/

2595. "I think that all of us need peace and what we expect is a minimum 
compromise to reach a solution", parliamentary president Miro LazoviA told a 
news conference.  "Time is working for us", said Muhamed FilipoviA, a leading 
opposition figure, adding that the Bosnian Serbs would eventually agree to 
further negotiations because of pressure on them from Belgrade which was 
anxious to have international sanctions against it lifted. LazoviA said that 
deputies had reaffirmed their commitment to UN Security Council resolutions on 
BiH and to the conclusions of the London Conference on Yugoslavia of August of 
last year which had pledged no international acceptance of any territories 
seized by force.  Commentators suggested that the parliament's anger at world 
pressure in favour of a peace deal, fear that a fragmented Muslim state might 
have no future, and hope that further concessions could be gained in a 
piecemeal way, appeared to have convinced the parliament to follow the lead 
given by Tuesday's assembly. 3411/

2596. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA called the Sarajevo vote tantamount 
to a rejection of the peace plan, the Belgrade-based Tanjug news agency 
reported. "It is clear to everyone that the plan is on the table and that it 
is either accepted or not", said KaradžiA, speaking in the northern BiH town 
of Banja Luka. 3412/

2597. BiH army commander Rasim DeliA called on citizens to support the war 
effort, just hours after the parliament had rejected the latest peace talks. 
In an address on Sarajevo radio, DeliA said that the army  would "need the 
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full support of those who haven't given help so far".  "Fighters, soldiers let 
us be ready to defend this country", he added. 3413/

(c)  International reported events

2598. In Washington, President Clinton expressed sympathy to the BiH 
parliament's demands, but said that the price of rejecting a peace agreement 
could be "very high". "I think they're entitled to some more territory. But I 
don't know if they can get it", Clinton said. "I think the price of passing up 
this peace may be very high". 3414/

30.  30/9/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported quiet after an evening of 
intermittent shelling. Shelling was reported later throughout the city, 
specifically in the Old Town.  UNPROFOR described a slow increase of tension 
in the city. Sniper activities were reported high. Shelling was reported in 
ŽuF and in the north-west of the city. Shelling was also reported in the Serb-
held areas of Grbavica, Lukavica and Rajlovac. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters; 
Agence France Presse; United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: ŽuF; the north-west of the city; the Old Town; Grbavica; 
Lukavica; Rajlovac. Source(s): Agence France Presse; United Press 
International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: A high level of sniping activity was reported in the city. 
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: At least one person was killed and 15 others wounded in shelling 
and sniping incidents. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2599. Sarajevo was quiet after an evening of intermittent shelling, Sarajevo 
radio said. 3415/ UNPROFOR described a slow increase of tension in the city. 
Sniper activities were reported high. Shelling was reported in ŽuF and in the 
north-west of the city. 3416/

2600. Shelling and sniping in the city left at least one person dead and 15 
wounded, hospital officials said. One of those hurt, a woman whose flat was 
hit by a shell, died in an unidentified hospital. Two children were injured in 
the same attack. Several shells were reported to have hit the old part of town 
and there was occasional firing reported in different parts of the city. 3417/

2601. The Serb-held suburbs of Grbavica, Lukavica and Rajlovac were reportedly 
shelled. 3418/

(b)  Local reported events

2602. Opposition in BiH to President Alija IzetbegoviA mounted as thousands 
marched in protest in the western region one day after the BiH parliament 
rejected a plan to end the war. "We will not give 200,000 Muslims for Alija's 
state" clamored more than 18,000 people on the street of PeAigrad, 150 miles  
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(240 kilometres) north-west of Sarajevo, said Croatian Radio Zagreb. The 
people were referring to IzetbegoviA's statement that he would sacrifice 
200,000 troops for the formation of a Bosnian state at the beginning of the 
war in the spring of 1992.  IzetbegoviA ordered the imposition of martial law 
in the Cazinska Krajina region of western BiH after it proclaimed autonomy and 
he declared the move unconstitutional. Forces loyal to IzetbegoviA who 
attempted to implement martial law were met with opposition as people in the 
streets chanted "Long live the Autonomous Region of Western Bosnia". Self-
styled prime minister of the Western Bosnian pocket, Božidar Šicel, said that 
"nearly 75 per cent of Bosnian government troops have signed the initiative 
for the formation of the autonomous region", in an interview with Croatian 
television. The self-styled parliament, headed by Zlatko JusiA, a Croat, held 
its first parliamentary meeting to form the ministry of foreign affairs and 
put the army and police under unified command, said Radio Zagreb. An 
independent news agency under the name of "ZBIA" was also formed as an 
alternative source to government controlled Radio Sarajevo. 3419/

2603. The commander of the BiH government forces, Rasim DeliA, declared a 
cease-fire with Bosian Croat militia, known as the HVO. The cease-fire was to 
take effect at noon in central BiH and at 6:00 p.m. in Mostar. DeliA said that 
he ordered all of his troops to halt military offensives against HVO troops, 
but added that his troops would answer with fire if they were attacked. 3420/

2604. In Belgrade the president of the Serb self-proclaimed parliament, 
Momcilo Krajisnik, urged the body to retaliate against the BiH rejection  of 
the peace plan by "retracting certain territorial concessions" made  
earlier. 3421/

2605. In Zagreb, the director of civilian affairs for UNPROFOR, Cedric 
Thornberry, warned that the BiH parliament's rejection of the Geneva plan 
could spark an escalation in the fighting. 3422/

2606. Seven UNPROFOR and 20 UNHCR flights landed at the airport. 3423/

2607. Ray Wilkinson, of the UNHCR warned that the prospect of continued 
fighting into the winter "leaves us looking into the jaws of a major 
disaster". 3424/

(c)  International reported events

2608. Mediators David Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg held consultations in 
Geneva to plot the future of BiH peace efforts, with the diplomats saying that 
the BiH rejection of the partition plan left few options open for ending the 
war.  Their spokesman John Mills declined to say if and when the European 
Community and UN mediators would make a new attempt to bring the warring 
parties back to the negotiating table. 3425/

2609. Nato in Brussels called on the parties in BiH to resume peace talks, 
stating that it was continuing preparations to help carry out a UN-backed 
peace plan. 3426/

S.  October 1993

1.  1/10/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city came under overnight shelling and  



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 661

sniper fire but fighting subsided in the morning. UNPROFOR described the 
situation during the day as unstable with artillery and mortar attacks. Heavy 
shelling was reported on the frontline areas late in the evening and 
overnight. Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: ŽuF; Grdonj; Polina Kapa; unidentified front line areas; an 
UNPROFOR APC; the city centre. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: The city reportedly came under overnight sniper fire. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Two French soldiers were slightly wounded by a hand grenade 
explosion on an APC. 3427/ An UNPROFOR spokesman later said that three French 
soldiers had been lightly wounded in two separate incidents in the  
city. 3428/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2610. The city came under overnight shelling and sniper fire but fighting 
subsided in the morning. 3429/

2611. UNPROFOR described the situation in the city as unstable with artillery 
and mortar attacks in the areas of ŽuF, Grdonj and Polina Kapa. Mount Igman 
was reported quiet. Two French soldiers were slightly wounded by a hand 
grenade explosion on an APC. 3430/ An UNPROFOR spokesman later said that three 
French soldiers had been lightly wounded in two separate incidents in the  
city. 3431/

2612. UNPROFOR Lieutenant Colonel Bill Aikman reported heavy shelling of the 
city's frontline areas late in the evening and overnight, along with limited 
shelling in the city centre. 3432/

(b)  Local reported events

2613. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA said that his side was withdrawing 
territorial concessions it made to BiH in light of the parliament's rejecting 
the recent peace plan. KaradžiA's statement, reported by the Tanjug news 
agency Saturday, followed a threat from Bosnian Croats to also withdraw 
territorial concessions they made to BiH if the plan was not accepted by all 
of the parties by 15 October. The BiH foreign minister, Haris SilajdžiA,
however, said that his side was ready to resume talks with the Serbs and 
Croats. "We are ready to continue (negotiating) as soon as we are invited", he 
said in an interview broadcast on BiH radio and television. "In the short term 
I'm not very optimistic", he added. Turning to the Croat threat to renege on 
concessions, SilajdžiA expressed surprise, saying that "such an initiative is 
not in keeping with this (peace) process". 3433/

2614. In Zagreb, Croatian President Franjo Tudjman said that Croatia might 
accept an extension of the UN mission on its territory, despite its demands 
for peacekeepers to ensure the return of lost land or leave. Tudjman, 
returning from New York where he addressed the UN General Assembly, spoke as 
the UN Security Council extended by 24 hours the mandate of its peace-keeping 
force, which would have expired overnight. 3434/
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(c)  International reported events

2615. Lord Owen said that he and peace conference co-chairman Thorvald 
Stoltenberg were abandoning attempts to immediately reconvene talks on their 
plan to partition BiH into ethnic Croat, Serb and Muslim mini-states. The plan 
was accepted in principle by the Croats and Serbs but had been rejected 
recently by the BiH parliament. Referring to the Bosnian Serb, Croat and 
Muslim negotiating teams, Owen said, "There is perhaps too great a tendency 
for the parties to believe that all they need to do is turn up in Geneva [for 
peace talks]". "That is not enough. There has to be a readiness to 
compromise". 3435/

2616. The United Nations Security Council unanimously adopted a one-day 
extension of the mandate of its peace-keeping force in Croatia. 3436/

2617. The Chairman of the United Nations Commission of Experts to investigate 
war crimes in the former Yugoslavia stated that he had resigned from his post 
because frustration at the UN bureaucracy and obstruction by Western 
governments had harmed his health. "The Commission did not have the full 
political support of major governments", Frits Kalshoven said. 3437/

2.  2/10/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described the city as calm with some 
sporadic sniper activity and some mortar shelling in ŽuF, Vraca, Kobilja and 
Grdonj. 3438/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: ŽuF; Vraca; Kobilja; Grdonj. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported sporadic sniper activity. Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2618. UNPROFOR described the city as calm with some sporadic sniper activity 
and some mortar shelling in ŽuF, Vraca, Kobilja and Grdonj. 3439/

3.  3/10/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described Sarajevo as quiet. However, 
unidentified gunfire was reported "both into and out of" the city. 3440/
Source(s): UNPROFOR 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: An Italian protester was hit by sniper fire on the Vrbanja 
bridge. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
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Casualties: An Italian protestor was either killed or severely wounded by 
sniper fire on the Vrbanja bridge. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2619. UNPROFOR described Sarajevo as quiet. However, unidentified gunfire was 
reported "both into and out of the city. 3441/

2620. An Italian citizen with the Catholic group "Blessed are the Peacemakers" 
was shot by unidentified gunmen. Reports conflicted as to whether he had been 
killed or wounded.  One report stated that Gabriele Moreno was fatally shot 
when he was hit by two bullets as he and four other members of his peace group 
attempted to cross a bridge over the Miljacka River. The group had made two 
previous attempts to cross the Vrbanja bridge but had been turned back by BiH 
forces. On the third attempt they carried banners with the word "Mir" (Peace). 
Snipers then opened fired from both sides of the front-line near the 
parliament building. It was not clear who fired the shots. The man was 
thereafter taken to the city's French hospital. 3442/ Another report, stated 
that the protester had been wounded and that his life did not appear to be in 
danger. 3443/

(b)  Local reported events

2621. The New York Times and Agence France Presse reported on black market 
activity in Sarajevo. In particular, it was noted that by day Serbian gunners 
in the suburb of Grbavica fought with BiH soldiers, but by night the two 
forces met on bridges spanning the Miljacka, conducting a thriving black 
market trade. 3444/

4.  4/10/93(Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described the situation in the city as 
stable with some shelling observed in the areas of ŽuF and Kobilja Glava 
(north of the city). Sniper activity was also continuing. 3445/ Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: ŽuF; Kobilja Glava. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported continued sniper fire in the city. 
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2622. UNPROFOR described the situation in the city as stable with some 
shelling observed in the areas of ŽuF and Kobila Glava (north of the city). 
Sniper activity was also continuing. 3446/
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5.  5/10/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2623. No incidents reported. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

2624. In an incident which reflected the growing willingness of Sarajevans to 
venture into open areas vulnerable to mortar and gunfire, a crowd of several 
hundred people gathered along the embankment of the Miljacka River, watching 
for a half an hour as men waded into the water to save a drowning dog. There 
were cheers as the men lassoed the animal and pulled it to safety. 3447/

6.  6/10/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described the city as unstable. 
Monitoring officers reported that some sporadic artillery and mortar fire 
initiated by Serb forces had fallen in the north, central and southern parts 
of the city. 3448/ Observers noted an increase in shelling in the wake of 
last week's decision by the BiH parliament to reject the latest peace  
terms. 3449/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The north, central and southern sections of the city; an 
unidentified schoolyard in the city centre. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Both sides reported sniping and shelling in the city. Sniper 
fire could be heard in the morning. 3450/ Sniper fire directed towards a UN 
vehicle was reported. 3451/ French troops escorting workmen positioning 
shipping containers used to protect people from sniper fire were shot at by 
snipers, UNPROFOR said. The French UNPROFOR soldiers fired back with heavy 
machine-guns from their armoured vehicles. No casualties among the French were 
reported. 3452/ Some sniper fire was reported in the city centre. 3453/
Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR; Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Two people were reportedly killed and five others wounded when a 
single mortar shell hit a schoolyard in the city centre. 3454/ Source(s): The 
Press Association; Agence France Presse. 
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Narrative of Events: 

2625. UNPROFOR described the city as unstable. Monitoring officers reported 
that some sporadic artillery and mortar fire initiated by Serb forces had 
fallen in the north, central and southern parts of the city. 3455/

2626. Two people were reportedly killed and five wounded when a single mortar 
shell hit a street in the city centre. 3456/ The shell reportedly fell at 2:30 
p.m. among a group of people in a schoolyard inhabited by refugees in the 
downtown area. The shell was reportedly Serb-fired. The victims killed 
included a 38 year-old mother and her five year-old daughter who were refugees 
living in the school. The five wounded included two children. 3457/

(b)  Local reported events

2627. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA left for New York to explain to the 
United Nations why his parliament effectively rejected the latest Geneva peace 
plan. The parliament said it accepted the plan which would divide BiH into 
three ethnic statelets, but only on condition that "land seized by force" was 
returned. 3458/

7.  7/10/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling and sniping were noticeably more 
intense in the city after BiH President IzetbegoviA stated that his government 
could never accept the terms of the latest peace plan. Source(s): Reuters; 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The airport area; the city centre; BiH command headquarters. 
Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniping in the city was noticeably more intense. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Four persons were wounded when a mortar round hit the city  
centre; 3459/ UNPROFOR monitoring officers confirmed three civilians dead and 
12 injured in the city. 3460/ Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2628. Hostilities increased after BiH President IzetbegoviA stated that 
Bosnians his government could never accept the latest plan to end the 
fighting. 3461/

2629. In Sarajevo, which had enjoyed relative peace in recent days, shelling 
and sniping were noticeably more intense. UN spokesman Idesbald Van 
Biesebroeck described the situation in the city as "unstable", with shelling 
around the airport and small-arms and heavy machine-gun fire between BiH and 
Serb settlements nearby. 3462/

2630. A mortar round reportedly hit the city centre, wounding four  
people. 3463/

2631. UNPROFOR reported that most of the shelling originated from the Serb 
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side. 3464/ One small-arms bullet came through a window on the second floor 
of BiH Command Forward Headquarters. No casualties resulted. 3465/

(b)  Local reported events

2632. In a recent poll in Sarajevo, only 50 per cent of those interviewed said 
they planned to stay in BiH if peace came. Refugees comprised the highest 
percentage (67 per cent) of those saying that they would stay. Only 20 per 
cent of students and those with a college education said that they would 
remain. 3466/

(c)  International reported events

2633. In New York, BiH President IzetbegoviA stated that his parliament had 
rejected a peace plan that would have divided BiH into three ethnic mini-
states, because his country was being subjected to "political vivisection". He 
repeated demands that Serbs and Croatians give back more land than they had 
agreed to under the plan. "The unjust peace plan is flawed because it is based 
upon the repugnant and historically failed concept of ethnic partition and 
apartheid", he told the UN General Assembly. 3467/

8.  8/10/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was described as relatively quiet in 
the morning. However, several areas were later shelled. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The New Town area; several unidentified areas. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

 
2634. Sarajevo radio described the city as relatively quiet in the  
morning. 3468/

2635. Several areas of the city, including the New Town area were  
shelled. 3469/

(b)  Local reported events

2636. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA stated in an interview that his 
troops would not renew their attacks on Sarajevo and other strongholds. "We 
are of the same blood, we are all Slavs", he said. He repudiated earlier 
statements, including threats by Serbian commanders to use renewed artillery 
bombardments against the city. "No, no, we will never do that", he said. "We 
don't intend to resume the war. We don't intend to punish the Muslims because 
they didn't sign. We don't intend to take territory we consider Muslim. Serbs 
are not fighting now. For us, the war is finished". Referring specifically to 
events in the city, KaradžiA stated, "[T]he siege of Sarajevo is over". 3470/
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2637. UNPROFOR issued a statement saying that it had appointed an Austrian UN 
military officer, Major General Gunther Greindl to chair a commission probing 
allegations against UNPROFOR soldiers and other personnel. The six-week 
inquiry was ordered by UNPROFOR commander General Jean Cot after media reports 
of alleged widespread black market dealing and other improper behaviour by UN 
troops in Sarajevo. 3471/

(c)  International reported events

2638. BiH President IzetbegoviA and Croatian President Tudjman talked in 
Vienna but made no apparent breakthrough to revive stalled peace negotiations. 
They told a news conference that they had discussed proposed changes to the 
peace-keeping force in BiH, but made no mention of new moves to resolve major 
differences on the latest Geneva peace plan. They issued a joint proposal 
calling on NATO to send peace-keeping forces to BiH and Croatia. 3472/

9.  9/10/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that Bosnian Serb forces fired 
64 shells into the ŽuF, Kobilja Glava and Mojmilo districts. BiH forces were 
reported to have shelled the Serb ammunition factory at VogošAa. Sniper fire 
from both sides was reported as active, particularly in the Grbavica  
area. 3473/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: ŽuF; Kobilja Glava and Mojmilo Districts; Serb ammunition factory 
in VogošAa. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire from both sides was reported as active, 
particularly in the Grbavica area. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2639. UNPROFOR reported that Bosnian Serb forces fired 64 shells into the ŽuF,
Kobilja Glava and Mojmilo districts. BiH forces were reported to have shelled 
the Serb ammunition factory at VogošAa. Sniper fire from both sides was 
reported as active, particularly in the Grbavica area. 3474/

10.  10/10/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sniping and machine-gun fire was reported in the 
city early in the day after overnight shelling. UNPROFOR reported that Bosnian 
Serb forces hit the city with over 100 shell rounds and that BiH forces 
shelled the VogošAa ammunition factory. Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
13 
Targets Hit: ŽuF Hill; Old Town; the VogošAa ammunition factory. Source(s): 
Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
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Sniping Activity: Reports stated that there was heavy sniping in the  
city. 3475/ UNPROFOR, however, reported a slight decrease in sniper  
activity. 3476/ Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2640. Sniping and machine-gun fire were reported in the city early in the day 
after overnight shelling. 3477/

2641. UNPROFOR reported that Serb shelling of the city continued with more 
than 100 rounds hitting the city. BiH forces were reported to have fired seven 
mortar rounds at the VogošAa ammunition factory. 3478/

2642. The contested ŽuF hill to the north of the city centre was shelled by 
Serb forces. The Old Town area was also reportedly shelled. 3479/

(b)  Local reported events

2643. UNPROFOR officials said that medical evacuations were set to resume 
after Ismet BajramoviA, the former chief of the city's military police, was 
airlifted out as part of a deal with Bosnian Serbs. BajramoviA, who was 
suffering from serious chest wounds after being hit by a bullet, was taken to 
an Italian hospital on board a British aeroplane, UNHCR spokesman Ray 
Wilkinson said. All medical evacuations had been suspended after Bosnian Serbs 
refused to let BajramoviA leave Sarajevo for treatment, charging that he was a 
war criminal. It was reported that BiH foreign minister SilajdžiA demanded 
BajramoviA's evacuation, but that Bosnian Serbs insisted that he could leave 
only if three ill Bosnian Serbs were taken from Sarajevo to hospitals in 
Belgrade. The three Bosnian Serbs and five members of their families were 
taken to Belgrade by road Saturday. BajramoviA's evacuation opened the way for 
medical evacuations to resume. However, UNHCR spokesman Wilkinson accused the 
two sides of playing a "political game", which had even put UNHCR personnel in 
physical danger. According to a  UN source, the medical evacuation unit was 
forced to close its hospital office on Friday and Saturday after receiving 
threats. 3480/

11.  11/10/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo came under artillery, machine-gun and 
sniper fire overnight, but the bombardment died down by the morning. UNPROFOR 
reported an estimated 155 shell impacts. Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported overnight. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2644. The city reportedly came under artillery, machine-gun and sniper fire 
overnight but the bombardment died down by morning. 3481/
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2645. UNPROFOR described the situation in Sarajevo as unstable with continuous 
shelling during the day. An estimated 150 shell impacts were recorded in BiH 
controlled areas and four in Serb controlled areas. Mount Igman was described 
as calm. 3482/

(c)  International reported events

2646. French Foreign Minister Alain Juppe estimated that thousands of persons 
could die in Sarajevo alone over the winter and urged the European Community 
and Muslim countries to rebuild the road to the city from the Adriatic coast 
to ensure the flow of supplies. 3483/

12.  12/10/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling was reported overnight in an upsurge of 
fighting. UNPROFOR described the city as tense and unstable with a high level 
of sniper fire. Monitors recorded 160 shell impacts in the city. Source(s): 
Reuters; Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: BiH front lines; unidentified BiH-controlled areas. Source(s): 
Reuters; Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported a high level of sniper activity. One 
French soldier was struck in the head by sniper fire. His condition was 
serious but not life threatening. 3484/ The sniping reportedly took place near 
the Old Town's Skenderija district. 3485/ A French UNPROFOR officer was 
seriously wounded by a sniper on his way down from Mount Igman. 3486/ The 
officer, a captain serving with the Foreign Legion, was wounded in the head 
and was scheduled to be evacuated to France. 3487/ Source(s): UNPROFOR; 
Chicago Tribune; Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2647. Bosnian Serb forces reportedly shelled BiH front lines overnight in an 
upsurge of fighting. 3488/

2648. UNPROFOR described the city as tense and unstable with a high level of 
sniper fire. Monitors recorded 67 shell impacts, 3489/ all in BiH controlled 
areas. Mount Igman was reported as quiet. 3490/

2649. UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman stated that the HVO had severed the 
city's supply routes from the Adriatic coast. The HVO had reportedly mined the 
main road to the city between Visoko and Kiseljak and was blocking UN aid 
convoys along the Busovaca-Kiseljak road, the secondary route to  
Sarajevo. 3491/

(b)  Local reported events

2650. The UNHCR announced that the Sarajevo airlift was in its 467th day, 
overtaking the 462 days of the Berlin airlift between June 1948 and September 
1949. 3492/ Berlin had received more than two million tons of food and coal on 
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277,000 flights, while Sarajevo had received 63,000 tons of aid on 5,800 
flights since July 1992. 3493/

2651. Sarajevo lost its electricity supply because of a breakdown somewhere 
between Jablanica and Kakanj, south-west of the city. This reportedly reduced 
the city's water supply. UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said that UNPROFOR 
technicians were trying to restore the power supply. 3494/

13.  13/10/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy machine-gun and sniper fire reportedly 
subsided in the morning. 3495/ UNPROFOR described Sarajevo as tense with 
widespread sniper fire and continued artillery and mortar fire. Monitors 
recorded 94 shell impacts. 3496/ Source(s): Reuters; UNPRPOFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: HadžiAi; ŽuF; Kobilja Glava; Grdonj; Hladivode; Vasin Han; Polina 
Kapa. Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Heavy sniper fire reportedly subsided in the morning. 
UNPROFOR described widespread sniper fire during the day. Source(s): Reuters; 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Sniper fire wounded two people. 3497/ An HVO infantry attack, 
reportedly killed two persons. 3498/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2652. Heavy machine-gun and sniper fire reportedly subsided in the morning. 
Sarajevo radio said that Bosnian Serb forces shelled BiH army defence lines 
near HadžiAi close to the city, and that Croat HVO forces had then launched an 
infantry attack, killing two persons. 3499/

2653. UNPROFOR described Sarajevo as tense with widespread sniper fire and 
continued artillery and mortar fire, mainly around ŽuF, Kobilja Glava, Grdonj, 
Hladivode, Vasin Han and Polina Kapa. Monitors recorded 94 shell  
impacts. 3500/

2654. Sarajevo radio reported that shelling subsided in the afternoon, but 
that intensive sniper fire wounded two people. 3501/

2655. Reuters noted a sharp rise in shelling and sniping in the city. The UN 
reportedly stated that this activity was a reminder to the city that it was 
still at the mercy of the besieging forces. 3502/ UNPROFOR spokesman Bill 
Aikman stated: "Our impression is that it has been a decision by the Serbs to 
maintain pressure on the city and make sure that the government within the 
city is aware of what they are capable of doing". 3503/

(b)  Local reported events

2656. Reuters reported that prior to an increase in shelling, Sarajevans were 
taking to the city streets along with brilliant autumn weather. Some cafes 
were said to be open and shopfronts smashed in by mortar shells had acquired 
new glass. The United Nations was also reported to be helping local workers to 
clean up garbage accumulated over the course of the siege. 3504/
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2657. Repair teams were reported attempting to repair electricity lines in the 
city. 3505/

(c)  International reported events

2658. BiH ambassador to the UN, Muhammed Sacirbey, stated that his government 
could not count on the world enforcing a peace settlement in BiH in the light 
of recent events in Somalia and Haiti. "The Bosnians have to reconsider 
whether or not they can rely on any segment of the international community", 
he said in Washington. In the absence of credible guarantees from the UN and 
NATO "we may need to go back to the strategy of preparing ourselves for an 
indefinite period of time for a defensive war", he said. 3506/

2659. In Brussels, Manfred Woerner, Secretary General of NATO, told 
ambassadors from the 16 member countries that NATO air strikes in BiH "are 
still on the agenda". 3507/

14.  14/10/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city came under overnight shelling attacks. 
Sirens sounded a general alert in the morning as Bosnian Serb forces hit the 
ŽuF hill area in apparent retaliation for an early morning BiH attack on the 
VogošAa industrial area. UNPROFOR reported a heavy exchange of fire around 
Stup in the afternoon and around the Tito Barracks throughout the day. 
Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR; United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: ŽuF Hill; VogošAa; Stup; Tito Barracks; central Sarajevo; the 
outskirts of the city. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters; UNPROFOR; 
United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: According to UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman, sniper fire was 
increasing in the city. UN peacekeepers were also increasingly being targeted 
by snipers, with four UN vehicles hit in Sarajevo during the last 36 hours and 
two soldiers wounded, Aikman added. 3508/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo radio reported that Bosnian Serb forces shelled both 
civilian targets and positions of the BiH forces both in central Sarajevo and 
on the outskirts of the city. No casualty figure was available but doctors in 
hospitals throughout the city said that they had admitted a number of injured 
persons, according to the radio. 3509/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2660. The city came under overnight shelling, with machine-gun and sniper fire 
lasting into the morning. 3510/

2661. Sirens sounded a general alert in the city in the morning as Serb 
gunners hit the contested northern ŽuF hill near the old part of the city. The 
shelling was reportedly in retaliation for an earlier BiH attack. (According 
to reports, the BiH forces attacked the VogošAa industrial area at around 7:30 
a.m. local time)  3511/

2662. "There has been steady firing into the city over the last 24 hours", 
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UNPROFOR spokesman Colonel Bill Aikman said. BiH forces used mortars and 
small-arms to fire at Serb lines at VogošAa, north of the city, he added. "The 
Serbs decided to throw everything they could back. For about an hour it was 
quite dramatic in town", Aikman said. "Certainly the tensions around here are 
rising, certainly the fire into the city is clearly up and I think everyone 
has reason to be concerned". 3512/

2663. UNPROFOR reported that the situation in the city remained unstable and 
was expected to continue as Serb forces re-occupied many previously abandoned 
positions. UNPROFOR also reported a heavy exchange of fire around Stup in the 
afternoon and around the Maršal Tito Barracks throughout the day. 3513/

(b)  Local reported events

2664. The leaders of Serbia and the self-declared Serbian state in BiH 
reportedly urged Croatia, Bosnian Croats and the BiH government to renew 
direct negotiations. 3514/

2665. An operation to fly out sick and wounded patients from Sarajevo was 
called off as Bosnian Serb officials imposed new conditions for the 
evacuation. Dr. Genevieve Begkoyian said that Bosnian Serb authorities had 
insisted on being given a list of all patients to be evacuated 48 hours in 
advance, a demand which she described as inconsistent with the urgent nature 
of the evacuation operation. Two flights, one due to take four patients to 
France and another to fly four more to Italy, were canceled as ambulances 
stood by to take the patients to the airport. Begkoyian said that it was also 
not certain if eight children awaiting evacuation to the US could leave as 
planned. She added that of all of these cases, two were emergencies: one man 
with burns and the other a child with a brain tumor. Altogether, 127 sick and 
wounded persons were awaiting evacuation from the city. However, there were 
reportedly only 47 beds reserved for them at foreign  
hospitals. 3515/

(c)  International reported events
2666. In Brussels, NATO Secretary General Manfred Woerner warned that the US 
would be reluctant to send peace-keeping troops to BiH after recent events in 
Somalia and Haiti. But he added that the alliance could not enforce a peace 
plan without US assistance. "NATO will not do it and cannot do it without the 
United States . . . We could not even try". 3516/

15.  15/10/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported the situation in the city as 
unstable with scattered Serb shelling concentrated in the ŽuF area. The SRNA 
news agency reported BiH gun fire on Serb-held suburbs around the city. 
Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Unidentified Serb-held areas; ŽuF; the Holiday Inn; an 
unidentified UN observers' mission. Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR; Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: BiH radio reported that sniper fire wounded one person in  
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the city. 3517/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2667. The Bosnian Serb SRNA news agency reported sporadic BiH artillery and 
machine-gun fire on Serb-held suburbs around the city. 3518/

2668. UNPROFOR reported the situation in the city as unstable with scattered 
Serb shelling concentrated in the ŽuF area. UNPROFOR commented that shelling 
of ŽuF was an attempt to drive BiH lines back from positions able to fire into 
VogošAa. UNPROFOR also announced that the French Battalion on Mount Igman had 
been rotated. 3519/

2669. The Holiday Inn was reportedly hit by a short burst of small-arms fire 
in the evening. 3520/

2670. Four artillery shells landed next to a UN observers' mission on one of 
the heights south-east of the city in the evening. According to UNPROFOR 
spokesman Bill Aikman, observers thought that Serb forces were responsible for 
the shelling. 3521/

(b)  Local reported events

2671. The city was reported as relatively quiet in the morning but was 
virtually without electricity because of a break in the supply line near the 
front line close to Kiseljak. Engineers were said to be reluctant to repair it 
until a cease-fire was negotiated. 3522/

16.  16/10/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported an unusually active day with 
approximately 600 shell impacts recorded in the city. (A later report said 
that UNPROFOR counted 570 shell impacts.)  3523/ UNPROFOR commented that this 
fire was prompted by an early morning attack by the BiH army 10th Brigade, 
aimed at cutting the road to Pale in the south-east of the city. Serb forces 
reportedly responded with very heavy fire directed at military and civilian 
targets. 3524/ UNPROFOR spokesman, Bill Aikman said that BiH forces had fired 
about 10 mortar rounds at the Serbs, who responded with heavy artillery into 
the old town district. He told reporters that the Serb forces were using 152 
millimetre artillery. "That's pretty heavy stuff", he said. 3525/ Aikman said 
that Serbian forces began their response by using barrel bombs filled with a 
mixture of explosives and fuel, detonated by a delayed-action timer. Colonel 
Aikman said that at least six of the bombs were rolled down the steep TrebeviA
hillside into the Bistrik district, causing craters 20 feet across and six 
feet deep. 3526/ Residents said that the explosions had destroyed three  
homes. 3527/ Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Bistrik district; the Old Town district; unidentified Bosnian 
Serb positions; Dobrinja. Source(s): New York Times; Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Blasts in the Bistrik district reportedly caused 
craters 20 feet across and six feet deep; three homes were reportedly 
destroyed in the Bistrik district. Source(s): New York Times; Reuters; 
UNPROFOR. 
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Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported overnight and into the morning. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: There were at least 10 persons confirmed killed and 70 others 
wounded in the city. 3528/ City authorities said that at least 12 civilians 
had been killed in the city in the 24 hour period ending at 1:00 p.m. 
Saturday. 3529/ According to officials at the city's two main hospitals, eight 
people had been killed in the city and 55 wounded in the past 24 hours. 3530/
Fifteen persons were also reported seriously wounded. 3531/ Source(s): New 
York Times; United Press International; Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2672. Persistent artillery, machine-gun and sniper fire hit the city overnight 
and into the morning. 3532/ Serb forces reportedly hit the city with a barrage 
of artillery rounds, shutting down the airport in the heaviest shelling in 
several weeks. 3533/

2673. Radio Sarajevo issued a warning for the city's citizens to remain inside 
their homes and to take shelter in basements. The radio did not offer any 
casualty numbers in the day's attacks, but quoted city authorities as saying 
that at least 12 civilians had been killed in the city in the 24 hour period 
ending at 1:00 p.m. Saturday. 3534/

2674. Bosnian Serb forces hit the city with at least 30 152 millimetre tank 
shells. Doctors at the trauma clinic at Koševo Hospital, said that four people 
who had been brought to the clinic had died of their wounds and that 30 others 
had been treated. One of the wounded included a woman named Sima ZeniA, who 
suffered shrapnel cuts from a shell that destroyed her home in the Bistrik 
district and killed her 22 year-old daughter-in-law. In broadcasts from Pale, 
the Serbian leadership blamed the BiH forces for the renewed fighting around 
the city, stating that units defending the city had opened fire first with 
mortar and other attacks on Serbian positions. The BiH Government disputed 
this, stating that the Serbian forces began the assault at 4:00 a.m. by 
rolling oil barrels filled with explosives down the slopes of TrebeviA
Mountain into the heavily populated Bistrik district. 3535/

2675. The airport was closed for three hours due to the shelling. A UN 
monitoring patrol being evacuated from their observation post (due to the 
heavy shell fire) was reported arrested by BiH forces. Their vehicles, 
equipment, and that of their French escort were seized and not yet  
returned. 3536/

(b)  Local reported events

2676. The Sarajevo airport was closed as a result of the day's shelling. 
United Nations officials said that fighting around the airport, including 
Serbian tank fire on the Dobrinja suburb, made landing at the airport too 
risky. 3537/

(c)  International reported events

2677. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA sent a letter to UN Secretary-General 
Boutros Boutros-Ghali in New York, urging him to help to resume peace talks 
which were last held in late September. 3538/
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17.  17/10/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described the city as tense, but noted 
that the level of shelling had been significantly reduced from that of the 
previous day. Artillery impacts were reported in the city centre. Tank 
activity was reported around Lukavica. Sniper and heavy machine-gun fire were 
continuous throughout the day. 3539/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: City centre; unidentified districts in the south and north-east 
of the city; water line in Dobrinja; Hrasnica; SokoloviA Colony.  Source(s): 
UNPROFOR; Agence France Presse; New York Times.

Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported that sniper and heavy machine-gun fire 
were continuous throughout the day. 3540/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: At least six civilians were reported killed; 3541/ The city crisis 
centre reported that 13 people had been killed and 78 wounded in the 24 hours 
up to Sunday morning. 3542/ Source(s): Chicago Tribune. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2678. The city was subjected to sporadic artillery, machine-gun and small-arms 
fire overnight. 3543/

2679. The shelling in the city was reported as lighter than on Saturday. On 
both days, BiH army officials claimed that Serbs were using chemical weapons, 
but these reports could not be substantiated. NATO warplanes flew low-level 
sorties over Serbian gun positions on the mountains surrounding the city in an 
apparent warning to Serb leaders. 3544/

2680. Districts in the south and north-east of the city were targeted by 
gunners, the same areas hit on Saturday, according to UNPROFOR spokesman Bill 
Aikman. 3545/

2681. A Serbian mortar shell reportedly struck among residents lining up at a 
well in the Dobrinja suburb. Yusuf Hajir, the Palestinian director of the 
Dobrinja clinic said that 13 people were wounded, six seriously. 3546/

2682. In separate mortar attacks on the suburbs of Hrasnica and SokoloviA
Colony, six people were reported killed and six others wounded. 3547/

(b)  Local reported events

2683. BiH army 1st Corps commander Bihir KaraveliA said that Saturday's 
artillery barrage could be a sign that Bosnian Serbs were preparing an assault 
on the city. UN officials had reported Serb troop movements around the city 
but were unsure whether the Serbs planned an offensive. Bosnian Serbs were 
reported to have said that it was the BiH forces who were trying to push 
forward on fronts in central BiH. 3548/

2684. UNPROFOR commander, General Jean Cot, met with BiH army commanders in 
Sarajevo to protest the temporary detention of eight or nine 3549/ UNPROFOR 
soldiers by BiH irregular troops on Saturday. 3550/ UNPROFOR spokesman Bill 
Aikman said that the incident started after a house used by three of the 
captured observers was damaged by shellfire and their vehicles were destroyed. 
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Six UNPROFOR soldiers in two armoured personnel carriers went to rescue the 
observers and were detained by the BiH soldiers. The BiH soldiers reportedly 
freed the UNPROFOR soldiers and observers three hours later but kept one APC 
and some equipment. 3551/ It was reported that the unit responsible for this 
incident was commanded by the local BiH leader "SaAo". 3552/

18.  18/10/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting reportedly decreased around Sarajevo, 
but the city continued to be shelled. Nineteen shells reportedly hit the city 
overnight and BiH forces returned a smaller number of rounds. UNPROFOR 
recorded 40 mortar and artillery shells in the ŽuF area. Source(s): Reuters; 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: ŽuF. Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper activity was reported at a higher level. 3553/
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2685. Fighting reportedly decreased around Sarajevo, but the city continued to 
be shelled. A UN spokesman said that 19 shells hit the city overnight and that 
BiH forces had returned a smaller number of rounds. 3554/

2686. UNPROFOR described the city as less tense. Monitors recorded 40 mortar 
and artillery rounds in the area of ŽuF. Sporadic tank activity was observed 
throughout the city area. 3555/

(b)  Local reported events

2687. BiH forces returned one of the two armoured vehicles taken from UNPROFOR 
over the weekend. Brigade commander Mensud Lagundija said the other carrier, 
mounted with a machine-gun and containing UNPROFOR light weapons and bullet 
proof vests, remained in a dangerous war zone and would be retrieved under 
cover of darkness. 3556/

2688. The weekend incident in which UNPROFOR soldiers were detained and their 
weapons and vehicles confiscated, could have "serious repercussions" on the 
continuance of the mission in Sarajevo, UN commander Cot warned. A statement 
released by UNPROFOR in Belgrade said that General Cot met with BiH President 
Alija IzetbegoviA and BiH General Rasim DeliA and demanded explanation and 
assurances that no other troops would be harassed. Cot said that he was 
"disgusted" by the incident. The BiH leaders said that they would settle the 
incident in the "shortest possible time". 3557/

(c)  International reported events

2689. International mediators trying to come up with a peaceful solution to 
the war were working on a new "global approach", UN Secretary-General Boutros 
Boutros-Ghali said. Boutros-Ghali told the French daily Le Monde that he met 
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mediator Thorvald Stoltenberg on 9 October to discuss all options in case a 
peace plan for BiH failed and the situation deteriorated in Croatia and 
Serbia. "We worked on the idea of a global approach and a new international 
conference following the London conference", he said. Boutros-Ghali said that 
the plan to divide BiH into three ethnic mini-states was not dead. "No, 
nothing is buried", he said. "We must be very flexible, very pragmatic. 
Suppose that tomorrow the parties in ex-Yugoslavia suddenly come to agreement. 
One can never know". 3558/

2690. The US State Department warned the Serbian leadership for the second 
time in two months of the possibility of NATO air strikes if there was an 
increase in attacks on Sarajevo. The warning was contained in a message from 
Secretary of State Warren Christopher to Serbian President Slobodan MiloševiA,
reminding him of the statement on 3 August by NATO that it would not tolerate 
"the strangulation of Sarajevo and other areas", and that it was ready to 
order retaliatory air strikes against Bosnian Serbs. US State Department 
spokesman, Michael McCurry noted that "there has generally been an 
improvement", in the situation in Sarajevo since attacks in early August, but 
that there had been "a sharp escalation of shelling" by Bosnian Serb forces in 
recent days. No mention was made in the announcement of the BiH attacks south-
west of Sarajevo, which, according to UNPROFOR, provoked the Serbian shelling. 
Asked about low-level sorties flown by NATO warplanes over Sarajevo on Sunday, 
a State Department official said that they had been scheduled as practice runs 
before the latest artillery exchanges  and were not related to actions on the 
ground. 3559/

19.  19/10/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported a lower level of shelling 
activity in the city. However, 100 mortar and artillery rounds were observed 
falling on the Old Town area. 3560/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Old Town area. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: BiH authorities said that three people were killed and 26 wounded 
by shelling and sniping in the 24 hours up to Tuesday afternoon. 3561/
Sarajevo radio said that one person was killed and three injured during the 
days's shelling. 3562/ Source(s): Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2691. UNPROFOR reported a lower level of shelling activity in the city. 
However, 100 mortar and artillery rounds were observed falling on the Old Town 
area. 3563/

2692. Mount Igman was described as quiet. 3564/

2693. UNPROFOR reported that the seized French vehicles had been recovered, 
but that the weapons remained with the BiH army's 10th Brigade. 3565/
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(b)  Local reported events

2694. The evacuation of the sick and wounded from Sarajevo, suspended since 7 
October resumed when 13 people were flown out of the city to Kuwait along with 
eight of their relatives. Three others were flown to France, a spokeswoman for 
the Organization for International Migration (OIM), Regina Boucaut, said in 
Geneva. A US aeroplane was scheduled to fly out later in the day with six 
evacuees and five of their relatives. OIM and the UNHCR were in charge of 
carrying out the evacuations. Serb forces reportedly allowed the operation to 
resume after humanitarian officials fulfilled their last demand to evacuate a 
severely wounded Serb girl from Sarajevo to Belgrade and then on to Ancona, 
Italy. 3566/

2695. UNPROFOR stated that it was suspending its repair work in the city as 
long as BiH forces refused to return a French armoured car they seized. 
UNPROFOR stated that the work, which involved repairing electricity and water 
lines as well as garbage removal, would be suspended until the armoured car 
was returned. 3567/ Sarajevo radio denounced the UN's action as an unwarranted 
collective punishment of innocent civilians. It was later reported that the 
BiH forces returned the stolen vehicle and that UN officials said that they 
would resume repairs in the city. 3568/

2696. Ivica DaFiA, spokesman for the ruling Socialist Party in Belgrade said 
that a US warning that air strikes could be made against Bosnian Serbs if they 
continued their attacks was an example of US bias against Serbs. DaFiA stated, 
"This is just another example of double standards towards the warring sides in 
BiH where the Serbs are always being blamed for the war". 3569/

20.  20/10/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described Sarajevo as relatively quiet, 
except between 1:00-1:50 p.m., when the city was heavily shelled. Monitors 
reported that at least 200 rounds of mixed calibre shells fell on the city. 
UNPROFOR commented that the shellfire was provoked by BiH fire from mortar 
positions located close to the hospital. Mount Igman was described as  
quiet. 3570/ UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman stated in a later report that 
there had been intense artillery fire along the front-line north of the Koševo 
Hospital. 3571/ Source(s): UNPROFOR; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Front-line areas north of the Koševo hospital. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire throughout the city continued. One French 
soldier was wounded when a small-arms round ricocheted off his vehicle. 3572/
UNPROFOR also reported an increase in sniper activity in two unidentified 
Sarajevo neighbourhoods under Serbian control. 3573/ Source(s): UNPROFOR; 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2697. UNPROFOR described Sarajevo as relatively quiet, except between 1:00-
1:50 p.m., when the city was heavily shelled. Monitors reported that at least 
200 rounds of mixed calibre shells fell on the city. UNPROFOR commented that 
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the shellfire was provoked by BiH fire from mortar positions located close to 
the hospital. Mount Igman was described as quiet. 3574/

2698. UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman stated in a later report that there had 
been intense artillery fire along the front-line north of the Koševo  
Hospital. 3575/

21.  21/10/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported shelling in the eastern part 
of the city in the morning. Observers counted 42 mortar, seven artillery and 
15 tank rounds initiated by Serb forces. This shelling activity calmed down by 
noon. 3576/ Sarajevo radio reported that the city was struck by 64  
shells. 3577/ Source(s): UNPROFOR; United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Eastern part of the city. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2699. BiH radio reported that the city was quiet overnight with isolated 
machine-gun and small-arms fire. 3578/ The radio reported that a new assault 
on the city began at 8:00 a.m.. City officials sounded a general alert and 
urged citizens to take immediate cover. 3579/

2700. UNPROFOR reported shelling in the eastern part of the city in the 
morning. Observers counted 42 mortar, seven artillery and 15 tank rounds 
initiated by Serb forces. This shelling activity calmed down by noon. 3580/

2701. Sarajevo radio reported that the city was struck by 64 shells on this 
day. 3581/

2702. UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said that a UN repair team were shot at 
by BiH government forces as they went out to fix a war-damaged link in the 
major hydro-electric power line serving the city. The crew, traveling in 
several UN armoured cars, were reportedly stopped at a BiH checkpoint just 
short of Kiseljak. The government army command in Sarajevo had given 
permission for the repair job, but the local checkpoint commander ignored the 
permit papers. "He refused to let us pass, commenting to the effect that if 
his town did not have electricity, no one else was going to get it", Aikman 
told reporters. "During negotiations in which the Canadian engineering unit 
tried to get through, they were shot at, about 20 rounds, several bouncing off 
the APCs", he said. "So they turned around and returned to base and we are 
without electricity in Sarajevo for another several days". 3582/

(b)  Local reported events

2703. UNPROFOR commander General Jean Cot, issued a directive to his sector 
commanders to try to obtain assurances from military commanders of the warring 
factions that local cease-fire agreements would be respected. In the 
directive, made public on Friday, Cot told his subordinates to "negotiate the 
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cessation of hostilities with the military commanders of the warring factions 
at all levels and interpose UNPROFOR troops, establishing observation posts as 
necessary". Cot asked his commanders to "assist in assessing the requirements, 
distribution and monitoring of humanitarian aid and increase the protection of 
the local population". In his statement Cot said "the implementation of these 
initiatives will require the political commitment of the warring parties at 
the highest level and could create the momentum required to initiate the 
needed atmosphere of trust to negotiate a global cease-fire". 3583/

22.  22/10/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described the city as calm. Monitors 
reported 60 shell impacts mainly in the area north of the PTT Building. 3584/
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The area north of the PTT building. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire reportedly continued throughout the city 
slightly wounding a French soldier in both legs. A UN monitoring patrol was 
also fired upon by a sniper. 3585/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo reported that at least two persons were killed and nine 
wounded in morning shelling. 3586/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2704. UNPROFOR described the city as calm. Monitors reported 60 shell impacts 
mainly in the area north of the PTT Building. 3587/

2705. BiH radio reported that the city was still without electricity because 
UN engineers could not repair power lines without risking being shot. 3588/

(b)  Local reported events

2706. Bosnian Muslim leader Fikret AbdiA, signed a peace agreement with 
Bosnian Serbs. He reached the agreement in Belgrade with Radovan KaradžiA and 
Serbian President Slobodan MiloševiA, who stated that it would "bring peace to 
half of (Bosnia)". In a joint declaration, KaradžiA recognized the Autonomous 
Province of Western Bosnia, which AbdiA set up in the BihaA pocket after the 
BiH parliament last month rejected an international peace conference to end 
the war. 3589/

23.  23/10/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman stated that 
Bosnian Serb artillery launched some 830 shells into Sarajevo while BiH forces 
also fired "some shots". 3590/ Aikman stated that the Serb forces launched the 
shells between 7:30 a.m. and 4:30 p.m.. "We cannot say who started the 
battle", Aikman said, adding that unlike last weekend, the BiH army had not 
attempted reprisals. The focus of the attack was reportedly ŽuF hill which was 
still in BiH hands. The area around the VogošAa industrial zone was also 
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targeted as was the south-east of the city including parts of the Old Town. 
Shells reportedly landed close to the UN's observation post south of Polina 
Kapa, in south-east Sarajevo. 3591/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: ŽuF; north area of the city; south area of the city; south-east 
area of the city; Old Town area; New Town area; VogošAa; UN observation post 
south of Polina Kapa. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: According to UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman, a sniper shot 
and slightly wounded a French UN soldier near Skenderija, in the south-east of 
the city. 3592/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Hospitals reported at least five people dead and 37 others wounded 
in the day's shelling. 3593/ A report on Sunday stated that 10 people were 
killed and at least 55 were wounded. 3594/ The Bosnian Serb news agency SRNA 
reported three civilians killed and at least 10 wounded in a BiH artillery 
attack on the suburb of Ilidža. 3595/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2707. UNPROFOR reported 800 shell rounds in the ŽuF area. Monitors also 
reported 100 shell rounds in the north area of the city and 100 shell rounds 
in the south-east area of the city (in the area of the BiH 10th  
Brigade). 3596/

2708. The local media reported more than 200 artillery impacts in the  
city. 3597/

2709. Reports described a Serbian artillery bombardment on the Old Town and 
New Town areas, as well as the north-western suburbs. Sarajevo radio reported 
that BiH army positions on ŽuF Hill were hit by Serb shelling while NATO jets 
flew low overhead. 3598/

(b)  Local reported events

2710. BiH Foreign Minister Haris SilajdžiA protested to Bosnian Croat leader 
Mate Boban against his signing a peace pact with Fikret AbdiA. Boban and 
Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiA both signed agreements during the week 
with AbdiA, president of the self-proclaimed Autonomous Province of Western 
Bosnia which had broken with the BiH government. 3599/

2711. Government leaders and UN officials were among the 500 well-dressed 
guests who gathered at an international film festival in the city. The 10 day 
event was planned to boost the city's morale in the face of the siege. 
"Despite this most brutal siege happening at the end of the 20th century in 
the middle of Europe, we still have to manage our lives every day and we are 
able now to present films in our city", said festival organizer Haris PašoviA.
The festival proceeded, in spite of the absence of British actors, including 
Vanessa Redgrave, who were supposed to be honorary patrons of the festival. 
The UN refused to fly them from Italy on aeroplanes used to bring humanitarian 
aid to the city. 3600/
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(c)  International reported events

2712. UN mediator Thorvald Stoltenberg held talks with Serbian President 
Slobodan MiloševiA on the stalled peace process, Tanjug news agency said, 
quoting a presidential statement. Stoltenberg and MiloševiA agreed that the 
factions should be encouraged to settle outstanding issues "as quickly as 
possible", Tanjug said. 3601/

24.  24/10/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported between 77 and 100 artillery 
impacts, mostly in the area of ŽuF, Mojmilo and VogošAa (70 Serb and seven BiH 
in origin). 3602/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: ŽuF; Mojmilo; VogošAa. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper activity reportedly decreased. 3603/ Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2713. Sarajevo radio described the city as quiet after coming under a heavy 
artillery bombardment on Saturday. 3604/

2714. UNPROFOR reported between 77 and 100 artillery impacts, mostly in the 
area of ŽuF, Mojmilo and VogošAa (70 Serb and seven BiH in origin). 3605/

25.  25/10/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR monitors counted 390 shell impacts on 
the city. 3606/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: VogošAa. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper activity remained at a high level. 3607/ A sniper 
shot and seriously wounded a four month-old baby in its stroller on a Sarajevo 
street. The mother was walking her infant son Berin on a downtown street on a 
sunny autumn day when he was hit in the neck with a bullet from an automatic 
rifle, apparently fired from a Serb-held hill overlooking the city, nurses at 
Koševo hospital said. The baby, which was undergoing surgery, was one of at 
least 13 Sarajevans wounded by shelling or sniping. 3608/ Source(s): UNPROFOR; 
Reuters. 
 
Casualties: At least 13 Sarajevans were wounded by shelling or sniping. 3609/
Source(s): Reuters. 
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Narrative of Events: 

2715. UNPROFOR monitors counted 390 shell impacts on the city. 3610/

2716. Serbian military officials reported that Bosnian Serb troops and the BiH 
army fought in the industrial suburb of VogošAa, located north-west of 
Sarajevo. The officials, quoted by the SRNA news agency, said that BiH troops 
triggered the fighting by shelling factories in the region and then targeting 
residential areas in VogošAa. They said that the number of victims was unclear 
but that Serb troops had retaliated with a barrage of gunfire. 3611/

(b)  International reported events

2717. The European Commission announced that it planned to allocate an 
additional 72 million ECU ($85 million) to help victims in the former 
Yugoslavia. A Commission spokesman said that the money was part of a special 
fund of 89 million ECU that the European Community had set aside for emergency 
aid. He added that since the beginning of the year, the EC had allocated some 
314 million ECU in humanitarian aid to the former Yugoslavia. 3612/

26.  26/10/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: After months of growing lawlessness and black 
market activity, the BiH government began a crackdown on two of its military 
commanders (a.k.a. SaAo and Selo). After stand-offs, Selo surrendered, SaAo
was killed, 18 to 21 others were reportedly killed, and another 500 
individuals were arrested.  In addition to the above stand-off, UNPROFOR 
reported checkpoints in the eastern part of the city and restricted UN 
movements. Some shelling was reported in the ŽuF area. The airport was on 
"yellow alert" for a major portion of the day.  Source(s): New York Times;
Agence France Presse; Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: ŽuF. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Late reports said that 18 to 21 people were killed and more than 
500 arrested in the day's government crackdown. Interior Minister Bakir 
AlispahiA said that 537 members of the two involved army brigades were 
detained, but 428 were freed as "disciplined and loyal soldiers". An Interior 
Ministry communique on Wednesday said that 21 people were killed in the 
incident and that eight of the dead were civilians "caught in a  
crossfire". 3613/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

 
2718. After months of growing lawlessness and black market activity, the BiH 
Government began a crackdown on two reputed gangsters within its own armed 
forces, laying siege to their headquarters. As the Government broadcasted 
stay-at-home appeals, government forces and supporters of the two renegade 
army commanders, exchanged automatic rifle and mortar fire in crowded 
neighbourhoods. Shortly after nightfall, a stand-off between the two sides 
appeared to have been broken with the surrender of the first of the two 
renegade commanders. Government radio said that Ramiz DelaliA (a.k.a. Selo), 



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 684

one of the two commanders, had agreed to give himself up. The second man, 
Musan TopaloviA (a.k.a. SaAo), surrendered just before midnight at his 
headquarters, the Associated Press reported, quoting a BiH army commander who 
spoke on condition of anonymity. Radio Sarajevo read an official communique 
stating that the two men had been dismissed from their posts as commanders of 
the 9th and 10th Mountain Brigades. The commands made them responsible for key 
sections of the city's defences on TrebeviA Mountain. Those defences appeared 
to hold despite the day's crackdown, which was accompanied by intermittent 
volleys of Serbian artillery and sniper fire. The communique reportedly 
acknowledged for the first time that the BiH forces had been preying on the 
city's residents, as well as defending them. It said that the two commanders 
"have been involved in organized crime along with parts of their units", and 
added that "any resistance" from the two men would be met with force. By 
nightfall, the radio said that 278 of the commanders' men had been arrested 
and 84 of them released after questioning. Many of those arrested were said to 
have repudiated their commanders and asked for clemency. 3614/

2719. SaAo was reportedly killed as he tried to flee from a vehicle after 
being arrested, deputy military prosecutor Ljubomir LukiA said. Officials at 
the morgue said that he was killed by a single bullet to the neck. Twelve men 
were also killed in the operation, LukiA said. Those killed included nine 
policemen who had gone to SaAo's headquarters to arrest him and were taken 
hostage. Several of the policemen had been tortured, LukiA said. 3615/ Three 
soldiers loyal to SaAo were also killed. SaAo, was earlier reported to have 
killed a number of civilian hostages he had been holding at his command post. 
But LukiA stated that no civilians appeared to have been held at the 
headquarters, adding that those reportedly detained were in fact local 
residents who had been unable to leave their homes because of shooting around 
the command post. 3616/

2720. Officials said that the government was provoked into action after SaAo
ransacked a funeral home and then seized two UNPROFOR armoured cars this 
month, prompting the UN to threaten to stop humanitarian efforts in the  
city. 3617/

2721. In addition to the above stand-off, UNPROFOR reported checkpoints in the 
eastern part of the city and restricted UN movements. Some shelling was 
reported in the ŽuF area. The airport was on "yellow alert" for a major 
portion of the day. 3618/

(b)  Local reported events

2722. Bosnian Muslim leader Fikret AbdiA disputed Alija IzetbegoviA's right to 
be president of BiH. AbdiA, who won more votes than IzetbegoviA in the first 
democratic elections in the republic, said that he was the legitimate 
president of BiH instead of IzetbegoviA. "I had stepped down (in 1990) from my 
rightful place as the president [of BiH] on my own will, with the best 
intentions and desire to avoid internal Moslem clashes", AbdiA said in an open 
letter carried by the Croatian and Serbian media. He said that it was a 
mistake that IzetbegoviA had campaigned for foreign intervention instead of 
negotiating with the enemy to stop the BiH bloodshed, charging the president 
was exploiting dead and suffering citizens. "Alija IzetbegoviA will have to 
answer for bloody profiteering over the bodies of more than 200,000 dead 
Moslems", he said. 3619/
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27.  27/10/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described the city as "generally 
unstable" with a low level of shelling. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR noted significant sniper activity in the city. 
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2723. UNPROFOR described the city as generally unstable with a low level of 
shelling, but with notable sniper activity. The Mount Igman area was reported 
as stable. 3620/

(b)  Local reported events

2724. Officials said that monthly inflation in Serbia and Montenegro reached a 
rate of 10.5 per cent daily or 1.9 billion per cent annually amid UN imposed 
sanctions. Mirjana RankoviA, Director of the Yugoslav government's Federal 
Statistics Bureau, said the latest figures constituted an all-time record for 
inflation, and included an even higher rate of growth in the cost of living. 
RankoviA said that the steepest climb in consumer costs across Serbia and 
Montenegro was for services, which had risen in October at a monthly rate of 
2,896 per cent. The average cost of living, which included food, clothing and 
other living essentials, had risen in October at a monthly rate of 2,050 per 
cent, she said. 3621/

28.  28/10/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported a high level of shelling 
activity in the city. Monitors reported 745 impacts (mainly tank shells) in 
the city. There were 163 outgoing rounds. The shelling had been directed 
towards the 10th Brigade area with each side accusing the other of having 
initiated infantry attacks. UNPROFOR commented that the reason for the heavy 
shelling was unclear.  UNPROFOR speculated that the actions of the 10th 
Brigade could be attributed to their having just lost their commander and 
wishing to demonstrate their continuing effectiveness. 3622/ According to 
UNPROFOR officer, Major Idesbald Van Biesenbroeck, more than 140 mortar rounds 
were fired by the BiH 10th Brigade at Serb positions on TrebeviA. 3623/
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Hrasno Brdo Hill of New Sarajevo; central residential areas and 
defence lines below TrebeviA mountain. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper activity was reported to be high. 3624/ Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
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Casualties: At least one person was reported killed and 22 others wounded in 
morning shelling. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2725. Bosnian Serb forces reportedly shelled parts of the city centre and 
western neighbourhoods in a barrage which began at 6:55 a.m.. 3625/ The attack 
was concentrated around the Hrasno Brdo hill of New Sarajevo, a district of 
small houses in the western part of the city, and in central residential areas 
and defence lines just below Serb-held TrebeviA mountain. 3626/ BiH defenders 
replied with mortars in a two-hour battle which left at least one person dead 
and 22 wounded. Sarajevo radio said that Serb forces attempted an infantry 
breakthrough near the section of front-line held by forces once led by Musan 
TopaloviA, the commander of the 10th Mountain Brigade. 3627/

(b)  Local reported events

2726. At dusk, BiH President IzetbegoviA led hundreds of mourners in a park in 
the city centre for the burial of six of the policemen killed on  
Tuesday. 3628/

2727. Senad Pear, the BiH army's 10th Brigade Chief of Staff, was appointed to 
replace Musan TopaloviA (SaAo) as commander, and was reported to be 
reorganizing his ranks after the recent government crackdown. 3629/

2728. BiH government Foreign Minister Haris SilajdžiA sent a letter to UN 
Secretary-General Boutros Boutros-Ghali asking him to immediately lift a 
suspension on humanitarian aid road convoys to central BiH. Boutros-Ghali 
banned UN humanitarian aid convoys from traveling in the area after a Danish 
driver was killed and eight relief activists wounded Monday under crossfire 
between Croat forces and BiH government troops near Novi Travnik. 3630/

2729. The four month-old boy shot by a sniper on Monday was reported in good 
condition. Doctors said that the baby sustained surface wounds to the neck and 
chest when he was struck by a bullet as his mother walked him in his stroller 
in central Sarajevo. The boy (Berin Celjo), had to have his left nipple 
removed and the left side of his neck patched below his ear. His mother stated 
that the shot was preceded by sniper fire from the direction of Serb-held 
TrebeviA mountain. 3631/

2730. Local officials reportedly found the bodies of 30 people whom they said 
had been "savagely" murdered by Commander Musan TopaloviA (SaAo). Graves 
containing the bodies were found in a forest south-east of the city, the BiH 
army press office said. A statement said the corpses had been burned and were 
found in the Gaj forest, a zone under SaAo's control. Seventeen of the bodies 
unearthed were identified. Most of the names given by the press office were 
Serbian. It said that 26 other people living in the zone had disappeared. 
"Several dozen people of all nationalities were savagely killed", the 
statement said, a spokesman adding that the killing had taken place in the 
last few months. 3632/

29.  29/10/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sarajevo was reported as mostly quiet overnight. 
BiH and Serb forces shelled each other for an hour during the day. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
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Targets Hit: ŽuF hill area. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniping was reported in the city centre. 3633/ Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Casualties: A French radio journalist was wounded near the airport. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2731. The city, shrouded in a thick autumn fog with temperatures just above 
freezing, was described as mostly quiet overnight. 3634/

2732. Bosnian Serb and BiH forces reportedly  shelled each other for more than 
an hour, with Serb forces targeting government-controlled ŽuF hill districts 
to the north. 3635/

2733. Paul Marchand, a French radio journalist who once declared to Serbian 
forces in the city, "Don't waste your bullets, I am immortal", was shot and 
wounded near the airport. The reporter, who never wore a bulletproof vest, was 
hit while driving his car south of the city near the airport. French radio 
said that he was struck by a .50 calibre machine-gun bullet which broke his 
left arm and partially severed his right. 3636/

30.  30/10/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as quiet in the morning. 
Shelling, however, commenced as BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA swore in a new 
cabinet at the Presidency building. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2734. Sarajevo radio reported "minor provocations" by Serb forces overnight 
after more than a week of shelling. 3637/

2735. The city was reported as quiet in the morning. 3638/

2736. The city was reportedly shelled as BiH President Alija IzetbegoviA swore 
in a new cabinet in the Presidency building. 3639/

(b)  Local reported events

2737. The new BiH Prime Minister, Haris SilajdžiA, formed an overwhelmingly 
Muslim government. Cutting the number of posts awarded to Serbs and Croats to 
four from eight out of a total of 21 he declared, "Our top priority will be to 
seek peace and ensure the survival of our people". 3640/
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31.  31/10/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that the city was relatively 
quiet. Monitors recorded 500 shell impacts in the Žu' area. Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Žu' area. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: The airport was closed in the afternoon due to increased 
sniping on the tarmac. A French Captain was reported injured by a bullet to 
his left arm. Another French soldier was hit earlier by a bullet, but his 
helmet saved him from injury. 3641/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: A French UNPROFOR officer was wounded by sniper fire at the 
airport. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2738. UNPROFOR reported that the city was relatively quiet. Monitors recorded 
50 shell impacts in the Žu' area. 3642/

2739. UNPROFOR also reported that the remaining elements of the BiH 10th 
Brigade left their positions in Malo Polje in the Mount Igman area after 
negotiations between the UNPROFOR Sector Sarajevo Commander and the 1st 
Bosnian Corps Commander. 3643/

2740. Relief flights were suspended after a French peacekeeper was wounded by 
gunfire that erupted across the airport. According to UN official Lieutenant 
Colonel Bill Aikman, the peacekeeper and others were getting ready to board a 
routine flight to Zagreb when the shots were fired. According to Aikman, "A UN 
Protection Force flight was loading at 4:15 p.m. when a hail of bullets hit 
the area. The airlift has been suspended for the moment until the situation is 
clarified". It was not immediately clear who fired the shots because both 
troops of the BiH and Serbian forces held positions along the runway. 3644/

(b)  International reported events

2741. Reuters reported that NATO was deeply reluctant to use airstrikes 
against Serb forces surrounding the city. NATO Secretary-General Manfred 
Woerner was reportedly worried that the alliance's credibility was at stake as 
a result. "He's furious", said an unidentified NATO diplomat. "We promised 
something. There are some people here who feel that if we do not keep that 
promise when circumstances require it, we risk damaging the alliance 
severely". "Unless something cataclysmic happens to Sarajevo or to an aid 
convoy, I don' think there's any chance we will do this", said another NATO 
diplomat. "There's an agreement on paper but we don't have the political will, 
the unity to do it". 3645/
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T.  November 1993

1.  1/11/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described the city as "relatively 
quiet" with some small arms fire. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2742. UNPROFOR reported that the city was relatively quiet with only some 
small arms fire. 3646/

(b)  Local reported events

2743. UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said that the airlift had resumed as 
conditions were regarded as safe. 3647/

(c)  International reported events

2744. UN mediator Thorvald Stoltenberg who met on the weekend with Serbian 
President Slobodan MiloševiB in Belgrade, stated that no further progress was 
made toward setting a date for the resumption of peace talks. He said that the 
main obstacle to the talks was just "2.9 per cent of the territory". 3648/

2.  2/11/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported a high level of small arms 
fire in the city centre and some shelling and gunfire in the airport area. 
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Airport area. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: The Bosnian Serb SRNA news agency reported two civilians 
killed and one wounded by BiH snipers in the Serb-held Grbavica district in 
the past 24 hours. 3649/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Two civilians were reportedly killed and one other was wounded in 
Grbavica by BiH sniper fire. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2745. UNPROFOR reported a high level of small arms fire in the city centre. 
Some shelling and gunfire was reported in the airport area. 3650/
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(b)  Local reported events

2746. The BiH army dismissed its army chief of staff. General Sefer HaliloviB,
chief of staff, and the commanders of the 4th Corps and 5th Corps based in 
Mostar and BihaB respectively, were discharged "at their own suggestion". 
HaliloviB had been demoted to chief of staff from supreme commander of the 
army last spring. BiH radio said that HaliloviB had been questioned about a 
recent wave of robbery, extortion and murder by army gangs in the city. BiH 
radio said that HaliloviB had been replaced by Enver HadžihasanoviB, the 
commander of the army 3rd Corps in Zenica. HaliloviB's replacement as army 
supreme commander was General Rasim DeliB. 3651/

3.  3/11/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR monitors reported approximately 150 
artillery impacts in the city. The situation in the city was described as 
unstable. 3652/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: UN armoured personnel carrier near the UN headquarters. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2747. UNPROFOR monitors reported approximately 150 artillery impacts in the 
city. The situation in the city was described as unstable. 3653/

2748. A UN armoured personnel carrier was hit by anti-aircraft rounds in the 
city centre. UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said that as the vehicle left the 
headquarters of UN BiH commander General Francis Briquemont at around 5:30 
p.m., it "came under heavy fire from what seemed to be 20 [millimetre] anti-
aircraft fire from high up in the hills". Aikman said that the UN troops fired 
some 120 rounds back at their attackers, and shell fragments were found in the 
residency compound, but that no one was hurt. 3654/

(b)  Local reported events

2749. BiH government security forces arrested seven suspected members of army 
black-market gangs in the city. The arrests raised the number of soldiers 
jailed for alleged black-market and other illegal activities to at least 110 
in a week. Scores of interior ministry and army military police descended on 
several western highrise districts in the city and arrested seven soldiers 
involved in local racketeering, BiH radio said. One of the seven arrested was 
the commander of an army unit in the IengiB Vila district which straddles the 
Miljacka river a few hundred metres below Serb positions on Vraca mountain. 
Local residents commented that the commander controlled the district black 
market where items smuggled in from Serb-held territory sold for exorbitant 
sums. 3655/
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4.  4/11/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described the city as "relatively 
quiet". Between 60 and 150 shells hit the city. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: An UNPROFOR monitoring station was hit by sniper rounds, but 
there were no casualties. 3656/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2750. UNPROFOR described the city as relatively quiet. Monitors counted 60 
shell impacts in the city. An UNPROFOR monitoring station was hit by sniper 
rounds, but there were no casualties. 3657/

2751. UN officials said that as many as 150 incoming artillery impacts were 
recorded over the previous 24 hours in BiH government-controlled parts of the 
city. 3658/

(b)  Local reported events

2752. Repair teams and UNPROFOR officials were in the city's southern suburbs 
to repair damage to electric overhead cables. 3659/

5.  5/11/94 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city's southern front lines were hit 
overnight. However, the shooting abated as the dawn broke. Source(s): Reuters 
 
Targets Hit: The southern front lines. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2753. The city's southern front lines were hit by low-level but almost 
constant small arms, heavy machine-gun and mortar overnight. Residents said 
that the shooting abated as a rainy, misty dawn broke. 3660/

6.  6/11/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: BiH and Bosnian Serb forces engaged in an 
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intense firefight late in the day with heavy artillery shells hitting the city 
centre.  Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The city centre. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2754. Serb and BiH forces engaged in an intense firefight late in the day, 
with tracer rounds lighting up the night sky and heavy artillery shells 
hitting the city centre. 3661/

2755. The Croatian HVO commander, Slavko ZeliB, was reportedly arrested. In a 
statement on BiH radio the army said that it was disbanding the HVO. It 
accused some members of "actively cooperating" with Serb forces around 
Sarajevo, jeopardizing its defences, but it did not elaborate. It also said 
that the HVO had refused to send units to some areas of heavy fighting when 
ordered to do so. It was reported that the Croatian-led force of about 2,000 
soldiers had been deployed in an area close to Serb lines, but had not seen as 
much heavy fighting as other fronts. It was also reported that the BiH army 
invited HVO soldiers to join a new Croatian brigade of the 1st Corps, the main 
Sarajevo defence force. 3662/

2756. Sarajevo radio said that government forces encountered no resistance 
from the HVO brigade and that most of its men had agreed to enlist in the BiH 
army 1st Corps. "The new Croat brigade incorporated in the 1st Corps will 
participate equally in the defence of Sarajevo", the radio said. Earlier a 
spokeswoman at Bosnian Croat military headquarters in Mostar criticized the 
BiH army's move, saying that the Croat soldiers had the right to keep their 
own command. 3663/

(b)  Local reported events

2757. The BiH military imposed a curfew on the city, postponing a planned 
evacuation of more than 1,400 civilians. The government said that the curfew 
was needed for it to disband Croat militia forces and resume its crackdown 
against renegade soldiers. Sarajevo residents were told by the Army 1st Corps 
that "freedom of movement on the streets was restricted" and they were advised 
to remain home until the action was completed, Sarajevo radio said. Sarajevo 
radio also reported that the BiH army had ordered the disbandment of the 
Bosnian Croat Defence Council, which controlled the HVO within the city. "In 
an effort to consolidate the defence against (Serbian) aggressors, the 1st 
Army Corps has decided to disband the HVO command in Sarajevo and integrate it 
into the 1st Army Corps", the radio said. "Some HVO units took the side of the 
aggressor by launching assaults against BiH army units in Kiseljak and 
Mostar", it said. 3664/

7.  7/11/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as mostly quiet in the 
morning. Source(s): Reuters. 
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Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2758. The city was reported as mostly quiet in the morning. 3665/

(b)  Local reported events

2759.  The curfew imposed by the BiH government delayed for the second day the 
evacuation of more than 1,400 civilians from the city. The curfew had eased, 
but the United Nations postponed the evacuation until 10:00 a.m. Monday, UN 
spokesman Rupert Colville said. "The centre is still sealed off because of BiH 
police and army actions against HVO forces". He said that the fighting had 
eased by late in the day. 3666/

8.  8/11/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that the city was relatively 
quiet with small arms fire. Some shelling was reported in the Dobrinja area, 
near the airport on the Presidency side. 3667/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported that two UN monitoring teams came under 
sniper fire in two separate incidents, but no casualties or damage  
resulted. 3668/ BiH army snipers reportedly fired in the direction of buses 
carrying Serbian civilians being evacuated from the city. Two buses with some 
100 Sarajevo Serbs aboard (mostly women, children and the elderly) were 
crossing the lines between the BiH army and Bosnian Serb forces at the 
Sarajevo airport runway at around 2:45 p.m. when the shooting took  
place. 3669/ Source(s): UNPROFOR; United Press International. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2760. UNPROFOR reported that the city was relatively quiet with small arms 
fire. Some shelling was reported in the Dobrinja area, near the airport on the 
Presidency side. 3670/

2761. BiH army snipers reportedly fired in the direction of buses carrying 
Serbian civilians being evacuated from the city. Two buses with some 100 
Sarajevo Serbs aboard (mostly women, children and the elderly) were crossing 
the lines between the BiH army and Bosnian Serb forces at the Sarajevo airport 
runway at around 2:45 p.m. when the shooting took place. 3671/ Ray Wilkinson, 
a spokesman for UNHCR, later said that the shooting "was not directed at the 
convoy". 3672/ United Nations officials said that no one was injured in the 
shooting. United Nations armoured vehicles reportedly escorted about 300 
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Serbian women, children and elderly people in six buses from Sarajevo to 
Lukavica, in the first large-scale evacuation since the summer. 3673/

2762. United Nations officials said that Serbian gunmen abducted two  
aides 3674/ of Sarajevo's Roman Catholic Archbishop from UN armoured cars. The 
cars were transporting Monsignor Vinko PuljiB, two priests and three aides 
from Sarajevo to Vares (the archbishop was reportedly traveling to Vareš in an 
attempt to restore order among Roman Catholics who remained there). Officials 
said that about 50 Serbian militia members halted the convoy, forced the men 
from their vehicles and abducted the two aides, saying that the captives were 
"war ciminals". 3675/ The others reportedly returned to the city after well-
armed United Nations armoured vehicles were dispatched to the scene. United 
Nations officials said that the co-chairman of peace talks, Thorvald 
Stoltenberg, was personally working on trying to get the aides  
released. 3676/

(b)  Local reported events

2763. Busloads carrying Serbian women, children and the elderly left Sarajevo 
at midday, commencing the evacuation civilians. Until a shooting incident (see 
above narrative of events), 300 civilians left the city out of the 640 
Sarajevo Serbs expected to be evacuated. "It (the evacuation) will continue 
tomorrow, until 1,500 Croat, Muslim and Serbian civilians leave Sarajevo, 
UNHCR spokesman Ray Wilkinson said. 3677/

2764. The Bosnian Croat Habena news agency reported that BiH troops in 
Sarajevo had arrested HVO president Slavko ZeliB, Željko JukiB, commander of 
the HVO's "King Tvrtko" brigade, Tomislav Kokor, chief of the security service 
and Vinko Bošnjak, assistant commander of the operations group. 3678/

(c)  International reported events

2765. France and Germany pressed ahead with an attempt to restart the peace 
process. The two countries urged the European Community in Brussels to 
consider offering economic aid to Serbia if it could convince the Bosnian 
Serbs to give some more of the territory they controlled to BiH as part of a 
peace deal. Diplomats said that the idea that the Serbs could cede a further 3 
per cent of territory to BiH and in turn be rewarded with a partial lifting of 
international sanctions was contained in a letter from French Foreign Minister 
Alain Juppe and German Foreign Minister Klaus Kinkel. 3679/

9.  9/11/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR observers reported some 80 artillery 
round into the city and five outgoing rounds. 3680/ Significant casualties 
resulted in the shelling of a primary school and other sites in Alipašino 
Polje. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters; Agence France Presse; UNICEF; New York 
Times; United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The "May 1" school in Alipašino Polje; square or breadline in 
Alipašino Polje; an unidentified school in Alipašino Polje. Source(s): 
Reuters; Agence France Presse; UNICEF; New York Times; United Press 
International. 
 
Description of Damage: A high number of casualties were reported as a result 
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of the shelling of the "May 1" school in Alipašino Polje. Source(s): Reuters; 
Agence France Presse; UNICEF; New York Times; United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniping activity in the city had  reportedly been on the 
increase over the past few days, with cars regularly drawing gunfire on the 
city's "sniper's alley". 3681/ One man was also reported killed by a sniper's 
bullet in Alipašino Polje. 3682/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo hospitals said that a total of seven people were killed 
and about 40 were injured in morning shelling of the city. 3683/ A subsequent 
report said that nine people had been killed and 70 wounded in the day's 
attacks. 3684/ The day's casualties were described as the highest since the 
July shelling of a water queue. 3685/ Physician Davor Sepetavc said that the 
Koševo hospital had treated 21 wounded persons since 8:00 a.m.. A doctor at 
the French Hospital in the downtown area said that the facility had received 
two dead and treated 34 wounded, six with serious injuries. Twelve of the 
injured were later sent to the Koševo hospital. Around 20 of the injured were 
children, the doctor said. 3686/ Source(s): United Press International; Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2766. Shells hit a French-sponsored school in the Alipašino Polje  
suburb. 3687/ The "May 1" School was set up in a former clothing store in what 
had been a shopping and residential area before the war. 3688/ Early accounts 
said that at least seven people, including three to four children and one 
teacher, had been killed when mortar rounds exploded near the school entrance. 
UNICEF reported that at least three children and their teacher were killed and 
20 others were seriously injured. 3689/ The three children in the Koševo 
morgue had reportedly died from wounds to the body and their teacher, thought 
to be in her early forties, was killed instantly by shrapnel injuries to the 
head. 3690/ Three or four shells apparently landed at short intervals outside 
the school building. "We were writing when we heard something fired 
somewhere", Mirza HuskiB, a child who was wounded, told BiH radio. "Suddenly I 
heard screaming and noise. I went toward home to see where my mother was. Then 
a man picked me up and brought me to the ambulances". The BiH radio quoted 
Prime Minister Haris SilajdžiB as saying that nine people were dead. He said 
that all were children, but at least one teacher was known to have been 
killed. The radio earlier quoted civil service officials as saying that the 
shells came from NedžariBi, a suburb held by Bosnian Serbs. But the Serbs 
denied responsibility for the attack. 3691/ Local residents believed that the 
school was hit by a 120 millimetre shell. 3692/

2767. Sarajevo radio said that Serb forces began firing artillery from their 
hilltop positions down into the suburb at around 9:00 a.m.. The radio said 
that at around 10:50 a.m., shells landed outside the school at a time when 
children, along with their teachers were outside the building. 3693/

2768. It was reported that a minute after the school attack, a mortar bomb hit 
a nearby square where people were sitting out in the open in the mild weather 
or waiting in a bread queue. The casualties there reportedly included a child 
whose legs were blown off. 3694/ In another report which probably involved 
this same incident, two persons were reported killed in Alipašino  
Polje. 3695/ UNICEF reported that less than a half hour later, another shell 
fell in front of another primary school in the same part of the city, killing 
another child. 3696/



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 696

(b)  Local reported events

2769. UN mediator Thorvald Stoltenberg visited the city to meet with 
government officials. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviB avoided a scheduled 
meeting with him without explanation. The envoy met Prime Minister Haris 
SilajdžiB and other members of the collective presidency instead. The Prime 
Minister warned Stoltenberg that the peace process would remain deadlocked for 
as long as the world pressed BiH to accept an inferior settlement under the 
plan to divide BiH into separate Muslim, Croat and Serb states. 3697/

2770. Following the day's school attack, the BiH Government requested that the 
UN Security Council either use force to lift the siege of Sarajevo or end the 
arms embargo against them. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiB said that 
Bosnian Serbs were ready to consider giving up more territory to the BiH 
government and resume the stalled peace talks. "We are for the continuation of 
the talks and are ready to help the Moslems to get a bigger part of Sarajevo 
and some territories", he said. 3698/

2771. Late in the day, Sarajevo radio cited the BiH government as saying that 
all primary and secondary school classes would be canceled for a week because 
of the school attack in Alipašino Polje. The radio said that a decision would 
be taken later about resuming classes. 3699/

2772. UN officials said that BiH authorities in Sarajevo were postponing the 
evacuations of Sarajevans for security purposes. A spokeswoman for UNHCR said 
that the delay of the evacuation was apparently caused by the detention on 
Monday of two BiH government policemen by Serbian soldiers outside the  
city. 3700/

2773. In the evening, some 300 former HVO soldiers met a BiH presidency 
delegation, including two Croats and Prime Minister Haris SilajdžiB, to 
present a petition with their grievances. They asked for: the restoration of 
their HVO unit, which they said had loyally defended Sarajevo alongside the 
BiH army; the freeing of five senior HVO officers who they said were jailed on 
trumped-up charges; and work for Croat-Muslim peace in BiH. The soldiers 
complained that the BiH army had ambushed them from behind on Saturday, 
desecrated their flags and emblems, and stolen their money and cigarettes. "We 
have been unjustifiably accused of cooperating with the aggressor. How can we 
be motivated to fight further for the defence of Sarajevo", said Ivan 
Slavicek, the HVO's former officer in charge of liaison with the BiH army in 
the city. He said that 80 HVO soldiers had been killed and 200 wounded thus 
far in helping to defend Sarajevo. 3701/

(c)  International reported events

2774. In New York, the UN Security Council condemned Monday's abduction of two 
Bosnian bodyguards under UN protection, as a "flagrant challenge to the 
authority and inviolability" of the UNPROFOR. 3702/

2775. After the schoolhouse shelling, White House spokeswoman Dee Dee Myers 
said that the United States would not let violence choke off Sarajevo. "The 
folks on the ground in Sarajevo know what we mean", Myers said. "We're not 
going to allow that city to be strangled, to be cut off, to be relentlessly 
attacked". 3703/

2776. In Washington, the Clinton administration dismissed the Franco-German 
proposal to end the economic sanctions against Serbia in exchange for 
territorial concessions. The Pentagon, meanwhile, said it was studying several 
options for stepping up the humanitarian airlift in light of predictions of a 
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harsh winter and continued fighting. "We are interested in anything that would 
help move the peace process", Michael McCurry, the State Department spokesman 
said. "But I don't think at this point a discussion of sanctions or lifting of 
sanctions is something the United States is enthusiastic about". 3704/

10.  10/11/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling attacks occurred in the city beginning 
at about 2:00 p.m.. Numerous civilian areas were hit and significant civilian 
casualties resulted. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters; Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Otoka District in the New Town area; the Sarajevo television 
centre; Zrtava Fazizma street in the downtown area (about 500 metres from the 
Holiday Inn). Source(s): United Press International; Reuters; Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Eight people were reported killed and 44 others wounded in mortar 
attacks on the city. 3705/ According to BiH radio, new mortar attacks on the 
city killed eight people, including three children, and wounded about 25 
(about half of them children). 3706/ Sarajevo radio said that at least one 
person was killed and five wounded, as casualties began pouring into the main 
hospital after an attack at around 2:00 p.m.. 3707/ One of the attacks 
occurred in the Otoka district in the New Town area at 2:30 p.m.. 3708/ Eleven 
persons were reported injured, four of them seriously, when a shell exploded 
in a street in the New Town area, witnesses said. 3709/ Five people, including 
three children, were killed when two mortars landed near the Sarajevo 
television centre, said a nurse from the hospital in the city centre. 3710/ A
woman was reportedly killed in an artillery attack on Zrtava Fazizma street in 
the downtown area, about 500 metres from the Holiday Inn. 3711/ Source(s): 
Agence France Presse; New York Times; United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2777. Sarajevo radio said that at least one person was killed and five 
wounded, as casualties began pouring into the main hospital after an attack at 
around 2:00 p.m.. 3712/ One of the attacks occurred in the Otoka district in 
the New Town area at 2:30 p.m.. 3713/ Eleven persons were reported injured, 
four of them seriously, when a shell exploded in a street in the New Town 
area, witnesses said. 3714/ Five people, including three children, were killed 
when two mortars landed near the Sarajevo television centre, said a nurse from 
the hospital in the city centre. 3715/ A woman was reportedly killed in an 
artillery attack on Zrtava Fazizma street in the downtown area, about 500 
metres from the Holiday Inn. 3716/

(b)  Local reported events

2778. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiB said that his side would concede 5 
per cent of land to the BiH government, only if the Bosnian Serbs were given 
Sarajevo. In an interview with Belgrade radio, KaradžiB was asked to elaborate 
on his statement Monday that the Bosnian Serbs were prepared to consider the 
possibility of giving more land to BiH. "We demand that Sarajevo be given to 
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us because it is a Serbian city . . . on Serbian territory", KaradžiB
said. 3717/

2779. BiH President IzetbegoviB said that the BiH army was considering 
launching a "war of liberation" unless peace could be obtained by political 
means, BiH radio said. 3718/

2780. The UNPROFOR in Sarajevo said that it had conducted an investigation 
into Tuesday's mortar attacks. Analysis of the bomb craters did not establish 
clearly whether the rounds had been fired from Serb or Muslim territory, UN 
military spokesman Colonel Bill Aikman told a news briefing. 3719/

2781. The Tanjug news agency said that Bosnian Croat forces launched Tuesday's 
schoolhouse attack in retaliation for the recent crackdown by BiH government 
troops on Croatian militia. In an interview with the Bosnian Serb television 
station, Bosnian Croat commander, Ivica RajiB, said the attack was deliberate 
and threatened continued shelling of Sarajevo if BiH authorities did not 
release Croat troops from custody. "I directed some of the canons toward 
Sarajevo", RajiB said, adding that "violence is the only response to 
violence". 3720/

2782. Three children and the teacher killed in Tuesday's schoolhouse shelling, 
were buried in a traditional Muslim ceremony. The ceremony was held at dusk in 
a hollow below the Zetra football field to provide protection against  
gunfire. 3721/

2783. Electricity was restored to a significant portion of Sarajevo after UN 
engineers repaired power mains skirting front lines around the city. A UN 
military spokesman said that 30 megawatts of the city's prewar 80 to 100 
megawatt output had been reactivated over the past two days. "It's enough for 
80 per cent of the city to get electricity over three days", UNPROFOR 
spokesman Bill Aikman said. The other 20 per cent continued to be deprived of 
power because of a lack of oil for local transformer stations. 3722/

2784. The evacuation of Serbs from Sarajevo, set to resume on this day, was 
again delayed because Bosnian Serb forces were still reportedly holding two 
BiH Government bodyguards abducted from a United Nations armoured car on 
Monday. The evacuation was called off at around 5:45 p.m.. The disappointed 
persons who spent almost three hours aboard buses ready to transport them out 
of the city, were told to come back at 10:00 a.m. Thursday. 3723/ UNPROFOR 
spokesman, Major Idesbald van Biesenbroeck, said that a United Nations 
negotiator, Victor Andreev, would meet the Serbs again on Thursday to 
negotiate their release. 3724/

(c)  International reported events

2785. US President Clinton warned that he had not ruled out air raids on 
Bosnian Serb positions in retaliation for the shelling of Sarajevo. "All we 
can do is try to . . . get the United Nations to agree to let the NATO 
position that the United States put together, on the availability of air power 
in the event that Sarajevo is seriously shelled, be an actual, live option and 
not just something on the books", said Clinton in a press conference. 3725/

2786. In Washington on Tuesday and in Brussels today, United States officials 
rejected proposals by France and Germany to revive peace negotiations by 
easing international sanctions on Serbia in exchange for territorial 
concessions by Bosnian Serbs to the BiH government in Sarajevo. It was 
reported that Bosnian Serb leader, Radovan KaradžiB had renewed his offer to 
give up some territory to the Muslims. But at an afternoon news conference, 
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President Clinton said that "none of the parties now are of a mind to make 
peace on any terms that the others will accept because there are different 
military results being achieved on the ground there in different places and 
ways that make all the parties feel that they shouldn't agree now". "Under 
those conditions", the President said, "all we can do is try to make sure that 
we minimize the human loss coming on for this winter". Mr. Clinton added that 
"in the event that Sarajevo is seriously shelled", the United Nations should 
permit NATO to have the "live option" of using air power against the Serbian 
forces besieging the city. 3726/

2787. At the State Department in Washington, spokesman Michael McCurry said 
that the United States had estimated that a total of 431,000 persons in 
Sarajevo were "at risk". The United States reportedly counted someone as being 
at risk if they were refugees, homeless, malnourished or in any other way 
suffering because of the combat in the region. McCurry said that US 
humanitarian aid to BiH had totalled $417 million since 1991. 3727/

11.  11/11/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as quiet overnight after 
two days of mortar attacks. 3728/ Sniper fire was directed towards UN forces 
and utility repair crews. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Bosnian Serb snipers reportedly fired at the French UNPROFOR 
base in central Skenderija. The French responded with a 20 millimetre cannon 
and the shooting stopped. A few hours later, UN engineers came under fire 
while repairing pylons on a front line to the north of the city in Kobilja 
Glava. An UNPROFOR vehicle shot back with its heavy machine-gun. 3729/
Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo radio reported that 11 people were killed and 47 others 
wounded in the city in the 24 hour period ending at midday Thursday. 3730/
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2788. The city was reported as quiet overnight after two days of mortar 
attacks. 3731/

(b)  Local reported events

2789. UNPROFOR General Jean Cot said that all sides in the conflict had gone 
too far in their repeated attacks on relief convoys. "I think that we have 
reached the limit of acceptable interference from the parties, who are 
handicapping and hampering the movement of humanitarian convoys", Cot told a 
news briefing in Zagreb. "There is no doubt that we are approaching the point 
where force will have to be used". 3732/

2790. A special envoy of Libyan leader Colonel Momar Gaddafi arrived in 
Belgrade to offer Libya's assistance in resolving the BiH crisis, the Yugoslav 
news agency Tanjug reported. The envoy, Ali Triki, held talks with Yugoslav 
Foreign Minister Vladislav JovanoviB on the peace process and ways to support 
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efforts to end the conflict, Tanjug said. Libya had reportedly broken ranks 
with the Muslim community by taking a softer line toward Belgrade and urging 
BiH to make a quick peace deal with Bosnian Serbs. 3733/

2791. The evacuation of Serbian civilians was allowed to resume after Bosnian 
Serb military authorities released two bodyguards who had been abducted while 
riding with the city's Roman Catholic archbishop. About 60 Bosnian Serbs 
(mostly elderly people and children), left the city by bus and were escorted 
by five UN armoured vehicles and two light tanks, moments after the guards 
were released. They were reportedly headed toward the Bosnian Serb-held 
Lukavica area. Some 350 Bosnian Serbs out of a total of 642 had been evacuated 
before the operation was suspended. About 875 Croats and Muslims were 
reportedly still waiting to go to Croatia, but no date had been announced for 
their departure. 3734/

2792. According to Ray Wilkinson, spokesman for UNHCR, two of the children 
wounded in Tuesday's mortar attack on a Sarajevo elementary school were 
scheduled to be airlifted to hospitals in France. 3735/

2793. UNPROFOR officers in the city from the Commonwealth countries wore 
traditional poppies on their lapels in recognition of Armistice Day. "It's a 
rather fitting thing to be wearing poppies now in this particular city because 
75 years ago is when the First World War ended and here we are again", said UN 
spokesman, Lieutenant Colonel Bill Aikman. 3736/

12.  12/11/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2794. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

2795. Croat leaders and the BiH government said that they would seek a cease-
fire and press the West to use force to protect UN aid convoys to the area. 
BiH Prime Minister Haris SilajdžiB and Croatian Foreign Minister Mate GraniB
announced the steps after five hours of talks in Sarajevo. GraniB was believed 
to be the most senior Croatian minister to visit the city since the war began. 
GraniB's trip was viewed to be an eleventh-hour bid to stop fighting between 
the BiH government army and HVO forces as the winter set in. GraniB said that 
a follow-up meeting would be held within a week with the goal of agreeing to a 
cease-fire. 3737/

2796. Russian envoy Vitaly Churkin met Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiB in 
Pale to discuss aid routes into central BiH disrupted by Croat and Bosnian 
fighting. 3738/
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(c)  International reported events

2797. The head of the Western European Union (WEU) assembly called for stepped 
up NATO flights over Sarajevo to deter Bosnian Serb forces from shelling the 
city. The WEU said that observers had noted that Serb shelling stopped 
whenever NATO combat aircraft passed over the city to enforce the no-fly zone. 
"Each day free of bombardment means saving lives and every NATO flight 
contributes to that process", a WEU statement quoted Sir Dudley Smith as 
saying. 3739/

13.  13/11/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported a low level of shelling. 3740/
However UNPROFOR expressed concern over BiH troop movements on Mt. Igman. 
Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2798. UNPROFOR reported a low level of shelling. 3741/

2799. UNPROFOR feared a new confrontation between BiH and Bosnian Serb forces 
on Mount Igman. UN spokesman Idesbald van Biesebroeck said that the problem 
was caused by BiH forces moving their positions too close to Serb lines. "The 
Serbs have warned that they could react with cannon fire, artillery and 
mortars", he said. A small UN peace-keeping force was stationed between the 
two sides on the mountain. 3742/

(b)  Local reported events

2800. Russian envoy Vitaly Churkin met members of the BiH leadership in 
Sarajevo to discuss ways of reviving the peace talks. 3743/ After meetings 
with Prime Minister Haris SilajdžiB, Churkin said that he hoped for an early 
solution to Sarajevo's gas problem. "I hope that very soon certain agreements 
will be completed and that Russia will be able to continue supplying gas to 
Sarajevo, which will hopefully result in an improvement in the humanitarian 
situation in the city", he said. 3744/

2801. Reports detailed the situation of 576 hospital patients (including 
children, mental patients and the bedridden sick), who were trapped in 
hospitals in the mountains to west Sarajevo. These hospitals were reportedly 
on the front line of a northward offensive launched by Bosnian Croats. Shells 
had reportedly exploded during the week on the grounds of the BakoviBi
hospital, trapped in a valley between the warring sides. 3745/
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14.  14/11/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2802. No reported incidents. 
 

15.  15/11/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2803. No reported incidents. 
 

16.  16/11/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2804. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

2805. The city was hit by its first heavy snowfall of the season. 3746/
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2806. Officials of UNHCR in Geneva said that the BiH government and leaders of 
the Bosnian Serb and Croatian factions had accepted an invitation to talks 
Thursday in Geneva which would discuss the issue of humanitarian aid. "This is 
a last-ditch effort to get what's needed in there" said spokeswoman Sylvana 
Foa. It would be the first meeting of BiH ethnic leaders in two months. Ray 
Wilkinson, the UNHCR spokesman in Sarajevo, said that a three-week suspension 
of convoys to central BiH meant that no supplies had been stockpiled. "Even if 
we started tomorrow, even if the weather is good, it's going to take time to 
replenish", he said. "We have to be searching for new routes all the time to 
dodge the fighting, dodge the snipers, dodge the snow, to keep up even a 
minimum lifeline". Wilkinson said that the situation in Sarajevo was at least 
tolerable. Last week, he said, 1,832 tons of food and winter supplies reached 
the city out of 2,820 tons needed. 3747/

17.  17/11/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2807. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  International reported events

2808. The 11 judges of the United Nations War Crimes Tribunal for the former 
Yugoslavia took their oaths in the Hague. 3748/

18.  18/11/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2809. No reported incidents. 
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(b)  Local reported events

2810. UNPROFOR forces were prevented from taking food to a BiH-controlled 
mental hospital outside Sarajevo where hundreds of patients were trapped 
without heating. Bosnian Serb women reportedly refused to allow the forces to 
deliver the food to the hospital at Pazaric until Serb prisoners were released 
by the BiH army. Some of the mental patients were wandering naked in freezing 
temperatures, said Ray Wilkinson, a UNHCR spokesman. 3749/

2811. Humanitarian Aid and Medical Development (HAMD), a British-based medical 
charity, said it was suspending reconstructive surgery in the city's two main 
hospitals, citing unacceptable risks in operating on malnourished patients in 
unheated theatres. They cited the case of Amira MekiB as an example of their 
fears. Anmira, 26, was struck by shell fragments near the city's television 
station on 10 November. Her left leg suffered multiple fractures and extensive 
vascular damage. Vascular surgeons tried to restore the veins and arteries 
necessary for blood to circulate through the damaged limb. Doctors set the 
leg. Eight days later her leg had to be amputated. "We should have been able 
to save the leg, but Amira was just too weak", said Dr. Slavenka Straus, a 
member of the surgical team. 3750/

(c)  International reported events

2812. After a day of talks in Geneva, the leaders of the factions signed a 
six-point declaration fulfilling key UN demands to keep humanitarian convoys 
rolling. As part of the aid agreement signed by SilajdžiB, KaradžiB and Boban, 
the three sides agreed to "suspend hostilities" along convoy routes. SilajdžiB
said only time would tell whether the factions would observe the agreement or 
ignore it like previous agreements. He said that an agreement had been 
"averted on paper--but wait and see". 3751/

2813. After signing the joint declaration, BiH Prime Minister SilajdžiB spent 
three hours in talks with Bosnian Serb leader KaradžiB and said that they had 
discussed "all political questions", including the possible resumption of 
peace negotiations. 3752/

2814. EC mediator Lord Owen, met all three of the Bosnian leaders today. 
SilajdžiB commented, "I don't think we have anything concrete. The important 
thing is that we have agreed to talk and meet and solve these problems". "We 
have not yet set a date". SilajdžiB said. 3753/

19.  19/11/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was hit by an estimated 80 shells. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: 2 people were killed in the day's shelling. Source(s): The Press 
Association. 
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Narrative of Events: 

2815. The city was hit by an estimated 80 shells and two people were killed. 
Most of last week, an estimated 20 to 30 shells hit the city per day. 3754/

(b)  Local reported events

2816. A UN-brokered agreement between city officials and Serb forces 
reportedly allowed substantial amounts of natural gas to begin flowing into 
Sarajevo. Gas flow was said to be up to 29,000 cubic metres per hour, from 
5000 earlier in the week, bringing some heat and hot water back to parts of 
the city. 3755/

2817. BiH Prime Minister Haris SilajdžiB met in Zagreb with Croatian leaders, 
including President Franjo Tudjman and Mate Boban, leader of the Bosnian 
Croatians. SilajdžiB said they discussed how to guarantee aid convoys free 
passage, as well as a possible cease-fire. Croatian Foreign Minister Mate 
GraniB said they agreed to establish military and civilian commissions to work 
on securing aid routes. 3756/

2818. A UN convoy delivered food to the mental hospital outside Sarajevo where 
patients were suffering from frostbite and tuberculosis. The four-truck aid 
convoy was supposed to include hundreds of blankets and sleeping bags. 3757/
However, UNHCR spokesman Ray Wilkinson, said that Bosnian Serbs controlling 
roads into the area refused to let those items pass, so the convoy brought 
only food. This reportedly violated a day-old agreement to allow the free 
passage of convoys and to give the UN authority over what was considered 
humanitarian aid. 3758/

(c)  International reported events

2819. UN Secretary-General Boutros Boutros-Ghali gave the green light in New 
York for aid convoys in central BiH to resume. 3759/ The US will soon make a 
"major contribution" to address winter needs in BiH, US Ambassador Madeline 
Albright said. 3760/

20.  20/11/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2820. No reported incidents. 
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(b)  Local reported events

2821. The city airport was shut down by heavy snow. 3761/

2822. The United Nations reported that road convoys to central BiH remained 
idle. The UN said that Serb and Croat forces continued to block vital routes 
into the region, despite an agreement signed Thursday to allow convoys 
through. 3762/

21.  21/11/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling was reported in the mountains 
surrounding the city. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: The mountains surrounding the city; the electricity generating 
station in Jablanica. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Sarajevo lost a good portion of its electricity due to 
shelling damage to the electricity generating station in Jablanica, 40 miles 
to the west of the city. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Artillery attacks reportedly killed three persons and nine others 
over an 18 hour period. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2823. Sarajevo radio reported artillery attacks by Bosnian Serb forces in the 
surrounding mountains. The attacks reportedly killed three people and wounded 
nine over an 18 hour period. 3763/

2824. The city was in virtual darkness caused by shelling damage to an 
electricity generating station in Jablanica, 40 miles to the west. 3764/

(b)  Local reported events

2825. While suffering subzero temperatures, the city lost its gas supply 
again, its main source of heat. BiH radio reported a worsening water situation 
and said that only priority users such as hospitals were getting power. 3765/

2826. The city airport reopened after being shut down by Saturday's  
snowfall. 3766/

22.  22/11/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Serb forces reportedly fired 125 shells into the 
city, according to UN officials. There were no reports that BiH troops fired 
back. 3767/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: A sledding slope near the French UNPROFOR military base. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Three children were killed in the shelling of a 
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sledding slope near the French UNPROFOR military base. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Three children were killed, and two others were wounded in the 
shelling of a sledding slope near the French UNPROFOR military base. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2827. A Serb shelling attack reportedly killed three children as they were 
sledding in the snow. The three children were playing in the city centre on a 
slope near the French UN military base when a shell landed, a BiH radio report 
said. Two other children were also injured in the attack, one seriously. Two 
of the victims were dead on arrival at the hospital and a third died during an 
operation, the radio said. 3768/

(b)  Local reported events

2828. UN officials said that they hoped to move aid convoys within a day in 
BiH. 3769/

2829. Referring to a proposal by the EC to ease economic sanctions on Serbia 
if BiH was given more land as part of a peace agreement, Bosnian Serb leader 
Radovan KaradžiB said in Pale: "We welcome the new approach of the European 
Community to this conflict". 3770/

2830. The head of the Bosnian Serb assembly, Mom'ilo Krajišnik, blasted the EC 
initiative as "another political trap of the West" to force concessions from 
the Serbs, according the Yugoslav Tanjug news agency. 3771/

(c)  International reported events

2831. Belgian Foreign Minister Willy Claes said after a meeting of EC foreign 
ministers in Luxembourg that the EC would call fresh peace talks in Geneva 
next Monday to discuss new proposals on peace and aid convoys. The European 
diplomats said they favoured easing international economic sanctions on Serbia 
if BiH was given more land as part of a peace agreement. 3772/

23.  23/11/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2832. No reported incidents. 
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(b)  Local reported events

2833. Fourteen severely wound persons were flown out of the city aboard a 
Canadian Hercules transport aeroplane. The group included two children, three 
women, and nine men (one of them a Serb shot by a sniper and said to be on the 
verge of death). The wounded were bound for hospitals in Italy, Norway, 
Luxembourg and Belgium. Earlier, UNHCR spokesman Peter Kessler said that the 
mission had been blocked by local Bosnian Serb officials. But after Bosnian 
Serb leader Radovan KaradžiB intervened, the group and their UN escorts passed 
the sole Bosnian Serb checkpoint on the way from the city to the airport 
without incident. 3773/

24.  24/11/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2834. No reported incidents. 
 

25.  25/11/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2835. No reported incidents. 
 

(b)  Local reported events

2836. UNHCR spokesman Peter Kessler announced that a group of 1,200 evacuees 
(including women, children, the elderly and other vulnerable civilians) were 
scheduled to begin gathering on Friday to leave the city for Dubrovnik.  A 
convoy was scheduled to include at least 17 buses, five trucks for luggage and 
a UN observer vehicle to deter any attacks. 3774/ The go ahead for the 
evacuation followed protracted negotiations with Bosnian Serb authorities who 
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had raised a last-minute issue over safety guarantees from the Croatian 
authorities. The issue was only resolved following top-level negotiations 
between BiH Prime Minister Haris SilajdžiB and Mom'ilo Krajišnik, president of 
the Bosnian Serb parliament. For his part, Dušan Kova'eviB, the Serb defence 
minister, had given the convoy safety guarantees through territory held by 
Serb forces. UNPROFOR troops would escort the convoy while the UNHCR would 
provide bread and blankets for the journey, city officials said. 3775/

(c)  International reported events

2837. Lord Owen, the European Community's negotiator in peace talks, charged 
that the United States "killed" his most promising plan to end the fighting in 
BiH with its reluctance to send large numbers of troops as peacekeepers. 
"Body-bag counts are still part of US public opinion's measure of whether 
their forces should or should not intervene", Owen said in an evening speech 
to the English Speaking Union's annual Churchill lecture in London. He added, 
"The European Community and the Russian federation had backed Cyrus Vance and 
myself to the hilt against US doubts and hesitations from January to May 
1993". History "will I suspect, judge that what was abandoned was the only 
hope of keeping Bosnia and Hercegovina together", he said. 3776/

26.  26/11/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling and sniping was reported in the city 
all day. The fighting around the city damaged electrical power lines. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniping was reported in the city all day. A Danish UN 
officer was wounded in the leg by sniper fire, UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman 
said. He was driving in a vehicle (which was not armoured) through the 
"sniper's alley", on his way to a building housing downtown UN offices. 3777/
Source(s): United Press International; Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2838. Shelling and sniping was reported in the city all day. 3778/

2839. Fighting around Sarajevo damaged electrical power lines to the city, 
leaving it with almost no electricity, heat or running water. The United 
Nations said that it would take at least 48 hours to repair the power  
lines. 3779/

(b)  Local reported events

2840. The planned evacuation of civilians from the city was delayed. About 
1,100 people (mainly women, children and the elderly) waited for hours in 
subfreezing weather until the evacuation was called off. One official said 
that Croatians who were to provide buses appeared to be raising fresh problems 
and might be trying to free Bosnian Croat militia leaders arrested by the BiH 
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government. Peter Kessler, a spokesman for the UNHCR, said that Bosnian Serbs 
apparently were not keeping agreements reached on the passage of the  
convoy. 3780/

2841. An unidentified BiH commander was reportedly refusing to allow medical 
staff to enter the BakoviBi mental hospital and insisted that UN convoys to 
the hospital be searched. The UN described the demands as  
"unacceptable". 3781/

2842. Ron Redmond, spokesman for the UNHCR in Geneva, said that convoys had 
delivered 1,000 tons of aid in BiH during the past three days. But Lieutenant 
Colonel Bill Aikman, spokesman for UNPROFOR in Sarajevo, said Serbs, Croatians 
and Muslims were again hampering operations barely a week after leaders agreed 
to grant relief convoys safe passage. 3782/

(c)  International reported events

2843. In Geneva, John Mills, the spokesman for the International Peace 
Conference on the Former Yugoslavia, confirmed that the three warring Bosnian 
leaders and the Serbian, Croatian and Montenegrin presidents had verbally 
agreed to meet in Geneva Monday in a bid to revive stalled peace talks. 3783/

27.  27/11/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A heavy artillery shell hit the city centre, but 
no injuries were reported. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The city centre. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2844. A heavy artillery shell hit the city centre in the evening, but no one 
was reported injured. 3784/

(b)  Local reported events

2845. The city was without electricity for a second consecutive day and was 
left with scarce water and natural gas supplies. 3785/

2846. UN relief convoys were allowed to pass Bosnian Serb checkpoints into 
Sarajevo and Srebrenica, but relief efforts elsewhere were reported to have 
been hampered. The convoys were waved across the BiH border with Serbia after 
being blocked on Friday, according to Lyndall Sachs, a spokeswoman in Belgrade 
for UNHCR. In Sarajevo, five trucks were able to deliver needed fuel. 3786/

2847. Buses were running again, free of charge, on the 108th anniversary of 
the city's transport company. However, there were only two buses operating 
(between the television station and the cathedral). Little of the transport's 
system remained intact after being destroyed during the siege. Ibrahim 
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Jusufranic, manager of the company, said that the city's trams stopped on May 
two last year. Fighting had inflicted an estimated $60 million of damage to 
the company's property. Thirty  per cent of the city trams had been destroyed, 
along with 20 per cent of trolley buses and half of the city's buses. "We 
could have trams running in 15 days if (Bosnian) Serbs give guarantees they 
will not shoot at us", Jusufranic added. 3787/

28.  28/11/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR observed significantly heavier Serb 
shelling of the city, which spokesman Bill Aikman ascribed to the use of fresh 
troops over the weekend. "We have the impression that the Serbs rotate their 
troops, and the Sunday guys take over", he told a news briefing. "It's 
definitely a different attitude". 3788/ The city was reportedly hit by 116 
shells in areas including the city centre. 3789/ Source(s): Reuters; Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The city university political science school; unidentified 
positions in the east section of the city. Source(s): Reuters; The Press 
Association; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Significant casualties resulted from the day's shelling 
of the city university political science school. Source(s): Reuters; The Press 
Association; Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: At "sniper's alley", a man riding a bicycle was shot dead 
through the heart by a sniper's bullet, an Red Cross worker said. 3790/
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Five persons were killed and eight others were wounded in the 
shelling of the city university political science school. A man was killed by 
sniper fire at "sniper's alley". Source(s): Reuters 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2848. An artillery barrage reportedly took place as BiH President Alija 
IzetbegoviB was leaving for Geneva. Moments earlier, IzetbegoviB told 
reporters, "If the Serb side does not return territories, sanctions should be 
tightened and not lifted". 3791/ Shells were reported to have landed near the 
city university's political science school, killing five people and seriously 
wounding eight. The shells  struck near the Drvenija bridge shortly before 
1:00 p.m.. 3792/ Four of those killed died instantly, one being decapitated 
and another losing his legs. The fifth victim was declared dead on arrival at 
the city's Koševo hospital, doctors said. 3793/

2849. Seval Ganijun, 31, was one of those wounded in the day's shelling 
attack. He suffered shrapnel wounds in the chest and legs and from his 
hospital bed later gave his personal account of what he witnessed. "I was just 
walking out of the door of my building when I felt the explosion", he said.  
 

"It's a kind of emptiness I never felt before. Right after that I heard 
people screaming and I felt the pain in my chest and in my legs. Then I 
felt the warm blood and my mind cleared. What I saw in front of me was a 
young guy, about 20, and I could see the inside of his stomach and his 
hip. There was blood everywhere and he was calling for his mother. 
People ran out and started helping them. I got up and walked a few steps 
into the street. Next to a vehicle I saw only a torso to my left. When I 
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turned to the right there was another body of a man without a head 
leaning over a wheelbarrow full of jerry cans of water. Maybe two yards 
farther, another torso, and then behind that one other person who was 
dragging himself along and leaving a bloody trail and calling for help. 
The screams were horrible, like they didn't come from this world. 
Something I never heard before. I wanted to help, but I didn't know 
where to go. I saw people coming and helping, and I saw my brother, who 
was completely confused, but who helped me walk over the bridge. We 
decided to walk to the hospital because we wanted to leave the cars for 
the badly wounded. When we crossed the bridge a car stopped with two men 
inside and they took me to the hospital. Then I saw other people coming 
in wounded". 3794/

2850. BiH positions in the east section of the city reportedly came under 
heavy shelling. Most of the gunfire reportedly originated from TrebeviB to the 
south. 3795/ There were also reports that tank fire came from the west side of 
the city for an hour in the evening. 3796/

(b)  Local reported events

2851. BiH Vice President Ejup GaniB said that the day's attack was an attempt 
by the besieging forces to put pressure on BiH to accept a peace settlement. 
"This is pressure on us. This was a demonstration of power", he said. 3797/

2852. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiB said that he did not have high 
hopes for the upcoming Geneva meeting and that he expected the Serbs would be 
blamed for prolonging the war. "Our estimates before departing for Geneva 
indicate that the Serb position after the meeting will be worse than it is now 
because it is obvious that Serbs will be accused again, and by those who have 
the least right to do so", he said. He accused Germany, which along with 
France proposed the gradual lifting of sanctions in exchange for territorial 
concessions, of trying to help the BiH and Croatia. "Germany should at least 
for reasons of good taste keep away from the Yugoslav crisis", he said. 3798/

2853. A convoy of 13 trucks, including four carrying 60 tons of fuel, arrived 
in the city. It was reportedly the first time a fuel truck had reached the 
city since August. 3799/

(c)  International reported events

2854. Peace talks were scheduled to begin in Geneva on Monday. The talks were 
to centre on a proposal presented last week by France and Germany calling for 
a gradual suspension of sanctions against Yugoslavia (Serbia and Montenegro), 
if Bosnian Serb forces agreed to a slightly larger handover of territory than 
the amount specified in a plan rejected in September by the BiH government. "I 
would be very surprised if we got a peace agreement", Thorvald Stoltenberg, 
the UN mediator, told reporters in Geneva. "It would be wonderful, but my hope 
is that we get the basis for further negotiations". 3800/

29.  29/11/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported a marked increase in shelling 
and small arms fire in the city as the Geneva talks resumed. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
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Targets Hit: The city centre. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniping activity was reported in the city centre. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2855. UNPROFOR spokesman Major Idesbald van Biesenbroeck reported a marked 
increase in shelling and small arms fire in the city. He said that mortar and 
sniper rounds hit the city centre as the Geneva talks began. "Sarajevo was 
unstable due to shelling", he said. 3801/

(b)  Local reported events

2856. The city was reported without electricity overnight after a pylon was 
damaged in fighting or as a result of sabotage. 3802/

(c)  International reported events

2857. The three factions agreed to resume direct negotiations for a 
settlement. The agreement to restart negotiations was accompanied by a 
separate military accord, signed by all parties to the conflict. In it, the 
three sides agreed once again to guarantee the safe passage of UN relief aid 
and "to take positive action, including the use of force, against those 
elements who refuse to be controlled". UN mediator Thorvald Stoltenberg said 
that UN soldiers were also prepared to use force if confronted in their 
mission. 3803/

2858. As the meeting of 12 EC ministers and the leaders of three Bosnian 
factions opened, the current EC president from Belgium said that the Community 
was willing to rebuild BiH if Serbs, Croats and Muslims found a political 
settlement. "Negotiations between the Bosnian parties have been deadlocked 
since the end of September. They must be resumed and be brought to a 
successful conclusion as soon as possible", Belgian Foreign Minister Will 
Claes said. The meeting was attended by IzetbegoviB, KaradžiB and Croat leader 
Mate Boban. Also present were Serbian President Slobodan MiloševiB, and 
Croatian President Franjo Tudjman. 3804/

2859. Peace envoys Lord Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg said that while the 
three sides were at least talking again, long and hard bargaining would be 
needed for a negotiated settlement. "We're not in my view going to get a 
signed, sealed agreement here in the next few days but I think we may take the 
process on", Owen said. 3805/

2860. French Foreign Minister Alain Juppé said that UN peacekeepers would have 
to consider abandoning former Yugoslavia if fighting had not stopped by 
springtime. "If at the end of winter our plan has failed, we could not stick 
indefinitely with the status quo", he told the French business daily Les 
Echos. We could not indefinitely keep on spending hundreds of millions of 
dollars, leaving thousands of men on the ground, if the warring parties refuse 
any political settlement". 3806/
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30.  30/11/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported a low level of tension in the 
city. UNMO observed 21 incoming and 12 outgoing artillery rounds. 3807/
However, reports described an increase in shelling and small-arms fire. 
Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Koševo Hospital. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Five shells hit the Koševo hospital area. One shell 
burst through a window and killed two nurses and wounded at least three other 
persons. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Two nurses were killed and at least three other persons were 
wounded when shells hit the Koševo hospital in the evening. A patient at the 
hospital also died of shock during the shelling. Source(s): Reuters; Agence 
France Presse; The Press Association. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

2861. The city was subjected to an increase in shelling and small-arms  
fire. 3808/

2862. An artillery attack in the evening killed two nurses and wounded three 
others at the city's main hospital. 3809/ Doctors at the Koševo hospital said 
that an artillery round burst through a window in the evening as the five were 
sitting in a room used by medical staff on rest breaks. "It hit outside and 
exploded on the outside and blew the wall in", said UN spokesman Colonel Bill 
Aikman. The room was virtually destroyed by the explosion which took away much 
of the wall and scattered shrapnel from the floor to the ceiling. "The nurses 
were sitting right here", said one doctor, pointing to a sofa covered with a 
brown blanket. "They were consulting with the three doctors. They have their 
coffee breaks here-except we have no coffee". Doctors at the hospital said 
that a total of five artillery rounds were fired at it from Serb-held 
positions. 3810/ In addition to the hospital personnel, a patient who was in 
a room destroyed by an explosion died of shock, an employee at the city morgue 
said. 3811/ The hospital is in a residential area, and Aikman said: "There are 
no military targets here". 3812/

2863. BiH army officers accused Bosnian Serb forces of launching the Koševo 
hospital attack to put pressure on the Geneva peace talks. UNPROFOR 
immediately lodged a protest with Bosnian Serb authorities, UNPROFOR spokesman 
Bill Aikman said. UNPROFOR military experts who examined the site to determine 
the origin of the shelling were expected to give their conclusions on 
Thursday. 3813/ BiH army officers alleged that the mortar fire came from a 
Serb position south of the city, while Serbs claimed it probably originated 
from a BiH army position. Colonel Stjepan Siber, number two in the BiH army, 
protested against the attack in what he termed as an "upsurge in attacks by 
the [Serb] aggressors since 28 November throughout BiH, particularly against 
civilian targets", Sarajevo radio said. In a letter to the co-chairmen of the 
international conference on the former Yugoslavia, he said: "We view these 
attacks as pressure on our delegation at the Geneva negotiations" and "we ask 
the international community to punish the aggressors". Siber's letter, quoted 
by Sarajevo radio, was also addressed to officials of UNPROFOR, NATO, the 
UNHCR and the ICRC. 3814/
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(b)  Local reported events

2864. Amid freezing temperatures, the city was reportedly without fuel for 
heating, electricity and running water. 3815/

(c)  International reported events

2865. BiH President Alija IzetbegoviB submitted a new map in talks with 
Serbian President Slobodan MiloševiB and Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiB.
KaradžiB stated that he was hopeful that some kind of accord could be reached. 
"Unfortunately the Muslims have come with an over-exaggerated map proposal, 
but we still hope there will be a fair solution", he said. 3816/

2866. Peace negotiations in Geneva stood on the verge of collapse. "The talks 
are going backwards", said Croatian President Franjo Tudjman. "The Muslim side 
has increased its requests and so caused delays". Disagreement at the latest 
round of peace talks centered on the BiH demand that Serbs return land in 
eastern BiH and that the Croats cede territory on the Dalmatian coast to 
insure that a proposed Muslim mini-state had access to the sea. "I am afraid 
we are going nowhere", said BiH Prime Minister, Haris SilajdžiB. "We are at 
the very start again, and I cannot say I am optimistic". Mr. SilajdžiB blamed 
the European Community and the Croats and Serbs for the lack of progress. He 
said that the European Community had lured BiH back to the table with an 
assurance that it could gain 3.7 per cent more territory. "We are waiting for 
the European Community to deliver", he added. 3817/

2867. US Secretary of State Warren Christopher announced in Rome that the 
United States would send increased aid to BiH. Mr. Christopher said that the 
United States would spend an additional $150 million in relief aid, much of it 
to defray the cost of flying Air Force aeroplanes. The US had reportedly 
already contributed $400 million in aid to BiH. In a speech to the Conference 
on Security and Cooperation in Europe, Christopher stated: "This winter the 
snows have come early in Bosnia and the humanitarian crisis has deepened". 
"Whatever we do to help, it will not be enough. So long as the armed conflict 
continues, it is not humanly possible to end the suffering of the people of 
Bosnia". "The only answer is to bring the fighting to an end and the only 
means to that end is a negotiated settlement", he said. 3818/

U.  December 1993

1.  1/12/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that more than 120 shell 
rounds fell on the heights surrounding the city. 3819/ UNPROFOR also reported 
higher tension in the western part of the city due to the shelling of Koševo 
hospital and the airport. 3820/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The airport; the Koševo hospital; the heights surrounding the 
city. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported near the Holiday Inn throughout the 
day. 3821/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
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Narrative of Events: 

2868. UNPROFOR spokesman Idesbald van Biesenbroeck said that increased Serb 
shelling of the city had closed the airport. 3822/ He said that more than 120 
shell rounds fell on the heights surrounding the city. 3823/

2869. UNPROFOR also reported higher tension in the western part of the city 
due to the shelling of Koševo hospital and the airport. 3824/

(b)  Local reported events

2870. Fahro IsakoviB, a spokesman for the BiH Ministry of Education, said that 
the city's schools would close next week. "Both primary and high schools will 
stop operating because of worse than appalling conditions", he said. When 
asked what "worse than appalling meant", he said: "Cold, lack of security--do 
you need anything else?" IsakoviB said that teachers were being told to stop 
holding classes until things improved. "If possible, schools will start 
operating on 15 February next year and the semester will be completed", 
IsakoviB said. "If not then, then the first of March". 3825/

2871. The city received a small amount of electricity, but power was only 
going to priority sites such as hospitals and the industrial bakery, Sarajevo 
radio said. 3826/

(c)  International reported events

2872. Leaders of the three warring factions decided to continue peace talks 
into Thursday, conference spokesman John Mills said. Diplomats said the 
decision to continue the talks beyond their expected conclusion was at least 
one positive sign for negotiations between Moslem, Serb and Croat  
leaders. 3827/

2873. BiH officials said that a map outlining their territorial demands had 
been dismissed by the Bosnian Serbs and that negotiations were proceeding with 
"great difficulty". But the BiH negotiators also said that there was "room for 
optimism" on another of their key demands--full access to the Adriatic Sea at 
the Croat-held port of Neum. 3828/ Croatian President Franjo Tudjman, who 
returned to Zagreb on Tuesday evening, had rejected such an idea. 3829/

2874. The BiH government for the first time said that it would agree to share 
Sarajevo with the Serbs if it would save the population. Sources close to 
peace talks said that the Serbs were insisting on about 40 per cent of the 
city and would be willing to return other territory to BiH as part of a deal. 
"Frankly, I find any division of Sarajevo to be repugnant, the recreation of 
Berlin", said BiH UN ambassador Muhamed Sacirbey. "But on the other hand the 
people of Sarajevo have to survive the consequences of the world not coming to 
their aid to lift the siege", he said, "and if the division is what the world 
deems, somehow by default is necessary, then, we're going to try to save  
lives". 3830/

2875. The European Community warned that it would carry out its threat to use 
force against forces in BiH if they ignored guarantees in Geneva and 
interfered with aid deliveries. Belgian Foreign Minister Willy Claes said that 
the EC would allow several days for the Geneva agreement to be communicated to 
all military commanders in BiH. But after that, "if local chieftains resist 
the implementation of the agreement we will utilize military means", Claes 
said. 3831/
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2877. General Jean Cot, the UNPROFOR military chief in the former Yugoslavia 
warned that the United Nations would consider withdrawing from BiH by 
springtime if combatants continued to tolerate commanders who repeatedly 
harassed and blocked aid convoys. "We cannot continue to put ourselves at the 
service of madmen, and I refer here to the leaders", said General Cot. 3832/

2878. At a meeting of the United Nations Security Council committee overseeing 
trade sanctions imposed on the rump Yugoslav federation of Serbia and 
Montenegro, the United States said that it was inclined to oppose the Russian 
request to supply 130 million cubic metres of natural gas a month to Belgrade. 
The British government expressed a similar intention. As all decisions of the 
sanctions committee must be unanimous, the immediate effect of this stand was 
to block the Russian proposal for the time being. Some humanitarian 
organizations expressed concern that Bosnian Serbs might retaliate against the 
decision by cutting off the intermittent supplies of natural gas and other 
forms of energy reaching Sarajevo through Serb-held territory. "There is a 
real danger that the Serbs will do this now", said Roy Williams, overseas 
operations director of the International Rescue Committee, which was running a 
$10 million project to repair the city's damaged gas distribution 
system. 3833/

2.  2/12/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported the city as calm during the 
evening and unstable during the day. 3834/ Source(s): UNPROFOR.

Targets Hit: Stup. Source(s): UNPROFOR.

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Not specified

Casualties: Not specified

Narrative of Events:

2879. UNPROFOR reported the city as calm during the evening and unstable 
during the day. Some shelling was reported in the city. The main targeted area 
was Stup. 3835/

(b)  Local reported events

2880. The airport reopened after being closed on Wednesday due to 
shelling. 3836/

2881. Many Sarajevans reportedly scoffed at the idea of carving up the city 
along Serbian and Muslim lines. "If it is possible we must have a whole city, 
not to divide it", said Mustafa Kevelj, a 42 year-old technician and soldier. 
"If that is not possible we must keep on fighting so we can keep a multi-
ethnic city". But others (notably Croats and Serbs), did not take such a hard 
line on dividing the city. "Why not? Let it be divided if it means peace", 
said Dobrislav Savi•, 60, a Serb, "In time people will get back together 
again". A Croat woman, 19 year-old Suzana Šarec, said she did not want to see 
Sarajevo split in half. But if opposing the idea meant more carnage, then she 
was all for partition. It is better to divide this city than to kill all these 
young people", she said. 3837/
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(c)  International reported events

2882. BiH President Alija Izetbegovi• and Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži•
went into a final meeting at the Geneva peace talks amid conflicting claims. 
After morning talks, Karadži• said that the BiH government had agreed that 
Sarajevo should be split into "twin cities". However, BiH ambassador to the 
United Nations, Mohamed Sacirbey told reporters: "There is no agreement on 
Sarajevo". Diplomats close to the conference said that the most likely 
Sarajevo deal would involve the Serbs ceding to BiH two industrial suburbs, 
Vogoš•a and Ilijaš. In return, the Serbs were demanding two besieged Muslim 
enclaves to the east, Srebrenica and Žepa, but would leave Goražde in BiH 
hands. 3838/

3.  3/12/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR said that 140 mortar shells fell on the 
city, particularly on civilian areas during the day. 3839/ UNPROFOR also 
reported that the mortar shelling in the city (especially the eastern part) 
had increased the tension in Sarajevo. 3840/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
UNPROFOR.

Targets Hit: A makeshift emergency clinic next to the city bakery; the Princip 
Bridge; the Old Town; the Vogoš•a area. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France 
Presse.

Description of Damage: Loss of civilian lives. Source(s): Reuters; Agence 
France Presse.

Sniping Activity: A sniper critically wounded a French UN peacekeeper in the 
city. A UN official said that the soldier, a member of the French Legion, was 
critically wounded by a sniper bullet in the Dobrinja area. The soldier's 
femoral artery was cut and doctors were guarded about his chances of survival, 
said spokesmman Colonel Guy de Battista. 3841/ "A probable Bosnian sniper 
equipped with a heavy calibre rifle hit a (French) soldier in the lower part 
of the body, wounding him badly", UN military spokesman Major Idesbald van 
Biesenbroeck said. He added, "the gunner seems to have fired from a high floor 
of the building next to the location of distribution". 3842/ The soldier had
been guarding UN humanitarian workers while they delivered aid to the people 
in the area. He was reportedly outside his armoured personnel carrier but 
behind the turret of the vehicle's machine-gun. 3843/ In another incident, a 
French soldier from the airport protection detachment was lightly wounded in 
the hand by a bullet from a Serb sniper position, van Biesenbroeck 
said. 3844/ Source(s): Reuters.

Casualties: The final casualty toll was four dead and 13 injured, according to 
UNPROFOR information. 3845/ Source(s): Agence France Presse.

Narrative of Events:

2883. Sporadic mortar and small arms fire hit the city overnight and in the 
morning. 3846/

2884. Two people were killed and two others were wounded when a shell landed 
near a makeshift emergency clinic next to the city's main bakery. The area 
around the bakery was reportedly exposed to Serb positions on hills just one 
kilometre south of the city. Witnesses said the victims, a 50 year-old man and 
a 35 year-old woman, were killed when the shell hit as they left the clinic. 
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Two passers-by were slightly injured. The bodies were reportedly still lying 
in the street more than two hours after the attack. 3847/

2885. Earlier, at 8:30 a.m., 3848/ a shell hit the Princip bridge 3849/ in the 
city centre, killing two people and wounding eight, according to staff at the 
Koševo hospital. Hospital staff also said that six people were wounded when a 
shell landed in the centre of the city's Old Town early in the morning. 3850/ 

2886. The Yugoslav Tanjug news agency reported that BiH forces fired small 
arms and mortars into Serb positions in the Vogoš•a area. 3851/

(b)  Local reported events

2887. BiH President Izetbegovi• returned to the city after peace talks in 
Geneva ended without a resolution to territorial disputes. 3852/ "No matter 
what the final outcome, we will not withdraw from any parts of the town that 
we are holding. I would like both our citizens and our fighters to hear that", 
Izetbegovi• told reporters. 3853/

2888. Prime Minister Silajdži•, said that discussions on territorial 
concessions involved in a settlement were stuck at their "starting positions". 
There had been "not an inch of progress", he said. 3854/

2889. The United Nations said that 14 UN relief flights landed at the city's 
airport. 3855/

2890. UNPROFOR spokesman Ray Wilkerson reported that early in the day, a 10 
truck convoy reached the city with 105 tons of wheat and 48 tons of other 
food. 3856/

2891. Aid distribution was suspended in the suburb of Dobrinja, where a French 
Foreign Legion soldier had been hit by sniper fire, "probably Bosnian", 
UNPROFOR spokesman Idesbald van Biesenbroeck said. He added that aid 
distribution would only resume in the suburbs when UN officials had obtained 
"better security measures".

(c)  International reported events

2892. UN mediator Thorvald Stoltenberg described the Geneva talks as 
"constructive", but added: "There is no agreement on any issue". He added: 
"There is a basis for continued talks". 3857/
2893. In Geneva, a UN spokesman said that the peace conference co-chairmen 
would continue "contacts" with the three sides next week at the Sarajevo 
airport. 3858/

4.  4/12/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described Sarajevo as tense in the city 
centre, with heavy shelling in the Tito camp area. 3859/ Source(s): UNPROFOR.

Targets Hit: The city centre; the Tito camp area. Source(s): UNPROFOR.

Description of Damage: Not specified
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Sniping Activity: Fog reportedly brought a respite from sniper and shelling 
attacks in the city during the day. 3860/ Source(s): Reuters.

Casualties: Officials at the Koševo hospital said that they operated on a 
Bosnian woman wounded when a mortar bomb hit the city centre. 3861/ Source(s): 
Reuters.

Narrative of Events:

2894. Sarajevo radio said that the city suffered shelling overnight Friday and 
into the morning. 3862/

2895. Fog reportedly brought a respite from sniper and shelling attacks in the 
city during the day. 3863/

(b)  Local reported events

2896. The situation in the city had reportedly been worsened because its power 
was diverted to the north-eastern enclave of Tuzla, where a missile knocked 
out a coal-fired generating plant. There were few details on the missile, but 
UNPROFOR Commander van Biesenbroeck said that it had severely damaged pumps, 
cables and water pipes. Lieutenant Colonel Bill Aikman, another UNPROFOR 
spokesman, said that the city's sharing of electricity with Tuzla meant that 
power would probably be available only on a rotating basis until repairs were 
finished. 3864/

2897. A mild earthquake shook central BiH in the evening. Two tremors could be 
felt in Sarajevo, the first at 9:05 p.m., and the second at 6:23 a.m. Sunday. 
The BiH Seismological Institute said that the tremors measured between three 
and four on the Mercalli scale, meaning that it was barely felt. Sarajevo 
television reported that the quake's epicentre was about 95 miles (150 
kilometres) from the city, but did not say in which direction. 3865/

(c)  International reported events

2898. Yugoslav Prime Minister Radoje Konti• asked Bulgaria to mediate with 
international organizations for the lifting of United Nations sanctions 
against his republic. "We are certain that in the near future, sanctions will 
be softened or lifted since there is no longer a reason for them", Konti• said 
after meeting Bulgarian Prime Minister Lyuben Berov in Sofia. 3866/

6.  5/12/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported 70 shells fired by Serb forces 
and 10 fired by BiH forces. 3867/  UNPROFOR described the city as relatively 
calm. Infantry street fighting was also reported. 3868/ Source(s): Agence 
France Presse; Reuters.

Targets Hit: Not specified

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Not specified

Casualties: BiH officials said that eight people were wounded in the 24 hour 
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period ending at noon. 3869/ Source(s): United Press International.

Narrative of Events:

2899. Bosnian Serb force, quoted by the Tanjug news agency, said that BiH 
forces had stepped up their attacks in the Sarajevo area, shelling 10 areas 
under Serb control. 3870/

(b)  Local reported events

2900. The fog closed the city airport for part of the day. 3871/

6.  6/12/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity:  UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said that the 
city was hit with 93 shells (a relatively low number), but that it was 
noticeable that populated areas rather than front lines were attacked. 3872/ 
Aikman said that while the number of shells to hit the city on Monday was 
relatively low, populated areas rather than front lines were attacked. "What 
is significant is where it hit", Aikman told reporters. "The main targeting 
was the populated areas of the city, whereas in the past few weeks and months 
it has been mainly along the confrontation lines". When asked about Serb 
denials that they had shelled the city, Aikman said: "It boggles the 
mind". 3873/ Source(s): Reuters.

Targets Hit: The Ciglane market; the area near the BiH army headquarters; an 
unidentified cemetery; the Hrasno neighbourhood. Source(s):United Press 
International; Reuters; The Press Association.

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported in an unidentified cemetery during 
a funeral for two shelling victims. Source(s): The Press Association; United 
Press International.

Casualties: Six persons were reported killed and 29 others wounded in the 
day's shelling. 3874/ Source(s): Agence France Presse.

Narrative of Events:

2901. One shell reportedly hit a market 3875/ near the Olympic stadium, 
killing four persons, and another, which Sarajevo radio said was a tank round, 
hit near the BiH army headquarters. The market was near the Koševo hospital. 
Kemal Drnda, chief surgeon at the Koševo hospital, said that 19 wounded adult 
civilians were treated after the shelling, 17 of them severely injured. A 
Reuter photographer traveling to the scene said that people dived for cover as 
the shelling started. He said that he saw three or four shells land within a 
few hundred metres of the hospital. 3876/  

2902. A short time after the market was hit, mortar rounds landed in a 
cemetery during the funerals of a 34 year-old  woman and an older man who were 
killed in shelling last week. There were no reported injuries. There was, 
however, continuous sniper fire as the mourners gathered, and three shells 
landed, each closer to the funeral party than the previous ones. 3877/

2903. A shell reportedly landed in the Hrasno neighbourhood, wounding at least 
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two persons, including a child playing in his home. Ten year-old Danijel 
Doroti• was playing with his friend in his family's sixth floor apartment when 
a shell landed outside. "I heard the explosion and felt pain in my stomach", 
he said from his hospital bed, showing a shrapnel wound. Another shell hit a 
heavily traveled alleyway near Maršal Tito Street. 3878/

2904. The day's shelling reportedly lasted five hours and was the heaviest in 
more than a week. It also reportedly came the day after the first infantry 
clashes in weeks between Serb forces and the BiH army. 3879/

2905. Bosnian Serbs denied firing the shells and accused government forces of 
attacking their own people, Belgrade TV reported. 3880/

(b)  International reported events

2906. EC mediator, Lord Owen, said that there could be no peace accord in BiH 
unless the BiH government got at least a third of the republic's territory. 
"The [peace] process is on track. But the basic fact is that we look for more 
territory" for the government, Owen said after briefing the European Community 
foreign ministers on the peace talks in Geneva. 3881/

2907. BiH Vice President Ejup Gani• called on the international community to 
put a stop to "the genocide of the Bosnian people". Gani• criticized western 
countries, notably the United States and Britain, for what he called their 
"passive and negative" role in the face of the "tragedy" afflicting his 
country, which had been unjustly deprived by the UN arms embargo "of the right 
to defend itself against the Serbian and Croatian armies". His comments were 
made during a press conference in Rabat following talks with King Hassan II of 
Morocco. 3882/  

2908. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži• told a Belgrade newspaper that a 
settlement to the war could be reached by the end of the year, but he said 
that the BiH government had unrealistic territorial demands. "Expectations are 
that a peace agreement will be concluded by the end of the year, which implies 
a fair and frank approach to the resolution of controversial issues", Karadži•
was quoted as saying by Ve•ernje Novosti. Karadži• accused the BiH of stalling 
the negotiating process. "How else can we interpret unrealistic Muslim demands 
that few are ready to support?" Karadži• said. 3883/

7.  7/12/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that "major activity", 
including heavy artillery fire, took place all day, overnight and on 
Wednesday, between the BiH army and Bosnian Serb troops in the suburb of 
Grbavica. The fighting was reportedly heaviest around the Vrbanja bridge where 
BiH troops made some advances. The BiH-controlled Stup and Dobrinja 
neighbourhoods also came under artillery and mortar fire but frontlines did 
not change. "A lot of shelling" was reported from the northern Koševo 
neighbourhood and from Busovaa on Mount Igman. 3884/ Source(s): Agence France 
Presse.

Targets Hit: Grbavica; the area around the Vrbanja bridge; Stup; Dobrinja; the 
Koševo area; Mt. Igman; Vogoš•a; Gornji Kotorac. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse; Reuters.

Description of Damage: Not specified
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Sniping Activity: Not specified

Casualties: Not specified

Narrative of Events:

2909. UNPROFOR spokesman, Bill Aikman, said that "major activity", including 
heavy artillery fire, took place all day, overnight and on Wednesday, between 
the BiH army and Bosnian Serb troops in the suburb of Grbavica. The fighting 
was reportedly heaviest around the Vrbanja bridge where BiH troops made some 
advances, Aikman said. The BiH-controlled Stup and Dobrinja neighbourhoods 
also came under artillery and mortar fire but frontlines did not change. "A 
lot of shelling" was reported from the northern Koševo neighbourhood and from 
Busovaa on Mount Igman, according to the spokesman. 3885/

2910. Tanjug reported that BiH forces had launched strong attacks on Serb 
positipons in the Grbavica, Vogoš•a and Gornji Kotorac districts. However the 
agency, quoting Serb military sources, dismissed a UN report that BiH forces 
appeared to have made military gains along the front line running through 
central Sarajevo. 3886/

(b)  Local reported events

2911. BiH Prime Minister Haris Silajdži• and the speaker of the Bosnian Serb 
parliament, Mom•ilo Krajišnik, spoke for several hours at the city's airport. 
The meeting, under the auspices of the UN, was the first between them since 
peace talks adjourned last week. 3887/

2912. The Belgrade government told the UN that the sanctions imposed 18 months 
ago on Yugoslavia had created a devastating effect on its economy, causing 
losses of more than $20 billion. 3888/

(c)  International reported events

2913. In Bonn, the German government approved a 10 million DM special aid 
package for BiH. 3889/

8.  8/12/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Late into the evening, Bosnian Serb and BiH 
soldiers engaged in heavy fighting in the Grbavica district. Source(s): United 
Press International; Reuters.

Targets Hit: Not specified

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Not specified

Casualties: According to UN military spokesman Bill Aikman, the day's fighting 
killed one person in the city centre. 3890/ Source(s): Reuters.

Narrative of Events:

2914. Late into the evening, Bosnian Serb and BiH soldiers engaged in heavy 
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fighting in the Grbavica district. UN officials, however, said that despite 
intense fighting over the last several days, the frontline had shifted only a 
few yards. Observers noted that the increase in fighting appeared to be a move 
by BiH forces to regain control of Grbavica in advance of a settlement that 
could include some division of Sarajevo. 3891/  "The fighting was heavy in 
Grbavica", said UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman. "The fighting went on into the 
evening, well after darkness, which is not the norm in this part of the 
country". 3892/

(b)  Local reported events

2915. Bosnian Serb leader Mom•ilo Krajišnik and BiH Prime Minister Haris 
Silajdži•, held a second day of peace talks at the airport. "They are 
basically a continuation of the Geneva peace process", UN mediator Viktor 
Andreev said. Krajišnik was quoted by the Belgrade-based Tanjug news agency as 
saying that the two sides had discussed territorial questions including the 
status of Sarajevo and access to the sea. 3893/

9.  9/12/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: "The last 24 hours have been very difficult and 
very tense", UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said at midday. Bosnian Serb 
forces hit the city with around 270 shells overnight, with most falling on 
frontline areas, while the BiH army fired 46 shells, Aikman added.  Infantry 
clashes were also reported, Aikman said. 3894/ The day's shelling came amid 
increased fighting in the Grbavica area, and after talks between Bosnian Serbs 
and the BiH government appeared to have broken off. 3895/ Source(s): Agence 
France Presse; United Press International.

Targets Hit: Stup; the airport area; Žu•; a market in the •engi• Vila 
district; an unidentified park in the centre of the Old Town area. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse; Reuters; United Press International; The Press 
Association.

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Three persons were reported wounded by snipers in a 
residential district. 3896/ UNPROFOR reported a marked increase in sniper fire 
due to improved visibility after weeks of fog. Source(s): United Press 
International; Agence France Presse.

Casualties: Intense shelling and sporadic sniper fire reportedly killed at 
least eight people and wounded 26 others, hospital and local media reports 
said. 3897/ Source(s): United Press International.

Narrative of Events:

2916. Bosnian Serb press agency SRNA said that Bosnian Serb forces had 
repulsed overnight, "a violent attack" by BiH government forces on the Serb-
held suburb of Ilidža. Citing the Bosnian Serb military press service, the 
agency said that the BiH troops had "lost men" in the attack, but gave no 
further details. 3898/ UNPROFOR spokesman Aikman said that the worst of the 
fighting had centered on Grbavica, adding that improved visibility after weeks 
of fog had led to a marked increase in sniper fire. The Stup district and the 
airport zone also came under heavy shelling, as did the northern height of 
Žu•, he said. 3899/
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2917. Four persons were killed and four wounded when three mortar shells hit a 
busy market at around 2:30 p.m.. The mortar rounds fell on a makeshift market 
in a parking lot surrounded by high-rise apartment buildings in the •engi•
Vila district. "There were about 50 to 100 people outside", said Enesa 
Halilovi•, 26, a BiH television employee who lived near the market. "About 10 
people fell down. At first I thought all of them were dead". Officials at the 
French hospital near the site and at the Koševo hospital, said that three men 
and one woman were killed in the shelling, and four other persons were 
wounded. The shells shattered glass in the surrounding apartment buildings and 
scattered shrapnel and garbage from trash bins in the parking lot. 3900/ One 
of the persons killed was one of the city's leading children's doctors, Dr. 
Galib Eleho, a pediatrician well known for his work with UNICEF. "One of our 
trucks was delivering milk to the (adjacent) clinic for a baby food program", 
said a UNICEF spokesman. "Eleho had just stepped out to arrange for someone to 
unload it when the mortar landed and killed him". 3901/

2918. Several of the shells reportedly hit at least eight locations in crowded 
areas within minutes of each other, and were reported to have come from 
Bosnian Serb positions in the hills surrounding the city. Eyewitnesses said 
that one shell hit a park in the centre of the Old Town area, missing a 
crowded market by only several yards. No one was injured. 3902/

(c)  International reported events

2919. Peace mediators Lord Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg, met Serbian 
President Slobodan Miloševi•, Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži• and Mom•ilo
Krajišnik, speaker of the Bosnian Serb assembly, for several hours in Belgrade 
in a continuation of the Geneva peace process. Their spokesman, John Mills, 
said that he had no further details of the Belgrade discussions. "They hope to 
be in a position to hold a meeting beginning 20 December. No decision has been 
taken on the venue for that meeting", Mills said. "Meanwhile they will 
continue their contacts with the parties". 3903/ 

2920. Peace mediators Lord Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg, who had planned a 
meeting of all of the warring parties in the northern Greek port of Salonika 
on Sunday, decided instead to arrange another round of talks in the week 
beginning 20 December. "Their view after [Thursday's] meeting [with Serb 
leaders in Belgrade] was that the time is not quite ready for a meeting 
between the parties this weekend as had been envisaged", spokesman John Mills 
said at UN headquarters in Croatia. 3904/

10.  10/12/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shells reportedly hit residential districts as 
well as contested front-line areas to the north of the city. 3905/  Source(s): 
Reuters.

Targets Hit: Dobrinja; Butmir; the area near the  airport; the area near the 
PTT building. Source(s): UNPROFOR.

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported that at least 21 people were wounded by 
sniper fire on this day. 3906/ Source(s): Agence France Presse.

Casualties: The city's crisis centre reported 11 persons killed and 38 wounded 
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in artillery and sniper attacks in the 24 hours up to mid-afternoon. 3907/ 
Source(s): Reuters.

Narrative of Events:

2921. UNPROFOR reported heavy shelling in Dobrinja, Butmir, and around the 
airport. In central Sarajevo, the situation was tense too, with shelling 
reported around the PTT building. 3908/

(b)  Local reported events

2922. Two large convoys of flour and other foodstuffs reached Sarajevo, the 
United Nations reported. 3909/

11.  11/12/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sirens sounded a general alert in the city as 
Bosnian Serb forces hit the city with tank, artillery and mortar fire. 
UNPROFOR reported that the city had been hit by 250 shell rounds since Friday 
in Serb retaliation for an attack on Lukavica where the Bosnian Serb army had 
its headquarters. Source(s): Reuters.

Targets Hit: The Lukavica barracks; Dobrinja; Stup; the city centre; Grbavica; 
the airport area. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse; United Press 
International.

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Not specified

Casualties: At least two persons were wounded in the day's shelling. 
Source(s): Reuters.

Narrative of Events:

2923. Sirens sounded a general alert in the city as Bosnian Serb forces hit 
the city with tank, artillery and mortar fire. UNPROFOR reported that the city 
had been hit by 250 shell rounds since Friday in Serb retaliation for an 
attack on Lukavica where the Bosnian Serb army had its headquarters. "The 
Bosnian army assaulted with shelling Lukavica yesterday and I suspect that was 
part of the reason for the large number coming back", said Bill Aikman, 
UNPROFOR spokesman. At least one BiH shell hit the Serb barracks in the 
morning while UN military observers were in the buildings but no casualties 
were reported. Sarajevo radio said that at least two civilians had been 
wounded in the city by Serb return fire. 3910/

2924. The shell fire came from the heights to the west of the city, Aikman 
said. Districts worst affected by the shelling included Dobrinja and Stup, the 
city centre, and the district of Grbavica. In response, the BiH army fired 27 
rounds into Bosnian Serb-held districts, notably the Lukavica barracks to the 
south, he added. 3911/

2925. Bosnian Serbs reportedly shelled the airport, hitting a terminal 
building and forcing the suspension of some relief flights. 3912/
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(b)  Local reported events

2926. United Nations officials were reportedly angered and frustrated at what 
they portrayed as an effort by Bosnian Serbs to systematically block relief 
convoys. "We are having blockages, blockages, blockages", said UNPROFOR 
spokesman Bill Aikman. Today, two convoys had been turned back as they headed 
for the besieged city of Goražde. 3913/

(c)  International reported events

2927. In Belgrade, Aleksa Buha, the foreign minister of the Bosnian Serb 
republic, was quoted by the Tanjug news agency as saying that a European 
Community plan for the Serbs to relinquish more territory in exchange for the 
gradual lifting of sanctions on Serbia had set the peace talks back to square 
one. Buha said that BiH were avoiding a definitive solution in the hope that 
they would eventually take over the whole territory. 3914/

12.  12/12/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that shelling activity 
decreased and that tension in the city dropped to a relatively low level (with 
the exception of eastern Sarajevo). 3915/ Source(s): UNPROFOR.

Targets Hit: Not specified

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Not specified

Casualties: Not specified

Narrative of Events:

2928. UNPROFOR reported that shelling activity decreased and that tension in 
the city dropped to a relatively low level (with the exception of eastern 
Sarajevo). 3916/

(b)  Local reported events

2929. Reuters reported that the recent October purge of mafia-style leaders 
and renegade units from the BiH army had revitalized the forces. "There is a 
new testiness on the part of the Bosnians", said UNPROFOR spokesman Bill 
Aikman. "They are not being pansies.  Aikman said that the BiH forces had 
moved forward by "a few houses" in the Grbavica area and been firing an 
unusually high number of shells and mortar bombs at the Serb forces. BiH army 
deputy commander Colonel Jovan Divjak stated that ridding the army of 
criminals and other "uncontrolled elements" had been a major factor in 
improving discipline and solidarity among the troops. 3917/ 

13.  13/12/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Not specified
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Targets Hit: Not specified

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Not specified

Casualties: Not specified

Narrative of Events:

2930. No reported incidents.

14.  14/12/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that Sarajevo suffered a new 
period of a high level of shelling, mainly in the downtown area. More than 300 
shell rounds were reported by observers. 3918/ Source(s): UNPROFOR.

Targets Hit: The downtown area; the Drvenija bridge; the Egyptian UNPROFOR 
barracks near the Old Town; the Koševo hospital; Grbavica; the airport area; 
the road to Pale. Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters; Agence France Presse; New York 
Times; United Press International.

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: One BiH soldier was killed by a sniper in the Vogoš•a
district. 3919/ UNPROFOR reported that sniper activity was high in the 
city. 3920/ Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR.

Casualties: UNPROFOR reported that at least 11 persons were killed and 19 
others were wounded. 3921/ Source(s): UNPROFOR.

Narrative of Events:

2931. The morning was reported as quiet after shelling and sniping continued 
well into the night. 3922/

2932. Doctors at the Koševo hospital said that five women and three men were 
killed when two mortar shells landed near the Drvenija bridge at 1:00 p.m., 
and near the Old Town barracks of the Egyptian UN brigade. 3923/ Relative calm 
in recent days appeared to have enticed many Sarajevans out of their homes on 
this sunny afternoon, raising the day's casualty count. A surgeon at the 
Koševo hospital, Dr. Kemal Drnda, said that many of the wounded civilians 
suffered abdominal wounds from shrapnel. 3924/

2933. A Reuters photographer said that a 120 millimetre mortar bomb hit a 
building in the Koševo hospital complex. There were no injuries 
reported. 3925/

2934. Shells and automatic weapons fire were reported in the Grbavica 
district. 3926/

2935. Idesbald van Biesenbroeck, a spokesman for UNPROFOR said that Serb 
forces fired more than 200 artillery shells and mortar bombs on the 
city. 3927/

2936. The airport was closed at 10:00 a.m., for three hours after two mortar 
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shells, reportedly fired from the Serb-controlled Rajlovac district, fell near 
some buildings. 3928/

2937. van Biesenbroeck said that the BiH forces fired 32 shells, most of them 
aimed at the road to Pale. 3929/

2938. As night fell, machine-gun fire could still be heard from the direction 
of Grbavica. 3930/

(b)  Local reported events

2939. A BiH army official told Sarajevo radio in the evening that Serb forces 
were redeploying troops, tanks and other heavy weaponry to new positions 
around the city and warned residents to remain under cover. 3931/

2940. The day's shelling, which began in the morning, forced UNPROFOR to close 
the airport for three hours. 3932/

2941. The United Nations agreed with Bosnian Serb forces to expedite the 
shipment of aid and military resupply past Serbian checkpoints in BiH by 
allowing the faction's police to escort convoys. Angus Ramsay, deputy 
commander of UN forces in BiH reached an unsigned "understanding" with Bosnian 
Serb General Manojlo Milovanovi• that the Serbs would not obstruct UN convoys 
and would halt the practice of inspecting aid convoys at numerous checkpoints 
in Bosnian-Serb held territory. In exchange, the United Nations agreed that 
Serbian police using UN supplied fuel would escort the convoys and that the UN 
would help maintain the roads it used. "This agreement should minimize delays, 
but it doesn't mean that everything was solved", UN military spokesman 
Idesbald van Biesenbroeck said. 3933/

(c)  International reported events

2942. French Foreign Minister Alain Juppé called on the United Nations to use 
air strikes against those violating agreements on the safe passage of 
humanitarian aid in BiH. "I have to ask myself why the United Nations is not 
using force in Sarajevo", he told the French television channel France 2 after 
viewing film of the victims of shelling in the city. "It has all the necessary 
means. Everyone has  committed himself to ensuring the delivery of 
humanitarian aid and the preservation of the security zones. So, why, when 
someone violates the agreements, when the Serbs violate them, why doesn't it 
use air force?" he asked. 3934/

15.  15/12/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that 163 shells hit the 
city. 3935/ UNPROFOR also reported that the high level of shelling in the city 
had continued. Several areas of the city were reportedly affected, including 
the downtown. UNPROFOR commented that these events indicated that the Bosnian 
Serb army intended to carry on pressuring and harassing Sarajevo residents. 
However, UNPROFOR noted that an offensive on the city was considered unlikely. 
3936/ Source(s): The Press Association; UNPROFOR.

Targets Hit: Mojmilo; Stup; Žu•; the downtown area. Source(s): Agence France 
Presse; Reuters; UNPROFOR.
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Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Not specified

Casualties: Sarajevo radio reported in the morning that 24 persons had been 
killed and 20 wounded over the past 24 hours. 3937/ One person was killed and 
11 others were wounded in separate attacks on the city. 3938/ Source(s): 
Reuters; Agence France Presse.

Narrative of Events:

2943. Fighting continued throughout the night in the city, where Sarajevo 
radio reported in the morning that 24 persons had been killed and 20 wounded 
over the past 24 hours. 3939/

2944. One person was killed and 11 others were wounded in separate attacks on 
the city. A number of mortars hit the Mojmilo district in the south of the 
city, killing one person and wounding three others, Sarajevo radio said. 3940/

2945. Bosnian Serb and BiH forces reportedly traded artillery and mortar 
rounds in the suburbs, including Stup and Žu• in the north-west. 3941/

16.  16/12/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: An estimated 580 Bosnian Serb shells fell on the 
city between 6:00 p.m. Wednesday and 9:30 a.m. Thursday, according to UNPROFOR 
spokesman Idesbald van Biesenbroeck. He added that "a large number of BiH 
shells were also fired. van Biesenbroeck said that Serb forces accused BiH 
forces of making territorial gains in the sectors of Rajlovac and Grbavica but 
added that UNPROFOR had been unable to confirm any changes. He said that BiH 
forces had begun the clashes by targeting Serb-held districts, which sparked a
massive response. 3942/ By the end of the day, the United Nations said that it 
had reports from Bosnian Serbs that BiH troops had taken several hundred yards 
in the Rajlovac district and a few buildings in the Grbavica district. But a 
UN military spokesman said that the BiH gains were unlikely to weaken the 
Bosnian Serb forces. "The gains they won were so minimal they would not change 
anything. But I think the Serbs will of course retaliate", said UNPROFOR 
spokesman Idesbald van Biesenbroeck. 3943/ UNPROFOR reported that Bosnian Serb 
forces fired 743 shells on the city. 3944/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
United Press International; Reuters.

Targets Hit: The area near the Vrbanja bridge; Stup; Grbavica; a bread line on 
Maršal Tito Street in the Old Town area. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France 
Presse.

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: BiH army sniper activity was reported. Source(s): Reuters.

Casualties: Shelling killed one person and wounded 35 others, BiH radio said. 
Sniper fire from the BiH army injured five persons in the Grbavica district, 
the Bosnian Serb SRNA news agency said. 3945/ Source(s): Reuters.

Narrative of Events:

2946. Bosnian Serb forces reportedly hit the city with artillery and tank fire 
during the night and into the morning. Sarajevo radio said that the Serb 
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forces were firing at the Vrbanja bridge, which crosses the Miljacka river in 
the centre of the city. Shells also landed in the Stup suburb and other parts 
of the city. 3946/

2947. Infantry attacks backed by heavy automatic weapons fire broke out at 
dawn in Grbavica, which BiH troops were trying to capture. 3947/

2948. Six persons were wounded when a mortar shell hit a bread line on Maršal 
Tito Street in the Old Town area. 3948/ The shell reportedly hit at 1:20 p.m., 
near two trucks loaded with bread awaiting distribution to civilians. 3949/

2949. United Nations officials in Sarajevo speculated that the fighting was an 
attempt by Bosnian Serb leaders to put pressure on the BiH government to sign 
a peace plan. The BiH army counter-attacks, they felt, were an attempt to show 
that the army could still strike back. 3950/

(b)  Local reported events

2950. Bosnian Croat and BiH commanders agreed to a Christmas truce to run from 
23 December to 3 January, Croatian radio reported. General Ante Roso, 
commander of the Bosnian Croat Defence Council, and BiH General Rasim Deli•
approved the agreement at a meeting at the UN headquarters in Kiseljak. 3951/ 
Bosnian Serb General Ratko Mladi• agreed to the truce on Wednesday following 
talks with the UNPROFOR BiH commander General Francis Briquemont. "Mladi• said 
that he would respect the truce as long as he was not attacked, UNPROFOR 
spokesman Idesbald Van Biesenbroeck said. 

2951. BiH Prime Minister Haris Silajdži• said on Sarajevo radio that talks at 
the airport with Mom•ilo Krajišnik, speaker of the Bosnian Serb parliament, 
had failed to reach agreement on any key issues. "The Serb side is continuing 
to reject our claims", he said. 3952/ 

2952. In Belgrade, Serbian opposition leader Vuk Draškovi• told voters at a 
rally that the world would lift economic sanctions if his party won Sunday's 
parliamentary elections. Draškovi• accused President Slobodan Miloševi• of 
selling out the country's interests and mismanaging the economy. Miloševi•
called for early elections on 19 December after dissolving the Serbian 
parliament. 3953/

17.  17/12/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Bosnian Serb forces reportedly fired 138 shells 
into the city. BiH forces reportedly fired two shells out of the city. 3954/ 
Source(s): Reuters.

Targets Hit: Not specified

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Not specified

Casualties: At least three persons were reported killed, according to the city 
morgue. 3955/ Source(s): Reuters.



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 732

Narrative of Events:

2953. Bosnian Serb and BiH forces traded shell and small arms fire overnight, 
but the fighting eased after dawn. 3956/ Sporadic shelling and small arms fire 
were reported in the city during the day. 3957/

2954. The UNPROFOR Sarajevo sector commander General Andre Soubirou denied 
Serb claims that UN troops had withdrawn from sites on Mount Igman where they 
were monitoring demilitarized zones. Spokesman van Biesenbroeck also denied 
reports of BiH army attacks on the western heights of the city. 3958/

(b)  International reported events

2955. Geneva mediators Lord Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg held talks in 
Belgrade on the conflict in BiH with Serb and Croat representatives while BiH 
officials held talks in Vienna with European Community representatives. The 
meetings came ahead of a new round of negotiations next week in Geneva and 
Brussels involving all parties to the conflict. 3959/

18.  18/12/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling and heavy sniper fire were reported in 
the city. Source(s): United Press International; Reuters.

Targets Hit: An unidentified hospital; Ilidža. Source(s): United Press 
International; Reuters.

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: The city reportedly came under heavy sniper fire. 3960/ 
Source(s): United Press International.

Casualties: Two people were reportedly killed and 17 others wounded from 
shelling and sniper fire. 3961/  Source(s): Reuters.

Narrative of Events:

2956. Six persons were severely wounded when a shell landed near a city 
hospital. 3962/

2957. The Tanjug news agency reported that two persons in Ilidža were killed 
and four others wounded by BiH shelling. 3963/ 

(b)  Local reported events

2958. A Canadian transport aeroplane airlifted six sick and wounded children 
and six of their relatives out of Sarajevo. The evacuation was part of a 
larger mission by UNHCR, the International Organization for Migration and the 
British government to ferry 90 sick and injured to treatment abroad. The 
children were initially flown to the UNHCR operations base in Ancona, Italy, 
with some going to Britain and the rest to the United States. 3964/
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(c)  International reported events

2959. Belgian Foreign Minister Will Claes, whose country held the European 
Community presidency, commented on Friday's meeting with BiH Prime Minister 
Haris Silajdži• in Vienna: "It was not a question of putting pressure on the 
Moslems, but finding out what their position was", he said in a statement 
released today. "Further concessions are expected from the Serbs as well as 
greater flexibility from all sides", he added. 3965/

19.  19/12/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported 142 shell impacts on the BiH 
side with the shelling concentrated on the areas of Stup, Žu•, Kobilja Glava, 
Grbavica and the city centre. 3966/ Source(s): UNPROFOR.

Targets Hit: Stup; Žu•; Kobilja Glava; Grbavica; the city centre. Source(s):
UNPROFOR.

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Not specified

Casualties: Not specified

Narrative of Events:

2960. UNPROFOR reported 142 shell impacts on the BiH side with the shelling 
concentrated on the areas of Stup, Žu•, Kobilja Glava, Grbavica and the city 
centre. 3967/ 

(b)  Local reported events

2961. UNPROFOR reported that two convoys reached the city, one from Metkovic 
and one from Belgrade, carrying a total of 130 tons of mixed food and wheat 
flour. The Belgrade convoy included two tankers carrying 36 tons of diesel 
fuel. 3968/

2962. Local parliament elections were held in Serbia. 3969/

20.  20/12/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Heavy shelling was reported in the city as BiH 
President Alija Izetbegovi• and Prime Minister Haris Silajdži• were leaving 
the Presidency building for the airport and a flight to Geneva for resumed 
peace talks. 3970/ Observers reported that a total of 213 shell rounds hit the 
city on this day. 3971/ Source(s): Reuters; United Press International.

Targets Hit:  Not specified

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Not specified
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Casualties: Not specified

Narrative of Events:

2963. At dawn, machine-gun fire could be heard from Vrbanja bridge near the 
Holiday Inn, where Serb and BiH soldiers had clashed in recent days. 3972/

2964. At the airport, an Ilyushin-76 transport was hit by five heavy machine-
gun bullets as it prepared to land, damaging one of its fuel tanks. The 
airlift was thereafter suspended. 3973/

2965. Two children were killed and one other was injured when masonry 
collapsed on them while playing in a deserted shell-damaged house in the Bua 
Potok district in the north of the city. 3974/

(b)  Local reported events

2966. In Belgrade, the Socialist Party of Serbian President Slobodan Miloševi•
claimed victory in Sunday's parliamentary elections. Spokesman Ivica Dasi•
said that the ruling Socialists needing 126 seats for an overall majority, had 
won between 124 and 128 according to unofficial returns. 3975/

21.  21/12/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Bosnian Serb forces hit the city with a total of 
1,500 artillery shells, in what UN officials described as the heaviest attack 
in two months. 3976/ Source(s): Reuters.

Targets Hit: Stup; Rajlovac; Žu•. Source(s): United Press International; 
Agence France Presse.

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Not specified

Casualties: UNPROFOR reported that six civilians were killed and 26 others 
were wounded in the day's shelling. 3977/ Source(s): UNPROFOR.

Narrative of Events:

2967. Heavy artillery and mortar shells hit the city in the morning, with 118 
shell rounds falling in four hours. 3978/

2968. The UN said that most shells struck Stup and Rajlovac, frontline areas 
on the edge of the city. However, the confrontation line had not changed 
there, a UN official said. UN military spokesman Idesbald van Biesenbroeck 
said that the shelling was probably more harassment than an all-out attack 
because the Rajlovac area had little strategic value. "I think it's a last-
minute push before the Geneva talks, but it's only a show of force", he 
said. 3979/

2969. Shelling also continued on the Muslim-held Žu• hill to the north of the 
city. 3980/
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(b)  Local reported events

2970. UNHCR announced that the city's humanitarian airlift would resume on 
Wednesday after being suspended on Monday following an attack on an air 
transport. UNHCR spokesperson Sylvana Foa said that three conditions set by 
the UN for aid flights to resume had been met. UNHCR had asked for a formal 
protest to be lodged with the faction responsible for the shooting, an 
immediate investigation and guarantees for the safety of aid flights from 
leaders from all sides. Officials were not sure of the origin of the Monday's 
gunfire, but it appeared to be from Serb-held territory. "The shots signaled 
that the shooter intended to seriously damage the aircraft", Foa said. "They 
fired directly below the aircraft as it was making its final approach above 
Bosnian Serb territory", she added. The incident reportedly resulted in the 
most severe damage sustained by a UN aircraft operating in the area since a 
German aeroplane was hit by anti-aircraft fire in February 1993. It was also 
the sixth reported incident at the airport in six weeks (152 incidents had 
been recorded since the airlift began in July 1992). 3981/ 

(c)  International reported events

2971. In Geneva, BiH said that they could not accept a new Serb-Croat map for 
BiH, even though it gave them the one-third of the territory that they were 
demanding. The proposal was presented to BiH President Izetbegovi• in late-
night talks. A spokesman for the BiH government said that the new map was 
"totally unacceptable" because it took no notice of specific demands on 
territory. "I have to say that all the concessions have been made with land 
that does not belong to the Moslems", said spokesman Mirza Hajri•. "We do not 
get anything we asked for . . . [we got] a lot of quantity but not 
quality". 3982/

22.  22/12/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR observers reported that 228 shell 
rounds hit the city overnight until 9:00 a.m.. 3983/ UNPROFOR observers 
reported that 1,744 shells landed in the city. 3984/ Source(s): Reuters; 
UNPROFOR.

Targets Hit: Žu•. Source(s): Reuters.

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Not specified

Casualties: UNPROFOR observers reported that shelling killed one person and 
wounded 12 others. 3985/ Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters.

Narrative of Events:

2972. The Bosnian Serb shelling of the city continued. Heavy fighting was 
reported around Žu• and Rajlovac. BiH radio said that several thousand shell 
rounds hit the city. 3986/

2973. UNPROFOR spokesman Idesbald van Biesenbroeck said that most of the 
morning shelling centered on Žu•, a desolate hilltop battlefield overlooking 
key roadways in and around the city. 3987/
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(b)  Local reported events

2974. Serbian President Slobodan Miloševi• appeared to have fallen just short 
of a majority in Sunday's elections for the Serbian Parliament. In what had 
been billed as the announcement of the final results, the official election
supervising commission announced that with 98.65 per cent of the votes 
counted, Mr. Miloševi•'s Socialists had won 123 seats, leaving them three 
seats short of control of the 250-seat Parliament. However, the election 
commission said that some 4 per cent of the vote counted had been declared 
invalid because of errors and spoiled ballots in 45 polling stations and that 
another round of voting would have to be held in those stations, probably 
within the week. Zoran Djumi•, the commission spokesman, said that it was 
unlikely that the new round of voting would substantially change the results. 
But he added, "anything is possible". 3988/

2975. The biggest defeat in the election appeared to have been suffered by the 
militia leader, Arkan, who lost not only his seat in Parliament, but the 
parliamentary immunity that went with it. The candidate, whose real name is 
Željko Ražnjatovi•, mounted the most expensive campaign, reportedly costing 
about $3 million, but he did not keep any of the five seats that he had from 
the Kosovo region. 3989/

(c)  International reported events

2976. In Brussels, the warring factions agreed to a cease-fire in time for 
Christmas. "The parties accepted the application of a Christmas truce, which 
means the end of shelling, access for humanitarian convoys, and access for UN 
peace-keeping troops", Belgian Foreign Minister Will Claes said. Officials of 
the European Community said that no details had been worked out as to how the 
cease-fire would be implemented. 3990/ 

2977. BiH Prime Minister Haris Silajdži• said that his government had asked 
Serbs and Croats to return areas that had been ethnically cleansed, but 
instead had been offered inviable bits of "no-man's land". Asked if there had 
been progress toward peace over the past several days, Silajdži• said, "I must 
say I don't see any". Serbia and Croatia had reportedly failed to offer the 
BiH government territory in two key areas--land in the west that would give it 
territorial access to the Adriatic Sea, and land in the east to tie together 
isolated Muslim enclaves. 3991/

2978. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži• rejected outright an EC proposal 
that Sarajevo be put under the administration of the United Nations, officials 
said. 3992/

23.  23/12/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR observers counted 1,309 artillery 
rounds hitting the city. 3993/ Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters.

Targets Hit: Žu•; Grbavica; the area near the Parliament building; Mojmilo; 
Dobrinja; Maršal Tito Street. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse.

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported that snipers were active all day in the 
city. 3994/ Source(s): UNPROFOR.
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Casualties: At least 10 people were killed and 62 wounded in the city, on the 
first day of a Christmas truce agreed to by the parties in 
Brussels. 3995/ Source(s): Agence France Presse.

Narrative of Events:

2979. Heavy fighting erupted in the city in the morning, as BiH and Bosnian 
Serb forces fought with artillery and mortars. Shortly after 8:00 a.m., 
discharges of heavy weapons and light automatic arms could be heard and were 
gaining intensity 50 minutes later. Within a three-hour period, UNPROFOR 
observers tallied 142 shells fired by Bosnian Serb forces and 14 by BiH 
forces. A UN spokesman said that it was impossible to determine who had fired 
first. Artillery and mortar fire was heard coming from the north of the city, 
probably from the Žu• hills. 3996/

2980. Intense artillery and mortar fire was reported around Žu•. Scores of 
shells fell around Žu• and the Serb-held Grbavica district. Government radio 
warned residents to stay indoors as mortar, machine-gun and small-arms fire 
occurred along the inner-city confrontation line near the parliament building 
throughout the morning. 3997/ A large building on the Serb side of the line 
was reportedly burning through the afternoon and Serb forces were said to be 
firing anti-aircraft and machine-gun fire into the upper stores of BiH-held 
buildings. 3998/

2981. Heavy arms fire was also reported in the west in the Mojmilo and 
Dobrinja districts. 3999/  Mortar shelling reportedly hit on Maršal Tito 
Street. 4000/

2982. In Belgrade, Tanjug news agency reported that BiH forces had launched 
"fierce attacks" on Serb positions in several sectors of the city. It added 
that three persons were injured in BiH shelling of Grbavica. 4001/

2983. Heavy shelling continued late into the evening despite a call by the 
United Nations to halt the fighting. "We hope that all warring parties in 
Bosnia will spend their holiday season with their families, rather than 
engaging in war-like activities", said General Charles Ritchie, UNPROFOR chief 
of staff. 4002/

(b)  Local reported events

2984. A UN spokesman said that pilots would fly food into the city on 
Christmas Day because besieging Serbs had cut its land links to the outside 
world. "The situation is that Sarajevo is for all intents and purposes 
effectively isolated from the outside world by land", said Ray Wilkinson, 
Sarajevo spokesman for UNHCR. He added that Serb forces were denying UN ground 
convoys access to the city by the usual route from the south and east, 
insisting on a more dangerous route near front lines. 4003/

2985. UNPROFOR spokesman Idesbald van Biesenbroeck said that the cease-fire 
"doesn't work, at least for Sarajevo". He added that he could not say how the 
truce (which started early Thursday, just after midnight), was being observed 
in other parts of BiH. 4004/

(c)  International reported events

2986. Peace talks in Brussels between the three warring factions ended without 
a settlement, mediator Lord Owen said. Serb, Croat and Moslem leaders agreed 
to meet again on 15 January, the last date of an agreed Christmas truce. 4005/ 
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He said that the current fighting in BiH could turn the cease-fire into "just 
another joke". "Our experience is that cease-fires are not worth the paper 
they are written on unless there is a political underpinning", he said. Owen 
added: "If the political will is missing, the parties will go away and fight 
through January, February, and March, and there is nothing we can do about 
it". 4006/

24.  24/12/93 (Friday)

 (a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Fighting reportedly subsided slightly in the 
city for the first time in a week. 4007/ Source(s): Reuters.

Targets Hit: A residential area near the French UNPROFOR base. Source(s): 
Reuters.

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Not specified

Casualties:  Three persons were killed and 39 others were wounded in shelling 
of the city. 4008/ Source(s): Reuters.

Narrative of Events:

2987. Mortar fire hit a residential area in the city centre, with eight rounds 
landing near the French UN base. 4009/

2988. Although shelling subsided slightly in the city, UNPROFOR spokesman 
Idesbald Van Biesebroeck said that Bosnian Serb forces were attacking BiH 
forces to the north of the city. "There is no cease-fire for the moment, that 
is very clear", he said. "It is quite clear the Serb side is using quite a lot 
of artillery", he said referring to the fighting near the city. 4010/ 

2989. BiH radio reported that BiH forces had repelled a Bosnian Serb infantry 
attack in the Žu• and Vogoš•a areas. 4011/ 

(b)  Local reported events

2990. BiH President Alija Izetbegovi• lashed out at the European Community, 
complaining that officials had not put enough pressure on Bosnian Serbs in the 
recent peace talks in Brussels. Izetbegovi•, who returned to Sarajevo today, 
stated in a television and radio broadcast: "Europe has demonstrated its 
feebleness by failing to persuade the Serbs on the issues of Sarajevo and the 
Tuzla airport". "It is either a defect of power or a defect of will" he 
said. 4012/

2991. Speaking to Reuters television, Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži•
threatened to withdraw all Serb offers of territorial concessions to BiH 
unless they accepted the deal currently on the table. Mom•ilo Krajišnik, head 
of the Bosnian Serb assembly, said on Thursday that the BiH delegation was 
demanding too much territory and was refusing to accept a division of Sarajevo 
along ethnic lines. "It seems war is inevitable and that we will fight for a 
long time, because we have Moslem leadership that has no possibility, nor 
means to end the war", Krajišnik told Belgrade state television. 4013/

2992. French Foreign Minister Alain Juppé arrived in Sarajevo to spend 
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Christmas with French peacekeepers. He stated that he was indignant that 
fighting had resumed in BiH despite the parties' pledge to keep a Christmas 
truce. "I see with indignation that once again a commitment has not been 
kept", Juppé said in a statement. Juppé singled out the continued shelling of 
Sarajevo by Bosnian Serbs as criminal and barbaric. But he condemned all three 
factions for continuing to attack in the field while "pretending to discuss" 
in Brussels and Geneva. "This obstinacy and this contempt for the life of 
civilians is more than ever revolting", he added. "Those responsible must be 
pointed out clearly". 4014/

(c)  International reported events

2993. In Istanbul, BiH Prime Minister Haris Silajdži• urged the United Nations 
to lift the arms embargo against BiH. "They (members of the UN) should allow 
us to defend ourselves", the Anatolian news agency quoted Silajdži• as saying 
when he arrived in Istanbul on a four-day visit. 4015/ 

25.  25/12/93 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN monitors reported 689 shells hitting the 
city, including several that landed near the Koševo Hospital. 4016/ Source(s): 
Associated Press.

Targets Hit: The area near the Koševo hospital; Žu•. Source(s): Associated 
Press; United Press International.

Description of Damage: The electricity installations at Žu• hill were 
destroyed in the shelling. Source(s): Associated Press; United Press 
International.

Sniping Activity: Not specified

Casualties: One person was reportedly killed and 15 others were wounded, 
bringing the city's casualty toll since Thursday to 11 dead and 99 
wounded. 4017/ Source(s): Associated Press.

Narrative of Events:

2994. BiH army officials reported a break in shellfire around midnight 
Christmas Eve. At dawn, however, more automatic weapons fire and shelling was 
reported. There was  no immediate word on casualties, but a UN forces 
spokesman confirmed that heavy shelling continued to plague parts of the city 
for the fifth consecutive day. 4018/

2995. The electricity installations at Žu• hill were destroyed in the shelling 
of the city. According to reports, this reduced the electricity supplied to 
the city to an average of only 12 megawatts from a previous average of 35 
megawatts of electric power. Oberservers noted that the minimum of electricity 
was barely enough for the city's water pumps. 4019/

(b)  Local reported events

2996. This day marked the second straight Christmas under siege for 
Sarajevans. Thousands of worshipers packed two Roman Catholic churches in the 
city. 4020/
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2997. A convoy carrying beans, mattresses and 60 tons of diesel fuel arrived 
in the city. UNHCR spokesman Ray Wilkinson said that the trucks were held up 
initially by Serb forces who tried to divert the convoy onto an impassable 
route. 4021/

(c)  International reported events

2998. German Foreign Minister Klaus Kinkel condemned the fighting that broke 
out in BiH despite a cease-fire brokered for the Christmas holiday season. 
"Obviously, the warring parties do not want peace. That is bitter", he said in 
a statement issued by the German Foreign Ministry. 4022/

26.  26/12/93 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The Bosnian Serb-held Grbavica area was targeted 
in the afternoon hours and Serb troops reportedly responded by shelling BiH-
held positions. 4023/  Fierce fighting was reported in the city centre late in 
the day, as BiH forces battled Serbs near the Parliament building. 4024/ 
Source(s): Reuters; United Press International.

Targets Hit: The area near the Holiday Inn; Vrbanja bridge; Grbavica. 
Source(s): Reuters; United Press International; Agence France Presse.

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Sporadic sniping was reported. Source(s): Reuters.

Casualties: Sporadic shelling and sniping reportedly wounded 18 persons, 
hospital officials said. 4025/ Source(s): Reuters.

Narrative of Events:

2999. Fierce fighting was reported in the city centre late in the day, as BiH 
forces battled Serbs near the Parliament building. Heavy machine-gun, small 
arms, mortar and artillery fire were reported near the Holiday Inn. The 
fighting appeared to be centered on the Vrbanja bridge about 500 metres away. 
Tracer fire was reported and stray bullets could be heard hitting buildings in 
the vicinity, a Reuters correspondent reported. According to reports, BiH 
troops had made some gains against Serb forces near the Parliament building in 
recent weeks and a BiH offensive to take more land in the area had been 
rumoured for several days. 4026/ 

3000. The Bosnian Serb-held Grbavica area was targeted in the afternoon hours 
and Serb troops reportedly responded by shelling BiH-held positions. 4027/  
The targeting of Grbavica increased at about 12:30 p.m.. 4028/

(b)  Local reported events

3001. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži•, quoted by Tanjug, told a news 
conference that EC countries had prolonged the war by backing BiH demands at 
peace negotiations. He again threatened to withdraw Serb peace proposals if 
BiH rejected the latest peace map. "The offer is still on the table in a way 
and, unless the Muslim side accepts it in the near future and signs peace, 
there will have to be talks on a different footing, largely based on the 
actual situation", he said. 4029/



S/1994/674/Annex VI
Page 741

3002. BiH Foreign Minister Irfan Ljubijanki• blamed the Serbs and Croats for 
breaking the Christmas truce and preventing a peace accord. "I don't have the 
impression there is a real willingness to carry out the cease-fire", he said 
on Sarajevo radio. 4030/

3003. A team of UNPROFOR electrical engineers were reported in the Žu• hill 
area, trying to repair the recent damage and restore basic utilities. 4031/

(c)  International reported events

3004. The Organization of the Islamic Conference made a fresh appeal to the 
United Nations Security Council to "authorize the use of force against Serbia 
to force it to lift its siege on Bosnian towns and villages". 4032/

27.  27/12/93 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Artillery, machine-gun and small-arms fire were 
reported through the hills surrounding the city. BiH army soldiers 
accompanying the wounded reported that Serb forces had captured two BiH 
trenches in the Vogoš•a battle zone and that BiH troops were counter-
attacking. Many of the dead and wounded were soldiers from the fighting in 
that area. 4033/ Artillery attacks were reported beginning at 5:00 a.m.. 
Shelling intensified overnight and on Monday morning, with UNPROFOR reporting 
321 rounds hitting the city and 70 fired at Serb positions. 4034/  In the 24 
hours up to 7:00 a.m., approximately 600 Serb-fired shells hit the city, while 
BiH forces fired 100 shells, UNPROFOR reported. 4035/ Source(s): Reuters; 
Agence France Presse.

Targets Hit: Grbavica; "sniper's alley". Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: Not specified

Casualties: At least seven persons were reported killed and 58 others wounded 
in the city. 4036/ Source(s): Associated Press.

Narrative of Events:

3005. UNPROFOR reported violent fighting with heavy shelling, particularly in 
Grbavica. 4037/

3006. Among the civilians wounded were five workers from Sarajevo's television 
station who were hit by Serb fire while travelling to work in a van in the 
area known as "sniper's alley". 4038/ It was later reported that one person 
was killed and three others were wounded in the same incident. 4039/ 

(b)  Local reported events

3007. An UNPROFOR spokesman charged that Serb forces had deliberately cut 
electricity and were obstructing repairs to the power grid. "The Serbs cut the 
power to Sarajevo and they are hindering the repairs by refusing clearance for 
engineering teams to do the necessary work", said Major Idesbald van 
Biesenbroeck. He also said that the BiH government had retaliated by cutting 
the power to Serb and Croat-held areas around the city. According to reports, 
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on 20 December the Bosnian Serb forces blew up a pylon carrying electricity 
from Reljevo into the city. In response, the BiH government cut off the 
utilities for Reljevo. 4040/

3008. UNPROFOR commander, General Francis Briquemont said that recent 
bombardments on the city's electrical supply system "had no political or 
military purpose, but are tragic for human lives". 4041/ 

28.  28/12/93 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN officials reported a decrease in the level of 
fighting around the city. 4042/  Source(s): UNPROFOR.

Targets Hit: Not specified

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported that snipers were active in the 
city. 4043/ Source(s): United Press International.

Casualties: The city morgue reported that three persons were killed in the 
city. 4044/ Source(s): United Press International.

Narrative of Events:

3009. UN officials reported a decrease in the level of fighting around the 
city. 4045/ 

3010. Russian drivers ferrying diesel fuel into the city faced problems when a 
tanker in their convoy was hit by small arms fire near a front-line area on 
the approach to the city. The tanker reportedly made it to the city leaking 
fuel. 4046/ 

(b)  Local reported events

3011. After months of waiting, hundreds of persons began a bus journey out of 
the city. Several previous departures had been blocked by fighting or 
bureaucracy. Eight buses accompanied by a UN escort left Tuesday for Lukavica. 
After Serb checks, they were to go to Split, Croatia. Some people were then to 
go to third countries. By the evening, about 400 persons had arrived in 
Lukavica. About 200 were en route, and 200 others were still waiting for a UN 
escort. Most of the evacuees were Muslims, who were mainly women, children and 
elderly people. There were also Croatians and Serbs, including a separate 
group of Serbs who were going to Serb-held territory. 4047/

29.  29/12/93 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR observers reported that 74 artillery 
rounds hit the city. 4048/ Source(s): UNPROFOR.

Targets Hit: Not specified

Description of Damage: Not specified
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Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported a high level of sniper activity. 4049/ 
Source(s): UNPROFOR.

Casualties: City hospitals reported 12 persons wounded by sniper fire. 4050/ 
Source(s): United Press International.

Narrative of Events:

3012. Occasional shelling was reported throughout the day. 4051/  

(b)  Local reported events

3013. The city spent its fifth day without electricity in freezing 
temperatures as Bosnian Serb forces refused to allow the UN access to repair 
downed power lines. Talks between the UN, Bosnian Serbs, and the BiH 
government on reconnecting the power supply ended in failure during the 
afternoon. "Talks will continue tomorrow, said UNPROFOR spokesman Major Manuel 
Cabezas. Earlier in the day, UNPROFOR said that it hoped to get French army 
engineers to the site of a damaged pylon. 4052/ 

3014. The Royal Air Force celebrated its 1,000th successful aid flight into 
the city. 4053/ 

(c)  International reported events

3015. The United Nations commander in BiH said that the UN Security Council 
and European Community should spend less time passing resolutions on the 
former Yugoslavia and concentrate instead on sending enough peace-keeping 
troops. "I don't read the Security Council resolutions any more because they 
don't help me", Lieutenant General Francis Briquemont of Belgium said in an 
interview. "There is a fantastic gap between the resolutions of the Security 
Council, the will to execute those resolutions and the means available to 
commanders in the field". Briquemont illustrated his complaint by pointing to 
Security Council resolution 836, passed in April to establish "safe areas" 
around BiH enclaves threatened by Bosnian Serb forces. 4054/

30.  30/12/93 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Sporadic shelling was reported in the 
city. 4055/  Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR.

Targets Hit: Not specified

Description of Damage: Not specified

Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported that snipers were active in the city. 
Tanjug reported that one person was killed and another wounded by BiH 
snipers. 4056/ A 31 year-old French unidentified UNPROFOR soldier, was hit by 
sniper fire on the road from Sarajevo to Pale. He was driving a tanker truck 
back to Pale after delivering fuel to Sarajevo in a UNHCR convoy. At 
approximately 4:30 p.m., a bullet fired by a sniper from a zone controlled by 
the BiH government pierced the truck's windscreen and passed through the 
soldier's neck, damaging his spine, an UNPROFOR spokesman said. He was rushed 
to the French medical unit in Sarajevo where he underwent a seven-hour 
operation. The treating physicians there said that it was virtually certain 
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that he would be a paraplegic for life. 4057/ Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters; 
Agence France Presse.

Casualties: Not specified

Narrative of Events:

3016. UNPROFOR spokesman Idesbald van Biesenbroeck reported that "tension 
decreased dramatically" in the city, but that snipers were still active. He 
stated: "In Sarajevo, it was relatively quiet in the past 24 hours, but the 
situation is still unstable". He added that heavy machine-gun and small arms 
fire was reported in the Serb-held suburbs of Grbavica and Vogoš•a. 4058/

(b)  Local reported events

3017. The last buses evacuating persons from the city were expected to reach 
their final destinations today. The progress of the convoys, which finally 
crossed the front lines around the city on Tuesday after months of delay, was 
beset by engine and fuel problems, but the first 76 evacuees reached Banja 
Kovilja•a in Serbia on Wednesday. Other refugees stayed overnight in the Serb-
held town of Ljubinje and local officials said that they were due to cross 
into Croatia in the morning. The UN said that another 13 persons, most of them 
injured, were airlifted into Finland. More than 1,000 persons had been 
evacuated from Sarajevo by bus in the last few days. 4059/

3018. Doctors in the city were talking about "Sarajevo Syndrome", a sort of 
posttraumatic stress syndrome. The term "Sarajevo Syndrome" was first used by 
Dr. Ismet Ceri•, director of the city hospital's neuro-psychiatric clinic. He 
estimated that 90 per cent of Sarajevans showed physical signs of stress and 
that some 30 per cent were severely affected. 4060/

(c)  International reported events

3019. In Brussels, Belgian Foreign Minister Willy Claes called on the European 
Community to look at strengthening economic sanctions against Serbia following 
the breakdown of the Christmas truce in BiH. 4061/

3020. In New York, UN officials said that the organization was seriously 
considering appointing an inspector to investigate abuses among UN 
peacekeepers in the former Yugoslavia and elsewhere. The move followed 
allegations that soldiers from the Ukraine, France and other nations were 
involved in drug smuggling, bootlegging, selling UN supplies, and 
prostitution. 4062/

31.  31/12/93 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: In a brief respite from the worst shelling in 
two months, people crowded the barren markets for last minute New Year's Eve 
shopping. Shortly thereafter, shelling of the city began. 4063/ Source(s): 
Agence France Presse.

Targets Hit: The downtown area (Vase Miškina Street). Source(s): Associated 
Press; United Press International.

Description of Damage: Not specified
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Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: At least five persons were killed and 36 others wounded when 
shells hit the city centre. 4064/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3020. Four adults and a 12 year-old child were killed in New Years Eve 
shelling of the downtown area. The shelling injured another 28 people, Koševo 
Hospital reported. The shelling took place on Vase Miškina street. "It seems 
that three shells fell, one after the other", a Koševo Hospital spokeswoman 
said. The city's French hospital reported another 10 persons wounded by 
shrapnel in shelling of other parts of the city. 4065/

3021. Gunfire and church bells ushered in the New Year. 4066/

(b)  Local reported events

3022. A curfew placed between 10:00 p.m. and 6:00 a.m., was lifted until 3 
January. 4067/

3023. Black market prices in the city were reported as follows: a brand-name 
bottle of liquor sold for 100 DM, the equivalent of $60; a bottle of wine sold 
for $24; and a pint of beer for $3; fresh beef, a delicacy, was reported at 
$18 per pound. The average salary of the few who worked was reported at $1.80 
per month. 4068/

V.  January 1994

1.  1/1/94 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR observers said that 93 shells hit the 
city area overnight. 4069/ UNPROFOR observers reported 140 incoming shells in 
the city throughout the day and a general increase in sniping activity. 4070/
The Bosnian Serb news agency SRNA said that BiH forces had attacked Serb 
forces around the city with artillery and small arms fire. 4071/ Source(s): 
United Press International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The parking lot of UNPROFOR's 4th Battalion headquarters; the 
cafeteria and press briefing room of UNPROFOR headquarters; the area near 
UNPROFOR commander Cot's residence; the city centre; an unidentified 
residential area. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported a general increase in sniper activity. 
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Casualties: Two people were killed and five others were wounded in the city, 
an official at the Koševo Hospital said. The dead were a young woman who died 
after a mortar shell landed on her apartment in the city centre, and a soldier 
in the BiH army who was fatally wounded while on duty on the city's  
frontline. 4072/ Ten persons were reported wounded overnight in shelling 
attacks. 4073/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
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Narrative of Events: 

3024. Ten persons were injured overnight by intense shelling as Sarajevo 
ushered in the New Year. The shelling started at around midnight as American 
soprano Barbara Hendricks began a concert inside the BiH television building 
where 200 people were invited to attend the performance. Several of the 
persons attending the concert were escorted afterwards by UN armoured  
vehicles. 4074/

3025. Three UNPROFOR sites were hit by shelling in the last 24 hours, with one 
French soldier slightly injured by shrapnel, UNPROFOR spokesman Manuel Cabezas 
said. He said that the French soldier was injured after a shell fell on the 
parking lot of the UNPROFOR's 4th Battalion headquarters in the city centre. 
One shell reportedly damaged the cafeteria and press briefing room of the 
UNPROFOR headquarters in the city and another two shells fell near the 
building which housed the commander of the UN forces in BiH, General Francis 
Briquemont. 4075/

3026. A 70 year-old woman was buried in debris after two shells landed in 
quick succession in a residential neighbourhood. 4076/

(b)  Local reported events

3027. In Pale, the Bosnian Serb parliament postponed debate on the latest 
peace talks until 10 January a few days before the parties were due to 
reconvene in Geneva. Parliamentary speaker Mom'ilo Krajišnik, quoted by the 
Serbian radio  Priština, said that there would be no more concessions to BiH. 
"I hope that . . . an agreement will be reached, but if the fundamentalist and 
militant forces in the Moslem camps do not allow this, nothing remains for us 
than to defend our land". 4077/

3028. In his New Year's message to BiH, President IzetbegoviB said that the 
country's hardest year was now behind it. "We are stronger now than we were a 
year ago, and reason is on our side", he said. 4078/

3029. The head of the Bosnian Serb army, Ratko MladiB, pledged in a speech to 
defend Serb-held territory. "We must be ready to defend what we have gained, 
but also to be ready, if we have to, to fight until final victory", said 
MladiB, quoted by the Tanjug news agency. 4079/

3030. The Tanjug news agency reported that former French President Valery 
Giscard D'Estaing met with BiH President Alija IzetbegoviB in Sarajevo. 4080/

2.  2/1/94 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that most of the day's 
activity concentrated on the front-line areas of VogošBa, Rajlovac and Stup, 
to the north and west of the city. 4081/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
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Narrative of Events: 

3031. UNPROFOR reported that most of the day's activity concentrated on the 
front-line areas of VogošBa, Rajlovac and Stup, to the north and west of the 
city. 4082/

3032. A Norwegian C-130 Hercules military transport was slightly damaged by 
small arms fire as it prepared to land in the city. 4083/

3.  3/1/94 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported the situation in the city as 
remaining unstable. UNPROFOR observers estimated that Bosnian Serb forces 
fired 203 shells into the city while BiH forces fired 37. 4084/ Shells killed 
at least 15 people, including six members of one family in their flat. 
Source(s): Reuters; Chicago Tribune; The Press Association; New York Times.

Targets Hit: The area near UNPROFOR headquarters; No. 2 Omladinska Street 
(about 500 yards from the BiH Presidency building; an unidentified school in 
the western area of the city (Otoka). Source(s): Reuters; The Press 
Association; New York Times.

Description of Damage: Significant civilian casualties were reported at No. 2 
Omladinska Street. Source(s): Reuters; The Press Association; New York Times.

Sniping Activity: Sniping erupted throughout the city in the afternoon. 
Source(s): The Press Association. 
 
Casualties: The United Nations counted 14 dead on the BiH side (including at 
least three children), and 22 wounded. One woman was killed in a Serb-held 
district. 4085/ Another report said that shelling killed at least 15 people in 
the city, including six members of one family in their flat and a girl as she 
and other children left school. 4086/ Source(s): Chicago Tribune; The Press 
Association; Reuters; New York Times.

Narrative of Events: 

3033. UNPROFOR said that the situation in the city remained unstable. 4087/

3034. Shelling killed at least 15 people in the city, including six members of 
one family in their flat and a girl as she and other children left school. By 
early afternoon, shelling and sniping erupted throughout the city. Fifteen 
shells hit near the UN headquarters, said UNPROFOR spokesman Idesbald van 
Biesenbroeck. According to reports, the TatareviB family was sitting together 
in one room in their apartment at No. 2 Omladinska Street, about 500 yards 
from the BiH Presidency building, when a 122 millimetre howitzer shell hit at 
about 3:00 p.m..  The only family survivor from the blast was 77 year-old 
Mensur DragniB, whose wife (Nadja 68), daughter (Dñenana 42), son (Veseljko 
49), two grandchildren (Nadi 16 and Asija 10) and son-in-law (Adnan TatareviB
41) were killed. "We were living in two rooms on the safe side of the 
building, but see what happened", said DragniB. "There is no escape", he 
added. 4088/

3035. At least one girl was killed when two shells hit a crowd of children 
leaving a school in the western area of the city. "There were a lot of 
children playing", said Alma BegoviB, who sustained light leg wounds and shock 
in the shelling of Otoka. 4089/
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(b)  Local reported events

3036. UNPROFOR in Sarajevo said that the situation of fighting in central BiH 
was abating, except for in Sarajevo. "We have the impression the last two days 
have been very quiet, except Sarajevo where there is still tension, and Mostar 
where it is not quiet", UNPROFOR spokesman Major Idesbald van Biesenbroeck 
said. 4090/

3037. UNPROFOR Commander, General Jean Cot, said from Zagreb that his forces 
were ready for military intervention if the UN ordered it. "We have prepared 
for an offensive intervention" in former Yugoslavia as envisaged by UN 
resolution 836, and "we are ready", he told the French television channel 
France 2. But he said the plan would not be put into action unless he 
considered that conditions for such an intervention had been met and that he 
had the agreement of UN Secretary-General Boutros Boutros-Ghali in New  
York. 4091/

(c)  International reported events

3038. Hopes for an easing of tension between BiH and Croatia grew when a 
spokeswoman for Croatian Foreign Minister Mate Graniƒ said that he would meet 
BiH Prime Minister SilajdžiB in Vienna on Tuesday to discuss territorial 
disputes and humanitarian issues. Sources at the Geneva conference said that 
European Community and UN mediators Owen and Stoltenberg would also attend the 
Vienna meeting. They said that talks would focus on how to secure access to 
the Adriatic Sea for BiH as part of a peace deal. The talks were also expected 
to cover the cease-fire agreement which was supposed to last throughout the 
Christmas season but had been violated repeatedly by all sides. 4092/

3039. British Prime Minister John Major told BBC radio that Britain's more 
than 2,000 troops would not remain indefinitely in BiH and warned that they 
would be withdrawn if their safety was jeopardized. "They will be there for a 
while but we cannot guarantee they will stay there indefinitely, any more than 
can any of the other countries with large troop emplacements there", he  
said. 4093/

3040. The body of a former BiH general was found in a car park along the main 
highway between Liege in eastern Belgium and the German border town of Aachen. 
Sources said that two Romanian hitchhikers found the corpse of Jusuf Prazina 
at Walhorn overnight Friday. Prazina, 30, who had been fighting in Sarajevo, 
and later Mostar, settled in Liege last August. He once headed BiH troops on 
Mount Igman and was praised for his defence of the city in 1992. However, he 
later fell out with the BiH high command, was termed a traitor and fled in the 
spring of 1993 when he joined HVO Bosnian Croat forces. He had reportedly been 
missing since late last month. 4094/

4.  4/1/94 (Tuesday)
(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR observers recorded 868 incoming  
shells. 4095/ Source(s): New York Times.

Targets Hit: A police station about 22 metres from the Holiday Inn; the city 
centre; the area near Presidency building; the Old Town area; the area near 
Skenderija. Source(s): Reuters; United Press International; Agence France 
Presse. 
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Description of Damage: The roof of a police station near the Holiday Inn was 
destroyed by a shell. Source(s): Reuters; United Press International; Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: BiH radio said that eight people had been killed and 39 others 
wounded in shelling in a 24 hour period in the city and in nearby  
Visoko. 4096/ Nine people were reportedly killed and at least 48 others were 
wounded in the city on this day. 4097/ The BiH Republic Institute for Public 
Health reported that by the end of 1993, a total of 9,662 persons had been 
killed and some 56,000 persons had been wounded in the city. 4098/ Source(s): 
Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3041. During the day's shelling, an explosion destroyed the roof of a police 
station in the city centre. "A huge fireball hit the roof of the building . . 
. It literally blew the roof off and the street was blocked with twisted 
metal", said Reuter correspondent Kurt Schork who witnessed the explosion from 
the Holiday Inn Hotel 200 metres away. 4099/ The shelling reportedly took 
place just hours before Croatian and BiH ministers met in Vienna. 4100/

3042. Six persons were reportedly killed in the city centre and approximately 
six shells were said to have landed close to the Presidency building. Another 
two persons were killed later in the downtown area. 4101/

3043. Shelling was reported heavy in the Old Town area. 4102/ At least six 
shells hit a building located between Maršal Tito Street and the Skenderija 
neighbourhood. The shells fell a few hundred metres from Skenderija and the 
the BiH Presidency building. 4103/

3044. The city's electricity went off shortly before noon and local sources 
said the principal power line into the city had been destroyed by fighting 
around Žu'. 4104/

(b)  Local reported events

3045. The United States was about to double the number of relief flights into 
the city, UNHCR said. "Within the next few days the number of aircraft will be 
increased [from eight] to 17.  These will be mainly American, although the 
French and Germans are considering raising their contributions", UNHCR's Ray 
Wilkinson said. Of the eight aircraft already delivering aid to the city, six 
were reportedly American C-130s. France and Germany had contributed one 
aircraft each. 4105/

(c)  International reported events

3046. BiH and Croatian leaders held talks in Vienna. 4106/

3047. The Belgian defence ministry said that the commander of UNPROFOR forces 
in BiH, General Francis Briquemont, might leave his post early and return to 
Belgium. Briquemont, an outspoken critic of political efforts to end the 
fighting, 4107/ had been due to leave in July, but a ministry spokesman said 
that he had asked in December to return early.  4108/
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5.  5/1/94 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: According to UNPROFOR, at least 249 shells hit 
the city overnight. 4109/ UNPROFOR observers counted 1,353 shells on BiH-
controlled areas of the city. Observers counted 56 shellings on the Serbian 
side. 4110/ Heavy fighting was reported near the Jewish cemetery to the south 
of the city centre. Heavy front-line fighting was reported around VogošBa and 
Žu'. Intense fighting with both heavy and light weapons broke out in the 
Grbavica district at approximately 8:40 p.m.. Source(s): Reuters; Agence 
France Presse; Chicago Tribune.

Targets Hit: Bu'a Potok district; Žu' area; airport area; the Holiday Inn 
Hotel; the Sarajevo television building; the area near the Post and 
Telecommunications Engineering building. Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
UNPROFOR; United Press International; The Press Association. 
 
Description of Damage: A large hole was blown in the roof of one of the 
Holiday Inn's dining rooms. Source(s): Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR; United 
Press International; The Press Association. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Hospitals and the city morgue reported late in the afternoon that 
three people had been killed and 28 others wounded during the day. 4111/
Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3048. Five people were wounded in the morning as Bosnian Serb forces shelled 
the heavily populated district of Bu'a Potok in the north-west and the Žu'
area in the north. The shelling started in the morning and smoke was rising 
from Bu'a Potok at noon. 4112/

3049. Heavy fighting was reported near the Jewish cemetery to the south of the 
city centre. Mortar explosions, heavy artillery shells and tracer fire was 
reported on the front line. Shelling also closed the airport. 4113/

3050. UNPROFOR spokesman Major Manuel Cabezas said that the airport facility 
was closed after 3:00 p.m., after it was hit during a period of heavy 
shelling. 4114/

3051. The Holiday Inn Hotel was hit by what was estimated to be a 144 
millimetre shell, but no one was hurt. 4115/ A large hole was blown in the 
roof of one of the hotel's dining rooms while scorched debris and broken glass 
were blasted in all directions. 4116/

3052. UNPROFOR also reported that the Sarajevo television station was hit and 
that shells fell around the Post and Telecommunications Engineering building, 
where UNPROFOR had one of its main bases. 4117/

3053. BiH radio reported heavy front-line fighting around VogošBa and  
Žu'. 4118/

3054. Intense fighting with both heavy and light weapons broke out in the 
Grbavica district at around 8:40 p.m.. 4119/
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(b)  Local reported events

3055. British Lieutenant General Sir Michael Rose was appointed to replace 
Belgian Lieutenant General Francis Briquemont as the new commander of UNPROFOR 
forces in BiH. Briquemont cited exhaustion as the reason he asked to be 
relieved of his post at the end of the month. 4120/

3056. The city was without water. UNPROFOR said that it would take days to 
repair transmission lines downed in the fighting. 4121/ UNPROFOR also said 
that the main power supply line (30 megawatts) between Reljevo and Bu'a Potok, 
damaged in shelling before Christmas, could not be repaired before mid-January 
while several days would be needed to obtain authorization to repair the 18 
megawatt line between VogošBa and Velesici. The power supply to the city was 
hit further by a technical halt ordered late on Tuesday at the Kakanj plant 50 
kilometres to the north-west. 4122/

(c)  International reported events

3057. BiH and Croatian leaders held a second day of talks in Vienna. 4123/
Croatian Foreign Minister Mate GraniB and BiH Prime Minister Haris SilajdžiB
announced that a plan to halt hostilities between their two sides would be put 
to a meeting in Bonn on Saturday between BiH President IzetbegoviB and 
Croatian President Tudjman. "Both sides have confirmed that they will, within 
the framework of the preparations for the summit meeting, make firm efforts to 
prepare a complete plan of the cease-fire implementation along all the 
frontlines", a statement said. The joint statement issued by BiH and Croatia 
in Vienna said that both sides pledged to "cease all military activities and 
establish conditions for the durable cessation of hostilities" in central  
BiH. 4124/

3058. Negotiator Lord Owen, stated that cease-fires alone would not solve the 
problems in the former Yugoslavia. Negotiator Stoltenberg, added that there 
had already been 69 cease-fires and still no sign of an end to the war. Owen 
said that the BiH warring generals had not taken "a blind bit of notice" of 
their Christmas cease-fire. On a positive note, he added: "What is important 
is that they're starting to grapple with the real issues underlying the 
problem". 4125/

6.  6/1/94 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR monitors counted 732 shells landing in 
the city during the morning, most of them in the Jewish cemetery area of the 
Grbavica district. 4126/ Reporters who witnessed the combat from the Holiday 
Inn Hotel said that it was the heaviest fighting in weeks so close to the city 
centre. 4127/ Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The area of the old Jewish cemetery; the Grbavica district; the 
airport; the Holiday Inn; the Central Bank; the area near the Presidency 
building. Source(s): Reuters; Associated Press; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Eight persons were killed and 61 others were wounded, including 
five French UNPROFOR troops. 4128/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
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Narrative of Events: 

3059. Shelling was reported across Sarajevo at 6:00 a.m., a day after the city 
experienced one of its worst bombardments in months. Much of the shellfire 
landed around the old Jewish cemetery, which marked one line of confrontation 
in the city. (The hillside cemetery was important in that it was located close 
to a major road leading to the city centre)  "Sometimes artillery firing 
couldn't be counted because of the intensity of the shelling", said Major 
Idesbald van Biesenbroeck, UNPROFOR spokesman. 4129/

3060. The airport also came under fire, forcing its closure again. 4130/
Before the closure, two relief flights had landed. An UNPROFOR spokesman said 
that two French soldiers were wounded in separate incidents at the airport. 
The first was hit in the right forearm by mortar fragments and the second, 
more seriously, in the right leg. 4131/

3061. Reporters who witnessed the combat from the Holiday Inn Hotel said that 
it was the heaviest fighting in weeks so close to the city centre. The Hotel 
was once again hit by shellfire. 4132/

3062. As dusk fell, a series of shells fell into the main street, hitting the 
Central Bank building and a number of apartment blocks. UNPROFOR soldiers 
retrieved the body of a man who was killed on the spot when a shell landed in 
the streets outside the Presidency building. 4133/

(b)  Local reported events

3063. BiH President IzetbegoviB demanded that the UN Security Council stop the 
shelling of Sarajevo. "We are demanding the Security Council that it take 
efficient measures and stop the tragedy of Sarajevo and its citizens", BiH 
radio quoted him as saying in a letter to the Council. "This is the 10th day 
that Sarajevo is being shelled by the Serb aggressor and its residents are 
being killed daily by the scores before the world", IzetbegoviB said. 4134/

3064. A group of about 50 mourners buried the family of six who were killed on 
Monday. The funeral took place at the Lion cemetery. 4135/

3065. UNHCR Sarajevo spokesman, Ray Wilkinson, said that aid convoys in Serb 
areas of BiH would be suspended on safety grounds over the next three days, 
the Serbian Orthodox Christmas period. This decision was based on a concern 
that a means of celebrating Christmas would include the firing of shells and 
ammunition into the air. 4136/

3066. BiH soldiers were reportedly wearing red ribbons to distinguish 
themselves from the Bosnian Serbs in close-quarter combat. 4137/

7.  7/1/94 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR observers counted more than 900 Bosnian 
Serb-fired shells earlier in the day. The BiH army reportedly fired 6 shells 
against Serb positions. 4138/ Intense fighting between BiH and Bosnian Serb 
forces in Grbavica eased during the day, with BiH forces saying that the front 
line several hundred metres from the city centre, had remained  
unchanged. 4139/ However, the fighting was reported to be at a lower intensity 
level than on the previous day. 4140/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
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Targets Hit: The car park of the French UNPROFOR base in Skenderija. 
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: UN vehicles were damaged in the shelling of the French 
UNPROFOR base in Skenderija. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported a high level of BiH sniping. 4141/
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Seven people were killed and 25 others were wounded, including a 
French UNPROFOR soldier, according to UN and hospital  
sources. 4142/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3067. One French UN soldier was wounded when a mortar shell landed in the car 
park of the French UNPROFOR base in Skenderija in the city centre, destroying 
one truck and damaging an armoured personnel carrier. 4143/ The soldier 
sustained burst eardrums when shells fell near him. 4144/

3068. Intense fighting between BiH and Bosnian Serb forces in Grbavica eased 
during the day, with BiH forces saying that the front line several hundred 
metres from the city centre, had remained unchanged. 4145/ However, the 
fighting was reported to be at a lower intensity level than on the previous 
day. 4146/

(b)  Local reported events

3069. UNPROFOR said that BiH government troops had launched several attacks on 
Serb positions around the city over the past few days, drawing a heavy Serb 
artillery response. "There are certainly no major changes in the front lines", 
UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman added. 4147/

(c)  International reported events

3070. In Bonn, Germany, BiH Prime Minister SilajdžiB demanded the resignation 
of Europe's mediator, accusing Lord David Owen of trying to force BiH to 
accept an unjust peace. 4148/

3071. The bombardment of the city prompted the UN Security Council late in the 
day to make the following statement: 4149/ "The Security Council condemns any 
hostilities in the United Nations-designated safe areas, especially in the 
Sarajevo area". "In particular it strongly condemns the continuing military 
pressure on and the relentless bombardment by Bosnian Serb forces of the 
capital city, Sarajevo", it added.  
 
3072. US and British diplomats told Serbian President Slobodan MiloševiB to 
stop Bosnian Serbs from their continuous shelling of Sarajevo and concentrate 
on negotiations. Britain's UN ambassador, Sir David Hannay, said that British 
and American representatives in Belgrade "went and saw the President of Serbia 
and underlined the serious view which we took of the shelling of Sarajevo and 
the urgent need to stop it and to get back to the negotiating table and get a 
settlement". He said that no threats were made and that air strikes were not 
mentioned, adding: "It was a question of bringing to him the seriousness of 
the situation". "The main purpose of the demarche was to bring home to him 
that this continuing bombardment of Sarajevo was totally counter-productive 
and that we should get back to the negotiating table and get a settlement", he 
said. "The positions are now much closer together and it is a tragedy really 
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that while this very slow process of moving the parties along is going on, 
lives were being lost", he added. Hannay spoke to reporters as the Security 
Council was meeting in an informal session regarding the shelling of  
Sarajevo. 4150/

3073. US Secretary of State Warren Christopher said that air strikes in BiH 
were still a possibility that would be discussed next week at a NATO summit 
that President Clinton was to attend. But he made it clear that Americans did 
not want the Brussels' summit to be dominated by a debate over the policy 
towards the former Yugoslavia. He said it would focus instead on the fate of 
eastern European countries wishing to join NATO. Addressing the issue of NATO 
airstrikes, Christopher said that this "remains a valid resolution with 
respect to air support" and that Sarajevo's status "is under constant review 
by the United States and NATO". 4151/

3074. Following a meeting between mediators and French Foreign Minister Alain 
Juppé in Paris, a foreign ministry spokesman said that UN troop deployment in 
BiH would have to be reviewed if a peaceful solution was not  
forthcoming. 4152/

3075. Canadian Prime Minister Jean Chretien, who met in Paris with French 
President Mitterand said that his government would decide whether to withdraw 
its 1,500 peacekeepers from BiH in March or April. 4153/

8.  8/1/94 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Observers reported that the city was hit by a 
total of 170 shells during the day. 4154/ Numerous districts of the city had 
reportedly been shelled throughout the day. By hitting various city districts, 
the shelling appeared less intense than in recent days, but observers noted 
that the death toll was the highest since Monday. 4155/ UNPROFOR reported 
small arms and heavy machine-gun fire all along the confrontation line. 4156/
Source(s): United Press International; Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The airport area; an unidentified water line; the city centre; 
the area near the UNPROFOR commander's residence. Source(s): New York Times;
Chicago Tribune; Reuters; Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported that the level of sniping in the city 
remained high. 4157/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Hospitals and the morgue reported 12 people killed and 42 others 
wounded. 4158/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3076. Fighting reportedly died down in the morning. 4159/

3077. Hours after unilaterally declaring a cease-fire, Bosnian Serb forces 
resumed their shelling of the airport, preventing BiH President IzetbegoviB
from attending peace talks in Germany. In announcing the cease-fire, the 
Bosnian Serbs did not say when it would take effect or how long it would last. 
They also called upon BiH government forces to end their attacks on the 
Grbavica area. 4160/
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3078. Just before noon, shrapnel from an exploding shell wounded at least 
seven persons waiting in an unidentified water line. 4161/

3079. Two people were killed and 10 were injured when two shells hit the city. 
One of the shells landed close to the city centre residence of UNPROFOR 
Commander Briquemont. 4162/

3080. Shelling was reported late in the day in the city centre. Numerous 
districts of the city had reportedly been shelled throughout the day. By 
hitting various city districts, the shelling appeared less intense than in 
recent days, but observers noted that the death toll was the highest since 
Monday. 4163/

3081. UNPROFOR reported small-arms and heavy machine-gun fire all along the 
confrontation line. 4164/

(b)  Local reported events

3082. Defending the recent BiH army tactic of initiating offensives in 
Sarajevo, an unidentified BiH official told the New York Times: "The world has 
shown us that only raw force matters here. The world has shown us for two 
years that arguments mean nothing". The official, who spoke on condition of 
anonymity, said that it was absurd to suppose that the BiH government was 
trying to garner sympathy in world public opinion by provoking the Serbs to 
shell Sarajevo. "It is not our strategy to sacrifice our own civilians", he 
said. "We called our people to stay off the streets". "If MladiB only attacked 
Sarajevo whenever we attacked Grbavica, that would be an argument", the 
official said. "MladiB attacks this city whenever he's in the mood. The United 
Nations too rarely criticizes that". "The situation is such that we must take 
some targets. The war cannot be resolved militarily, but this military 
activity is necessary to strengthen our negotiating process", he added. 4165/

3083. Local officials reportedly refused to permit reservoirs developed by the 
New York-based International Rescue Commission (IRC) to flow into the 
municipal water system, as they were worried about the water's safety. Three 
of five planned reservoirs had been completed and one of them was full with 
more than 220,000 gallons of water, enough to supply one quarter of the city's 
minimum needs. The IRC system was designed to pump water from the Miljacka 
river into a chemical treatment and purification system and then store the 
clean water in steel reservoirs for release into the municipal system. 4166/

3084. Several hundred Bosnian Serb residents gathered to celebrate Christmas 
Mass in the morning at an Orthodox church in the old part of the city. 4167/

(c)  International reported events

3085. The latest round of peace talks had to be pushed back a day until 
Sunday, because BiH President IzetbegoviB was unable to fly out of the city 
due to the airport's closure. 4168/

3086. UN Secretary-General Boutros Boutros-Ghali reportedly turned down a 
request by UNPROFOR commander, General Jean Cot, that he be given the power to 
order punitive air strikes. 4169/ The commander denied making any such 
request. 4170/
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9.  9/1/94 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: In its daily report, UNPROFOR described shelling 
at a "relatively low level". Sixty per cent of the rounds were reportedly 
directed at the confrontation line, the rest impacted in populated areas. The 
situation in the Mt. Igman area was described as getting tense. The Bosnian 
Serb army was reportedly moving supplies to support their efforts in the 
western part of the city. 4171/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Airport runway; the Catholic cemetery; the Holiday Inn. 
Source(s): Associated Press; United Press International. 
 
Description of Damage: Shelling of the airport runway shut down the airport in 
the morning. Source(s): Associated Press; United Press International. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Four persons were wounded in the shelling of the Catholic 
cemetery. Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3087. Shelling of the runway shut down the airport in the morning, but repair 
work completed at about noon later allowed the first aid flight in five days 
to land. The runway shelling forced a UN aeroplane carrying Japan's Yasushi 
Akashi, civilian head of UN peace-keeping in the former Yugoslavia, to turn 
back to Zagreb. 4172/

3088. UNPROFOR blamed the day's airport shelling on Bosnian Serb forces. 
According to UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman: "The results of the crater 
analysis have just been completed. Two mortar rounds were fired from Serb-
controlled areas this morning onto the airport runway". 4173/

3089. Four persons were wounded in the morning when a shell hit the city's 
Catholic cemetery. 4174/

3090. Several shells reportedly hit near the Holiday Inn. 4175/

(b)  Local reported events

3091. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiB said that his side was unwilling to 
concede any more territory and warned that if BiH wanted to carry on fighting 
they could expect a massive response. "We've fulfilled everything that was 
expected of us and there can be no question at all of any more territorial 
concessions by the Serbs", KaradžiB was quoted as saying by the Bosnian Serb 
news agency. If if BiH continued fighting, "we will activate wartime 
production, mobilize wartime production, mobilize the entire population", he 
said. 4176/

3092. UN special envoy Yasushi Akashi arrived in the city after a delay of 
several hours caused by the temporary closure of the airport. He reached the 
city overland from Kiseljak. After a meeting with members of the BiH 
presidency, Akashi said that the men "agreed on the utmost urgency of 
restoring peace and ensuring freedom of movement for humanitarian convoys 
because people are suffering". 4177/
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(c)  International reported events

3093. In Bonn, BiH President IzetbegoviB and Croatian President Tudjman were 
greeted by German Foreign Minister Klaus Kinkel and mediators Lord Owen and 
Thorvald Stoltenberg. IzetbegoviB told reporters that he was pessimistic about 
the outcome of the Bonn talks. "To be sincere, to be frank, I do not expect 
any big progress, any big breakthrough. From my experience before, from my 
experience with Croatians, I am not encouraged".  4178/

3094. A BiH-Croatian agreement was seen as crucial to making progress towards 
an overall peace settlement of the conflict at Geneva negotiations later in 
the month, at which Bosnian Serbs would also be present. 4179/

3095. US Vice President Al Gore, Defense Secretary Les Aspin and Chairman of 
the US Joint Chiefs of Staff General John Shalikashvili all amplified warnings 
during the day, saying that air strikes could be ordered at any time by NATO 
ministers in Brussels this week. 4180/

10.  10/1/94 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described the situation in the city as 
relatively calm with a noticeable lull as far as shelling was concerned. 
UNPROFOR observed that this temporary change could be attributed to Mr. 
Akashi's visit and the presence of television journalists. 4181/ Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The city centre; an unidentified area near the city centre; the 
PTT building. Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR described a high level of sniping activity. 4182/
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Twelve persons were wounded in shelling of the city centre. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3096. Shells hit the city centre, wounding 12 people. A wire-guided missile 
reportedly fired from the direction of a Bosnian Serb position hit a 
residential area near the city centre. 4183/

3097. A stray shell reportedly hit the PTT building. No damage or casualties 
were reported. 4184/

(b)  Local reported events

3098. UN special envoy Akashi said that UNPROFOR in BiH had been refining a 
system by which it could call in punitive air attacks when its troops were 
attacked. Akashi said that the so-called "close-air support" system would 
still depend, for first use, on the go-ahead of UN Secretary-General Boutros 
Boutros-Ghali. He added: "We have had some exercises . . . and we are 
experimenting as to how to shorten the time required". "We are still refining 
the concept, but actual use of close air support has never been  
recommended". 4185/
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3099. After meeting with Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži( in Pale, special 
envoy Akashi stated: "I have been assured by Dr. Karadži( that so far as his 
side is concerned there will be full respect for the use for our purposes of 
Sarajevo airport". 4186/

3100. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži( warned that any NATO air strikes 
against his people would force them to reconsider all concessions to BiH. "If 
NATO adopts a new resolution aimed against the Serbs it would most certainly 
not contribute to the peace process, but instead would cause new difficulties 
in the search for a peace agreement", Karadži( told the Bosnian Serb news 
agency SRNA. 4187/

(c)  International reported events

3101. NATO leaders said that they were ready to order air strikes in BiH under 
UN authority to prevent the siege of Sarajevo or to protect other areas, 
according to a draft of an alliance summit statement. A copy of the statement, 
which NATO sources said had been agreed to by all 16 leaders and was to be 
issued Tuesday stated: "We affirm our readiness, under the authority of the 
United Nations Security Council ... to carry out air strikes in order to 
prevent the strangulation of Sarajevo, the safe areas and other threatened 
areas in BiH". 4188/

3102. In Bonn, BiH President Izetbegovi( and Croatian President Tudjman met 
face-to-face in the morning for nearly three hours before being joined by 
mediators Lord Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg. After a break for lunch and 
consultations, the four resumed talks. "The talks will go on through the 
afternoon and probably into the evening", a UN source said. 4189/

3103. After two days of talks, the Bonn meetings ended. Croatian diplomats 
said that a cease-fire agreement had been reached, but BiH officials denied 
it. President Izetbegovi( told German television that the talks had yielded 
"no great results" but had improved the atmosphere between the two  
sides. 4190/

11.  11/1/94 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman, said that BiH 
forces fired 200 shells, an unusually high number, at the Serbs. Bosnian Serbs 
were observed to have fired 600 shells in return. "Inevitably gun positions 
are near civilian locations", he said. 4191/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The television centre; the area near the ICRC headquarters; an 
airport runway; the PTT building. Source(s): New York Times; United Press 
International; TASS; Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: A young girl was killed by sniper fire in Dobrinja, a 
spokesman for the Koševo hospital said. 4192/ UNPROFOR reported that the level 
of sniper activity was still high. 4193/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Nine people were killed and at least 50 others were wounded. 4194/
Source(s): Reuters. 
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Narrative of Events: 

3104. The UN commander in BiH, General Francis Briquemont, issued a statement 
saying that BiH forces opened fire on Serb forces with mortars from the city 
centre early in the morning. 4195/ Reporters in the city said that while both 
sides traded fire, much of the day's shelling appeared to be coming from BiH-
held positions. 4196/

3105. A woman was reportedly killed and two others wounded near the television 
centre where an estimated six shells hit. 4197/ A single mortar shell landed 
near the entrance of the International Committee of the Red Cross headquarters 
at 9:15 a.m., killing a woman who had gone there to drop off a letter and 
wounding two local Red Cross employees. 4198/ The woman was identified as 66 
year-old Ljeposava Paji(, a Bosnian Serb retired cafeteria worker. Ironically, 
the letter, which was found in her pocket, contained the following message to 
her granddaughter on the Serbian side of the siege line: "Thank God that you 
are all alive and well, and that we're all alive and well", she wrote, asking 
her granddaughter to send boxes of powdered milk and a picture of her 
grandson's wedding in a package through the Serbian Orthodox Church's aid 
organization. "It would make grandma happier than anything else to see you at 
least in a picture". 4199/

3106. The humanitarian airlift was halted only hours after being resumed, 
according to UNHCR spokesman Ron Redmond. Redmond said that a shell exploded 
on a runway at 1:00 p.m., prompting the airport's closure. A dozen relief 
flights managed to deliver an estimated 120 tons of food in the morning during 
a lull in the fighting. 4200/ "We are very concerned. Planting a shell in the 
middle of the runway looks very deliberate", Redmond said. 4201/ UN officials 
said that a 128 millimetre rocket hit the tarmac. They said that only the 
Serbs, who received most of their arms from the Yugoslav Army, had 128 
millimetre rockets. UNPROFOR monitors, however, said that the rocket appeared 
to come from a BiH army position. "The French at the airport cleaned up the 
debris, so a proper crater analysis couldn't be made", an unidentified UN 
official said in the evening. United Nations crater analyses had established 
that Serb forces had shelled the airport five days in a row last week, keeping 
it closed. 4202/

3107. UNPROFOR reported that the PTT building was hit by a number of small 
arms rounds. Observers believed that these projectiles originated from BiH 
weapons. 4203/

(b)  Local reported events

3108. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži( blamed BiH forces for the day's 
airport shelling and said that this was done to pin the blame on the Serbs. 
"All this is pressure directed on us. All that we can do is live and act like 
there was no pressure", he said.  
 
3109. Bosnian Serbs dismissed the NATO warning to break the siege of Sarajevo 
and other threatened areas, saying that this was "unworkable" and describing 
the issue as a "storm in a tea cup". "We have been threatened for two years 
and these threats are unworkable" mainly because of the close proximity of 
Muslim and Serb front lines around the besieged cities, General Manojlo 
Milovanovi(, chief of staff of the Bosnian Serb forces said. 4204/

(c)  International reported events

3110. NATO leaders wound up their summit meeting in Brussels. Addressing the 
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BiH issue, NATO warned Serb forces that it was ready to launch air strikes if 
shelling did not stop. The leaders reaffirmed an August decision to "prevent 
the strangulation of Sarajevo" by using air strikes, denounced cease-fire 
violations and said that the present "situation cannot be tolerated". They 
also extended the air-strike threat beyond the one contained in the August 
communique, vowing to deliver humanitarian relief by opening the air strip at 
Tuzla and to break a siege at Srebrenica so that UN soldiers from Canada, who 
were trapped there, could be replaced by Dutch troops. There were no signs, 
however, that air strikes were imminent, but British Prime Minister John Major 
was reportedly meeting with NATO military commanders to work out the rules of 
engagement. NATO Secretary-General Manfred Woerner said that he saw "stronger 
determination", but was not sure if all members of the alliance were resolved 
to act. He said: "My interpretation is there is a clear determination not to 
continue the situation as it stands. (But) more I cannot say at this  
time". 4205/

12.  12/1/94 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Shelling and sniper fire continued in the city 
killing at least six people and wounding 36 others. Source(s): Reuters; United 
Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire reportedly continued in the city. Source(s): 
United Press International. 
 
Casualties: The UN reported that six people were killed and 36 others wounded 
in the city. 4206/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3111. At least five people were killed and 16 others wounded as shelling 
sniper fire continued in the city. 4207/ This number included two BiH 
soldiers. Fourteen of the wounded were taken to the Koševo hospital and two 
others to the BiH state hospital. 4208/

(b)  Local reported events

3112. The humanitarian airlift into the city resumed. 4209/

3113. UNHCR reported that fierce fighting between BiH and Croat troops in 
central BiH had blocked humanitarian aid routes from the Adriatic coast to 
Sarajevo and Tuzla. 4210/

3114. The International Committee of the Red Cross condemned random firing on 
the civilian population in the city after a woman was killed outside its 
headquarters on Tuesday. "We request all parties to put an end to all actions 
which are contrary to international humanitarian law, notably the 
indiscriminate shelling and sniper shootings against civilians", it  
said. 4211/
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(c)  International reported events

3115. In Geneva, UN Secretary-General Boutros Boutros-Ghali ordered a 
feasibility study of the more immediate NATO threat to launch air strikes. UN 
officials said that the Secretary-General had asked Yasushi Akashi to assess 
the risks of Western military action for review at a high-level meeting of UN 
officials in Geneva on Monday. 4212/

13.  13/1/94 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN observers reported 350 shell impacts on BiH 
areas of the city and 10 impacts on Serb positions over the past 24  
hours. 4213/ UNPROFOR described the situation in the city as tense. UNPROFOR 
also noted that it had been reported that BiH artillery positions were located 
next to the UN compounds in order to prevent Bosnian Serb battery fire. 4214/
Source(s): Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Vogoš(a; Dobrinja; the State Hospital. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported that sniper activity was high between the 
PTT building and the airport. 4215/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Four people were killed and 13 others were wounded in the  
city. 4216/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3116. Sarajevo radio reported that the northern suburb of Vogoš(a and the 
Dobrinja district were shelled during the morning. 4217/

3117. A unidentified factory complex on the confrontation line burned 
fiercely, sending a large cloud of smoke over the city. 4218/

3118. The State Hospital was hit by at least two shells. One shell hit the 
hospital's roof, next to its generator. One person was killed and another was 
wounded in the shelling. 4219/

(b)  Local reported events

3119. The UN accused Bosnian Serbs of preventing repairs to a key electricity 
pylon, contributing to a power shortage in the city. "It's straight out-and-
out bureaucratic harrassment by the Serbs", said UNPROFOR spokesman Bill 
Aikman. 4220/

14.  14/1/94 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Bosnian Serb forces reportedly launched a 
bombardment on the Orthodox New Year, firing about 150 shells at about 
midnight. 4221/ UNPROFOR reported that Bosnian Serb forces fired about 300 
artillery and mortar rounds while BiH forces fired 11 rounds. 4222/ Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 



S/1994/674/Annex VI 
Page 762 
 

Targets Hit: The Holiday Inn. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Four people were killed early in the day in shelling. Hospital 
officials said that two more persons were killed and 23 others were wounded 
during the rest of the day. 4223/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3120. Four people were killed in the city early in the day as Bosnian Serbs 
launched a bombardment on the Orthodox New Year.  The United Nations said that 
Serbs fired about 150 artillery and mortar rounds on the city at about 
midnight. Hospital officials said that two more persons were killed and 23 
others were wounded during the rest of day. 4224/

3121. One shell struck the Holiday Inn Hotel just after midnight, but there 
were no casualties reported. 4225/

3122. The bombardment, which subsided in the early morning hours, picked up 
again at 9:00 a.m., BiH radio said. 4226/

(b)  Local reported events

3123. BiH Prime Minister Haris Silajdži( threatened to boycott peace talks in 
Geneva next week unless the shelling of the city stopped. Sarajevo radio said: 
"Speaking about the future of the Geneva talks, Silajdži( stressed that if the 
aggressor continues to destroy Sarajevo and other towns and to kill civilians 
during the Geneva talks, the talks will not be held". 4227/

15.  15/1/94 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as quiet in the morning, 
enshrouded in a heavy fog. Isolated artillery rounds were reported thereafter. 
Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The confrontation line. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported sniping activity at a high level. 4228/
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo radio said that four people were injured by the isolated 
artillery rounds which fell on the city. 4229/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3124. The city was reported as quiet in the morning, enshrouded in a heavy 
fog. 4230/

3125. UNPROFOR reported that most of the shell impacts were on the 
confrontation line. 4231/
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(b)  Local reported events

3126. After a day of negotiations with Bosnian Serb leaders, BiH Prime 
Minister Haris Siladjdži( held out little hope for next week's round of peace 
talks in Geneva. "I can't say that things are going to be better in Geneva", 
he said after meeting MomIilo Krajišnik, president of the Bosnian Serb 
parliament. "We have been offered an unequal peace", he said. 4232/

16.  16/1/94 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described the city as relatively quiet. 
However, monitors counted 200 shells fired into the city by Serb forces and 38 
shells fired by BiH forces. 4233/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: UNPROFOR reported that two persons were killed and 30 others were 
wounded by artillery and sniper fire. 4234/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3127. UNPROFOR described the city as relatively quiet. However, monitors 
counted 200 shells fired into the city by Serb forces and 38 shells fired by 
BiH forces. 4235/

(b)  Local reported events

3128. The leaders of the warring factions cast doubt over the prospects of a 
settlement at Tuesday's peace talks in Geneva. BiH Vice President Ejup Gani(
stated: "There is new pressure on our government not to give away what is 
ours". He added, "[I]f the international community tries to divide according 
to power and force, it will not stand. Even if we sign an agreement, the 
dispossessed will not obey it". 4236/

3129. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži( stated: "Sarajevo used to be 
completely a Serb city. We will never leave and it will be the capital of our 
new state". He added, "They (Serb military) are advocating us to prepare for a 
long war and I think they are right". 4237/

3130. BiH Prime Minister Haris Silajdži( dropped his threatened boycott of the 
negotiations. Silajdži( left Sarajevo for the talks with President 
Izetbegovi(, Foreign Minister Irfan Ljubijanki( and army chief Rasim Deli(.
When asked about what he would demand at the peace talks, he replied: "Return 
of the refugees, stopping the aggression". 4238/

17.  17/1/94 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UN observers reported that the BiH army may have 
made a small advance in the city. 4239/ UN observers said that at least 380 
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shells hit the city before 6:00 p.m. local time. 4240/ Source(s): United Press 
International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Five people were killed, including one child, and at least 20 
others were wounded in the city. 4241/ According to the daily Oslobodjenje,
seven people were killed and another 20 persons were wounded in the  
city. 4242/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3131. UN observers reported that the BiH army may have made a small advance in 
the city. Canadian Major Ray Thomas, chief of the 60 UN military observers 
(UNMOS) in the Sarajevo area said that the BiH infantry may have gained turf 
up a slope above the central Parliament building and the Miljacka river. The 
residential area, including the Jewish cemetery and abutting the Serb-held 
Grbavica district on the west, was too embattled for UNMOS to approach, 
rendering precise reconnaissance impossible. "We think there have been some 
adjustments to the confrontation line [in favour of the BiH army]", Thomas 
said at a news briefing. "The Bosnians have warned us that we should be 
careful travelling the Pale road. This would indicate that they feel they can 
bring fire to bear on the Pale road. They didn't give us this warning 
[before]", he said. 4243/

(b)  Local reported events

3132. The Bosnian Serb SRNA news agency, citing an official communique issued 
by Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži(, said that he issued a "severe 
warning" forbidding any attacks by Serb troops on the Sarajevo airport, on 
UNPROFOR troops, on the International Committee of the Red Cross and on any 
other humanitarian organizations. 4244/

3133. British squadron leader John McEvoy, deputy in charge of the 60 UNMOS in 
the Sarajevo area, observed that the BiH army forces in the city had become 
more efficient in recent days. He said that the BiH army was originally a 
disorganized unit which included hired guns and a criminal element. However, 
"[E]ver since the reorganization and moving of certain commanders last summer, 
you can definitely say the Bosnian army comes across as more professional", he 
said. "They have introduced a rank system. They have appointed officers with 
JNA training in command positions, and the criminal element that was in charge 
during the summer has been put firmly to the rear". 4245/

3134. McEvoy stated that the UN had no proof that sides in the conflict were 
bombarding their own areas as a way to gain international sympathy but could 
not rule out such a possibility. The British officer complained about the 
state of UN staffing in BiH, saying that he needed 15 times as many observers 
in Sarajevo and that the monitors were not equipped to count precisely the 
number of outgoing shells. The mobility of BiH government artillery pieces, 
mostly small mortars, also made monitoring more difficult. Observing Serb 
positions was easier because the UN had checkpoints closer to their batteries, 
McEvoy said. 4246/

3135. Outgoing UN commander Briquemont was critical of the prospect of air 
strikes in BiH. "People who don't know the situation in Bosnia should be more 
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circumspect . . . .", Briquemont said in an interview to be published in the 
German weekly news magazine Der Spiegel. 4247/

(c)  International reported events

3136. Eight Islamic states, meeting in Geneva, renewed calls for a UN arms 
embargo to be lifted and for air strikes against Bosnian Serbs. After meeting 
the BiH government delegation they issued a vague threat of economic action 
against Western states deemed to be blocking the peace process. 4248/

18.  18/1/94 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described the level of shelling as one 
of the lowest for a long time. The most affected areas were the residential 
part of the city and the confrontation line. 4249/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Unidentified residential parts of the city; the confrontation 
line. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Reduced sniper fire was reported. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo had its first death-free day since the beginning of the 
year, hospitals reported at 7:00 p.m.. However, five people were wounded by 
shell fire. Observers noted that earlier peace talks had generally been 
accompanied by an upsurge in fighting. 4250/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3137. The city reportedly enjoyed a quiet day as snowy weather reduced sniper 
fire and shelling. 4251/

3138. A German aid aeroplane turned back from the city after it was struck by 
two bullets while approaching the city. The German aeroplane, a C-160 
transport, was hit approximately two miles from the airport. Upon returning to 
its base in Italy, the crew found bullet holes in the right wing and the radar 
dome under the cockpit. No one was injured. The airlift continued despite the 
shooting, according to an UNPROFOR spokesman. 4252/

(b)  Local reported events

3139. According to UN officials, since June 1992, 7,272 flights had brought in 
81,948 tons of aid into Sarajevo via the humanitarian airlift. 4253/

(c)  International reported events

3140. In Geneva, international mediators held out little hope for agreement at 
the latest round of peace talks between the warring factions. Lord Owen said 
that military offensives made the prospects for agreement "not very high". 
Thorvald Stoltenberg said that the atmosphere "has never been less conducive" 
to ending the war. Owen said that he did not know if renewed Western threats 
of airstrikes against the Serbs had much effect on the three sides. "I think  
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that there is a fairly hardened cynical bunch of politicians out there who 
make their own assessment about the likelihood of this". "I don't think this 
is the fundamental thing. I think the fundamental thing is that there is a lot 
of fighting to be done, on the face of it", Owen said. 4254/

3141. Mediators Lord Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg held separate talks with 
leaders of the Serb, BiH and Croatian sides. 4255/

3142. In Geneva, UN Secretary-General Boutros Boutros-Ghali ordered his 
special envoy in the former Yugoslavia to draw up plans for possible military 
action, including air strikes against Serb forces, UN sources said. 4256/

19.  19/1/94 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that Bosnian Serb forces fired 
230 artillery rounds, killing three persons and wounding six. BiH forces 
reportedly fired four rounds, wounding six persons. 4257/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo radio reported three people killed and 20 others wounded 
in the city. 4258/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3143. The humanitarian airlift was suspended after another attack on a relief 
aeroplane. A US C-130 transport aeroplane was hit by two bullets in the left 
wing and one in the right wing, a UN spokesman said. "The airlift will not be 
flying tomorrow", said Ron Redmond, spokesman for the UNHCR. "It is not just 
because of one incident but because of the cumulative effect of attacks two 
days in a row". 4259/ UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said that three small-
arms rounds fired almost vertically from Serb-held territory near the airport 
struck the aeroplane moments after it took off after an aid delivery. 4260/

(b)  International reported events

3144. A second day of talks began in Geneva between the mediators and 
Presidents Miloševi( of Serbia and Tudjman of Croatia. The Presidents and 
later BiH's warring Serb, Bosnian and Croat leaders joined a plenary session 
with the mediators. Arriving at the meetings, Lord Owen predicted that 
Miloševi( and Tudjman would go home later in the day unless there was "a very 
dramatic change in the tone and tenor of negotiations". 4261/

3145. Croatia and Yugoslavia agreed to start normalizing relations as the 
latest round of BiH peace talks faltered. The accord did not amount to a full 
mutual recognition but "representative offices" would be opened in Zagreb and 
Belgrade by 15 February, diplomats said. 4262/

3146. The UN Secretary-General won support from France to remove the UNPROFOR 
commander in the former Yugoslavia, General Jean Cot, who publicly criticized 
Boutros-Ghali's refusal to empower him to order air strikes. The French 
defence ministry announced that Cot would return home in March, four months 
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before his one year term as commander expired. 4263/

20.  20/1/94 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that the level of shelling in 
the city remained rather low. An increase of small arms and sniper activity 
was reported. 4264/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported an increase in sniper activity. 4265/
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3147. UNPROFOR reported that the level of shelling in the city remained rather 
low. An increase of small arms and sniper activity was reported. 4266/

(b)  Local reported events

3148. UNPROFOR commander, General Francis Briquemont said that commitments by 
military commanders of the warring factions were not being honoured by their 
troops on the ground. Briquemont called a meeting of the commanders of the 
Bosnian Croat and BiH armies, Ante Roso and Rasim Deli(, at Sarajevo airport 
Wednesday to protest their forces' obstructionism. Today he said in a 
statement: "More than ever, it must be very clearly stated that it becomes 
impossible for us to deliver humanitarian aid to the population of BiH while 
the warring parties continue to fight". The statement listed  instances where 
commitments by Bosnian Croat and BiH army commanders on access for 
humanitarian operations were not honoured by local troops. 4267/

(c)  International reported events

3149. BiH President Alija Izetbegovi( vowed that he would not accept peace at 
any price despite increased pressure from agreements on closer links between 
Serbs and Croats. "We said we do not want any kind of peace. We want a fair 
peace", he said after the latest round of Geneva peace talks ended on 
Wednesday no nearer to a deal to halt the hostilities. The Geneva talks were 
scheduled to resume on 10 February. President Izetbegovi( said: "In our 
opinion the peace process should not be stopped. It won't be in the interest 
of BiH". 4268/

3150. The French government proposed that the United States, Russia and the 12 
European Union countries hold urgent talks to work out a new approach to 
trying to stop the BiH conflict. 4269/
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21.  21/1/94 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR said that fighting quieted down as 
heavy snow swept across the city. 4270/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3151. UNPROFOR said that fighting quieted down as heavy snow swept across the 
city. 4271/

22.  22/1/94 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that during the day, 40 shells 
were fired by Bosnian Serb forces while three were fired by BiH forces. 4272/
Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Alipašino Polje. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Description of Damage: Significant casualties to children sledding. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: At least six children were killed and nine others were wounded 
when they were hit by shell fire while sledding in the Alipašino Polje area. 
Source(s): United Press International; Reuters; The Press Association; 
Washington Post.

Narrative of Events: 

3152. An artillery barrage broke a period of relative quiet in the city, 
killing six children and critically injuring at least three others as they 
played together in the snow. According to reports, at least one of the 
children had been decapitated by the shelling (Jasmina Brkovi(). The children 
were sledding on a newly fallen snow when a shell landed at about 1:30 p.m. in 
the Alipašino Polje 4273/ neighbourhood at the eastern end of the city 
(According to reports at least four 82 millimetre shells hit the area with one 
direct hit). Three girls and two boys, ranging in age from six to 12, were 
immediately killed. Four other children were rushed to the hospital where one 
died. The Koševo hospital received at least seven other children, three of 
whom were described as being in critical condition. UN officials initially 
reported that it was too early to tell who fired the shell. However they said 
that UN observers would analyse the mortar craters as soon as possible to 
determine the shelling origin. 4274/ Sarajevo radio said that the shell was 
fired from the nearby Serb-held district of Nedžari(i. 4275/
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(b)  Local reported events

3153. In a protest letter to UN Secretary-General Boutros Boutros-Ghali after 
the killing of the six children today, the BiH government again called for air 
strikes to knock out the Serb artillery surrounding the city. Prime Minister 
Haris Silajdži( stated: "We ask you to request the bombardment of Serb 
positions around Sarajevo according to UN and NATO resolutions. What more must 
happen before UN resolutions to protect six Serb-besieged enclaves in BiH be 
implemented?" 4276/

3154. UNHCR spokesman Kris Janowski said that aid convoys were flowing 
relatively freely again in BiH but he called the situation precarious because 
it was feared that heavy fighting would resume following the collapse of the 
Geneva talks. 4277/

3155. UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman admitted anxiety about the resumption of 
fighting--"everyone knows the current calm cannot last"--but said that reports 
of imminent violent combat were "somewhat exaggerated". 4278/

23.  23/1/94 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as quiet. 4279/ Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: A total of seven persons were confirmed killed and seven others 
wounded in BiH-controlled areas of the city in the past 24 hours. One person 
was killed in Serb-controlled areas. 4280/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

 
3156. The city was reported as quiet. 4281/

(b)  Local reported events

3157. The Bosnian Serb news agency SRNA quoted the command of the Sarajevo 
Mount Romanija Corps as saying that the mortars which killed a group of 
children on Saturday were not fired from Serb positions.  "Bosnian Serb army 
units in the Sarajevo zone did not fire a single shell at the time the 
massacre took place", SRNA said. 4282/

3158. UNPROFOR reported that it was unable to determine who fired Saturday's 
shell which killed six children. According to reports, the shell's angle of 
trajectory could not be calculated from the shallow crater made on  
impact. 4283/ However, UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman made the following 
statement regarding the shelling: "We can give you the direction, but we can't 
confirm the distance it was fired from". But he said that the shell had come 
from due west of the Alipašino Polje neighbourhood where it landed. "It was a 
120 millimetre mortar shell", he added. Both the Bosnian Serb and the BiH army 
had such weapons. 4284/
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3159. Bosnian Serbs threatened to bar medical evacuations from the city after 
BiH authorities arrested seven Bosnian Serbs for trying to flee the city. 
Sarajevo police sources said that five doctors were arrested on 3 and 4 
January as they tried to slip over the BiH army front lines into the Serb-held 
inner city district of Grbavica. Two Serb employees of the state oil company 
were also arrested in a Sarajevo apartment at the same time. All were jailed 
on charges of "avoiding military duty" (the BiH government banned citizens of 
draft age or holding essential jobs from leaving territory it controlled 
without exit permits). 4285/

3160. Between 300 and 400 people gathered at a Sarajevo cathedral for a mass 
attended by the papal nuncio in BiH, Francesco Monterisi, to celebrate a 
"prayer for peace in the Balkans" day. "We have come to show our solidarity 
with your suffering", Monterisi said, adding that the Catholic Church would 
"ask for an end to shelling, killing and destruction". 4286/

(c)  International reported events

3161. In the Vatican, Pope John Paul II, in a speech on the Roman Catholic 
Church's international day of prayer for BiH, edged towards support of 
military intervention in the region. "Appropriate authorities have the 
responsibility to try everything humanly possible to disarm the aggressor and 
create conditions for a just and lasting peace", he said. 4287/

24.  24/1/94 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that Bosnia Serb forces fired 
116 shells into the city while 30 were fired out by BiH forces. 4288/ In 
Belgrade, Bosnian Serb forces, quoted by the local SRNA news agency, said that 
they had captured "strategic positions" above Sarajevo to secure the route 
from Lukavica to Pale. 4289/ Source(s): United Press International; Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The front-line near the Old Town and city centre. Source(s): 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3162. At noon, artillery, anti-aircraft and small-arms fire was reported on 
the front line near the Old Town and city centre. Bosnian Serb forces accused 
BiH forces of provoking them into shooting back with a view towards blaming 
them for the attack. 4290/

3163. UNPROFOR spokesman Lieutenant Colonel Bill Aikman said that after 
several "eerily quiet" days, artillery exchanges in Sarajevo had "increased 
dramatically" beginning in the early hours. "Surprisingly, a lot of the shells 
are outgoing--from the Bosnian [government] side to the [Bosnian] Serb side", 
he said. 4291/
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(b)  Local reported events

3164. British General Michael Rose arrived in the city to take over the 
command of the UNPROFOR troops in BiH. Rose, 54 was named to the post on 5 
January by UN Secretary-General Boutros Boutros-Ghali to replace Belgian 
General Francis Briquemont. He formerly headed the elite Special Air Service 
commandos and led SAS regiments during the American Embassy siege crisis in 
Iran and in the Falklands war. 4292/

3165. UNHCR successfully evacuated sox injured persons from the city. Two of 
the evacuees were brothers, injured in Saturday's shelling. The other evacuees 
included another boy with a several-week-old eye injury, two Bosnian Serb men 
with war injuries and a woman with a brain tumor. 4293/

(c)  International reported events

3166. French Foreign Minister Alain Juppé, in talks in Paris with US Secretary 
of State Warren Christopher, raised the possibility of imposing a peace 
settlement in BiH but Washington rejected the idea, a senior US official said. 
"We made clear that we would not support the idea of imposing a settlement on 
the aggrieved party, putting pressure on the Moslems", the official said. "And 
we discussed the fact that imposing a settlement logically could lead to the 
suggestion of using troops to do so, and he understood we are not prepared to 
do that", he said. 4294/

3167. In Washington, US President Clinton said that he had no information to 
suggest that either UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali or the NATO heads of 
state were prepared to go forward with air strikes. "I don't think that the 
international community has the capacity to stop people within the nation from 
their civil war until they decide to do it", he said. He predicted there would 
be no settlement in BiH "until the sides decide that they have more to gain 
from signing a peace agreement than by continuing the fighting". Clinton said 
that the BiH officials "appear to be the most reluctant to sign a peace 
agreement at this time" because they have been able to obtain some weapons and 
have made some battlefield gains in recent weeks. 4295/

25.  25/1/94 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported small arms and heavy machine-
gun fire on the southern confrontation line in the Lukavica area. 4296/
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Fog reduced sniper fire in the city. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3168. Only sporadic tank and machine-gun fire was reported in the city. Fog 
reduced sniper activity and closed the airport to humanitarian aid flights in 
the morning. 4297/
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3169. UNPROFOR reported small arms and heavy machine-gun fire on the southern 
confrontation line in the Lukavica area. 4298/

(b)  Local reported events

3170. Political and military representatives of the three warring factions met 
for talks at the airport, but were unable to reach an agreement, BiH Prime 
Minister Haris Silajdži( told Sarajevo television. The meeting, originally 
scheduled to take place in Split, lasted six hours and was to resume on 
Wednesday. Issues raised included resuming power, water and gas supplies to 
Sarajevo, the establishment of "hot lines" between the warring groups and the 
setting up of joint commissions to negotiate the status of specific disputed 
areas, Silajdži( said. Bosnian Croat military leader General Milivoj Petkovic, 
the head of the Bosnian Serb parliament MomIilo Krajišnik and the Bosnian Serb 
military leader General Ratko Mladi( also attended the meeting. 4299/

3171. A UN spokesman said that police in the Serb-held Ilidža suburb, the 
origin of small-arms fire that hit overflying US and German aeroplanes last 
week, had arrested three persons for shooting at aircraft. Arrest warrants had 
been issued for five others, said Colonel Bill Aikman. "One of the individuals 
arrested has admitted to shooting at aircraft in the last couple of weeks", he 
told a news briefing. Aikman did not know if the suspects were soldiers in the 
Bosnian Serb army, irregulars, or civilians. The arrests reportedly came after 
Serb supreme commander General Ratko Mladi( allowed UN observers to keep watch 
along the airport perimeter abutting Ilidža following the shooting incidents. 
"The UNMOS went out last week, were active in patrolling the area down from 
the airport, and worked together with Serb authorities who said they did not 
approve of [shooting at aeroplanes]", Aikman said. 4300/

(c)  International reported events

3172. UNPROFOR commander General Jean Cot said that he wanted the decision 
making process for NATO air strikes to be no more than 30 minutes. He said: 
"In the case of a massive attack against a safe area or anywhere else, the 
only means we have of reacting against this, of reacting immediately, is close 
air support--on condition, though, that we are able to react immediately". 
"Immediately means three minutes. That would be perfect. Half an hour would be 
nice. But it's certainly not more than that". 4301/

26.  26/1/94 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that 350 shells hit the city. 
Of these, 60 per cent were reportedly aimed at BiH positions on Mount ŽuI, 30 
per cent at the south-western districts of Dobrinja and Mojmilo and 10 per 
cent at the city centre. 4302/ UNPROFOR also reported that the Grbavica area 
was shelled. 4303/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Vogoš(a; ŽuI; Dobrinja; Mojmilo; the city centre; the Grbavica 
area. Source(s): Reuters; Agence France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: Hospital officials said that 10 persons were injured after Bosnian 
Serb forces shelled the western suburbs. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3173. Hospital officials said that 10 persons were injured after Bosnian Serb 
forces shelled the western suburbs. Bosnian Serb forces accused BiH forces of 
shelling the Vogoš(a area, the Tanjug news agency said. 4304/

(b)  Local reported events

3174. The three warring factions reached an agreement to restore part of the 
electrical power grid serving the city.  The accord was worked out after two 
days of talks at the airport among representatives from the Bosnian Serb, 
Croat and BiH sides. The parties pledged not to destroy pylons, to refrain 
from hindering the distribution of electricity and to repair six power lines 
in southern, central, northern, eastern and north-eastern sectors of the city. 
However, BiH Prime Minister Haris Silajdži( acknowledged that talks on 
political and military issues made no headway. "We're just going in circles", 
he said, adding that a new round of tripartite contacts would take place on 5 
February at a level of representation still to be determined. 4305/

3175. UN brass usually traveled in armoured cars in Sarajevo. However, on his 
second day of command, UNPROFOR commander Lieutenant General Michael Rose 
walked the 550 yards from his residence to the BiH Presidency building. 4306/

(c)  International reported events

3176. In Geneva, the United States initially agreed to consider Russia's call 
for another meeting of foreign ministers from members of the UN Security 
Council, to try to bring an end to the conflict in the former Yugoslavia. 
Russia's special envoy, Deputy Foreign Minister Vitaly Churkin, called for 
Council foreign ministers to meet urgently in Geneva to persuade the warring 
sides to agree on a political settlement. 4307/ The US reportedly rejected the 
Russian proposal. State Department spokesman Mike McCurry said: "It seems to 
us at this point very doubtful that a meeting called by the Security Council 
foreign ministers would have any greater success than the efforts that the 
European Union has attempted". 4308/

3177. Foreign ministers of the five Nordic countries said that they remained 
committed to keeping their 1,300 troops in BiH. "They must stay, the 
humanitarian reasons are so overpowering", Sweden's Margaretha af Ugglas  
said. 4309/

27.  27/1/94 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR military observers reported 214 shells 
hitting the city, while four were fired by BiH forces. 4310/ Source(s): United 
Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Thirteen persons were wounded by sniper fire. Source(s): 
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United Press International. 
 
Casualties: Local hospitals reported late in the afternoon that they had 
treated 13 civilian sniper victims and two other individuals with shrapnel 
wounds. 4311/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3178. The city was reported as mostly quiet early in the day, with occasional 
exchanges heard between BiH and Bosnian Serb forces. 4312/

(b)  Local reported events

3179. Oslobodjenje reported that 61 soldiers from the BiH army, including a 
former commander, Ramiz Delali(, had been charged with mutiny. The paper said 
that the troops involved in uprisings in July and October 1993 would be tried 
by a military tribunal in Sarajevo within a month. Most of the soldiers, who 
belonged to the army's 9th and 10th Brigades, had been arrested and warrants 
had been issued for 16 who were still at large. Ismet Mehi(, the Sarajevo 
prosecutor, said that 36 others had been acquitted. According to the charges 
filed, the soldiers staged the mutinies after the dismissal of several army 
commanders including Musan Topalovi( (a.k.a. QaIo) and Delali( (a.k.a. Qelo). 
The charges against the soldiers said that the commanders planned to launch an 
attack on the headquarters of the BiH Presidency on 2 July and again three 
months later. 4313/

(c)  International reported events

3180. In Paris French Foreign Ministry spokesman Richard Duque accused the US 
of playing bystander to BiH bloodshed. "If we are talking on a moral level, 
the choice today is between only watching the fighting or doing all possible 
to stop it". 4314/

3181. US Secretary of State Warren Christopher said that the United States 
remained "quite prepared" to participate in NATO-coordinated airstrikes for 
limited objectives, as was agreed at the NATO summit. But airstrikes were not 
imminent, US officials said, because UN commanders had not yet submittted 
aeroplanes for the airstrikes that NATO would be called on to implement. 4315/

28.  28/1/94 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported artillery and mortar shelling 
along the confrontation line. 4316/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The confrontation line. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: A French soldier serving with UNPROFOR suffered a gunshot 
wound to the leg near the airport. The soldier was injured when a lone sniper 
opened fire on a convoy of vehicles. 4317/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Thirteen BiH citizens and one Bosnian Serb citizen were wounded, 
UNPROFOR reported. 4318/ Source(s): United Press International. 
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Narrative of Events: 

3182. UNPROFOR reported artillery and mortar shelling along the confrontation 
line. 4319/

(b)  International reported events

3183. In Brussels the outgoing commander of UN forces in BiH, Lieutenant 
General Francis Briquemont, called for the replacement of international 
mediators Lord Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg. "I said I was tired. Perhaps 
they are tired too. They always talk with the same people. They have a plan, 
it's difficult to change one's plan with the same people. Perhaps it would be 
better with new negotiators", he told Belgian radio. 4320/

3184. Cities across Europe held a cultural day to help keep the arts alive in 
Sarajevo. 4321/

29.  29/1/94 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that 66 shells fired from 
Serb-held positions hit the city and that none were fired in return. 4322/
This shelling was mainly concentrated on Grbavica and ŽuI. 4323/ Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Grbavica; ŽuI. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3185. UNPROFOR reported that 66 shells fired from Serb-held positions hit the 
city and that none were fired in return. 4324/ This shelling was mainly 
concentrated on Grbavica and ŽuI. 4325/

30.  30/1/94 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described the situation in the city as 
tense. Bosnian Serb artillery concentrated their fire on the confrontation 
lines at Rajlovac and ŽuI/Hum where BiH forces were observed by UN monitors 
reinforcing their positions. 4326/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: The confrontation lines at Rajlovac and ŽuI/Hum. Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
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Narrative of Events: 

3186. UNPROFOR described the situation in the city as tense. Bosnian Serb 
artillery concentrated their fire on the confrontation lines at Rajlovac and 
ŽuI/Hum where BiH forces were observed by UN monitors reinforcing their 
positions. 4327/

(b)  Local reported events

3187. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži( pledged that his forces would halt 
"all military activity in Sarajevo" for the duration of the winter Olympic 
Games from 12 to 27 February. Karadži( proposed the cease-fire in a meeting in 
Pale with the new UNPROFOR commander in BiH, General Michael Rose, the Bosnian 
Serb news agency SRNA said. 4328/

3188. BiH General Jovan Divjak warned that any withdrawal of UN peacekeepers 
from the former Yugoslavia would spark increased fighting in the region. In an 
interview with Agence France Presse, Divjak (a former officer of the Yugoslav 
army, of Serb origin), one of the two deputy chiefs-of-staff in the BiH army, 
criticized the "lack of determination" shown by the United States and the 
"irresponsibility" of the European Community. With the present balance of 
forces in BiH, any UN withdrawal would "only put a match to the powderkeg the 
Balkans have become", he said. "Despite protestations of peace, the three 
parties continue to clash on the ground, because the Serbs and Croats have not 
yet completed the boundaries of their quasi-states, while the BiH government 
is seeking to recapture the territory taken from it by force", he  
added. 4329/

31.  31/1/94 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported an increase of intense 
shelling in the Stup and Rajlovac areas. 4330/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Stup; Rajlovac. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported a continuation of sniper activity, mostly 
in Grbavica and Lukavica. 4331/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Two persons were reported killed and 19 others were wounded. Four 
of the wounded were children. 4332/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3189. UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said that Bosnian Serb forces bombarded 
Sarajevo, although the number of shells fired was somewhat lower than usual. 
He gave the casualty toll as two dead and 19 wounded. Four of the wounded were 
children. 4333/

3190. UNPROFOR reported an increase of intense shelling in the Stup and 
Rajlovac areas. 4334/

3191. Three men suspected of involvement in the killing of a British UN aid 
driver were killed after being stopped by BiH forces while trying to flee, 
police said. A police statement said that the trio, thought to be involved in 
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the killing last Thursday of a British driver at Zenica, took two hostages 
while trying to flee via Sarajevo airport. They were reportedly ambushed by 
BiH army forces on Mount Igman. When they opened fire, BiH forces reportedly 
responded, killing the three men and one hostage. Police said that the three 
men had identity documents that were probably false including British and 
Pakistani passports stamped with transit visas for Croatia. 4335/

(b)  Local reported events

3192. The Bosnian Serb army high command announced that it had taken a series 
of decisions "aimed at mobilization of the republic's available resources that 
would lead to a successful end to the war". A statement said that the steps 
had been taken because "the international community has decided to support the 
Moslems in the war option and to recognize the results of their struggle". The 
Serb army command said the economy of the republic would be put on a war 
footing. All able-bodied citizens would be mobilized into the army or put to 
civilian work, with special units formed for women. Disciplinary measures were 
being introduced to combat "all forms of illegal trade". 4336/

3193. Russian hardliner Vladimir Zhirinovsky held talks with Bosnian Serb 
leader Radovan Karadži( in Bijeljina in north-eastern BiH. Commenting on the 
recent NATO airstrike threats he said: "I would like to reassure the 
governments of some Western countries that using force will not help them. If 
a single bomb falls on the towns of Bosnia . . . I warn them that this means 
declaring war on Russia and we will punish them for that". 4337/

(c)  International reported events

3194. In Paris, French Defence Minister François Leotard said that he was 
concerned about the announced Bosnian Serb mobilization order. 4338/

W.  February 1994

1.  1/2/94 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that Bosnian Serb forces fired 
170 artillery shells into BiH-held parts of the city, with BiH troops 
returning 10 rounds. 4339/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Journalists staying at the Holiday Inn said that sniper fire 
around the hotel was at its worst in weeks and that vehicles were forced to 
zigzag in order to avoid bullets. 4340/ In the morning, French UNPROFOR troops 
working outside the city's telephone building, were fired upon by an unknown 
sniper. French jeeps were also shot at in a suburban section of the city. An 
Egyptian armoured personnel carrier was struck by a large calibre bullet 
outside the Holiday Inn. 4341/ Source(s): Reuters; United Press International. 
 
Casualties: An UNPROFOR spokesman said that one person was killed and eight 
others were wounded in BiH-held areas of the city, including a child hit by a 
sniper. Two persons were wounded in Serb-held areas. 4342/ Source(s): Reuters. 
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Narrative of Events: 

3195. UNPROFOR reported that Bosnian Serb forces fired 170 artillery shells 
into BiH-held parts of the city, with BiH troops returning 10 rounds. 4343/

(b)  Local reported events

3196. Following talks in the morning with UN envoy Yasushi Akashi, BiH 
President Alija Izetbegovi( said: "I told him we are not in favour of peace at 
any price, but in favour of a just peace". He added, "no such peace has been 
offered". 4344/

3197. In a statement in Belgrade, Bosnian Serb leader Radovan Karadži( said 
that he expected the BiH conflict to be settled by war. He told the Bosnian 
Serb SRNA news agency: "The international community is going to allow the 
conflict to be settled by war which means that the world will give Moslems 
credit for land acquired through fighting. This same principle should be 
adopted for the Serbs". 4345/

3198. Speaking in Sarajevo, BiH Prime Minister Haris Silajdži( said: We cannot 
go to Geneva month after month, year after year, without a result". He added: 
"If this conference continues to block UN decisions by way of fruitless 
discussions, we shall decide to call for the matter to be returned to the 
Security Council and ask the UN body to consider only the positions of the 
legally-formed Bosnian government". 4346/

3199. A UNICEF survey released on this day indicated the following information 
on children in Sarajevo: 97.3 per cent of the children interviewed had 
experienced shelling nearby; 79.3 per cent had seen someone injured in the 
war; 46.3 per cent had seen someone killed in the war; 65.5 per cent had been 
in a situation where they thought they would be killed; 58.8 per cent were 
from homes that had been attacked or shelled. The UNICEF survey, conducted by 
Rune Stuveland of Norway, asked 1,505 children in the city to complete a 
questionnaire in June and July of last year to measure war related trauma. 
Stuveland said that many children were losing touch with reality as a result 
of the war. "We see children walking through dangerous areas instead of 
running", he said. "They just don't care anymore". Of the 749 boys and 756 
girls, 22.5 per cent said that they didn't think that life was worth living. 
"Children should grow up making plans . . . but this may disappear", Stuveland 
said. "These children don't make plans because for them there is no tomorrow". 
he said. 4347/

3200. The gunmen who killed a British air worker in Zenica last week, were 
foreign Mujahideen fighters, the BiH government said. 4348/

(c)  International reported events

3201. In New York, UN Secretary-General Boutros-Ghali signaled his 
preparedness to use air power in BiH. 4349/

2.  2/2/94 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported a high level of activity along 
the confrontation line. In the morning, the BiH army attempted to launch a 
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ground attack which was stopped by the Bosnian Serb army from the start. In 
the city the situation was described as stable. UNPROFOR stated that it was 
obvious that the Bosnian Serb army did not "fall into the trap laid by the BiH 
army which was likely to expect a massive response during the visit of the 
Pakistani and Turkish Prime Ministers". 4350/ Bosnian Serb forces fired an 
estimated 400 shells into BiH-held parts of the city after the departure of 
the Pakistani and Turkish Prime Ministers. 4351/ Source(s): UNPROFOR; UNHCR; 
United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Alipašino Polje area; the area near the Holiday Inn. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: A child was killed by a sniper in the Srebrenik area, 
Sarajevo radio said. 4352/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo hospitals reported six persons injured by sniper fire, 
and two others by shell fragments. 4353/ The city morgue reported three 
deaths, and hospitals said that they treated at least 22 others for  
injuries. 4354/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3202. Just after 4:00 p.m., a shell hit the Alipašino Polje area, killing two 
persons and injuring four others, Sarajevo radio said. Hospitals received nine 
other wounded during an otherwise quiet day, among them a single civilian hit 
by sniper fire in the morning. 4355/

3203. At least 10 persons were wounded in an evening battle. "There was a 
terrific gun battle", a local reporter said. The battle, which began with an 
exchange of small arms fire and developed into an artillery duel, lasted two 
hours. The fighting concentrated mostly around the Grbavica district. "It is 
the worst evening battle in weeks", an unidentified reporter said as shells 
hit close to the Holiday Inn. 4356/

(b)  Local reported events

3204. Pakistani and Turkish Prime Ministers Benazir Bhutto and Tansu Ciller 
called for a lifting of the arms embargo on BiH and urged the government to 
reject any "unjust" negotiated settlement to the war. In a joint declaration 
issued during their brief visit to the city, the two Islamic heads of 
government said that "rarely has a nation been subjected to such merciless 
savagery in the full view of the world" as had BiH. 4357/

3.  3/2/94 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported a high level of tension during 
the day. Two hundred incoming and three outgoing artillery shells were 
reported. 4358/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
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Casualties: UNPROFOR reported that six civilians were killed, and that 15 
others were wounded. 4359/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3205. UNPROFOR reported a high level of tension during the day. Two hundred 
incoming and three outgoing artillery shells were reported. 4360/

(b)  Local reported events

3206. BiH President Izetbegovi( said that he did not expect to attend the next 
round of peace talks on 10 Febraury in Geneva unless some "progress" was made 
between now and then. In an interview with Sarajevo radio, Izetbegovi( said 
that he was still "undecided" but that he had already told Lord Owen that he 
would "probably not" attend because it "would be a waste of time". He said 
that he told Owen that Prime Minister Haris Silajdži( would probably lead the 
BiH government delegation. 4361/

4.  4/2/94 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR described the situation in the city as 
tense with heavy shelling (200 incoming rounds registered). 4362/ Source(s): 
UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: A food line in Dobrinja. Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Significant loss of civilian lives. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR reported a high level of sniper activity. 4363/
Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Casualties: Nine people, including two children, were killed and 18 others 
were wounded when shells hit a line of people waiting for flour to be 
distributed in Dobrinja at 11:00 a.m.. 4364/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3207. Nine people, including two children, were killed and 18 others were 
wounded when shells hit a line of people waiting for flour to be distributed 
in Dobrinja at ll:00 a.m.. The people were lined outside a local government 
building, waiting for food to be distributed (Friday was "flour day"). Two of 
the dead were girls aged eight and nine, and most of the wounded were women, 
according to officials at the Dobrinja Hospital. Hospital officials said that 
26 persons were brought in after the attack, six of whom were dead on arrival. 
The six most seriously wounded were sent to the Koševo hospital, and three 
died later. 4365/

3208. According to UNPROFOR, the "flour line" shell was fired from a Serb-held 
area. "A crater analysis by UN military monitors has shown that the mortars 
came from the Serb side, about 2.5 miles to the south-east in the Lukavica 
area", UN military spokesman Major Jose Labandeira said. He also said that the 
line was hit by three 120 millimetre mortar shells. Labandiera added that 
UNPROFOR BiH commander Sir Michael Rose had inspected the blood-spattered site 
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right after the early afternoon attack and a crater analysis quickly  
followed. 4366/

3209. Bosnian Serbs denied responsibility for the shelling. In a statement 
carried by the Tanjug news agency, the Bosnian Serb army command stated that 
"no mortars were fired from Serb army positions in this sector around 11:00 
a.m.", the time of the attack. Nikola Koljevi(, vice president of the 
republic, "vigorously protested" at what he called a "set-up job" that had 
cost civilian lives. He said that UNPROFOR "can check for themselves that Serb 
forces don't have artillery pieces at Vranješ", from where the BiH army 
alleged the mortars were fired. 4367/

(b)  Local reported events

3210. BiH government leaders wrote protest leaders to NATO and the UN Security 
Council, saying that were tired of Western governments denouncing repeated 
bloodbaths in Serb-besieged towns but never intervening to protect civilians 
and restore peace. 4368/ BiH Prime Minister Haris Silajdži( wrote to the 
Security Council: "The international community's indecisiveness found fertile 
ground again today, inspiring the aggressor to new crimes". 4369/

5.  5/2/94 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Despite a low level of shelling, this was the 
most deadly day in Sarajevo after a single 120 millimetre shell round exploded 
in a market place in the old city. 4370/ UNPROFOR reported that 46 mortar 
shells hit the city. 4371/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Markale market, close to the Sarajevo cathedral. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse; Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: This was the single most deadly attack of the siege, 
killing at least 66 persons and wounding at least 197 others. Source(s): 
Agence France Presse; Reuters; UNPROFOR. 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Sixty-six persons were killed and at least 197 others were wounded 
when a shell fell on the Markale market at 12:20 p.m.. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3211. A mortar shell fired on the city's main market killed at least 66 
persons and wounded at least 197 others in the worst attack on civilians 
during the siege. The shell fell on the Markale market, close to the Sarajevo 
cathedral at 12:20 p.m.. Witnesses described a scene with severed limbs and 
blood everywhere. 4372/

3212. BiH President Alija Izetbegovi( said that his own investigators found 
that the shell was fired from Bosnian Serb positions at Mrkovi(i, north-east 
of the city. But Bosnian Serb military chief Manojlo Milovanovi( blamed BiH 
forces and said that "Serb positions are not that close, and we do not possess 
arms capable of causing such a massacre". 4373/

3213. After a first investigation, UNPROFOR military experts said in a 
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statement that "UNPROFOR has confirmed that the explosion was caused by a 
single, 120mm mortar bomb fired from the north-east of the market". But they 
added that it had not been possible to determine "the exact origin" of the 
launch and noted that Bosnian Serb and BiH forces had positions close to each 
other north-east of the city.  4374/

(b)  Local reported events

3214. BiH President Alija Izetbegovi( said that today's market massacre would 
not stop peace talks in Geneva, due to resume 10 February. "An initial 
emotional reaction would be to refuse to take part in the negotiations", he 
said. 4375/

3215. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiI denied responsibility for the 
market attack. He told a news conference: "This massacre is cold-blooded 
murder by the Muslim leadership". 4376/

3216. The Bosnian Serb army threatened to halt humanitarian aid deliveries in 
BiH unless the UN exonerated it of responsibility for the market shelling. An 
ultimatum by Serb chief of staff General Manojlo Milovanovi( demanded an 
immediate response from UNPROFOR commander Sir Michael Rose. Milovanovi( told 
the Tanjug news agency: "I categorically claim there was no opening of fire 
from Bosnian Serb army positions in that area and at that time". 4377/
Milovanovi( also called for a joint investigation to determine responsibility 
for the shelling. In the text of a letter carried by the Bosnian Serb news 
agency SRNA, he said that he expected the joint committee to be formed by 8:00 
a.m. Sunday by representatives of the BiH government, Bosnian Serbs and UN 
military forces. 4378/

(c)  International reported events

3217. In New York, UN Secretary-General Boutros Boutros-Ghali issued a 
statement condemning "in the strongest possible terms this heinous act of 
violence", and ordered an investigation to establish the facts surrounding the 
incident. 4379/

3218. UN special envoy Yasushi Akashi commented on the market shelling: "I 
express my outrage, and that of the whole international community, at this 
unspeakable act of barbarity". In a statement from Zagreb, Akashi said that he 
and UNPROFOR commander Cot would go to Sarajevo on Sunday, "carrying some 
specific proposals to the parties for concrete action to reduce the  
tension". 4380/

3219. US President Bill Clinton called for an urgent UN investigation of the 
attack. "I have directed that Secretary Christopher engage our allies in 
Europe and the United Nations on the situation and on the appropriate next 
steps", the President said. "We do not rule out the use of NATO airstrikes 
once responsibility had been fixed", Christopher said. 4381/

3220. Earlier, a senior US administration official said that Washington had 
"very little doubt" that Serb forces fired the mortar shell. He said the 
attack "makes it more likely that the United States will consider pressing for 
action" against Serbs but no decisions had been taken. 4382/

3221. President Clinton also ordered the Pentagon to offer assistance in 
"evacuating, hospitalizing and treating those injured in this savage attack". 
American C-130 transport aeroplanes were scheduled to evacuate the wounded to 
a mobile army surgical hospital near Frankfurt, Germany. 4383/
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3222. British Foreign Secretary Douglas Hurd said in a statement: "The 
shelling is the latest and worst example of the miseries of this war. The only 
lasting answer is a negotiated peace". 4384/

3223. France said in a French Foreign Ministry statement: "Faced with the 
dramatic deterioration of the situation the latest bombardments of Sarajevo, 
France has consulted its partners in the European Union and the United 
States". The statement continued: "France demands action to permit the 
immediate lifting of the siege of Sarajevo, the gathering together of heavy 
arms held by all sides and their control by the United Nations". The statement 
added: "It hopes that modalities for implementing this action, including the 
use of air power, should be set out as soon as possible by the United Nations 
in collaboration with the Atlantic alliance. 4385/

3224. Belgian Foreign Minister Willy Claes called for NATO air strikes against 
Serb positions around the city. "After a [NATO] bombardment, the Serbs can 
naturally try to take their revenge against the [UN] blue helmets on the 
ground, but once again I don't see any other way out", he said in a television 
interview. 4386/

3225. In Rome, Pope John Paul II characterized the shelling as: "a massacre . 
. . by criminal hands [which] continue systematically to slaughter and 
destroy" and said they would answer before God. 4387/

6.  6/2/94 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported a low level of shelling. The 
most affected areas were Dobrinja and Butmir. UNPROFOR's main activity was the 
evacuation of market casualties. 4388/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Dobrinja; Butmir. Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: According to BiH Health Minister Mustafa Beganovi(, the death toll 
in Saturday's shelling attack rose to 68. 4389/ Source(s): Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3226. Sarajevo had a quiet night after Saturday's attack. The city was also 
reported calm in the morning. 4390/

3227. UNPROFOR reported a low level of shelling. The most affected areas were 
Dobrinja and Butmir. UNPROFOR's main activity was the evacuation of market 
casualties. 4391/

3228. Three US aeroplanes evacuated about 60 of the wounded victims of 
Saturday's shelling. One hundred twenty of their relatives were also airlifted 
to Ramstein, Germany. An International Red Cross aircraft was due to fly out 
more of the nearly 200 casualties to Frankfurt. 4392/

3229. UNHCR delivered two truckloads of medicine to Koševo hospital to help 
treat the wounded and a Norwegian surgical team was on its way from Tuzla, in 
north-eastern BiH, to assist doctors in Sarajevo. 4393/
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(b)  Local reported events

3230. UNPROFOR BiH commander Lieutenant General Sir Michael Rose reported the 
general results of the crater analysis of Saturday's shelling. He stated that 
the "crater analysis has been completed. It was impossible to tell who fired 
the shell". 4394/ But the general said that the mortar was of the same type 
that had been determined to have been fired on the Dobrinja neighbourhood on 
Friday, killing 10 people. "The world will certainly draw its own 
conclusions", he said. 4395/

3231. UNPROFOR spokesman Colonel Bill Aikman said that investigations into the 
shelling were inconclusive at this stage. "There was only one shell, and it 
hit the roof of a stall and blew up first before it hit the ground", he said. 
"So we can't even use the depth of the hole as an indicator". 4396/

3232. British Brigadier General Chris Ritchie said that it might not ever be 
known who actually fired the deadly shell on Saturday. Ritchie said that a 
trajectory line had been ascertained, placing the firing point somewhere 
between 2,000 and 3,000 yards away. "I'm afraid that spans both sides of the 
confrontation line", he said. Ritchie said that mortars are not precision 
weapons and he suspected the shell's accuracy was "luck" for whoever fired it. 
"The reason there were so many casualties is because when the mortar landed, 
it landed on a table and exploded three feet off the ground", he said. "If it 
had impacted on the ground, the casualties would have been lessened". 4397/

3233. UN special envoy Yasushi Akashi and UNPROFOR commanders General Jean Cot 
and Lieutenant General Sir Michael Rose, visited the Sarajevo market. They 
were escorted to the site by Sarajevo Mayor Muhamed Kreševljakovi( and BiH 
Interior Minister Bakir Alispahi(. They were later to meet with BiH leaders 
before heading back to Zagreb. 4398/

3234. Sarajevo Mayor Muhamed Kreševljakovi(, commented: "This was the worst 
day of death in this city for 500 years". 4399/

3235. Special envoy Akashi later said that he had failed in a mediation bid 
between the warring factions. He stated after a meeting with both BiH and Serb 
officials: "I regret to tell you that these discussions have not reached an 
agreement yet". He added: "The major difference is that the Bosnian side wants 
to have the withdrawal of artillery, mortars and other heavy weapons out of 
range of the city of Sarajevo and be placed under UNPROFOR control. This is 
not acceptable for the Serb side". 4400/

3236. BiH President Izetbegovi( said that his government was willing to agree 
to a cease-fire covering Sarajevo, but not until Serb forces withdrew their 
heavy artillery from around the city. "The basic situation is that we will 
accept a cease-fire on the express condition that the Serb side withdraws its 
heavy artillery from around Sarajevo, with which it has been killing the 
civilian population", he said. He said that the Serb artillery on the hills 
around the city had "no strategic military significance". It was "only there 
to intimidate the city and to kill its inhabitants". 4401/

3237. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiI said that a draft agreement on a 
cease-fire between the sides in Sarajevo had been drawn up, the Tanjug news 
agency reported. He was speaking after talks with the UN special envoy Akashi. 
Tanjug said that if BiH accepted the cease-fire it would come into effect at 
10:00 a.m. Monday. Akashi was quoted as saying after the meeting: "We hope for 
a cease-fire and now everything depends on the Bosnian government in 
Sarajevo". 4402/

3238. Serbian President Slobodan Miloševi( condemned the market shelling, 
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Tanjug news agency reported. "The dead and wounded in Sarajevo are not victims 
of war but victims of war criminals", Miloševi( said. 4403/

3239. Nearly 300 people, including more than 100 Jews, reached the Croatian 
coast after being evacuated from the city on Saturday. Sarajevo's 400 year-old 
Jewish community numbered 14,000 before World War II and 1,400 before the 
current conflict. It was estimated that only a few hundred Jews remained in 
the city. 4404/

(c)  International reported events

3240. UN Secretary-General Boutros Boutros-Ghali asked NATO to authorize air 
strikes against Bosnian Serb artillery positions in response to attacks 
against civilians, a senior UN official said. According to the report, 
Boutros-Ghali had written to Manfred Woerner, the Secretary-General of NATO, 
asking that he get authorization from the NATO council for strikes. 4405/

3241. European mediator Lord Owen said that he had a "glint" of optimism that 
Sarajevo could be put under UN control as a result of Saturday's shelling. 
"What has happened has demonstrated once again that you cannot go on with the 
situation in Sarajevo. It's an absolutely desperate situation", Owen said. 
Owen reported that he was flying to Belgrade today for talks with Bosnian Serb 
leader Radovan KaradžiI that he hoped would show the Bosnian Serbs ready to 
agree to a deal for Sarajevo under which the city would be put under UN 
administration. 4406/

3242. BiH's embassy in Vienna charged that the UN Security Council was 
responsible "de facto" for the latest shelling attack in Sarajevo. "The 
Security Council is empowered to prevent attacks on safe havens [in BiH], 
which can be done by taking any action necessary, including air strikes . . . 
"The international community has also pledged to prevent any further 
strangulation of the city of Sarajevo . . . It stands to reason that by not 
using its full powers and commitments, the Security Council in fact supports 
the aggressor and encourages his crimes", the embassy said in a  
statement. 4407/

3243. Lord Owen commented on the prospect of airstrikes around the city. 
"Punitive air strikes against Sarajevo have been thought to be the way through 
it. I've never made any secret I don't believe that will succeed", he told Sky 
news. 4408/

3244. France called early Sunday for a plan of action from the United Nations 
and NATO, including the possible use of air power to end the siege of 
Sarajevo. A statement released by the foreign ministry said that France had 
consulted its EC partners and the United States following the market place 
shelling. "France wants action to be taken to enable the siege of Sarajevo to 
be lifted immediately as well as the collection of all heavy weapons held by 
all parties and their control by the United Nations", the statement said. The 
statement added: "It hopes that the United Nations in conjunction with [NATO] 
will determine ways as soon as possible to implement such measures, including 
recourse to air power". 4409/

3245. British Defence Secretary Malcolm Rifkind said that western military 
retaliation for Saturday's mortar attack could endanger the whole UN relief 
effort. "We are all giving very, very careful thought as to whether there's 
anything we can do that can actually help resolve this terrible problem", he 
told Sky news. "We want to get food and aid through to the people of Sarajevo-
-that's been a very great success story for the United Nations--if at all 
possible we want that to continue", he added. Rifkind, who was in Sarajevo to 
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discuss with allies the use of military power in the wake of Saturday's 
shelling, later agreed that NATO should convene an emergency meeting to 
consider further action, including the use of air strikes against Serbian 
positions. "Of course it's right that NATO should consider it and the United 
Nations is obviously looking at it very, very carefully", he said. 4410/

3246. US President Clinton called on the UN to confirm who was behind 
Saturday's shelling attack before the US took any action. Speaking after a 
meeting with Secretary of State Christopher and other top advisers he said he 
hoped the "horrible incident can be the spur for peace". But he appeared to 
rule out any immediate American military response because of allies' concerns 
for their peace-keeping troops on the ground. "I want to give the United 
Nations a chance to confirm responsibility for it", Clinton said. 4411/

3247. Addressing Saturday's shelling, Russia's foreign ministry stated: "We 
demand that the international community be informed immediately about the 
results of this inquiry", the ministry said in a statement. It added: "We are 
indignant about the terrorist act against Sarajevo . . . Whoever the authors 
are, they must be punished severely". 4412/

3248. Canada expressed outrage over Saturday's shelling. Foreign minister 
Andre Ouellet described the attack as the "deliberate killing and wounding of 
hundreds of innocent civilians". He added, "This latest atrocity underscores 
the urgent need for concerted international action to prevent further violence 
against the innocent civilian population of Sarajevo". 4413/

3249. Greece's Secretary of State for Defence, Nicholaos Kouris, said on Sky 
radio, that Saturday's shelling could have been a provocation by BiH and 
repeated Greek opposition to any military opposition. "At first sight, the 
Serbs don't have any reason to provoke the massacre", Kouris said. He stated 
further that the shelling seemed to "serve the plans of those who want to see 
a military intervention in favour of the Moslems". He added: "We cannot 
exclude a provocation". Greece, which held the rotating presidency of the 
European Community, had not yet given an official reaction to the  
attack. 4414/

3250. Turkish President Suleyman Demirel supported calls for air strikes in a 
statement while Prime Minister Tansu Ciller, just back from a visit from 
Sarajevo, repeated calls for the lifting of the arms embargo against BiH 
forces. 4415/

3251. Italy said that it was willing to support any NATO decision to launch 
air strikes. "Taking into consideration the latest tragedies . . . air raids 
against the main sources of fire could be launched", Defence Minister Fabio 
Fabbri said. 4416/

3252. Iran condemned Saturday's mortar attack. Iran Foreign Minister Ali Akbar 
Velayati said that Iran was ready for "any kind of cooperation" with the world 
community to "restore the rights" of the Moslems in BiH.  "We strongly condemn 
this crime and urge the international community to seriously confront Serbian 
aggression", he said on the radio. 4417/

3253. Romanian President Iliescu condemned the market shelling. He stated: "We 
condemn this brutal terrorist action", and believed that those who caused the 
incident would receive a deserved punishment. 4418/

3254. Pakistan condemned the shelling attack: "Pakistan vigorously condemns 
the heavy shelling of innocent people in Sarajevo by the Serbian forces. We 
reiterate our call on the international community to take effective steps to 
respond to the latest act of aggression", a government spokesman said. "We are 
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continuing our efforts within the United Nations to secure the lifting of the 
arms embargo against Bosnia", he added. 4419/

7.  7/2/94 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: According to UNPROFOR, 34 artillery rounds hit 
BiH-controlled parts of the city. 4420/ Source(s): UNPROFOR; United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: ŽuI; Dobrinja. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: UNPROFOR said that French peacekeepers at the airport were 
targeted by snipers, but that no one was injured. Several shots also hit an 
Egyptian armoured personnel carrier but caused no injuries. 4421/ Source(s): 
United Press International. 
 
Casualties: One person was reported killed and seven others were wounded (five 
of whom were sniper victims). 4422/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3255. Heavy sniper fire and artillery explosions just before dawn shattered 
the overnight calm in the city. Sarajevo radio said that Bosnian Serb forces 
shelled the suburbs of ŽuI and Dobrinja. 4423/

3256. More victims from Saturday's shelling were expected to arrive in Germany 
for hospital treatment in the evening, a spokeswoman at the Ramstein US 
airbase near Kaiserslautern said. She said that an unknown number of persons 
were expected to arrive at about 6:00 a.m.. 4424/

3257. Ten wounded and ill patients were flown to Ancona, Italy, a UNHCR 
spokesman said. 4425/

3258. According to morgue officials, there were 59 funerals in the city today. 
A few of those buried died from snipers' bullets or earlier wounds. Muslims 
reportedly buried their dead after the sun went down, a change in their usual 
religious practice adopted to prevent attacks on mourners. The Serbian 
Orthodox, Croatian Roman Catholics and others, were buried mostly by day. The 
funerals were reportedly brief due to the fact that the main graveyards were 
exposed to the Bosnian Serb installations in the surrounding mountains. 4426/

(b)  Local reported events

3259. UNPROFOR spokesman Colonel Bill Aikman when asked about BiH President 
Alija Izetbegovi('s charge that the UN was shrinking from blaming the Bosnian 
Serbs to blunt pressure for foreign military intervention, said that decisive 
evidence was lacking. "I don't see anything to substantially change the 
conclusion that we have now", he said. He reiterated that Saturday's shell 
struck a market stall roof and then a table where it exploded before hitting 
the ground. "The thing had already hit two solid objects and you can't 
guarantee you still have the (original) angle when it hits the ground. You 
don't have a deep enough hole to get an angle", he said. Another problem was 
that evidence such as shell fragments were lost in the efforts to save the 
wounded. "It (should be) like a crime scene. The police normally seal it off 
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and nobody touches it until all the measurements and calculations are made", 
he said. "But on Saturday people were roaring around helping where they could 
to save lives. There was not enough left to give anything other than a 
direction from which the mortar came". 4427/

3260. BiH President Izetbegovi( said that he believed Bosnian Serbs would try 
to exploit the indecision on how to respond to Saturday's shelling.  "I don't 
think the Serbs will withdraw their artillery", he said after the first 
meeting of the BiH parliament since the shelling. "I think they will take a 
risk, and they will try to test Europe, playing their indecision", he  
said. 4428/

3261. Late in the day, BiH Prime Minister Haris Silajdži( said that the threat 
of western air strikes could bring peace to BiH.  While stressing that western 
air strikes were not "an objective in themselves", he said that they could 
restore the balance of power in the BiH conflict and thereby "bring about the 
return of peace". He warned in a statement that, "if the international 
community and in particular NATO only reacts with empty threats, it will lose 
all credibility". 4429/

3262. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiI said that foreigners in BiH would 
not be safe if the West went ahead with threatened air strikes. "We would 
defend ourselves with all means. I do not think that if there would be any air 
strikes we would partially lose control and there would be chaos and any 
outcome is possible", he said from Pale. "That means foreigners would not be 
safe and secure in Bosnia", he warned. 4430/

3263. The Ukraine stated that it decided to go ahead with the planned 
replacement of its peace-keeping troops in BiH, the Press Service of the 
Ukrainian Defence Ministry said. The Ukraine dispatched a second aeroplaneload 
of peacekeepers to the Sarajevo sector, the Press Service said. 4431/

(c)  International reported events

3264. European Community foreign ministers called for the lifting of the siege 
of Sarajevo by "all means necessary, including the use of airpower". 4432/ The 
foreign ministers of the 12 European Community countries moderated the terms 
of a draft ultimatum that Bosnian Serbs stop shelling Sarajevo, or come under 
air attack by NATO warplanes. The ministers stepped back from giving the Serb 
forces a three week deadline to withdraw, as advocated by France. According to 
Irish Foreign Minister Dick Spring, at least seven of the 12 foreign ministers 
were against the air strikes, including himself. Britain, Ireland, Greece, 
Spain, Denmark, Luxembourg and Portugal backed a negotiated settlement. 
France, Italy, Netherlands and Belgium backed air strikes. Germany, banned by 
its constitution from sending forces, did not take part in the vote. 4433/

3265. NATO ambassadors informally discussed a request by UN Secretary-General 
Boutros Boutros-Ghali that the 16 member alliance confirm the use of its 
warplanes to bomb artillery emplacements around Sarajevo. They were expected 
to meet formally either Tuesday or Wednesday and could formally approve attack 
plans for some of the 160 NATO warplanes already patrolling the BiH skies, 
diplomats said. 4434/

3266. Russian Foreign Minister Andrei Kozyrev warned against NATO airstrikes. 
"Urgent measures are necessary, but we should not get into a trap", he said in 
remarks reported by the ITAR-TASS news agency. "This is a well-placed trap, 
and, maybe, a provocation from any side". "Already once, in 1914, a 
provocation was staged in Sarajevo when a similar horrible act of terror 
became the reason of a global tragedy", Kozyrev said. An escalation stemming 
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from Saturday's violence could result in "a repetition of the tragic 
scenario", Kozyrev added. He warned world leaders to be guided by a "cold 
political mind and not by emotions". 4435/

3267. Special envoy Yasushi Akashi said that he had obtained assurances from 
Serbian President Slobodan Miloševi( that negotiations scheduled in Geneva 
this week would take place. Speaking at the end of a one hour meeting with 
Miloševi( in Belgrade, Akashi said that the Serbian president was "very eager 
to make progress on the UN administration of Sarajevo as well as on its 
demilitarization even before a peace agreement is reached". The two 
international mediators Lord Owen and Thorvald Stoltenberg, had met Miloševi(
in the morning. In response to questions from reporters at the end of their 
meeting, Lord Owen stated: "Nobody but a fool wants air strikes, but on the 
other hand, nobody but a fool can go on tolerating the situation in which as 
many people can lose their lives as happened Saturday in Sarajevo". 4436/

3268. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiI accepted to negotiate a 
demilitarization of Sarajevo that would place the city under UN control, 
international mediators said in a communique released in Geneva. According to 
the communique: "In order to bring peace to Sarajevo now, the Bosnian Serbs 
are ready, in the circumstances where it is not yet possible to reach an 
overall peace settlement, to negotiate for United Nations administration and 
the demilitarization of Sarajevo district prior to a final settlement for 
Bosnia-Hercegovina". 4437/

3269. US President Bill Clinton expressed support for UN Secretary-General 
Boutros Boutros-Ghali's call for NATO authorized airstrikes in BiH.  Clinton 
said that the UN mission in BiH must determine who was responsible for the 
attacks and "the Secretary-General has now asked that authority be given to 
our commanders there on the ground to take appropriate action". He added, "I 
have directed our representatives in NATO to support the Secretary-General's 
request". 4438/

3270. US Secretary of State Warren Christopher accused Bosnian Serbs of a 
pattern of shelling against civilians that went beyond last Saturday's attack. 
Acknowledging that there had been no precise finding that Bosnian Serbs fired 
the mortar into the marketplace, he said that Serbs were determined to be 
responsible for the recent shelling of a food line and other attacks. "The 
death toll from that (marketplace) shelling was not only the worst since this 
tragic conflict began, it is also part of a pattern of shelling of civilian 
areas by Serb artillery that has continued despite NATO's repeated warnings", 
Christopher said. "We expect that the North Atlantic Council will decide on a 
course of action on an overall strategy within the next few days", he  
added. 4439/

3271. US national security advisers met at the White House to consider what 
action to take in response to Saturday's shelling in Sarajevo. The meeting was 
attended by Secretary of State Warren Christopher, Defense Secretary William 
Perry, National Security Adviser Anthony Lake, UN Ambassador Madeleine 
Albright, and Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff John Shalikashvili. 4440/

3272. British Prime Minister John Major said that he wanted immediate, 
effective and "more muscular" action to halt the bombardment of civilians in 
the city. Downing Street said that Britain would call for political backing 
for a new approach at the European Union's Foreign Affairs Council in Brussels 
during the afternoon. 4441/

3273. The Organization of the Islamic Conference called on the United Nations 
to back military and other action against Serbs after Saturday's shelling 
attack. The statement from the 44-member OIC called for an urgent Security 
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Council meeting to examine "the continuing Serb attacks on civilians". 4442/

8.  8/2/94 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that 160 artillery shells were 
fired into the city by Bosnian Serb forces, while BiH troops fired 19  
shells. 4443/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3274. According to an UNPROFOR spokesman, shelling of the city abated 
dramatically after the European Community approved air strikes. 4444/

3275. Much of the eastern, old part of the city, was without electricity. 
UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said that a deliberate short-circuit had been 
detected in a feeder line in Croat-held Kiseljak, 25 miles to the north- 
west. 4445/

3276. UNHCR reported that 28 relief flights landed at Sarajevo airport. 4446/

(b)  Local reported events

3277. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiI claimed that the Sarajevo market 
attack was a "stage-managed fraud", alleging corpses of persons who had died 
earlier and plastic body parts were used to boost casualty figures. According 
to the Tanjug news agency, KaradžiI, in a letter to the US and Russian 
presidents, said that the incident was a fraud and that only a few people were 
killed or injured. KaradžiI was quoted as saying: "An explosion took place in 
the market, killing and injuring a few people. Everything else around this 
incident has been stage-managed". He added that according to eyewitnesses, 
there were only a few people at the market just before the explosion, not 300. 
"All the witnesses, even the Muslims in the Muslim-controlled media, have 
asserted that this was an unusual bomb because the characteristic whistling 
noise was not heard prior to the explosion", Belgrade television quoted him as 
saying in the letter. "Television footage clearly shows that manipulation of 
bodies has taken place in this tragedy. In the footage, one can see the bodies 
of casualties who had died hours earlier, as well as plastic body parts", 
KaradžiI said. 4447/

3278. Serb ballistics experts said that a single shell could not possibly have 
caused Saturday's massacre, blaming instead explosives laid in the market by 
BiH forces themselves, Serbian news reports said. In making this claim, the 
experts said that a 120 millimetre shell containing three kilograms of 
explosives could not have produced the results of Saturday's blast. Instead 
they said that they concluded that a number of home-made devices, carrying 30 
kilograms of plastic explosives stuffed with shrapnel, had been placed among 
the market stalls, and were detonated by the single falling shell. 4448/
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3279. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiI threatened to shoot down any 
aeroplanes attacking Serb positions around Sarajevo. But KaradžiI said that 
the Serb forces could agree to reduce or move their artillery from Sarajevo 
within a peace plan and possible UN administration of the city. 4449/

3280. BiH Vice President Ejup Gani( appealed to the United States to launch 
airstrikes against Bosnian Serb gun positions in the hills surrounding the 
city. "Militarily you can do a lot. You can lift the siege of Sarajevo in a 
few hours", Gani( said on US television. Speaking from Sarajevo, Gani( said 
that unless the US launched air raids the siege would not be lifted. "Your 
pilots know the hills like their backyards", he said. "The Serbs are convinced 
that you will not make a new move", he added. 4450/

(c)  International reported events

3281. NATO held "intense" consultations on the possibility of airstrikes 
against Bosnian Serb forces surrounding the city. "As you know intense 
consultations are taking place now and have been taking place during the last 
hours within NATO and among [our] membership", said NATO Deputy Secretary 
General Sergio Silvio Balanzino. He added: "As to air strikes I will have a 
very definite and clear answer tomorrow. Stay tuned as they say on TV . . . At 
this stage, I can't say anything more". 4451/

3282. The UN Human Rights Commission called for "firm and resolute action" to 
halt violations in BiH.  "This deliberate and indiscriminate shelling of the 
civilian population of Sarajevo is part of a pattern of despicable and 
outrageous violations of international humanitarian law and of human rights",  
said the consensus statement read out by the Commission's chairman, Peter van 
Wulfften Palthe. "The Commission . . . calls in the strongest possible terms 
for firm and resolute action to be taken immediately by the international 
community in order to stop these human rights violations, ethnic cleansing and 
other genocidal acts, rape and abuse of women, strangulation of Bosnian 
cities, shelling and killing of civilians; to secure a just and lasting peace 
in the Republic of Bosnia Hercegovina and to bring the war criminals to 
trial", it concluded. 4452/

3283. Japan condemned last Saturday's marketplace shelling, but remained non-
committal on support for possible air strikes. "We strongly condemn such a 
barbarous and atrocious act against innocent civilians", Foreign Ministry 
deputy spokesman Kishichiro Amae said. 4453/

9.  9/2/94 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that 53 artillery shells hit 
the city. 4454/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Some sniper activity was reported. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Casualties: According to report, no fatalities were reported by 8:00 p.m., and 
only one sniper victim was treated for injuries. Source(s): United Press 
International. 
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Narrative of Events: 

3284. Fighting was reported as light in the city. According to reports, the 
city was calm, with no fatalities reported by 8:00 p.m. and just one sniper 
victim being treated at the state hospital. 4455/

(b)  Local reported events

3285. Bosnian Serb and BiH forces agreed to an immediate cease-fire on the 
Sarajevo front and the withdrawal of their heavy weapons, UNPROFOR commander 
General Michael Rose said. The announcement came as members of NATO were 
reported to be near agreement on sending the Serb forces an ultimatum. Rose 
said after chairing talks between the two sides that the weapons would be 
placed under UNPROFOR control and that UN forces would be posted to key 
positions on the front. "With full consent of their political and military 
authorities I have today concluded an agreement between the representatives of 
the Bosnia-Hercegovina army and the Bosnian Serb army that there should be an 
immediate cease-fire in and around the city, i.e. that no further attacks or 
shooting should take place from either out or within the city, that there 
should be a positioning of UNPROFOR troops in key locations and sensitive 
places, that there should be monitoring and placing of all heavy weapons under 
UNPROFOR control", he announced. 4456/

3286. General Jovan Divjak, the deputy commander of the BiH army, 4457/ said 
that he doubted that the latest cease-fire would hold. "I don't believe in it. 
I think this is yet another game which the Serbs will get away with", he said.  
"We accepted the agreement only so that we would not be told we do not want 
talks on peace", Divjak added. 4458/

(c)  International reported events

3287. NATO agreed to give Bosnian Serb forces 10 days, starting at 1:00 a.m. 
Friday, to withdraw their heavy weapons from Sarajevo or face airstrikes, a 
statement said. The statement also said that NATO would launch strikes at the 
Serbs' big guns found within 20 kilometres (13 miles) from Sarajevo which were 
not under UN control after 1:00 a.m. 21 February. The BiH government would 
also have to put its heavy weapons in the "exclusion zone" under control of 
UNPROFOR. "Heavy weapons of any of the parties found within the Sarajevo 
exclusion zone, unless controlled by UNPROFOR, will, along with their direct 
and essential military support facilities, be subject to NATO airstrikes", the 
statement said. 4459/

3288. At the United Nations in New York, an official said that the latest 
Sarajevo cease-fire could obviate the need for western military action. "If 
the cease-fire agreement and the details are accepted by all the parties, then 
it is obvious that there may be no need to launch airstrikes", said UN 
spokesman Ahmad Fawzi. "We hope it is a real cease-fire, we hope the parties 
realize that it is time to take a serious stand and end the bloodshed". 4460/

3289. US President Clinton stated that he was encouraged by the Bosnian Serb 
agreement to a cease-fire. "It's a good beginning but it shows, again, every 
time NATO shows a little resolve there we get some results", Clinton said. 
"Anyone, anyone shelling Sarajevo must recognize this fact and be prepared to 
deal with the consequences", Clinton said shortly after NATO approved its 
ultimatum demanding that Bosnian Serbs move their artillery within 10 days or 
face air strikes. 4461/

3290. Russian Foreign Minister Andrei Kozyrev said that Moscow was opposed to 
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threatened NATO air strikes against Bosnian Serbs. He tried to rally support 
for a Russian proposal to make the city a UN protectorate and said that Moscow 
might send its own troops to implement the plan. "We say yes to a security 
zone, yes to withdrawal of artillery and heavy weapons from this security 
zone--to exclude the possibility of bombardments and tragedies like the one 
which happened--but no to escalation of the conflict by resorting to air 
strikes", he said. Speaking during a visit to Kazakhstan, Kozyrev stated: 
"What we really need is to reduce and exclude hostilities and create a 
security zone around Sarajevo. This could be done by filling the zone with UN 
peacekeepers". He added, "I would not exclude Russia considering direct 
participation in UN peace-keeping efforts". 
 
3291. Canada reversed its opposition and agreed to NATO air strikes in BiH, 
saying that it was encouraged by US President Clinton's efforts to reach a 
broader peace. Canada had opposed air strikes out of concern for its 800 
peacekeepers on the ground in BiH, but agreed that NATO could no longer stand 
idle. "We have accepted [air strikes] in order to protect the civilian 
population and not see the repetition of the massacre of the last weekend", 
Prime Minister Jean Chretien told Parliament. "President Clinton's involvement 
and his determination to impress on the parties a peaceful solution is a 
factor that has influenced Canada's decision", Foreign Minister Andre Ouellet 
said. "We have the assurance that the Americans will be very much involved in 
this process of bringing the parties to a peace solution", he said. 4462/

3292. NATO commanders briefed Italian Defence Minister Fabio Fabbri in 
preparation for possible air strikes against Bosnian Serb forces. During a 
visit to the 5th Tactical Air force Command (ATAF) in northern Vicenza, Fabbri 
reaffirmed that Italy would allow its air bases to be used for the  
strikes. 4463/

3293. Foreign ministers from Austria, Albania, Bulgaria, Greece, Hungary, 
Italy and Romania met international mediators Lord Owen and Thorvald 
Stoltenberg in Geneva to discuss the effect on the region of economic 
sanctions imposed on Yugoslavia. Albanian President Sali Berisha, on the eve 
of the meeting, encouraged the conference participants to support NATO actions 
against Bosnian Serb forces. "I would wish that it [the conference] supports 
and encourages NATO to take punitive action against the perpetrators of the 
massacre", he told reporters on Tuesday. 4464/

10.  10/2/94 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was hit by a brief round of artillery 
and machine-gun fire just before midnight, shattering the UN cease- 
fire. 4465/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: The downtown area; the area behind the Parliament building; the 
area near the Jewish cemetery. Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: One BiH soldier was reported wounded by an anti-aircraft round 
fired from Hrasno Brdo. 4466/ Source(s): Reuters. 
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Narrative of Events: 

3294. The city was hit by a brief round of artillery and machine-gun fire just 
before midnight, shattering the UN cease-fire. Three shells hit the downtown 
area at 11:00 p.m. and were followed by a heavy burst of machine-gun fire that 
lasted about 10 minutes. The fighting took place around the contested front-
line positions at Vrbanja bridge. Explosions were reported behind the 
parliament building on the BiH side and near the Jewish cemetery. 4467/ At 
11:30 p.m., UNPROFOR reported three outgoing mortar rounds. At 11:40, Sector 
Sarajevo reported five mortar rounds from Skenderija and heavy fire exchanges 
for 10 minutes. 4468/

(b)  Local reported events

3295. Bosnian Serbs rejected NATO's ultimatum to end their siege of Sarajevo 
or face air attacks and said that their heavy weapons would not be removed 
from around the city. "Despite this ultimatum, the Serb artillery will not 
move an inch", said their main spokesman Miroslav Toholj. "We are ready to 
retaliate". 4469/ The Chief of Staff of the Bosnian Serb army, General Manojlo 
Milovanovi(, said: "The withdrawal of the artillery is out of the question. 
The Serbs have never accepted ultimatums and will not accept this one". At 
Pale, Radovan KaradžiI's spokesman, Jovan Zametica, said: "We are not going to 
cave in. If NATO aircraft attack our positions, we are going to take them 
out". 4470/

3296. Russian Foreign Minister Vitaly Churkin said later in the day, after a 
meeting with Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiI, that the Bosnian Serbs were 
"committed to the arrangement" reached Wednesday with the BiH government and 
UN forces. 4471/

3297. French UN peacekeepers in armoured personnel carriers took to the 
streets in the city, ushering in the latest cease-fire agreement. Six French 
army platoons, numbering 40 men each and armed with 90 millimetre cannon 
mounted on armoured cars, were deployed. French Lieutenant Colonel Richard 
Pernod said that the "no man's land" strips taken over included ŽuI Mountain, 
Mojmilo Hill, Dobrinja, the inner-city "Bridge of Friendship and Unity" and 
Vidikovac and Mount Trebevi( overlooking the Old Town. Pernod said that a 
joint commission of Serb and BiH government military officers coordinating the 
disengagement would meet on Friday to set in motion the first withdrawal of 
Serb artillery ringing the city. "We hope that tomorrow we will start to have 
a certain number of these heavy weapons withdrawn", he said. 4472/

3298. Closed negotiations on the cease-fire agreement's details were held at 
the airport among unidentified military officials from both sides under UN 
supervision. The talks were expected to continue on Friday morning. UNPROFOR 
BiH commander Lieutenant General Michael Rose said that the goal was to remove 
all Bosnian Serb artillery larger than 12.5 millimetres from positions in the 
mountains surrounding the city. 4473/

3299. The United States reportedly identified 200 to 300 possible targets 
around Sarajevo if and when airstrikes were ordered, a senior Pentagon 
official said. US surveillance overflights had reportedly given US officials a 
good idea of where possible targets were located but indicated that there 
still could be difficulty in hitting the targets, the officials said. "They 
are easy to hide. They dig them in, they camouflage them, they put them near 
schools", said General James Hill of the Defense Department's strategic 
planning office. 4474/
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(c)  International reported events

3300. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiI said in Geneva that he would not 
take part in peace talks until last Saturday's shelling was properly 
investigated to determine who was responsible. He spoke as he was entering the 
talks, and said that he would tell the BiH and Croatian delegations his 
conditions for proceeding. "I just want to say that we are not going on with 
the conference until we get an international investigatory body to investigate 
and resolve the Sarajevo massacre", KaradžiI told reporters. 4475/

3301. In Geneva for the opening of the BiH peace conference, BiH Prime 
Minister Haris Silajdži( said that peace might be at hand in BiH. "There is a 
line that has been crossed", he said. It "might be the first step towards 
disengagement", he said. 4476/

3302. Russia called for an emergency meeting of the UN Security Council to 
discuss ways to demilitarize the city, in what some analysts deemed an effort 
to sidestep UN airstrikes. 4477/

3303. Greek Prime Minister Andreas Papandreou said that the NATO threat issued 
on Wednesday was "very regrettable, completely wrong and unpardonable". 
Speaking after a closed cabinet meeting Papandreou said that, in the event of 
a military intervention against Bosnian Serb forces, he would withdraw Greek 
crews serving with NATO early warning radar aeroplanes and refuse to allow 
allied forces to use the NATO airbase near Preveza, western Greece, for  
attacks. 4478/

11.  11/2/94 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that the cease-fire in the 
city held in spite of minor violations. The withdrawal of heavy weapons to UN 
controlled areas began with a total of 13 artillery/mortars moved to the 
Bosnian Serb Lukavica barracks. 4479/ Another five were moved to the BiH army 
Tito barracks. 4480/ UNPROFOR report only three mortar shells fired by each 
side in the city. 4481/ Source(s): UNPROFOR; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3304. International efforts to lift the siege of Sarajevo moved forward as BiH 
and Bosnian Serb forces began handing their big guns over to UN control. By 
late afternoon, five mortars of the BiH army had been moved to an asphalt 
parade ground in the city's Tito barracks, guarded by Ukrainian UNPROFOR 
soldiers. Elsewhere, Serb troops began handing over heavy weapons to UN 
control at a former Yugoslav barracks in Lukavica. Seven Serb guns, including 
a multiple-barrelled rocket launcher and mortars, were delivered and 
peacekeepers expected another seven heavy weapons before the end of the  
day. 4482/ Well armed Serb troops were still stationed there, prompting 
concerns that they could easily regain their weapons if the truce and 
disarmament process broke down. 4483/
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(b)  Local reported events

3305. UNPROFOR BiH commander, General Sir Michael Rose, said that he was 
"reasonably satisfied" with the cease-fire that began on Thursday despite a 
burst of shelling and machine-gun fire late in the day. Bosnian Serb and BiH 
forces blamed each other for the violations but the UN said that both sides 
were guilty. "A comparatively small number of rounds have been fired since the 
start of the cease-fire--as far as I can judge, as many out of the city as 
into the city", Rose said in a statement through his spokesman. "It seems 
quite extraordinary that renegade military units are attempting to sabotage 
the cease-fire and thus prolong the suffering of their own people in  
Sarajevo". 4484/

3306. As peacekeepers negotiated with the warring factions for the surrender 
of their weapons, UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said: "So far, so good. For 
the first time in many, many months the people have been able to walk the 
streets without too much fear". UNPROFOR commander General Sir Michael Rose, 
toured the city on foot assuring people the world was serious about imposing 
peace. 4485/

3307. Yasushi Akashi, the Special Representative of the UN Secretary-General, 
ordered a follow-up investigation of the 5 February market shelling. The 
investigation was mandated to complement earlier investigations conducted by 
the UN, and was confined to the crater analysis and technical aspects of the 
explosions. The report was to include all relevant physical information, and 
any relevant findings with respect to culpability. The investigation team was 
composed of the following individuals: Colonel M. Gauthier, team leader; Major 
S. Khan; Captain Y. Lavarde; Lietenant Colonel N. Rumyanstev; and Captain J. 
Grande. 4486/

(c)  International reported events

3308. In Washington, US Defence Secretary William Perry ordered 12 additional 
warplanes sent to Italy to join 65 American jets already there as part of an 
allied force keeping watch over BiH, the Pentagon said. 4487/

12.  12/2/94 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that the cease-fire was 
respected on the whole, but that no weapons were put under UNPROFOR control. 
Four cease-fire violations were reported. 4488/ Source(s): UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo radio said that the past 24 hour period was the first day 
since April 1992  where there were no dead or wounded reported by local 
hospitals. 4489/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3309. Sarajevo remained generally quiet, although there were reports of 
scattered mortar, machine-gun, grenade and small-arms fire. 4490/
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3310. Moves to demilitarize Sarajevo suffered a setback when Bosnian Serbs 
demanded BiH troops to withdraw from their positions defending the city. UN 
officials said that the Serbs refused to turn over more of their big guns to 
UNPROFOR unless BiH troops defending the city pulled back from their 
positions. 4491/

(b)  Local reported events

3311. Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiI confirmed in Geneva that his forces 
would withdraw their heavy artillery from Sarajevo, but he also said that BiH 
infantry must be controlled. "On 5th of February I agreed with Mr. Akashi a 
settlement for long-lasting cease-fire in Sarajevo and this agreement 
envisaged on-site control of heavy weaponry of both sides of Serbian and 
Moslem", KaradžiI said. "We are not members of NATO. We do not live with NATO. 
We have agreed this cease-fire with Moslems brokered by Mr. Akashi and this 
agreement envisaged control of Moslem infantry", KaradžiI said. 4492/

3312. KaradžiI expressed concern about the advantage that BiH infantry would 
soon have. "Moslems have three times more numerous infantry than the Serbs. 
Serbian weaponry was the element of strategic balance. If we put our heavy 
weaponry under [UN] control, then the Moslem infantry should be under control 
too", he said. 4493/

(c)  International reported events

3313. BiH peace talks were suspended today to allow time for a new diplomatic 
initiative by the US and Russia. As two days of negotiations on the shape of a 
new union of three ethnic states broke up, international mediator Thorvald 
Stoltenberg said that they would not resume until "late February or early 
March". "The reason is that in the days to come both the United States and 
Russia will have high activity with the parties to see if they can influence 
the negotiating process", he said. 4494/

3314. European mediator, Lord Owen, said that the talks had made some 
progress, but he said that the talks had gone slowly "because the sides are 
all waiting, and in particular the Bosnian government [is waiting] for the 
American position to be clearer . . . Certainly, the Bosnian government is not 
going to shift its position until they get that, and also probably until they 
see what is happening in Sarajevo, and whether there are air strikes". 4495/

13.  13/2/94 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that during the last 24 hours, 
seven shells were fired into the city and eight were fired back. 4496/
UNPROFOR reported that the withdrawal of heavy weapons continued with 18 from 
the Bosnian Serb side and five from the BiH forces. 4497/ Source(s): Agence 
France Presse; UNPROFOR. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
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Narrative of Events: 

3315. The cease-fire was reportedly being respected, although a "small number 
of violations" were observed, said Bill Aikman, spokesman for UNPROFOR. 4498/

(b)  Local reported events

3316. Talks on the surrender of Bosnian Serb and BiH heavy weaponry to 
UNPROFOR were again blocked by new Serb demands, one week before the end of 
the NATO ultimatum. Serb representatives failed to turn up in the morning for 
talks at the airport called by UNPROFOR, after the planned arms handover first 
failed to go ahead. UNPROFOR General Andre Soubirou, commander of the Sarajevo 
sector, immediately went to Pale to meet senior Serb military officials who 
demanded that BiH forces be confined to barracks. 4499/ (The Bosnian Serbs had 
demanded that the BiH army be put under UN control in exchange for handing 
over their heavy artillery)  4500/

(c)  International reported events

3317. NATO aeroplanes could stage airstrikes on Bosnian Serb forces within 
minutes of an attack, US Defense Secretary William Perry said. "From the time 
of the impact it's a matter of seconds to get the information coordinates to 
an airplane", Perry said in a television interview. 4501/

14.  14/2/94 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Bill Aikman, spokesman for UNPROFOR said that 
the BiH army was taking advantage of the cease-fire to bolster its positions 
along several fronts around the city. 4502/ Source(s): UNPROFOR; Agence France 
Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3318. Bill Aikman, spokesman for UNPROFOR said that the BiH army was taking 
advantage of the cease-fire to bolster its positions along several fronts 
around the city. "Bosnian infantry units are expanding and advancing their 
trench system in ŽuI and Mojmilo", Aikman said. "They are improving their 
defence positions. It's a violation of the cease-fire". 4503/

(b)  Local reported events

3319. BiH and Bosnian Serb officials discussed the weapons handover at 
Sarajevo airport, but the key meeting was scheduled for Tuesday morning 
between Ratko Mladi(, commander of the Bosnian Serb forces and Rasim Deliƒ, 
the BiH army commander. If that meeting failed to produce a "concrete plan for 
the withdrawal of Serb artillery" from around Sarajevo, then NATO strikes 
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against any heavy guns would be "one step closer", a high-ranking UN officer 
said. 4504/

3320. US envoy Charles Reman arrived in Sarajevo for a two-day visit, and went 
straight into talks with BiH President Izetbegovi(. The talks were aimed at 
trying to bring the warring factions closer together on a plan for the 
partition of BiH. 4505/

3321. According to UNHCR, Bosnian Serbs did not allow a three-truck UNHCR 
convoy to cross the Unity and Fraternity bridge, newly under UN control, 
saying that it did not have the "necessary authorization". 4506/

(c)  International reported events

3322. In Brussels, a NATO spokesman disputed remarks by the British deputy 
UNPROFOR commander in BiH, Lieutenant Colonel Simon Shadbolt, that the Serbs 
did not have to move their weapons as long as they were placed under UN 
control. Simple monitoring of the weapons was not good enough "because this 
has never stopped the weapons from being used", the spokesman said. 4507/

15.  15/2/94 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: According to reports, Bosnian Serb forces had to 
date placed 33 to 36 artillery pieces under UNPROFOR monitoring. BiH forces 
had reportedly handed over 10 mortars. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3323. According to one report, Bosnian Serbs had to date placed 33 artillery 
pieces under UNPROFOR monitoring. (However, these pieces remained within Serb 
barracks at Lukavica and Mokro) BiH forces reportedly handed over 10 mortars 
to Ukrainian UNPROFOR forces in Sarajevo. 4508/ Another report said that 
Bosnian Serbs had turned in 36 artillery pieces. 4509/

(b)  Local reported events

3324. A key meeting between top commanders of the BiH and Bosnian Serb forces 
at Sarajevo airport was canceled after BiH commander General Rasim Deliƒ 
failed to show up. According to BiH Vice President Ejup Gani(, General Deliƒ 
had left for central BiH and could not attend the meeting. "We shall not be 
sending representatives to this meeting, Gani( added. BiH Prime Minister 
Silajdži( said: "We have not been informed of the meeting". 4510/ On 
Wednesday, Vice President Gani( said that there was no question of their doing 
so "because the NATO resolution is not negotiable and imposes a  
deadline". 4511/

3325. Bosnian Serb leaders rejected demands to withdraw all of their heavy 
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arms from around the city. General Ratko Mladi( told the Tanjug news agency 
that his weapons would stay put to protect Serbs against "fanatical Moslem 
units". 4512/

3326. Croatian President Franjo Tudjman warned Bosnian Serbs to accept the 
NATO ultimatum to withdraw its guns around Sarajevo by 21 February. "A new 
world war can break out in Sarajevo between civilizations unless we stop it", 
Tudjman said at an official dinner in Bucharest. 4513/

3327. Malaysia's 1,500 strong contingent serving with UNPROFOR was scheduled 
to become fully operational in BiH next month. According to Malaysian armed 
forces chief General Borhan Ahmad, some of the forces had taken up positions 
in the city, some were outside the city and others were on their way. These 
soldiers were armed only with light weapons such as assault rifles and 
mortars. 4514/

3328. According to UNPROFOR BiH commander Lieutenant General Sir Michael Rose, 
Sarajevo's cease-fire was a model for peace that could be exported throughout 
BiH.  "If we can persuade people to accept this sort of exercise in Sarajevo, 
of course there is a chance we can persuade them to accept it elsewhere", he 
said. "Certainly we've already started talking about that right now. I can 
promise you the plan is already in hand for establishing the same program 
elsewhere in Bosnia Hercegovina", Rose added. According to reports, the cease-
fire had thus far brought down the number of war dead in the city from 98 in 
the first week of February to just one last week. 4515/

(c)  International reported events

3329. NATO was reportedly increasingly critical of what it deemed as 
inadequate UN plans to monitor Bosnian Serb artillery, according to a source 
at NATO headquarters in Brussels.  The source who declined to be identified 
said that plans by UNPROFOR to have monitors check on Serb artillery stored in 
Serb barracks did not amount to proper control. "We need to be serious about 
this. The control has to be strong enough to stop the weapons being used", the 
source said. 4516/

3330. NATO and United Nations agreed on how to control heavy weapons of 
Bosnian Serbs in the Sarajevo area, a UN spokesman said. "Coordination 
meetings between NATO and the UN have sorted out all points", UNPROFOR 
spokesman Peter MacFarlane said. His comments contrasted with reports from 
Brussels that NATO was becoming increasingly critical of apparently inadequate 
UN plans to monitor the Serb artillery around the city. 
 
3331. Yugoslavia warned against NATO air strikes around Sarajevo. "Once you 
pull a trigger, it is difficult to stop. The recent decision by NATO is 
politically and militarily unwise and one that could have serious consequences 
on the ground", Yugoslav envoy Dragomir Djokiƒ told the UN Security Council. 
Djokiƒ joined more than 55 speakers addressing the 15-member council during 
the second day of a two-day debate on the BiH crisis to air views but not to 
take any decisions. This was the first discussion since NATO agreed last week 
to a request by Secretary-General Boutros Boutros-Ghali to use air power 
against shelling of civilians in Sarajevo. 4517/

3332. The US government made several strong statements regarding the 
consequences if Bosnian Serb artillery was not handed over to UNPROFOR after 
the NATO deadline goes into effect on Monday. White House spokesperson Dee Dee 
Myers said: Our bottom line has not changed. Weapons have to either be removed 
from the exclusion zone or put under UNPROFOR control". She added, "Any weapon 
that is either not under UN control or not removed from the exclusion zone 
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will be subject to air strikes after the deadline". 4518/

16.  16/2/94 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: BiH forces turned over an additional five 
artillery weapons to UNPROFOR. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: A sniper killed a 56 year-old man in Sarajevo, the first 
person to die since the current cease-fire went into effect last Thursday, 
UNPROFOR said. Ibrahim Osmiƒ was shot near the Vrbanja bridge, which separated 
the city centre from the Grbavica district. 4519/ "He was hit in the nose and 
the bullet went out the back of his head", said Alija Hodñiƒ, the city morgue 
director. 4520/ Source(s): The Press Association. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3333. The BiH army put five more artillery weapons under UN control, BiH Vice-
President Ejup Gani( said. He did not specify the type of weapons given up. 
Gani( said that the BiH had drawn up a list of its weapons and was prepared to 
fulfil its obligations. "As far as we are concerned it can all be wrapped up 
in a few hours". He said that the BiH forces had 100 heavy weapons compared 
with more than 600 for the Bosnian Serbs. 4521/

(b)  Local reported events

3334. Canadian Colonel Michel Gauthier, who headed the UN's five-member 
commission of inquiry on the market shelling, reported that the mortar bomb 
which hit the Sarajevo market on 5 February could have been fired by either 
besieging Bosnian Serbs or defending BiH forces. The five-member investigative 
team, backed by two technical experts, found that the market blast was caused 
by a single high-explosive bomb from a conventional, factory made 120 
millimetre mortar. The precise location of the weapon that fired the round 
could not be established. Gauthier said that the mortar round detonated on 
contact with a thin layer of asphalt laid over soft ground in the market, and 
not on the market table as initially thought. The tail fin of the mortar bomb 
had been retrieved from the crater, indicating that it was 120 millimetre in 
calibre but provided no precise details of manufacturer or origin. 4522/ "The 
distance of origin of fire overlapped each side of the confrontation line by 
2,000 metres", Gauthier said. "Both parties are known to have 120mm mortars, 
and the bombs go along with them. The team has no reason to believe that 
either party does not have access to this type of ammunition". 4523/

3335. Mom…ilo Krajišnik, speaker of the Bosnian Serb parliament expressed 
displeasure with the UN investigative commission's conclusions on the market 
shelling: "We are very unhappy with the results because the UN commission of 
experts has not carried out a detailed or in-depth investigation", Mom…ilo 
Krajišnik, speaker of the Bosnian Serb Parliament was quoted as saying by the 
Tanjug news agency. Krajišnik said that an autopsy of the victims could have 
determined whether a mortar bomb was responsible or not for the market 
shelling. 4524/
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3336. After division over the meaning of the word "control" and several 
options for handling Bosnian Serb arms, UNPROFOR commander General Michael 
Rose said that heavy arms would be placed under the physical control of 
UNPROFOR and that if the warring factions attempted to take them back, air 
strikes would be launched against them. 4525/

3337. UNPROFOR Sarajevo sector commander, General Andre Soubirou briefed 
Bosnian Serb commanders in detail at a meeting on how guns were to be turned 
in. A similar message was given to BiH government commanders. The plan called 
for collected weapons to be placed in five depots or compounds, each less than 
a half square mile and surrounded by barbed wire. The compounds were to be 
under the control of unarmed UNPROFOR military observers and guarded by a 
platoon of at least 40 to 50 armed UNPROFOR soldiers. Bosnian Serbs would be 
permitted to send some maintenance personnel to take care of the weapons and a 
small number of infantry soldiers to guard them, but no gun or tank crews were 
to be allowed. The guns were to be unloaded and the ammunition kept in a 
separate place. The compounds were to be located away from firing  
positions. 4526/

3338. UNPROFOR commander Rose reported that he had ordered surveillance 
aircraft and ground radar units to pinpoint the position of any big gun firing 
after the NATO deadline expired. 4527/ UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman stated 
that 170 troops with 20 armoured personnel carriers were about 25 miles north-
west of the city en route to help monitor the cease-fire. Aikman said that a 
British battalion near Vitez was also on standby for mobilization to patrol 
Sarajevo streets. France and Britain had also committed to sending two 
artillery-locating radar units each, Aikman said. 4528/

3339. UNPROFOR commander Rose requested up to 3,000 backup troops, a UNPROFOR 
spokesman said. UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said the reinforcements, which 
would double the number of UN troops deployed in the city, would oversee the 
cease-fire agreement reached last week between Bosnian Serb and BiH  
leaders. 4529/ The new request for soldiers was in addition to reinforcements 
which began arriving in Sarajevo on Tuesday to consolidate the cease-fire. 
About 135 UN military observers were deployed in Sarajevo, up from 60 at the 
time of the mortar attack 10 days ago. 4530/

3340. Charles Redman, the US envoy to the former Yugoslavia urged the warring 
factions to seek a political settlement rather than provoke NATO air strikes 
around Sarajevo. "NATO is prepared to act", said Redman, after meeting with 
Croatian Foreign Minister Mate Graniƒ in Zagreb. "But our hope is that it 
won't be necessary to act, that people will comply with what's been asked and 
that shelling of Sarajevo will stop", he said. 4531/

(c)  International reported events

3341. NATO said that it would not extend its 21 February deadline for Bosnian 
Serbs to withdraw their artillery from around Sarajevo. 4532/ "Our deadline is 
firm and will not be extended beyond the deadline set on 9 February", a 
spokesman said after a weekly meeting of ambassadors from the 16 nation 
alliance in Brussels. 4533/ If air strikes go ahead, it would be NATO's first 
combat action since it was founded in 1949. 4534/

3342. The United States said that it was asked by the United Nations to 
contribute peacekeepers to demilitarize Sarajevo. There was, however, no sign 
that Washington was willing to do so. State Department spokeswoman Christine 
Shelly said that she was unable to say if the US had formally turned down the 
request. But she told reporters: "I think the US position on (committing 
ground) troops (to BiH) remains unchanged". 4535/
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3343. Russia blasted as "illegitimate" NATO's threat to bomb Bosnian Serb 
military positions around Sarajevo. "We are doing everything to prevent air 
strikes", Russian Deputy Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov announced in his 
Parliament, "and we consider the NATO ultimatum illegitimate". 4536/

3344. In Naples, NATO reportedly assembled the largest collection of allied 
airpower since the 1991 Gulf War, with more than 170 combat aeroplanes  
deployed. 4537/

17.  17/2/94 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Russia announced that it was sending a 
contingent of 400 troops to Sarajevo and had persuaded Bosnian Serbs to comply 
with the NATO ultimatum. UNPROFOR said that Bosnian Serb forces had begun a 
major withdrawal of their weapons. Source(s): Agence France Presse; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3345. Russia announced that it was sending about 400 troops to join UNPROFOR 
at Sarajevo and had persuaded the Bosnian Serbs to comply with the NATO 
ultimatum. 4538/

3346. UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said that Bosnian Serb forces had begun a 
major withdrawal of their weapons in compliance with the NATO  
ultimatum. 4539/

(b)  Local reported events

3347. In Pale, Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiI flanked by Russian Deputy 
Foreign Minister Vitaly Churkin, announced in the evening that Bosnian Serbs 
had accepted the Russian withdrawal plan. 4540/

3348. UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said that Bosnian Serb forces had begun a 
major withdrawal of their weapons in compliance with the NATO ultimatum. 4541/

3349. Bosnian Serb commander Manojlo Milovanovi( said that in the event of 
NATO air strikes, all foreigners in Serb-held territory would be at risk. "In 
case of air strikes, all foreigners in the Serb Republic in Bosnia, including 
UN employees, Red Cross representatives and journalists, will become 
hostages", he told the bi-monthly Serb magazine Intervju in an article 
published today. The chief of the Bosnian Serb army's general staff said that 
his troops would retaliate against air strikes and that one way of doing so 
could be "a massacre of international representatives". Milovanovi( made the 
threat in an interview on 10 February, a day after NATO issued its  
ultimatum. 4542/
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(c)  International reported events

3350. Russia offered to send 400 of its troops to help UNPROFOR with the 
demilitarization of Sarajevo. Moscow reportedly tendered its offer to the UN 
Secretary-General in a letter from Foreign Minister Andrei Kozyrev delivered 
on Wednesday night, just days after it rejected the UN's request for forces to 
help demobilize the Sarajevo combatants. 4543/

3351. BiH Ambassador Muhamed Sacirbey said that the BiH government "cannot 
accept the Russian initiative", and he accused Moscow of being biased in 
favour of Bosnian Serb forces. British Ambassador David Hannay disagreed, 
saying, "the Russians strongly want to see Sarajevo become a genuinely safe 
area. They are wholeheartedly in favour of the efforts to get the heavy 
weapons away from Sarajevo. 4544/

3352. British Foreign Secretary Douglas Hurd said in the evening that the 
prospect of air strikes on Serb positions around Sarajevo seemed more remote 
due to the Russian offer of troops in the area. 4545/

3353. US President Bill Clinton expressed hope that NATO air strikes against 
Bosnian Serbs would not be necessary, but insisted that NATO was serious about 
its threat. "I think the Serbs and others in Bosnia understand that the NATO 
allies are dead serious about carrying this out", Clinton said at the White 
House. 4546/

18.  18/2/94 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Two days before the NATO ultimatum, UNPROFOR 
commanders and diplomats met in Croatia with a top NATO official to discuss 
final plans for possible air strikes. 4547/ However, the NATO Southern 
European commander noted that UNPROFOR was making real progress and that 
sights were being vacated around Sarajevo. 4548/ Source(s): United Press 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3354. Defence experts said that Bosnian Serb forces were withdrawing rather 
than surrendering most of their big guns around the city in order to use them 
in possible battles elsewhere in BiH. "They want to hold onto them just as you 
or I would", said Paul Beaver, publisher of Jane's Defense Weekly. "There 
could be an offensive shaping up in the north". Charles Dick of the Centre for 
Conflict Studies, a British think-tank, said: "I have never thought Sarajevo 
was a main objective of the Bosnian Serb army".  He added: "Eastern Bosnia, 
with the Muslim pockets at Srebrenica, Goražde and Žepa, are far more 
important to them, and these weapons could be used there in the spring once 
the international furor over Sarajevo dies down". Unclassified information 
about the numbers of Bosnian Serb guns and large-calibre mortars around the 
city was hard to come by, but Beaver said they included several dozen 76 
millimetre mountain guns, 122 millimetre D-30 and 152 millimetre D-20 
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howitzers. A D-20 has a maximum range of about 15 miles, using rocket assisted 
ammunition. At this range, the gun barrel would wear out in sustained firing. 
The optimum range was about nine miles, Dick said. He also had no figures on 
the number of big guns and 120 millimetre mortars in the area. An M-43 has a 
maximum range of 5,700 yards. According to Defence studies professor Fran 
Visnar of Zagreb University, the Bosnian Serb army had a total of about 300 
guns within the range of Sarajevo. Some 220 had a calibre larger than 100 
millimetre. "What they are likely to hand over are obsolescent weapons, 
mortars and recoilless anti-tank rifles", he said. Visnar said that the 
weapons around the city during the siege were deployed in two main rings, the 
first a few hundred yards up to two miles from the city, the second (with 
about 100 guns) three miles away. He estimated that the Serbs would have 
withdrawn about a third of their weapons by now and would complete the 
withdrawal in good time. 4549/

(b)  Local reported events

3355. Two days before the NATO ultimatum, UNPROFOR commanders and diplomats 
met in Croatia with a top NATO official to discuss final plans for possible 
air strikes. "All we had to say to both sides, both on military and political 
levels has been said correctly", said French General Jean Cot, commander of 
UNPROFOR troops in the former Yugoslavia. "I believe that over the next two 
days, we must endeavor to fulfill what is our task", he said. 4550/

3356. "The UN Protection Force is making real progress, and we are seeing 
sights being vacated [around Sarajevo]", said US Navy Admiral Jeremy Boorda, 
the NATO Southern European Commander. "But our deadline is Sunday night and we 
all hope it will be met", he told reporters after meeting Cot and UN special 
envoy Yasushi Akashi at the UN base at Croatia's Zagreb airport. 4551/

3357. UN special envoy Akashi, who had the authority to request NATO to carry 
out initial air strikes, 4552/ said he had reached an agreement with Bosnian 
Serb leader Radovan KaradžiI on the effective control of Serb weapons which 
had not yet been withdrawn. "Tomorrow [Saturday] I will go back to Sarajevo, 
for another meeting with KaradžiI, and technical details of this agreement 
will be elaborated upon by the mixed commission, chaired by the UN commander 
in Sarajevo, General Andre Soubirou", Akashi said. Akashi told a press 
conference that, to date, 50 Bosnian Serb guns had been placed under UN 
control. "We do not have the account of weapons withdrawn from the 13-mile 
Sarajevo exclusion zone, but a significant number of artillery and mortars 
have been withdrawn from the zone", he said. Akashi, who met separately with 
KaradžiI and BiH President Alija Izetbegovi(, said that the talks gave him 
hope that progress toward a durable cease-fire would be achieved, as well as 
disarmament and disengagement. "President Izetbegovi( expressed satisfaction 
with the talks with the Serb side", he said. "He hoped the progress will make 
it possible for us not to call for air strikes". 4553/

3358. Akashi, Cot and Boorda refused to comment on any specifics they had 
discussed over the past few days. "We wanted to make sure we're on the same 
level as to the ways and means of coping with the situation in and around 
Sarajevo", Akashi said. He said that his agreement with KaradžiI included 
regrouping and the placing of those heavy weapons, artillery and mortars which 
had not yet been withdrawn. "These were significant elements in the 
agreement", Akashi said. 4554/

3359. UNPROFOR denied a news report that said it had blamed BiH forces in an 
official report for the 5 February market shelling in Sarajevo. UNPROFOR 
spokesman Peter MacFarlane said in Sarajevo that the report by French 
television channel TF1 was false. "This is totally fallacious and we deny it", 
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he said. 4555/

19.  19/2/94 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Four hundred Russian UNPROFOR troops left 
Croatia, setting off by road for Sarajevo (Pale) where they were expected to 
arrive on Sunday afternoon, just hours before the NATO deadline was due to  
expire. 4556/ Late in the day, NATO officials would give no indication about 
whether Bosnian Serb forces were close to meeting their declared aim of 
beating the NATO deadline by 24 hours. But UN officials said that UNPROFOR 
troops were fanning out around the exclusion zone looking for weapon sites and 
manning eight collection points. 4557/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3360. Four hundred Russian UNPROFOR troops left Croatia, setting off by road 
for Sarajevo (Pale) where they were expected to arrive on Sunday afternoon, 
just hours before the NATO deadline was due to expire. 4558/

3361. French UN troops arrived in three armoured vehicles in the main Serb 
position at Lukavica. They were equipped with 12.7 millimetre machine-guns and 
20 millimetre cannons. Sergeant Major Robert Monnert said: "Our role is to 
control the arsenal that will be assembled here. I am going to post guards 
next to the arms and ensure that nobody comes to touch them. And if the order 
is  given to defend the position where the weapons are collected, I will do 
it". UNPROFOR, charged with overseeing the withdrawal of all heavy artillery 
from within the exclusion zone, had recently been joined by reinforcement 
contingents from Malaysia and Jordan. 4559/

3362. Late in the day, NATO officials would give no indication about whether 
Bosnian Serb forces were close to meeting their declared aim of beating the 
NATO deadline by 24 hours. But UN officials said that UNPROFOR troops were 
fanning out around the exclusion zone looking for weapon sites and manning 
eight collection points. 4560/

(b)  Local reported events

3363. According to reports, the anticipated arrival of Russian UNPROFOR troops 
in Pale had given Bosnian Serb forces new confidence. "By Sunday there will be 
400 Russians around Sarajevo. How do you think the Americans are going to be 
able to bomb us after that? It would lead to world war, the crisis is over", 
an unidentified officer said. 4561/

3364. The deployment of Russian UNPROFOR forces had sparked a controversy over 
whether the Russian troops would remain neutral in light of Russia's special 
relations with the Serbs, with whom they shared common religious and ethnic 
ties. But in return Bosnian Serb forces had charged that the Jordanian and 
Malaysian troops would favour the BiH army. 4562/



S/1994/674/Annex VI 
 Page 807 
 

(c)  International reported events

3365. Commenting on the NATO ultimatum US President Bill Clinton said: "We are 
determined to make good on NATO's word". He added: "Our military goal will be 
straightforward--to exact a heavy price on those who refuse to comply with the 
ultimatum". 4563/

3366. French Defence Minister François Leotard backed the US insistence that 
the NATO ultimatum be respected, but he said that it would be re-examined at 
the last minute on Sunday night according to developments on the ground. US, 
French, British, Dutch and Italian defence ministers were due to meet at the 
Italian Air Force base at Aviano less than 12 hours before the deadline for 
what officials called a final session of preparation and evaluation. But NATO 
officials, who spoke on conditions of anonymity, said that there was no 
question that the Aviano or any other meeting would dilute the ultimatum 
issued last week by NATO. 4564/

3367. Russian special envoy Vitaly Churkin warned in Moscow that "rash" air 
strikes by NATO in Sarajevo could spark a crisis between Russia and the  
West. 4565/

20.  20/2/94 (Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Throughout the day, Bosnian Serb forces, bogged 
down by snow and mechanical difficulties, were aided by UN forces with fuel 
and towing equipment in efforts to move heavy artillery. 4566/ NATO Secretary-
General Manfred Woerner said at a news conference that there had been virtual 
compliance with NATO's ultimatum to remove heavy weapons around Sarajevo and 
that there was no need for air strikes "at this stage". However, he said that 
the threat of NATO action remained in force. 4567/ Source(s): United Press 
International; Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3368. Throughout the day, Bosnian Serb forces, bogged down by snow and 
mechanical difficulties, were aided by UN forces with fuel and towing 
equipment in efforts to move heavy artillery. 4568/

3369. NATO Secretary-General Manfred Woerner said at a news conference that 
there had been virtual compliance with NATO's ultimatum to remove heavy 
weapons around Sarajevo and that there was no need for air strikes "at this 
stage". But he said that the threat of NATO action remained in force. "NATO's 
resolve to end the shelling of Sarajevo does not end today. We shall continue 
to verify compliance and will want to make a rapid assessment of this in the 
coming hours. We will remain vigilant", he said. He added that if weapons 
returned to the 20 kilometre zone to threaten Sarajevo or fired on the city 
from outside that zone, they would be subject to air strikes. Woerner also 
thanked Russia for its role in BiH in the last few days. "The just and lasting 
peace that we must now try to achieve in Bosnia involves close Russian 
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involvement", he said. 4569/

3370. Bosnian Serbs had strewn heavy weapons over 90 sites around Sarajevo and 
had cleared half of the locations by early in the day, UN officials reported. 
But Kofi Annan, the Under-Secretary-General in charge of peace-keeping, was 
unable to estimate how many weapons remained at the end of the day or were now 
in UN control. But he said that "the objective was largely reached", envoys 
attending a briefing for troop contributors reported. "It is our understanding 
that the guns are under control of the UNPROFOR and we are going to be waiting 
for verification", US Ambassador Madeleine Albright told reporters afterwards. 
Annan was briefing envoys shortly before NATO lifted its threat of immediate 
air strikes on Bosnian Serb positions around Sarajevo. Annan, in public 
comments to reporters, again appealed for 2,500 additional troops in Sarajevo 
to carry out the monitoring, which was apparently more complex than foreseen. 
He said that 400 Russians from Croatia, as well as troops redeployed from 
other regions in BiH would be expected to return to their station. "We have 
asked for 2,500 troops and some indirect locating equipment for us to pinpoint 
where artillery and mortar shells are coming from", he said. 4570/

3371. Earlier, BiH President Izetbegovi( formerly requested that NATO launch 
air strikes against Bosnian Serb forces in the hills around Sarajevo. In a 
letter to NATO Secretary-General Manfred Woerner, Izetbegovi( requested, in 
part: "I have to tell you NATO's decision has not been respected by the Serb 
side. I think that heavy weaponry that remains tonight after midnight should 
be a target for NATO air strikes". The request was reported on BiH  
radio. 4571/

3372. Earlier in the day, newly arrived Russian UN troops were greeted by an 
estimated 3,000 Bosnian Serbs with homemade plum brandy, bread and salt, a 
traditional Slavic custom. 4572/ UNPROFOR information officer, Captain Guy 
Viney, said that the Russian troops would probably be deployed into Serb 
territory to the south-east of the city. This would include Vraca, and Mount 
Trebevi(. Viney said that the Russians would have their own zone of 
responsibility and would not be mixed with other troops. 4573/

3373. Outside Pale, Serb forces held a party for over 250 journalists, opening 
up the slopes for downhill skiing under spotlights and serving warm beverages 
from 9:00 to 10:00 p.m.. At Vidikovac, one of the Bosnian Serb positions, 
soldiers roasted a bull on a spit and reportedly celebrated with UNPROFOR 
soldiers. Bosnian Serb officials said that the site would be lit up as well 
"so that it would be visible for airstrikes". 4574/

3374. Three mortar locating radars and a 60 member contingent of the British 
Royal Artillery Force were dispatched from Zagreb to Sarajevo. A UN spokesman 
said they would set up on Sarajevo hillsides to locate the firing point of any 
shell. 4575/

(b)  Local reported events

3375. Earlier, Bosnian Serb leader Radovan KaradžiI said that although snow 
was hampering the withdrawal of weapons, it should be completed ahead of the 
midnight deadline imposed by NATO. "I think we will make it", he said in an 
interview with ABC television. "NATO will not have any simple reason to act", 
he said. "We Serbs do not cause any trouble with NATO". He repeated a warning 
made earlier in the day that his troops would fire back if attacked by 
warplanes. "Certainly we will have to defend ourselves", he said. 4576/ Two 
hours before the deadline, KaradžiI told CNN that the heavy weapons would be 
withdrawn or turned over to UN personnel. He told an interviewer that Serbs 
would meet the deadline imposed by NATO. "I'm positive about that", KaradžiI
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said when asked specifically if the weapons would be pulled back to protect 
Sarajevo. He said that his forces planned to meet the deadline or transfer the 
weapons, adding one qualifier: "only if (the) United Nations don't have enough 
personnel". 4577/

3376. Five hours before the NATO ultimatum was to go into effect, UNPROFOR BiH 
commander, General Sir Michael Rose said: "I have soldiers working out there 
tonight ensuring that by tomorrow morning we will have got as clear a picture 
. . . as we possibly can".  He added, "I remain reasonably optimistic that we 
will come to a peaceful end to this terrible war". Rose stated further that he 
expected to be at home "in bed" when the deadline fell, but that if there were 
any breaches of the ultimatum, "those who perpetrated those breaches will 
suffer the consequences accordingly". 4578/

3377. UN special envoy Yasushi Akashi said that snow would prevent the Bosnian 
Serb forces from meeting NATO's deadline for removal of all of their heavy 
guns, but he urged against immediate NATO air attacks. He told reporters: 
"This failure is not necessarily sufficient reason to call in air strikes". 
Speaking from the Bosnian Serb Army's Lukavica barracks, he said: "Because of 
the weather, snow and road conditions, not all the weapons which have not been 
withdrawn outside the exclusion zone may be in actual control of the United 
Nations Protection Force by the end of the day". 4579/

3378. Earlier, BiH UN ambassador Mohammad Sacirbey said on ABC television that 
his forces were complying with the NATO deadline. "Our information is of 
course that our heavy weapons, and we only have about 50 of them, are being 
withdrawn", he said. 4580/
3379. It was reported that BiH President Alija Izetbegovi( met with Russian 
special envoy, Vitaly Churkin, who assured the president that the 400 Russian 
peacekeepers sent to Sarajevo would be professional and objective. 4581/

(c)  International reported events

3380. As the NATO deadline  for possible airstrikes neared, Russia called for 
an emergency session of the Security Council. But the closed-door informal 
session resulted in an exchange of views rather than any action. Russian 
Ambassador Yuli Vorontsov told reporters that Moscow had been alarmed about 
possible air strikes and was worried that "snow was hampering everything and 
obstructing everyone". He said that the Serbs had left guns for UNPROFOR, 
which it could not find in the snow, but that the UN statement on holding off 
air strikes was welcome news. Vorontsov also promoted his plan to put Sarajevo 
under UN administration immediately. 4582/

3381. US President Bill Clinton said early in the day that he was encouraged 
by reports on compliance with the UN-NATO deadline in Sarajevo, but that some 
weapons remained in position. "What happens after 7:00 p.m. [Washington time 
of the deadline] will be determined by facts on the ground", Clinton said. 
"The deadline will stand". 4583/

3382. US Secretary of State Christopher, interviewed early in the day by ABC 
television, warned that despite the complications caused by snowfall, "a 
deadline is a deadline". Every weapon that has not been moved or put under 
control of the UN is subject to attack, starting after midnight", Christopher 
said. However, he also said that it could take hours for UN observers to 
assess whether or not the weapons withdrawal had been complied with, meaning 
that air strikes were unlikely to be carried out immediately after  
midnight. 4584/
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3383. In London, British Foreign Secretary Douglas Hurd said that he was 
confident that NATO's credibility would remain intact after the expiration of 
NATO's deadline even if air strikes were not launched. Hurd said that the 
combined approach of NATO, UN military leaders and Russia had "come together" 
in a manner he hoped would be effective. 4585/

21.  21/2/94 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: The city was reported as calm, despite the by 
now routine roar overhead of NATO warplanes carrying out aerial reconnaissance 
of the heavy artillery withdrawal. 4586/ UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said 
that Bosnian Serb forces had turned in more than 260 weapons by the early 
morning NATO deadline, with BiH forces handing over more than 45. 4587/ A
senior UNPROFOR officer said that several dozen Bosnian Serb weapons still 
remained outside UN control, but that they would all be accounted for by 
midday Tuesday. 4588/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; United Presse 
International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3384. The Russian UNPROFOR forces in Sarajevo assumed their peace-keeping role 
in Bosnian Serb-held Grbavica. The Russians moved into a badly damaged former 
civilian police academy building 300 yards from the front line, well known as 
the site of violent clashes in the early days of the conflict. BiH government 
officials said that the Russian presence there would bolster the Serb cause 
and described it as a provocation. The Russian troops maintained that they 
were in Sarajevo only to patrol the confrontation line and to help maintain 
the current cease-fire. 4589/

(b)  Local reported events

3385. Bosnian Serb Vice President Nikola Koljevi( said that the thought of the 
danger of NATO air strikes against Serb positions around Sarajevo was over. 
"We believe that there is absolutely no danger any longer of air strikes", 
Koljeviƒ said to a local Serbian radio station. "The worst crisis is now over 
and the Bosnian war is nearly at an end", he said, adding that Bosnian Serbs 
celebrated the NATO ultimatum "like it was New Year's Eve". 4590/

3386. BiH President Izetbegovi( hailed the withdrawal of Bosnian Serb heavy 
guns as a "victory" on Sarajevo television. "It is not without deficiencies 
but it is a victory because they are not killing us anymore", he said. 4591/

(c)  International reported events

3387. UN Secretary-General Boutros Boutros-Ghali declared the UN operation to 
silence guns around Sarajevo a "great success" and said that the threat of air 
strikes needed to be kept in reserve. "What happened was a great success for 
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the United Nations", he said. "And we have been able to obtain this without 
using the air strikes". He cautioned, however, that the world must prepare 
itself, "for very long and difficult negotiations". 4592/

3388. The Kremlin declared its mediation in BiH a diplomatic triumph. Boris 
Yeltsin's press spokesman, quoted by Interfax news agency stated: "It is not 
just that Russia has returned to the roots of its historical . . . role in the 
Balkans and defended the Serbs, whose faith, culture and national spirit is 
close to us", spokesman Vyacheslav Kostikov told the agency. "It has firmly 
established the parameters of its influence in Europe and the world". Special 
envoy Vitaly Churkin told Russian television: "The West should learn a lesson 
from the current Bosnian crisis when it is over . . . And the lesson is that 
Russia should be treated as an equal partner, not the way some of them did it 
this time". 4593/

3389. Russian Defence Minister Pavel Grachev proposed deploying western troops 
as buffers in positions around Sarajevo controlled by the BiH army. According 
to reports, this proposal received a cool response from the United  
States. 4594/

3390. United States Defense Secretary William Perry warned that NATO warplanes 
would enforce continued compliance with the exclusion of heavy weapons from 
around the city and would retaliate against any resumed shelling of Sarajevo. 
Perry said that he was "cautiously optimistic" about compliance by both the 
Bosnian Serbs and the BiH government but added that "compliance is a 
continuous act". The defense secretary said that NATO aircraft would monitor 
compliance and would remain ready to strike to enforce it. Perry, who had 
talked regularly by telephone with Russian Defence Minister Pavel Grachev in 
the day's before Sunday's deadline, praised the "constructive role" played by 
Moscow in winning compliance with the arms rollback. He said that he had asked 
Grachev to encourage the Bosnian Serbs not to transfer their heavy weapons 
from Sarajevo to other war fronts elsewhere in BiH.  Perry and the chairman of 
the Joint Chiefs of Staff, General John Shalikashvili, appeared together at a 
Pentagon news conference. 4595/

3391. French Foreign Minister Alain Juppé said that Sarajevo should be put 
under UN control. He also called for action in other UN-declared security 
zones. Speaking on Europe 1 radio, Juppé said: "The objective of the next few 
days is that greater Sarajevo be placed under UN administration and that the 
UN acquires the means to do it". He added that the main aim was still to 
achieve a negotiated settlement. He also warned that the NATO air strike 
threat remained in place. "The threat of air strikes in the event of the 
(Sarajevo) cease-fire being violated is as great as before", he said. 4596/

22.  22/2/94 (Tuesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Almost two days after the NATO ultimatum, heavy 
weapons were still reported around the city. But UNPROFOR officials stressed 
that there had been "effective compliance" with the terms of the ultimatum and 
said that they hoped to gather the remaining weapons in a few days. 4597/
Sarajevo itself was reported quiet. 4598/ However, Sarajevo radio reported 
that an 82 millimetre mortar shell hit the Brekin Potok neighbourhood at about 
9:00 p.m.. UN officials could not confirm the report. 4599/ Source(s): The 
Press Association; Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: The Brekin Potok neighbourhood. Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
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Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3392. Almost two days after the NATO ultimatum, heavy weapons were still 
reported around the city. But UNPROFOR officials stressed that there had been 
"effective compliance" with the terms of the ultimatum and said that they 
hoped to gather the remaining weapons in a few days. "We are searching out 
isolated weapons that have been left behind and are bringing them under 
control, UNPROFOR spokesman, Bill Aikman said. "(Removing weapons) is not as 
easy as snapping your fingers", he said. "I got the feeling that as the 
deadline neared the Serbs couldn't move some of the guns so they just walked 
away from them". UN solders returning from some of the eight weapons 
collection sites said that the hills around the city looked like the route of 
a retreating army. They described tanks abandoned for lack of fuel, howitzers 
that had slid off roads and unattended artillery still in firing positions. 
Armed UN patrols and military observers were trying to verify whether weapons 
not yet brought to UN sites were able to be fired. Others towed away some of 
the artillery left behind. Aikman said that four French UNPROFOR helicopters 
were being used to reach remote gun positions and pin-point undeclared weapons 
sites. Video shot from one of the helicopters reportedly showed a number of 
Serb tanks and artillery pieces still dug into position on the hills to the 
east of the city. 4600/

3393. Sarajevo itself was reported quiet. 4601/ However, Sarajevo radio 
reported that an 82 millimetre mortar shell hit the Brekin Potok neighbourhood 
at about 9:00 p.m.. UN officials could not confirm the report. 4602/

(b)  International reported events

3394. France offered a two-year plan for putting Sarajevo under UN control 
including appointing a civilian administrator and extending safety zones to 
three more cities. French diplomats presented the three-part proposal to the 
UN missions from Russia, Britain, Spain and the United States for discussion 
during Wednesday's Security Council meeting. Russia had also voiced support 
for putting Sarajevo under UN control, but the US has said that should be 
carried out in the context of an overall peace plan. 4603/

3395. In Bonn, Russian and Western European officials met and agreed the next 
step would be to extend the peace effort across BiH.  But even as they spoke, 
war reports were coming in from across the Republic. German foreign ministry 
political director Juergen Chrobog, who chaired the meeting of high-level 
representatives told reporters afterwards that it was necessary to ensure that 
the weapons that were withdrawn from Sarajevo following the NATO ultimatum "do 
not show up in other battlefields. We must prevent at any price any 
spillover". 4604/

3396. US Defense Secretary William Perry said that he was relieved that NATO 
air strikes had not been needed in BiH, but stressed that the mission was not 
yet completed. "I can't tell you how relieved I am that we did not need to 
call on those young men to go on those air strikes", Perry told the House 
Armed Services Committee. Earlier in the day, Washington said that it would 
not immediately send peacekeepers to BiH, as the Russians had asked, even if 
NATO extended the ban on heavy artillery. "It's not something that we plan to 
do. Our position has not changed", said White House spokeswoman Dee Dee Myers. 
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"There has been no change in our position", Myers said. "The only 
circumstances under which we would send ground troops in Bosnia would be to 
implement a workable diplomatic solution, a negotiated settlement among all 
the parties". 4605/

23.  23/2/94 (Wednesday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Gunfire was reported early on the front line in 
the city but the isolated incidents failed to disturb the cease-fire that had 
held for two weeks. 4606/ Sniper fire was also reported. Source(s): Agence 
France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: In a rash of incidents, French soldiers were fired upon at 
the Sarajevo airport. Two soldiers of the BiH army were killed by snipers and 
one was wounded in the city. 4607/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Two BiH army soldiers were killed by snipers and one was wounded 
in the city. 4608/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3397. Gunfire was reported early on the front line in the city but the 
isolated incidents failed to disturb the cease-fire that had held for two 
weeks. The small-arms fire was reported shortly after midnight and at about 
5:00 a.m. and came from the direction of the Grbavica district. UNPROFOR 
Sarajevo commander, General Andre Soubirou, commented: "Now we are counting 
automatic arms fire while 12 days ago thousands of shells were falling on the 
town". 4609/

3398. "The cease-fire is still in effect although there has been small-arms 
fire", UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman said. Officials at the Koševo hospital 
said that they received two dead BiH solders killed by sniper fire on the 
eastern fronts of Špicaste-Stijene and Kozja ‚uprija. 4610/

3399. UNPROFOR spokesman Aikman said that a BiH soldier was wounded in 
fighting at the Jewish cemetery in southern Sarajevo, despite the presence of 
Russian UNPROFOR troops on the Serb side and French UNPROFOR troops with the 
BiH forces. 4611/

3400. French soldiers were shot at near the Cymbeline radar installation  at 
the Sarajevo airport, French information officer Colonel Richard Pernod said. 
He said that there were two or three shots and that the French returned fire. 
The shooting then stopped. One report said that the fire had apparently come 
from Serb positions, but this was not confirmed. 4612/

24.  24/2/94 (Thursday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Machine-gun and rifle fire was reported 
overnight and into the day. 4613/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
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Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3401. Machine-gun and rifle fire was reported overnight and into the  
day. 4614/

3402. Sarajevo radio reported heavy shelling of the Maglaj-Tešanj region where 
Serb forces were reportedly trying to link the town of Pale to Serb-held areas 
west of the city. 4615/

(b)  Local reported events

3403. BiH President Alija Izetbegovi( charged that Bosnian Serb forces had 
failed to honour the NATO ultimatum to withdraw all artillery from Sarajevo. 
In a statement read to reporters by BiH Vice President Ejup Gani(, Izetbegovi(
gave a list of weapons not pulled out since the NATO ultimatum. "According to 
reliable data, the realization of the ultimatum is not accomplished", the 
statement said. The statement listed sightings by BiH sources (from Monday to 
Wednesday) of eight tanks, three armoured personnel carriers and at least 16 
artillery pieces in the exclusion zone around the city. Whether these weapons 
remained Thursday could not be immediately confirmed. UNPROFOR spokesman Bill 
Aikman said that there were still at least eight weapons sites to be checked 
and that there were additional sites where Bosnian Serbs were refusing to hand 
over arms to UNPROFOR. Gani( charged that the 260 artillery pieces collected 
thus far from the Serbs included many obsolete arms and many below the high 
calibre weapons the Serbs possessed. 4616/

3404. BiH and Bosnian Serb officials agreed at a meeting at the Sarajevo 
airport to ease some of the restrictions that had isolated the city. Sarajevo 
radio reported that roads and power lines into the city and a city-centre 
bridge linking Serb and government-held neighbourhoods would reopen under the 
agreement, and that some civilians would be allowed to move between areas held 
by the BiH government. At the airport meeting, Bosnian Serbs reportedly agreed 
to open routes from Sarajevo to Visoko and Zenica west of the city through the 
Serb-held town of Ilijaš. Foreign aid convoys and civilians with special 
permission would be allowed to move along this and perhaps other "blue routes" 
patrolled by UNPROFOR. Teams of Bosnians and Bosnian Serbs were to discuss 
repairing power and gas lines to the city and opening the Bridge of 
Brotherhood and Unity connecting the Grbavica district with the BiH-held 
Marijin Dvor area. 4617/
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25.  25/2/94 (Friday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: Three detonations were reported in the morning. 
However, the UN said that there was "nothing to report" about any cease-fire 
violations. 4618/ Source(s): United Press International. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3405. The UN said that the cease-fire held throughout the day. UNPROFOR 
military spokesman Major Rob Annick said that there was "nothing to report" 
about any cease-fire violations in Sarajevo. He said that the UN could not 
confirm that three detonations heard in the morning had come from artillery 
shells, in violation of the cease-fire. 4619/

26.  26/2/94 (Saturday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: UNPROFOR reported that there were three mortar 
firings (one from the BiH side and one from the Bosnian Serb side). These were 
considered isolated incidents and not a "break" of the NATO ban on heavy 
weapon fire. 4620/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Not specified 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
 
Narrative of Events: 

3406. UNPROFOR said that there were three mortar firings, the first coming in 
the early morning from the BiH army. But French Lieutenant Colonel Richard 
Pernod played down their significance, saying that they were isolated 
incidents and not a "break" of the NATO ban on the firing of heavy weapons. 
Pernod, press officer for the UN Sarajevo command, provided a statement from 
"Sector Sarajevo" that said there had been "at least one mortar cease-fire 
violation" from the BiH side and "two mortar cease-fire violations" from the 
Serbs. "The Bosnians started first", Pernod said of the shootings, which were 
not, however, apparently linked as they were hours apart and in different 
sectors. Pernod said that UNPROFOR in Sarajevo was not asking for NATO 
aeroplanes to react, although the statement issued a warning that "everyone 
has to be aware that a cease-fire break will lead to an air riposte asked by 
UNPROFOR". 4621/

3407. UNPROFOR press officer Dutch Major Rob Annink said that radar installed 
around the city had detected three mortar shootings during the day. The first 
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at 3:30 a.m., came from BiH positions in ŽuI, some three kilometres to the 
north. The second at 9:45 a.m. came from Serb positions west of Vogoš(a, which 
is two miles further to the north. The third at 11:15 a.m. came from west of 
Jablanica, a village 10 kilometres south of the city. However, Annink said 
that UN observers dispatched to these sites had "found no guns or reports of 
detonations". He also said that there had been "no reports or complaints" 
about mortar fire from either the Bosnian Serbs or BiH forces, and said that 
this explained why the mortar fire could not be officially confirmed. For his 
part, Pernod insisted the shooting had been confirmed since they had appeared 
clearly on radar. 4622/

(c)  International reported events

3408. The UN Security Council reportedly neared an agreement late in the day, 
on a resolution ordering a lifting of the siege of Sarajevo. "The French draft 
is close to an agreement. We will be bringing that on Monday morning", said 
Roble Olhaye of Djebouti. Under the most recent version of the proposal, the 
United Nations would name a senior civilian official to work with the BiH 
government to re-establish electricity and water service in the city, except 
for Serb-run Pale. The Council was considering demanding that all sides in the 
conflict allow civilians and aid to travel in and out of the city without 
going through checkpoints. The draft also requested that the UN Secretary-
General extend the same UN protection to Maglaj, BrIko, Mostar and Vitez that 
Sarajevo and five other BiH cities had over the past year. 4623/

3409. Russia's military chief of staff, General Mikhail Kolesnikov, speaking 
at a news conference, said that the "trust factor" between Serbs and Russians 
played a key role in reaching the agreement on the demilitarization of 
Sarajevo and stated that the West should show a better understanding of those 
special ties. "Our partners in the West should consider, in an objective 
manner, the trust factor between Serbs and Russians and the fact that Moscow 
is deploying its troops in Bosnia while the threat of airstrikes is always 
present", he added. Kolesnikov reiterated that Russia opposed the NATO threat 
of airstrikes and stated that Moscow would have considered the military 
action, had it been carried out, as a "violation of its rights and  
interests". 4624/

27.  27/2/94(Sunday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A French UNPROFOR officer reported that a mortar 
shell hit 500 metres north of the airport at about 10:00 p.m.. The officer 
also said that BiH forces opened up heavy machine-gun fire at 9:30  
p.m.. 4625/ UNPROFOR said that it saw Bosnian Serb forces driving at least six 
tanks out of the weapons-free zone around Sarajevo, in violation of agreements 
with the UN and the NATO ultimatum. 4626/ Source(s): Agence France Presse; 
Reuters. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: Sniper fire was reported in the eastern and western parts of 
the city. 4627/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Casualties: Sarajevo radio reported that three persons had been wounded in the 
city over the past 24 hours. 4628/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
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3410. The city was reported as calm, with springlike weather and people taking 
to the streets after two weeks of relative calm. 4629/

3411. Sarajevo radio, however, reported machine-gun and sniper fire in the 
eastern and western parts of the city. 4630/

3412. A French UNPROFOR officer reported that a mortar shell hit 500 metres 
north of the airport at about 10:00 p.m.. The officer also said that BiH 
forces opened up heavy machine-gun fire at 9:30 p.m.. 4631/ The officer, who 
asked not to be named, said he could not identify where the mortar shell came 
from. He also said that three Bosnian Serb tanks were seen from the airport 
moving north-west at about midnight. 4632/

(b)  Local reported events

3413. UNPROFOR said that it saw Bosnian Serb forces driving at least six tanks 
out of the weapons-free zone around Sarajevo, in violation of agreements with 
the UN and the NATO ultimatum. "We were not aware of the tanks until we saw 
them leaving", said UNPROFOR spokesman Bill Aikman. "It is of concern to us. 
We are increasing our ground patrols in the area to clarify if any more (heavy 
weapons) are hiding". Aikman said that UN military observers saw "six or 
seven" tanks speeding out of the exclusion zone under cover of darkness in the 
early hours of the morning. Asked if there had been any thought given to 
calling in NATO airstrikes against the tanks rather than letting them escape 
the zone, Aikman said: "The event was over before a decision like that could 
have been made". He added that the tanks had less than 10 kilometres to go to 
leave the zone when they were observed. He said that they were in the clear 
before UNPROFOR commander Sir Michael Rose could be informed. 4633/

3414. A UN Sector Sarajevo statement complained that the 1st Bosnian Corps had 
refused to allow journalists to visit the positions on ŽuI under UNPROFOR 
control. The BiH army had explained the ban as a need to protect military 
secrets, but the UN noted that Bosnian Serbs were ready to allow the visit. 
"It's necessary to note that at least one mortar cease-fire violation came 
from the Bosnian side proving that some weapons have escaped control", the 
statement said. 4634/

3415. BiH government officials charged that Bosnian Serb heavy artillery 
withdrawn from around Sarajevo in line with the NATO ultimatum was being used 
to set up attacks on Maglaj and other BiH-held areas. 4635/

28.  28/2/94 (Monday)

(a)  Military activity

Combat and Shelling Activity: A single explosion was reported along the 
confrontation line at about 12:15 a.m.. 4636/ Source(s): Agence France Presse. 
 
Targets Hit: Not specified 
 
Description of Damage: Not specified 
 
Sniping Activity: An upsurge in sniper activity was noted by observers in the 
city. 4637/ Source(s): Reuters. 
 
Casualties: Not specified 
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3416. A loud explosion hit the city at about 12:15 a.m., in what appeared to 
be a mortar bombing. The lone detonation was along the confrontation line in 
the city. 4638/

(b)  Local reported events

3417. Bosnian Serb General Manojlo Milovanovi(, told the Tanjug news agency 
that he would use force to prevent the UN from reopening the Brotherhood and 
Unity bridge in Sarajevo and to stop humanitarian convoys from moving freely 
through BiH without his command's permission. "We shall prevent by force if 
necessary the attempt to reopen the bridge", he said. The UN had said that the 
bridge would open today. Announcing its decision, UNPROFOR spokesman Major Rob 
Annink said: "Both sides have agreed to the opening". 4639/

(c)  International reported events

3418. In Washington, BiH and Croat officials entered a second day of talks 
discussing a proposal for a Muslim-Croat bi-national entity in BiH that might 
later bring Serbs into the structure and preserve the Republic's multi-ethnic 
unity. 4640/
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     1/  See Appendix 3, The Structure and Location of the Forces Involved in 
the Battle and Siege of Sarajevo (Order of Battle); Appendices 6-9. 
 
     2/  The publication, Breakdown in the Balkans, A Chronicle of Events, 
January 1989 to May 1993, a Carnegie Endowment Special Publication compiled by 
Samantha Powers, utilizes reports from the Economist, Facts on File, Foreign 
Affairs, the Foreign Broadcast Information Service, the International Herald 
Tribune, Keesing's Record of World Events, the Los Angeles Times, the New York 
Times, Radio Free Europe/Radio Free Liberty Daily Report, the US Department of 
State Dispatch, and the Washington Post. This chronology was updated by the 
IHRLI staff. 
 
     3/  Linden Productions has provided IHRLI and the Commission of Experts 
with volunteer services in creating a computerized videotape database archive, 
allowing all video footage to be stored in a digital format on CD-ROM. 
 
     4/  This analysis is contained in the Appendices. 
 
     5/  See Appendix 1, Sarajevo Targets of Shelling with Accompanying Key. 
 
     6/  See Appendix 4, List of Most Frequently Hit Targets With Dates of 
Shelling Recorded in the Chronology of the Battle and Siege of Sarajevo. 
 
     7/  See Appendix 3, Table of Frequency of Shelling in Sarajevo Areas. 
This table provides a monthly breakdown of the shelling activity in each of 
the areas designated in the city and is based upon reports contained in the 
chronology.  
 
     8/  See Appendix 6, Photographs Picturing Targets Shelled in Sarajevo. 
These photographs were submitted by the BiH War Crimes Commission and other 
sources. In addition to including photographs of shelled targets, this 
Appendix contains listings of reported shelling dates for the targets which 
frequently appear in the chronology. Background summary descriptions are also 
provided for some of the targets pictured. 
 
     9/  A team of statisticians from the DePaul University Department of 
Mathematical Sciences, under the supervision of Dr. Effat Moussa, Director of 
Graduate Program Applied Mathematics, and graduate student Diane Horstman, 
helped analyse the statistical information in the chronology. 
 
     10/  See Appendix 2, Table of Total Daily Shelling Activity Reported. 
 
     11/  See Appendix 2, Daily Casualty Totals Reported: Number Killed. This 
table includes only those reports in the chronology which document the daily 
total number of persons killed. Numbers of reported killed in individual 
incidents are not included. 
 
     12/  See Appendix 3, Table of Daily Casualty Totals Reported: Number of 
Wounded. This table includes only reports in the chronology which document the 
total number of persons wounded. Numbers of reported wounded from individual 
incidents are not included. 
 
     13/  See Appendix 2, Graph of Reported Shelling Activity and Casualties 
by Day. This graph presents the information contained in Appendix 2, Total 
Daily Shelling Activity Reported, Appendix 2, Daily Casualty Totals Reported: 
Number Killed, and Appendix 3, Daily Casualty Totals Reported: Number Wounded. 
By combining the daily shelling and casualty reports in a graph form, it is 
meant to present the most complete picture of the events in Sarajevo during  
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the siege. See also, Appendix 2, Graph of Reported Shelling Activity and 
Casualties by Week. This graph is a weekly breakdown of Appendix 2, Reported 
Shelling Activity and Casualties by Day. 
 
     14/  See Appendix 2, Graph of Sarajevo Shelling and Casualties: 
Relationship to Political Events. This graph contains the same information as 
Appendix 2, Reported Shelling Activity and Casualties by Day, but also charts 
significant political events contained in the chronology. 
 
     15/  For an analysis on the link between shelling activity and political 
events, see paragraphs 42-43 below. 
 
     16/  See Appendix 1 for maps of Sarajevo. The first map is a detailed 
city plan. The second and third maps illustrate the Sarajevo's topography and 
the areas surrounding the city. 
 
     17/  Sarajevo was a cosmopolitan city sharing many characteristics with 
other major European cities. The surrounding areas are, however, generally 
inhabited by a rugged, mountain-rural population. There are, therefore, 
significant social differences between the city's defenders and the besiegers. 
 
     18/  See Appendix 2, Weekly Casualties Source: BiH Institute for Public 
Health. The casualty reports contained in this table are based on Institute 
for Public Health Bulletins beginning on 26 June 1992 and ending on 27 
September 1993. Any inconsistencies which appear in the data reported by the 
Institute for Public Health are noted. For example the Bulletins reviewed 
initially reported victims as "killed", but subsequently listed victims under 
a broader category: "killed, died of undernourishment, cold and missing". As a 
result, the table lists this category as "killed or missing" and the sudden 
increase in numbers from 2,349 to 7,468 on 9 November 1992, reflects the 
change in the Institute for Public Health's methodology. Similarly, on 16 
August 1992, there is a sudden increase in the total number of wounded from 
9,446 to 22,677. This increase is due to the fact that the Institute for 
Public Health then began reporting both severely and lightly wounded persons. 
The total of 22,677 represents the combined number of persons wounded and 
thereafter remains consistent. Further, on 9 November 1992, there is a decline 
in the number of heavily wounded from 13,605 to 12,000. This sudden decline 
remains unexplained.  
 
     19/  It is not clear exactly what percentage of these casualties involve 
civilians and non-combatants. However, the following indicates that a high 
percentage of the city's victims have been civilians: the 2 August and 10 
August 1992 Bulletins estimated that 70 per cent of the casualties were 
civilian; the 19 August 1992 Bulletin estimated that 75 per cent of the 
casualties were civilian; and the 27 September 1992 Bulletin estimated that 80 
per cent of those killed and 75 per cent of the wounded were civilians. 
Information obtained by the Canadian War Crimes Investigative Team from Dr. 
Arif Smajkic of the Health Institute indicated that about 85 per cent of the 
casualties in Sarajevo itself were non-combatants. See Annex VI.A, Sarajevo 
Investigation. 
 
     20/  See Appendix 2, Daily Casualty Totals Reported: Number Killed, for a 
table containing the daily reports appearing in the chronology where the total 
number of persons reported killed is documented.  
 
     21/  See Appendix 2, Daily Casualty Totals Reported: Number Wounded for a 
table containing the daily reports appearing in the chronology where the total 
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number of persons reported wounded is documented.  
 
     22/  The city's residents have attempted to maintain relative normality 
in the lives of their children. Makeshift elementary schools have been 
established throughout the city in positions away from snipers and shellfire. 
These schools move from building to building, partly because the classrooms 
have been destroyed, but also because groups of children have become targets 
of shelling attacks. Despite these efforts, the schools are still attacked. 
For example, on 9 November 1993, a Sarajevo schoolhouse was hit by shellfire, 
killing at least three children and their teacher, and wounding dozens of 
others. More recently on 3 January 1994, two shells exploded near a crowd of 
children as they left a kindergarten, killing at least one and wounding 
several others.  
 
     23/  See Appendix 6, which includes several photographs of the makeshift 
cemeteries which have appeared throughout the city. 
 
     24/  Structural and property damage in this report refers to the 
infrastructure, as well as to publicly and privately owned property. For a 
specific treatment of the destruction of utilities, see paragraphs 48-50 
below. 
 
     25/  See materials submitted by the BiH Government, IHRLI Doc. No. 27259-
27260. 
 
     26/  See Council of Europe, Third Information Report on War Damage to the 
Cultural Heritage in Croatia and Bosnia-Hercegovina, presented by the 
Committee on Culture and Education, 20 September 1993, Doc. 6904, IHRLI Doc. 
No. 39833.  
 
     27/  See Appendices. 
 
     28/  For a comprehensive breakdown of the forces around the city, see 
Appendix 8, The Structure and Location of the Forces Involved in the Battle 
and Siege of Sarajevo (Order of Battle). 
 
     29/  Reports indicate that Hajrulahovic served as the 1st Corps commander 
through at least 9 May 1993. 
 
     30/  See Geneva Convention for the Amelioration of the Condition of the 
Wounded and Sick in Armed Forces in the Field (12 August 1949), 75 UNTS 31; 
Geneva Convention for the Amelioration of the Condition of the Wounded, Sick 
and Shipwrecked Members of the Armed Forces at Sea (12 August 1949), 75 UNTS 
85; Geneva Convention Relative to the Treatment of Prisoners of War (12 August 
1949), 75 UNTS 155; Geneva Convention Relative to the Protection of Civilian 
Persons in Time of War (12 August 1949), 75 UNTS 287. 
 
     31/  1977 Protocol Additional to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 
1949, and Relating to the Protection of Victims of International Armed 
Conflicts (Protocol I) (ICRC 1977); 1977 Protocol Additional to the Geneva 
Conventions of 12 August 1949, and Relating to the Protection of Victims of 
Non-International Armed Conflicts (Protocol II) (ICRC 1977). 
 
     32/  Convention Respecting the Laws and Customs of War on Land, signed at 
the Hague on 18 October 1907. 
 
     33/  1954 Hague Convention on Cultural Property in the Event of Armed 
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Conflict, 14 May 1954, 249 UNTS 240 (1956). 
 
     34/  UNPROFOR has reported that BiH forces have been scattered in 
different parts of the city and that they have set up mortars and artillery 
beside hospitals and schools. The location of military forces and weapons too 
close to civilian or other protected targets may either justify return fire or 
provide a basis for "military necessity". However, clearly, this does not 
apply to intentional attacks upon civilian targets and intentional targeting 
of civilian targets and sniping against civilians. In addition, there may be 
questionable situations such as the area near the UN-controlled Sarajevo 
airport. This area constitutes a corridor between the inner-perimeter 
defenders and the outer-perimeter defenders. Although neither side is 
permitted in this enclave, it is, however, used on a regular basis by the 
defenders to bring supplies and munitions from the inner-perimeter to the 
outer-perimeter defenders.  
 
     35/  See Appendix 2, Total Daily Shelling Activity Reported.  
 
     36/  The chronology contains shelling counts provided in available 
UNPROFOR daily, weekly and monthly reports, as well as in media, wire reports 
and other sources. UNPROFOR did not officially begin counting shelling 
activity in Sarajevo until October 1992. Additionally, UNPROFOR reports 
contain daily shelling counts for only a fraction of the siege.  
 
     37/  See Appendix 4, List of Most Frequently Hit Targets with Dates of 
Shelling Recorded in the IHRLI Chronology of the Battle and Siege of Sarajevo. 
 
     38/  Because of the sniping and shelling in the city, journalists at 
Oslobodjenje are required to remain in the building to work in seven day 
shifts. According to reports, five of Oslobodjenje's staff have been killed 
and 20 wounded, including its editor Kemal Kurspahic. But despite near total 
destruction of its building, restricted electricity and a shortage of paper, 
the newspaper has been published ever day. For many of Sarajevo's residents, 
Oslobodjenje has been the only source of information since a lack of power and 
a shortage of batteries renders radios and televisions useless. See Askold 
Krushelnycky, "Voice of the People that Refused to be Killed by War," The 
European, 9-12 September 1993.  
 
     39/  See Appendix 3, Table of Frequency of Shelling in Sarajevo Areas; 
and Appendix 4, List of Most Frequently Hit Targets With Dates of Shelling. 
 
     40/  See Appendix 9. 
 
     41/  See Commission on Human Rights, Fifth periodic report on the 
situation of human rights in the territory of the former Yugoslavia submitted 
by Mr. Tadeusz Mazowiecki, Special Rapporteur of the Commission of Human 
Rights, UN Doc. E/CN.4/1994/47, 17 November 1993. 
 
     42/  It is interesting to note that before the siege, Bosnian Serb leader 
Radovan Karad�i� served for many years as a clinical psychiatrist at the 
Koševo Hospital. 
 
     43/  It has been observed that following infantry attacks by the 
defensive forces and other efforts to break the siege, the besieging forces 
have often retaliated with intensive shelling into the city centre causing 
extensive damage and a high number of casualties. UNPROFOR has observed that 
the besieging forces have inferior infantry to mount counter-attacks and 
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therefore use mortar and tank fire to shell the city. This fire is usually 
directed towards civilian areas.  
 
     44/  The chronology contains reports of sniping attacks by both BSA and 
BiH forces. 
 
     45/  The siege has proven particularly dangerous to the city's rescue 
workers. For example, the Sarajevo Fire Department reported that its casualty 
rate was 10 per cent higher than that of the BiH army. 
 
     46/  It has been observed that the besieging forces have often increased 
their artillery attacks on the city prior to and during the international 
peace conferences. See Appendix 2, Sarajevo Shelling and Casualties: 
Relationship to Political Events, and the examples below. One explanation for 
this increased shelling activity is that the besieging forces are using the 
siege as a means to politically pressure the BiH government to agree to peace 
terms favorable to the Bosnian Serbs.  
 
     47/  It has been observed that the besieging forces have on many 
occasions increased shell fire in reaction to statements made by local 
political leaders. It has also been observed that the besieging forces seem to 
calculate events and the risks that they can take in relation to threats by 
third-party governments and organizations. In this regard, when threats by 
third-party governments or organizations are not perceived as immediate, the 
besieging forces increase or continue their shelling of the city. For example, 
Sarajevo was hit with a siege-high 3,777 shells on 22 July 1993 after the US 
ruled out direct intervention to prevent the shelling of the city. The 
opposite behavior was observed in August 1993, when President Clinton warned 
that the US would consider bombing Serbian forces if the shelling of Sarajevo 
continued. When this threat appeared immediate, the attacks on Sarajevo 
diminished and Serbian troops were withdrawn from the surrounding mountains to 
the southwest. Likewise, in reaction to NATO's ultimatum on 9 February 1994 
which gave Bosnian Serb forces 10 days to withdraw their heavy weaponry or 
face airstrikes, the besieging forces substantially complied and curtailed 
their shelling of the city. This behavior by the besieging forces suggests 
that there is a centralized command and control of the besieging forces and 
that when there is pressure for the shelling to stop, it does.  
 
     48/  See also II below (Chronology); Appendix 2, Sarajevo Shelling and 
Casualties: Relationship to Political Events.  
 
     49/  This shell count does not appear in the statistical data since there 
is no report on the total number of shells fired for the day.  
 
     50/  See Commission on Human Rights, Situation of Human Rights in the 
Territory of the Former Yugoslavia, Third periodic report on the situation of 
human rights in the territory of the former Yugoslavia submitted by Mr. 
Tadeusz Mazowiecki, Special Rapporteur of the Commission on Human Rights, UN 
Doc. E/CN.4/1994/6, 26 August 1993. 
 
     51/   It has been estimated by the United Nations that the average adult 
in the city has lost approximately twenty-five pounds. 
 
     52/   Berlin had received more than two million tons of food and coal on 
277,000 flights, while Sarajevo had received 63,000 tons of aid on 5,800 
flights. 
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     53/  Most recently on 4 May 1994, a German plan carrying UN relief 
supplies and Germany's new ambassador to BiH was hit by three bullets at the 
Sarajevo airport. Soon afterward, an Ilyushin-76 plane, flying for the 
American Soros foundation was hit once by small arms fire. The airlift was 
suspended thereafter. See Associated Press, "Aid Flights to Sarajevo 
Suspended, German Ambassador's Plane Hit by Gunfire," Chicago Tribune, 5 May 
1994. 
 
     54/  See Appendices 3 and 4. 
 
     55/  The reports reviewed demonstrate that on occasions, even a single 
shot fired in the direction of a relief aircraft has suspended the 
humanitarian airlift. The forces therefore know that any shelling or combat 
between them in the airport area will inevitably suspend the airlift.  
 
     56/  One consequence of cutting down these trees is that the city has 
become more vulnerable in that snipers and gunners have a better view of their 
targets. 
 
     57/  A UN investigation of the market shelling was inconclusive. A five-
member investigative team found that the market blast was caused by a single 
high-explosive bomb from a conventional, factory made 120 millimetre mortar. 
The precise location of the weapon that fired the round could not be 
established. See UN Background Paper, "Sarajevo Market Explosion of 5 February 
1994, A Background Summary of UNPROFOR's Investigative Report," 16 February 
1994, IHRLI Doc. No. 63707. 
 
     58/  According to UNPROFOR reports, a total of 296 heavy BSA weapons were 
either turned in or were being monitored. A total of 46 BiH weapons were 
accounted for. See UNPROFOR list of weapons collected in the Sarajevo area, 
IHRLI Doc. No. 63775. 
 
     59/  There are, however, reports as recent as 4 May 1994, that while the 
two month truce has generally held in the city, UNPROFOR has noted a recent 
increase in violations of the NATO ultimatum. A UN spokesman, Major Dacre 
Holloway, said that at least two or three explosions heard in the city on 4 
May, were probably tank cannons. Holloway also said that a BSA tank was 
spotted earlier in the day in Krupac, just south of BSA-held Lukavica. Both 
suburbs are inside the arms exclusion zone. See Associated Press, "Aid Flights 
to Sarajevo Suspended, German Ambassador's Plane Hit by Gunfire," Chicago 
Tribune, 5 May 1994. 
 
     60/  Jonathan S. Landay, "Fierce Fighting Envelops Sarajevo", United 
Press International, 5 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     61/  Id. 
 
     62/  Id. 
 
     63/  Nikola Antonov, "Fighting Flares in Bosnia, Leaders Plead For 
Peace", Reuters, 5 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     64/  Id. 
 
     65/  Jonathan S. Landay, "Fierce Fighting Envelops Sarajevo", United 
Press International, 5 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
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     66/  Id. 
 
     67/  "EC, Party Leaders Agree On Total Cease-Fire", Belgrade Tanjug in 
English, 5 April 1992, 1800 GMT, FBIS #LD0504192392. 
 
     68/  Jonathan S. Landay, "Fierce Fighting Envelops Sarajevo", United 
Press International, 5 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     69/  Jonathan S. Landay, "Bosnia Pushed Toward Civil War", United Press 
International, 6 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992; Nikola 
Antonov, "Sniper Attack Mars EC Recognition of Bosnia", Reuters, 6 April 1992, 
IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     70/  Jonathan S. Landay, "Bosnia Pushed Toward Civil War", United Press 
International, 6 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992; Nikola 
Antonov, "Sniper Attack Mars EC Recognition of Bosnia", Reuters, 6 April 1992, 
IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     71/  Jonathan S. Landay, "Bosnia Pushed Toward Civil War", United Press 
International, 6 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992; Nikola 
Antonov, "Sniper Attack Mars EC Recognition of Bosnia", Reuters, 6 April 1992, 
IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     72/  Chuck Sudetic, "Shelling by Serbs in Bosnia Intensifies", New York 
Times, 7 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     73/  Jonathan S. Landay, "Bosnia Pushed Toward Civil War", United Press 
International, 6 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
     74/  See Materials submitted by the Government of BiH, IHRLI Doc. No. 
027267. 
 
     75/  "State of Emergency Introduced in Sarajevo", Sarajevo Radio, IHRLI 
Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     76/  United Press International, "Croatian President Hints at Military 
Support for Bosnia", 6 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     77/  Nikola Antonov, "Sniper Attack Mars EC Recognition of Bosnia", 
Reuters, 6 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     78/  Chuck Sudetic, "Croat Towns Bombed in Bosnia and Hercegovina", New 
York Times, 7 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992.  
 
     79/  Nikola Antonov, "Yugoslav Air Force Planes Attack Bosnia", Reuters, 
7 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     80/  Carnegie Endowment, Breakdown in the Balkans, a Chronicle of Events, 
January 1989 to May 1993. 
 
     81/  Id. 
 
     82/  Jonathan S. Landay, "Serbs Shell Sarajevo: Leaders Say War 
Imminent", United Press International, April 8, 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source 
File, April 1992. 
 
     83/  Id. 
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     84/  Jonathan S. Landay, "Fighting Breaks Out in Sarajevo", United Press 
International, 7 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     85/  Id. 
 
     86/  Id. 
 
     87/  Id. 
 
     88/  See Materials submitted by the Government of BiH, IHRLI Doc. No. 
027267. 
 
     89/  Carnegie Endowment, Breakdown in the Balkans, a Chronicle of Events, 
January 1989 to May 1993. 
 
     90/  Jonathan S. Landay, "Ethnic Clashes Rage in Bosnia-Hercegovina", 
United Press International, 9 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 
1992. 
 
     91/  Nikola Antonov, "Yugoslav Army Warns Bosnia To Quell Fighting", 
Reuters, 9 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     92/  Carnegie Endowment, Breakdown in the Balkans, a Chronicle of Events, 
January 1989 to May 1993. 
 
     93/  Id. 
 
     94/  Jonathan S. Landay, "New Fighting as EC Attempts Fresh Mediation", 
United Press International, 10 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 
1992; Nikola Antonov, "New Clashes Erupt In Bosnia Despite Any Warning", 
Reuters, 10 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     95/  Jonathon S. Landay, "New Fighting as EC Attempts Fresh Mediation", 
United Press International, 10 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 
1992; Blaine Harden, "Serbian Bid for Bosnia Alleged: Campaign Said to Target 
Areas of Newly Independent State", Washington Post, 11 April 1992, IHRLI 
Sarajevo Source File, April 1992.  
 
     96/  Stephen Engelberg, "Fighting Imperils Efforts to Halt War in 
Yugoslavia", New York Times, 11 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 
1992. 
 
     97/  Nikola Antonov, "EC Envoy Talks With Rival Bosnian Groups", Reuters, 
12 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     98/  Jonathan S. Landay, "Army Backs Serbian Drive in Bosnia-
Hercegovina", United Press International, 11 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source 
File, April 1992. 
 
     99/  Blaine Harden, "It is Very Ugly, Very Sad What is Happening", 
Washington Post, 13 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     100/  Carnegie Endowment, Breakdown in the Balkans, a Chronicle of 
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     103/  Nikola Antonov, "Fighting Eases in Bosnia Ahead of UN Visit", 
Reuters, 14 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source File, April 1992. 
 
     104/  Jonathan S. Landay, "Yugoslav Army Pushes from Serbia into Bosnia-
Hercegovina", United Press International, 14 April 1992, IHRLI Sarajevo Source 
File, April 1992. 
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